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PHEPACE.

In 1846 I published a Grammar of the Sanskrit language,

which I entitled 'An elementary Grammar, arranged accord-
ing to a new Theory.' This work is now out of print, and a
new edition is required. The increasing experience which,
during the subsequent ten years, I have derived from my
duties as Sanskrit Professor at the East-India College,

where every student without exception is compelled by
statute to acquire this language, has led me to modify
some of the views I expressed in my first Grammar respect-

ing the Indian grammatical system. I have consequently

felt myself called upon to re-write the book; and although

I have seen no reason to depart materially from the

arrangement originally adopted, yet I am confident that

the present enlarged and more complete work will be

found even better adapted than its predecessor to the

practical wants of the European student.

At the best, a grammar is regarded by an European as

a necessary evil, only to be tolerated because unavoidable.

Especially must it be so in the case of a language con-

fessedly more copious, more elaborate and artificial, than

any other language of the world, living or dead. The

structure of such a language must of necessity be highly

complex. To the native of Hindustan this complexity is a

positive recommendation. He views in it an evidence and

a pledge of the sacred and unapproachable character of the

tongue which he venerates as divine. To him the study of

its intricate grammar is an end, complete and satisfying in

a 2
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itself. He wanders with delight in its perplexing mazes

;

and values that grammar most which enters most minutely

into an abstract analysis of the construction of the lan-

guage, apart from its practical bearing on the literature or

even on the formation of his own vernacular dialect. But

the matter-of-fact temperament of an European, or at least

of an Englishman, his peculiar mental organization, his

hereditary and educational bias, are opposed to all such

purely philosophical ideas of grammatical investigation.

A Sanskrit grammar intended for his use must be plain,

straightforward, practical ; not founded on the mere abstract

theory of native grammarians, not moulded in servile con-

formity to Indian authority, but constructed independently

from an examination of the literature, and with direct

reference to the influence exercised by Sanskrit on the

spoken dialects of India and the cognate languages of

Europe. To the English student, as a general rule, all

grammatical study is a disagreeable necessity—a mere

means to an end—a troublesome road that must be passed

in order that the goal of a sound knowledge of a language

may be attained. To meet his requirements the ground

must be cleared of needless obstacles, its rough places

made smooth, its crooked places straight, and the passage

over it facilitated by simplicity and perspicuity of arrange-

ment, by consistency and unity of design, by abundance of

example and illustration, by synoptical tables, by copious

indices, by the various artifices of typography.

Before directing attention to the main features of the

plan adopted in the present volume, and indicating the

principal points in which it either differs from or conforms

to the Indian system of grammatical tuition, I will endea-

vour to explain briefly what that system is ; on what prin-

ciples it is based ; and in what relation it stands to the

literature.

It might have been expected that in Sanskrit, as in
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other languages, grammatical works should have been

composed in direct subservience to the literature. But

without going the length of affirming that the rules were

anterior to the practice, or that grammarians in their ela-

borate precepts aimed at inventing forms of speech which

were not established by approved usage, certain it is that

in India we have presented to us the curious phenomenon

of a vast assemblage of purely grammatical treatises, the

professed object of which is not so much to elucidate the

existing literature, as to be studied for their own sake, or

as ancillary to the study of the more abstruse work of the

first great grammarian, P^nini. We have, moreover, two

distinct phases of literature ; the one, simple and natural

—

that is to say, composed independently of grammatical

rules, though of course amenable to them ; the other, ela-

borate, artificial, and professedly written to exemplify the

theory of grammar. The literary compositions which pre-

ceded the appearance of P^nini's aphorisms, probably about

the ad century b. c, belong of course to the first of these

phases. Such are the Vedas, the code of Manu, and the two

epic poems of the Rcimdyana and Mahd-bhdrata *. The

Vedas, indeed, which are referred back to a period as early

as the 12th or 13th century B.C., abound in obsolete and

peculiar formations, mixed up with the more recent forms

of grammar with so much irregularity as to lead to the

inference, that the language at that time was too unsettled

and variable to be brought under subjection to a system of

strict grammatical rules ; while the simplicity of the style

in the code of Manu and the two epic poems is a plain

indication that a grammar founded on and intended to be

a guide to the literature as it then existed, would have

* That Panini was subsequent to the Maha-bharata may be conjectured from

the circumstance that in the chapter on patronymics the examples given in the

VSrtikas or supplementary rules (probably nearly as ancient as the Sutras) seem

to be taken fi-om the names of the chiefs and warriors of that poem.
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differed from the Pdniniya Sutras as a straight road from

a labyrinth.

What then was the nature of Pdnini's extraordinary

work, which caused so complete a revolution in the cha-

racter of Sanskrit literary composition? It consisted of

about four thousand Sutras or aphorisms, composed with

the symbolic brevity of the most concise memoria technica.

These were to the science of Sanskrit grammar what the

seed is to the tree, the bud to the full-blown flower. They

were the germ of that series of grammatical treatises

which, taking root in them, speedily germinated and rami-

fied in all directions. Each aphorism, in itself more dark

and mystic than the darkest and most mystical of oracles,

was pregnant with an endless progeny of interpretations

and commentaries, sometimes as obscure as the original.

About one hundred and fifty grammarians and annotators

followed in the footsteps of the great Father of Sanskrit

grammar, and, professing to explain and illustrate his

dicta, made the display of their own philological learning

the paramount aim and purpose of their disquisitions.

It cannot be wondered, when all the subtlety of the

Indian intellect expended itself in this direction, that the

science of Sanskrit grammar should have been refined and

elaborated by the Hindus to a degree wholly unknown in

the other languages of the world. The highly artificial

writings of later times resulted from such an elaboration,

and were closely interwoven Avitli it ; and although much
of the literature was still simple and natural, the greater

part was aflPected by that passion for the display of philo-

logical erudition which was derived from the Avorks of

P^nini and his disciples. Poetry itself became partially

inoculated with the mania. Great poets, like KdlidAsa,

who in the generality of their writings ^\ ere remarkable
for majestic simplicity and vigour, condescended in some
of their works to humour the taste of the day by adopting-
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a pedantic and obscure style; while others, like Bhatti,

wrote long poems, either with the avowed object of exem-

plifying grammar, or with the ill-concealed motive of exhi-

biting their own familiarity with the niceties and subtleties

of speech.

Indeed it is to be regretted that the Pandits of India

should have overlaid their system, possessing as it does

undeniable excellencies, with a network of mysticism. Had

they designed to keep the key of the knowledge of their

language, and to shut the door against the vulgar, they

could hardly have invented a method more perplexing and

discouraging to beginners. Having required, as a prelimi-

nary step, that the student shall pass a noviciate of ten

years in the grammar alone, they have constructed a com-

plicated machinery of signs, symbols, and indicatory letters,

which may be well calculated to aid the memory of the

initiated natives, but only serves to bewilder the English

tyro. He has enough to do, in conquering the difficulties

of a strange character, without puzzling himself at the

very threshold in a labyrinth of symbols and abbreviations,

and perplexing himself in his endeavour to understand a

complicated cipher, with an equally complicated key to its

interpretation. Even Colebrooke, the profoundest Sanskrit

scholar of his day, imbued as he was with a predilection

for every thing Indian, remarks on the eight lectures or

chapters, which, with four sections under each, comprise

all the celebrated P^ninlya Sutras, and constitute the basis

ofthe Hindu grammatical system;—'The outline of Pdnini's

arrangement is simple, but numerous exceptions and fre-

quent digressions have involved it in much seeming con-

fusion. The first two lectures (the first section especially,

which is in a manner the key of the whole grammar) con-

tain definitions ; in the three next are collected the affixes

by which verbs and nouns are inflected. Those which

appertain to verbs occupy the third lecture; the fourth
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and fifth contain such as are affixed to nouns. The remain-

ing three lectures treat of the changes which roots and

affixes undergo in special cases, or by general rules of

orthography, and which are all effected by the addition or

by the substitution of one or more elements. The apparent

simplicity of the design vanishes in the perplexity of the

structure. The endless pursuit of exceptions and limita-

tions so disjoins the general precepts, that the reader can-

not keep in view their intended connexion and mutual

relation. He wanders in an intricate maze, and the clue

of the labyrinth is continually slipping from his hand.'

Again ;
' The studied brevity of the Pdniniya Siltras ren-

ders them in the highest degree obscure; even with the

knowledge of the key to their interpretation, the student

finds them ambiguous. In the application of them, when
understood, he discovers many seeming contradictions;

and, with every exertion of practised memory, he must

experience the utmost difficulty in combining rules dis-

persed in apparent confusion through different portions of

Pd,nini's eight lectures.'

That the reader may judge for himself of the almost

incredible brevity and hopeless obscurity of these gram-

matical aphorisms, it may be worth whUe here to furnish

him with one or two examples. The closing Sutra at the

end of the eighth lecture is as follows: ' ^ ^ a a.' Will it be

believed that this is interpreted to mean, 'Let short a be

held to have its organ of utterance contracted, now that

we have reached the end of the work, in which it was
necessary to regard it as being otherwise?'

Another example, taken from the third section of the

eighth lecture, may be useful as showing that grammatical
theory is sometimes not strictly carried out in practice.

The Siitra (VIII. 3. 3 1 ) is as follows :
'%^ si tak: This is

interpreted to signify, that ' when ^^ n comes at the end of

a word, and 51 s follows, the augment k t may be inserted

.
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and ^ ^ may then be written in three ways, thus ; s^, ^sr,

^ ^.' But if we examine the best MSS. and printed works

throughout the whole compass of the literature, we shall

find that in practice ^ ^ are constantly left unchanged.

The same may be said of ^ n, which by another Siitra

ought to pass into ^. See rr. 55, ^6. a, pp. 30, 31, of this

book.

My aim has been, in the present work, to avoid the

mysticism of Indian grammarians, without ignoring the

best parts of their system, and without rejecting such of

their technical symbols as I have found by experience to

be really useful in assisting the memory.

With reference to my first chapter, the student will

doubtless be impatient of the space devoted to the expla-

nation of the alphabet. Let him understand at the outset,

! that a minute and accurate adjustment of the mutual rela-

tionship of letters is the very hinge of the whole subject of

Sanskrit grammar. It is the point which distinguishes the

grammar of this language from that of every other.- In

fact, Sanskrit, in its whole structure, is an elaborate pro-

cess of combining letters according to prescribed rules. Its

entire grammatical system, the regular formation of its

nouns and verbs from crude roots, its theory of declension

and conjugation, and the arrangement of its sentences, all

turn on the reciprocal relationship and interchangeableness

of letters, and the laws which regulate their euphonic com-

bination. These laws, moreover, are the key to the influ-

|ence which this language has exercised on the study of

comparative philology. Such being the case, it is scarcely

possible for a Sanskrit grammar to be too full, luminous,

and explicit in treating of the letters, their pronunciation,

classification, and mutual affinities.

With regard to the second chapter, which contains the

rules of Sandhi or euphonic combination, I have endea-

voured as far as possible to simplify a part of the grammar

b
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which is the great impediment to the progress of beginners.

There can be little doubt that the necessity imposed on

early students of conquering these rules at the commence-

ment of the grammar, is the cause why so many who

address themselves energetically to the study of the lan-

guage are compelled after the first onset to retire from the

field dispirited, if not totally discomfited. The rules for the

combination and permutation of letters form, as it were,

a mountain of difficulty to be passed at the very begin-

ning of the journey ; and the learner cannot be convinced

that, when once surmounted, the ground beyond may oe

jmore smooth than in other languages, the ingress to which

is comparatively easy. My aim has been to facilitate the

comprehension of these rules, not by omission or abbrevia/-

tion, but by a perspicuous method of arrangement, and by

the exhibition of every Sanskrit word with its equivalent

English letters. The student must understand that there

are two distinct classes of rules of Sandhi, viz. those which

affect the final or initial letters of complete words in a

sentence, and those which relate to the euphonic junction

of roots or crude bases with afl&xes and terminations.

Many of the latter class come first into operation in the

conjugation of the more difficult verbs. In order, there-

fore, that the student may not be embarrassed with these

rules, until they are required, the consideration of them is

reserved to the middle of the volume. (See p. 124.)

As to the chapter on Sanskrit roots and the formation

of nominal bases, the place which it occupies before the

chapter on declension, although unusual, scarcely calls for

explanation; depending as it does on the theory that nouns
as well as verbs are derived from roots, and that the

formation of a nominal base must precede the declension

of a noun, just as the formation of a verbal base must be

anterior to the conjugation of a verb. Consistency and
clearness of arrangement certainly require that an enume-
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ration of the affixes by which the bases of nouns are

formed should precede their inflection. The early student,

however, may satisfy himself by a cursory observation of

the eight classes under which these affixes are distributed.

Some of the most uncommon, which are only applicable to

single words, have been omitted. Moreover, in accordance

with the practical character of the present Grammar, the

servile and indicatory letters of Indian grammarians, under

which the true affix is often concealed, if not altogether

lost, have been discarded. For example, the adjective

dhana-vat, ' rich,' is considered in the following pages to be

formed by the affix vat, and not, as in native Grammars,

by matup ; and the substantive bhoj-ana, ' food,' is consi-

dered to be formed with the affix ana, and not, as in native

Grammars, by lyut.

In my explanation of the inflection of the base of both

nouns and verbs, I have, as before, treated both declension

and conjugation as a process of Sandhi ; that is to say,

junction of the crude base, as previously formed from the

root, with the terminations. But in the present Grammar

I have thought it expedient to lay more stress on the

general scheme of terminations propounded by native

grammarians; and in the application of this scheme to

the base, I have referred more systematically to the rules

of euphonic combination, as essential to a sound acquaint-

ance with the principles of nominal and verbal inflection.

On the other hand, I have in the present work deviated

from the Indian system by retaining w^ s as a final in the

declension of nouns and conjugation of verbs, for the prac-

tical reason of its being more tangible and easy to appre-

hend than the symbol Visarga or h, which is imperceptible

in pronunciation. (See the observations under changes of

final 5, pp- 32, 33.) Even in native Grammars those termi-

nations, the finals of which are afterwards changed to

Visarga, are always regarded as originally ending in ?t^ s ;

b 2
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and the subsequent resolution of s into h, when the termi-

nation is connected with the base, is a source of confusion

and uncertainty. Thus s is said to be the termination of

the nominative case ; but the nominative of '?rf«T agni, ' fire,'

would according to the Indian system be written '^ff^r. agmh,

which is scarcely distinguishable in pronunciation from the

base agni. In the following pages, therefore, the nominative

is given agttis ; and the liability of agnis to become agnih

and affnir is explained under the head of changes of final s

(at p. 33). This plan (which is that of Professor Bopp) has

also the advantage of exhibiting the resemblance between

the system of inflection in Sanskrit and Latin and Greek.

The difficulty experienced in comprehending the subject

of Sanskrit conjugation has led me to give abundant exam-

ples of verbs conjugated at full. I have of course deviated

from the Indian plan of placing the third person first. I

have, moreover, deemed it advisable to exhibit the English

equivalents of Sanskrit words in the principal examples

under each declension and conjugation, knowing by expe-

rience the thankfulness with which this aid is received by

early students, not thoroughly familiar with the Deva-

ndgarl character. The numerous examples of verbs, pri-

mitive and derivative, will be found to include all the

most useful in the language. In previous Grammars it has

been usual to follow the native method of giving only the

3d pers. sing, of each tense, with an occasional indication

of any peculiarities in the other persons. The present

Grammar, on the other hand, exhibits the more difl&cult

tenses of every verb in full, referring at the same time for

the explanation of every peculiar formation to the rule, in

the preceding pages, on which it depends. This is especially

true of the ad and 3d preterites, as these constitute the

chief difficulty of the Sanskrit verb; and I have constantly

found that even advanced students, if required to write

out these tenses, will be guilty of inaccuracies, notwith-
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standing one or two of the persons may have been given

for their guidance.

In the chapter on compound words I have again endea-

voured, without ignoring the Indian arrangement, to dis-

embarrass it of many elements of perplexity, and to treat

the whole subject in a manner more in unison with

European ideas. The explanations I have given rest on

actual examples selected by myself from the Hitopadesa

and other standard works in ordinary use. Indeed this

chapter and that on syntax constitute perhaps the most

original part of the present volume. In composing the

syntax, the literature as it exists has been my only guide.

All the examples are taken from classical authors, so as

to serve the purpose of an easy delectus, in which the

learner may exercise himself before passing to continuous

translation. The deficiency of native Grammars on this

important subject is only to be accounted for on the sup-

position that their aim was to furnish an elaborate analysis

of the philosophical structure of the language, rather than

a practical guide to the study of the literature.

The exercises in translation and parsing, in the last

chapter of this volume, will, it is hoped, facilitate the early

student's first effort at translation. Two fables from the

Hitopadesa are given, as before, with a translation and

grammatical analysis ; but I have thought fit to omit the

story of Vedagarbha and the selections from Manu, which

I appended to my first Grammar. The Sanskrit of the

former is too modern and interspersed with Bengd,li idioms,

while that of the latter is too advanced. I have therefore

substituted for the one some easy sentences selected from

classical sources; and for the other, a few simple fables

from the Pahcha-tantra, the hook from which a great part

of the Hitopadesa itself is drawn. Every word in these

selections is explained either by notes at the foot of the page

or by references to the preceding pages of the Grammar,
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The separation of words by the free use of the Virdraa,

and the employment of a dot underneath to mark the

division, whenever the blending of vowels or the associa-

tion of crude bases in a compound make junction unavoid-

able, may offend the eye of the Oriental scholar, if

habituated to the Indian system of writing; but the

beginner can scarcely be expected to know which is the

final and which the initial letter of words thus joined

together. Why, therefore, refuse him a clue to guide him

in his search for the word in the dictionary ? and why, by

uniting those parts of a sentence which admit of separa-

tion, superadd an unnecessary source of perplexity to the

necessary difficulty, unknown in other languages, resulting

from the blending of vowels and the composition ofwords?

It may be quite true that, according to native authorities,

the Virdma ought only to be employed when no Sandhi

takes place; and that, according to the strict interpreta-

tion of the word Sandhi, actual contact ought to ensue

whenever a law of euphony comes into operation. But

does euphonic connexion necessarily imply contact? and

may not words be mutually affected by euphonic laws,

without being actually joined together ?

The system of uniting words which are really distinct

may commend itself to the natives of Hindustan, as tending

to reduce the labour of writing ; but in Europe, where

abundant punctuation is deemed essential to facilitate

reading, the absence of spaces must always be regarded

as productive of unnecessary hindrance. The student has

already sufficient obstacles to surmount in the Deva-ndgarl

character and the rules for the permutation of letters. The
changes required by these rules will cause no embarrass-

ment, provided separation be permitted, in accordance with
the European method. Thus the Latin scholai-, if acquainted

with the laws of permutation, would not be embai-rassed

by the sentence Uhy ad Diana oencrir ifav at sinistmm
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(euphonically changed from ubi ad Diance veneris ito ad

sinistmm)
; but he would, to say the least, be unnecessarily

hindered if this permuted sentence were linked together

mto two words, thus— Uhyaddianai veneriritavatsinistram.

Nor is it easy to understand why the slight spaces between

the words in the first case should be deemed incompatible

with the operation of euphonic laws. If such separation,

therefore, is only to be effected in Sanskrit by extending

the legitimate functions of the Vir^ma, the facilities

afforded by modern typography ought to leave us free to

do so. The only cases in which it is undesirable to

separate distinct words, acted on by Sandhi, are when two

vowels blend into one, and when final u and i are changed

into their corresponding semivowels v and y.

In regard to the general scope of the book, it remains to

state that my aim has been to minister to the wants of

the earliest as well as the more advanced student. I have

therefore employed types of two different sizes. The larger

I
attracts the eye to those parts of the subject to which the

' attention of the beginner may advantageously be confined.

The smaller generally contains such matter as offers no

claim to immediate consideration.

Under the conviction that the study of Sanskrit ought

to possess charms for the classical scholar, independently

of its wonderful literature, I have taken pains to introduce

in small type the most striking comparisons between this

language and Latin and Greek. I am bound to acknowledge

that I have drawn nearly all the materials for this import-

ant addition to the book from the English translation of

Bopp's Comparative Grammar, by my friend and colleague

Professor Eastwick.

One point more remains to be noticed. The want of an

Index was felt to be a serious defect in my first Grammar.

This omission is now supplied. Two full Indices have been

appended to the present work, the one English, and the
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other Sanskrit. The latter will enable the student to turn

at once to any noun, verb, affix, idiom or peculiar forma-

tion explained in the foregoing pages.

In conclusion, I desire to take this opportunity of ex-

pressing to the Delegates of the Oxford University Press

my grateful and respectful sense of the advantages the

volume derives from their favour and patronage *

M. W.
EAST-INDIA COLLEGE, HAILEYBURT,

January 1857.

* Not the least of these advantages has been the use of a press which, in

its appointments and general efficiency, stands unrivalled. The judgment

and accuracy with which the most intricate parts of my MS. have been

printed, have excited a thankfulness in my mind, which those only can

understand who know the toil of correcting the press, when much Oriental

type is interspersed with the Roman, and when a multitude of minute

diacritical points, dots, and accents have to be employed to represent the

Deva-nigari letters. If many errors are discovered in the following pages,

they must be laid at my own door ; and I have nothing to urge in paUiation,

excepting that I have spared no pains to avoid inaccuracies, and that the

work of one man, however careful and laborious, cannot be expected to be

free from the imperfection incidental to all human performances.
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INTRODUCTORY REMARKS.

oANSKRIT is the classical and learned language of the Hindus, in

which all their literature is written, and which bears the same rela-

tion to their vernacular dialects that Greek and Latin bear to the

spoken dialects of Europe. It is one of the family called by

modern philologists Arian* or Indo-European; that is to say, it

is derived, in common with the languages of Europe, from that

primeval but extinct type, once spoken by a tribe in Central Asia,

partly pastoral, partly agricultural, who afterwards separated into

distinct nationalities, migrating first southwards into Aryavarta or

Upper India—the vast territory between the Himalaya and Vindhya

mountains—and then northwards and westwards into Europe.

In all probability Sanskrit approaches more nearly to this primi-

tive type than any of its sister-tongues ; but, however this may be,

comparative philology has proved beyond a doubt its community

with Greek, Latin, Gothic, Lithuanian, Slavonic, Keltic t, and through

some of these with Italian, French, Spanish, Portuguese, German,

and our own mother-tongue.

The word Sanskrit (^rairf Sanskrita) is made up of the preposition

sam {^= crvv, con), ' together,^ and the passive participle krita (emr

=factus), ' made,' an euphonic s being inserted (see ^'^. a. and 6. b.

of the following Grammar). The compound means ' carefully con-

structed,' ' symmetrically formed' {confectus, constructus) . In this

* More properly written Aryan, from the Sanskrit ^t^ drya, ' noble,' ' venera-

ble,' ' respectable,' the name assumed by the race who immigrated into Northern

India, thence called Aryavarta, ' the abode of the Aryans.'

t Zand and old Persian might be added to the list, although the reahty of

Zand as any thing more than the vehicle of the sacred writings called Zand-

Avastd (affirmed by the Parsi priests of Persia and India to be the composition

of their prophet Zoroaster) has been disputed. Comparative philologists also add

Armenian.

c a
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sense it is opposed to Prakrit {vjf(( prdkrita),
'common,' 'natural/

the name given to the vulgar dialects which gradually arose out of it,

and from which most of the languages now spoken in Upper India

are more or less directly derived. It is probable that Sanskrit,

although a real language— once the Uving tongue of the j^ryan or

dominant races, and still the learned language of India, preserved in

all its purity through the medium of an immense Uterature—was

never spoken in its most perfect and systematized form by the mass

of the people. For we may reasonably conjecture, that if the lan-

guage of Addison difiFered from the vulgar and provincial English of

his own day, and if the Latin of Cicero diifered from the spoken

dialect of the Roman plebeian, much more must the most polished

and artificial of all languages have suffered corruption when it

became the common speech of a vast community, whose separation

from the educated classes was far more marked. To make this

hypothesis clearer, it may be well to remind the reader, that, before

the arrival of the Sanskrit-speaking immigrants, India was inhabited

by a rude people, called ' barbarians' or ' outcastes' {Mlechchhas,

Nishddas, Dasyus, &c.) by Sanskrit writers, but probably the descend-

ants of various Scythian hordes who, at a remote period, entered

India by way of Biluchistan* and the Indus. The more powerful and

civilised of these aboriginal tribes appear to have retired before the

Aryans into Southern India, and there to have retained their inde-

pendence, and with their independence the individuality and essential

structure of their vernacular dialects. But in Upper India the case

was different. There, as the Aryan race increased in numbers and

importance, their full and powerful language forced itself on the

aborigines. The weak and scanty dialect of the latter could no

more withstand a conflict with the vigorous Sanskrit, than a puny-

dwarf the aggression of a giant. Hence the aboriginal tongue gra-

dually wasted away, until its identity became merged in the language

of the Aryans ; leaving, however, a faint and skeleton-like impress of

itself on the purer Sanskrit of the educated classes, and disintegrat-

ing it into Prakrit, to serve the purposes of ordinary speech t-

* The Brahui, a dialect of Biluchistan, still preserves its Scythian character,

t The cerebral letters in Sanskv-it, and words containing cerebral letters, are

probably the result of the contact of Sanskrit with the lanjfua^c of the Scythian
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Prakrit, then, was merely the natural process of change and cor-

ruption which the refined Sanskrit underwent in adapting itself to

the exigencies of a spoken dialect *. It was, in fact, the provincial

Sanskrit of the mass of the community ; whilst Sanskrit, properly

so called, became, as it is to this day, the language of the Brahmans

and the accomplishment of the learned t.

This provincial Sanskrit assumed of course diiferent modifications,

according to the circumstances of the district in which the corrup-

tion took place; and the various modifications of Prakrit are the

intermediate links which connect Sanskrit with the dialects at pre-

sent spoken by the natives of Hindustan.

They have been analyzed and assorted by Vararuchi, the ancient

grammarian, who was to Prakrit what Panini was to Sanskrit grammar.

The most noticeable varieties were the Mdgadhi, spoken in Magadha

or Bihar; the Mahdrdshtri, spoken in a district stretching from

Central to Western India ; and the Sauraseni, spoken on the banks

of the Jamna, in the neighbourhood of the ancient Mathura J. These

patois modifications of Sanskrit are employed as the language of

the inferior characters in all the Hindu dramas which have come

tribes : and a non-Sanskrit, or, as it may be called, a Scythian element, may be

traced with the greatest clearness in the modern dialects of Hindustan. In all of

these dialects there is a substratum of words, foreign to Sanskrit, which can only

be referred to the aboriginal stock. See the last note at the bottom of p. xxii.

* It would be interesting to trace the gradual transition of Sanskrit into Prakrit..

In a book called the Lalita-mstara, the life and adventures of Buddha are nar-

rated in pure Sanskrit. It is probably of no great antiquity, as the Buddhists

themselves deny the existence of written authorities for 400 years after Buddha's

death (about b. c. 543). But subjoined to the Sanskrit version are gdthds or

songs, which repeat the story in a kind of mixed dialect, half Sanskrit, half

Prakrit. They were probably rude ballads, which, though not written, were

current among the people soon after Buddha's death. They contain Vaidik as

well as more modern formations, interspersed with Prakrit corruptions (ex. gr.

3151% for 3t^, which is Vaidik; and V^iftiT for VR^f^, which is Prakrit),

proving that the language was then in a transition state.

t The best proof of this is, that in the Hindu dramas all the higher characters

speak Sanskrit, whilst the inferior speak various forms of Prakiit. It is idle to

suppose that Sanskrit would have been employed at all in dramatic composition,

had it not been the spoken language of a section of the community.

X Arrian (ch. VIII) describes the Suraseni as inhabiting the city of Methoras.
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down to us, some of which date as far back as the ad century b. c,

and the first of them is identical with Pali, the sacred language of the

Geylon Buddhists *. Out of them arose Hindi (termed Hindustani

or Urdu, when mixed with Persian and Arabic words), Mardthi,

and Gujardthi, the modern dialects spread widely over the country.

To these may be added, Bengdli, the language of Bengal, which

bears a closer resemblance to its parent, Sanskrit, than either of the

three enumerated above ; Uriya, the dialect of Orissa, in the pro-

vince of Cuttack ; Sindhi, that of Sindli ; Paiijdbi, of the Pahjab

;

Kdkmirian, of Kas'mir ; and Nipdlese, of Nipal t-

The four languages of Southern India, viz. i. Tamil %, 2. Telugu

(the j^ndhra of Sanskrit writers) §, 3. Kanarese (also called Kannadi

or Kar^ataka), and 4. Malayalam (Malabar) jj,
although drawing

largely from Sanskrit for their literature, their scientific terms, their

religion, their laws, and their social institutions, are proved to be

distinct in their structure, and are referred, as might have been

expected from the previous account of the aborigines, to the Scy-

thian, or, as it is sometimes termed, the Tatar or Turanian type ^.

* Pali, which is identical with the Magadhi Prakrit, is the language in which

the sacred books of the Buddhists of Ceylon are written. Buddhist missionaries

from Magadha carried their religion, and ultimately (after the decay of Buddhism

in India) their language, into that island. Pali (meaning in Singhalese 'ancient')

is the name which the priests of Ceylon gave to the language of the old country,

whence they received their religion.

t For an account of some of these dialects, see Prof. H. H. Wilson's very

instructive Preface to his ' Glossary of Indian Terms.'

J Often incorrectly written Tamul, and by earUer Giu-opeans erroneously termed

Malabai. The cerebral I at the end has rather the sound of rl.

§ Sometimes called Gentoo by the Europeans of the last generation.

II
A fifth language is enumerated, viz. Tulu or Tuluva, which holds a middle

position between Kanarese and Malayalam, but more nearly resembles the former.

It is spoken by only 150,000 people. Added to this, there are four rude and uncul-

tivated dialects spoken in various parts of Southern India, viz. the Tuda, K6ta,

Gond, and Ku or Khond ; all of which are affiliated with the Southern group.

IT This is nevertheless consistent with the theory of a remote original affinity

between these languages and Sanskrit and the other members of the Indo-European
family. The various branches of the Scythian stock, which spread themselves in all

directions westward, northward, and southward, must have radiated from a common
centre with the Aryans, although the divergence of the latter took ))lace at a much
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Sanskrit is written in various Indian characters, but the character

which is peculiarly its own is the Nagari or Deva-nagari, i, e. that

of ' the divine, royal, or capital city.' The earliest form of this

character cannot be traced back to a period anterior to the 3d

century b. c.*; and the more modern, which is the most perfect,

comprehensive, and philosophical of all known alphabets, is not

traceable for several centuries after Christ. The first is the corrupt

character of the various inscriptions which have been discovered on

pillars and rocks throughout India, written in Magadhi Prakrit, spoken

at the time of Alexander's invasion over a great part of Hindustan.

These inscriptions are ascertained to be addresses from the Buddhist

sovereigns of Magadha to the people, enjoining the practice of social

virtues and reverence for the priests. They are mostly in the name

of Piya-dasif (for Sanskrit Priya-dars'i), supposed to be an epithet of

Asoka, who is known to have reigned at some period between the ad

and the 3d century B.C. by his being the grandson of Chandra-gupta,

probably identical with Sandrakottus, described by Strabo as the

most powerful Raja, immediately succeeding Alexander's death. He
was one of the kings of Magadha (Bihar), whose court was at Pali-

bothra or Patali-putra (Patna), and who claimed the title of Samrats

or universal monarchs ; not without reason, as their addresses are

found in these inscriptions at Delhi, and at Kuttack in the south,

and again as far west as Gujarat, and again as far north as the

Panjab. The imperfect form of Nagari which the corrupt character

exhibits is incompatible with Sanskrit orthography. It may there-

fore be conjectured that a more perfect alphabet existed, which bore

later period. It is to be observed, that in the South -Indian dialects the Scythian

element constitutes the bulk of the language. It may be compared to the warp,

and the Sanskrit admixture to the woof. In the Northern dialects the gram-

matical structure and many of the idioms and expressions are still Scythian, but

the whole material and substance of the language is Sanskrit. See, on this subject,

the able Introduction of the Rev. R. Caldwell to his ' Comparative Grammar of the

Dravidian or South-Indian Languages,' lately published.

* Mr. James Prinsep, whose table of modifications of the Sanskrit alphabet

follows these Remarks, placed the earliest form, apparently on insufficient grounds,

as far back as the 5th century b. c.

t The regular Prakrit form would be Pia-dassi. Probably the spoken Prakrit

of that period approached nearer to Sanskrit than the Prakrit of the plays.
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the same relation to the corrupt form that Sanskrit bore to Prakrit.

Nor does it militate against this theory that the perfect character is

not found in any ancient inscription, as it is well known that the

Brahmans, who alone spoke and understood the pure Sanskrit, and

who alone would therefore need that character, never addressed the

people, never proselytized, never sought political power, and never

cared to emerge from the indolent apathy of a dignified retii'ement.

A table of the various modifications of the Deva-nagari alphabet,

both ancient and modern, from the date of the earliest inscriptions

to the present time, follows this page. The perfection of the modern

character, and the admirable manner in which it adapts itself to the

elaborate and symmetrical structure of the Sanskrit language, will be

apparent from the first chapter.
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SANSKRIT GRAMMAE.

CHAPTER I.

LETTERS.

. 1. THE Deva-nagari character, in which the Sanskrit language

is written, is adapted to the expression of almost every known,
gradation of sound; and every letter has a fixed and invariable

pronunciation.

There are fourteen vowels and thirty-three simple consonants.

To these may be added the nasal symbol, called Anuswdra, and the

symbol for a final aspirate, called Visarga (see No. 6). They are

here exhibited in the dictionary order *. All the vowels, excepting

a, have two forms ; the first is the initial, the second the medial or

non-initial.

TOWELS.

^ ce ^^' ^ c^ ^^> ^ c> ^ ai, WPt 0, ^^ au.

Nasal symbol, * m or m. Symbol for the final aspirate, t h.

CONSOlirANTS.

Gutturals, '^ k '^ kk ^ g T( gh '^ n-

Palatals, "^ ch ^cM "^ j ^jh >! ji

Cerebrals, "Z t Hih 5«? ^ dh IJIm

Dentals, ?T

^

"^ th \d ^ dh '^ n

Labials, '^ p "^ph "^ i ^M "3R m

Semivowels, Ty X.r "^ I "^ v

Sibilants, ^ i ^ sk ^ s

Aspirate, ^ h

The compound or conjunct consonants (see No. 5) may be mul-

tiplied to the extent of four or five hundred. The most common

* The character 00 '* is not given, as being peculiar to the Vedas.. See 16. a.
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are given here ; a fuUer list wiU be found at the end of the volume;

and some varieties in a diflferent type are exhibited at the end of the

Table of Modifications, opposite to page i.

THE MORE COMMON OP THE COMPOUND OK CONJUNCT CONSONANTS.

^ kk, IB kt, ^ or ^ kr, fi kl, g kw, TJ ksh, m khy, "T gn, tj gr, ti gl,

H ghr, u nk, -^ ng, ^ chch, ^ chchh, ^ chy, ^ jj, 5 jn, m jv>,

m nch, 5^ richh, ^ fij, j tt, Z3( ty, ^ dg, ^ 4y, W^ nt, W nth, ^ v4,

IS nn, -m ny, ^ tt, rn tth, ^ tn, w tm, W ty, ^ or a tr, 15 tw, w ts,

vu thy, ^ dg, s ddh, a dbh, ^ dm, ^ dy, j dr, ^ dw, «I dhy, at dhw,

RS nt, 7^ nd, ^ nn, ^ ny, Tt pt, vi py, V pr, 5 pi, "^ bj, ^ *<^j "^ %
a br, »Ji bhy, H bhr, wt mbh, w mm, ^ my, ig ml, ai yy, ^ rk,

^ rm, -^ Ip, -^ II, ^ vy, T( vr, -^ ich, ^ iy, V h; -^ hi, ^ sw, ^ sht,

? shth, m shn, tu shy, ^ sk, ws skh, w st, ^ 8th, ^ m, m sm,

m sy, }S sr, ^ sw, m ss, 3r hm, ^ hy, -g hi, ^ kty, ^ ktr, » ktw,

^ kshn, I5f kshm, 7?t kshy, r^ gny, t»»t gbhy, >3T ^''yj ^ nkt, ^ »^Ay,

^OT chchhy, 'Sf chchhr, ^ nrfy, i^ <««, W toy, ^ ^ry, w <»y, ^ «r,

^ ttw, ^ <?%, n <^«?%, W dMy, 31 rfry, ^il nty, ts^ mby, "^ rrfr, J§ ryy,

f rw, y shtr, ^ s^M, WT »^y, W ^If) 'f^ l^y> "^ '*''^' "^ ''^'y'

OF THE METHOD OF WRITING THE VOWELS.

Observe—In reading the following pages for the first time, it is

recommended that the attention be confined to the large type.

2. The short vowel ^ o is never written unless it begin a word,

because it is supposed to be inherent in every consonant. Thus,

ak is written "Woir, but ka is written «s ; so that in such words as

«ReS kanaka, ^s^m. nagara, &c., no vowel has to be written. The

mark ^ under the k of ^nii, called Virama (see No. 9), indicates a

consonantal stop, that is, the absence of any vowel, inherent or

otherwise, after the consonant.

o. The other vowels, if written after a consonant, take the place of

the inherent a. They assume two forms, according as they are initial

or not initial. Thus, ik is written ^, but ki is written fis.

b. Observe here, that the short vowel i, when not initial, is alwavs

written before the letter after which it is pronounced. Hence, in

writing the English word sir, the letters in Sanskrit would be arranged

thus, Mr ftrt.

c. The only assignable reason for this peculiarity is, that the top of the non-

initial ft, if written in its right place, might occasionally interfere with a subsequent
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letter, especially with the letter r, as the first member of a conjunct consonant.

This will be evident to any one who tries in writing the word kirk in Sanskrit to

retain the i in its proper place.

3. The long vowels T a and '\ i, not initial, take their proper place

after a consonant. The vowels u, u, ri, ri, Iri, not initial, are written

under the consonants after which they are pronounced; as, » ku,

'^ku, ^ kri, oir kri, gr klri; excepting when u or u follows ^ r, in which

case the method of writing is peculiar ; thus, ^ ru, ^ ru.

a. The vowels ri, ri, Iri and Iri are peculiar to Sanskrit. See No. i i.e.

^ Iri occurs in only one word, viz. oirTr ' to make.^ The long ^^^ Iri

is not found in any word in the language, and is useless excepting

as contributing to the completeness of the alphabet.

b. The vowels e and ai, not initial, are written above the consonants

after which they are pronounced ; thus, ^ ke, \ kai. The vowels

and au (which are formed by placing
~~ and ^ over ^ a), like T d,

take their proper place after their consonants ; thus, off ko, •# kau.

OF THE METHOD OP WRITING THE CONSONANTS.

4. The consonants have only one form, whether initial or not

initial. And here note this peculiarity in the form of the Deva-

nagari letters. In every consonant, excepting those of the cerebral

class, and in some of the initial vowels, there is a perpendicular

stroke ; and in all the consonants without exception, as well as in all

the initial vowels, there is a horizontal line at the top of the letter.

In two of the letters, M dh and H bh, this horizontal line is broken ;

and in writing rapidly, the student should form the perpendicular line

first, then the other parts of the letter, and lastly the horizontal line.

The natives, however, sometimes form the horizontal line first.

OE THE COMPOUND CONSONANTS.

5. Every consonant is supposed to have the vowel "^ a inherent

in it, so that it is never necessary to write this vowel, excepting at

the beginning of a word. Hence when any simple consonants stand,

alone in any word, the short vowel ^ a must always be pronounced

after them ; but when they appear in conjunction with any other

vowel, this other vowel of course takes the place of short ^ a. Thus

such a word as oSFST'^ITT^ would be pronounced kaldnatayd, where

long ^ d being written after I and y takes the place of the inherent

vowel. But supposing that instead of kaldnatayd the word had to

B 3
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be pronounced kldntyd, how are we to know that kl and nty have

to be uttered without the intervention of any vowel ? This occasions

the necessity for compound consonants. Kl and nty must then be

combined together ; thus, fi, t«T, and the word is written fiT'iTr

.

And here we have illustrated the two methods of compounding con-

sonants; viz. 1st, by writing them one above the other; zdly, by

placing them side by side, omitting in all, except the last, the per-

pendicular line which lies to the right. Observe, however, that some

letters change their form entirely when combined with other conso-

nants. Thus T, when it is the first letter of a compound consonant,

is written above the compound in the form of a semicircle, as in the

word "gfJT Mrma; and when the last, is written below in the form of

a small stroke, as in the word TSHJS kramena. So again in jj * ksha

and 5r f Jna the simple elements c|i q and il >{ are hardly traceable.

In some compounds the simple letters slightly change their form;

as, •^r Sa becomes ^^ in ^^ Scha ; ^ d with ^ y becomes ?r dya; ^ d
with V dh becomes if ddha; ^ d with vr bh becomes 5 dbha; w t with

T r becomes ^ tra or ^ tra; -sfi k with w t becomes -^ kta. Most of

the other compound consonants are readily resolvable into their

component parts. The student should direct his first attention to

the compound consonants given in the list opposite to page i. He
should afterwards study the list at the end of the book.

Observe—Two aspirated letters never occur in the same com-
pound. When an aspirated letter has to be doubled, the first is

expressed by the unaspirated letter of the same species.

OF THE SYMBOLS AND MARKS.

6. The Sanskrit alphabet possesses certain symbols and indicatory

marks. Of these the most useful are the nasal symbol Anuswdra
and the symbol for a final aspirate called Visarga.

Anuswdra, ' after-sound,' (caUed so because it is always the final

or closing nasal sound of a syUable, and can never be used like a
consonant or any nasal letter to begin a syllable,) is denoted by a
dot placed over the horizontal line of a letter. It is a weaker and

* Sometimes formed thus ^, and pronounced ky in Beng^iTh^reek and Latin
it always passes into f and x. Compare ^ftpr, dexter, hliog.

t This compound is sometimes pronounced gya or nya, though it will be more
convenient to represent it by its proper equivalent >m.
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thicker nasal than the five consonantal nasals. Although it is pro-

perly the nasal of the semivowels, sibilants, and h, and is then expres-

sible by the English n, yet it is ordinarily used as a short substitute

for any of the five nasals, ^ n-, H w, JIT w, rf w, and ^ m, when no
vowel intervenes between these letters and a following consonant.

Thus the five Enghsh words ink, inch, intrust, ant, imp, which illus-

trate the five nasal sounds, might either be written 1(1;, ^, 5?ipir,

^t^, ^' or with Anuswara ^, ^, ij^^, 'gfcT, ^. It is most

conveniently used as a substitute for the ^m which is the original final

of accusative cases singular, nominative cases neuter, and some inde-

clinable words *
; (thus ^ enam, ' him,' for ^^; ^ ddnam, ' a

gift,' for ^riJ^; 5ff sam, ' with,' for 'H'^; ^r^ iddnim, ' now ;') pass-

ing, however, again into »^^ m when followed by a vowel
; (as, ^fTm

^nrtflT ddnam dpnoti, 'he receives a gift;') and passing optionally

into '^, 5^, ?!T, f^^ or j^^ when followed by consonants of the guttural,

palatal, cerebral, dental, and labial classes respectively; (as, ^rt ^(j l Prl

or ^T^^ ^^xfir ' he gives a gift,' ^^ or «?!!fhT ' flight.') Hence it

appears, that as the final of a complete word it may generally be

represented by the Enghsh m.

a. It is never admitted as a substitute for a final ''T n when originally the Jinal

of a word, (as in accusative cases plural, in the locative cases of pronominals, in

the 3d pers. plur. and present participles of verbs,) unless the next word begin

with t or ch, when by the laws of euphony a sibilant is interposed before the initial

t or eh. See 53 and 54.

b. It must never be forgotten that it is peculiarly the nasal of the aspirate ^ h,

the semivowels "^l y,Xr,'^l,'^v, and the three sibilants ^ s, ''? sh, "S s'j and it

must always take the place of any other nasal that has to precede these letters in

the same word-\. Thus the preposition ^J^^sam and the participle ^Tif smrita, when

united in one word, are written ^RRTT; W{^sam and '^TT; hdra, ^IT; WT sam and

TTT rdga, 'ffUT ; but in each of these cases the Anuswara takes the sound of the

nasal of the class to which the following letter belongs. Thus wwn is sounded as
^ *

if written ^ f^ ^^ ; H^K as if written ?r^ ^TT ; Woi'Hf as if written IT^ t5TTT

.

In these cases Anuswara not being the final of a complete word wiU be most con-

veniently transliterated by the English m.

7. Another nasal symbol called Chandra-vindu (lunar mark) or Anundsika, written

* Prof. Bopp objects to this practice ; but by Panini (VIII. 3, 23) a final *? m is

convertible to Anuswara before any consonant. See Bopp's Comparative Grammar,

Eastwick's translation, p. 7, note.

t ?n3T5ir, ' an universal monarch,' is the only word that violates this rule. The

word 'R'^^, 'just,' is compounded of ^tPt and W^.
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over a letter thus , is sometimes employed. It is rather the sign of the nasality of

the letter over which it is written, than the representative of any actual nasal sound.

Thus in the rules of combination, when final "H n assimilates with 75 I, the mark ~"

placed over I, though not pronounced, indicates the nasal origin of the <?. It is a

kind of silent Anuswara.

8. The symbol Visarga, ' rejection,' (called so because often re-

jected,) usually written thus :, but more properly in the form of two

small circles %, is used to represent a weaker aspiration than the

letter ? h, and that at the end of a word. It expresses an euphonic

transition of final W s and T r into a kind of imperceptible breathing.

But this symbol, although never the representative of ^ h, but rather

of a weak and almost imperceptible final aspirate, which, under cer-

tain circumstances, takes the place of final s and r, may nevertheless

be conveniently transliterated by the English h at the end of a word,

and that without danger of being confounded with ^, which can

never occur as a final letter. At the same time it should be borne

in mind that Visarga is less than h, and is in fact no consonant, but

only a symbol for s and r whenever the usual consonantal sound of

these letters is deadened at the end of a sentence or through the

influence oi a. k, p or s commencing the next word. Observe, how-

ever, that all those inflections of nouns and persons of verbs, which

as standing separate from other words are by some made to end in

Visarga, may most conveniently be allowed to retain their final W *;

only bearing in mind that this s is liable at the end of a sentence, or

when followed by certain consonants, to pass into an imperceptible

breathing, as in the French les or the English isle, viscount; in all

which cases it might be expressed by Visarga, thus ^: &c. So
again, in French infinitives, such as aller, the final r is silent ; and
in many English words, such as bar, tar, the sound of /• is very
indistinct; and these also might be written in Sanskrit with
Visarga, ^51%:, ^t: &c.

a. An Ardha-visarga, ' half-visai-ga,' or modification of the symbol Visarga, in
the form of two semicircles X, is sometimes employed before /•, kh and p, ph.
Before the two former letters this symbol is properly ciUled Mvd-muUya, and the
organ of its enunciation said to be the root of the tongue. Before p and ,,h its

proper name is Upadhmdniya, and its organ of utterance is then the Ups.

The following are other marks :

9. The Virdma or ' stop,' placed under a consonant (thus Tjf *),
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indicates the absence of the inherent ^ a, by help of which the con-

sonant is pronounced.

10. The mark s, sometimes called Ardhdkdra, ' half the letter a'

placed between two words, denotes the elision of an initial ^ a after

^ e or ^ final preceding. It corresponds to our apostrophe.

Thus, ^sfxr te 'pi for ^ ^i? te api.

a. The half pause I is a stop or mark of punctuation, usually placed at the end

of the first line of a couplet or stanza.

b. The whole pause II is placed at the end of a couplet, and corresponds to

a full stop.

c. The mark of repetition o indicates that a word or sentence has to be repeated.

PRONUNCIATION OP SANSKRIT VOWELS AS COMPARED WITH THOSE XJF

OTHER LAN&UAGES.

1 1 . The vowels in Sanskrit are pronounced for the most part as

in Italian or French, though occasional words in English may exem-

plify their sound.

a. Since 'St a is inherent in every consonant, the student should

be careful to acquire the correct pronunciation of this letter. There

are many words in English which afford examples of its sound,

such as vocal, cedar, zebra, organ. But in English the vowel u in

such words as fun, bun, sun, frequently represents this obscure sound

of a ; and even the other vowels may occasionally be pronounced

with this sound, as in her, sir, son.

b. The long vowel ^r a is pronounced as a in the English last,

bard, cart ; ^ i as the i in pin, sin ; ^ i as the t in marine ; g' m as

the u in push ; "3! m as the u in rude.

c. The vowel ^ ri, peculiar to Sanskrit, is pronounced as the ri

in merrily, where the i of ri is less perceptible than in the syllable

ri, composed of the consonant r and the vowel i*. %ri is pro-

nounced as the ri in chagrin, being hardly distinguishable from the

syllable ^; ;j e as the e va. prey; ^ o as in so ; Vi ai as ai in aisle ;

^ au as au in the German baum or as ou in the English our. ^ Iri

and o| Iri do not differ in sound from the letter -ps I with the vowels

ri, and ri annexed, but the vowel -^ Iri only occurs in one word, viz.

* There does not, however, seem to be much difflerence practically between the

pronunciation of the vowel ri and the syUable ft ri, though grammarians assert

that the i of the vowel is less distinctly enunciated.
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^\klrip, 'to make ;' and its long form is not found in any word in

'

the language. As to the Vaidik "35 ^'*«j see i6. a.

d. Hence it appears that every simple vowel in Sanskrit has a

short and a long form, and that each vowel has one invariable

sound ; so that the beginner can never be in doubt what pronuncia-

tion to give it, as in EngUsh, or whether to pronounce it long or

short, as in Latin.

e. Note, however, that Sanskrit possesses no short e and o in opposition to the

long diphthongal sounds of c and o.

/. In comparing Sanskrit words with Greek and Latin, it will be found that the

Sanskrit '?r a usually answers to the Greek o ; sometimes to £ (esp*iaUy in voca-

tive cases) ; and rarely to «. In Latin, the Sanskrit ^ a is represented by a as

weU as by a, e, and o. Again, the Sanskrit ^JT d is generally replaced by the

Greek vj or a, rarely by a long alpha. In Latin it is represented by long a or even

by long e. See Bopp's Comparative Grammar, Eastwick's translation, p. 4 &c.

g. Although for all practical purposes it is sufficient to regard vowels as either

short or long, it should be borne in mind that native grammarians give eighteen

difFerent modifications of each of the vowels a, i, u, ri, and twelve of Iri, which are

thus explained :—Each of the first four vowels is supposed to have three prosodial

lengths, a short {hrasma), a long [dirgha), and a prolated {pluta): the long being

equal to two, and the prolated to three short vowels. Each of these three modifi-

cations may be uttered with a high tone, or a low tone, or a tone between high

and low ; or in other words, may have the acute, or the grave, or the circumflex

accent. This gives nine modifications to a, i, u, ri; and each of these agun may

be regarded either as nasal or non-nasal, according as it is pronounced with the

nose and mouth, or with the mouth alone. Hence result eighteen varieties of every

vowel, excepting Iri, e, ai, 0, au, which have only twelve, because the first does not

possess the long and the last four have not the short prosodial time.

PBONTJNCIATION OF SANSKRIT CONSONANTS AS COMPARED WITH THOSE OP

OTHER LANGUAGES.

In the first arrangement of the alphabet most of the consonants

are distributed under the five heads of gutturals, palatals, cerebrals,

dentals, and labials, according to the organ principally employed in

pronouncing them, whether the throat, the palate, the top of the

palate, the teeth, or the lips. This classification of letters is more
fully explained at No. 18.

13. ^ ka, 7T ga, ^ cha, i{ja, it ta, ^ da, x( pa, ^ ba. These con-

sonants are pronounced as in English, but n has always the sound
of

ff
in ffun, give, never of g in gin. Observe ; '^ cha is a simple

consonantal sound, and not an aspirate : it is pronounced as c/> in
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church, and is a modification or softening of ka, just as ja is of ga,

the organ of utterance being in the palate, a little in advance of the

throat. Hence, in Sanskrit and its cognate languages, the palatals ch

andy are often exchanged with the gutturals k and g. See note, p. 13.

Observe, that ^ d often passes into 6 in Greek.

13. ;3 kha, ti gha, -^ chha, m. jha, -^ tha, v dha, is pha, »f bha.

These are the aspirated forms of the preceding consonants. In

pronouncing them the sound of h must be distinctly added to the

unaspirated consonantal sound. Thus 1^ is pronounced Hke kh in

ink-horn, not like the Greek j(; ^ as tt in ant-hill, not as in think;

Ri as ph in uphill, not as in physic. When, however, they are rapidly

enunciated they are hardly distinguishable from their respective

unaspirated equivalents.

a. The Sanskrit 'T th generaDy becomes T in Greek, and V dh becomes 6, while

"S[ chh generally passes into CAf. Again, Sanskj-it H bh generally passes into (j>

and/, or sometimes in Latin into h.

b. With a view to the comparison of Sanskyit words with Greek and Latin, it is

important to remember that the aspirates of the difFerent classes are easily inter-

changeable in difFerent languages; thus dh and bli in Sanskrit may become/ (or pA)

in Latin ; gh in Sanskrit may become 6 in Greek &c.

14. z ta, z tha, z da, ^ dha. The sound of these cerebral letters

is in practice hardly to be distinguished from the sound of the

corresponding dental consonants. Properly, however, the cerebrals

should be uttered with a duller and deeper intonation, produced by

turning back the tip of the tongue towards the palate, or top of

the head (cerebrum). Thus a Hindu would distinguish the pro-

nunciation of the t and d in the English words trust and drip from

that of the same letters in the words tun and din. He would write

the former with the cerebral t and d, 5^^, ff? ; and the latter with

the dental, 'j'J^, f^t^.

a. In Bengal the cerebral '3 da and S' dha have nearly the sound of a dull /

.

Thus f^^ra: viddlah, ' a cat,' is pronounced virdlah. In all corruptions of

Sanskrit (especially in Prakrit) the cerebral letters often take the place of dentals.

In Sanskrit the cerebrals are rarely found at the beginning of words.

15. '3: na, ST na, th na, Tf na, K ma. Each of the five classes of

consonants in Sanskrit has its own nasal sound, represented by a

separate nasal letter. In Enghsh and most other languages the

same fivefold division of nasal sounds might be made, though we

have only one nasal letter to express the guttural, palatal, cerebral.
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and dental nasal sounds. The truth is, that in all languages the

nasal letters take their sound from the organ employed in uttering

the consonant that follows them. Thus in EngUsh it will be found

that guttural, palatal, cerebral, dental, and labial nasals are followed

by consonants of the same classes, as in ink, sing, inch, intrust, ant,

imp. If such words existed in Sanskrit, the distinction of nasa!

sounds would be represented by distinct letters; thus, ^, fV^,

^, ^l!?^, 'srr^, ^- Compare 6.

a. The guttural nasal IF is rarely found by itself at the end of a word in

Sanskrit, never at the beginning. In the nominative cases HT^, m«^ &c. it

probably has the sound of ng in sing, where the sound of g is almost imperceptible.

The palatal ^ is only found in conjunction with palatal consonants, as in ^ hch,

^ hj, '^ chit, and ^ jh. This last may be pronounced like ny, or like gn in the

French campagne. In Bengal, however, it always has the sound of ^y .• thus <i9i

is pronounced rdgyd. The cerebral nasal ^JT » is found at the beginning of words

and before vowels, as well as in conjunction with cerebral consonants. It is then

pronounced, as the other cerebrals, by turning the tip of the tongue towards the

palate. The dental and labial nasals •Tna and Mma are pronounced with the same

organs as the class of letters to which they belong. [See 21.]

16. TX ya, X ra, 7J la,"^ va, are pronounced as in English. Their

relationship to the vowels i, ri, Iri, u, respectively, should never be

forgotten. See No. 33. a. When ^ v is the last member of a con-

junct consonant it is pronounced like w, as ?K dwdra ; but not

after r, as ^ sarva.

a. The character '3^ Ira is peculiar to the Vedas. It is a form of the semivowel
^ I, and represents a liquid sound formed by curving back the tongue against the

roof of the mouth.

b. The semivowels are so soft and vowel-like in their nature that they readily

flow into each other. Hence I and r are sometimes exchangeable.

17. •51 sffl, ^ sha, H sa, ^ ha. Of these, -^ ka \s & palatal sibilant,

and is pronounced as an aspirated s. ^ sha is a cerebral, and is a
more strongly aspirated sibilant, but its pronunciation is hardly to
be distinguished from that of the palatal. The dental f sa is pro-
nounced as the common English s. The same three sibilants exist
in English, though represented by one character, as in the words
sure, session, sun. ^ ha is pronounced as in English, and is guttural.

a. The guttural origin of f ha is proved by its passing into k at the end of
Sanskrit words, and into X- «. and c, in Greek and Latin; as, 5^, KapYia, cor

h. Note that ^ sa, although a j.alatal, might be called half a guttural
'

It is
certainly guttural in its origin, as all the palatals are. This is well illustrated by
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its constant transition into *: and c in Greek and Latin words. Compare ^(^
OaKpv, 'Sng equus, ^Sr^ Kvuv. It is moreover interchanged with 'afi A- in Sanskrit

words.

OF THE CLASSIFICATION OP LETTERS.

1 8. In the first arrangement of the alphabet all the consonants,

excepting the semivowels, sibilants, and h, were distributed under

the five heads of gutturals, palatals, cerebrals, dentals, and labials.

We are now to show that all the forty-seven letters, vowels, semi-

vowels, and consonants, may be referred to one or other of these

five grand classes, according to the organ principally concerned in

their pronunciation, whether the throat, the palate, the top of the

palate, the teeth, or the lips.

a. We are, moreover, to point out that all the letters may be

regarded according to another principle of division, and may be all

arranged under the head of either hard or soft, according as the

effort of utterance is attended with expansion (vivdra), or contraction

(samvdra), of the throat.

b. The following tables exhibit this twofold classification, the com-

prehension of which is of the utmost importance to the study of

Sanskrit grammar.
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e. Observe, that although Tt e, ^ ai, are more conveniently connected

with the palatal class, and '^ft o, ^ au, with the labial, these letters

are really diphthongal, being made up oi a ^i, a-\-i, a-\-u, a+u,

respectively. Their first element is therefore guttural.

d. Note also, that it is most important to observe which hard letters

have kindred soft letters, and vice versa. The kindred hard and soft are

those in the same line marked with a star in the above table ; thus

g, gh, are the corresponding soft letters to k, kh; j, jh, to ch, chh,

and so with the others.

In order that the foregoing classification may be clearly under-

stood, it is necessary to remind the student of the proper meaning

of the term vowel and consonant, and of the relationship which the

nasals, semivowels, and sibilants, bear to the other letters.

19. A vowel is defined to be a vocal emission of breath from the

lungs, modified and modulated, but not interrupted by the play of

one or other of five organs, viz. the throat, the palate, the tongue,

the teeth, or the lips*.

a. Hence ^ a, ^ i, ^ m, '^ ri, oS Iri, with their respective long

forms, are simple vowels, belonging to the guttural, palatal, labial,

cerebral, and dental classes respectively, according to the organ

principally concerned in their modulation. But ^ e, ^ ai, wt 0,

^ au, are diphthongal or compound vowels, as explained above

at 18. c.f So that e and ai are half guttural, half palatal ; o and au

half guttural, half labial.

b. The vowels are of course considered to be soft letters.

30. A consonant is not the modulation, but the actual stoppage,

of the vocal stream of breath by one or other of the five organs, and
cannot be enunciated excepting in conjunction with a vowel.

a. All the consonants, therefore, are arranged under the five heads
of gutturals, palatals, cerebrals, dentals, and labials, accordmg to the
organ concerned in stopping the vocal sound.

b. Again, the first two consonants in each of the five classes, and
the sibilants, are called hard or surd, because the vocal stream is

* See Proposals for a Missionary Alphabet, by Prof. Max MuUer.

t If the two vowels a and i are pronounced rapidly they naturally form the
sound e pronounced as in prey, or as a and i in sail; and so with the other
diphthongs. The sound of ai in aisle may readily be resolved into a and t, and
the sound of on in out into d and v.
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abruptly and completely interrupted, and no murmuring sound

{aghosha) allowed to escape: while all the other letters are called

soft or sonant, because the vocal sound is less suddenly and com-

pletely arrested, the eiFect of stopping it being attended with a low

murmur {ffhosha).

c. Observe, that the palatal stop is only a modification of the guttural, the

point of contact being moved a little more forward from the throat towards the

palate *. The cerebral {murdhanya) stop is a modification of the dental, the dif-

ference being, that whereas in the dental consonantal sound the tip of the tongue

is brought into direct contact with the teeth ; in the cerebral it is first curled back,

so as to strike the dome of the palate, thus producing a more obtuse sound.

d. The name cerebral is retained in deference to estabUshed usage. Perhaps a

more significant translation of milrdhanya would be supernal. The head or brain

is certainly not the organ of enunciation of any letter. Murdhan here denotes thfe

upper part of the palate. But the inaccuracy involved in the word cerebral

hardly justifies the substitution of supernal.

21. A nasal or narisonant letter is a soft letter, in the utterance

of which the vocal stream of breath incompletely arrested, as in all

soft letters, is forced through the nose instead of the lips. As the

soft letters are of five kinds, according to the organ which interrupts

the vocal breathing, so the nasal letters are five, guttural, palatal,

cerebral, dental, and labial. See 15.

22. The semivowels y, r, I, v (called antahstha because in the

first arrangement of the alphabet they stand between the other con-

sonants and the sibilants) are formed by a vocal breathing, which is

only half interrupted, the several organs being only slightly touched

by the tongue. They are, therefore, soft or sonant consonants,

approaching nearly to the character of vowels ; in fact, half vowels,

half consonants.

a. Each class of soft letters (excepting the guttural) has its own

corresponding semivowel to which it is related. Thus the palatal

soft letters \i,\i,^e,^ ai, »r j, have Tt y for their kindred semi-

vowel. (Compare Sanskrit yuvajt with Latin juvenis &c.) Similarly

* The relationship of the palatal to the guttural letters is proved by their fre-

quent interchangeableness in Sanskrit and in other languages. See 176, and com-

pare church with kirk, Sanskrit chatwdr with Latin quatuor, Sanskrit cha with

Latin que and Greek Kat, Smsktitjdnu with EngUsh knee, Greek yovv, Latin genu.

Prof. Miiller proposes to represent the palatals '^ and »T by * and jr in ItaUcs.
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T r is the kindred semivowel of the cerebral soft letters ^ ri, %H,

'and ^4; <5 / of the dentals ^ In, ^ ¥, and ^ d*; and ? r of T «,

^ u, ^0,^ au, and ? *. The guttural soft letters have no semi-

vowel in Sanskrit, unless the aspirate ? A be so regarded.

23. The sibilants or hissing sounds (called winds by the native

grammarians) are hard letters, which, nevertheless, strictly speaking,

have something the character of vowels. The organs of speech in

uttering them, although not closed, are more contracted than in

vowels, and the vocal stream of breath in passing through the teeth

experiences a friction which causes sibilation.

o. Sanskrit does not recognise any guttural sibilation, though the palatal sibilant

is really half a guttural. See 17. a. The aspirate ^ h might perhaps be regarded

as a guttural/a<«« or wind without sibilating sound. The labial sibilation denoted

by the letter/, and the soft sibilation denoted by z, are unknown in Sanskrit.

ACCENTUATION.

24. Accentuation in Sanskj-it is confined to the Vedas. In common pronuncia-

tion the tone or intonation of vowels in all Sanskrit words is equal. This general

monotonous intonation is called by Panini eka-druti, the one level, as it were, of

pronunciation. But in the Vaidik hymns a rise and faJl of the voice seems to have

been recognised t- Hence arose the three tones or accents. First, the low tone,

common to all vowels in ordinary speech. This tone is marked by the grave

accent, and a syllable thus uttered is said to be anuddtta (unacute, grave). Next,

the high tone, produced by the sudden raising of the voice. This tone is marked

by the acute accent, and is described by grammarians as the result of employing

in the enunciation of the vowel what they call the upper half of the oi^an of

utterance, whether the throat, palate, teeth, or lips. A syllable thus uttered is

said to be uddtta (acutely accented). Lastly, the mixed tone, a tone half high,

half low, which is thus produced. In pronouncing the syllable immediately fol-

lowing the high-toned syllable, the voice, unable to lower itself abruptly to the

level of the low intonation, passes into a tone partly high, partly low. A syllable

uttered with this mixed intonation is said to be smarita, or marked with a com-

bination of the acute and grave accent, commonly called the circumflex accent.

Practically, therefore, there are only three tones or accents recognised in Sanskrit,

the amtddtta, the uddtta, and the swarita.

* That '5J J is a dental, and kindred to ^ d, is proved by its interchangeableness

with d in cognate languages. Thus lacryma, OaKpufJM. Compai'e also ?fhl with

t According to Professor Bopp, accentuation in the Vedas has nothing to do

with chanting, but is etymological, like the Greek accent.
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25. Nevertheless, there is yet another tone noticed by Panini, and called by him

sannatara or anuddttatara, i. e. more grave than the common grave intonation.

It is thus explained : the exertion of the voice required to produce the acute or

high tone [uddtta) is so great that in order to attain the proper pitch the voice is

obliged to lower the tone of the preceding syllable as much below the ordinary

low intonation as the syllable that bears the uddtta is raised above it. Conse-

quently the syllable preceding another that bears the acute accent, and which is

originally pronounced with the grave tone [anvddtta), becomes more than grave

(anuddttatara) *.

* The three accents are thus marked in the Rig-veda.

A small horizontal stroke under a syllable marks the anuddtta or low tone ; and

in the Pada, if it extend under all the syllables of the same word, it indicates that

the whole word is anuddtta unaccented or pronounced in the low tone (thus ^TTt).

But in the Sanhita, where the distinction of anuddttatara is admitted, the stroke

under a syllable is always the mark of the anuddttatara, never of the anuddtta, the

mere absence of accent not being marked at all.

When a syllable having the horizontal mark underneath is followed by one

bearing no mark, the latter is considered to be uddtta, acutely accented ; and when

followed by two syllables, bearing no mark, both are considered to be uddtta.

The swarita or circumflex accent is denoted by a small perpendicular stroke

above the syllable. Thus in the word ^^t the syllable '^ is anuddttatara, '^ is

uddtta, and T is swarita.

All the syllables (in a single word or sentence) which follow a syllable bearing

the swarita are supposed to be anuddtta unaccented or pronounced in the same

tone, until the horizontal stroke, or anuddttatara mark under a syllable, appears

again. In fact, the anuddttatara mark is the beginning of a series of three

accents, of which the swarita is the end ; and the appearance of this mark pre-

pares the reader for the occurrence of an uddtta immediately following, and of a

swarita. The latter, however, may sometimes be retarded by a new uddtta sylla-

ble, which shows that the accents have nothing to do with chanting. Nevertheless

a swarita mark does not necessarily imply an anuddttatara mark preceding, as in

the word ^T^i^t at the beginning of a line, where the swarita merely shows that

the first syllable is uddtta. Again, in the Pada, where each word stands separately,

there may be no swarita following an uddtta, as ^T^T I iTlrl. It must also be

borne in mind that frequently where a swarita is immediately followed by an

uddtta syllable, the swarita becomes changed to anuddttatara .- thus in f^^ HrtMri

the swarita of ^ becomes so changed, because of the uddtta following.

With regard to the swarita mark, it may either indicate a dependent swarita,

produced by an uddtta immediately preceding, or an independent, i. e. either a

swarita as such, or a swarita produced by the suppression of a syllable bearing the

uddtta, as in TT^ contracted from TT^, where the middle syllable is properly

uddtta. In the latter case, if the syllable bearing the swarita is long, and another
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OP THE INDIAN METHOD OF WRITING.

a6. According to Hindu grammarians every syllable ought to

end in a vowel*, and every final consonant ought to be attracted

to the beginning of the next syllable ; so that where a word ends m

a consonant, that consonant ought to be pronounced with the initial

letter of the next word. Hence in some Sanskrit MSS. all the

syllables are separated by slight spaces, and in others all the words

are joined together without any separation. Thus the two words

^rnft? tmr dsid rdjd would in some books be written ^^•5[Tin

and in others ^ndj^N T. In Sanskrit works printed in Europe, the

common practice is to separate only those words the final or initial

letter of which are not acted on by the rules of combination. In

such books dsid rdjd would be written together, ^ara^SCnn, because

the final ^ is the result of an euphonic change from ![, caused by

the following T r. There seems, however, but little reason for con-

sidering the mere spaces left between the words of a sentence to be

incompatible with the operation of euphonic laws ; especially as the

absence of such spaces must always cause more or less impediment

even to the fluent reader. Therefore in many books recently

printed in Europe, every uncompounded word capable of separation

by the use of the Virama is separated. Thus pitur dhanam ddaddti

is written fgp: VT^^^ ^n^^rfir, and not fqw^^Hl^iril. The only cases

in which separation is undesirable, are where the final vowel of one

word blends with the initial vowel of the next into one long similar

or dissimilar vowel, and where final u and i are changed into their

corresponding semivowels v and y.

The following words and passages in the Sanskrit and English

character, are given that the Student, before proceeding further in

the Grammar, may exercise himself in reading the letteVs and in

word follows beginning with an uddtta, then that syllable and all preceding sylla-

bles in the same word receive the anuddttatara mark, and the figure ^ is inserted

to carry the swarita, having also the anuddttatara mark beneath ; thus TTrTT^'nt.

If the syllable bearing the independent swarita be short, then the figure S carries

the swarita, with an anuddttatara under it; thus 'Si'l'rnT.

* Unless it end in Anuswdra or Visarga h, which in theory are the only conso-

nantal sounds allowed to close a syllable. That Anusw&ra is not a full consonant

is proved by the fact that it does not impede the operation of rule 70.
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transliteration; that is to say, in turning Sanskrit letters into the

English equivalents, and vice versa.

To be turned into English letters.

^^, "^m, ^^, 'siw, w^, ??y, ?.^, 1^, t?:,

^^, ^3^, ^, ^T!I, ^^, TTii, ^^, e|i?JJ, f^rT,

fTiK, ^TT, f^ir, ^v, t, j|Ti, ^?r, f^^, TTi,

^' 'F' 'J^
'^^' 1^' "^T^. "^^^ "f^. "^^^

^, ^^T, >ii^, ^T, ^:, ^Tf, ^, "ftr^, K\w.,

^fT:, ^?:, ^ftoj, %TT, -qft^T^, f5^^, -^t;:, ^-
^, "^^^^ ^f:, "^(^nw, %t:, Ht^^, ^^,

^\, ^^, ^^, "JrfrT, %t:, \t5, t^^, t,

To be turned into Sanskrit letters.

Ada, asa, ali, ddi, dkhu, dgas, iti, liah, ihd, uddra, upanishad,

uparodha, uru, usha, rishi, eka, kakud, katu, hoshah, gaura, ghata,

chaitya, chet, chhalam, jetri, jhiri, tagara, dO'imara, dhdla, nama,

tolas, tathd, trina, tushdra, deha, daitya, dhavala, nanu, nayanam,

niddnam, pitri, bhauma, bheshajam, mariis, mahat, yuga, rush, rudhis,

lauha, vivekas, Saiani, shodakan, sukhin, hridaya, tatra, adya, buddhi,

arka, kratu, ansa, an-ka, an-ga, anchala, anjana, kantha, anda, anta,

manda, sampurna.

Tlie following story has the Sanskrit and English letters

interlineated.

asti hastindpure vildso ndma rajakah tasya garda-

^Z^^T^V^\ -^^^ l|^ ^>^rr I rrw^^ ^^
bho 'tibhdravdhandd durbalo mumurshur abhavat tatas tena
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rajakendsau vydghracharmand prachhddydranyasamlpe hasyakshetre

mochitah tato durdd avalokya vydghrabuddhyd kshetrapa-

tayah satwaram paldyante atha kendpi iasyaraksfiakena dhusara-

kambalakritatanutrdnena dhanuhkdndam gajjikritydvanatakdyena

eMw^e sthitam tatas tarn cha dure drishtwd gardabfiah pmhtdngo

v^lt^^ -f^r3^ ^^ f^^«^ rr^f>i^^ ^f^: I

gardabhiyamiti matwd habdam kurvdnas tadabhimukham dhdvitah

^«!^ff« /PMS §asyarakshakena gardabho 'yamiti jndtv>d lilayaiva

^m%: II

The followitig story is to be turned into Sanskrit letters,

Asti hriparvatamadhye h-ahmapurdkhyam nagaram. Tatra Saila-

hikhare ghantdkarno ndma rdkshasah prativasatiti janapravddah iru-

yate. Ekadd ghantdm dddya paldyamdnah kaSchich chauro vydghrena

vydpdditah. Tatpdnipatitd ghantd vdnaraih prdptd. Te vdnards tdm

ghantdm anukshanam vddayanti. Tato nagarajanair mannshyah khd-

dito drishtah pratikshanani ghantdrdvaicha kruyate. Anantaram

ghantdkarnah kvpito manushydn khddati ghantdm cha vddayati Ityu-

ktwd jandh sarve nagardt paldyitdh. Tatah kardlayd ndma ku(tinyd

vimn^ya markatd ghantdm vddayanti swayam vijiidya rdjd vijiiapitah.

Deva yadi kiyaddhanopakshayah ktiyate taddham enam ghantdkaraam

sddhaydmi. Tato rdjnd tushfena tasyai dhanam dattam. Kvftinyd

cha mandalam kritwd tatra gariesddiganravam darSayitwd swayam

vdnarapriyaphaldnydddya vanam pravisya phaldnydkirndni. Tato

ghantdm, parityajya rnnardh phaldsitkfd bahhuvuh. Kiittin) cha

ghapdm grihilird iiagarnni dgatd snkalalokapvjyd 'bhavat.

Olisi-rvc, Uiiit III at the end of a wnrd may most conveniently be transliterated
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by the symbol Anuswara, and vice versa j thus, brahmapurdkhyam nagaram

"«I<SI^<HSM '('R. Strictly, however, the first of these Anuswaras, being influenced

by the following n, is equivalent in sound to n, and the two words might have been

written brahmapurdkhyan nagaram s)<Jiy<HsVT[ Tnt. Similarly, pratikshanam

before ghantdrdvas is written TtfrilSj^, though equivalent in sound to irftlTpra,

in consequence of the following TI

.

CHAPTER IT.

SANDHI OR EUPHONIC COMBINATION OF LETTERS.

We are accustomed in Greek and Latin to certain euphonic

changes of letters. Thus rego makes, in the perfect, not regsi, but

reksi {rexi), the soft g being changed to the hard k before the hard *.

Similarly, veho becomes veksi {vexi). In many words a final conso-

nant assimilates with an initial ; thus crvv with yvce/iit] becomes

a-vyyvw/j.rj ; ev with Xafiirce, eXXafnroj. Suppressus is written for

subpressws ; appellatua for adpellatus ; immensus for inmensus ; af-

finitas for adfinitas ; colloquium for conloquium ; irrogo for inrogo.

These laws for the euphonic junction of letters are applied through-

out the whole range of Sanskrit grammar; and that, too, not only

in uniting different parts of one word, but in combining words in

the same sentence. Thus, if the sentence " Rara avis in terris" were

Sanskrit, it would require, by the laws of Sandhi or combination, to

be written Rardvir ins terrih ; and might even be joined together

thus, Rardvirinsterrih. The learner must not be discouraged if he

is unable to understand all the laws of combination at first. He is

recommended, after reading those that are printed in large type, to

pass at once to the declension of nouns and conjugation of verbs.

To attempt to commit to memory a number of rules, the use of

which is not fully seen till he comes to read and construct sentences,

must only lead to a loss of time and patience.

Sect. I.—CHANGES OF VOWELS.

27. Nevertheless, there are some changes of letters which come

into immediate application in the formation and declension of nouns,

and the conjugation of verbs ; and amongst these, the changes of

vowels called Gupa and Vriddhi should be impressed on the memory,

D 2
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before another step is taken in the study of the Grammar. When

the vowels ^ « and ^ i axe changed to 5 e, this is called the Gupa

change, or qualification ; when i and i are changed to ^ ai, this is

called the Vriddhi change, or increase *. Similarly, 7 « and -gi it

are often changed to their Gmia 'sft o, and Vriddhi ^au; ^ri and

'^ n to their Guna ^ ar, and Vriddhi ^ dr ; and 'S a, though it

have no corresponding Gupa change, has a Vriddhi substitute in

'srr a.

38. Let the student, therefore, never forget the following rules.

There is no Gupa substitute for 'sr a, but ^n a is the Vriddhi sub-

stitute for ^ ffl ; ^ e is the Guna, and ^ ai the Vriddhi, for ^ i and

\i; ^ is the Gupa, and ^ au the Vriddhi, for 3' u and •3i u

;

SR ar is the Guna, and 'SJT^ dr the Vriddhi, for ^ H and ^ ri ;

^RS al is the Guna, and '3tT<^ dl the Vriddhi, for ^ Iri and '5g Zrj-

Moreover, ^ ai is the Vriddhi of the Guna ^ e, and '^ au the

Vriddhi of the Gu^a "sft 0.

a. Observe—It will be convenient in describing the change of a vowel to its

Guna substitute, to speak of that vowel as gunated; and In the case of the Vriddhi

change, to speak of it as vriddhied.

b. In the conjugation of verbs the vowels of roots cannot be gunated or

vriddhied, if they are followed by double consonants, i. e. if they are long by

position ; nor can a \^wel long by nature be so changed, unless it be final. The

vowel '^ a is of course incapable of Guna.

29. Again, let him bear in mind that the Guna sounds w e, 'Vt 0,

and ^ ar, are diphthongal, that is, composed of two simple vowel

sounds. Thus, JJ e is made up of ^ « and ^ i ,- ^ of ^ a and

^ u; ^ ar of "S a and ^ ri; so that a final TJ a will naturally

coalesce with an initial ^ i into ^ c ; with an initial ^ m into ^ ;

with an initial "^ri into ^tr ar. Compare 18. c.

a. Similarly, the Vriddhi diphthong ^ ai is made up of d and i ;

and ^ ftM of a and u. Hence, a with e will blend into ai (for

e= a + i and a + a + i will equal d + i or ai). Similarly, a will

blend with ^0 into ^ au. Compare 18. c.

b. Since the sound ai is composed of o and i, it may be asked, How is it that

long fl as well as short a blends with i into e (see 32), and not into ai ? In answer

to this. Professor Bopp (Comparative Grammar, p. 2) maintains that a long vowel

* ^ ffuna in Sanskrit means ' quality,' and ^f^ vj-iddhi, '
increase.' It will

be convenient to Anglicise these words, and write Guna, Vriddhi.
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at the end of a word naturally shortens itself before an initial vowel. His opinion

is, that the very meaning of Guna is the prefixing of short a, and the very meaning
of Vyiddhi, the prefixing of long d, to a simple vowel. He therefore holds that

the Guna of i is originally a i, though the two simple vowels blend afterwards

into e. Similarly, the original Guna of a is a u, blending afterwards into oj the

original Guna of n is a n, blending into or.

c. Hence it appears, that, since the Sanskrit a answers to the Greek € or o

(see 11./.), the practice of gunating vowels is not peculiar to Sanskrit alone.

The Sanskyit 5jf*I emi, ' I go,' which in the plural becomes ^K\imas, is originally

a i mi, corresponding to the Greek €//«.< and //*ev. Similarly in Greek, the root

<j>vy {€(pvyov) is in the present <}>evyio. Compare also the Sanskyit veda (vaida),

' he knows,' with Greek oJ^a; and compare kikoma, perfect of Xiw, with the

Sanskrit 2d preterite.

30. Again, let him never forget that ^ y is the kindred semivowel

oi \i,%i,-^ e, and ^ ai; -^ v of ^ u, -^ u, ^ 0, and 'm au; x r of

^ri and %ri ; and T^ I of -^ Iri and ^ Iri. So that i, i, e, ai, at

the end of words, when the next begins with a vowel, may often

pass into y, y, ay, ay, respectively; u, u, 0, au, into v, v, av, dv; and

ri, ri, into r. [NB. Iri is not found as a final.]

In order to impress the above rules on the mind, the substance

of them is embodied in the following table

:

Simple vowels,
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The succeeding rules will now explain themselves.

31. If a word ends in 'sr a or ^ d, when the similar vowels w a

or ^d follow, then the final and initial vowel blend into one long

similar vowel : thus

7T + ^5r na + asti becomes ^nfttT ndati, ' there is not/

5j|^ + ,^^ jivd + anta= iff^Vit jivdnta, ' the end of life.'

a. The same rule appHes to the other vowels, \i,-^u,-^ri, short

or long : thus

'3rfi» + t»8ft adhi + ikoara becomes 'S^itm. adhUwara, ' the supreme

lord.'

^ + -5T^ ritu-\-utsavaz=^^j^ ritutsava, 'the festival of the

season.'

ftr^ + '^S pitri+ riddhih = ffiif^ pitriddhi, 'the father's pros-

perity.'

3a. If a word ends in '3T o or ^T d, when the dissimilar vowels

^ i, 7 M, ^ Hj short or long, follow, then a or o blends with i or t

into ^e; with « or m into ^0*; with ri or ri into ^ ar: thus

«lt»t + '|;>BP: parama. + iSwara becomes mM^H. paramehvara, ' the

mighty lord.'

fifiT + 7^^ hifa + upadeka = f^^q^ hitopadeia, * friendly in-

struction.'

TTjp 4 "^^ ffan-ffd + udaka= i \^i* gan-godaka, " Ganges water.'

Tt^ +^^ tava + riddhi = ri'^Hd tavarddhi, ' thy growth.'

Similarly, T(^ + ppIiK tava+lrikdra becomes HT^^TTt tavalkdra, ' thy letter Iri.'

33. If a word ends in ^ c or wr a, when the dissimilar vowels

5 e, "sft o, ^ ai, or ^ au, follow, then a or a blends with e into ai

;

with ai also into ai; with into aw; with au also into aw: thus

UTT + ^f>nT />ara + edhita becomes iftfvrf paraidhita, ' nourished by

another.'

f^^ jf.
-^ vidyd + eva = f^i^cf vidyaiva, ' knowledge indeed.'

^ 4. ^«yi^ deva + aikuarya= ^^t^W devai&warya, * divine majesty.'

^yg? + ^iP^ alpa + q/o* = ^rarrarH^ alpaujas, ' little energy,'

71^ + ^ftn gangd 4- o^Aa =n^^ gangaugha, ' the torrent of the

Ganges.'

* The blending of a and t into the sound e is recognised in English in such

words as sail, nail, &c. ; and the blending of a fend « into the sound o is exemplified

by the French /oh/p, baumr, &c.
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W^ + ^^^V jwara + aushadha —^^w jwaraushadha, ' fever-medi-

cine.'

34. If a word ends in \i, -^ u, ^ ri, short or long, when any

dissimilar vowel follows, the former letters pass into their kindred

semivowels; viz. i or i into y*; u or ic into v*; ri or ri into *•; thus

^^ + ^RSr "iffni + astra becomes ^i^J.^^^pf agnyastra*, ' firearms.'

Wfir + aqi-q prati + uvdcha = in^r^ pratyuvdcha, ' he spoke in

reply.'

5 + ^r^ff iu + iddnim = fig^Tsft" twiddnim*, ' but now.'

HTTJ + '4lM'< mdtri + dnanda = ^\^\<{r,^ mdtrdnanda, ' the mothei-'s

joy-'

3,5. If a word ends in ^ e or ^ 0, when the next begins with ^ a,

then e and remain unchanged, and the initial ^« is cut off: thus

TT + ^T ^e + api becomes wsfg te 'pi, ' they indeed !' [See lo.J

JJf + 'srffer ^'ri/ie + asti = JJ^sftcT ^riAe 'sti, ' he is in the house.'

^ + 'srfil so + api = ?ftsf^ so 'pi, ' he indeed !'

?fft + wfw Aa/o + asmi = ^"Vsftn Aa^o 'smi, " I am undone !'

36. If a word ends in jy e or ^ 0, when the next begins with any

other vowel except ^51 a, then e is changed to ay, and to av ; and

if both the words are complete words, the y of ay, and more rarely

the V of av, may be dropped, leaving the a uninfluenced by the

following vowel : thus

ff + ^TPTtlT: te + dgatdh becomes TTTPrirr: taydgatdh, and then

TT ^nrin: ta dgatdh, ' they have come.'

Similarly, T^BJIi -f- ^'? vishno + iha becomes I "N «!l fq 5 vishnavika, and then

Nmi ^ vishna iha, ' Vishnu, here
!

'

A. But if J? e and '^ be the finals of roots or nominal bases,

and these have to be joined with the initial vowels of terminations,

aifixes, &c., even though the initial vowel be ^ « or 5 e or 'siV 0,

then final e must still be changed to ay, and final to av, and both

y and v must be retained : thus

% + '3rfirye +ati becomes ^Tifn j'ayati, ' he conquers |.'

* So in English we pronounce a word like million as if written millyonj and we

write evangelist for euangelist.

t In English we respect this law in writing, though not in pronouncing such

words as saying, playing, &c.
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^P^ + ^ ague + e = ^ifOi agnaye, ' to fire.'

>Tt + ^rfir bho + ati = >T^ bhavati ' he is.'

nt + 1;'^^ go + Owara = n^fhgx: gavihoara, ' owner of kine.'

jft 4. -gfNiH^^o + oAffl» = JT^tsf!ff^gavokas, ' the abode of cattle.'

37. If a word ends in ^ «i or ^ au, when any vowel, similar or

dissimilar, follows, ai is changed to ay, and au to at; : thus

•aii# + ^grftj kasmai + api becomes ^S^RPlftr kasmdyapi, ' to any one

whatever.'

1: + w. rai + ah = TXT. rayah, ' riches.'

^ +^ dadau + annam= i^t^m^ dad&eannam, " he gave food.'

T^ -fW nau + aw = '^T^ ndvau, ' two ships.'

o. If both the words be complete wgrds, the y and t> are occasionally dropped,

but not so usually as in the case of e at 36 : thus ^iWT 'Sfi? kasmd api for

ehWI^fll kasmdyapi, and ^^ ^IW dadd annam for <;<^I1%1 daddvannam.

38. There are some exceptions [pragrihya) to the above rules. The most notice-

able is that of nominative and accusative cases dual, ending in », «, or e. These

are never acted on by following vowels : thus,

?^ 5^ hari etau, ' these two Haris.'

r<|tni^^jRT vishnTi imau, ' these two Vishnus.'

Wn TUf sute ete, ' these two daughters.'

The same applies to wWi am{, nom. pi. m. of the pronoun v^« .

a. A vocative case in 0, when followed by the particle iti, may remain unchanged.

as r<m!ii ^fil vishno iti, or may follow 36.

b. Particles, when simple vowels, and^ d and^ 0, as the finals of inteijections,

remain unchanged, as ^ ^7 d evam, ' Ah, indeed
!

' W?t ^s^ aho indra, ' Ho,

Indra.'

€,-. The 'Sir of m 510,
' a cow,' may become ^ra ava in certain cases, as

m + ^^^ go+indra becomes 'i=|"t; gavendra, ' lord of kine.'

The following table exhibits all the combinations of vowels at one

view. Supposing a word to end in u, and the next word to begin

with au, the student must carry his eye down the first column
(headed " final vowels") till he comes to u, and then along the top

horizontal line of " initial vowels," till he comes to au. At the

junction of the perpendicular column under au and the horizontal

line beginning u, will be the required combination, viz. r an.
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Sect. II.—CHANGES OF CONSONANTS.

39. Before proceeding to the combination of consonants, let the

letters be again regarded as divided into two grand classes of Hard

and Soft, as explained at ao. b.

HAED OE SnKD.
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a. There is an option allowed before nasals ; that is, when any

nasal begins the next word, the final of the last word is usually

(though not necessarily) changed to the nasal of its own class : thus

WT^ + »nr vdk + maya becomes ^T^tr vdn-maya, ' full of words.'

f^ + Hxr vit + maya = %rim vinmaya, ' full of filth.'

?rf|;^+ JTTeT tat + mdtra = WTSBTT^ tanmdtra, ' that element.'

iT!^+ %# tat + netram = jr^^ %^ tan netram, ' that eye.'

^\+ J|c5 «Jo + mulam = ^iH^ ammulam, ' water and roots.'

b. Rule 41 applies to terminations of nouns or verbs beginning with consonants,

but not to terminations beginning with vowels. In the latter case, the final hard

consonant is supposed to attract the initial vowel, and thus, losing its character of

afinal letter, is not made soft: thus '^T^ + fij'^vdk+bhis becomes '^ifnTV vdgbhis,

'by words;' but ^^+ WT vdch+d becomes ^T^T vdchd, 'by a speech;' not

^iTT vdjd. r?Wft5^+ W chitralikh+su is f'^^f^o^'W chitraliksu, ' in painters;'

but T^5rrc5^+^ chitralikh+d remains P«n:(fe'^ ohitralikhd, ' by a painter.'

c. Of course, rule 41 does not apply to final sibilants, as they have no cor-

responding soft letters. The rules for sibilants are given at 61.

4a. If a soft letter ends a word, root, or crude base, when any

hard initial letter follows, the soft is changed to its own unaspirated

hard : thus

^ff + '^^1T kumud +phullatt becomes ^^^ ^fif kumut phullati,

' the lotus blossoms.'

^fiTW + H:{lmri samidh +prad{pyate = Tiftri^ IT^tqw samit pradipyate,

' the fuel is ignited.'

Note—Similarly in Latin, a soft guttural or labial often passes into a hard before

s ajidftj thus reg-\-si becomes recsi {rexi), scrib-\-si becomes scripsi.

a. The same may take place at the end of a sentence or before a pau^e, as

"^Wfir "^mt phullati kumut.

b. Soft letters, which have no corresponding hard, such as the nasals, semi-

vowels, and ^ h, are changed by special rules.

c. If the final be an aspirated soft letter, and belongs to a root whose initial is

"T g, r^ d, or "^ b, then the aspirate, which is suppressed in the final, is transferred

back to the initial letter of the root; as f^+ '^iTtfiT budh+karoti becomes »T!^

oF^ftf bhut karoti, 'he who knows acts;' ^'l^-l-Tni dadh+ tas becomes >ra?^

dhattas, ' they two place ;' and see 306. a, 299. «.

Note—Greek recognises a similar principle in Bpi^, Tpf/p^^ '^{'^%<^i Spe^a, &c.

43. The following consonants are not allowed to remain unchanged at the end

E 3
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of words *, under any circumstanoee : that is to say, they undergo modifications,

even at the end of a sentence ; and when they are combined with the initial letters

of succeeding words, or with the initial consonants of affixes, these modifications

must take place before rules 41 and 42 are applied, ist, A conjunct consonant of

any kind; 2d, an aspirated consonant; 3d, the aspirate ^ hj 4th, the palatal

letters '^cA, '^cM, ^J, '*^jh (when originally palatal, and not the result of the

euphonic changes of final TT t and ^ rf at 47) ; 5th, the sibilants '^Ts and \sh.

a. With regard to i, when a word ends in a single or conjunct consonant, and

a termination to be affixed consists of a single consonant, then, to avoid the con-

currence of silent consonants at the end of a word, the first only of the conjunct

consonants is allowed to remain, and the termination is dropped : thus ««<.'«i^+ TT

charant+s leaves ^Rr{^charan, 'going;' "a^ + 1!^^ ajjerf+s leaves '^C^it^avet or

siqe aved. So in Latin, mulsi is written for mulg-si; sparsi for sparg-si, &c.

h. With regard to 2, the unaspirated form is substituted for the aspirated.

c. With regard to 3, a final ^ h (which is of very rare occurrence) is usually

changed either to '^ J or ^ i. See 17.0.

d. With regard to 4, palatals, as being derived from gutturals (see 20. c),

generally revert to their originals; i. e. final '^ ch and W.jh are usually changed to

^ (see 12), but "^ eJih may become "Z t ; "^j becomes '^ g, but sometimes ^ t or

f £?.

e. With regard to 5, final ^/ and '^^sh usually pass into either «ir i or 7 f.

(See 17. 6.)

The above changes must hold good, whatever may be the initial letter of a

following word; but rules 41 and 42 must be afterwards applied. They also hold

good before aU terminations or affixes beginning with strong consonants; but

before vowels (except the affix a at 80. L) and weak consonants (i. e. nasals and

semivowels) the finals remain unchanged. See 41. b, and vdch at 176.

44. The special rules for the changes of consonants are very

numerous, but since few words in Sanskrit end in any other con-

sonants than TT t and ^ d, the nasals ^ n and *^^ m, the dental

sibilant ^ s, and the semivowel ^ r, it will be sufficient for aU

practical purposes to notice these special rules under four heads;

1st, the changes of final 1^ and ^; adly, the changes of the nasals;

3dly, the changes of final W^; 4thly, the changes of final T.

CHANGES OF FINAL 1^ t AND ^ d.

45. By the general rule (41), final TT < becomes ^ d before soft con-

sonants, and before all vowels (as >r^Ti;+^Tf(T marut+vdti becomes

»T^^ qfrfir marud vdti, ' the wind blows').

* Excepting in roots, standing by themselves, or, if used as nonns, before

terminations beginning with vowels.
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a. There is an exception in the case of vidyut+ vat, making vidyutwat, 'pos-

sessed of lightning.'

46. And final ^ d becomes 1^^ before hard consonants (as "h;^ +
TnrfiT dri§ad+patati becomes "f^ TTfrfil drUat patati, ' the stone

falls'). See 43.

47. And final t{J or ^d becomes «? n before all nasals, See 41. a.

But final T[^t ox -^d before initial ^ ch, w j, c5 /, ^ ^, and ^ h,

undergoes special changes : thus

—

Final H;^t or ^ A., before '^ ch, i{], 75 1.

48. If T^ ^ or ^ cf ends a word, when an initial '^ ch, 1{J, or c5 I,

follows, then i^f or ^ d assimilates with these letters : thus

H^rn^|+ cyt>n7r4-'^ bhaydt + lobhdt + eha becomes WTtTc? 'jytvrr^ ^
bhaydl lobhdch cha, ' from fear and avarice.'

"H^ 4 »ft^«t tad +jwanam = th^ ifN^t taj jivanam, ' that life.'

a. A final il^f or '^d also assimilates with a following '2[ cM, fli^'A, but as, by

43. S, an aspirate is not allowed at the end of a word, the combination will be ch chh,

j jh. They also assimilate with the cerebral letters Zt,'S d: thus 11^ + '^^ tat+

dinam becomes TTT sT'T tad dinam.

b. Observe—When ?? chh is the original initial letter of a word, and a previous

word ends in a short vowel (or even a long vowel), then Itt, changeable to ^cA by

48. a, may be inserted : thus T%+ "^ vi+chheda may be written Hi -oat; vichchheda.

Final i^ t or ^ d before ^ s'.

49. lfT[^t or ^ d ends a word, when an initial ^ S follows, then

l[^t or 'Z d is changed to ^ch, and the initial ^ i is usually changed

to ?[ chh : thus rn^^+ '^r^ tat + ^rutwd becomes Tr^ '^KT tach

chhrutwd, ' having heard that.'

Final w t or ^ d before ^ h.

50. If iT ^ ends a word, when initial ^ h follows, the final tt ^ is

changed io'^d (by 41), and the initial ^ A to v dh : thus m^^-f-f^
tat + harati becomes fr^ vtftr (or rnrfir) tad dharati, ' he seizes that.'

51. By a similar rule, and on the same principle, are written words ending in

•ir k, followed by initial "^h; thus "^X^ + ^^in vdlc+harati becomes '^n mXn
vig gharati, ' speech captivates.' Similarly, roots ending in Z t, followed by a

termination beginning with ^ A/ thus VSZ + T^ dvnt-\-hi becomes flf^re dwiddhi.
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CHANGES OF THE NASALS.

Changes of final \ia.

5a. If the letter T^^m, preceded by a short vowel, ends a word,

when the next begins with any vowel, the n is doubled
:
thus

wm^+'aa dsan + atra becomes ^rre^'sr^ asann atra, ' they were

there/

IfftFTfir + -a-OT^ tasmin + udydne = TlftH^ 3?n% tasminn vdydne, ' in

that garden/

^3. If \n ends a word, when an initial Tf #, ^ ch, or z t, follows,

a sibilant is inserted between the final and initial letter, according

to the class of the initial letter ; and the ^ n then passes into

Anuswara by 6. b : thus

^gpT4.-!n:T7t asmin + ta^dge becomes 'STftflWrrn or ^rM^ WTR

asmins ta^dge, ' in this pool/

c|rfgT^+f^ kasmin + chit = ^tPwHtn^^ kasminichit *, ' in a certain

person/

*lfT^+ ZW- mahdn + tan-kah = Jt^T^lj: mahdnshtankah, 'a large axe/

a. A similar euphonic s is inserted between the prepositions sam, ava, pari,

prati, and certain words which begin with k, as <i**rT; sanshdra, 'TK'^it pari-

shkdra, TTfifKliR pratishkdra, &c. (see 70) ; just as in Latin, between the preposi-

tions ah and oh, and c, q, and p.

b. rfn at the end of a root, or incomplete word, is not amenable to this rule

:

thus '?^+ fil han+ti is '^'ff hanti, ' he kUls.' The word n^wi^prasdn (nom. of

praJdm) is also an exception ; as, TT^n^'H^'fiT ' the peaceful man spreads.'

54. Rule 53 describes the only cases in which "^n, when originally the final of a

word, can pass into Anuswara : thus, combinations hke irnT aiiiiin or TTn^^^TuT

can never be written cIT ^TTTfTnT, 'HT ^TTiT.

55. If «T» ends a word, when the next begins with '5fl s, then both «^n and '51 ^

may remain unchanged or be combined in either of the two following ways : ist,

the final "^^n may be changed to Tw; thus n^m + ^JTt mdhdn-\-Hrah may be

written T^fT 'SlJIt ' a great hero :' 2dly, the '^T / may be changed to '5 chh : thus

56. If "^n ends a word, when the next begins with <5 I, the n assimilates with

the I, and the mark '^ is placed over the preceding vowel : thus M8H'(^+ cjlltn

pakshdn+lundti becomes 'T^T^TTfiT or 'T^Tc? '^•TTfil ' he clips the wings.' See 7.

Similarly, €V with kafMro) becomes ekXajJiTtu ; and con with ligo, colligo.

* The same holds good before '35 chh, and before "T fh, Z th ; but the two latter

are never likely to occur..
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a. Final t^ra, before ^ j or ffKJh, is sometimes (but very rarely) written in the

palatal form 'S^; and before T d, ^ dh, in the cerebral form IJ.

57. "T » as the final of crude bases is rejected before terminations and affixes

beginning with consonants : thus

VPi '1 + THlEr dhanin -\-bhis becomes VM fW^ dhanibhis, ' by rich people.'

Vl«T«^+ 1^ dhanin+twa=^(?f{T^ dhanitwa, ' the state of being rich.'

a. As the final of a root it is rejected before those terminations beginning with

consonants (excepting nasals and semivowels), which have no symbol indicative of

Guna. (See 307 and 318.)

b. Also, when the word ending in 'f b is the first (or any but the last) member

of a compound word, even though the next member of the compound begins with

a vowel : thus

TT3T^H-'g^ rdjan + purusha becomes TTST^^'^ rdja-purusha, 'the king's

servant.'

i.lTl'l 4" ^'?r rdjan+ indra= Xi^'Vt rdjendra, ' the chief of kings.'

^iTH'T+'^PI swdmin + artham= *ai**t% swdmyartham, ' on account of the

master.'

Change of Tj n, not final, to m n.

58. If «T M {not final) follows any one of the three cerebral letters,

"^ ri, X r, ^ sh, in the same word, then 7j n must be changed to the

cerebral ?!J n, even though "m k, tj
ff,

xi p, s( b, (or their aspirates,) ^ h,

"Ji y, "^ V, or Tf m, intervene. Thus the nom. plur. of "sr^ 'g^ ' a

withered flower,' is sresKrftif xrHnfiir sushkdni pushpdni (not SjUiifH

gscrrfVi). Similarly, the accus. case of "331^ brahmahan, ' a brahman

slayer,' is ss|d<^4jj ; the imperative of ft^Ti Icship, ' to throw,' is

ftj^Tftr ; the nom. plur. of g^ varman, ' armour,' is cjhi Pill ; the

instrum. sing, of vn mriga, 'a. deer,' is jhto. But the intervention

of a dental, or cerebral consonant, or of any palatal except y, or of

any letter whatever (excepting a nasal, a semivowel, or ^ h) if con-

junct with the nasal, prevents the operation of this rule. Thus

the instrum. case of 'SliTTt? irigdla, ' a jackal,' is 'SIiTTWT; the nom.

plur. of ^w^ vartman, ' a word,' is ^wrffT ; and in further illustra-

tion of the same law, may be taken tj^ sarjana, " abandoning;'

sB^ kridana, ' playing ;' TTTrftfir prdpnoti, ' he obtains ;' mrr rdjnd,

' by a king.' But ^^i is sometimes written ^=Pi!ir.

Changes 0/ final ^^m.

59. If i{^m, ends a word or root, when any consonant follows, then

BT m may pass into Anuswara, or may optionally, before those con-

sonants which, have a corresponding nasal, be changed to this nasal

:
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thus iT?Ji(^+ »TiTm griham+jagdma is written either ^if aTTm or ^f5^

»rm*T 'he went home:' so also sam+ dina becomes either iffirj or

^n#5T ' flight ;' sam+ chaya, either ^^^ or T^^ ' collection;' «am+
nydsa, either iffwnr or ?reJTre 'abandonment;' gam+ td, either jfifT

or JT^nr. But although i^^wi may in these cases pass into Anuswara,

the latter must always take the sound of the nasal to which it may

optionally be changed.

60. When the next word begins with a vowel, then *T m must

always be written : thus Jj^Hl^lirri or >T^ vamiTrf griham dydti, ' he

comes home.'

CHANGES OF FINAL ^».

61. Nearly every nominative case, and many other cases of nouns,

in Sanskrit, besides many inflections of verbs, end in ^5, which is

changeable to ^ i, and is liable to be represented by : Visarga (i. e.

the symbol for a final aspirate), or to pass into x; r, or to be Uquefied

into 7 u, or to be dropped altogether, according to the nature of the

initial letter following*. At every step these changes will meet the

eye : therefore let the student master the following five rules, before

he attempts to read a single sentence of the most elementary San-

skrit work.

Observe—The following rules are designated by Indian grammarians, " rales

for the changes of Visarga." This exaltation of a mere symbol to the place of the

letter which it represents, tends, however, to embarrass the subject unnecessarily,

and imparts to Visarga itself a nature so Protean, that the student is continually

foiled in his effort to apprehend a character which is liable to become now s, now r,

now M, now y, now to be dropped, and now to return to its original form. It

seems a simpler and preferable course (the result being in the end equivalent) to

start from the tangible character ^s, which Visarga, under certain circumstances,

represents ; or, in other words, to regard Visarga as no letter at all, but a mere

symbol for final ^s, and, as we shall afterwards see at 71, for final T^ r, when

these letters are pronounced with an imperceptible aspiration (compare rule 8),

as they are always pronounced before "^Ic, 'T p, ^ s, '^T ^, and at the end of a

sentence.

* The interchangeableness of s with r and h is not unknown in other languages.

Thus the Latin ^os becomes in the genitive _^om y j'enits becomes generis: and

many other Latin words, such as labor, robvr, were originally written either labor

or labos, robur or robus. Again, the initial aspirate in many Greek words passes

in Latin into s; as, c^, sex, &c.
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First Rule—When does final ^s remain unchanged, or become

^ s, ^ sh ?

62. Before K t, ^ ch, and z t, respectively. Before w t, and its

aspirate, it remains unchanged. Before ^^ ch, and its aspirate, it

passes into the palatal sibilant ^^ S. Similarly, before Z t, and its

aspirate, it passes into the cerebral sibilant ^ sh. But this latter

change can rarely occur, as very few words in Sanskrit begin with

Z t or z th.

a. In some books final Tr^« is allowed to remain unchanged before

^ s, and to assimilate with initial ^ L

Second Rule.—When does final ^s pass into Visarga (:) ?

6'^. Before -^kj-^p, and their aspirates, and before the sibilants

^ s, -^ §.

a. Before a pause, i. e. at the end of a sentence.

b. Observe—When a word stands by itself, final s properly passes into Visarga;

and this is why, in native grammars, the terminations of nouns and verbs, which

appear first in the tabular scheme, as ending in s, are made to end in Visarga,

when they appear again in declension and conjugation. In the following pages,

however, s wiU be preserved as a final, in declension and conjugation, for two

reasons
: ist, because it is more tangible, and easy to apprehend, than a symbol

which is imperceptible in pronunciation : 2dly, because it enables the classical

student to keep in view the resemblance between Sanskrit and Greek and Latin

terminations.

Third Rule.—When does final v s blend with a preceding ^ a

into the vowel ^ o ?

64. When preceded by short ^ a, before all soft consonants, it is

treated as if liquefied into '^'m*, and blends with the a into ^0.
a. Similarly, before short W a, which a is then cut off.

Fourth Rule.—When does final tt s become i:r?

65. When preceded by any other vowel but ^ a or ^t a, and

before all soft letters, consonants or vowels.

* That is, it is first changed to r, as at 65, and r is then liquefied into a vowel

;

just as I is often changed to u in French. The plural of animal is animauw, not

animals.

V
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a. Unless t r itself be the soft letter following, in which case, to

avoid the conjunction of two r's, final ?f s is dropped, and the vowel

preceding it (if short) is lengthened.

Fifth Rule.—When is final T(_s dropped?

66. When preceded by short ^ a, before any other vowel except

short ^ « *. NB. The ^ a, which then becomes final, opens on the

initial vowel without coalition f.

a. When preceded by long ^ a, before any soft letter, consonant

or vowel. NB. If the initial letter be a vowel, the ^rr a, which then

becomes final, opens on it without coalition.

b. When preceded by any other vowel but ^ a or ^TT a, before

the letter r, as noticed at 65. a.

V. Observe—Although it simplifies the subject to speak of final s as dropped in

these cases, yet, according to native grammarians, it would be more correct to say

that final s first passes into Visarga, which is then dropped : otherwise the term

Visarga is without meaning. Indian grammarians, however, hold that Visarga

undergoes another change before it is dropped, viz. to y; and that this y is rejected

in accordance with 36, 37.

The above five rules are illustrated in the following table, in

which the nominative cases 'if^K naras, ' a man;' iTCW nards, ' men;'

ffiC^ harts, ' the god Vishnu;' ft^ ripiis, ' an enemy;' and "^tfrnaiis,

' a ship'—are joined with the verbs karoti, ' he does ;' kurvanti,

' they do ;' khanati, ' he digs ;' khananti, ' they dig ;' pachati, ' he

cooks ;' pachanti, ' they cook ;' sarati, ' he goes ;' kochati, ' he

grieves;' tarati, 'he crosses;' charati, 'he moves;' gachchhati,

'he goes;' jayati, 'he conquers;' rakshati, 'he preserves;' atti,

'he eats;' adanti, 'they eat;' eti, 'he goes;' dydti, 'he comes;'

edhate, ' he prospers.'

* That is, it blends with a into 0, as in 64; and becoming av before any vowel

but a, the v is rejected by 36. Indian grammarians hold that final s or Visarga

here becomes y, which would also be rejected by 36. This, however, seems rather

to apply to 66. a.

t This is one of the three cases in which a hiatus of two vowels is admissible in

Sanskrit. The three cases are, i . when final s is rejected from as or ds (66); 2. when

a complete word, ending in e, is followed by any other vowel but a (see 36)

;

3. when the dual terminations \{,'^ w, 5? e, are followed by vowels (see 38).
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67. There is one common exception to 63,63,64: ^^«a*, ' he,' and

vym^eshas, 'this,' the nominative cases of the pronouns ir^ tad and iTiT^

etad (aao, 323), drop the final s before any consonant, hard or soft; as,

^ Jhdfrf «« karoti, ' he does ;' ^ JT^fiT sa gachchhati, ' he goes ;' ^K tl^fff

es/«a pachati, ' this man cooks.' But rules 64. a, 66 and 6^. a, are

observed: thus, ^>sfq so 'pi, 'he also ;' ^ TJ^: sa e«AaA, 'he himself.'

Sometimes sa may blend with a following vowel, as tr^: for ?r ^:

.

A remarkable agreement is observable here in the Greek for of. Compare

also the Latin qui for quis, and ille, iste, ipse, for jMms, istus, ipsus. Bopp considers

that the reason why sa dispenses with the termination s is, that this termination is

itself derived from the pronoun sa.

a. There is an option allowed when an initial sibilant is compounded with

another hard consonant. In that case, the preceding final s may be dropped ; as,

^tC tjtin^rn hari skandati, ' Hari goes.'

b. A rare exception to the first rule occiu-s, when an initial K i is compounded

with a sibilant. In that case, the preceding final s becomes Visarga ; as, ^Kt w^
'i ^iin liarih tsarum grihndti, ' Hari grasps the hilt of his sword.'

68. The preceding rules are most frequently applicable to fl^s, as the final of the

cases of nouns and inflections of verbs ; but they come equally into operation in

substantives or adjectives,whose base or crudeform ends in 'Sf(^as, ^^is, and ati^as.-

thus, by 64, '«HMt!^+ ^Tf chakshus-\-{kshate becomes ^^^ ^c(n chakshur (kshate,

' the eye sees ;' and ^^[^+ 'f*Tff chakshus + bhis =: '^imih*!^ ehakshurbhis, ' by

eyes.' Similarly, by 65, •l»l«i + <i 1 1 1 fn manas -\-jdndti =:'T«n 1 1 1 1 Pn mano jdndti,

'the mind knows;' and »{«1« + ^f^^manas+bhis=z»i'U\*i*\^manobhis,' hj minds.'

a. Observe—All nouns ending in %^is and T^ us may be regarded as ending

in ^ ish and T^ ush, which is the form they necessarily assume in declension

before the terminations beginning with vowels (see 70, and compare 41. b) : thus

^^i^+ WT chakshus + d becomes "^^m chakshushd, 'by the eye;' but before

consonants they must be treated as ending in the dental sibilant. See 165.

6g. ^s at the end of the first member of a compound word, before hard letters

of the guttural or labial classes (oR k, ''J p, or their aspirates), may follow 63, or

is more usually retained, passing sometimes into ^ sh, according to 70 : thus

Tnnr + '^ tejas + kara becomes either n»i«aiC or nai;<«4, ' causing light
;'

UTH'?^ + '^K prddus + krita becomes TITJ^^W prddushkrita, ' made manifest ;'

f^'=r^+ t(fiT divas + pa<i= f^^^qfiT ' the lord of day.'

a. Again, in opposition to 64 and 65, a final ^s is usually reteuned before

afiixes beginning with =r v and T m, passing sometimes into '^ sh, according to 70

:

thus Trsnr + i^'T tejas+vin becomes nilUa'l tejaswin, ' full of Ught ;' »TrR +^
bhds+vara=>JV^X. bhdswara, 'radiant;' and vt P^^+ VHfarchis -j- mat=:^f^Wit

archishmat, possessing flame.'

70. f{s, notfinal, passes into "Ush when preceded by any other vowel

but ^a or 'sna; also when preceded by the semivowel ^r, or hy^k:
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thus -^fr^ + ^ agni +m becomes ^rfrrf^ agnislm, ' in fires ;' ^ + ftr

karo + s-l = -sirftf? karoshi, ' thou doest ;' fsprc + ftl fiii/tar + si= f^-

Hfl bibharshi, ' thou bearest ;' ^nir + w i^aA + sm = wr^ vdkshu, ' in

words.' See 69. and 69. a.

a. An intervening Anuswara or Visarga does not prevent the operation of this

rule : thus, ^Tiff^, ^^^, ?^«'5» '^^•^•

CHANGES OF FINAL ^ r.

71. Most of the changes of final x.r are the same as those of

final Iff s.

a. Thus, hy 63, iiin'^+ <*! rt prdtar+ kdla becomes Trnftofclrt prdtahkdla, 'the

time of morning ;
' and TUXHC^ + WFT prdtar+ sndna — VTff'.'^T^ prdtahsndna,

morning ablution.' But r as the final of a root, or as a radical letter, remains

unchanged before a sibilant: thus, '^ + '^= '^(No.7o); 'f^>I^+ 'ftr= 'N*rf^.

b. By 62, Min^ + '^prdtar+tu becomes VTif^prdtastu; and 'HTH'^ + ^prdtar

-\- cha= Tmra prdtascha.

Note, that the transition of r into s before t is exemplified in Latin by gestum

from ffero, ustum from uro, &c. On the other hand, r in the middle of words is

preserved before t in Sanskrit, as in kartum, &c.

c. By 65, 'ftrr; + T3i nir+ukta remains Tn^^ nirukta, ' described;' T«T^+ ^1

nir+ daya remains fH^ nirdaya, 'without pity;' and 'PT^ + T'^ nir-\-rasa is

nl*.*! nirasa, ' without flavour.'

d. After the analogy of 65. a, final ar before initial r drops its own (•, and

lengthens the preceding aj as 'J^ + <»S! fn punar+ rdkshati becomes ;j«ll osjfn

pund rakshati, ' again he preserves.'

e. But in opposition to 64 and 66, final ^!R ar, unlike ^W as,

remains unchanged before any soft letter (consonant or vowel) : thus

VXt^+ ^(\^ prdtar + dsa remains vx^tr^ prdtard§a, ' morning meal;'

Trqr: + irfir punar + ydti remains ^tt^ Trrfir punar ydti, ' again he goes.'

72. T,r at the end of the first member of a compound, before '^k,'^p, and

their aspirates, may either become Visarga, by 63, or more usually follows 69, and

passes into ^^s, which is liable to become ^ sh by 70 : thus fJT^+ ifipJ nir+phala

becomes 'ftTHJijy nishphala, 'without firuit.' In the case of ^ + ^ dur-\-klia,

"SV^ is more common than 5Ma.

73. T r may optionally double any consonant, except ? h, that immediately

follows it : thus ftR+^ Bir+ daya may be written fl^M uirddaya.

The following table exhibits the more common combinations of

consonants at one view. Observe, that in the top line of initial

letters the aspirated consonants have been omitted, because it is an

universal rule, that whatever change takes place before any conso-

nant, the same holds good before its aspirate.
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CHAPTER III.

ON SANSKRIT ROOTS, AND THE FORMATION OF NOMINAL
BASES.

Before treating of Sanskrit nouns, it will be advisable to point

out in M'hat respect the peculiar system adopted in their formation

requires an arrangement of the subject different from that to which

we are accustomed in other languages.

74. In Sanskrit nouns (including substantives, adjectives, pro-

nouns, and numerals) there is this great peculiarity, that every one

of them has two distinct states prior to the formation of the nomi-

native case; viz. ist, a root; 2dly, coming directly from the root,

a state which is sometimes called the crude form ; that is to say,

a state antecedent to inflection, and anterior to any of the cases,

even the nominative. This form of the noun is more properly

termed the nominal base, or the inflective base of the noun ; that is,

the changed form of the root, which serves as the basis on which the

system of cases is constructed. In the first place, then, let us inquire

what is the root ?

There are in Sanskrit about two thousand elementary sounds, out

of which, as out of so many blocks, are carved and fashioned, not only

all the nouns, but all the verbs which exist in the language.

a. Though the root may be compared to a rough block, or to the raw material,

out of which nouns and verbs are constructed, yet the student must understand

that in the dialect of the Vedas, and even in modern classical Sanskrit, roots are

not unfrequently used by themselves as substantives and adjectives, and are very

commonly so used at the end of compounds. See 84, 87, and 172.

b. Every one of these roots or primary sounds conveys some

simple idea, which appears under different naodifications in the

derivatives from it. Thus—to mention a few of the most common

—the root firo kship conveys the idea of 'throwing;' ^ kri, of

' doing,' ' making;' "^ kri, of ' buying;' ^ hri, of ' seizing,' ' taking;' •

"^s^yuj, 'joining;' ^Vl^as, '^(^vrit, 'being;' vt^bhu, 'becoming;' sft^

y«t;, ' living ;' rft m, heading;' i^ ji, 'conquering;' Tif{^gam, "m yd,

'^'kt. char, Wf kram, \i, ff sri, ^i?^ skand, ' going ;' ^ vad, ^ vach,
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"S bru, ' speaking;' ^ budh, "^jnd, ' knowing;' "^ dri^, ' seeing;'

^M, "Sfn kam, ' wishing;' ^ mri, ' dying;' ^ da, ' giving;' ^it^^Jan,

' producing;' VJ dhd,

'

placing;' ^ ad, «>^ bhuj, \VS:J)haksh, ' eating;'

-f^ pa, 'drinking;' Vr\pach, 'cooking;' -^han, 'killing;' r^jf pat,

' falling;' ^H vas, 'dwelling;' f^ vih, ' entering;' WT sthd, ' stand-

ing ;' ^ km, ' hearing ;' W?I sprih, ' touching ;' ftrv sidh, ^TT^ sddh,

' accomplishing;' "^^^kup, 'aw krudh, ' being angry;' f? cAi, ' collect-

ing;' in ghrd, 'smelling;' ^qrMyo, 'relating;:' jt^ Kai,
'
perishing ;'

Tinr %ffl/, t^ >*aA, ' quitting ;' fgn dvnsh, ' hating ;' 'ftr^ nind, ' blam-

ing;' ^ <?rM, ' running;' ^i[^dyut, ^^[r^dlp, >TT bhd, XJH feW, 'shining;'

^^M, ' purifying ;' irac prachchh, ' asking ;' ^TTT <^, HH Za6A, ' ob-

taining ;' ^ «^M, ^hf ^aw«, ' praising ;' iTiT yat, ' striving ;' XR j/am,

' restraining ;' ^niT saA, ' being able ;' TPT tap, ' heating ;' ^^ ddh,

'burning;' W^^ »««cA, ' liberating ;' ^ mwA, ' being foolish ;' vnt yudh,

'fighting;' ^? ruh, 'growing;' f^ has, 'laughing;' ^ti swap,

' sleeping ;' ct hrish, 'JTi^ nand, 'gr^ hldd, ' being glad ;' ^T snd,

' bathing ;' ^ rabh, ' beginning ;' ^n swar, ' sounding ;' TI^ sah, ^
vah, ' bearing ;' W smri, ' remembering ;' 'ST^ arch, ' honouring.'

c. Observe, that it will be convenient, in the following pages, to express the

idea contained in the root by prefixing to it the infinitive sign to. But the student

must not suppose that the sound Icship denotes any thing more than the mere idea

of ' throwing ;' nor must he imagine that in deriving nouns from it, we are

deriving them from the infinitive, or from any part of the verb, but rather from a

simple original sound, which is the common source of both nouns and verbs.

7^. A cursory glance at the above list of common roots will serve

to shew that there are two particulars in which they all agree.

Every one of them is monosyllabic, and every one of them contains

a single vowel, and no more. In other respects they offer consider-

able diversity. Some consist of a single vowel only ; some begin

with one or two consonants, and end in a vowel, but none end in

either ^ a or Wt au ; some begin with a vowel, and end in one

or two consonants*; and some begin and end with one or two

* Rule 43, which requires that if a word ends in a conjunct consonant, the last

member shall be rejected, is not applicable to roots, unless they are used as

complete words in a sentence. Nevertheless, in the case of roots ending in a

consonant, preceded by a nasal, the latter is often euphonically dropped, as

^W becomes ^

.
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consonants*, inclosing a medial vowel; so that a root may some-
times consist of only one letter, as ?^ i, ' to go ;' and sometimes of
five, as^ skand, ' to move ;' u^ prachchh, ' to ask.'

a. There are a few polysyllabic words recognised as roots, but they are generally

the result of the accidental conjunction of a preposition with a monosyllabic root

;

that is to say, the preposition has been so constantly used in conjunction with the
root, that it has at length come to be regarded as part of the root : thus in

the roots ^T^H^^ san-grdm, ' to fight,' and ^3^\ft^ avadUr, '
to despise,' the pre-

positions F sam and ^I^ ava have combined with the root in this manner. A few
other polysyllabic roots are the result of a reduplication of the radical syUable

;

(as, <ksn daridrd, 'to be poor;' "SfJJ^jdgri, "to be awake;' ^^BTO chdkis, 'to

shine;' ^ vev(, "to go,' 'pervade;') and a few are derived from nouns; as,

^TT^ ' to play,' from '^HK kumdra, ' a boy.'

b. Roots beginning with "Hn and TT s are liable, according to 58 and 70, to be
changed ioMn and ^ sh. Hence these roots are invariably exhibited in Native

Grammars as beginning with W and M, because the Indian system requires that

in exhibiting any general type of a class of words, that form should be taken

which may occur even under the rarest circumstances. But in this Grammar,
roots of which the initials are ^ n and ^ s will be exhibited as beginning with

these letters, by reason of their more frequent occurrence.

c. Indian grammarians attach certain symbolical letters and syllables (called

anuhandhas or ' appendages') to particular roots to indicate peculiarities in their

conjugation. Thus the letter ^ i, placed after a root, marks the insertion of a

nasal ; as in the root nid, which could be written 'firf^ nidi, to shew that in con-

jugation ''^ » is inserted (pres. ninddmi, &c.). Similarly, ^ ir marks two forms

of the 3d preterite ; thus Aichir shews that ^ch may make either asochisham or

asucham in that tense. So also, ^ av, indicates a root which rejects the inserted

i (see 391); ^ marks the substitution of na for ta in the pass, participle;

3' u, the optional insertion of i in the indeclinable participle ; "35 u, the optional

insertion of i in the two futures, &c.

76. The learner is recommended to study attentively the com-

monest of these roots, or elementary sounds, as given at 74. b.

He may rest assured, that by pausing for a time at the root, his

progress afterwards will be more rapid, when he ascends to the

branches which spring from it. For it must never be forgotten,

that every word in Sanskrit, whether substantive, adjective, verb, or

adverb, stands in close filial relationship to some radical sound. In

fact, every root is a common bond of union for a large family of

words, which might otherwise appear unconnected ; and words

* One root, ^fT schyut, ' to drop,' begins with three consonants.

G
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which, when viewed apart from the root, are isolated symbols,

demanding a separate effort of memory for each separate idea which

they express, fasten themselves readily on the mind when regarded

as so many parts of one original idea, so many branches of a

common stock.

Thus, to take any one of the foregoing roots— as, for example, hudh, to

know'—we shall find that from it may be drawn out with great regularity, ist, a

set of simple substantives ; 2dly, of simple adjectives ; 3dly, of simple verbs

:

thus, iorfAa or Jod^ana, ' knowledge;' SadrfAi, 'intellect;' bodhaka, an informer;'-

bauddha, '
a, Buddhist ;' budha, ' wise ;' buddhimat, ' intellectual ;' and the follow-

ing verbs, bodhati, ' he knows ;' budhyate, '
it is known;' bodhayati, he informs;'

bubhutsate or bubodhishati, ' he wishes to know ;' bobtidhyate, he knows well.'

And the simple idea contained in the root may be endlessly extended by the pre-

fixing of prepositions ; as, prabodha, ' vigilance ;' prabudhyate, he awakes.'

77. In the next place we are to inquire what is the base or crude

form of the noun. The student should understand, at the outset,

the meaning and use of this form. It is an intermediate state

between the root and nominative case, the naked form of the noun,

which serves as the basis on which to construct its eight cases,

beginning with the nominative. In a Greek or Latin dictionary

we look for the noun under the nominative case, but in Sanskrit we

look for it under its crude state. Thus, bodha, bodhana, tat,

paiwhan, bhavat, are the crude bases under which the nominative

cases bodhas, bodhanam, sas, pancha, bhavdn, are to be sought. And

here it may be observed, that the base of a noun is no mere gram-

matical invention. It is, perhaps, more practically useful than the

cases derived from it. It is that form of the noun which is always

used in the formation of compound words, and in this respect may

be regarded as the most general of cases. And since every Sanskrit

sentence contains more compound words than simple, it may with

truth be said, that the crude base is the form under which the noun

most usually appears.

We may conceive it quite possible that Greek and Latin grammarians might

have proceeded on a similar plan, and that they might have supposed a root Xey,

from which was drawn out the nouns Aefjf, ke^iKOi, XeKTO(, KaTaKoyri, eAAo-

yo(, and the verbs Xeyto, KaraXeyco, eWoyece: so also, a root scrib, from which

was derived the nouns scriptio, scriptum, scriptor, scriptura; and the verbs scribo,

perseribo, ascribo .- or a root nau, from which would come nauta, navis, nauHcus,

navalis, navigo, &c. Again, they might have supposed a crude base to each of
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these nouns, as well as a root; as, for instance, Aef* and Xe^iKO of Aef/f and

XeqtKOi, and navi of navis ; and they might have required the student to look for

"•€5<f under Aefi, Aeyw under Aey, navis under navi, and navigo under nau.

Fiui;her than this, they might have shewn that the base was the form used in

the formation of compound words, as in Xe^iKoypoupos, naviger. But Greek and

Latin are too uncertain in their construction to admit of such an analysis being

completely carried out.

78. It will be perceived from the foregoing remarks that the

consideration of Sanskrit nouns must divide itself into two heads

:

1st, the formation of the base; adly, the inflection or declension of

the base ; that is, the adaptation of the base or modified root to a

common scheme of case-terminations.

a. In fact, it will appear in the sequel, that the same system applies both to

nouns and verbs. As in verbs (see 248) the formation of a verbal base from a

root precedes the subject of verbal inflection or conjugation, so in nouns it is

necessary to the clear elucidation of the subject that the method of forming the

nominal base from the root should be explained antecedently to declension.

b. Indeed, it must be remembered that nouns, substantive and

adjective, in Sanskrit are classified into separate declensions, accord-

ing to the finals of their bases, not according to the finals of their

cases ; and it becomes essential to determine the form of the final

syllable of the nominal base before the various declensions can be

arranged.

79. The bases of nouns, substantive and adjective, are "formed

either by adding certain affixes to the root, the vowel of which is

liable, at the same time, to be gunated or vriddhied (see a8. a) ; or

by adding certain affixes to the bases of nouns already formed.

When, however, the root itself is used as a noun, no affix is

required, but the root is then also the base. Hence it follows that

the final syllable of nominal bases will end in almost any letter of

the alphabet. Those bases, however, that end in vowels may be

conveniently separated under four classes, each class containing

masc, fem., and neuter nouns ; the ist ending in 'sr a, 'srr a, and

\i; the ad in ^i; the 3d in ^ u; and the 4th in ^ ri. Those

that end in consonants may also be arranged under four classes; the

ist, 3d, and 3d, ending in tt ^ or ^ d, ^^n, w^«, respectively (compare

44) ; and the 4th comprising all other final consonants.

a. It will be afterwards shewn, that the first class of nouns, comprising bases in

a, d, and i, is by far the most numerous and important. See 109.

G a
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Bearing in mind, therefore, that Sanskrit declension consists in

building up a system of cases on a base, by attaching the case-

terminations to that base—bearing in mind, moreover, that the whole

distinction of declensions depends on the distribution of the bases

of nouns under eight classes, according to their final syllables—we

are now to explain more precisely, under each of these classes, the

method of forming the nominal inflective base by regular derivation

from the root.

Observe—It is not intended that the student should dwell long

on the following pages printed in small type. He is recommended

to read them over rapidly, and to note carefully the final letters of

the base under each of the eight classes.

Observe, moreover, that although all the bases of Sanskrit nouns,

without exception, are derived from roots, there are many in which

the connection between the noun and its source, either in sense or

form, is not very obvious*. The following rules have reference

only to those bases whose formation proceeds on clear and intelli-

gible principles.

FORMATION OF THE BASE OR CRUDE FORM OF NOUNS.

80. First Class.—Comprising Masculine and Neuter bases m ^ a

;

Feminine m ^n a and %i.

Formed by adding to roots—
I. ^ a, forming, ist (nom. -as), after Vriddhi of medial a of a root, and Guna

of any other vowel, a large class of masculine substantives ; as, from the root die,

' to sport,' deoa, ' a deity.' If a root ends in ch or j, these letters are changed to

k and g respectively ; as, from pack, ' to cook,' pdka, cooking ;' from yuj, to

join,' yoga, 'joining.' See 43. d.

II. ^ o, forming, 2dly (nom. masc. -as, fem. -o, neut. -am), after Guna of a

final, and sometimes Guna of a medial vowel, nouns of agency and adjectives

;

as, from phi, ' to swim,' plava, what swims ;' from srip, ' to creep,' sarpa, what

creeps.' See 580. Adjectives of this form generally occur at the end of com-

pounds; as, ann-rfama, 'foe-taming;' 6Aaya»-iara, ' fear-causing.' Compare cor-

responding formations in Greek and Latin; as, nriro-hafMS, veri-dicus, grandi-

loquus, omni-vorus, &c. When ^ ev and |W ovs are prefixed to these adjectives,

* Thus purusha, 'a man,' is said to come from pur, 'to precede;' srigdla, 'a

jackal,' from srij, ' to create.'
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they are susceptible of a passive sense, both in Sanskrit and Greek; as, ^^^
easy to be done ;'

J^^^^
' hard to be done,' &c. Similarly, ev(f)opos, hvi(f)opOf,

&UfTO/*Of, &c.

III. 'ST a, forming, 3dly (nom. -as, -a, -am), adjectives; as, from s'ubh, ' to shine,'

subha, beautiful.' Sometimes there is great change of the root ; as in £va, ' pro-

pitious,' from '^ ^, ' to sleep ;' sundara, ' beautiful,' from "^ dri,
'
to respect

:'

and sometimes the feminine may be formed in {j as, sundarC There are very few

adjectives formed with this affix.

IV. VI OB aka (nom. -akas, -akd or -ikd, -akam), after Vriddhi of a final vowel or

medial a, and Guna of any other vowel. Still more common than a to form

adjectives and nouns of agency (see 582. b) ; as, from tap, ' to burn,' tdpaka, '
in-

flammatory;' from kri, ' to do,' kdraka, ' a doer.' Observe, -akd is generally taken

for the feminine of the adjectives, and -ikd for the feminine of the agents ; as,

tdpakd, kdrikd. Compare Greek forms like (pvXaKOf.

V. vii ana (nom. -anam), after Guna of the root, forming, ist, a large class of

neuter substantives ; as, from ni, ' to guide,' nayana, ' the eye,' ' guidance ;' from

dd, to give,' ddna, a gift ;' from drip, ' to make proud,' darpana, ' a mirror.'

Compare analogous Greek formations in avo ; as, opyavov, hpeiravov, &c.

^•T ana, forming, adly (nom. -anas, -and, -anam), nouns of agency (see 582. c)

and adjectives ; as, from nrit, ' to dance,' nartana, a dancer ;' fi-om subh, ' to

shine,' Mhana, ' bright.' Compare Greek forms like iKavog, &c. The feminine

of the agents is sometimes in -an{.

VI. 'Tna. Afewabstract nouns are formed with Ka^- sa,yajna,'s&w&Di,' haniyaj

;

yatna, effort,' from yatj swapna, sleep,' from swap. Compare UTTVOf, somnus.

VII. '^tra (nom. -tram), after Guna of the root; as, from ^a, 'to diink,' pdtra,

a vessel;' from '^ iWt, 'to hear,' drotra, 'the organ of hearing.' This affix is

used to form neuter nouns denoting some instrument or organ, and corresponds

to the Latin trum in aratrum, plectrum, &c.; and the Greek Tpov, 9pov in viitTpov,

^aKvpov, ^dSpov, &c.

VIII. There are other uncommon affixes to roots to form adjectives and a few

substantives in ^a (nom. -as, -d, -am) ; as, Xi ra, ^ la, Wc^ ala, ^^ ara, ^ vara,

*R mara, ^c5 ila, ^ ira, T(, ura, TW ula, M ma, ^ va, ^ tra, Wra dka, ^C era,

T^ uka, 'W^ uka, "^ ka. The following are examples of nouns formed with these

affixes: dipra, 'shining' (compare Greek formations hke XafJ-ii-pog, &c.; and

Latin ^«-rMS, &e.); cAawrfrc, 'the moon;' h,kla, white;' chapala, fickle;' tarala,

'trembUng' (compare Greek forms hke rpoyj-aXog, rpair-ekog ; and Latin trem-

ulus, &c.) ; vatara, ' unsteady' (compare Greek forms like (pavepoi, &c.) ; jitwara,

victorious ;' ghasmara, voracious;' am'to, mad;' pathila, a traveller' (compare

Latin forms hke agilis, &c.) ; chhidira, an axe ;' bhidura, brittle ;' harshula, a

lover;' bhtma, 'terrible;' gharma, ra., 'heat;' yugma, n., 'a pair;' dMma,ra.,

' smoke' (compare forms like 6v-fJ.og, a,ve[J.-og, fumus, animus, &c.) ; aswa, ra., a

horse' {equus); chitra, 'variegated;' jalpdka, 'talkative' (compare forms like

loquacs, loquac, and (pevuKS for (fxvaKOi); patera, 'moving;' varshuka, 'rainy;'
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jdganika, ' watchful' (added especially to frequentative or reduplicate forms ; as,

from vdvad, to speak often;' vdvadiika, 'loquacious'); hshka, dry' (from^A,

' to dry.' Compare Latin siccus).

Formed by adding to the bases of nouns—
IX. PT twa (nom. -twam), forming neuter abstract substantives from any noun

in the language; as, from. purusha, ' a man,' pumshatwa, manliness.' In adding

this aflSx to bases ending in nasals, the nasal is rejected ; as, from dhanin, rich,'

dhanitwa, ' the state of being rich.' (See 57.)

X. '^ya, forming, ist (nom. -yam), neuter abstract substantives aud a few col-

lectives, the first syllable of the noun taking Vriddhi ; as, from «5^ suhrid, a

friend,' W^?r sauhridya, ' friendship.' When the base ends in a vowel, this vowel

is rejected before ya is affixed ; as, from vichitra, ' various,' vaichitrya, variety.'

XI. '^ ya, forming, zdly (nom. -yas, -yd, -yam), adjectives expressing some

relationship to the noun ; as, from dhana, ' wealth,' dhanya, ' wealthy.' Some-

times Vriddhi takes place; as, from soma, ' the moon,' saumya, ' lunar.' In this

case the fem. is -yi. Compare Greek adjectives in iOf, and Latin in ius.

XII. ^ o (nom. -as, -i, -am), after Vriddhi of the first syllable of the noun, form-

ing innumerable adjectives expressing some relationship to the noun. When the

base ends in a, no further affix is required, and the only change is the Vriddhi of

the first syllable ; as, from purusha, ' a man,' ift^^ paurusha, ' manly ;' from

Vasishtha, Vdsishtha, a descendant of Vasishtha.' When in a or i, this d or i

must be rejected ; as, from sihatd, ' sand,' saikata, ' sandy.' When in u, this u is

gunated, and becomes av before this and the three following affixes; as, from

Vishrtu, 'the god Vishnu,' Vaishnava, ' a worshipper of Vishnu;' from ddru, 'wood,'

ddrava, wooden;' from manu, mdnava, a descendant of Manu.' When the initial

letter of a word is compounded with v or y, these latter are resolved into nv and

iy, which are vriddhied ; as, Tfft^ sauvara, ' relating to sound,' from swara, ' a

note ;' ^Min vaiydghra, ' relating to a tiger,' from vydghra, ' a tiger.' Observe

—

This applies to the two next affixes also.

Sometimes the neuter form of these adjectives is taken as an abstract substantive;

thus, nominative case, paumsham, ' manliness ;' daiiavam, ' childhood,' from iisu,

a child ;' or, as a collective ; thus, kshaitram, ' fields,' collectively, from kshetra.

Observe—^This appUes to the two next affixes also.

XIII. ^ ika (nom. -ikas, -ik(, -ikam), after Vriddhi of the first syllable of the

noun, forming numerous adjectives. Before this affix is added, the final vowel of

the base must be rejected ; as, from dharma, ' religion,' dhdrmika, ' religious
;'

from venu, a flute,' vainavika, ' a flute-player ;' from '^^ swas, ' to-morrow,'

?ll«ir«»ii ^auvastika,
'

relating to to-morrow.' Compare Latin forms like bellicus,

nauticus, &c.; and Greek TioXift-iKOi, &c.

XIV. "^ eya (nom. -eyas, -ey(, -eyam), after Vriddhi of the first syllable of the

noun, forming many adjectives. The final vowel of the base must be rejected ; as,

from purusha, 'a man,' paurusheya, 'manly;' from agni, 'fire,' dgneya, 'fiery.'

Compare forms like AeovT£<of, Xeovreof ; and Latin igneus, &c.



AKD THE FORMATION OF NOMINAL BASES. 47

XV. ^ iya (nom. -iyas, -{yd, -(yam), without any change of the noun, except

the rejection of final a; as, fioTa parvata, ' a mountain,' parvatiya, ' mountainous.'

Sometimes there is Vriddhi; as, from suhha, 'pleasure,' saukhiya, 'pleasurable.'

When the final of the base remains, k is prefixed to this and the last affix ; as,

from para, ' another,' paraUya, ' belonging to another.'

XVI. There are other uncommon affixes to nouns forming adjectives in ^ a

(nom. -as, -d, -am); such as {na, ina, vala, tana; forming, from grama, ' a village,'

grdmtna, rustic;' from ratha, 'a chariot' (Lat. rota), rathina, 'having a chariot;'

from sikhd, a crest,' £khdvala, ' crested ;' from Avas, ' to-morrovi',' mastana,

future.' This last answers to the Latin tinus, and has reference to time. Com-

pare crastinus. Sec.

XVII. '^ ka (nom. -kas, -kd, -kam), added to words to form adjectives and col-

lective nouns, or to express depreciation : thus, madhuka, ' sweet,' from madhu,

honey;' aiwaka, a hack,' from aswa, a horse.' It is often redundant.

XVIII. Ttl maya (nom. -mayas, -mayi, -mayam), added to words to denote

made of,' full of;' as, from loha, 'iron,' lohamaya, 'made of iron;' from tejas,

' light,' tejomaya, ' full of light.'

XIX. HT tara (nom. -taras, -tard, -taram), TTH tama (nom. -tamas, -tamd, -tamam),

^ ishta (nom. -ishtas, -ishtd, -ishtam), added to adjectives to express the degrees

of comparison. See 191, 192.

XX. ^TT daghna (nom. -daghnas, -daghni, -daghnam), 'S'TW dwayasa {-dwayasas,

-dwayasi, -dwayasam), and *1I9I mdtra {-mdtras, -matri, -mdtram), added to words

to denote 'measure' or 'height;' ss, jdnu-daghnam jalam, 'water up to the knees.'

XXI. (^^Hm deiiya (nom. -des{yas, -des{yd, -desiyam) and '^i^ kalpa (nom.

-kalpas, -kalpd, -kalpam), added to words to denote similitude,' but with some

inferiority ; as, kavi-kalpa or kavi-de^ya, a sort of poet :' or denoting nearly,'

about ;' as, mrita-kalpa, ' nearly dead ;' vinJati-varsha-de^ya, ' about twenty years

of age.'

a. Observe—^The affixes TT ta and ^ ita (nom. -tas, -td, -tam), forming innu-

merable passive participles—as, jita, ' conquered,' from ji, ' to conquer,' &c.—^fall

under the first class of bases. See 530.

b. So also many other participles formed with mdna, dna, tavya, awlya, ya, &c.

See 526, 527, 568.

c. ^ ita is said to be added to nouns to form adjectives ; as, phalita, ' fruitful,'

from phala, ' fruit ;' but these may be regarded as passive participles from nominal

verbs. See 551.

By adding to roots—
XXII. ^TT d (nom. -d), with no change of the root, forming feminine substan-

tives ; as, from jh,

'

to live,' jiva, 'Me;' from ^^ sprih,

'

to desire,' t^^T sprihd,

'
desire.' Compare Greek formations hke ^Ofta, ^vyvj ; and Latin fuga, &c.

Occasionally there is Guna ; as in lekhd, ' a line,' from likh, ' to write ;' jard, ' old

age,' from jri,
' to grow old.' This affix is frequently added to the desiderative

form of a root ; as, from pipds, ' to desire to drink,' pipdsd, ' thirst ;' and rarely
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to the frequentative or intensive ; as, from loUy, ' to cut much/ loMyd, ' cutting

much.'

A few abstract nouns are formed with ^ ndj as, «mA»i, ' thirst,' from trish:

compare Greek nouns in Vfj.

By adding to the bases of nouns—
XXIII. TIT td (nom. -td), forming feminine abstract substantives; as, from

purusha, ' a man,' purushatd, ' manliness.' This affix may be added to any noun

in the language, and corresponds to the Latin tas in celeritas, &o.; and the Greek

TYii in KOiKOTYig, irXarvTvis ('f^in).

Also forming collectives ; as, «)'«ni ' a number of relations,' from "^^ a

relation.'

XXIV. 31 trd (nom. -trd), forming a few substantives, derived from neuters in

tra (see VII), and like them denoting 'the instrument' or means;' as, i;gi a

tooth,' 'the instrument of biting,' from dan^, 'to bite;' TtJW 'provisions,' 'the

means of going,' from yd, ' to go.'

XXV. ^ I (nom. -{), forming a large class of feminine substantives, usually

derived from masculines in a, by changing a to ij as, from nada, a river,' fem.

nodi; from putra,
' a son,' fem. putnj from nartaka, a dancer,' fem. nartdki.

An affix dn{ is used to denote ' the wife of;' as, from Indra, ^"tji*!/! (58) ' the wife

of Indra.' Compare the Greek ouva in Beaim, &c.

XXVI. ^ i (nom. -{), forming, adly, the feminine of nouns of agency, Uke ^T^

ddtri, a giver' (129. b), and kdrin, a doer' (160).

XXVII. ^ i (nom. -{), forming, sdly, the feminine of many adjectives ; as of

tanu, 'thin' (118. a), of dhanavat, rich,' and dMmat, wise' (140, b); of dkanin,

'rich' (160), and of comparative degrees Uke bdUyas (167). Observe—^The femi-

nine of some adjectives formed with the affixes a, ya, ika, and eya (XI. XII. XIII.

XIV), and of some adjectives like sundara, beautiful,' is also formed with i.

XXVIII. A few roots standing by themselves as substantives, or with preposi-

tions prefixed, or at the end of compounds, may come under this class ; as, bM,

fear,' djnd, an order,' from ^ ' to know ;' sendrvl, a general,' from send, an

army,' and ni, to lead,' &c. It wiU be more convenient, however, to consider the

declension of monosyllabic nouns in /under the 2d class. See 123.

81. Second Class.—Masculine, Feminine, and Neuter bases in \i.

Formed by adding to roots—
I. ^ i, forming, ist (nom. -is), a few mascuUne substantives ; as, agni, '

fire,*

from an-k, 'to mark;' kavi, 'a poet,' from hi, 'to sound;' ahi, 'a snake' (e%'f,

angvis), from anh, ' to move ;' dhwani, ' sound,' from dhwan ; peshi, ' a thunder-

bolt,' from pesh, 'to crush,' &c. When this affix is added to the root dhd, 'to

place,' ' to hold,' d is dropped, and various prepositions are prefixed ; as in sandhi,

vidhi, nidhi, &c.

Also a few feminine nouns ; as, krishi, ' ploughing,' from h[%sh; lipi, 'writing,'

from Up, &o, Compare Greek forms like X"/"S'!> f^'^Hi /*^Wf ('T^'S^).
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II. ^i, forming, 2dly (nom. -i), one or two neuter substantives; as, from vri,

'to surround,' vdri, 'water;' from aksh, 'to pervade,' akshi, 'an eye' (oculus,

OKog).

III. ^ i, forming, 3dly (nom. -is, -is, -i), a few adjectives ; as, from s-uch,
'
to be

pure,' suchi, ' pure ;' from budh, ' to know,' bodhi, '
wise.'

IV. m mi (nom. -mis), forming a few nouns; as, bhiimi, {., ' the earth,' from bM,
' to be' (humus) ; roAni, m., ' a ray,' &c.

V. fw ti (nom. -tis), forming abstract substantives feminine. This affix bears

a great analogy to the passive participle at 331. The same changes of the root

are required before it as before this participle ; and, in fact, provided the passive

participle does not insert i, this substantive may always be formed from it, by
changing ta into ti. But if i is inserted before ta, no such substantive can be

formed * - thus, from vach, ' to speak,' uUa, ' spoken,' ukti, ' speech ;' from man,

'to imagine,' mata, 'imagined,' mati, 'the mind;' from da, 'to give,' rfa«H, 'given,'

datti, ' a gift.' And when na is substituted for ta of the passive participle, «i is

substituted for ti: as, from glai, ' to be weary,' gUna, ' wearied,' glmi, ' weariness;'

from U, ' to cut,' Una, ' cut,' luni, ' cutting :' but not always ; as, from
''J

' to fill,'

plirna, 'full,' piirtti, 'fulness.' This affix corresponds to the tio of the Latin,

added in the same way to passive participles ; as, actus, actio j junctus, junctio

(yuktis). Greek exhibits analogous forms in ^ev^is, Tr/o-r/f, doatg.

A few masculine nouns are formed with tij as, yati, ' a sage,' from yam, ' to

restrain ;' jndti, ' a relation,' from^'jia',- pati, ' a husband' (for pdti), from pa.

Formed by adding to the bases of a few nouns ending in a—
VI. \i (nom. -is), after Vriddhi of the first syllable, and after rejection of the

final vowel. This affix forms a few patronymics ; as, ^mf'ri daushyanti, ' the son

of Dushyanta,' from ^«('n dushyanta.

83. Third Class.—Masculine, Feminine, and Neuter bases in T u.

Formed by adding to roots—
I. ^T M, forming, ist (nom. -us), substantives of the masculine, and one or two

of the feminine gender; as, from bandh, 'to bind,' bandhu, m., 'a kinsman;'

fi'om kri, to do,' kdru, m., 'an artificer;' from bhid, 'to cleave,' bhidu, m., 'a

thunderbolt;' from tan, 'to stretch,' tanu, f., 'the body.'

II. 7 M, forming, 2dly (nom. -u), one or two neuter substantives ; as, ddru,

'wood,' from dn, 'to cleave' (Qopv) ; madhu, 'honey' {[X.i8v), &c.

III. 7 u, forming, 3dly (nom. -us, -us or vt, -u), sometimes with change of the

root, a few adjectives ; as, from swad, ' to taste,' swddu, ' sweet' (^lOv) ; from tan,

' to stretch,' tanu, ' thin' (compare Taw) ; from langh, to spring,' laghu, ' light'

(iXayy); from prath, 'to extend,' ^ri^te, 'broad' [irKa/vv). This affix is often

added to desiderative roots to form adjectives; as, ixom pipds, 'to desire to drink,'

pipdsu, ' thirsty ;' from f»T»ftft'^ ' to desire to live,' frnftfVg ' desirous of living.'

* Nevertheless, '^^fn from '^^n occurs, though not given in the Dictionary,
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Latin has added an i to all adjectives formed with u in the cognate languages

;

as, tenuis from tannsj gravis (for garuis) from gurus. It has, however, substan-

tives in u: as, currus, aeus, &c.

IV. g nu (nom. -nus, -nus, -nu), forming adjectives and substantives ; as, from

tras, 'to fear,' tramu, 'timid;' from bhd, 'to shine,' bhdnu, m., the sun;' from

dhe, ' to drink,' dhenu, f., ' a cow;' from su, ' to bear,' sunu, m., ' a son.' (Compare

Greek forms like Xtyvvi.)

V. ^]OT ishnu (nom. -ishrms, -ishnus, -ishnu), with Guna of the root, forming

adjectives ; as, from hshi, ' to perish,' kshayishnu, ' perishing.'

VI. There are many other affixes to roots, forming nouns in u (nom. -us, -us, -a);

as, ^ ra, '^ nu, Wra dlu, "^ snu, ^fT^ dru, ^^ itnu, ft tu, ^T^ athu, ^ yu. The

following nouns afford examples of these affixes : bhiru, ' timid ;' asru, n., a tear'

(for da^ru, from dans, 'to bite,' compare OaKpv, lacryma); iaydlu, 'sleepy;'

sthdsnu, Qrm;' ^ardru,' noiAoxia;' gadayitnu, loquacious;' jan(tt,m., an animal;'

gantu, m., 'a traveller;' vepathu, m., 'trembUng;' manyu, m., 'wrath' (/*eWf);

and mrityu, m. f.,
' death.'

There are a few nouns in long ii, which may conveniently be placed under this

class. They consist chiefly of roots standing by themselves as substantives, or at

the end of compounds : thus, ^t. ' the earth,' «3*<*»{^m. ' the self-existent,' &c.

See 125. a, 126. b.

83. Fourth Class.—Masculine, Feminine, and Neuter bases in ^ri.

Formed by adding to roots—
I. T^ tri, forming, ist (nom. -td, -trl, -tri), nouns of agency of three genders,

the same change of the root being required which takes place in the first future,

and the same euphonic changes of t (see 386 and 581): thus, from kship, 'to

throw,' ksheptri, 'a thrower;' from dd, 'to give,' ddtri, 'a giver;' from "^V 'to

know,' ^t^ boddhri, 'a knower;' from ^'^ 'to bear,' TTfe 'patient.' This cor-

responds to the Latin affix tor, and the Greek njp : compare dator, Sot'^o.

II. '5 tri, forming, 2dly (nom. -td), nouns of relationship, mascuUne and femi-

nine ; as, pitri, ' a father,' mdtri, ' a mother.'

84. Fifth Class.—Masculine, Feminine, and Neuter bases in Ji t

and ? d.

Formed by adding to roots—
I. T(^t (nom. -t, in all genders), if the root ends in a short vowel: forming nouns

of agency, substantives and acyectives, of three genders ; as, from kri,
'
to do,'

krit, ' a doer;' from ji, ' to conquer,' jit, ' a conqueror.' This class of nouns are

never used, except as the last member of a compound : thus, karmakrit, ' a doer

of work.'

Roots already ending in t or d, taken to form ad(jectives or nouns of agency, fall

imder this class ; as, from vid, ' to know,' dharmavid, ' one who knows his duty
;'
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from ^^ ' to eat,' 'tfi^^ ' an eater of flesh.' There are also a few nouns falling

under this class, formed by prefixing prepositions to roots ending in i or d or a

short vowel; as, from vid, 'to know,' tH^^ f. ' an agreement;' from '^'it dyut, ' to

shine,' vidyut, ' lightning;' from pad, ' to go,' sampad, ' success.' So also, ^ImTt

' battle,' from ^ ' to go ;' TTftf^ ' a theological work,' from TT^ sad.

One or two roots ending in 7^^ or ^ may stand by themselves as substantives

:

thus, g^ mild, f., 'joy;' f^K^chit, f., 'the mind.'

The practice of using roots at the end of compounds prevails also in Greek and

Latin; as in 'Xjep-vixp {-vij3), ^ov-vkri^ {-irXi^y), &c., arti-fex {-fie), carni-fex

(-fie), prases {-sid), &c. And there is a very remarkable agreement between

Sanskrit and Latin in the practice of adding t to roots ending in short vowels

:

thus, com-it (eomes), ' a goer with ;' equ-it (eques), ' a goer on horseback ;' al-it

(ales), a goer with wings ;' super-stit (superstes), ' a stander by,' &c. Greek adds

a similar t to roots with a long final vowel; as, a-yv(i>T, a-WTWT, &c. (See

Bopp's Comparative Grammar, Eastwick, 1293.)

II. ^ti^it (nom. -it, in all genders), after Guna of the root, forming a few sub-

stantives and adjectives; as, from W sri,
' to flow,' «V<.iysarit, f., ' a stream;' from

15 ' to seize,' 5 fV if 'green,' ' Vishnu.'

III. There are » few other nouns in TT < and ^ d, of uncertain derivation; as,

i^n m. ' the wind,' ^J^ f. ' autumn,' T?!^ f- ' * stone,' "^^ n. ' a lotus.'

By adding to the base of nouns—
I. ^T^^pa* (nom. -vdn, -vat{, -vat), if the base ends in a or d*, forming innu-

merable adjectives ; as, from dhana, ' wealth,' dhanavat, possessed of wealth.'

This and the next affix are universally applicable, and are of the utmost utility to

form adjectives of possession. Sometimes vat is added to bases in s and t; as in

nn*!l ntejaswat (compare 6g. a) and vidyutwat (see 45). Compare Greek forms in

€/f, evr; as, yapiet^, yapUvr, ^cxKpvoeif, ^aKpvoevr, &c.

II. mf^mat (nom. -man, -mati, -mat), if the base ends in i, i, or u, to form

adjectives like the preceding ; as, from dhi, ' wisdom,' dhimat, ' wise ;' from an6u,

' a ray,' anhmat, ' radiant.'

85. Sixth Class.—Masculine, Feminine, and Neuter bases in ^Ran

and ^fT in.

Formed by adding to roots—
I. '3r»I an (nom. -d), forming a few masculine nouns ; as, rdjan, ' a king,' from

rdj,
' to be glorious ;' takshan, ' a carpenter,' from tahsh, ' to cleave ;' ukshan, a

bull' (compare English oxen), from uksh, ' to impregnate ;' snehan, ' a friend,' from

snih,
' to love,' &c. Greek and Latin have similar formations in cov, ov, rjv, av,

on and in; as, reKTOv = iTSJ'T (re/fTCBv), etKov {-kcov), homin (homo), &c.

* Vat is not often found added to feminine bases. It occurs, however, occa-

sionally ; as, cWill^fr ' having a wife,' f^Iwi^n^' crested.'

II 2
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II. »l<^mare (nom. -ma), after Guna of the root, forming neuter substantives;

as, from kri,
' to do,' karman, ' a deed.' This affix corresponds to the Latin men,

in regimen, agmen, stamen, &c. ; and to the Greek ^av, in fx,vi^fJ,a)V, tA^/a»», &c. :

but adjectives in man, like '^W^ ' prosperous,' are very rare in Sanskrit. A few

nouns in man are masculine; as, dtman, ' soul' (nom. -md) ; T'T'^ the hot season
;'

^^T^'fire;' TnWT'sin;' fft*r«T' a border;' ^JTS ' a loom.'

III. '^^van (nom. -vd, -vd, -va), forming a few substantives and adjectives; as,

^sSli ' seeing,' ' a looker,' from dn^, 'to see.'

By adding to roots or to the base of nouns—
IV. ^H H wian (nom. -imd), forming masculine abstract substantives. If the

noun ends in a or u, these vowels are rejected ; as, from kdla, black,' kdliman,

'blackness;' from laghu, 'light,' lagMman, lightness;' from mridu, soft,'

mradiman, &c. If it ends in a consonant, this consonant, with its preceding

vowel, is rejected; as, from mahat, great,' mahiman, greatness.' A medial ri

before a simple consonant is changed to ra, but not before a double consonant

;

as, from ontty ' black,' qi r«!l*t "T
' blackness.' A final ri is gunated ; as, sarimun

from Sri; stariman from stri (compare stramen) ; hariman, time,' from hri, &c.

Iman is generally added to adjectives, and the same changes take place before it,

that take place before the affixes iyas and ishtha (see 192) : thus, gariman, preman,

drdghiman, hhuman, prathiman, &c.

By adding to Roors

—

V. ^[«T in (nom. -i, -ini, -i), after Vriddhi of a final vowel and medial a, and

Guna of any other medial vowel, forming nouns of agency of three genders (see

582. h); as, from kri, 'to do,' kdrin, a doer.' Compare Greek and Latin forma-

tions in ov and on; as, TiKTOV {-ktcov), edon (edo), &c.

By adding to the base of nouns—
VI. ^^ in (nom. -i, -in{, -i), forming innumerable adjectives of possession. The

final of a base is rejected before this affix; as, from dhana, wealth,' dhanin,

' wealthy ;' from maid, ' a garland,' mdlin, ' garlanded ;' from vrthi, ' rice,' vrthin,

'having rice.' Compare Greek and Latin formations in Ci>v and on; as, yva6-wv,

having cheeks ;' nason (naso), having a nose.'

VII. fW«^OT« (nom. -VI, -vim, -vi), if the base ends in a or as, forming a, few

adjectives ; as, from medhd, ' intellect,' medhdvin, intellectual ;' from teja^, ' splen-

dour,' tejaswin, ' splendid.' Compare 6g. a.

86. Seventh Class.—Masculine, Feminine, and Neuter ba^es in

^J^ as, ^ is, and ^W^^ us.

Formed by adding to roots—

I. >!?««« (nom. -n.i), after Guna, forming a great many neuter substantives; as,

from mn>}, 'to think,' manas, "the mind;' from sri, ' to go,' saras, 'water.' It

also forma one or two masculine and feminine nouns ; as, vedhas, m., ' Brahma ;'
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chandramas, m., ' the moon ;' apsaras, f., ' a nymph ;' ushas, t, ' the dawn,' from

ush, ' to glow :' but in these the nominative is long {-as).

II. 5[^is or '^^^us (nom. -is, -us). In place of as, the neuter affixes is or us

are occasionally added ; as, from hu, ' to offer,' havis, ' ghee ;' from chaksh, ' to

speak,' chakshus, ' the eye.' See 68. a. With as compare the Latin es in nubes

C^^VS^nabhas), sedes ('¥^^sadas), &c. ; but especially the us and nr of words like

genus, scelus, robur. Compare also the Greek formations TcoB-og, k^-os, fuev-og,

^evo-og, &c.

87. Eighth Class.—Masculine, Feminine, and Neuter bases in any

Consonant, except yt t and ^ d, w n, ^ s.

Formed by using roots as adjectives, substantives, or nouns of agency

—

Any root may be used to form an adjective or a noun of agency, provided it be

the last member of a compound word : thus, from ^ToIT
' to be able,' sarvaSak,

omnipotent.' Those roots which end in t or d, or in a short vowel, having t

affixed, have been already noticed as falling under the fifth class. This eighth

class is intended to comprise all other roots, ending in any consonant; as, '>^[bhuj

(nom. bhuk); XX^Jdj (nom. TJt)l HT^ (nom. TTT^); ^(nom. »JT^); 'J^
(nom.

^^)5 fH^ (nom. 5'ii) ; f^^{nam. dyaus); ^^ (nom. spWi) ; f^ (nom. f^IT)

;

fe^ (nom. ft>St); Jfi; (nom. Y^)' 'f''^'^(nom. pipak). There are also one or

two other nouns derived from roots falling under this class; as, 'ffWST 'thirsty'

(nom. q«t!ioij) ; ^ff?3^ ' a priest' (nom. ^jfrtl*) ; W^»^n. ' blood' (nom. ^^cF)

;

and a few substantives formed by prefixing prepositions to roots; as, ^T't'^f.

'fuel' (nom. *i(*iti), from the root ^['^' to kindle' (see 43 and 75, with note).

A few roots standing by themselves as substantives may fall under this class :

thus, 'gv f.
' battle' (nom. ^) ; '^V f.

' hunger' (nom. "^^t^) ; TT^ f.
' speech'

(nom. «»(««), from vach, ' to speak,' the medial a being lengthened. Greek and

Latin use a few monosyllabic roots in the same manner; as, oj|' \Oir), <f>\og

(tpkoy), &c.; and Latin vox (voc), lex {leg), dux {due).

CHAPTER IV.

DECLENSION ; OR INFLECTION OF THE BASE OF NOUNS,

SUBSTANTIVE AND ADJECTIVE.

GENERAL OBSERVATIONS.

88. Having explained how the base of nouns is generally formed,

we have now to shew how it is inflected.

As, in the last chapter, nouns, substantive and adjective, were

arranged under eight classes, according to the final of their bases
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(the first four classes comprising those ending in vowels, the last

four those ending in consonants), so it will be the object of the

present chapter to exhibit their declension or inflection under the

same eight classes. Moreover, as every class comprised adjectives

as well as substantives, so it is intended that the declension of a

masculine, feminine, and neuter substantive, exhibited under each,

shall serve as the model for the declension of masculine, feminine,

and neuter adjectives coming under the same class.

89. The learner will have already gathered that the noun has

three genders, and that the gender is, in many cases, determinable

from the termination of the base. Thus, all bases in o, i, and those

formed with the aflBx ti (No. 81. V), are feminine: nearly all nouns

whose crudes end in ana, twa, ya, tra (see under 80), as, is, us (86),

and man (85. II), are neuter; all in iman (85. IV) are masculine;

but those in a, i, u, and ri, are not reducible to rule. The nomina-

tive case is, however, in the first of these instances a guide to the

gender ; as, devas, ' a deity,' is masculine ; but ddnma, ' a gift,'

neuter. And in other cases the n^eaning of the word ; as, pitri, ' a

father,' is masculine ; and mdtri, ' a mother,' feminine.

90. In Sanskrit, all the relations between the words in a sentence

are expressed by inflections. A great many prepositions exist in the

language, but they are rarely used alone in government with any

case, their chief use being as prefixes to verbs and nouns. The

dearth of such useful syntactical auxiliaries leads to the necessity

for eight cases, which are regularly built upon the base. These

are called, I. nominative; a. accusative
; 3. instrumental; 4. dative;

5. ablative ; 6. genitive ; 7. locative ; 8. vocative *. Of these, the

third and seventh are new to the classical student. The instru-

mental denotes generally the instrument by which a thing is done

;

as, tena kritam, ' done by him.' The locative generally refers to

the place or time in which any thing is done ; as, Ayodhydydm, ' in

Ayodhyd;' purvakdle, ' in former time ;' bhumau, ' on the ground f.'

Hence it follows that the ablative is restricted to the sense from.

* These cases will sometimes be denoted by their initial letters. Thus N. will

denote nominative ; I., instrumental.

t Both these cases are used to denote various other relations. See the Chapter

on Syntax.
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and cannot be used, as in Latin and Greek, to express by, with, in,

at, on, &c.

91. According to the Indian system of teaching, each of these

eight cases has three numbers, singular, dual, and plural; and to

each belongs a termination which is considered to be peculiarly its

own, serving alike for masculine, feminine, and neuter nouns.

Again, according to the native system, some of the terminations

may be combined with memorial letters to aid pronunciation or

assist the memory. Thus the proper termination of the nominative

singular is ^ s (expressible by Visarga before k, p, and the sibilants,

or at the end of a sentence, see 63) ; but the memorial termination

is w su, the letter u being only memorial. Similarly, the termina-

tion of the nominative plural is jas, the j being memorial. The

two schemes of termination, with and without the memorial letters^

are here exhibited. The first is given in small type, as being of no

importance excepting as subservient to the second.

Terminations with memorial letters.

SING. DUAL. PLURAL.

Nom. '^ stt "^ au 'S(^Jas

Ace. ^ am ^IV^ aut ^Rf^sos

Inst. 7t td "it hhydm f*ni bhis

Dat. T n.e "U hhydm ''^PShhyas

Abl. Tf'ffjt-osi 1^ bhydm WRffiAyos

Gen. '5W n-as ^ftw os WT dm

Loc. f^n-i '^^Wos ^^s"?

Terminations without memorial letters.

SING. DUAL. PLURAL.

Nom. ?l^s ^ au ^!I^ as

Ace. ^ am — au — as

Inst. ^ a wit bhydm firo 6Ai«

Dat. ^ c — bhydm tnix^bhyas

Abl. ^m as — bhydm — bhyas

Gen. — as ^t^^os ^ dm

Loc. ^i — OS ^ *M

9a. Observe—^The vocative is not given in the above general

scheme, as it is held to be only another aspect of the nominative,

and always coincides with the nom. in the dual and plural. In the

singular it is often identical with the base, and has no termination.
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a. Observe also—The terminations beginning with vowels will

often be called vowel-terminations; those beginning with consonants,

including the nom. sing., will be called consonantal-terminations.

Similarly, those cases which take the vowel-terminations will some-

times be called vowel-cases; and those which take the consonantal,

consonantal-cases.

93. Having propounded the above scheme, which for convenience

will be called the memorial scheme of terminations, as the general

type of the several case-affixes in the three numbers, Indian gram-

marians proceed to adapt them to every noun, substantive and

adjective, in the language, as well as to pronouns, numerals, and

participles, whether masculine, feminine, or neuter. In fact, their

theory is, that there is but one declension in Sanskrit, and that the

base of a noun being given, and the regular case-terminations being

given, the base is to be joined to those terminations according to

the usual rules for the combination of final and initial letters, as

in the following examples of the two bases, tft nau, f., ' a ship^ {navi,

vav), and ^finr harit, m. f., ' green.'

94-

SINGULAR.

Nom. voc. HI t(^ naus

nau +s
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95-

SINGULAR.

Nom. voc, ?ft:i|r harit
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The annexed table exhibits synoptically the terminations, with

the most usual substitutions, throughout all the classes of nouns.

Those substitutions marked * are mostly restricted to nouns ending

in a, and are therefore especially noticeable.

SINGULAR. DUAL. PLURAL.

N. ?? (m. f.), 1^* (n.) '^ (m.f.), ^ (n.) 'aT?; (m. f.), ^ (n.)

Ac.^ (m. f.), Jj^* (m. f. n.) ^ (m.f.), \ (n.) ^^, ^(m.f.),-!f(m.),^(n.)

I. •^ (m. f. n.), ^ * (m. n.) wjf (m. f. n.) fiw^ (m. f. n.),
'^* (m.n.)

D. ^ (m. f. n.), Tf * (m. n.) «r (m. f. n.) «m^ (m. f. n.)

Ab.^ (m.f.n.), ^(m.f.), K^* (m.n.) «jt (m. f. n.) wnr^ (m. f. n.)

G. ^(m.f.n.),W^(m.f.),;CT*(m.n.) ^fw (m.f.n.) ^ (m.f.n.)

L. ^ (m. f. n.), w * (f.) ^Nr (m. f. n.) w (m. f. n.)

a. Comparing the above terminations with those of Latin and Greek, we majr

remark that s enters into the nom. sing, masc, and m or n into the neuter, in all

three languages. In regard to the Sanskrit dual au, the original termination was

d, as found in the Yedas ; and a equals the Greek a, &>, and 6. In nom. pi. masc.

the g appears in many Latin and Greek words. In ace. sing., Sanskrit agrees

with Latin, and frequently with Greek, as the Sanskrit m may be euphonically

changed to n (v), if influenced by a dental following (see note to page i8). In the

ace. pi. s appears in all three languages ; and when the Sanskrit ends in n, as in

the first class of nouns, this n is probably for ns, since a preceding a is lengthened

to compensate for the rejection of s. In inst. pi. bhis is preserved in the Latin

nohis, vobis, and the Greek <f>t(v) for <f>is (vav-<f>iv = naiAkis). The ais which

belongs to Sanskrit nouns in a is probably a contraction of dbhis, since in the

Vedas ahiehhis tat aswdhhis is found for oAeais, and vrikebhis for vrtkais. The

dat. pi. bhyas answers to the Latin bus. In the gen. sing, all three languages

have preserved the s {ndvas, navis, vafof for vvjOg); and in the gen. pi. dm is

equivalent to the Greek wv, and the Latin um ("fj^ ^iroOav, pedum). In loc.

sing, the Sanskrit i is preserved in the dative of Greek and Latin words ('PT^=
vvKTt— Compare the expression t^ avnj vvkti— ^Tlf^ = naiTJ). In loc. pi.

su answers to the Greek o"/ (''ft^ = vavcri). Sanskrit bases in a prefix i to su:

so that vrikaishu (29. b) = X.VKOiat. The voc. sing, in Greek is generally identical

with the base, and the voc. dual and pi. with the nom., as in Sanskrit : thus Xoye

is the voc. sing, of Aoyof, rpf^pes of rpi-^pvjs, yapiev of x/xpius, /SairtkeZ of

painkevg, &c. See Bopp's Comparative Grammar, Eaatwick, passim.

98. In the following pages no attempt will be made to bring

back all nouns to the general scheme of terminations by a detailed

explanation of changes and substitutions in every case. But under

every one of the eight classes a model noun for the masculine,

feminine, and neuter, serving for adjectives as well as substantives,
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will be declined at full; and under every case of every noun the

method of joining the final letter of the base with the proper termi-

nations will be indicated in English letters.

99. The student must, however, understand, that the division

into eight classes, which here follows, is not meant to imply the

existence of eight separate declensions in the sense understood by

the classical scholar, but is rather intended to shew, that the final

letters of the inflective bases of nouns may be arranged under four

general heads for vowels, and four for consonants ; and that all

Sanskrit nouns, whatever may be the final of their bases, are capa-

ble of adaptation to one common scheme of nearly similar case-

terminations.

u. In the same manner it will appear in the sequel, that the ten classes into

which verhs are divided do not imply ten difFerent conjugations, but rather ten

different ways of adapting the bases of verbs to one common scheme of tense-

terminations. There is no reason why the same system of generaUsation should

not have been carried out in Latin and Greek, had the inflection of nouns and

verbs in these languages been built upon roots and crude bases.

100. The classical scholar may, if he please, satisfy his own ideas of declension,-

by regarding masculine and neuter nouns in a, Uke &va of the first class, as his

1st declension; feminine nouns in d and {, like ^vd and nadi of the first class, as

his 2d declension; masculine and feminine nouns in i and m, like kavi, mati,

bhdnu, and dhenu, of the second and third classes, as his 3d declension ; and all

the remaining nouns, including the neuters of those in i and u, and aU those

contained in the last five classes, as his 4th declension. These four declensions

may be traced in regular order in the following pages, and will be denoted by the

capital letters A at 103; B at log; C at no; D at 114.

loi. Observe, that in declining the model nouns, under every

inflection, the crude base with the sign -|- , and after it the termina-

tion, will be exhibited in English letters. Moreover, the number of

the rule of Sandhi which must come into operation in joining the

final of the base with the initial of the termination will generally be

indicated. For it is most important to remember, that the formation

of every case in a Sanskrit noun supposes the application of a rule

of Sandhi or ' junction ;' and that the very meaning of declension

is the junction of the final syllable of the crude base with the

terminations.

103. Not unfrequently, however, in some of the cases, the original final of the

base is changed to its Guna or Vriddhi equivalent (see 27), or to some other

I 3
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letter (see 43. I. v. d. e), before the termination is affixed ; and not unfrequentty

the original termination of the scheme is changed for some other termination, as

iadicated at 97.

In order, therefore, that the student, without forgetting the original final of the

crude base, or the original termination of the memorial scheme, may at the same

time observe, ist, whether in any particular instances the final of the base under-

goes any or what modification—2dly, whether the original termination su£Fers any

change—it will be desirable that, whenever in exceptional cases the final vowel of

the base is to be gunated or vriddhied, or otherwise changed, this changed form of

the base be exhibited in place of the original form : thus, at 103, under the geni-

tive dual sivayos, sive+ os denotes, that before the base siva is joined to the

termination os, the final letter a is to be changed to ej and the number indicates

the rule of Sandhi which must come into operation in joining &ve and os together.

Similarly, whenever the original termination has to be modified, it will be desira-

ble that the termination be exhibited in its altered form : thus, at 103, under the

accus. sing., ^va-\-m denotes, that the base is to be joined with m, substituted for

the original termination am. See the table, page 58.

SECTION I.

DECLENSION OF NOUNS, SUBSTANTIVE AND ADJECTIVE, WHOSE
BASES END IN VOWELS, OR OF THE FIRST FOUR CLASSES OF
NOUNS.

FIRST CLASS OF NOUNS DECLINED.

Masculine and neuter bases iw ^ a; feminine bases in ^ni and \i.

Note, that this class comprises by far the greater number of nouns, substantive

and adjective, in the language. It answers to a common class of Latin and Greek

words in us and Of, um and ov, a and a; such as lupus, kvKO( ( = Sans, vrihas,

nom. of vrika); donum, ^apov ; terra, yjipa ( = Vtl); and to adjectives like bonus,

dyaBos, &c.

103. (A) Masculine bases in a, declined like f^ Hva, m., ' the god

S^iva,' or as an adjective, ' prosperous.'

The final of the base is lengthened in D. Ab. sing., I. D. Ab. du., G. pi. ; and

changed to e in G. L. du., D. Ab. L. pi. ; « is euphonically affixed to the final

in G. pi.

ffijr^swa* f^Hvau f^l^T^m-os

|_^»a-(-s Hva+au. See 33. ^»o-|-os. See 31.

\f^kivam — kivau f^RT^iimB
\Siva-\-m £vd+n. 31.

f r^rtf •( Sivena fsf^v^n Sivdbhydm f^j^^^Uvais

l^va+ina. 32. ^vd+bhydm siva+ais. 33.



DECLENSIOK OF CRUDE BASES ENDING IN VOWELS. 61

„ [f^r^m Sivdya

l£vd-\-t. 31.

f^nrw Hvasya

f^r^T«lt Hvdbhydm

£vd-\-bhydm

siva+sya

l£va+i. 32-

I
Bva (s dropped). 92.

f^[^^:^^iivayos

&oe-\-os. 36.

— kivayos

f^l^ &ivau

iiva-\-au. 33.

f^I^wi^Hvebhyas

Hve+bhyas

— Sivebhyas

r^NMI kivdndm

^wdn-\-dm

r^mg iiveshu

Mve-\-su. 70.

sica+as. 31.

104. Neuter bases in a, declined like f^ ^wa, n., ' prosperous.'

The final of the base is lengthened and assumes n in N. Ac.V. pi.

f^ iive r^NlfH Hvdni

siva-\-C 32. Mvdn+i

The vocative is f^'^ Hva, f^ Jive, f^r^rfir iivdni ; all the other

cases are like the masculine.

N. Ac. S
,

\_siva-\-m. 97.

105. (B) Feminine basfes in d, declined like f^r^ Hvd, {., ' the wife

of S^iva,' or as an adjective, ' prosperous.'

The final of the base is changed to e before I. sing., N. G. L. V. du.; and to dyd

before D. Ah. G. L. sing. -, and assumes n in G. pi.

f^ Hve fsm^VfiJivds

^iee (aa rejected) ^ivd+as. 31.

— iive —
^, {f^tm\ Hvd
N. S

[ £vd (s rejected)

If^f^hvam
Ac. i „ ,

isivd+am. 31.

I. [^
\_nve+d. 36.

[^vdi/d+e. 33

J fsjf^r^nfl^Mvdyds

' l£vdyd+s. 31.

r — Sivdyds

J f^r^niT Sivdydm

\sivdyd+dm. 31.

jf^Mve
\£vd+i. 32.

f^I^Twit Sivdbhydm

&vd-\-bhydm,

— Hvdbhydm

— Mvdbhydm

fSjf^Vt^^Mvayos

£ve+os. 36.

Mve (au rejected)

r^(4l(V^Sivdbhis

sivd-\- bhis

r^NI^M^Mvdbhyas

£vd+bhyas

— Hvdbhyas

f^HlHi iivdndm

£vdn-\-dm

fSjt^lV Uvdsu

sivd-\-su

f^f^VS Sivds

£vd+as. 31.
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io6. Feminine bases in i, declined like^ iiadi, f., ' a river,'

The final of the base becomes y before the vowel-terminations, by 34; is changed

to yd in D. Ab. G. sing. ; is shortened in V. sing. ; and assumes n in G. pi.

Ac,

{Tf^nadt

nodi {s rejected)

{"n^Tiadim
I. >

I nodi-{-m

{'^T^ nadyd

na(M+d. 34.

{ilit' nadyai

nadyd+e. 33.
D

Tf^ nadyau

nadi+au. 34.

— nadyau

JT^iwit nadtbhydm

nad{-\-bhydm

— nadibhydm

Ab
\_nadyd-^as. 31.

G. \

— ntidyds

{iT^ nadydm

nadi+dm. 34.

nad{-\-os. 34.

— nadyos

^^^^;^nadya8

nad{-\-as. 34.

nadi+s

fTi(^fiT?(^ nadibhis

nadi-\-hhis

cT^hq^ nadibhyas

nadi+bhyas

— nadibhyas

•KIhi nadindm

nadtn+dm

"tf^ nadishu

nad{-\-su. 70.

V.
nodi (final shortened)

T^IT nadyau

nadi-\-au. 34. nad(-\-as. 34.

The classical student will recognise in the terminations of siva and nodi many

resemblances to tbe terminations of nouns in Latin and Greek, remembering that

the Sanskrit a corresponds to the Latin v, and the Greek ; the Sanskrit m to the

Latin m and the Greek v ; the Sanskrit d or i to the Latin a and the Greek ij

ot <x, or in the gen. plur. w
', the Sanskrit bh or ihy to the Latin b. See 11./,

and 97. a.

107. In accordance with 58, such words as ^^mriga, m.,'a deer;' ^^H purusha,

m.,'aman;' HTTT JMrya, f.,' a wife;' gi«iiO kumdri, f.,'agirr—must be written,

in the inst. sing. m. and the gen. pi. m. f., with the cerebral V!n: thus, «JM«U mrigena,

^^TO) 'prrot, <j^m4tll, Xl^lHUi, ^Hl0^i> when » is final, as in the ace. pi. m.,

it remains unchanged.

a. Observe, monosyllabic nouns in ^ i, Uke y^ ' fortune,' »ft ' fear,' &c., vary

from nad{ in the manner explained at 123.

b. Observe also, that feminine nouns in '3i u are declined analogously to ruuU,

excepting in the nom. sing., where s is not rejected. See 125.

108. When a feminine noun ending in d is taken to form the last member of a

compound adjective, it is declined Uke ^va for the mascuhne and neuter. Thus,

taking the feminine no\m vidyd, ' learning ;' whence may be formed the compound

alpavidyd, little learning.' When this is used as a compoimd adjective, it becomes,

in the nom. masc. fem. and neut., alpavidyas, alpavidyd, alpavidyam, ' possessed of

little learning.' On the same principle, a masculine noun takes the feminine and
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neuter terminations, when forming the last member of a compound adjective;

and a neuter noun, the masculine and feminine.

a. When roots ending in d, such as pd, ' to drink' or ' to preserve,' are taken

for the last member of compound words, they form their neuter like the neuter of

^vaj and for their masculine and feminine assume the memorial terminations

regularly, rejecting, however, the final of the base in the Ac. pi. and remaining

vowel-cases : thus, WTTT soma-pd, ' a drinker of Soma juice;' N. -'TTH, -'^

,

-m^; Ac. -V, -^, -tr^; i. -vj, -vv^, &c. ; d. -^, &c.

b. ^1^1 hdhd, ' a Gandharba,' assumes the terminations regularly throughout

:

thus, D. sing. ?T^. See 33.

c. The voc. c. of 'Jigi ambd, ' a mother,' is ^t^ amba.

d. l^jard, ' decay,' forms some of its cases frovajaras, at 171.

109. To convince the student of the absohite necessity of studying

the declension of this first class of nouns, he is recommended to

turn back to rule 80. He will there find given, under tv^enty-eight

heads, the most usual forms of nouns, substantive and adjective,

which follow this declension. All the masculine and neuter sub-

stantives in this list are declined like iiva, and all the feminine

either like Mvd or nadt. Again, all the adjectives in this list follow

the same three examples for their three genders. Again, according

to Mva masc. and neut., and Siva fem., are declined all present

participles (see 536, 527, 538) ; all passive past participles, which

are the most common and useful of verbal derivatives (see 530) ; all

future passive participles (see 568) ; all participles of the second

future (see 578) ; many ordinals, like prathama (ao8). Lastly,

according to nadi feminine, are also declined the feminines of innu-

merable adjectives, see 80. XIII. XIV; the feminines of active

participles, like kritavat [SS^^ ^"<1 I4°- <"') '> t^^ feminines of partici-

ples of the 2d preterite, like vividwas (see 554 and 168) ; the femi-

nines of many ordinals, like chaturtha (209).

SECOND AND THIRD CLASSES OP NOUNS DECLINED.

Observe, that the declension of the 2d and 3d classes of nouns

(see 81 and 82) is exhibited together, that their analogy may be

more readily perceived.

2d class—Masculine, feminine, and neuter bases in \i.

3d class—Masculine, feminine, and neuter bases in 7 m.

Note, that the 2d class answers to Latin and Greek words like ignis, turns, voXl(,

'iti(TTiSf mare, ft.e>^', and the 3d, to words like gradus, ^orpvi, ^ov(, (mBv.
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I lo. (C) Masculine bases in ^ i and n u, declined like "MfH agni,

m. {ignis), ' fire/ and HT^ bhdnu, m., ' the sun/

The final of the base is gunated in D. Ab. G. V. sing., N. pi. ; lengthened in

N. Ac. du., Ac. G. pi.; dropped in L. sing.; and assumes n in I. sing., G. pi.

N.
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112. Feminine bases in -^i and ^ m, declined like Mfn mati, f,

' the mind/ and v^ dhem, {., ' a milch cow.'

The final of the base is gunated in D. Ab. G. V. sing., N. pi. ; lengthened in

N. Ac. du., Ac. G. pi. ; dropped in L. sing, (unless the termination be ^) ; and
assumes n in the G. pi.

JTift mati

matt {au rejected)

— mail

D

imati+s

r 'RfiiT maiim

r »TWT matya

[mati+d. 34.

J *nni mataye *

ymate-\-e. 36.

, , [ *ITO mates *
Ab. •< ^

imate-\-s

r — mates*
G.j

Tm matau *

mat {i dropped) + au

Ornate

mate {s dropped)

113. I'^T^^dhenus

[ dhemu-\-s

J VT dhenum

[ ahenu-\-m

V.

I.

D.

Ab.

'•{

jv:^^ dhenwd

Ydhenu-\-d. 34.

[^(^ dhenave^

\dheno-\-e. 36.

\_dheno-\-s.

— dhenos t

L.

M
Vift dhenau f

rfAeji (k dropped) + ok

^ijt dheno

dheno (s dropped)

^rfrTwrf matibhydm

mati-\-bhydm

— matibhydm

— matibhydm

mctm^matyos

mati-^-os. 34.

— matyos

ff^mati

mati (flsM rejected)

'^;^dhenu

dhenu {au rejected)

— dhenu

V^wif dhenubhydm

dhenu+bhydm

— dhenubhydm

— dhenubhydm

^T^W dhenwos

u+os. 34.

— dhenwos

^^dhenu

dhenu (au rejected)

wav^^matayas

mate-\-as. 36.

fr^'^ math

mat{-\-s

TfrrfWv matibhis

mati+bhis

ffirwRf matibhyas

mati+bhyas

— matibhyas

W^"^ matindm

matin -\-dm

Jrfir? maiishu

mati-\~su. 70.

ffWif^^matayas

mate-\-as. 36.

tni'^ dhenavas

dheno -\- as. 36.

^F dhenus

dhenu-\-s

trgfiro dhenubhis

dhenu -\-bhis

V^ww dhennbhyas

dhenu-\-bhyas

— dhenubhyas

^^T dhenundm

dhenun-\-dm

V^ dhemishu

dhenu-\-su. 70.

Vl'^^ dhenavas

dheno-\-as. 36.

* The D.may also beTW matyaij the Ab. and G. HWHTmais/os/ the L.flwf matydm.

t The D. may also be V^ dhenwai; the Ab. and G. V^^^TP dhenwds; ' and the

L. V^^ dhenwam.

K
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114. (D) Neuter bases in ^i and "^u, declined like ^nftvan, n.,

' water^ (Lat. mare, Greek ISpm for "Spi) ; and mJ madhu, n., ' honey*

The final of the base assumes n before the vowel-terminations, and is lengthened

in N. Ac. pi.

Nikwri
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1 16. The declension of neuter nouns in i and u follows tlie analogy of nouns in

tn. Hence, vdri serves also as the model for the neuters of adjectives and nouns

of agency in in, like dhanin and kdrin (159) ; and the neuters of nouns of agency

in ri, like ddtri, and nouns of relationship like mdtri (130).

117. Although there are not many substantives declined like agni and vdri (81),

yet nouns like mati are numerous (81. V). Moreover, adjectives like suchi, and

compound adjectives ending in i, are declined like agni in the masc. ; like mati in

the fern, j and like vdri in the neuter.

118. Again, although there are but few substantives declined like dhenu and

madhu, yet it is important to study their declension, as well as that of the masc.

noun hhdnu; for all simple adjectives like tanu, and all like pipdsu (82), and all

other simple adjectives in u, and all compound adjectives ending in u, are declined

like bhdnu in the masc; dhenu in the fem.; and madhu in the neut.

a. Many adjectives in «, however, either optionally or necessarily follow the

declension of nad{ in the fem. ; as, tanu, ' thin,' makes its nom. fem. either tanus

or tanwtj ^, ' tender,' makes nom. f. mridwi: and some optionally lengthen the

u in the feminine; as, bMru, ' timid,' makes fem. >ft^ or ^ft^, declinable like

nouns in H, 125.

119. When feminine nouns ending in i and u are taken to form the last member

of a compound adjective, they must be dechned like agni in the masc, and vdri in

the neut. Thus the compound adjective alpamati, ' narrow-minded,' in the aoc.

plur. masc. would be alpamatin: fem. alpamatis; neut. alpamatini. The same holds

good if a masc. or neut. noun be taken to form the last member of a compound.

a. Although adjectives in i and u are declined like vdri and madhu for the

neuter, yet in the D. Ab. G. L. sing., and in the G. L. du., they may optionally

follow the masculine form : thus the adjectives iuchi and tanu wiU be, in the

D. sing, neut., WT^n or 3i-«im, '(T^'T or rt»t=^ ; and so with the other cases.

120. There are some useful irregular nouns in ^ i, declined as follows : "St^ m.

'a friend:' N. ?n^, ^^-^j ^^11^; Ac. ^T^TTT, ^^^, Tl^fhr; I. -^Tm

,

^rfewit, &c; D. Wr, &c. ; Ab. ^t^^^, &c.; G. «^«, TT^W^, &c; L. ^T^T,

&c. ; V. TT^, &c In some cases it assumes the memorial terminations at 91

more regularly than agni.

121. '^frT m. 'a master,' 'lord' ('7r0(7i(), when not used in a compound word,

follows sakhi in I. D. Ab. G. L. sing, (thus, I. ^m, D. TO, Ab. G. '«!(|'!T) ; in the

other cases, agni. But this word is generally found at the end of a compound,

and then foUows agni throughout (thus, 15^^^^ ' ^7 ^^^ ^°^^ °^ ^^^ earth').

122. A few neuter nouns, ^fef n. ' a bone' (oVreov), ^rf^ n. ' an eye' (oculus,

OKOs), 'tlf^'^ n. ' a thigh,' ^fv n. ' ghee,' drop their final i in some of their cases,

and are declined in those cases as if they were derived from obsolete forms in anj

such as ^IW^, &c. (compare 148) : thus, N. Ac. '^rf^, ^T%nft, ^T^flf^

;

I. '^m^ X, ^rft?r«lt, &c; D. "^^i &c.; Ab. ':i*?HHM,> &c.; G. ^^M^^W,

Hence, according to 58, '^^ akshi will make in I. sing. ^re?!IT; in D. ^TWj &c.

K 3
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123. There are a few useful monosyllabic words in long \i primitiveh/ feminine,

(i. e. not derived from masculine substantives, see nad{ andputH at 80. XXV, and

not the feminine forms of adjectives or participles, 80. XII. &c.,) whose declension

may conveniently be noticed here. Those in long ^ / vary from the declension of

•T^t (106) by retaining F in the nom., and changing the final to iy before the

vowel-terminations: thus.'^ftf.'prosperity:' N.V. '^5jhT^, f%niT, ftpT^; Ac. f^rt,

f^, fzm\; I. f^m, ?ft«rf, -^ftftt^; d. f^ or fm, ^ft*at, ^ft»nf^;

Ab. f<srm^ or ftsnrni^, ^wrf, -^ftwrn ; g. f^nwr or ftnmf^, f^wt^r , f%nrf or

^"hiif ; L. fsrftr or f^t^t, ftnffir, ^ft^.

a. Similarly are declined >ft f. ' fear,' ^ f. ' shame,' and >ft f. ' miderstanding.'

b. When these words occur at the end of compound adjectives, the first inflec-

tion only of the two exhibited above, in the D. Ab. G. and L. cases sing., and

G. plur., is admissible both for m. and f. ; thus, N. 'I it'll *l^ m. f., ' fearless,' is

^TrffiUf only in D. sing. The compounds shorten the final { for the neut. gender,

and foUow the declension of vdri (114), but only optionally in the I. D. Ab. G. and

L. cases: thus, N. Ac. ^TiTfiT; I. ^TiTfiWT or ITTTfiT^T ; D. »Ttrf«TT or »nrfH^.

c. ^t f., ' a woman,' is like '^j but follows •l^ in the nom.; and makes ^f as

well as r^q in the Ac. sing. ; ffilti as well as ffpHI+l^in the Ac. plur. V. f^.

124. There are a few primitively feminine words not monosyllabic, such as

cTSRT'j 'ina'^, Trtt, which, like '^, take s in the nom. sing., but in other respects

foUow VJ^ : thus, nom. WUjfl*!^, rtii^**ji , c»a*qtl^- When, however, they occur

at the end of compounds (as, 'Jilrioajii m. f. ' deprived of fortune'), they may

optionally be declined as masculines in the D. Ab. G. and L. cases : thrus,

D. -<5^; Ab. G. -rti4«l*!^; L. -rtPlitMi, &c. The neuter of such compounds

follows the rule for TiOTTj 123. b.

125. Feminine nouns ending in long '3i u are declined analogously to feminine

nouns ending in ^ t, i. c. like "T^, excepting in the N. sing., where s is retained,

^i t« is changed to v, wherever ^Z is changed to y (see 34) : thus, ^T^' a wife
:'

N. '^vp, ^, ganr ; Ac. ^, gs^, ^wjt; i. ^isn, ^wit, ^rvrtRwr^; D. ^;
Ab.G.'^Kn^; L.^fSSrf; V.'^. Similarly, '^f.'a host;' ''B^f.' a mother-in-law.'

a. Again, monosyllabic words in u primitively feminine are decHned analogously

to W f. (no); u being changed to uv, wherever i is changed to iy: thus, *T f.

the earth :' N.V. WfT, ^, »j^; Ac. w4,^, »J^; I. W^, &c. Similarly,

« bhni, f., ' the eyebrow' (o<ppvi) ; N.V. IJF, W^, H^, &c.

b. And the same rule holds good with regard to such words at the end of

compounds; see 123. i; thus, ^>|^m. f. 'having beautiful eyebrows :' N.V. sing.

^JTO ; Ac. ^)pf ; I. "^^ ; D. ^»|^, &c. SimUarly, the neuter will be N. Ac.

^^; I. ^>pT or ^»n!IT, &o.

126. When a root like «ft,
' to lead,' comes at the end of a compound, it

assumes the memorial terminations at 91 more regularly than "^^y though like

JT^jt it takes 1ST for the termination of loc. sing. : thus, ^PTTTft m. ' one who leads an

army,' ' a general :' X. ^RT^K^, ^TJ^T, ^TTP^m; .\c. fl^iTSl}, &c. ; I. WTP<n,
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««n*ft«^, &c. ; D. W^, &c. ; Ab.W^, &C. ; G.^^, -^»ft^, -^ ',

L. W'lTStt, &c. ; V. IrT^, &c.

a. In the same way are declined tii*!*!)! 'the chief of a village,' »T?J''fl'
' a water-

drinker,' &o., for both m. and f. The neuter shortens the vowel for the N. Ac.

sing., and follows vdri (114); but in the I. D. Ab. G. L. sing., G. L. du., G. pi.,

it may optionally agree with the m. and f.

b. Similarly, roots like ''|^'to purify,' in a compound like N.V. JslrtMH^'a sweeper;'

Ac. «ac<><«(j &c. The L. case, however, is ^pSft^. In the same manner, 'JTH

'twice-born:' N. 'g^nj5r ; Ac. '5<rT«f , &c.

c. *!l«4«J, m. f. ' self-existent,' follows the declension of >T ' the earth,' 125. a.

FOUETH CLASS OF NOUNS DECLINED.

Masculine, feminine, and neuter bases in "^ ri.

Note, that this class answers to Latin and Greek words like pater, varrjp, Odrrjp,

&c. ; the vowel ri being equivalent to ar.

127. Masculine bases in ri, declined like ^TTT ddtri, m., ' a giver,'

and fliT pitri, m., ' a father.' The former is the model of nouns of

agency (83) ; the latter, of nouns of relationship.

In nouns of agency like ddtri the final ri is vriddhied (28), and in nouns of

relationship like^jVn (excepting naptri, ' a grandson') gunated, in N. sing. du. pi.,

Ac. sing. du. ; but the r of dr and ar is dropped in N. sing., and to compensate

in the last case a is lengthened. In both nouns of agency and relationship the

final ri is gunated in L.V. sing., and very anomalously changed to u in Ab. G. sing.

In Ac. G. pi. it is lengthened, and assumes n in G. pi.

It is remarkable, that ddtdram, ddtdras, &c., bear the same relation to pitaram,

pitaras, Sac, that SoT^^a, ^OT^pef, toT^pi, &c., bear to 'wa.Tipa, iraTepeg, irarepi,

&c. Compare also the Latin datoris from dator with patris from pater.

j^rwiddtd

I
data (s rejected)

{^rTR ddtdram

datar+am

f^rmddtrd
[ddtri+d. 34.

j'^j^ddtre

lddtri-\-e. 34.

j'^r^^ddtus

[ddtu+s

— ddfus

D.

Ab,

G.

^ITRT ddtdrau

ddtdr-\-au

— ddtdrau

^^wn ddtribhydm

ddtri-\-bhydm

— ddtribhydm

— ddtribhydm

(^^^ ddtros

ddtri-j-os. 34.

^WXJ^^ddtdras {SoTrjpes)

ddtdr-\-as

^TifT[ ddtrin

ddtn-\-n

^TTfiwr ddtribhis

ddtri-\-bhis

^jTWRT ddtribhyas

ddtri-\-bhyas

— ddtribhyas

^TTTOT ddtrindm

ddtrin+dm
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128.
N.

Ac.

D.

Ab

j'^jiCfk.ddtari

I ddtar-\-i

('^TK^ddtar

I ddtar

fcmpitd

pitd (s rejected)

f^XJCtpitaram

pitar+ am

ikwpitrd

pitri+ d. 34.

jfq^pitre

\pitri+ e. 34.

jiv^pitua

[pitu+ s

[ '^Jltftpitari

^j^t^^ddtros

ddtri+ os. 34.

<j|rilO ddtdrau

ddtdr+ au

ftnnjpitarau

pitar+ au

— pitarau

fimitxpitribhydm

pitri+ hhydm

— pitribhydm

— pitribhydm

fif^^pitros

pitri+ OS. 34.

— pitros

V.

[pitar+ i

[fv^pitar

[
pitar

^Vf^ ddtrishu

ddtri+su. 70.

^{jfTtjet^ddtdras

ddtdr+ as

finrt^pitaras (Trarepes)

pitar+ as

pitri + n

rvrt PhMpitribhi»

pitri -{-bhis

Pm ^^V(^pitribhyas

pitri+ bhyas

— pitribhyas

f^tmi pitriiidja

pitrln+ dm

pitri -\- sit. 70.

f^riiXM^jAtaras

pitar+ as

fiudjpitarau

pitar+ au

Observe

—

Fitri seems to be corrupted tiova pdtri,' a, protector' (pd/to protect').

The cognate languages have preserved the root in irtnvjp, pater, father,' Ssc.

The Latin Jupiter, however, is literally Dyu-pitar (^-pMn^), ' father of heaven.'

Prof. Bopp considers that nouns like pitri &c. are really from a base pitar.

a. Observe—^H^ naptri, 'a grandson*,' although a noun of relationship, is

declined like ^T^ ddtri, requiring the final to be vriddhied in the same cases.

h. There are a few noims, which neither express relationship nor agency, falling

under this class.
"I

nri, m., ' a man,' is declined hke pitri (N. "TT nd, Ac. «IK ,

I. ^j D. %, Ab. G. «W, &c.), but usually makes ''pnt nrindm in the gen. plur.

c. W^j ' a jackal,' takes some of its inflections from a form w^ : thus, N. "SRreTj

-?TO, -FPC^T; Ac.-¥Tt, -^T^j-f^or-FS^; I.-^ or-1^,-||Wlt, &c.; D.-^or

-7%, &o.; Ab. -f^or -Ft'Sf, &c.; G. -^^or -'?t?f, -'gV'IT or -'f^^. -f^ff \ L. -Fft

or -^, &c. ; V. -^ or -f{.

139. Feminine bases in ^ri belong only to nouns of relationship,

like mdtri, ' a mother' (from md, ' to create,' ' the producer') ; and

their declension only differs from pitri, ' a father,' in the ace. plur.,

* Derived from na and pitri, i. e. ' not the father;' as if any member of the

family but the father.
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which takes the termination s instead of n : thus, nnrs . Compare

the Greek fi^rrip, fxtjTepa, voc. fj.ijTep.

a. W^ swasri, ' a sister,' however, follows ^T^ ddtrij but the Ac. pi. is still y+ltl.

The lengthening of the penultimate is probably caused by the loss of the t from

tri, preserved in the English sister. So soror for sostor.

b. The feminine base of nouns of agency is formed by adding ^ i

to the final -^ ri .- thus, ^^+^, ^T^ ddtri, f., 'a giver ;^ and

SR^H-^, 'SRift f. 'a doer/ See 80. XIX. Their declension follows

nadi at 106.

130. Neuter bases in ^ n belong only to nouns of relationship or of agency,

when used at the end of compound adjectives, such as fcf^WT'J divya-mdtri,

agreeing with "^VS, i. e. ' a family having a divine mother,' or fkHTW ' having two

mothers' (compare Oip.rjTCi)p). They follow the declension of vdri at 114: thus,

N. Ac. »TT^, Hl^#, »mrft!I i ^nt, ^TW?Dt, (^Irifjji.

131. Before passing to the declension of nouns ending in consonants, it will be

necessary to notice a few monosyllabic nouns, whose bases end in ^, Wt, and ^T,

not sufficiently numerous to form a separate class. They are thus decUned

:

132. T rai, m. f., substance,' wealth' (Lat. res) : N. voc. TT^j TXVJ, TTT^j

Ac. THT, &c.; I. tnn, T^Wlt, TTftm^(refiMs); D. tT^, &c.; Ab. XT'J^, &c.

;

G. TT^, TTtrTTr, xm; l. trft, &c.

133. ift go, m. f., ' a cow' or ' ox' {bos, l3ov() : N. voc. m^, »TT^, TRW

;

Ac. TIT, iiT^, niTT ; I. n^r, ntait, iftf»«f^; D.ti^, &c.; Ab.nt^, &c.; G.iflRi;,

1^t?r, n^; L. nf^ {bovi), n4\*^5 "n^. Compare TT with y^v ; go meaning

also the earth.'

134. ''Tt nau, f.,
' a ship' (cf. navis, vaZs), is declined at 94, being the most

regular of aU nouns. With the N. pi. ndvas, compare naves, vaeg {v^ii). The

gen. VTjog for vSiog or vaFos= ndvas.

a. These nouns may occur at the end of compounds ; as, '^t ' rich,' flS'll

' near a cow,' '«l'H«Hi ' having many ships.' In that case the neuter is '^^fx, "^V^,

and ^J^; of which the inst. cases will be 'I^PciUT or ^TT'IT, <JMyii or ^^rnT,

<|^H>11 or «I'?HT^T ; and so with the other vowel-cases : but «i^.K becomes «t^vi

before aU consonantal-eases, except the nom. sing.

SECTION II.

DECLENSION OF NOUNS, SUBSTANTIVE ^ND ADJECTIVE, WHOSE

BASES END IN CONSONANTS, OR OF THE LAST FOUR CLASSES

OF NOUNS.

135. Observe—The first four classes of nouns, whose declension

has just been considered, comprise many more substantives than

adjectives. On the other hand, the last four classes, though com-
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prehending a few substantives, consist chiefly of adjectives, partici-

ples, or roots used as adjectives at the end of compound VFords.

All the nouns under these remaining classes take the memorial

terminations at 91 with perfect regularity.

a. In the anomalies the ace, pi., and in neuter anomalies the inst. sing., is gene-

rally the guide to the form assumed before the remaining vowel-terminations.

FIFTH CLASS OF NOUNS DECLINED.

Masculine, feminine, and neuter bases in T^t and ^ d.

This class answers to Latin words like comes (from a base comit), eques (from a

base equit), ferens (from ferent) ; and to Greek words like X^^'f (from a base

yaptr), Kepaf (from Kepar), yapieis (from yapie/T).

136. Masculine and feminine bases in itt, declined like "^f^j^Jiarit,

m. f., ' green' (declined at p. 57) ; and ^rfru f. ' a river.'

Observe—^The nom. case sing, is properly harits, but s is rejected by 43. a.

The same applies to all nouns ending in consonants. It is remarkable, that Latin

and Greek, when the final consonant of the base refuses to combine with the s of

the nom., prefer rejecting the base-final : thus, yj^p^i for yapiTf, comes (comis)

for comits. But in these languages the final of the base often combines with the 5

of the nominative ; as in lex (for leks), <f>Xog (for (fikoKg).

ftft0 sarifau ffftjt^ saritas

sarit+au. 41.6. sarit-\-as. 41.6.

— saritau — saritas

[ sarit+s {s rejected. 43.0.)

Ac.

D.

Ab.

G.

L.

J *)r<ri saritam

\^sarit-\-am. 41. 4.

{hTkm saritd

sarit-\-d

fjif^sarite

\_sarit-\-e

{"fffrim^saritas

[sarit+as

j — saritas

J wftfir sariti

[ sarit-\-i

Trftsit saridbhydm

sarit-\-bhydm. 41.

— saridbhydm

— saridbhydm

vft^tV saritos

sarit-\-os

— saritos

^ftferr saridbhis

sarit+bhis. 41.

^[ftsm^saridbhyas

sarU+bhyas

— saridbhyas

Bftut saritam

sarit-\-dm

^jftjW saritsu

sarit-\-su. 40.

137. Neuter bases in \t, declined like firir Aari^, n., 'green.'

These only differ from the mascuUne and feminine in the N. du. pi., Ac. sing,

du. and pi., the usual neuter terminations '^ i; ^ t (see 97), being required,
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and an euphonic n being inserted before the final of the base in N. Ac. pi.

;

thus,

N. Ac. ^ftjj; harit, ^ftift hariti, -^ft^ harinti ; I. ^ftin haritd,

fftsrt haridbhydm, &c.

138. Masculine and feminine bases in ^ d, like \l^ftr^ dharma-vid,

.m.f., ' knowing one's duty'— a compound composed of the substan-

tive dharma, ' duty/ and the root vid, ' knowing.' See 84. i

.

\-f^^-vit -f^^idau -f^^^-vidas

l-vid+s. 42, 43. c. -vid+ an -vid+ as

Ac

I.

[ -w'rf+ om

\_-vid+ i

, 43- a-

-vidam

am

vidd

\d-\-d

D. {-'^-
\^-md-\-e

-f^^ -vidas

-vid -\- as

— -vidas

Ab.

o. {

-f^t -vidbhydm

-vid -\- bhydm

— -vidbhydm

— -vidbhydm

-f^^W^-vidos

-vid -{-OS

iVf^ -vidi

d-\-i

-fs[f^m^^idbhis

-vid+bhis

-fwgt\ -vidbhyas

-vid-\-bhyas

— -vidbhyas

-f^^ -viddm

-vid -f- dm

-f^i^ -vifsu

-vid-^su. 42.

139. Neuter bases m <; d, declined like \(H^ dharma-vid, n.,

' knowing one's duty.'

These difFer from the masculine and feminine forms in the same cases, and in

the same manner, as neuter bases in T[Jj see 137 : thus,

N. Ac. v^f^, wf^, v^f^.

a. So also, ^g^n.' a lotus:' N.Ac. ^^^,irg^,1fgfV^; I.^w^.&c.

Observe—All the nouns whose formation is explained at 84. I.

II. III. follow the declension of ^ftjT and v^fw^.

140. Possessive adjectives formed with the affixes ^TT vat and

inr mat, like VH'^IT dhanavat, ' rich,' and t^Ht^ dhimat, ' wise,' are

decHned like harit for the masculine ; but in the Nom. Voc. sing.

du. pi., Ac. sing, du., n is inserted before the final of the base, and

the preceding a is lengthened in N. sing.

{'^f^^^T^dhanavdn XTtf^r^ dhanavantau ^^^{^w^^dhanavantas

idhanaijdnt+ s. 4^. a. dhanavant { au dhanavant -\- as

f'^'^ dhanavanfam — dhanavantau ^wfsnf^ dhanavafas

N

Ac.
[ dhanavant + am dhanavat + as
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The remaining cases follow ^ftjT ; thus, I. VH<<ril, &c. ; but the

vocative singular is VT^ dhanavan.

a. In the same manner are declined active past participles of the form e«n°in^;

thus, N. '^ir^I^, '°)iri<4'ril, cRSf^'tnT, &c. Similarly, ^IhTff 'wise:' N. Vl«ii»i^,

^Hiil, T^hlnrW; Ac. ^ftH^iT, >fbpnT, vhTil^, &c.

6. The feminine bases of adjectives like V*f^ and >ft*n^, and participles like

'»in'«n^, are formed by adding ^/ to the masculine base; thus, VT^lft, VWift,

<*iri<<ffl : declined after ^t at 106 ; thus, Nom. VRlft, VT^WT, VliiMti^, &c.

c. The neuter is declined like the neuter of harit: thus, N. Ac. VTTr^j ^iinl,

141. Present participles like ''jmtpacliat, cooking' (524), are declined after

dhanavat (140), excepting in the N. sing., where a is not lengthened before n:

thus, N. sing. XfW^ pachan (for pachants or pachans), and not h^^H pachin .-

N. du. pi. ifMiii, il-"*-!*^^; Ac. M-'i'ri, mill, tr^TT^; I. 'T^TTT, &c. Compare

the declension of Latin participles liheferens, ferentis, ferentem, &c.

a. Observe, however, that all reduplicated verbs, such as verbs of the 3d con-

jugation—all verbs from polysyllabic roots (75. a)—and some few other verbs,

such as aT'^'to eat,' ^TT^'to rule'—which reject the nasal in the 3d pi. of the

Parasmai-pada, reject it also in the declension of the pres. participle. Hence the

pres. participle of such verbs is declined like harit, the N. case being identical with

the base : thus, from dd, ' to give,' 3d oonj., N. sing. du. pi. dadat, dadatau,

dadatas; Ac. dadatam, &c. : from bhri, 'to bear,' 3d conj., N. sing. du. pi. bibhrat,

bibhratau, bibhratas. So also, jdgrat {from jdgri), sdsat (from sds). The rejection

of the nasal is doubtless owing to the encumbrance of the syllable of redupUcation.

b. In present participles derived from verbs of the ist, 4th, and loth conjuga-

tions, a nasal is inserted for the feminine base : thus, lUtfl from 'T^, 1st conj.

(declined like nadi at 106); and this nasal is carried through all the inflections,

not merely, as in the masculine, through the first five. So ^Hlpjft from div, 4th

conj. ; and <«l<t|'ni from chur, loth conj. In the 6th conj., and some few verbs

of the 8th and 9th, the insertion of the nasal is optional. The same conjugations

also insert a nasal in the dual neuter : thus, mri, M-M'ifl, 'T^f^.

c. The other conjugations, viz. the 2d, 3d, sth, 7th, 8th, and most verbs of the

pth, foUow 140. b. c, and insert no nasal for the feminine and neuter; although aU

but the 3d assume a nasal in the first five inflections of the masculine : thus, adat

(from ad, 2d conj.); N. masc. adan, adantau, adantasj fem. adati: juhwat (from

/m, 3d conj.); 1<1. masc. juhwat, juhwatau,juhwatasj iem. juhwati : rundhat {from

rudh, 7th conj.); N. masc. rundhan, rundhantau, rundhantasj fem. rundhati. But

kurvat (from Icri, Sth conj.) makes either kurvati or kurvanti.

142. The adjective H^l^, ' great,' is properly a pres. part, from the root mah, ' to

increase ;' but, unlike present participles, it lengthens the a of at before n in the

N. sing. du. pL, Ac. sing. du. : thus, N. *f^^, H^lift, H^1^9^; Ac. HiX'it,

H^r^, »t?Tm; I. Jllin, &c. ; v. *J^, &c. : N. fem. Jlflft, &c., see 140. a. b:

N, neut. T^T^) T^lft, H^lPfl.
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a. "^^ m. f. n. ' great,' "SPV^ m. f. n. ' moving,' and 15^ m. f. ' a deer,' follow

the declension of pres. part. : thus, N. '^'T, ^?*ift, ^^, &c. The feminine

is '^^ifl, &c.

143. When the present participle of
»J^,

' to be,' is used as an honorific pronoun,

it follows Vi^H^ (at 140), making the a of at long in the N. sing. : thus, H^^
' your honoiir,' and not H^. The vocative is H^. As a present participle it

follows the declension of ^J^TT, at 141. The feminine of the pronoun is »T^.

144. 'T^'the liver' {i]nap, jecur), and '51'^' ordure,' both neuter nouns, are

deoUned in some of their cases as if their bases were "Vm^ and ^=SH : thtis,

N.V. TI^, V:^, Tfftr ; Ac. TT^, »I^, T(^m or *»<*lf»T ; I, ^r^ or Tfffif,

ir^t or 'rawf , irarfk^or TTSBfir^; D. •^^ or Tt|i, &o.

145- ^^5 ^ foot,' at the end of compounds is contracted into ^^ before the

Ac. pi. and remaining vowel-terminations : thus, Ac. pi. Wq^^, from ''J'TT^, ' having

beautiful feet.'

SIXTH CLASS OF NOUNS DECLINED.

Masculine, feminine, and neuter bases in ^nr an and ^ in.

Note, that this class answers to Latin and Greek words like sermo (for sermon),

homo (for homin), oatjMiv (for ^aifjiov).

146. Masculine and feminine bases in vt^^an, declined like »srTW^

dtman, m. f., ' soul/ ' self;' ^iT5j«^ yajwan, m., ' a sacrificer ;' TT»n^

rajan, m., ' a king •' and ttT^Tr plvan, m. f., ' fat.'

If an be preceded by m or d (mi), at the end of a conjunct consonant, as in

dtman, yajwan, the a of an is retained before all the terminations : but if an be

preceded by any other consonant, whether conjunct or not, than m or v, or even

by m or » if not conjunct, as in rajan and pivan, the a of an is dropped in the

Ac. plur. and before all the other voioeZ-terminations, and the remaining n is

compounded with the preceding consonant. AH masc. and fem. nouns, without

exception, ending in an, lengthen the a in the N. sing. du. pi., Ac. sing. du. ; and

drop the n before aU the consonantal-terminations (see 57).

Observe—Latin follows Sanskrit in suppressing the n in the N. masc. and fem.,

but not in neut. : thus homo is the N. of the base homin, the stronger vowel

being substituted for i, just as i is substituted for i in Sanskrit ; but nomen is the

N. of the neuter base nomin.
147-

^ ^ ^ ^
[^Ttfndtmd »i)li*<Ml dtmdnau ^fnm^mdtmdnas

N. T ^ , ,

(_a*TOa(nand«rejected. 43.0,57.) dtmdn+ au dtmdn+ as

J ^nffJX^ dtmdnam — dtmdnau mvm'^f^dtmanas

ldt?ndn+ am dtman + as

j ^IT^J^ dtmand '^r^nvitn dtmabhydm "^iXTfifk^^dtmabhis

\dtman+ d dtma{ndroppeA.$']) + bhydm atoa (ra dropped. 57) +J^!s

["mrf^ dtmane — dtmabhydm 'W^fK'if^^dtmabhyas

\dtman+ e dtma{nAvo^^tA.^'j) + U!in^

L 3
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, (^rm^dtmanas ^(mm dtmabhydm ^jjfrnfm^dtmabhyas

'[dtman+ as (£tefl(»dropped.57)+ 6%am a7ma(«dropped.57) + %fl<

G.

V.

r — dtmanas iH I rW •fln^dtmanos

[ dtman+ os

{TMIrHpfi dtmani — dtmanos

dtman+ i

^TTW^ dtman »aii«l«jT dtmdnau

dtman {s rejected) dtmdn+ au

148. Similarly may be declined ttt«P^ pdpman, m., ' sin ;' T<iT5^

;, m., ' the hot season ;' ^^T^ kushman, m., ' fire ;' ^TSfH^ yajwan,

m., ' a sacrificer :' N. ^i^, tliai-tl ) 'IWT^; Ac. »K^\A, ^»dlHI, ''ra^;

I. TWTT, &c.

So also, ^tspt; adhwan, ' a road ;^ -^13^ drikwan, ' a looker' (85. IV).

^TTiT^ dtmandm

dtman+ (fm

WTiSW dtmasu

dtma {n dropped. 57) +*"

4I(MM4 dtmdnas

dtm/in+ as

.J

149.

„ Ixy^rdjd
N. S

L rdjd{n and s rejected. 43.
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a. When a. feminine base in ^ { is formed from words like THP^, it follows the

same rule for the rejection of the a of an .- thus, TT^ rdjjd, ' a queen.'

151. There are no simple feminine nouns in anj but when masculine nouns are

taken to form the last member of a compound adjective, they take a feminine and

neuter form ; as in mahdtman, m. f. n., ' magnanimous.' The feminine form is

declined precisely like the masculine, and the neuter follows the declension of

neuter nouns, 152.

a. But when rdjan is taken to form a compound of this kind, it is declined hke

Ava (103) ; as, N. sing. m. mahdrdjas; Ac. mahdrdjam, &c.

153. Neuter bases in 'ST'T an, declined like oR^ ' an action,' and

^IHt^' a name' [nomen, ovofia*). The retention or rejection of a in

an before the inst. c. sing, and remaining vowel-terminations, as well

as optionally before the nom. ace. du., is determined by the same rule

as in masculines (146) ; and the only difference between masculine and

neuter nouns is in the nom. and ace. cases, sing., du., and pi.: thus,

N.Ac. <**i>t, ofwrot, gitrrftsr; I. •hmiii, &c.; D. ^^j &c., like ^rn*n^.

N.Ac, ^rm^, 5TT^ or -rrm^, h ihiPh ; I. ^^, &c.; D. in%, &c.,

like TTspT. With ndmndm compare Latin nominum.

153. So also the neuter nouns WT'H, '^'^'T'T, vi^tii^, ^"^j irA«^, '^•^5

^MH, follow the declension of Icarman; but ^W^, ^fW^, VTH^, "Mlut^, TtT^

(for ^?r«T rohman, from ruh), H*1«^> that of ndman.

154. When neuters in an compose the last member of compound adjectives,

they may take the masc. or fern, form : thus, r<<bl{}!J|AHIHT sPiiSflJ ' a Pandit

named Vishnusarma.'

155. There are a few anomalous nouns in an .- "^"^^ m. ' a dog' (canis, Kvuv) ;

S'i'l m. ' a youth ;' HMMH m. a name of Indra :' thus decUned

:

N. "m, '^n^, «HM*!^; Ac. yjr^, 'ar^, ^^; i- ^"TTj 'swrf, '^rfiwf^;

D. ^, &c.; Ab; ^^, &c.; G. -SpPS^iKWOs), ^^, ^; L. ^, ^TTrt^^,

^Pg. See 135. a. Fern. '^«ft> &c. (like nad{).

N. pr, -Tnft, -^T^; Ac. -^, -^T^, ^^nr; i. ^, ^^»it, ^^fWn^;

D. •^^j &c. ; Ab. ?jrtr, &c. ; G. '^[jIW^, ^[?ft^, ^; L. ^, ^^^, ^^. See

135. a. Fem.^ or ^[^ (like nadi). Neut. g^, ^, ^'uPh, &c.

N. mrar, -^, -mTW^; Ac -nr^, -^t^, mnm^; i. ^nfmr, n-q^wrf,

-•^^i D. inft^, *nRWn, &c.; Ab. XVlH^ ,̂ &c.; G. JTtJV^, HVIh^,

H^iHi ; L. Htfi rH , HVtHtW ,̂ HH'j^ . Fem. »IVt5ft.

The last may also be declined like a noun in vat. See 140.

* Greek has a tendency to prefix vowels to words beginning with consonants m

the cognate languages. Compare also nakha, ' nail,' ovvf ; laghv, '
light,' eAajjy

;

«'brow,' 0(ppv.
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156. ^'5''^ n., ' a day,' takes its form, before the consonantal-terminations,

from an obsolete base, ^TfW ahas .- thus, N. Ac. ^l^W (43. a), ^l^ or vt^^,

"H^iPh; I. ^?gT, ^J^t»ri, ^i^Wt?(^; D. ^, ^r?W, w?t*«lF^; Ab. ^i^, &c.;

G. ^Ig^j ^Jgt^j ^^ ; L. ^rij or 'sH^rn, T!t;5l«!^, ^I^t^.

a. f^'^W m., ' a day,' in those cases where the a of an is rejected, lengthens the i .-

thus, Ac. pi. ^'^'^^j I- ^^> &c.

157. ^4^H4 m. 'the sun,' MNH m. ' the sun,' and it«i^<^ m. ' the murderer of

a Brahman,' are analogous in not lengthening the a of an before the N. du. pi.,

Ac. sing, du.: thus, N. "^C^, ^r§*I#, "anS^ninr; Ac. ^l#TO, ^l^R^,

ViHiSilU*?^; I. 4)^Mlll) &c. Similarly, N. igWT, &c.; but the ace. pi., and remain-

ing vowel-terminations, may be optionally formed from a base '^[^: thus, Ac. pi.

^jnt^ or TTO^. Similarly, N. SC^l^, sKI^Ju}, &c.; but in Ac. pi. dliiV^m^

I. C14IHI, g'srfvit, &c.

ig8. ^I^^ m. ' a horse,' or m. f. n. ' low,' ' vile,' is declined like nouns in vat

at 140, excepting in N. sing. : thus, N. "ST^, laq-fli, 41=1 •riH^; Ac. ^r^»ff, &c.

159. Masculine bases in ^ in, declined like vftTT

' rich.'

N.

Ac,

I.

D.

Ab

G.

L.

V.

The i of in is lengthened in N. sing., and the n rejected before all the conso-

nantal-terminations .

{vft dhani vrH«fl dhaninau

dhan{{n and s rejected.43.o,S7.) dhanin -\- au

JvffR' dhaninam

L dhanin -\- am

JvftTTT dhanind

\_dhanin-\-d

j \tf!j^ dhanine

\_
dhanin -|- e

JvPhhM, dhaninas

[^
dhanin+ as

I
— dhaninas

— dhaninau

vftrr^' dhaninas

dhanin -\- as

— dhaninas

vfir**!! dhanibhydm ^jfjjfij^^dhanibhis

dhani {n dropped.57) -|-6Ayrfm dhani {n dropped. 57) -|- bhis

viPhmi^ dhanibhyas

dhani(n dropped.57) -|- hhyat

— dhanibhyas

>lftrftT dhanini

dhanin+ i

J vftm dhanin

\_dhanin. 92.

— dhanibhydm

vftr^it^ dhaninos

dhanin -\- os

— dhaninos

vf«T«ri dhaninam

dhanin -f- dm

vftrg dhanishu

dhani {n dropped.57)+ ^''•7°'

vftr^TO dhaninas

dhanin+ as

vFrT«ft dhaninau

dhanin -\- au

Observe—A great many adjectives of the forms explained at 85.

VI. VII. are declined like vfqT^ for the masculine : thus, WlftR
medhdvin, ' intellectual ;' N. ^VT^, -f^, -f^H^, &c. Also a vast

number of nouns of agency, like •SRifc^ ' a doer,' at 85. V : thus,

N. ^snjt, cti i r<.<u1 (58), csrftiiim^, &c.
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N.

Ac,

I.

D.

Ab,

G.

L.

V.

i6o. The feminine base of such adjectives and nouns of agency

is formed by adding ^ i to the masc. base ; as, from VpfPT , vf^t f.

;

from '^iTft;!^, ojiftTsft f. ; declined like nadi at io6 : thus, N. vfH-fl,

-^, -'sm^, &c.

i6i. The neuter conforms in every respect to the declension of

vdri at 114: thus, N. Ac. vfrr, vfrfft, VJftfJT.

162. xrplp^ m. ' a road,' iPm'^ m. ' a churning-stick,' and ^f^ft?^ m. ' a name

of Indra,' are remarkable as exhibiting both affixes, an and in, in the same word.

They form their N. sing, from the bases l|»-i!m^, JTSf^RT, '^^fS^; their N. du. pi.,

Ac. sing, du., from the bases 'T'^''^, "'^'Tj ^^J^'^j their Ac. pi., and remaining

vowel-terminations,from the bases V[^, H'^, ^f^^: thus, N. M 'M Hl^( 1 63), "^t^ I ifI

,

'J-'ilMW; Ac. q-vfH*, >TJ^iIT^, ttzrt^; I. inn, Tiftr«lt, trftrfW^^; D. T^, &c.

The compound WTrTTj 'having a good road,' is similarly declined for the

masc; the nom. fem. is wmWI, -^T, -"TOj like nad{ at 106; the nom. neut.

^TTftl, -inft, -H^^H, &c.

SEVENTH CLASS OF NOUNS DECLINED.

Masculine, feminine, and neuter bases in ^srr as, ^is, and ^^us.

Note, that this class answers to Greek and Latin words like ira6o(, fJ.€Vog, genus,

scelus, &c.

163. Masculine and feminine bases in '^^as, declined like ^^!5»T^

chandramas, va.., ' the moon.'

The a of as is lengthened in N. sing.

J '•I'tIH i^^chandramds '^'^'^ chandramasau

[ chandramas (« rejected. 43.0.) chandramas 4- au

— chandramasauJ'-M'^'H^ chandramasam

[ chandramas -f am

J-M'^H+ll chandramasd

[ chandramas + d

r •(•^H+i chandramase

[ chandramas+ e

J '^ilf^ijffW^^chandramasas

[ chandramas+ as

J
— chandramasas -^rt^i^^ff^^chandramasos

1 chandramas + os

^i^;HP^^chandramasas

chandramas+ as

— chandramasas

^!c(^^Rt^chandramobhydm ^^^;^tfiJ^chandramobhis

chandramas -\-hhydm. 65. chandramas -\-hhis. 65.

— chandramobhydm ^'^'Rt*''C\chandramobhyas

chandramas -\-bhyas. 65.

— chandramobhydm — chandramobhyas

\ '•(•^hP^ chandramMsi

L
chandramas + i

f ^nl^;^^ chandramas

Ychandramas. 92.

— chandramasas

^t^iret chandramasau

chandramas + au

H'^H+lf chandramasam

chandramas+ dm

^.^h;^chandramahsu or-^
chandramas+ su. 62. a, 63.

^t^^JTB^ chandramasas

chandramas+ as
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a. After the same manner is declined ^mif{^apsara8, i., ' a nymph.'

164. Neuter bases in ^a*, declined like »nnr^maraa*, n./the mind'

{fievoi, mens).

These only difeer from the raasc. and fem. in the N. and Ac. The a of aw is

lengthened in the N. plur. instead of the N. sing. \n is inserted before s in the

N. plur.

[u^manas if^manasi rrsjifs mandnsi

'[ rnana* (s rejected. 43. a.) manas+ { mandns+i

I. HH^I manasd, &c.j like the masc. and fem.

a. Observe—Nearly all simple substantives in as are neuter like manas; but

when these neuters are taken to form a compound adjective, they are declinable

also in the masculine and feminine like chandramas. Thus, when manas is taken

to form the compound adjective mahdmanas, ' magnanimous,' it makes in the nom.

(masc. and fem.) mahdmands, mahdmanasau, mahdmanasas. In the same way are

formed sumanas, ' well-intentioned,' durmanas, ' evil-minded' (nom. sumands, dur~

mands, &c.) ; to which a remarkable analogy is presented by the Greek tv[i,evyji

and ^vafuivvji, m. f., making in neut. evfieveg, ^vcrfxevef, derived from /x-evof *.

i6g. Neuter bases in ^^«s and T^as (see 68. a) are decUned analogously to

*r5TO moBflS at 164, i and u being substituted for a throughout; and therefore

^ sh for ^ s (70), and T r for ^ (64) : thus, ^f^^havis, n., ' ghee :' N. Ac.V.

fftrtr, ?fW, fTifft ; I. ^f^^, ^f^, ?M5to ; D. if^, ^f^, ?f^*^^;

Ab. ?f%^, lf^*§f , ff^*^; G. ?f%^, ^r<4Ht^ .̂ jf^ ; L. jf^, jf^i(\,

^:^or-«|.

a. Similarly, '41941 chakshus, n., ' the eye :' N. Ac. V. 4W+5^i -Miaift, ^^ft

;

I. ^^^, '^W*^, ^^fil^; D. ^^, ^W^, ^^*^^; Ab. 'TO^, ^^*5f

,

^^«^^; G.'^^[^, ^^^,^^j L. '^^, tl^Ml*^, ^w:^ or -^.

166. All nouns formed with the affixes is and us are neuter. There are two,

however, in which the final sibilant is part of the root itself, and not of an affix

;

viz. ^rrf^nr rfi^s, f., 'a blessing' (from the root ^TT^), and *«g*j^ m. f. ' an associate'

(from 'W^)- These foUow the analogy of masc. and fem. nouns in as (163) in the

N. Ac. cases ; and, moreover, before the consonantal-terminations, where the final

sibilant is changed to r, unlike nouns formed with is and us, they lengthen the i

and u (compare nouns ending in r at 180) : thus, N. ^n^fhf , -^T^Tj -f^T^^j

Ac. -f^, -fV^T, -f^r^; I. -ilJ^> -^ftwri , -^ftfWrr, &c. Again, N. T>^>

-5^, -^^j Ac. -"^y &c. ; I. -'^^, -^^''tj &c. Nouns formed &x)m desi-

derative bases (497), such as f»nTfi[^' desurous of speaking,' are similarly declined.

But desiderative nouns of the form Pmh^, t^fq^, reject the sibilant in the

consonantal-cases, and are declined in those cases as if ending in ^ and ^ , the

finals of their roots. Compare 43. a.

* Bopp's Comparative Grammar, § 146.
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a. Observe—^When neuter nouns in is or ns are taken for the last member of

oompound adjectives, they are declinable in the masc. and fem. according to the

analogy of chandramas at 163 : thus, arMWM'^ti^ m. f. n., ' having lotus eyes,'

makes N. masc. and fem. '^Tl^^^pr, 7r«TW=r^^, ^irw-«l^^; and !yr«<0-

f^m. f. n., 'having brilliant rays,' N. masc. and fem. Sir«<0'41*t^, ajf-qCir-s^,

^fNrttm^, &c.

b. '^(^^dos, m., ' an arm,' follows the declension of nouns in is and usj but in

Ac. pi., and remaining vowel-cases, optionally substitutes doshan for its base : thus,

N. ^T^, -^, -^?r; Ac. -i, -^, -'^or -Hirw ; I. ^^ or ^WT, ^V*^, &c.

167. Adjectives in the comparative degree formed with the affix ^<<tl^ lyas,

m. f. n. (192), follow cAandramas at 163, but the a of as is lengthened, and ra inserted

in N. sing. du. pi., Ac. sing. du. ; thus, baliyas,

'

more powerful,' makes N. =if<»l<ii«^

(for baliydns, s rejected by 43. a), -XJT^, -'inrw^; Ac. -vim, -'^IMT, -''TO^;

I. -THT, -'ftwr, &c. ; V. -'n^. The fem. ^^t?ihwft follows mati at 106. The

neut. ^^N^ is like manas throughout.

168. Participles of the 2d preterite, formed with vas, are similarly declined in

N. sing^ du. pi., Ac. sing. du. But in Ac. pi., and remaining vowel-cases, vas

becomes ush, and in the consonantal-cases vat; so that there are three forms of

the base, viz. m vdns, ush, and vat*.- thus, f%f^^^(part. of 2d pret., from f^
' to know') : N. f^f^^T^, f¥^m, f^f^W?I ; Ac. f^f^ltff, f^f^WWT,

ftrfN-^^; I. fM^f^, ftrf^l^, f¥^fk^; D. f^l^, &c. When this

participle is formed with ivas instead of vas, the vowel i is usually rejected in the

cases where »as becomes MsA; thus, »tr'*i=i*i^(from gam'io go') : N.'JTfi'fl^T^j&c.;

Ac. »rf"raTO, »rfr»T^^, SPyW^, &c. ; I. "il'ym, &c. similarly, tenivas (from tan,

'
to stretch') : N. tenivdn, tenivdnsau, &o. ; Ac. tenivdnsam, tenivdnsaw, termshas,

&c. But not when the i is part of the root : thus, f%f'^^(from f%), Pt'/l'lti^

(from ^), '^f^ (from ^), make in the Ac. pi. 'N^f^, ftT^^^, ^f^^-

The N. feminine of these participles is formed from usl; and the N. Ac. neuter,

sing., du., and plur., from vat, ush, and vas, respectively : thus, N. fem. T^f^jMT,

&c., declined like nadi at 106. Similarly, from the root ^^ comes ^^ (com-

pare rerv^via). The neuter is N. f^f^^, -^, -wtftf. Those formed with

ivas do not retain i in the feminine ; thus, tenivas; N. masc. fem. neut. tenivdn,

tenusM'f, tenivas.

a. The root f^, ' to know,' has an irregular pres. part. ikS\ vidwas, used

commonly as an adjective (' learned'), and declined exactly like f^rf^f^^ above,

leaving out the redupUcated vi. With reference to 308. a, it may be observed,

that as a contracted 2d pret. of vid is used as a present tense, so a contracted

participle of the 2d pret, is used as a present participle.

* Vat is evidently connected with the Greek ot. Compare tutupvat (from tup)

with TeTU<^-(f)oT, and tutupvatsu with Tezv(f>-o{T)(Ti.

t There seems, however, much difeerence of opinion as to the rejection of i; and

some-grammarians make the feminine tenyusM, and the I. masc. tenymhd.

M
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169. 'i^ m., ' a male,' forms N, sing. du. plur., Ac. sing, du., from ^f\i but

Ac. pi., and remaining vowel-cases, from g^; and I. du., and remaining conso-

nantal-cases, from ^: thus, N. fw^, >j*ii«1j g»<i«w^; Ac. ig«if#, ^»ri^,

^f[\i I. ^T, fwrf, ^ff»TW; D.^, &c.; Ab. ^^, &c.; G. ^^, JH^W^,

^; L. jftr, ^1^^, ^; V. g*!^, &c.

1 70. 3^TT5Er m., ' a name of the planet Venus,' forms N. sing, a^iii from a base

a5Hr!_ (147)- Similarly, ^<i'<{?IM^ m. ' a name of Indra,' and '?R^^ m. ' time.'

The other cases are regular. T^PRf , however, may be optionally fl^l«l«j_ in the

vocative.

171. »i<.«, f. 'decay' {y^pas), forms its consonantal-cases from a base »TO;

thus, N. sing. 'SrCr (105) ; I. sing. du. WCHT, iTCrwri, &c.

EIGHTH CLASS OP NOUNS DECLINED.

Masculine, feminine, and neuter bases in any consonant, except fr t

and ^ d, ^n, ^s.

Note, that examples of Latin and Greek nouns answering to this class are

common. See 87.

17a. Observe—^This class consists principally of roots used as

nouns, either alone or at the end of compounds, or preceded by

prepositions and adverbial prefixes. Roots ending in T^^ ^ and ^ d,

employed in this manner, are of common occurrence; but their

declension falls under the fifth class at 136. Roots ending in other

consonants are not very frequently found, and the only diflBculty in

their declension arises from their combination with the consonantal-

terminations. See 92. a.

173. Whatever change, however, takes place in the nom. sing,

is preserved before all the consonantal-terminations; remembering

only, that before such terminations the rules of Sandhi come into

operation.

174. Before the vowel-terminations the final consonant of the

root, whatever it may be, is always preserved (41. b). If in one or

two nouns there may be any peculiarity in the formation of the

ace. pi., the same peculiarity runs through the remaining vowel-

cases. The terminations themselves undergo no change, but the s

of the nom. sing, is of course rejected by 43. a. There is but one

form of declension for both masc. and fem. ; the neuter follows the

analogy of other nouns ending in consonants at 137.

17s, Masculine and feminine bases in ^ k, "^^kh, »^y, Tf^gh, declined like

«^^ san>a-M, m. f., ' omnipotent' (from sarva, '
all,' and ^ 'to be able'),'
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and Nar«<,<i^ m. 'a painter' (from f^ 'a painting,' and fe^'to write').

N.V.-^(43.a),-'5r^(4i.J), -^RRT; Ao.-^j-Wj -^I^j I. -^PKI, -^pwtf

(4i),-^rfrmr, &o.; L. pi. -^1^(40) or -^(70). N.V. -fe^ (43- 6, 43- «).

-ft^lOT (174), -fisrenr^; Ac. -ft?^, &c. ; I. -ff5^, -fc5«tlf (41), -fef^Wf, &c.

;

L. pi. -fficjj^ (40).

a. The neuter is N.Ac.V.-^Ic^j-^nftj-^ri^j&c; -f^«^, -frtlsfl , - Prt Tj^, &c.

:

the rest like the masc. and fern.

176. Masculine and feminine bases in '\ch, "^ chh, "Sf^j, Wjh, declined like

m-^vdch, f.,' speech' (from T^'to speak'); HlH^'^mdnsa-bhuj, m.f./flesh-eater'

(from »ire mdnsa, ' flesh,' and
»J»^^

' to eat') ; HT^ prdchh, m. f., ' an asker' (from

W^ ' to ask'). A final '^cA is changed to 0^ i, a final ^J to ^jr, a final '^ chh

to ^f, before the consonantal-terminations (43. d, 92. a). Compare the declension

of vdch with that of the Latin vox, and the Greek oip or ott for Fov,

N. V. '^ra (for vdks, 43. a; vox, oif), ^T^ (O'^e), ^T^T^(i)oces, oires) ; Ac. '^r#

(vocem), ^T^, ^T^T^ (OTraf); I. ^T^, ^TT«lt, ^rfrw^; D. '^T%, '5n«*lf,

^rrsmj Ab. '^r^, ^rrait, ^Fwi^; G. '^T^, ^T^, ^T^ ; L. ^Tf^(oW),

*IIM)*!^, ^I«^y or m^.
N. V. -^, ->pft, -HlHff ; Ac. -»J^, &c. ; I. -»pn, -wrwit, -^fnj^, &o.

N. V. WTT, TTTSrr* UT^j Ac. ITO, &c. ; I. HT^, lTT^«lf , &c. ; L. pi. HT^.

The last optionally substitutes ^ s for its final '^ chh before the vowel-termina-

tions : thus, N. du. IKdi or HT^n, &c. M*i^g'^) ' a cloud,' is declined like '^T^.

a. The neuter is N. Ac. ^T«ir, ^fsft, ^if^T, &c. ; ^, »pft, *jf^} &c. ; BTT,

VJ^, Uir^4, &c.

6. The root ^l^ anch, ' to go,' preceded by certain prepositions and adverbial

prefixes, forms a few irregular nouns ; such as, TTra ' eastern ;' ^t^T^ ' southern
;'

MiH'^ ' western ;' '3^^ ' northern ;' ^THT^' going with,' 'fit,' 'proper;' fTT^^

going crookedly, as an animal ;' and a few others less common. These reject the

nasal in the ace. pi. and remaining cases masculine. In nom. sing, the final

^ ch being changed to cIT k, causes the preceding nasal to take the guttural form,

and the ''S is rejected by 43. a. In the ace. plur., and remaining vowel-cases,

there is a farther modification of the base in all, excepting TtT^ and vi=|i^^.

N. V. masc. JIT^, Wf^, HiyW^; Ac. WT#, VJ^, w^«^; I. ITT^, Wwjf,

irrfTH^; D. HT^j &o. ; L. pi. HT^. Similarly, ^^T^.

N.V. V?1^, wNft, HKI'^tl^; Ac. WI^, TTHrat, JTift^; I. Mifl'ti, ITitTwri,

UiMP^4^; D. TTift^, &c. Similarly, ^^^ and ^HHT^, which make in ace. pi.,

and remaining vowel-cases, '3'^J^^j t»*fl"«it^. But firt^ makes in ace. pi., &c..

The feminine, and the neut. dual of these nouns follow the analogy of the ace. pi.

:

thus, N. fem. W^ &c., 4C<<1->fl &c., HrilWl &c., 'J^'Nt &c., «»ft-«fl &c., Pril.'Sfl

&c., declined like "T^. The neuter is N. Ac.V. HT^, irNt, Tnf%, &c. ; iri«l^,

inftsft, H«r<a, &c.

M 2
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c. irr^5 when it signifies ' worshipping,' retains the nasal throughout ; but eh

is rejected before the consonantal-terminations, and the nasal then becomes

guttural : thus, N. TH^, VJ^, &c. ; Ac. JTI^, &c. j I. in^, TTT^W, &c.

d. '^i^ n., 'blood,' is regular: thus, N. Ac. ^^, ^TBaft, w^f^, &c.; but

it may optionally take the ace. plur., inst. and dat. sing. ; and, according to some

authorities, all its other inflexions from an obsolete base, vmrj^ asan -. thus, Ac. pi.

i-M^r^ or ^rarfff; I. sing. ^I^»n or ^^T, &c.

e. Nouns formed with the roots t^ ' to worship,' TTSJ^ ' to shine,' ^5^ ' to rub,'

Wn^'to shine,' 'a'SH^'to wander,' ^»^ 'to create,' change the final l^to 7 or ^
before the consonantal-terminations (43. d). In some, however, the final option-

ally becomes oiT A or 'T^'.- thus, (^^a) m. ' a worshipper of the gods' (m^^becoming

?^) ; N. sing. ^^ or ^^ : TT»^ m. ' a ruler;' N. sing. TX^, I. dual TT^^TT

:

TjftJls^ ' a cleanser ;' N. sing. 'Tft^ : fWH^^ m. f. ' splendid ;' N. sing. fWT^

:

^rCdl»I m. 'a religious mendicant;' N. sing. Mfl^rilZ : 'ftra^'^'the creator of

the world;' N. sing, f^^g^ or r=tsy?J<*'. '(jfrtl*^^ m., 'a priest,' is regularly

/. ^R?l»r m., ' an inferior sacrificer,' lengthens the a of yaj in the N. sing, and

in the vowel-cases, and forms the consonantal-cases from an obsolete base, si<iM«'^j

N. sing. du. pi. ^raTRf, -^TTsTr, -MHI*!^; Ac. -VJ^, &e. ; I. -^n^IT, -''ffwit, &c.

g. H^ or >J^j ' one who fries,' makes N.V.
»J7,

^t^j >Htj(*I^; Ac. ^53, &c.

Similarly, '^!^' one who cuts.'

h. '3R^ m. f., ' strong,' makes N.V. '3i^, &c. ; Ac. '3raf , &c. ; I. ^tSi, '3!'^,

&o. The neuter is N. Ac. V. '^ifi, Imfr, ^ifw unrjji.

177. Masculine and feminine bases in '^<A, '\dh, declined like i^W m. f. 'one

who tells,' ^V f. ' battle.' The final aspirate is changed to its unaspiiated form

before the consonantal-terminations (43. b, 41), but not before the vowel (41. 6).

N.V. '^, ^i^, '35^; Ac.^, &o.; I. ^WT, ^i?lf, &c. N.V. ^T^^, ^Vt, ^V^T^j

Ac. '^, &c. ; I. ^VT, ^5rf J &c. In the case of a root like ^V m. f., ' one who

knows,' the initial "^ 6 becomes >T bh wherever the final V dh becomes t or d, by

42. c : thus, N.V. ^, ^, flRT ; Ac. ^, &o. ; I. '^, ^, &c.

a. The neuter is N. Ac.V. '^, ^i^, <*r»-«l, &c.; ^, '5>fl', ^[f'^, &c.

178. Mascuhne and feminine bases in ''I/), ''5^A, "^6, H6A, decUned like T'l

m.f. 'one who defends,' tW m. f. 'one who obtains.' N.V. 'J'l} TTTj TT?;

Ac. ^pr, &c. ; I. »piT, ^p^t, 'jfsiiTfr, &c. N.V. c5^, t5m, <W^; Ac. cPT,

&c. ; I. {5HT, prW^, Wf^T^j &c.

a. The neuter is N. Ac.V. ^, ''V^, ^^T, &o. ; H^, Wvft, Hf'T, &o.

b. ^ni f. ' water,' declined only in the plural, is irregular : thus, N.V. ^rfTO

;

Ac. 'am^; I. ^fs'a j d. Ab. ^tutf; g. '?nn; l. ^sn^.

179. Masculine and feminine bases in J^ m, decUned hke '51'T m. f. ' one who

pacifies.' The final m becomes n before the consonantal-terminations : thus, N.V.

J!P^5 ^n^> ^Tf^r ; Ac. '51'T, &c. ; I. ^mr, ^r^wrf, ^rfi»w^, &c. ; l. pi. ^p^.
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a. Similarly, THdl'^ m. f., ' quiet,' makes N. H^n>^, -^T»^, -^TnfiRt ; Ac. Tf^,
Sec. ; I. ni^imi, TI^IT»»ri, &c. Compare 53. 6.

b. The neuter is N. Ac. V. '5P^, ^pft, ^tfir, &c. ; U9IM, -^TT'ft, -^ftl, &c.

180. Masculine and feminine bases in ^ r, declined like^ m. f. ' one who goes,'

•'•V
^-

' speech.' If the vowel that precedes final r be i or u, it is lengthened

before the consonantal-terminations (compare 166) ; and final r, being a radical

letter, does not become Visarga before the « of the loc. pi. (7 1 . 0). N.V. '^Tj '^j
'^TH ; Ac. ^, &c. ; I. '^tr, ^v§f , ^f>hr, &c. ; l. pi. '^ . N.V. Tft^, ftro,

filTH^; Ac. fvx, &c. ; I. firo, Tfh^, Jf\f^^^ &c. ; L. pi. Tft|.

a. The neuter is N. Ac.V. ^, ^^, '^, &o. ; ifl^, fipj, fnft, &c.

b. There is one irregular noun ending in the semivowel ^ v, viz. f^^ f. ' the

sky,' which makes its base m in N. sing., and ?r in the other consonantal-cases

:

thus, N.V. ^^, f^^, ft[^; Ac. f^ or ?lt, f^, f^; I. f^^,^,
^fWr^, &c.

181. Masculine and feminine bases in '^T ^ and '^sA, decUned Uke ftTSf^ m. f. ' one

who enters,' 1^5^ f. ' a quarter of the sky,' fw\ m. f. ' one who hates,' K^ m. f,

'one who endures.' N.V. f^7 (43. e), f^^, f^^^; Ac. f^, &c.; I. f^^,
f^^, &c. N.V. f^ (43. e, 17. J), f^^l, f^[^^; Ac. f^, &c.; I. f^,
f^nirf, &c. N.V.f?^(43. e), fl^.flr^^^; Ac. f^^jfec; I. fV^, fkfwif,

&c. N.V.^ (43. e), ^, ^^^; Ac. ^, &c.; I. ^, ^WTT, &c.

a. The neuter is N. Ac.V. 'ftfT, fcl^fl, r=)T^(, &c.; f^, f^^.f^f^, &c.; %?,
f^^, f^ftj &c. ; JJ^, ^, 'jft, &c.

182. Masculine and feminine bases in ? h, declined Uke f?!"? m. f. ' one who

licks ;'
J('^

m. f. ' one who milks.' In roots beginning with ^ d, the final aspirate

becomes "^k or '^ y (see 17. o), in other roots T f or'^d, before the consonantal-

terminations ; but in roots whose initial is d, the h, which disappears as a final, is

transferred to the initial d, which becomes dh wherever final h becomes Ic ov g

(compare 42. c). N.V. fc5^ (43. c), frt^t, frt?*!^; Ac. 'fe^j &c. ; I. f^T,

fi5fwif, &c. N.V. Y^, |[^, j;^^; Ac. I? , &c. ; I. IfT, Y^> ^^' &<=•

But '5? m. f., ' one who injures,' makes N. 'H^ or ^ ; and ^^ m. f.,
* foolish,'

N. g^org?.

a. The neuter is N. Ac.V. fpJ7, f^^, fcSf?, &c. ; ^, Jf^, jf^, &c.

b. ^Pu!!^ f., ' a particular kind of metre,' changes its final to i or 51 before the

consonantal-terminations, like roots beginning with d. N. flfmic*, TrajTP, &c.

c. '^T?j ' bearing' (from the root "^ ' to bear'), changes TT to '3i j? in the ace.

plur. and remaining vowel-cases, and before the ^ i of the fem. ; and if the word

that precedes it in the compound ends in a or d, then a ox d combines with u into.

^ au (instead of "sft 0, by 32) : thus, HTCTT^ m. f. ' one who bears a burden :'

N.V. masc. HK^, >JK=II^, ^Tlt^T?^; Ac. >TR^, HIMI^, >n%W^;

I. VTT^ITj >IR=rRW>t, &c. N. fem. «ro^, &c. But ^llPrtm^, 'bearing rice,'

makes in Ac. pi. &c. ^M<^5^.
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^hr^ m., ' Indra^ (who is borne by white horses), may optionally retain ^ in

Ac. plur. &c. ; and in consonantal-cases is declined as if the base were '«n<i*«^!

thus, N.v. %!RRr, ^hnr^, ^tirarfw; Ac. ^it<<i^*, ^nrar^, •^rnfrr or^-
^?T^^; I. %in?T or iitTI^TlT, •%inW, ^Trra^fiwr, &c.

d. ^Rl? m., 'an ox' (for Wl^T?, from ^HTFf^'a cart,' and^ 'bearing'),

forms the N.V. sing, from Wi^; and N. du. plur., Ac. sing, du., from '«iisi^ :

thus, N. W^FffT^, ^S^Tin^, ^TfT^^; Ac. "a^Tff^, 'W'lfl^, ^H^^*!,; I- 'WT-

pr, '?Rpif, 'Wq^fe^^, &c.; L. pi. ^HTfif ; V. ^TSTf^. At the end of

compoimds this word makes fem. N. sing, ^silj^ j neut. N.V. ^atsu^, WT^fi,

e. "T?} 'binding,' ' tying,' at the end of compounds, changes the final to i^ or ^,

instead of T or '3
: thus, 4MH^ f., ' a shoe,' makes N. dMHi(^» JMIH^, ««ii«i5«i^;

Ac. '4m<i4> &c. ; I. TTRFT* ^TPTSn, &c. Compare 306. h.

183. Masculine and feminine bases in more than one final consonant, declined

like ^^ m. f.
' one who leaps :' N.V. 'f^ (43. o), AifW, ^^I^; Ac. ^^I, &c.

;

I. ^^n, ^e«lf, &c.

a. The neuter is N. Ac.V. "^r^, "((Hfl, '^feT, &o.

b. jfliBJ, ' a oow-keeper,' makes N.V. iftT^ or 'M«.6» &c.

SECTION III.

ADJECTIVES.

184. The declension of substantives includes that of adjectives

;

and, as already seen, the three examples of substantives, given under

each class, serve as the model for the three genders of adjectives

falling under the same class. Simple adjectives, coming immediately

from roots, and not derived from substantives, are not common. Such

as do occur belong chiefly to the first, second, and third classes of

nouns; 80, 81, 8a.

185. Adjectives /orjwerf yrom substantives are very numerous, as

may be seen by a reference to 80, 84, 85, They belong chiefly to

the first, fifth, and sixth classes of nouns.

186. Compound adjectives, whether formed by using roots or

substantives at the end of compounds, are most abundant under

eveiy one of the eight classes.

The following table exhibits examples of the most common kind

of adjectives in the nom. case masc, fem., and neut., and indicates

the class to which their declension is to be referred.
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187. Examples of simple adjectives.

BASE. NOM. MA8C. NOM. PEM. NOM. NEUT.

1st class. •

finT'dear' finRT* ftnn ftrt

3JH ' fortunate' ^>TH spn spr

JWf^*-' beautiful' ?f»^T:w a.»^ci or ^-^O ^5^

-Sd CLASS. I^'pure' gfq^ ^fsRT^ 3jf^

«m^'pale' ^rropr in4^^ ^jn§

^'good' T^y mgHor;BTsftio6. 'm^

^'tender' ^s ^ If
»fl^' timid' vjhpr jft^^orvft^iaj. >ft^

3d class.

188. Examples of adjectives farmedfrom substantives,

BASE. NOM. MASO. NOM. PEM. NOM. NEUT.

1st CLASS.
1''^'^'""^°'

"^J^ ^ '^.
I vrf^t^B' religious' vi(h4U vinS^fl VIfS*

["Irt'^d 'strong' ifW'IM k<c4«iifl 106. '<IM^ri

^TH CLASS. < _ ^ , . ^ „ ^ ^ «
Iwn^ prosperous' ^rwp^ W*nfl 106. ^(t»n^

6th CLASS.
I
^f^' happy' ^^ ^fWrfl 106. ^ftr

189. Examples of compound adjectives.

BABE. NOM. MA8C. NOM. FEM. NOM. NZVT.

1st CLASS. < * « \ w vj-

I've'very learned'

ao CLASS. -^ V T. . ,

>*»*\ ^l*s -S»-S

['foolish'

3DCLASS. 1^^,,.,, '''^'^V ^'^'"^^ ''^"^
^

['small bodied'

' very liberal'
4THCLASS.i^'^

""^^ '•1^106. .,1^
['^

JTH CLASS. < ^ \ \ \
' all-conquering'

* When it is remembered that a is equivalent in pronunciation to u, the three

genders of this adjective might be written priyus, priyd, priyumj thus offering a

perfect similarity to Latin adjectives in us.
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. j'w5n»nT ^^pwT ^5pm ipRi
Oth class, i „ , ,

• well-born

7th class, i

deprived of sense'

8th class. { .^ .''

L ' piercu

*|W^4^^<* *l>^^^ H«5<rMi^i

piercing the vitals'

190. Examples of some other compound adjectives.

1(If»n 'a shell-blower' {108. a.) W°n^s 91 ^'""'H. W^
?lF?ft 'ruined' (133.6.) "laefiH ^T?^ ^reftr

;feij^'a sweeper' (136. 6.) *lc4M« *lc4"^^ J^Wg

r(^«<(Hlri
' having a divine mother' (130.) f^^Hlril f^^pmn r<;«i«n^^ 'rich' (134. a.) 'qfTTR -qprn^ ^

1?^ 'having many cattle' (134. a.) ^"H^ «l^'n«^ ^^p^

^^ 'having many ships' (134. «.) "T^'?l« ^|^ "^f^

191. The degrees of comparison are formed in two ways ; ist, by

adding to the base K^ tara (nom. -taras, -tard, -taram, cf. Greek

Tepoy) for the comparative; and Tnr tama (nom. -tamas, -tamd,

-tamam, cf. Latin timus, Greek tutos) for the superlative : thus,

'^ punya, ' holy,' T^mKT. punyatara, ' more holy,' "^mim punyatamM,

' most holy,' declined like nouns of the first class at 103. So also,

dhanavat, ' wealthy,' dhanavattara, ' more wealthy,' dhanavattama,

' most wealthy.' A final -T is rejected ; as, dhanin, ' rich,' dhanitara,

' more rich,' dhanitama, ' most rich' (57). f^^, ' wise,' makes

f^^^t, P^driH. Compare 168. a.

19a. adly, by adding ^TO iyas (nom. -iydn, -iyasi, -iyas, Greek

lu>v, see declension at 167) for the comparative; and j^ishtha (nom.

-ishthas, -ishtJid, -ishtham, declined at 103, cf. Greek i<rroj) for the

superlative.

u. Note, that while the hase of the Sanskrit comparative affix strictly appears to

end in n and s [iyans), the Greek has adhered to the n throughout (N. {ydn^ivv,

voc. {yan^tov); and the Latin has taken the s for its neuter ({yas^zius, neuter

of ior: r heing changed to s, which so frequently happens). Compare Sanskrit

gariyas with gravius.

193. In general, before iyas and ishtha, the base disburdens itself of a final

vowel, or of the more weighty affixes in, vin, vat, mat : thus, "^fe«^ ' strong,'

IpfillM^ ' more strong' (declined at 167), qPrtg ' strongest' (decUned at 103)

;

TJ^ 'light,' ?5tfhn^' lighter,' c^ftW 'lightest;' ^VTftl^ ' inteUigent,' ^^ftiq^^

' more intelligent,' Tfv? ' most intelligent.'
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Compare ^T^NfT (N. of swddiyas) from swddu with i)llm from ijU ; and

^jlin^Btl^with ^S/O-TOf.

194. But besides the rejection of the final, the base often undergoes considerable

change, as in Greek (compare eyP'mv, eyBio-TOi, from exPpof) ; and its place is

sometimes supplied by a substitute (compare /Sekrtuv, /SeAr/cTTOf, from ayaBif).

The following is a list of the substitutes :

POSITTVB.

"SffSfHIi antika, ' near'

'JJ^aZpa, 'little'

3^ uru, ' large'

^ krUa, ' thin'

r«|H *sAi>ra, 'quick'

^5 kshudra, ' small,' ' mean'

^S'MrM, 'heavy'

rpr tripra, ' satisfied'

^§ dirgha, ' long'

|T d4ra, ' distant'

"^ dridha, ' firm'

'^^<.1^ parivriha, excellent'

f^^pnthu, broad'

UkliMpra^asya,' good'
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195. Sometimes, but very rarely, degrees of comparison may be formed from

feminine bases ending in the vowels %i and '31 a, which may either be retained

before tara and tama, or be shortened : thus, from ^nft, ' a faithful wife,' ^TiftTR,

^nftiPT or ^rfiniT) ^fTTfR-

196. Tara and tama may sometimes be added to inseparable prepositions ; as,

^ ' up,' TWt ' higher,' ^fTT ' highest.' Compare in Latin extimus, intimus, &c.

a. They are sometimes added to pronominal bases (236), and to numerals (209,

211).

197. They may even be added, in conjunction with the syllable ^ dm, to the

inflexions of verbs ; as, il^fririO ' he talks more than he ought.'

SECTION IV.

NUMERAL ADJECTIVES.

CARDINALS.

198. The cardinals are, irsB i; f|r a; % 3; ^^ 4; ^^^55 ^^5
?JW^7; 'sre^S; ^^9; ^^10; ij<*i^5|-^ii; riK5l^i3; dM^^^l^^is;

^^f5I^i4; MM<^l'^i5; Mli5l^^i6; ^ra^^t^i;; «Hl<^|^i8; i=h;^it^

or ^HiVg i rri 19; f^^lfir 3o; Jidihj^lfk 21; inf^^rfrl aa; ^^rrf^SlftT 33;

^^rt^iPri 24; TRrf%fir35; qfi^f Pri a6; ^nrf^fira;; ^giW^irrf a8;

HMrj^lPff or jiHC5lyi;;29; f#5n^3o; ii*rdnii^3i; ^9^32; W^-
^33; ^^1^9^34; M^dPc^ ill ,(^35; M^Pc^iiiri^ 36; ?nrf^37; ^^rf^-

^38; iT^fM^ or gpf^r^rix^nr 39 ; -ir^irt^i 1(^40; ^JB^i^Tfqnr 41

;

rg-<r<iri!^li^ or ^Mr<lFl^l 7
^
4a; Pgl-^H i rk^l t^ or dtl'4IHl(t^l<t, 43; ^I^"

r< i PL^ir(^ 44; ^ra^i^rft^ni; 45 ; tiT^i^Tft^n^ 46 ; Tra^wrft^n^ 47 ; ^'^-

^-JH i rC^lil^ or ^e-<H l PL^Iil^ 48; KM-4i«lir*,5l((^or *HMyi5ii(^49; xj^T^n^jo;

<;°miji^ii
^
5i; firT^n^ or ^nT^r^5a; f^ir^r^or 3^11^1^53;

'^ri ;q^ i ^lr(^ 54; «yMMi5lil 55; ^i^^raT^56; ^i>nmT^57; 'aCT^T5n(

or ^8m=dl5lrt^58; <^M4dl?lri^or A^mPb 59; ^fw 60; Ifcmfg 61; fgvfs

oriT^6a; fa^or^»i:-^*63; 'q^:^*64; xj^^65; '^2^66;

mm[k 67 ; ^SSHPa or ^remfe 68 ; 4^MPg or ;ji>nlnPri 69 ; ?riJfiT 70

;

JfchttHpri 71; PdUUPil or ^l«HPri 73; PdWHPri or «4i<:UHPri 73; ^^l^HPri

74 ; M^^tixPri 75 ; M^MHPrt 76 ; tiHflHPri 77 ; ^g^lMPrt or ^BUmPil 78 ;

>iminPri or -311111^79; ^n{ftfir8o; ^^iT^fHTT8i; s^ftfiTSa; 5ii5fHTr83;

'M^OilPri 84 ; qiJ I ^flPrl 85 ; m^flPri 86 ; mn^dPd 87 ; ^m^ftfil 88 ;

H<< l ^flPri or -gprmftT 89; -H^ 90; 5<*'1')Ph 91; PdH<4Pri or jM<)rd 9a;

* These may also be written p^mmiPb, '^JB^. In fact, rules 62. a. and 63.

apply equally to initial '^
; but '^ and Mfw, and their derivatives, are the only

words beginning mth ^ ever likely to occur.



NUMERAL ADJECTIVES. 91

fg'ST^ or (aiTU'lfd 93; ^^^^94; tt^r^95; ^^Rfif 96; ^fonr^jT

97; «l8H<<f(T or SHSMMfil 98; H«JH><rrt or ^H^fri 99; ^ n. or tj^B^ n.

100; ^j^ n. or g^^t^q n. 1000.

199. The numbers between 100 and 1000, and those above 1000,

are usually expressed by compounding the adjective ^rftnB adhika,

' more,* • plus,' with the cardinal numbers : thus, 10 1 may be

expressed by ^curfvoS ^IT, i. e. * a hundred plus one,' or more con-

cisely ^^iifv^i5nr, or even ^Trrfvlai. Similarly, arfv^W or arftra^TW

102 ; ^rftra ^ or 9|ri|4;(|ri 103 ; fw^I^ftpB^rir 130 ; M^l^l^fq^rT or

Ml^^lri 150 ; fgrsint or If ^T^ N. du. neut, aoo ; ?F|'^rwfir°lif|rw 336

;

fg^nr or ^tftl ^nnftr N. pi. neut. 300 ; ^^fliMptlclirgl^M 383 ; ^^:^
or ^FTtft: ^iriifH N. pi. 400; n^n^ftT<rf>r3ir«rg:^Tr 485; q^^rn 500;

1<!mi«rMo|iMm$lri 596 ; H^<(|ri 6oo ; ^T^wtVoB^T^ 666 ; flH^Iri 700 ;

-wB^iri 800; Tfnr^nr 900; ^^^ or ^^r^nr n. or ^^ir^nft 1000; ^ts^r^

or Mi5lrtir«T5Sa^ 1600 ; ^7K8>irv°li^j^l$lri 1 666.

a. The ordinals are sometimes joined to the cardinals to express iii and

upwards : thus, JT^iT^ '^TFr iii; f#^ ?t^ 1020 ; fw^ "^ 130, &c.

b. Single words are used for the highest numbers : thus, at^fl n. ten thousand;'

H^ n. or (0)S)| f.
' a lac,' ' one hundred thousand j' fi^n or V^ m. n. ' one

million;' qtiPe f. 'a krore,' 'ten millions;' viSr; m. n. 'one hundred millions;'

i^l^t; m. n. ' one thousand millions ;' 'T?! m. n. or ^f^ n. ' ten thousand

millions ;' ti^isw m. n. ' one hundred thousand millions ;' T^ m. n. a billion
;'

•i^ioi m. n. or '^IW™- 'ten billions;' ^I^ m.n. or «tg j m.'a hundred billions;'

T^T^T^ ' a thousand billions ;' ?T^ m. or ^PST m. ' ten thousand billions ;' T^T-

^1^1 m. or MJ^I^ m. ' one hundred thousand million;' '^ n. ' one miUion billion
;'

»T^T^ n. ' ten miUion billion;' ^MBjtnjll/l f. ' one hundred million billion;' •i^l«^-

r^<ul ' one thousand million billion.'

DECLENSION Of" CARDINALS.

200. ^g; I, fir 2 {duo, Svo), f^ 3 {fres, rpeis, rpia), ^^4 {quatuor),

are declined in three genders.

IT^ eka, ' one' (singular only), follows the declension of prono-

minals (see 337) : nom. m. ekas ; dat. m. ekasmai ; nora. f. ekd

;

dat. f. ekasyai ; nom. n. ekam. It may take the affixes tara and

tama : thus, ekatara, ' one of two ;' ekatama, ' one of many ;' which

also follow the declension of pronominals.

201. fk dwi, 'two' (dual only), is declined as if the base were

•^ dwa : thus, N. Ac. V. m. # dwau, f. n. i^ dwe ; I. D. Ab. m. f. n.

^vut; G. L. 3-xfrtf.

N 3
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203. % tri, ' three' (plural only), is declined in the masculine

like the plural of nouns whose bases end in ^ i at no, excepting in'

the gen.: thus, N.V. masc. ePnr; Ac. ^h^; I. f^firir; D. Ab. f^wTH^;

G. w^rraf; L. f^. The feminine forms its cases from a base fir^:

thus, N. Ac. V. fem. ftf^; I. fir^finr ; D. Ab. finEMITf^; G. fifwnt

;

L. fimf . The N. Ac. neut. is H^; the rest as the masculine.

203. '^iIt: chatur, ' four' (plural only), is thus declined: N.V. masc.

^HH,^>^ (reTTape?, Tecra-apes) ; Ac. ^g*,*!^; I. '^ffiSwj D. Ab. ij*5«i^;

G. 'g^; L. 'sr^. N. Ac. V. fem. '^nm\; I. '^rrnffiTH; D, Ab. '^-

WRT ; G. MAm\ ; L. ^innr . N. Ac. V, neut. ^rsrrft ; the rest as

the masculine.

204. Tj^^^panchan, ' five' (plural only), is the same for masc, fem.,

and neut. It is declined after the analogy of nouns in an (147),

excepting in N. Ac. The gen. lengthens the penultimate : thus,

N. Ac.V. XRT (TreVre) ; I, tr^fir^r^; D. Ab. xj^fsin^; G. tt^T^*; L. «|^.

Similarly are declined, ^nr^t ' seven' {septem, eiTTa), »|^ ' nine'

[novem), ^-^ ' ten' {decern, SeKo), JJ^BI^^ ' eleven' {undecim), dK^K
' twelve' (duodecim), and all other numerals ending in an, excepting

-sre^ ' eight.'

205. ^ shash, ' sss.,' and ^rer^ ashtan, ' eight,' are the same for

masc, fem., and neut., and are thus decUned: N. AcV.^ ; I. '^^fi^^;

D. Ab. t)j»<m ; G. ^Tfff shanndm; L. q7?J . N.Ac.V. ^re or ^^ {odo,

oKToi) ; I. ^reftw^ or ^rerfiwr^; D. Ab. -asMiW or ^^rrrw?^; G. ^sttrt ;

L. ^trtf or ^reiw

.

206. All the remaining cardinal numbers, from 'giJTf^^lfiT ' nineteen'

to ^TT ' a hundred,' and ^i^ ' a thousand,' are declined in the singular

only, and are the same whether joined with masculine, feminine, or

neuter nouns*. Those ending in fir ti are decUned hke the singular

of the feminine noun Hfil mati at 112; and those in it ^ are decUned

like the singular of vfKj(^sarit at 136: thus, f^^TOT 'g^ ' with twenty

men ;' Qj^iril <4<}M: ' with thirty men.' ^ ' a hundred' and ^l^ ' a

thousand' are neuter, and are declined like the neut. singular of

f^ hva at 103 : thus, ^ fitrH.^ ' a hundred ancestors ;' 4i4ir44!(lii

* Although these numerals, when joined with nouns, are declined in the singu-

lar, yet when used alone as substantives, to express more than one hundred, or

more than one thousand, they may take a dual or plural; as, r<^i(iifl ' two twenties
;'

f35Im 'two thirties;' f^^Til^ 'many thirties;' '^fn 'two hundred;' ^iniH

' hundreds ;' ^^tiiPni ' many thousands.'
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fxiiT^
'
a hundred and one ancestors ;' ^l^jr fil7[fkf(^ ' with a thou-

sand ancestors.'

207. The adjective 3i5T 'less,' 'minus,' may be placed before a cardinal number,
to denote one less than that number; ^m ' one' being either expressed or under-

stood : thus, gnrf^^ or ttcfl'^P^^rfiT 'twenty minus one' or ' nineteen' (com-
pare the Latin undeviginti, i. e. wms de mginti). And other cardinals, besides 5^
' one,' are sometimes prefixed to ^m, to denote that they are to be deducted from
a following number; as, Tjjg^ -^ or M^lH^Iri' 'a hundred less five' or 'ninety-

fiive.'

ORDIITALS.

308. The ordinals are, wm ' first' * (compare irpSsTO^, primus)
;

%(fhT ' second' {^eurepa) ; Hifhi ' third' {tertia) ; decUned like pro-

nominals at 337, or like iiva at 103.

309. ^gt ' fourth' t {Teraproi); Trgn 'fifth;' to 'sixth;' wm
'seventh' (septimus) ; ^tfh ' eighth;' tj^' ninth' (noms); ^t^pt 'tenth'

(dedmus) ; declined like Hva at 103, 104, for the masc. and neut.

;

and like nadi at 106. for the feminine. In saptama and ashtama the

superlative aifix (196. a) may be recognised.

310. The ordinals from ' eleventh' to ' twentieth' are formed from

the cardinals by rejecting the final n : thus, from ^^Kt^^ ' eleven,'

<i'*l<^?l ' eleventh' (Norn. m. f. n. ^^'^rtr, -^, -^, 103, 106, 104).

311. ' Twentieth,' ' thirtieth,' ' fortieth,' and ' fiftieth,' are formed

either by adding the superlative affix tama (196. a) to the cardinal,

or by rejecting the final of the cardinal ; as, from iV^ifiT ' twenty,'

r^^lfdrtH or fw^ ' twentieth' (Nom. m. f. n. -in^, -»ft, -h ; -^, -^, -^,

J03, 106, 104). Similarly, iww^ or f^ ' thirtieth,' &c. The

intermediate ordinals are formed by prefixing the numeral, as in the

cardinals : thus, ^cuf^^ifinnT or Jjcuf^ ' twenty-first,' &c.

a. Some grammarians admit a third form of ordinal, ending in in : thus, ^f^'T

' tenth,' iroIiT^f^«T ' eleventh,' Nf^P^ ' twentieth,' fgrf^'l^ ' thirtieth,' MrtdRr^t'I

' fortieth,' M'^ l P^I^ ' fiftieth.'

313. The other ordinals, from 'sixtieth' to 'ninetieth,' are formed

by adding tama, or by changing ti to ta : thus, from t^ ' sixty,'

mFbhH or f^ ' sixtieth;' from Tf^fn ' ninety,' TT^finnr or vp^ ' ninetieth.'

* Other adjectives may be used to express 'first;' as, ^Trer;, -"^j -3'; "SUf^;,

t ^'^t'StM "^> -^; '3'^'j -^5 -"I— are also used for 'fourth.'
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ai3. ' Hundredth' and * thousandth' are formed either by adding

tama to ^ and «^, or simply by converting these ordinals into

adjectives, declinable in three genders: thus, ^irtrtH or^ ' hundredth'

(Nom. m. f. n. \\aah\, -»ft, -«T; 5ni^, -#, -w). Shnilarly, *l^«itH*(^,

-ift, -H, or w^., -#, -^, ' thousandth.'

214. The aggregation of two or more numbers is expressed by modifications of

the ordinal numbers: thus, l^J 'a duad,' 3^ ' a triad,' ^T^rfl 'the aggregate

of four.'

313. There are a few adverbial nimierals; as, T^' once,' fs^^' twice,' f^^^

'
thrice,' ^^ ' four times.' ^H^ may be added to cardinal numbers, with a

similar signification; as, M*d«jit<(M,'five times.' The neuter of the ordinals may

be used adverbially j as, TTR ' in the first place.'

a 1 6. Numerical symbols.
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CHAPTER V.

PRONOUNS.

FOEMATION OF THE BASE.

317. Pronouns have no crude base analogous to that of nouns;

that is, no state distinct from all inflexion, serving as the basis on

which all the cases are constructed. The reason of this may be,

that the pronouns in Sanskrit, as in all languages, are so irregular

and capricious in their formation, that no one base vrould be equally

appUcable to all the cases. Thus in the ist personal pronoun, the

base of the nom. sing, would be ah, while that of the oblique cases

sing, would be ma. In the ad, the base of the sing, is practically

twa, while that of the dual and plural is yu. The 3d would have

sa for the base of the nom. sing., and ta for the other cases.

The question then arises. What form of the pronoun is to be used in the forma-

tion of compound words ? In the pronouns of the first and second persons, the

ablative cases, singular and plviral, and in the other pronouns, the nominative and

accusative cases singular neuter, are considered as expressive of the most general

and comprehensive state of the pronoun. These oases, therefore, discharge the

office of a crude base in respect of compound words.
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DECLENSION OF THE PERSONAL PRONOUNS.

Observe—In Sanskrit, as in other languages, to denote the general and indefi-

nite character of the first two personal pronouns, no distinction of gender is

admitted. For the same reason, the formation of the nom. case of pronouns is

made to resemble the neuter, as the most general state. This may also be the

reason why the 3d pronoun sa drops the s of the nom. case before all consonants.

ai8.

N. ^ dham, ' V

»Ti^ mat or '3Wi^ asmat, ' I.'

wr^ dvdm, ' we two' ^^ vayam, ' we

Ac.J^mam ormmd/me' — dvdmor'^nau/ustwo' ^rWM «*»*«« or »re was, 'us'

I. wnmayd ^n^rat^ dvdbhydm ^swI[fH^^asmdbhis

D. ^^mahyam or M me — dvdbhydm or "% nau ^m*^asmabhyam or wj^nas

G. »R mama or f{ me

Li. i^mayi

— dvdbhydm 4)Wi(^ asmat

'^'^^it^dvayos or <ft nau ^rwra asmdkam or T^nas

— dvayos ^rgrr?t asmdsu

219.

N. i^ twam, ' thou'

r^ twat or ^<4tif yushmai, ' thou.'

"^ yuvdm, ' you two' ^ yuyam, ' you' or ' ye'

Ac. 1^ twdm or i^ twd — yuvdm or ^ vdm <<«Hl«|^ yushmdn or^va«

I. jamtwayd "^Xf'n yuvdbhydm ^i^nfi^^yushmdbhis

D. "^ tubhyam or 7(te — yuvdbhydm or "^ vdm "^^^tti yushmabhyam or "^^^as

Mi.y^twat — yuvdbhydm ^^^n[j/tisfimat

G. ir^tava or ^te v^^ yuvayos or -^j vdm i^im^ yitshmdkam or •^:^^vas

— yuvayos ^'Hiu yushmdsuL. js^twayi

220. inr tat or n^ tad, ' he,' ' that.'

N. ^ sas, ' he'
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Ab. TTFTre tasyds TTTwrf tdbhydm fTT*^ tdbhyas

G. — tasyds jpft^ tayos irref tdsdm

L. K^ tasydm — tayos inw tdsu

NEUTER.

N. Ac. in^ tat, K ^e, inftT ^aw« ; the rest like the masculine.

Compare the Greek article with the above pronoun.

a. The above pronoun tat is sometimes used emphatically with the other pronouns,

Uke iKe and ipse.- thus, Tfts'? 'iMe e^o^-' K "^ ' illi nos ;' "Sr^'illetu;' TC^'illi

vos:' ^ 'CTI *
ille ipse;' KZ Vm[^ ' id ipsum.'

221. There is a modification of the pronoun tat (rarely used), formed by insert-

ing y: thus, N. ^I^, m, ^.

a. Observe the resemblance of the Sanskrit personal pronouns to those of the dead

and living cognate languages. Aham or ah is the Greek eyai (^olic eywv), Latin

ego, German ich, English ' I :' mam or md (the latter being the original form found

in the Vedas) equals €//.€, me ; mahyam= mihi ; mayi= met .• the mat of the abl.

sing, and of asmat, yushmat, corresponds to the Latin met in memet, nosmet, &c.

;

cayam or »a is the English we;' asmdnz^ns; nas=nosj twam=itu, thou;' twdm

or tv)d=:te,' thee;' tubhyam=tibi ; twayi=ztui; ytjyam=t///.ejf, EngUsh ' you;'

vas= vos. The 3d personal pronoun corresponds to the Greek article : thus, tau

=TW, tam=TOV; tdbhydm=TOtv, raiv; tais=Tot(, rati, &c.

REFLEXIVE PERSONAL PRONOUNS.

332. The oblique cases of ^irH>f dtman, ' soul,' ' self' (declined at

147) are used reflexively, in place of the three personal pronouns,

like the Latin ipse.

Thus, dtmdnam (me ipsum) andhdre^a hanishydmi, ' I will kill myself by fasting
;'

dtmdnam {te ipsum) mritavad darSaya, show thyself as if dead;' dtmdnam (se

ipsum) nindati, he blames himself.'

DEMONSTRATIVE PERSONAL PRONOUNS.

333. The third personal pronoun jnt tat, ' he,' declined above at

330, is constantly used in a demonstrative sense, to signify ' that' or

' this ;' and by prefixing 5 e to it, another common pronoun is

formed, more proximately demonstrative : thus, VHJt etat or inr? etad,

' this.' Observe
—

^The first t of etat may optionally be changed to n

in the Ac. sing. du. pi., I. sing., G. du., in all three genders : thus,

JfiTi^ etat or ^ir^ etad, ' this.'

MASCULINE.

N. CT^esAa*. 70. v:^eiau ^ete
Ac.VM etam or xr^ enam — etau or v:i^enau "^irufetdn or v:!r(^endn
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I. lik^etem or vik^enem vircf^ etdbhydm T^etais
D. vi(^etasmai — etdbhydm ^k^tm^etebhyas

Ah.THW\>[^etasmdt — etdbhydm — etebhyas

G. incmetasya V^^^(^etayos or vy^it^^enayos ^fmeteshdm
L. wwf^T^^etasmin — etayos or — enayos ^kneteshu

The feminine is N. ^^\ eshd, ^ ete, VKr\ etds ; Ac. ^ or vy({,

inr or ^, ^iiTO or ^Tinr; I. T^rm or ;?^nr, ^Twit, TTinfiT^;

D. Jirl^, &c.

The neuter is N. vini, ^. ^HTftT; Ac. ini^ or ij^Tri;, J!W or ij%,

^inf% or innfJT, &c.

With the above pronoun compare the Latin iste, ista, istud: etam— istum,

etasya =. istius, etat= istud.

224. There is another common demonstrative pronoun, of which

^ idam, ' this/ the N. neuter, is considered to be the base (compare

the Latin is, ea, id). The true base, however, might rather be said

to be the vowel 1^ i, which serves also as the source of certain pro-

nominals, such as ^ar, t^j ^^- See 334, 236, and 334. b.

MASCULINE.

^»ff imau, 'these two' ^ ime, 'these'

— imau ^T^ imdn

'3rT«lf dbhydm V^H^ ebhis*

— dbhydm ^«w ebhyas

— dbhydm — ebhyas

'snnfrtr anayos v^ eshdm

— anayos ;r^ eshu

FEMININE.

^ ime JHV^ imds

— ime — imds

^STPTT dbhydm ^?Tfira dbhis

— dbhydm ^rr«nf dbhyas

— dbhydm — dbhyas

"S'i'ilH anayos '^rret dsdm

— anayos ^sm dsu

N. ^ ayam, ' this'

Ac.^ imam

I. SH^'ti anena

D. ^t^ asmai

Ab. ^iwn^ asmdt

G. ^i^ asya

Tit. wftR'T asmin

N. ^ iyam

Ac. ^»n imdm

I. iHrl^l anayd

D, ^i^ asyai

Ab.^S^qro asyds

G. — asyds

L. ^I^ asydm

NEUTEK.

N. Ac. ^ idam ^ tme '%H\f^ imdni

* This is an example of the old form for the instr. pi. of masculine nouns of the

first class, preserved in the Vedas.

o
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225. There is another demonstrative pronoun (rarely used, excepting in nom.

sing.), of which ^5^, ' this' or '
that,' is taken as the base, though the tme base

is ^ amu, and in N. sing.^ asu. It is thus declined : Masc. N. ^«i, ^,
'3r»ft; Ac. ^, ^, 'Hf^; I. ^rg^, ^i^, ^*^; P. ^^ , ^g^ >

'STgrftrr, ^Jlft^. Fern. N. '31^, 'SW, Wj^^i Ac. '31^, '^W, ^I^^; I. "S^,

^!Rwn, ^iflfir^r^; d. 'sig^, ^j^, '?i^«t^; Ab. ^rfomf, &c.; G. ^w^i^,

-JiH^n*^, ^r^; L. 'sg^, ^>g^, 'smg. Neut. N. Ac. '?i^^, w, ?mfH.

RELATIVE PEONOirN.

226. The relative is formed by substituting t( y for the initial

letter of the pronoun tat, at 230 : thus,

xn( yat or ij^ yad, ' who,' ' which.'

MASCULINE.

N. iRT yas ^ yau Tf ye, ' who' or ' which'

Ac. TT yam — yau ^IT^ ^ydn

I. ^ ycwa ^rwf ydbhydm ^ yoi*

D. 11^ yasmai — ydbhydm ^t^ffi^yebhyas

Ab. 44(^ii^ yasmdt — ydbhydm — yebhyas

G. 71^ yasya ^4)u yayo* ^^ yeshdm

L. itftfft^ yasmin — yoyo* ^ yesAw

The feminine and neuter foUow the fem. and neut. of tat, at 220.

Fem. N. in yd, ^ ye, Tim yds ; Ac. fn yam, &c. &c. Neut. N. Ac.

TliT yat, ^ ye, T(Tf«T ydni ; the rest like the masculine.

With the above pronoun compare the Greek relative of, >J, ; the Sanskrit y

being often represented in Greek words by the spiritus asper.

INTBEEOGATIVE PEONOUNS.

227. The interrogative differs from the relative by substitutiiig k

instead of y for the initial letter oif the pronoun tat, at 220 : thus,

Masc. N. smjcas, ^ hau, % ke, ' who?' ' which?' ' what?' Ac. ^ kam,

' whom ?' &c. Fem. N. ziiT kd, % ke, -^smjcds, &c. The N. Ac. Neut.

are f^ kim, % ke, cRrftr kdni, not kat *, ke, kdni, Kim is also taken

for the base, and occurs in a few compounds ; such as {<v\% * on

what account?' ' why ?'

* Kat, however (= Latin quod), was the old form, and is retained in a few words

;

such as kachchit, ' perhaps ;' kadartha, ' useless' (' of what use ?') ; kadadhwan, ' a

bad road' ('what sort of a road ?').



PRONOUNS. 99

a. The true base, however, is to; and to this may be affixed ti, to form =sfiT kati,

how many V (quot). The same affix is added to ta, the proper base of the third

personal pronoun, to form tati, ' so many' {tot). The Latin quot and tot, which drop

the final i, take it again in composition ; as, quotidie, totidem, &c.

INDEFINITE PRONOUNS.

3a8. The indeclinable affixes chit, api, and chana, affixed (in

accordance with the rules of Sandhi) to the several cases of the

interrogative pronouns, give them an indefinite signification; as,

eBf^l^ kakcMt, ' somebody,' ' some one,' ' any one,' ' a certain one :'

thus declined

:

MASCULINE.

N. oiiftjrii^ AascAi?. 62. "^f^n^kauchit ijif^^AecAi^,' some persons'

h^c^fS^K^kanchit. 59. — kauchit "Sfifisi^^kdTdchit. 53.

I. oiiH Vm ^ kenachit 41IM4.1 TiiJtkdbhydnchit %ip!Sj{^kaischit. 62.

D. ck^ P«l^ kasmaichit — kdbhydnchit ^eiffiSif^kebhya^cMt

Ab . c(i(H I r^ ((kasmdchchit — kdbhydnchit — kebhyaSchit

G. 4W r«l
(^^
kasyachit <4i4) Oil ^ kayohchit ^i!s;\^s^keshdnchit

L. ohfwTiil
((^
kasminichit — kayoichit ^ti^f^^keshuchit

Similarly, Fem. Norn. ^Rif^, ^iP^, ch l PMH ; Ac. giri^, &c. : and

Neut. Nom. Ac. fqif^i^ ' something/ ' any thing,' ^if^, ^RrfrNT^j &c.

229. So also by affixing ^rftt ; as, Masc. Nom. '^sfll (64. a) ' some one,' ' a

certain one,' ^BI^f'Tj^sf'T (37, 35); Ac. ^PT^T, &c. ; I.^MTTfT,&c. (31); D.'^iWT-

if^j &c. (37) ; Ab. *WI(^rM, &c. ; G. ^R^rrfxi, &c. ; L. ^W^fil, &c. (52).

Fem. Nom. SRtftr, &c. ; Ac. cHhTm , &c. ; I. ^RTf<T, &c. &o. Neut. Nom. f^wftl

' something,' ' any thing,' &c. The affix chana is rarely found, excepting in the

Masc. Nom. *^'\ ' some one,' ' any one ;' and in the Neut. Nom. f^P^ ' some-

thing.'

230. In the same way interrogative adverbs are made indefinite : thus, from

kati, ' how many ?* katichit, ' a few;' from kadd, ' when ?' kaddcUt, ' at some time ;'

from katham, ' how ?' kathaiichana, ' some how.'

POSSESSIVE PRONOUNS.

231. These are formed by afiixing {ya (80. XV) to those cases of the personal

pronouns, ending in i, which are used for crude bases : thus, from JTiT and ^Wl\

'I,' H^t'T mad^ya (45), 'mine,' and ^W<{14 asmadiya, 'our;' from r^lT'thou,'

1^^ twadiya, ' thine ;' from It^ ' he,' U^ tadiya, ' his.' They are declined like

nouns of the first class at 103.

Observe, however, that the genitive case of the personal pronouns is more usually

used for the possessive : thus, TfW 'gW: ' his son ;' »m^ ' my daughter.'

O 2
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EBFLEXXVE OR POSSESSIVE PRONOUNS.

332. ^ swa {suus) is used reflexively, in reference to all three

persons, and may stand for ' my own' {mem), ' thy own' {tuus), ' his

own/ ' our own,' &c. (compare <r^o'y, cr^i/, a-^ov). It often occupies

the first place in a compound : thus, ^iT^ JTsafir ' he goes to his

own house.' The gen. case of ^rn»n^ dtman at 147, or often the

crude base, is used with the same signification; as, ^ni»nft JJ? or

?}| | i*<Jl4 iratfir*. In modem Sanskrit, fil»T nija is often used in

place of ^ and 'OTiW . ^ is decUned like tat at aao ; but the Ab. L.

sing. masc. neut. and N. pi. masc. may follow kiva at 103.

HONORIFIC OR RESPECTFUL PRONOUN.

333. >T^ bhavat, ' your honour,' requiring the 3d person of the

verb, is declined like dhanavat at 140 : thus, N. masc. h^pt bhavdn,

*R5ifT bhavantau, M'A'A'ii bhavantas ; N. fem. H^ift bhavati, »T^T^

bhavatyau, M^AUt bhavatyas, &c.; Voc. »T=rfiT (140. b). It is constantly

used in place of the 2d personal pronoun : thus, H^T«^ JJl^ iRacj ' Let

your honour go home' for ' Go thou home.'

DEEIVATIYE PRONOUNS OF QUANTITY AND SIMILITUDE.

234. Modifications of the demonstrative, relative, and interrogative pronouns

may take the affix "^ivat to express ' quantity,' and the affix "5^ drisa or T^f^ifrist

to express ' simihtude :' thus, niin^ tdvat, «;niin^ etdvat, ' so many,' ' so much'

(tantus) ; Miqii^ {quantus) ' as many,' ' as much' (declined like dhanavat at 140);

fTT^ tddrisa or ifl^^l tddrU, ' such like' {talis, Ti^klKOi) ; M.ii\i\l etddrisa or

<.n\ cWletddri^, ' like this or that' (following £va, at 103, for the masc. and neut.

;

nadz, at 106, for the fem. of those ending in ^ saj and di^, at 181, for the masc.

fem. neut. of those in '51 s). Similarly, Mie^l or mi«.^i ' as like,' 'how like!'

(qualis, Vj\tKOi) ; ^^ or ^^^' so like ;' "Q^^l or cfl^^l ' how like ?' (qtialis ?).

a. Note, that the affix "T^I is derived from the root dris, 'to see,' 'appear,' and is

in fact our EngUsh ' Uke,' d heing interchangeahle with I, and i with k.

h. ftRlI'iT'howmuch,''howmany,'and^xrB'so™ich,'are decUnedhkeH^at233.

' WHOSOEVER,' ' WHATSOEVEE.'

235. Expressed by prefixing the relative to the interrogative : thus, ''It "liftji^^

'whosoever,' 'Ti^'raf^n^' whatsoever;' or by repeating the relative; as, 'ft tJ,

^"^^

* Prof. Lassen cites an example from the Rdmayana, in which dtman refers to

the dual: Puiram dtmanah spfishtwd nipetatuh, ' They two fell down after touching

their son.' Anthol. p. 171.

t "^^ diiksha, declined like siva (103), is also used.
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PRONOMINALS.

236. There are certain common adjectives which partake of the

nature of pronouns, and follow the declension of tat at 220.

These are, ^HT ' other/ ' another ;' ^TIT ' other' (of. Latin iterum) ; ^ranit ' one

of two j' U^iiR ' one of two' (eKoirepoi) ; UUnm ' one of many ;' '^nTT; ' which of

the two ?' {mTepos for Korepo;) ; ^rUT ' which of many ?' TTTR ' that one of two ;'

TTiPT ' that one of many ;' ''KfU. ' who or which of two ;' mW ' who or which of

many.' The ahove are mostly formed by adding the comparative and superlative

affixes to pronominal bases (196. a). They are decMned hke TT?^ throughout, and

make the N. Ac. neut. sing, in at.

237. There are others, however, which make am instead of at in

the N. Ac. neuter. The model of these is ^ sarva, ' all :' thus,

Masc. N. ^f^ sarvas, ^^ sarvau, ^ sarve ; Ac. ^ sarvam, ^'^

sarvau, ^t^ sarvdn ; I. ^t^, &c. ; D. ^jf^, &c. ; Ab. 'Btwri^, &c.

;

G. ^nr^ sarvasya, ^xfrt^ sarvayos, ^tsRT sarveshdm ; L. nffgw, &c.

Fem. N. kIt sarvd, ^ sarve, H^m sarvds, &c. (220). Neut. N. Ac.

Tr# sarvam, ^ sarve, Trfrfti sarvdni.

238. Like sarva are declined '3V^ 'both' (no sing.); ft^ 'aU;' %>! 'half;'

^IV^ 'inferior;' ''l^ 'other;' ^^l^ 'other;' ^T^ 'posterior;' '3^ 'superior,'

'north;' ?ff^^ 'south,' 'right;' ^jt 'east,' 'prior;' IJcB 'one;' ^T'iTt ' other
:'

but (with the exception of the first three) these may optionally follow £va, at 103,

in the abl. loc. sing. masc. and neut., and the nom. pi. masc. ; as, ^TVRWn^ or

W^TTi^, &c.

239. f^Tiftf ' second,' 'W^f^ ' third,' may either follow sarva at 237, or &,va at

X03, and make their feminine in d.

240. 'Srar ' a few,' ^ ' half,' ^fiTI^ ' how few ?' ' few,' JHR ' first,' generally

follow Bva at 103; but may make their nom. plur. in e; as, si«H 'few.' '3H,

' both' {ambo, afupta), is dechned only in the dual ; '3^Tj '5»TT«lt, ^>rit?f

.

CHAPTER VI.

VERBS.

GENERAL OBSERVATIONS.

241. Although the Sanskrit verb offers the most striking and

interesting analogies to the Greek, nevertheless so peculiar and arti-

ficial is the process by which it is formed, that it would be impossible,

in treating of it, to adopt an arrangement which would be likely to

fall in with the preconceived notions of the classical student.
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There are ten tenses. Seven of them are of common occurrence

;

viz. 1. the present, a. the potential, 3. the imperative, 4. the first

preterite, 5. the second preterite, 6. the first future, 7. the second

future. Three are of rare occurrence ; viz. 8. the third pretente,

9. the benedictive, 10. the conditional. There is also an infinitive

mood, and several participles. Of these tenses, the present, the

three preterites, and the two futures, belong properly to the indica-

tive mood; and the imperative, potential, benedictive, and condi-

tional, are more properly moods than tenses. Since, however, these

latter moods do not comprehend other tenses vmder them, but are

susceptible of all times, present,, past, and future, it can lead to no

embarrassment to consider them as tenses, and to arrange them

indiscriminately with the tenses of the indicative. Four of the

tenses, viz. the present, potential, imperative, and first preterite,

are called conjugational tenses, and are placed first in order, because to

them alone (as will be hereafter explained at 248) the rules of con-

jugation have reference.

243. Although the three preterites are used without much distinction, yet it

should he ohserved, that they properly express different degrees of past time.

The first preterite corresponds in form to the imperfect of Greek and Latin verbs,

and properly has reference to an event doing at some time past, and not ended

:

it is often, however, used like the Greek aorist. The second preterite is said to

have reference to an event done and past at some definite period : it answers in

form to the Greek perfect, but may also be used like the aorist. The third pre-

terite refers to an event done and past at some indefinite period : it corresponds

in form and sense to the Greek ist and 2d aorist*. So also, the two futures

properly express, the first definite, the second indefinite futurity: the second,

however, is the most used, and answers to the Greek future. The potential may

generally be rendered in English by some one of the auxiharies, may,' can,'

' would,' ' should, ' ought.' The conditional is used after the conjunction yadi,

'if:' it occurs, however, but very rarely, and the potential usually supplies its

place in conditional sentences. The benedictive or precative is a tense sometimes

used in praying and blessing. There is no pluperfect in Sanskrit : the sense of

this tense is expressed by the indeclinable participle or by the locative absolute

;

as, tasminn apakrdnte, after he had departed.* See Syntax.

* The fact is, that neither one of the three perfects is very commonly used to

represent the completeness of an action. This is generally done by employing the

passive participle with an instr. case; or by adding vat to the pass, part., and

combining it with the present tense of as, ' to be ;' as, uktavdn asmi, ' I have said.'

See Syntax.
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The infinitive mood .generally has an active, but is capable of a passive
signification.

245. Every tense has three numbers, singular, dual, and plural.

To each tense belong two sets of terminations; one for the

active or transitive voice, the other for the reflexive voice. The
former of these voices is called by Indian grammarians Parasmai-
pada (' words for another'), because the action is supposed to pass

parasmai, ' to another ;' the latter is called Atmane-pada (' words
for oneself'), because the action is supposed to revert atmane, ' to

oneself.' This distinction, however, is rarely observed, and we find

verbs, transitive or intransitive, conjugated indifferently in the

Parasmai-pada or ittmane-pada or both. Some verbs, however, are

conjugated only in the i^itmane, and are restricted to either a neuter

or reflexive signification; or sometimes, when a verb takes both

voices, the Atmane may yield its appropriate meaning, and give a

sense directing the action in some way towards the agent *. Thus,

dd, ' to give,' with the preposition a, ' to,' prefixed, when conjugated

in the iitmane-pada, means ' to give to oneself,' ' to take ;' the

causal verb dar^ayati, ' he shows,' becomes in the Atmane dar&ayate,

' he shows himself,' ' appears ;' the roots mud and ruch, meaning ' to

be pleased,' ' please oneself,' are confined to the Atmane ; and ydch,

' to ask,' although possessing both voices, is more commonly used

in the reflexive, the act of asking generally tending to the advantage

of the asker.

a. Passive verbs are invariably conjugated in the Atmane-pada.

Indeed, in all the tenses, excepting the first four, the passive is

generally undistinguishable from the iitmane-pada of the primitive

verb. But in the present, potential, imperative, and first preterite

(unlike the Greek, which exhibits a perfect identity between the

middle and passive voices in those tenses), the Sanskrit passive,

although still employing the Atmane-pada terminations, has a special

* In Sanskrit grammar, the term voice has reference to the scheme of termina-

tions ; so that there are only two voices in Sanskrit, and they are used indiscri-

minately. Although the Atmane-pada, in a few instances, has a middle sense,

yet it cannot be said to correspond entirely with the Greek middle voice, the

characteristic of which is that it takes a middle inflection, partly active, partly

pajssive. The passive is a distinct derivative from the root, using the Atmane

terminations.
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structure of its own, common to all verbs, and distinct from the

conjugational form of the j^itmane-pada. Thus the Greek ukovw

makes for both the middle and passive of those four tenses, ist sing.

ciKovofiai, aKovoifitiv, ukovov, ^Kovofuriv. But the Sanskrit iru, ' to

hear,' makes for the conjugational form of the iitmane, ^pp, sp^ht,

OTB^, ^isifip; while for the passive it is ^, '^*k, ^j ^T^. Com-

pare 1^'^, and see Bopp's Comparative Grammar, Eastwick, 436, 733.

244. As in nouns the formation of an inflective base out of a

root precedes the subject of declension, the root requiring some

change or addition before the case-terminations can be affixed; so

in verbs the formation of a verbal base out of a root must be

antecedent to conjugation. Again, as in nouns every case has its

own termination, so in verbs each of the three persons, in the three

numbers of every tense, has a termination (one for the Parasmai-

pada, and one for the Atmane-pada) which is peculiarly its own.

Moreover, as in nouns, so in verbs, some of the terminations may

be combined with memorial letters, which serve to aid the memory,

by indicating that where they occur peculiar changes are required in

the root. Thus the three terminations which belong to the 1st, 2d,

and 3d persons of the present tense, Parasmai-pada, respectively,

are mi, si, ti ; and these are combined with the letter P (thus, miP,

siP, tiP), to indicate that the roots of certain verbs must be modi&ed

in a particular way, before these terminations are affixed.

245. The annexed tables exhibit, 1st, the memorial scheme of

terminations for Parasmai and Atmane-pada, in all the tenses (the

four conjugational being placed first) ; and 2dly, the same scheme

without the memorial letters. Since, however, a very large number

of roots require changes in the terminations of some of the tenses, it

will be convenient, in the second table, to indicate the conjugations

in which these changes occur.

346. Terminations with memorial letters.
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Potential.

2.T^yds

3.'^ydt

TR ydva UTR ydma

Min*i^yrftem TftK ydta

Mini*\^ydtdm ^ yus

^{ya 5,1 n? iJjaAJ ^nf? jmaAi

f^Tnrn^ {ydtdm ^p^&an

2.f^ hi Tm^tarn K ta

Imperative.

dmdP ^aiF
'^ swa

^HN?''^ dvahaiP W[tf^^dmahatP

Hm [ i{ dthdm UUff^dhwam

^smm^ dtdm '.Mfil*!^ ^fa™

i.'Sftn^amiP

z.ftnTsiP

i.'JJT^naP

2.'«n^*AaP

a.^ST^naP

First preterite or imperfect (requiring the augment a).

1 ma

TPT tern

irmtdm

"^va Mma

Second preterite or perfect.

Tie

First future.

a.TTTftf ta'si "KX^M^dsthasTU^tdstha

Z.T(\ td Wt^tdrau IHXmdras

iTT^ tdhe

Second future.

2.*»r*if\^syasip W^Tf^syathas'^^t^syatha "^^f^ syase

^»aAe

'^Tn dte

HnrPPf tdsdthe

WI15 sydvahe

leW dhwam

^mT a»to

TTTW? tdsmahe

TTTS^ tddhwe

t<)l«l5 syamahe

WJ^ syadhwe

Third preterite or aorist (requiring the augment a)

i.WTsam

firm

"m sma

^ sta

^^^

i.mHH^ydsam T(r^ ydswa TTW

2.TftV yds HHsiHydstam 'mMydsta

'^tW(^J/dstdm TfXWS^ydsus

fttsi

W(\sthds

^ sta

Benedictive.

'^t^ s(ya

*sVt^ swahi

SPT dhwam

WK sata

3.Tm{^ydt

i.^Wsyam

^nytidshthds '^'^J^T^siydsthdm >^iii*\s{dhwam

^? «&te '^^^XM\^S'(ydstdm *lV«1 sjran

Conditional (requiring the augment a).

^tJT^ s^aiwa ^TH sydma

**{nHsyatam ^K sj/ote

^ sj/e ^n^f^ sydvahi **i 1*115 sydmahi

W^lT^syathdsWTR syethdm ^^^syadh^l>am

^tnr «y«*a tM fl \*\syetdm tM^fl syanta

P
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347. The same terminations witJwut memorial letters.

Parasmai-pada. Atmanb-pada.

Present tense.

FEBS. SINQ.

I. fif

2. ftr or f^

3- fir

DUAL. PLUBAL.

ffsff 1,4,6,10.

K^^ -j ^tftir2,7,5,8,9.

BIHU.

1^1,4,6,10. J

Lie 2, 3, &C. I>3>

^ or ^

DUAL.

^

PLUBAL.

1^1,4,6,10. r

1^2,3,7,5,8,9.1

1^1,4,6,10. r^ 1, 4, 6, 10.

Iw 1 '8^2,3,7,5,8,9

Potential.

In 1, 4, 6, 10.

3. ^^ ^^ ^
3- VI V" ^^^

In a> 3' 7' 5> 8, 9.

I. fd IT^ 'tTT

3. inn^ ^jnn 5?^

I. '^nfir ^n^ 'sro

-1,4,6,10,5.
'

llV2,3,7.

In all the conjugations.

2. ^VJI*!^

3-t^

Imperative.

1*11 V|l

'HT^ WW?

1^1,4,6,10. r^
l-SIFIT 2,3,7,5,8,9.1

r^irf 1,4,6, 10. r^BT 1, 4, 6, 10.

l^raT3,3,7,5,8,9. 1^51112,3,7,5,8,9.

'% 15436,10.

3. J «rf -^^2,7,5,8,9. Kt

1^3-
In 9, dna is substituted for the hi of the 21I sing, after roots ending in conso-

nants. A form KTlf^tdt (cf. Latin to, Greek ru) may be substituted for hi and tu,

and even for ta, to imply benediction, chiefly used in the Vedas.

^'1^2,3,7,5,8,9.

First preterite (requiring the augment a).

2. V

3- 'I

'iff "iff

1^1,4,6,10. r^
1^1^3,3,7,5,8,9.1

4, 6, 10. J nT 1, 4, 6, 10.

,3,7,5. 8.9-1 ^a,3.7»5»8,S

1^1,4, 6, 10,

Ls!<lril*2.
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Second preterite.

I. ^ *3[^

a. ^ or '«i '^uM

3. ^ ^JfW^

*^

^ ^5

or*?|

* Only eight roota, viz. '^, ^, '5» '^j ^j ^j ^j ^» reject the initial i from

the terminations marked with * ; and of these eight all but ^ and "^ reject it also

in the 2d sing. The termination ^ in the 2d plural, Atmane-pada, is especially

apphcable to roots ending in vowels, hut is admissible for all others.

First future.

I. irrftff rii^f(^ Tirer^ Tn% wra^ in^?^

3. TTT TTKT TTIT^ ITT fTO riH?H

Many roots prefix t to the terminations of the above tense throughout : thus,

I. ^jfrrfer itdsmi, 2. ^liiN itdsi, &c.

I. ^ITftr

3. ^rfiT

Second future.

Many roots prefix « to the terminations of the above tense throughout : thus,

I. ^H||[h iskydmi, 2. ^<h^« ishyasi, &c.

Thirdpreterite (requiring the augment a).

Form I.—Terminations of the memorial scheme.

I. ^
a. ?ft^

3. ^
Wor if ^orK

ftr ^f^

'H'orjT WTTTT

The same ternjinations with i prefixed, excepting in 2d and 3d sing., where

initial s is rejected.

^
^
^

3[STTT

^Miiii

Form II.—Terminations resembling those of ist preterite.

^H ^n^ or ^ 'SITH or >T

^^ or T^^ W or IT 'STiT or IT

^iT or iT ^nif or ttt ^or^
^or^

^TiT

p a

jpiTTor^TTiTt ^TTTor^BTT
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hand, here suppresses the m, and contracts a i into e (see 32); bhare (for bhara-me

for bhara-mai) = ipe^Ofxai. Greek has /ju in the ist sing, optative or potential;

and in verbs in f«, v takes tihe place of the mute m of Sanskrit and Latin ; thus,

bhareyam=.(pepotfJLt,feramj dadyamz^OtOof^v, demj tishtheyam=.i<7TatrjV, stem.

In the ist preterite or imperfect, Greek has v for the Sanskrit and Latin mute m;

atarpam= erepTTOV, adaddm= 6o/oft>v, astrinavam^ eo'Topmv, avaham= vehebam.

In the first Greek aorist, m is suppressed, so that Sanskrit adihsham (3d pret.) =1

eOe<?« ; but not in the 2d aorist, so that addm =. eOwv. In the 2d preterite the

Sanskrit a ^ Greek «, tutopa :=-Ttj\i<f)a. In the Greek middle and passive

futures, m is retained, but not in the active; ddsydmi= oie(7<e, dekshydmi=0€lKaci),

ddsye ^ oaiffO/xa;. As to the ist person plural, the Sanskrit mas of the pres. is

fi.ev (for /Aef) in Greek, and mus in Latin ; tarpd-mas= Te^iro-//.e» ; sarpd-mas=
ep7T0-[A,€V, serpi-musj dad-mas =^oiio-jJ'eii, da-mus; tishthd-mas ^ to'Ta-fJiev,

sta-mus. The Jittmane-pada make answers to the Greek |W.€9a ; dad-mahe^ oioo-'

li.iSa. As to the other tenses, in the potential ist pi. bhaTe-ma-=.^ipoi-fMg {-fJiev),

fera-musj dadydma ^ OiooiYifji.ee {-[Jiev), demusj dad{-mahi=^oiooi-fi,e8a. In the

ist preterite ist pi. abhard-ma = e(j)epQ-f/.€V,fereba-muss avahd-ma= vekeba-mus;

adad-ma= €OtOo-[i.€V ; abhard-mahi= e(p€po[Ji,€6ti. In the 2d future, ddsyd-mas=.

owco-jU.ev, dekshyd-mas:= oe<«O"0-//.€V. In the 2d pers. sing, active, the characteristic

« has been preserved in all three languages : thus, in the present, the Sanskrit asi=

ecat, esj dadd-si=^oioa?, das; bhara-si= <f>epeis,fersj vahasi:=vehis. In the

Atmane, the Sanskrit se (for sai, by 32) answers exactly to the Greek cat of verbs

in //.< {tishtha-se= KTTa,-aai). In other Greek verbs, s has been rejected, and

ea; contracted into tj, something in the way of Sanskrit (rvTtTVj for rwre-aai).

In the 2d dual, tAas= Greek TQV, and in the 2d plur. tha-=T€ and tis; bhara-thas

=z<l>epe-TOV; tishtha-tha= tara-Te, statisj bhara-tha^ (pepe-re, fer-tis. In the

2d pi. Atmane, bhara-dhwe= (f>epea6e. As to the other tenses, in the 2d sing,

potential, tishthes '= to'Tat'^i, stesj dadyds = OtOotvji, des; vahes= vehasj bhares

= <f>€poti,feras : in 2d du. bhare-tam = <ft€pot-TOV : in 2d pi. tishtheta= iffraiyjre,

stetisj dadydta= ^tioivjTe, detis ; bhareta^^ (f>€potT€, feratis. In the 2d sing,

imperative, hi and dhi answer to Greek 6i. DM was originally universal in Sanskrit

(see 291), as in Greek verbs in ]«.< ; e-dhi= tir-^Si, vid-dhi= ta--9t, de-hi = 0^o-8l.

Many verbs drop the termination hi both in Greek and Sanskrit; as, *IT= ^e/ae,

and compare ^eiKVV with chinu,Scc. In the 2d du. imp. <am = TOV, and ta= re.

In the imperative Atmane, swa = the old form (TO ; bhara-swa = (f>epe-ao (old

form of <f>epov) ; dat-swa = ^t^o-cro ; dthdm = ea-6ov, &c. In the 2d sing, ist pret.

atarpas=erepiteg, avahas=vehebas, &c. So also, tam—TOV, adat-tam=eOiOo-TOV,

ta= T€, adat-ta= eVi'^o-Te. In the Atmane, thds is found for sds in the 2d sing,

of the ist pret., as well as of the potential; hence abhara-thds = e^epe-ffo,

adat-thds= eVih-ao, dadi-thds= ^i^oi {(t) 0. In the 2d pret. the tha of the 2d

sing.=: Latin sti; dad-itha:=dedi-sti, tasthi-tha:= steti-sti, tutodi-tha=:tutudi-sti.

In the 3d pret. adds= eS«f, avdkshts= vexisH. In the 3d pers. sing, active, Greek

has dropped the chai-acteristic t (except in e(7T< =Sansk. asti, Lat. est); bharati
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= <f)fpe{r)l, fert: vahati= vehit. Verbs in /*< have changed t to sj daddti=
tt^w<ri (for 0»T<). In the Atmane, hharate= (fiepetM. In the potential, bhiret

= ^ipot, dadpdt= h^otyj. In the imperative, bhara-tu or bhara-tdt= ^epe-reo,

fer-to. In the ist pret. avahat= vehebat, abharata= €<f>£p€TO. In the zd pret.

tutopa = T€TV<f>e. In the 3d pret. avdlcsh{t-=. vexit, adikshata= eoez/tcaTO. As to

the 3d pi., in the above tenses, bharanti= (pepovffi, ferunt ; vahantiz=vehunt:

bharante= (pepovrat ; dadati= S/So3a< ; tishtanti= s?a»* j- bhareyus= <f>epoi€V

;

bharantu = ferunto ; abharan = €<pepov ; abharanta=- e<l>epovio ; dsan'=r)ffav;

atarpishus= 'irepipMi ; ddsyante = owvovreut See Bopp's Comparative Grammar,

passim.

348, The above terminations are supposed to be applicable to all

yerbs, whether primitive or derivative : and as in nouns, so in verbs,

the theory of Indian grammarians is, that before these terminations

can be affixed to roots, an inflective base must be formed out of the

root. Ten different rules, therefore, are propounded for forming

verbal bases out of roots in the first four tenses ; while all verbs are

arranged under ten classes, according as they follow one or other of

these rules. In the other tenses there is only one general rule for

forming the base.

These ten classes of verbs are called the ten conjugations; and the

four tenses, which alone are affected by the conjugational rules (viz.

the present, potential, imperative, and first preterite), are called the

conjugational tenses. It is evident, however, that the ten conjuga-

tions are hardly conjugations in the classical sense of the term. They

are rather ten rules for moulding and fashioning ten classes of roots

into the proper form for receiving a common scheme of terminations

in four of the tenses only.

249. The following is a brief summary of the ten rules for forming

the base of the four conjugational tenses in the ten classes of verbs,

according to the Indian arrangement of the conjugations.

1st class (ist conjugation). Gu^ate the vowel of the root (unless

it be ^ o or precede a double consonant, 38. b) before every termina-

tion of the four tenses, and affix the vowel ^ a—lengthened to ^ a

before initial m or v—to the root thus gu^ated.

ad class (ad conjugation). Gu^ate the radical vowel (unless it be

^ a or precede a double consonant) before those terminations only

which are marked with P in the scheme at 246. Before all the other

terminations the original vowel of the root must be retained.

3d class (3d conjugation). Reduplicate the initial consonant and
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vowel of the root, and gu^ate the radical but not the reduplicated

vowel before the P terminations only, as in the ad conjugation.

4th class (4th conjugation). Affix Tf ya—lengthened to ^ yd

before initial m or v—to the root, the vowel of which is generally

left unchanged.

5th class (5th conjugation). Affix ^ nu to the root, and gu^ate

this nu into «o before the P terminations only.

6th class (6th conjugation). Affix ^ a—lengthened to ^a before

initial m or v—to the root, which in other respects generally remains

unchanged.

7th class (7th conjugation). Insert »T na between the vowel and

final consonant of the root before the P terminations, and Jfn before

the other terminations. Observe the peculiarity of this conjugation

—

that the conjugational na or n is inserted into the middle of the root,

and not affixed.

8th class (8th conjugation). Affix "^ u to the root, and gmiate

this u into before the P terminations only. Observe—As all the

roots, except one, in this class, end in n, the 8th conjugation will

appear to be exactly similar to the 5th.

9th class (9th conjugation). Affix Tfrwa to the root before the P
terminations ; rft ni before all the others, excepting those beginning

with vowels, where only tt « is affixed.

loth class (loth conjugation). Gu^iate the radical vowel through-

out all the persons of all the tenses, and affix w^ aya—lengthened

to ^RT ayd before initial m or v—to the root thus gunated.

250. It will appear, from a cursory examination of the above

rules, that the object of all of them, excepting the ad, 3d, and 7th,

is to insert a vowel, either alone or preceded by y or n, between the

modified root and the terminations ; and that the ist, 4th, 6th, and

loth, agree in requiring that the vowel, which is immediately to

precede the terminations, shall be a. It will appear, moreover, that

the ad, 3d, and 7th, alone agree in not interposing a vowel between

the final of the root and the terminations ; and that the 5th, 8th,

and 9th, agree in interposing either u, a, or i, after the letter n.

a. It must never, however, be forgotten, that the conjugational

characteristic, whatever it may be, has reference only to the four

conjugational tenses (excepting only in the loth conjugation), and

that in the other tenses the base is formed according to one general
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rule for all verbs of whatever conjugation ; or, in other words, that

in these tenses all verbs, of whatever class, are as if they belonged

to one common conjugation.

6. It is evident, that a comparison between the difficulty of the Sanskrit and Greek

verb would be greatly to the advantage of the former. The Greek verb has three

voices, and about ninety tenses and moods : the Sanskrit has only two voices, and

not more than twenty tenses and moods. Besides which, a far greater number

of verbs are susceptible of the three voices in Greek, than of the two in Sanskrit.

Moreover, in Sanskrit there are no contracted verbs, and no difficulties resulting

from difference of dialect ; and although there are ten conjugations, yet these have

reference to four tenses only ; and, under some of these conjugations, only two or

three common verbs are contained.

251. Hence it appears, that the very meaning of Sanskrit conju-

gation is the Sandhi or junction of a verbal base (formed out of a

root according to ten rules for four of the tenses, and one general

rule for the other tenses) with a common scheme of terminations,

and that in conjugating a verb, two things have to be done ; ist, to

form the base from the root, in the manner described above ; adly, to

join the base with the terminations, according to the rules of Sandhi.

253. Before proceeding to a detailed explanation of the formation

of the verbal base of the simple or primitive verb, under the several

classes, it will be worth while to specify the four other verbs deduci-

ble from roots, and to explain how they are derived.

a. It has been already shown, at 74, that there are a large number

of monosyllabic sounds in Sanskrit, called roots, which are the source

of verbs as weU as noims. These roots are in number about two

thousand; and the theory of grammarians is, that each of them

may serve as the rough block out of which the inflective bases of

five kinds of verbs may be fashioned : i . of a primitive, transitive

or intransitive ; 2. of a passive
; 3. of a causal, having often a causal

and often merely a transitive signification
; 4. of a desiderative,

giving a sense of wishing to the root ; and 5. of a frequentative (or

intensive), implying repetition, or heightening the idea contained in

the root.

b. It will be found, however, in practice, that the greater number of these two

thousand roots never occur at all in the form of verbs, nor, indeed, in any other

form but that of the nouns to which they give origin ; and that the roots in real

use, as the source of verbs, are comparatively few. Of these few, moreover,

certain particular roots (such, for example, as "ef trt, 'to do'), as if to compensate'
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for the inactivity of the others, are kept in constant employment ; and, by com-

pounding them with prepositions and other prefixes, applied to the expression of

the moat various and opposite ideas. Nevertheless, theoretically, from every root

in the language may be elicited five kinds of verbal bases.

The first, or primitive verb, is formed from the root, according to

the ten different rules (or conjugations) appHcable to the formation

of the base in the first four tenses. The second, or passive, is

formed according to the rule for the change of the root, required by

the 4th conjugation ; viz. the addition of ya in the first four tenses.

The third, or causal, is formed according to the rule for the change

of the root, required by the loth conjugation ; viz. the addition of

aya to the root in all the tenses excepting the 3d preterite. The

fourth, or desiderative, is formed by the addition of sa or isha, the

root also undergoing reduphcation. The fifth, or firequentative, is

formed like the passive, according to the rule required by the 4th

conjugation, and is, in fact, a reduphcated passive verb. It may
also be formed analogously to the rule for the 3d conjugation. Thus,

take the root ^»T kibh, conveying the idea of ' shining'—from this

are elicited, 1st, the primitive verbal base, Mha, ' to shine ;' adly,

the passive, htbhya, ' to be bright ;' 3dly, the causal, §obhaya, ' to

cause to shine' or ' illuminate •' 4thly, the desiderative, kukobhisha,

' to desire to shine ;' 5thly, the frequentative or intensive, kokubhya

or kosobh, ' to shine very brightly.'

a. Note, that as every root may be the source of five difPerent kinds of verbs, so

every noun may be the source of a class of verbs (not much used) called nominal

verbs. A brief explanation of these wiU be found after frequentatives at 518.

253. It has ah-eady been remarked, that the passive can hardly be considered a

voice, according to the classical acceptation of the term. In Greek and Latin,

a verb in the passive voice corresponds in form with the same verb in the active

;

thus audior corresponds with audio, aKovofxai with aKOvw, the terminations or

system of inflection only being changed. And in Greek, a verb in the passive

corresponds with the same verb in the middle voice, both in the form and in the

terminations of most of its tenses. But, in Sanskrit, the fonn of the passive

varies entirely in the conjugational tenses from that of the active verb (unless that

verb belong to the 4th conjugation), whilst the terminations may sometimes be

the same, viz. those of the Atmane-pada. It is rather a distinct derivative from

the root, formed on one invariable principle, without any necessary community

with the conjugational structure of the active verb. Thus the root bhid, ' to

divide,' is of the 7th conjugation, and makes bhinatti or bhinte, 'he divides;'

dwish,' to hate,' is of the 2d conjugation, and makes dweshti or dwishte, 'he hates;'

Q
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but the passive of both is formed according to one invariable rule, by the simple

insertion of ya, without reference to the conjugational form of the active : thus,

bhidyate, ' he is divided;' dwishyate, ' he is hated.' See 243. a.

a. In fact, though it be a distinct derivative from the root, a passive verb is

nothing but a verb of the 4th conjugation restricted to the Atmane-pada :
and to

say that every root may take a passive form, is to say that roots of the ist, 2d, 3d,

gth, 6th, 7th, 8th, 9th, and loth conjugations may all be conjugated in the 4th

conjugation, with a passive sense : so that if a root be already of the 4th conjuga-

tion, its passive form is generally, though not always, identical with its own

Atmane-pada.

b. It might even with reason be suspected, that the occasional assumption of a

neuter signification and a Parasmai-pada inflection by a passive verb, was the

cause which gave rise to the 4th conjugation. Instances are certainly found of

passive verbs taking Parasmai-pada terminations, and many passive verbs (for

example, jdyate, ' he is born,' from the root jan; ptiryate, he is flUed,' from the

root prij and tapyate, ' he is heated,' from the root tap) are confounded with

verbs of this conjugation*. So that it seems not unUkely, that, by making the

4th conjugation, grammarians only meant to say that the passive form of verbs,

or the addition of ya to the root, is also the form that may be used to express

a neuter or intransitive signification; the only difiference requisite to be made

between the two forms being exactly that which might be expected to exist between

them ; viz. that the one should take the Atmane-pada ; the other, the Parasmai-

pada inflection. This fact, at least, is clear that the Parasmai-pada of the 4th

conjugation is the form used in numerous roots to yield a neuter signification;

and that the Atmane-pada is identical with the form used to yield a passive sense

;

so that the 4th conjugation can hardly be said to possess an Atmane-padat-

Hence it arises, that many roots appear in the 4th conjugation as neuter verbs,

which also appear in some one of the other nine as transitive. For example, yuj,

' to join,' when used in an active sense, is conjugated either in the 7th conjugation,

or in the causal; when in a neuter, in the 4th. So also, push, ' to nourish;' kshubh,

' to agitate ;' kli^, ' to vex ;' sidh, to accomplish.'

254. Similarly, although causal verbs are said to be distinct derivatives from

the root, they are in point of fact verbs of the loth conjugation, inflected either in

Parasmai or Atmane. To say, therefore, that every root may take a causal form,

is to say that roots of the first nine conjugations may all be conjugated in the

* That the passive does occasionally take the terminations of the Parasmai-pada

is shown by Professor Bopp, who gives several instances; as, chhidyet for chhidyeta,

'
it may be cut.' Nal. xiv. 6 ; mokshyasi for mokshyase, ' thou shalt be liberated.'

Other instances may be found in Westergaard ; as, vidyati for vidyate.

t At any rate, the forms given for the 3d preterites of such verbs as pad, ' to

go,' hudh, 'to know' (which are said to be Atmane verbs of the 4th conjugation),

could only belong to passive verbs. The forms given by Westergaard are, apddi,

abodhi. See 475.
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loth conjugation, with a causal sense ; and that if a root be aheady of the loth

conjugation, it can then have no distinct form for its causal, the primitive verb

and the causal being in that case identical (see 289). Indeed, it might reasonably

be conjectured, that the occasional employment of a causal verb in a transitive,

rather than a causal sense, was the only reason for creating a loth conjugation.

It would certainly simphfy the subject, if this conjugation were not separated from

the causal ; or, in other words, if the addition of aya to the root were considered

in all cases as the mark of a causal verb. One thing, at least, is plain, that this

affix is not the sign of a separate conjugation, in the way that nn is the sign of the

5th conjugation, or in the way of any other conjugational syllable; for it is retained

in most of the other tenses of the vei-b, not only in the first four, just as the

desiderative ish is retained.

255. The subject of verbs, therefore, will divide itself into two

heads. In the first place, the formation of the base ; ist of primi-

tive, adly of passive, 3dly of causal, 4thly of desiderative, 5thly of

frequentative verbs ; with their respective participles. In the second

place, the exhibition, at full, of the base, united to its terminations,

under each of the five forms of verbs consecutively.

Under the first head will be shown, how the root has to be changed

before the terminations can be affixed; while the mode of affixing the

terminations to the root, thus changed, will at the same time be indi-

cated. Under the second head, the five forms of verbs beginning with

primitives will appear conjugated in detail; the base, or changed root,

being combined with its terminations in regular sequence.

PRIMITIVE VERBS.

FORMATION OF THE BASE OF THE FIRST FOUR TENSES, IN THE

TEN CONJUGATIONS.

2^6. A brief summary of the formation of the base, in the ten

classes of verbs, has already been given at 249 ; and a great pecu-

liarity has been noted— that the rules of conjugation have reference

only to the first four tenses, called conjugational, viz. the present,

potential, imperative, and first preterite.

Remember, that after passing these four tenses the conjugational structure of

the base is forgotten; and in the formation of the bases of the six remaining

tenses all roots conform to one general rule, and are as if they belonged to one

general conjugation. Hence the six last tenses are called non-conjugational. The

tenth class alone retains the conjugational structure of the base throughout most

of the non-cbnjugational tenses: but as this class consists chiefly of causal verbs,

no confusion can arise from this apparent inconsistency. Of the 3000 roots, more

than half follow the ist conjugation, about 130 follow the 4th, about 140 the 6th,

« 3
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and all may foUow the loth (see 289). Of the remaining roots, about 70 follow

the 2d, but not more than 20 are in common use; about 20 follow the 3d, of which

not half are in common use ; about 24, of which hardly 6 are common, follow the

7th; about 30, of which 10 are common, the 5th; about 10, of which only 2 are

common, the 8th ; about 52, of which 15 are common, the 9th.

257. Primitive verbs, therefore, will separate themselves into ten

classes, according as they fall under one or other of the ten conju-

gations ; and these ten conjugations may be segregated into three

groups.

a. The ist group is the most important and comprehensive, as

comprising verbs of the ist, 4th, 6th, and loth classes, which agree

in making their inflective bases end in a, and in taking substitutions

for some of the terminations, as indicated at 247.

b. The ad group comprises verbs of the ad, 3d, and 7th classes,

which agree in affixing the regular terminations (at 246) to the final

letter of the root, without the intervention of a vowel.

c. The 3d group, comprising verbs of the 5th, 8th, and 9th classes,

also affixes the regular terminations to the root ; but after the inter-

vention of either u, a, or i, preceded by the consonant n.

It will be convenient, in giving a detailed explanation of the

formation of the base under each conjugation, to adhere to the

grouping of the above divisions.

258. Although, to prevent confusion, it is advisable to preserve the Indian

classification of verbs into ten classes, and therefore into ten conjugations ; yet it

would be more in unison with the classical idea of a conjugation, to arrange all

verbs under three classes and three conjugations, according to the above grouping.

The classical student may, if he please, consider that verbs of the ist, 4th, 6th,

and loth classes constitute his first conjugation; verbs of the 2d, 3d, and 7th

classes, his second conjugation; and verbs of the 5th, 8th, and 9th, his third

conjugation.

a. In comparing Sanskrit verbs with Greek and Latin, observe that the first

group of conjugations in Sanskrit, viz. the ist, 4th, 6th, and loth, answers to the

Greek first conjugation in i), the conjugational ^ a becoming or e in Greek

{tarpdmas^ Tepvof^ev, tarpatha^ Tepireze) ; and although the Greek first con-

jugation contains more subdivisions than the first group in Sanskrit, yet the

inflection of these subdivisions is similar. As to the Sanskrit loth conjugation,

however, it appears to correspond to Greek verbs in a^» and t^u, which, hke the

loth, are generally found in company vnih other verbs from the same root: thus,

KaSapi^!>),'\ make pure' {KaSatpw), o-revafce, ' to groan' (ffTew), where ?is substi-

tuted for 1 y, as in fea for T^ ' barley.' To this class also may be referred verbs in
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aw and ew : thus pdraydmi^ nepoui), where the y has been dropped, and the two

a's combined. Latin verbs in io, hke audio &o., seem to be related to the Sanskrit

4th class, as well as .to the. loth.: thus cupio answers to kupydmi; and the e of

audiebam answers to the aya of the loth, just as in Prakrit aya is contracted into

IT e. The second and third groups of conjugations in Sansljrit (viz. the 2d, 3d,

7th, 5th, 8th, and 9th) answer to Greek verbs in [At : thus emi 2d conj. 1= etf-i,

daddmi 3d conj.:=o/otUj«,/. The 7th conjugation, however, has no exact parallel in

Greek, but many Greek and Latin verbs resemble it in inserting a nasal into the

middle of the root; see 342. a. The 5th and 8th conjugations answer to Greek

verbs in vv and v ; and w and v are lengthened before certain terminations, just

as nu is gunated in Sanskrit : thus strinomi = crTopvvfU, strinoshi = aropvvg,

stri'^oti= (TTOpWTl, strinumas := aTOpvvfAef, &c. The pth conjugation answers to

Greek verbs in vd (vij) : thus krindmi—'jripvdiJU {irtpirrift.i), krmimas—ir€pva[Ji.€(.

Compare also Latin forms in ni .- thus sternimus =: Sans. stri'a,{mas, from stri, 9th

conj. See Bopp's Comparative Grammar.

FORMATION OF THE BASE IN THE 1ST, 4TH, 6tH, AND lOTH

CLASSES OF VERBS.

259. Before entering upon the formation of the base, observe par-

ticularly that the ist, 4th, 6th, and loth classes take substitutions

for some of the terminations, especially in the potential Parasmai,

and in the 2d and 3d dual of the present, imperative, and ist preterite,

^tmane-pada. In the 2d sing, imperative they reject the termina-

tion *- See the scheme at 247.

260. Observe also, that it is an universal rule in all ten conjugations

that the augment ^ a be prefixed to the base of the ist preterite

;

and when the base begins with ^ a or "m a, the augment blends

with these vowels into a, by 31 (just as in Greek e and e become v

in ijyeipov, &c.).

a. But when the augment a is prefixed to bases beginning with

the vowels \i, -^u, and ^n> short or long, it blends with them into

^ ai, ^ au, ^nr dr (instead of e, 0, ar, by 32). Thus the base i[^

ichchha becomes in the 3d sing. 1st preterite v:^j[^ aichchhat, the

base -3!? iiha becomes ^1^ auhata, and the base ^^fft ridhno becomes

'gnS^ drdhnot.

b. This rule applies to two of the non-conjugational tenses also, viz. the 3d

preterite and the conditional. Note, that the ist and 3d preterites and the con-

ditional are the only three tenses that take the augment a.

* Probably in consequence of the haste with which ' command' is generally

expressed.
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First class {ist eonjugation), containing about looo primitive verbs.

261. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Gunate the vowel (except when debarred by 28. b) before

evejry termination of all the four tenses, and aflBx the vowel ^ a to

the root so gunated. Note, that this vowel ^ a is lengthened into

^ o before the initial m ot v of a. termination, but not when m is

final, as in the ist sing, ist preterite.

262. Thus, from the root ^ budh, ' to know/ is formed the base

^tv bodha, lengthened into '^ivT bodhd before, m and v (Pres. i.*

bodhd + mi= ^IviiTh bodhdmi, bodha + si= ^Nftl bodhasi, bodha + ti

= vsflyrri bodhati; Du. i. bodhd + vas= ^^MicHj^ bodhdvas, &c. ; Ktm.

Pres. bodha + i = '^tij bodhe by 32, bodha + se = ^^t^ bodhase, &c.).

See table at 583.

363. Similarly, from ftfji, ' to conquer' (see 590), comes the base

IPT jaya, liable to be lengthened into iniT jayd, as before {^6. a)

;

from »ft n{, ' to lead,' the base naya or nayd ; from
»J^

bhu, ' to be'

(^i/w, Lat. fu), the bases bhava and bhavd (Pres. i . vT^rftT bhavdmi,

36. a ; 3. H«rftr bhavasi, (j)veis, &c., see 584) ; from ^'^ srip, ' to

creep,' the base ^ sarpa or sarpd (see 28) ; from einT klrip, ' to

make,' the base eirgi fcalpa or kalpd,

u. Note, that hM, ' to be' or ' to become,' is one of the commonest verbs in the

language, and like as, to be,' at 584, 321, is sometimes used as an auxihary. It

is conjugated at full at 585.

264. In the potential the final a of the base blends with the initial

i of the termination by 32 (Pot. i. bodha + iyam= '^i^ bodheyam).

So also in the Pres. ^tm. ("^^ &c.). See table at 583.

265. In the imperative the termination is rejected in the ad sing.

(Imp. I. bodha + dni= ^tvlftT bodhdni, 2. ^tv bodha, 3. bodha + tu =
"^hv^ bodhatu).

266. The base of the ist preterite has the augment ^ a prefixed

by 260 (ist Pret. i. abodha + m — "^r^i:^ abodham, 1. abodha+s =
'^{^tv(W^abodhas, &c.).

267. Roots hke ll^'to cook,' fW^'to beg,' sft^'to live' (603), take the

inserted ^ a, liable to be lengthened to ^T a, but forbid the Guna change by 28. b

(Pres. I. rr^Hi &c. ; A'tm. i. f>T% &c. ; Pres. i. 'ifl^Tf'T &c.).

I. stands for ist singular; Du. i. for ist dual; PI. i. for ist plural, &c.
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268. There are some roots ending in the Vjiddhi if ai which cannot be gunated,

but suffer the usual change of Sandhi before ^ a and^ (f by 37 ; as, from ^ ' to

^i'^S'' w ' *" ^8 weary,' 3 ' to preserve,' wt ' to meditate,' §"
' to fade,' are formed

the bases gdya, gldya, trdya, dhydya, mldya. See 595. a.

269. Some roots of the ist conj. form their bases in the first four tenses by a

change peculiar to themselves, which change is of course discarded in the other

tenses : thus, from WI ' to stand' (see 587), TTT ghrd, ' to smell' (588), ''^ ' to drink'

(589), 'ERT ' to blow,' W ' to repeat over,' come the bases fitw tishtha, f^lt^jighra,

VX^piva, vm dhama, fTT mana, the final a being, as before, Uable to be lengthened.

a. Note, that the roots WT sthd and W ghrd are properly reduplicated verbs of

the 3d class at 330. The redupUcated base, by 331, would be tasthd, jaghrd : but

as the reduplication is irregular, and the radical d is shortened, grammarians place

these roots under the ist class. The Greek laTYjjXi, on the other hand, has not

shortened its radical vowel in the singular.

270. Again, from "ff^f 'to see,' TH 'to go,' 1*1 'to restrain,' ^^ 'to sink,' are

formed the bases 'J^ pa^ya, T^ gachchha, T^S yachchha, wr^ sMa (Pres. i

.

^^<A\^*i pasydmi, &c.).

271. ^ ' to conceal' forms ^T^ guha; ^' to protect,' iftiJfH gopdya; and ^TfT

' to bite,' 5^ dasa (Pres. i. 'l^lP*! guhdmi, &c.).

Fourth class {4th conjugation), containing about i^o primitive verbs.

373. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Affix ^ ya to the root. The vowel of the root is not

gunated, and generally remains unchanged. Note, that the inserted

71 ya is liable to become rn yd before an initial m or 1; of the termina-

tions of the four tenses (but not before the m of the ist sing, ist

preterite), as in the ist class at 361.

373. Thus, from ftrv sidh, ' to succeed/ is formed the base ftrar

sidhya (Pres. i. sidhyd + mi = ffrmrfff sidhydmi, %. ftnarftl sidhyasi,

&c. ; Pot. I . sidhya + iyam = ftnq^ sidhyeyam, 3. ftr^H^ sidhyes, &c.

;

Imp. I . sidhya + dni= ftfUirf'T sidhydni, &c. ; i st Pret. asidhya + »w =
^srpHui asidhyam, &c. ; j^tm. Pres. i . sidhya + i = fvm sidhye, sidhya +

se = fv:vs(^ sidhyase, h-c). See 616.

374. Similarly, from »fT m,d, ' to measure,' the base ^m mdya

(Pres. I. Kim. mdya -\i = ^y^ mdye, &c.) ; from fsp\kship, ' to throw,'

ft^ kshipya; from -^nrit, ' to dance,'^ nritya; from -H ' to fly,'

^ (Pres. Kim., i. ^).

275. Roots ending in am and iv, and one in ad, lengthen the vowel; as, from

f^ div, ' to play,' cft^l divya; from iiif[bhram, ' to wander,' >rmi hhrdmya; from

*n^ mad, ' to be mad,' *IT?I mddya.
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276. If a root contain a nasal it is generally rejected ; as, from IJ^ to fall,'

Vr^ bhradyas sHT * to be born' makes "^(Tiljdya (Pres. i. Atm. 'STR), lengthening

the yowel, to compensate for the loss of n.

a. Roots ending in^ drop thi§ before the conjugational ya : thus w! so, 'to

destroy,' makes its base sya.

277. The following are anomalous. From 'W'to grow old,' 'Sfn j{ryaj from

^TV ' to pierce,' f^^T vidhyas from ifR ' to be viscid,' HIT medj/a.

Observe—Although this class includes only 130 primitive verbs (generally

neuter in signification), yet every one of the 2000 roots in the language may have

a passive form which foUows the Atmane-pada of this class.

Sixth class {6th eonjuffation), containing about 140 primitive verbs.

378. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Affix the vowel ^ a to the root, which is not gunated, and

in other respects generally remains unchanged*. Note, that the

inserted ^ a becomes ^ a before an initial m and v of the termina-

tions of the four tenses (but not before the m of the ist sing, ist pre-

terite), as in the ist and 4th conjugations at 261 and 273.

279. Thus, from f^ kship, 'to throw/ comes the base f^ kshipa

(Pres. i.kshipd + mi =fi^Tf'T ksMpdmi, 2. kshipa +si =f^T;fti kshi-

pasi; Pot. i. kshipa + iyam =f^[^ii kshipeyam, &c. ; ^tm. Pres. 1.

kshipa + i = f^^ kshipe; see 635) ; from ^^ tud, ' to strike,' ^ tuda;

from f^^r dih, ' to point out,' f^ di&a.

280. Roots in 1[ j,
'3' M or '3i a, '^ ri and ^ H, generally change those vowels

into '%^iy, T^MU, fl^ri, and ^ ir respectively; as, from ft, 'to go,' comes the

base ftT riya; from tT'to praise,' "^ nuva; from V^'to agitate,' V^ dhuva

;

from T ' to die,' f%T mriya (626) ; from olT W, ' to scatter,' 1^ kira (627).

281. A considerable class of roots, ending in consonants, in this conjugation,

insert a nasal before the final consonant in the four tenses ; as, from «j-«l , to let

go,' comes the base W^ muncha; from Te<m ' to anoint,' Pco**! limpa; from '^TT

' to cut,' '^r'tl hrintaj from ftl^' to sprinkle,' fw^ sinchaj from '^^' to break,'

awr lunvpa. Similarly, the roots ft^, 1=1^, fiS^.

282. The following are anomalous. From ^tl, 'to wish,' comes the base ^^
ichchha; from irat'to ask,' ''^^ pnchchha ; from HwT'to roast,' W^bhrijja;

from 'af'^' to deceive,' f^^ vicha; from '3^' to cut,' '^[^ vrischa.

* Prof. Bopp observes, that the sixth class is only an offshoot of the first, con-

taining the diseased members of that class. Comp. Gram. 1055.
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Tenth class of verbs {loth conjugation), containing a few primitive

verbs and all causals.

283. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Gunate the vowel of the root throughout every person of

all the four tenses (except when debarred by a8. b), and affix ^ni aya.

to the root so gunated. Note, that ^ti «i/a becomes winayd before

an initial m ov v oi the terminations of the four tenses, but not

before the m of the ist sing, ist preterite.

284. Thus, from ^ chur, ' to steal,' is formed the base ^;j
choraya (Pres. i . chorayd + mi = ^^nfi? chbraydmi, 2. choraya + si =
^<.M?*f chorayasi, &c. ; Pot. i . choraya + iyam= ^ftst^ chorayeyam

;

Imp. I. choraya + dni =^^nTSJ^ choraydni, &c., see 58 ; ist Pret. i.

achoraya +to = ^NVc'T achorayam, &c., see 638).

285. Roots ending in vowels take Vriddhi instead of Guna ; as, from ifl ' to

please,' WJf^^prdyaya; from V ' to hold,' Vn:?! dhdraya. But tj, 'to fill,' makes

TJtTT pdraya.

286. Roots which enclose the vowel ^ a between two single consonants generally

lengthen this vowel; as, from JX^' to swallow,' JTra'I grdsaya: but not always;

as, from '^W ' to say,' tB^HT kathaya.

287. "^T^i ' to celebrate,' ' to praise,' makes <^tlS<J kirtaya (Pres. oftffTrrfiT).

288. A few roots with a medial ^n retain that vowel ; as, from W? ' to desire,'

'PJ^ sprihaya.

289. Observe—Every Sanskrit root may have a causal form, and all causal

verbs follow the loth conjugation ; but there are a considerable number of active

primitive verbs, not causal in their signification, which belong to this conjugation.

In these verbs, therefore, the causal form wiU be identical with the primitive

verb. Hence there will often be a difficulty in determining whether a verb be a

primitive verb of the loth conjugation, or a causal verb ; and the consideration of

the loth conjugation must to a great extent be mixed up with that of the causal

form of the root (see 479).

a. Observe also, that all verbs, whether primitive or causal, which belong to the

loth conjugation^ have this great peculiarity, viz. that the conjugational ay is

carried throughout all the tenses of the verb,' non-conjugational as well as con-

jugational, -excepting only the 3d preterite and the benedictive, Parasmai-pada

(compare 254). For this reason the formation of the base of the non-conjugational

tenses of verbs of the loth conjugation will not be explained under the general

head of the non-conjugational tenses (at 363), but will fall under causal verbs.
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FORMATION OF THE BASE IN THE 2D, 3D, 7TH, 5TH, 8tH, AND

9TH CLASSES OF VERBS.

290. Before entering upon the formation of the base in the last

two groups of conjugations, observe that they take the regular ter-

minations of the memorial scheme at 246, without any substitutions,

excepting in the 3d plur. present and imperative, Atmane-pada,

where the nasal is rejected in all six classes (see scheme at 247).

a. The 3d class, however, owing to the burden occasioned by reduplication,

rejects the nasal from the 3d plur. of the Parasmai-pada, as well as from the

Atmane-pada, in these two tenses, and takes us for an in the 3d pi. ist preterite.

h. Two roots, moreover, in the 2d class {jaksh, ' to eat,' and /as, ' to rule'), and

roots of more than one syllable (very few in number), resemble the 3d class in reject-

ing the nasal from the 3d pi. Parasmai, and taking us for an in the ist preterite*.

291. Observe also, that roots ending in consonants, of the 2d, 3d, and 7th classes,

and the root J hu of the 3d, take dhi (the Greek St) for hi in the 2d sing, imperativef

(see 247) ; and that roots ending in vowels, of the 5th and 8th classes, resemble the

first group of classes at 259, in rejecting this termination altogether.

292. Again, roots ending in consonants will reject the terminations s and t of

the 2d and 3d sing, ist preterite by 43. a, changing the final of the root, if a soft

consonant, to an unaspirated hard, by 42. o; and in other respects changing a

final consonant, as indicated at 43. But in the 2d sing, the termination s is some-

times optionally retained, and the final letter of the root rejected.

a. If a root end in ^ h, this final h becomes k, in the 2d and 3d sing, ist pret.,

by 43. c ; but if the root begin with d or g, the aspirate is thrown back on these

letters, which become dk, gh.

h. If a root end in F s, it may change this s to < in the 2d sing.

293. Although comparatively few verbs fall under the last two

groups of conjugations, yet some of these are among the most useful

in the language. Their formation presents more difficulties than

that of the ist, 4th, 6th, and loth conjugations. In these latter the

verbal base, although varying slightly in each conjugation, preserves

the same form before all the terminations of every tense ; but in the

last two groups of conjugations the base is liable to variation before

* A few other roots of the 2d class (as, T^^j fS\) '"TT, TT) optionally take us

for an in the ist preterite. Sds probably follows the analogy of redupUoated verbs,

on account of its double sibilant.

t Dili was originally the only form. Hence in the Vedas ^f'l {kXZBi) ; and in

the Mahdbhdrata iMm^fv . Dhi then passed into hi, as dhita passed into hita,

and bhmni into the Latin humus.
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the different terminations of each tense, such variation being denoted

by the letter P and other indicatory letters of the memorial scheme

at 246, which, be it remembered^ are significant only in reference to

the second and third groups, and not to the first.

a. In the 2d preterite, however, being a non-conjugational tense, the P is equally

significant for verbs of all conjugations. Observe—This P, which usually indi-

cates that in those persons of the tense where it occurs, the root must be gunated

or vriddhied, is generally to be found after light terminations. The ist, 2d, and

3d sing. Parasmai of the present, ist preterite, and 2d preterite are manifestly light

terminations. The 3d sing. Parasmai of the imperative is also clearly light ; and

the 1st sing. du. and pi. Parasmai and Atmane of this tense must have been

originally light, as these also have a P affixed. The object, therefore, of the P is

to show, that fulness of form or weight is to be imparted to the root or base before

these light terminations, and these only : thus \i, 2d conj., ' to go,' is in the pres.

sing. em«, eshi, eti; in du. ivas, ithas, itas; in pi. imas, &c. ; just as in Greek nfJ-i,

et(, eht; 'mv, itov; 'iy.ev, &c. : compare also (pyifJ-i (for (l>&fJ-i), <^^f, <^>?o"',

(j>aTOV, (pUTOV, (f>a.fj,ev, (fxxrt, (paut. So again, stri, ' to strew,' is in pres. sing.

strinomi, strinoshi, strinotij in du. strinuvas, strinuthas, strinntasj in pi. strinumas,

&c. : just as in Greek aropvufjit, aropvog, aropvvTi, aropvuTOV, aropvvTOV,

(rTopvvfJ,e(, &c. Similarly, kri, to buy,' is in pres. smg. krindmi, hrindsi, hnmti;

in du. &c. krirdvas, kriryCthas, krinitas, krinimas, &c., the a being heavier than i.

Compare Greek irepvdfjit [irepvrjfj.i], itepvag, Ttepmri, TiepvaTov, Trepvarov, &o.

When a root is long by nature or position, no additional weight is necessary, and

no Guna is then possible (see 28. b) ; but in place of Guna, the root or base some-

times remains unmutilated before the light terminations, while mutilation takes

place before the heavy. Thus dd and dhd suppress their final vowels before the

heavy terminations, and preserve them before the light ; see 335, 336. Similarly,

as,
' to be,' which by 28. h. cannot be gunated, drops its initial vowel before the

heavy terminations, retaining it before the hght; see 322, and compare 320.

Observe, that since Guna takes place before all the terminations of the 2d future

indiscriminately, the P affixed to the singular terminations of this tense can have

no significance, unless it be to show that the terminations of this tense are taken

from the present, with sya prefixed.

294. Another source of difficulty is, that in the second group

(viz. the ad, 3d, and 7th) the verbal base wiU generally end in a

consonant, there being no provision for the interposition of a vowel

between the root and the terminations. Hence the combination of

the final consonant of a base with the initial t, th, or s, of a termina-

tion in the conjugational tenses of these three classes requires a

knowledge of the laws of Sandhi already propounded, as well as of

the following additional rules.

R 2
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«. Observe, however, that as regards the initial /» or v of a termina-

tion, a hard consonant at the end of a root is not made soft before

these letters, as might be expected by 41, but remains unchanged

:

thus, vach + mi = vachmi, and chekshep + mi = chekshepmi.

29s. The following rules will also apply in forming the base of the non-

conjugational tenses of all the conjugations excepting the loth, and in some of

the participles; for althoiigh in most roots ending in consonants provision is

made for the insertion of the vowel ^i (see terminations of ist future &c. at p. 107)

before the terminations of these tenses, yet there are a laa-ge class of common

roots which reject this inserted vowel, leaving the final of the base to coalesce

with the initial consonant of the termination. It will be convenient, therefore, in

the following pages to introduce by anticipation a few examples from the non-

conjugational tenses and participles.

Combination offinal '^ ch and »T j vnth Tf t, 'q th, and W s.

296. Final ^ ch and »T _/, before K t, ^ th, and TT s, are changed

to ojr A (compare 43. d), the k blending with s into 'E^ ksh by 70

:

thus, vach + ti= vakti ; vach + thas = vakthas ; vach + si= vakshi

;

moch + sydmi = mokshydmi ; much + te = mukta ; tyaj +ta= tyakta ;

tyaj + sydmi = tyakshydmi.

297. But a final palatal is sometimes changed to "^sh before TT t,

SI th ; and T( t, "^ th, then become 7, 7 : thus, »TI^ + ^i = *nft ; JTsr

+ thas = ^^; ^^+ ta = '^; f(^ +ta= TfWJ •

Combination affinal ^ dh and w bh with ir t, ^ th, and ts s.

298. Final V dh and H bh, before if t and ^ th, are changed, the one

to ^ d, the other to ^ b, and both t and th then become V dh : thus,

rundh with tas or thas becomes equally '^g^ runddhas ; labh + tdhe

= (4<HI^ labdhdhe. But if the root begin with d it follows 42. c.

See 664.

a. Observe—When final V dh is preceded by a conjunct '3 », as

in rundh, then the final dh, which has become d (before t and th

changed to dh), may optionally be rejected; so that rundh -V tas—
^^i^ or ^'ira ; rundh,-^^ tarn = '^^ or ^^q

.

299. Final V dh and H bh, before w s, are changed by 42, the one

to T^ t, the other to \p : thus, ^ijr^ runadh + si becomes ^55jfHr

runatsi ; sedh + sydmi = setsydmi ; labh + sye = lapsye,

a. And if the initial of the rbot be b or d, the aspirate, which has

been rejected in the final, is thrown back on the initial ; as, bodh +
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sye— iftf^lihotsye; dtidh + swa= vimdhatma. 86642.0,664; and
compare Qpe^w from rpe^w. Observe—The aspirate is also thrown
back on the initial, when final dh is changed to d, before the termina-

tions dhwe and dhwam. See 664.

Combination offinal ^ s, ^^sh, ;ff^s, with w t, tj th, ^ s, v dh.

300. Final ^^, before K t and -sr th, is changed to ^*A; and the t,

th, take the cerebral form ^, j: thus, %^ + te =^; and ^^ + fM»

301. Similarly, final ^^sh, before K f and -sr ^A, requires the change

pf t, th, to ^, ^ : thus, Ir^+ fi = tft ; and f|r^+ thus = f^^^.

303. Final ^ ^ or ^sA, before ^ s, is changed to c|f A by 43. e, the

8 then becoming M sh by 70: thus, g^+si ='^; |^+OT = ^ft|;

5^+ sydmi = j^(\fk

.

303. Final ^ s or ^ sh, before v dh, is changed to ^ d, the v rfA

becoming ^ t?A by 51: thus, f|r^+rfAi = 'f|r3f3-. Similarly, f|r^+

dhwam =%^ , A final "^j may also follow this rule ; see 632, 651.

304. Final ^^ s, before v dh, is either dropped or changed to ^ t? .-

thus, cAfflAos + <?Ai= either '^cfirfv cAfflM«?Ai or ^rarrfif cAaM«?<^Ai; ^n^

a. Before ^ s it is changed to "t^^t ; as, vas + sydmi= v'atsydmi.

So in the 2d sing, ist pret. of ias, asds + s= aSdts = aMt by 43. a.

Combination offinal ^ h wi^A TT t, 'si th, ^ s, v dh.

305. In roots beginning with ^ d, like J^ rfwA, ' to milk,' final ^ h

is changed to t^^ before it t and vr /A, and both t and ^A then become

V dh : thus, ^ duh + tas or thas becomes equally ^n^r dugdhas

;

^ rfaA + ^asmi = dagdhdsmi. In the root ^^ the final h becomes

dh, and blends with t and th into 5 «?<^A. See 634.

a. But if the root begin with any other letter than ^ «? or »r n,

then its final ? A is dropped, and both the tt t and ^ th of the ter-

mination become 3' 4h. Moreover, to compensate for the rejection

of the final h, the radical vowel, if not gunated, is lengthened, and

in the roots sah and vah changed to 0; as, g^ + ^a = jr" ; ^ + ^a =
•^S ; "^ leh + ti = ^fe ledhi ; Tt? + tdsmi = Tterfw ; sah + td= itts^

;

vah +M= cfta'T.

306. Final ? h, before ?r s, follows the analogy of final ^ s and

5 sfi, and is changed to eir k, which blends with ^ s into ^ ksh

:
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thus, w^ leh with si becomes wftf ; rtf + sydmi= rt^nft?. Similarly,

in Latin, final h becomes k before s ; as, veksit [vexit) from veho.

a. And if the initial of the root he^d onrg, the final ^ A is still

changed to «S ^ before s; but the initial ^ d then becomes V dh, and J[ff

becomes fi gh : thus,^ doh + si = vrf^ ; ^ dah + sydmi = V^rrfH ;

^prpr aguh + sam = 4l^»j . Compare 4a. c.

6. In the root ^T? nah final A becomes \sdh, and then c(^, before s.

Compare 182. e, and see 624.

c. In roots beginning with ^ rf, hke j;^ duh and f^, final ^ h

becomes n 5' before dh; i. e. before the dhi of the ad sing, imperative,

and before the terminations dhwe and dhwam : thus, ^ duh + dhi =
Hfhj dugdhi. And in a root beginning with n, hke nah, final A becomes

dh, and then «?, before these terminations. But if the root begin with

any other letter than d or n, then final h is dropped, and the v dh of

the termination becomes ^ dh, the radical vowel being lengthened

:

thus, fty^ lih + dhi= wlfd ; /iA + dhwam — c5^ •

(^. Again, in roots beginning with '^d or ti g these letters become

respectively v </A and ti gh, when final W A becomes g or is dropped

before dhwe and dhwam ; but not before the <?Ai of the imperative

:

thus, duh + dhwe= vx^ dhugdhwe ; and «^mA + dhwam= -^MfJ aghu-

•^hwam.

FOEMATION OF THE BASE IN THE 2D, 3D, AND 7TH CLASSES

OF VERBS.

Second class (2d conjugation), containing 70 primitive verbs.

307. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Gunate the vowel of the root (except when debarred by

38. b) before those terminations only which are marked with P in

the memorial scheme at 346. Before all the other terminations the

original vowel of the root must be retained by 393. a. Remember,

that no vowel is interposed between the root and the terminations,

as in Greek verbs like eifj-i, (ptifxl, &c. See 358. a, 294.

308. Thus, from f^ vid, ' to know' (Greek e'lSw, "§ov, Lat. video),

is formed the base of the singular present ved (i . ved + mi = ^f^ vedmi,

&c.), and the base of the dual and plural vid (Du. i. vid •¥ vas =
ftir^ vidwas, &c. ; PI. i. vid + mas =.f^%(TS vidmas, &c.). So also

the base of the potential vid (i. vid + yam = f%af vidydm, &c.) ; the

base of the imperative wrf and vid (i. ved -\- dni = veddni, a. vid +
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dhi = viddhi 391, ved + tu= vettu ; Du. i . ved + dva = veddva, &c.* )

;

and the base of the ist pret. aved and avid (i. aved + am= avedam,

3. aved + s = avet or aves by 43. a. and 392). See the table at 583.

a. A contracted form of the 2d preterite of vid (365) is sometimes used for the

present: thus, Smg. veda, vettha, veda : Dn. vidwa, vidatkus, vidatus : PI. vidma,

vida, vidus; see 168. a. Compare the Greek oita. or Folta, from the root f<S

(e/ow), also vised with a present signification; and the Latin vidi, vidisti, &c.

Cf. also the present vidmas with /S/Aev (icr^ei'), vittha with /crxe, and iiiddhi with

309. Similarly, from %^, ' to hate,' come the bases dwesh and

dwish (Pres. i. I'p^t; Du. i. fifB^, &c.; see 657).

310. So also, from ^ i, ' to go,' will come the bases e and i (Pres.

I. ;jftT emi, cf. er|;tt, 2. V^n by 70, 3. ^; PI. I. ^>T^, cf. 'Ifxev, see

645) ; from aTPJ ' to awake,' the bases ij|JK jdgar and jfTT ya^r*

(Pres. I. ^rmfK, &c. ; Du. i. WT^a;; PI. 3. ^TRlfif by 290. 6).

311. The preposition wfti atiAi, ' over,' prefixed to the root ^ i, ' to go,' gives

the sense of 'to read' (Atmane-pada only): ^then becomes iy (compare 123), and

blends with adhi into 'Srvhl adMy before the vowel-terminations of the pres. pot.

and 1st pret. Before the consonantal-terminations it becomes ^nfi adM. (Hence the

Pres. I. ^nH^, 2. ^nfl^, 3. ^ivt^; Du. I. 'snft^, &c.; Pot. I. ^nfhihr, &c.

;

Imp. I. arfAi-|-e-|-aJ=^Hreby 36. a, 2. w*ll«>=l, &c.; ist Pret. i. adhi + a+ iy+i

= ^r^^ by 260. a, 2. ^^qiT^, 3. '31^; Du. i. '^^j 2. ^J^rijf, &c.)

a. The preposition ^T a is prefixed to the root ^ i, according to the usual rules

of Sandhi, and gives the sense of ' to come :' thus, Pres. ^fil, vf^, Vfs ; T^j
&c. ; Pot. VTli, inmf , &c. ; Imp. '^rPTlfT, irf?5 ^^j &c. ; ist Pret. ^TR, ^^,

&c. Again, the prep. ^T apa prefixed gives the sense of to go away :' thus,

Pres. ^^fir, &c.

312. Other roots in ^i' and 1 u or "^u change these vowels to iy and uv (com-

pare 123 and 125. a) before the vowel-terminations ; as, from ^ vt, ' to go,' come

the bases ve, m, and viy (Pres. i. %fH, &c.; Du. i. "^"^i PI. 3. fW^). Simi-

larly, ^, ' to bring forth' (Atmane only), makes in Pres. S. Du. PI. 3. ^, ^^TW,

V^; and in Imp. S. Du. PI. i. '^> f^T^j W'iW^j Guna being suppressed f.

313. ^steand'^Ba/to praise;' 'gyM,'to join/'to mix;' and ^ro, 'to sound'

—follow 312, and take Vriddhi instead of Guna before the consonantal P termina-

tions J. Hence the bases ^ stau, ^ stu, and ^^ stuv j see 648. Before the

* The imperative of vid is optionally formed with the syllable dm and the auxiliary

verb kri (compare 384) : thus, s. 3. f%^^T(^ or f^Tfdj • Panini III. i. 41-

t See Panini VII. 3. 88.

X That is, the terminations marked mth P, which begin with consonants.
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voweL P terminations both Vriddhi and Guna are generally (but not always) sup-

pressed, and uv substituted, as in J( at 312. Note, that these roots may optionally

insert an ^Z before the consonantal P terminations ; and before this vowel Guna,

not Vriddhi, is required. According to some authorities, however, ^ is inserted

before all the consonantal-terminations ; and, according to others, before all the

consonants, excepting y, v, or m, not followed by an indicatory P.

314. '|r, 'to speak,' can never take Vriddhi, like the roots at 313; but inserts

an ^ ^ after Guna in the places where those roots optionally insert it, viz. before

the consonantal P terminations. Hence the bases bravi, brd, bruv. See 649.

a. Before the vowel P terminations Guna is not suppressed, excepting in the ist

pret. 1st sing.

315. 'SInj'to lie down,' 'to sleep' (Atmane only), gunates the radical vowel before

all the terminations, and inserts r in the 3d pi. pres., ist pret., and imperative,

after the analogy of the 3d pi. potential. See 646.

316. '3HJJ, ' to cover,' takes either Vriddhi or Guna of the final u before the con-

sonantal P terminations, excepting before the 2d and 3d sing, of the ist pret.,

where Guna only is admissible. Before the vowel-terminations it follows 312, but

Guna is retained before the vowel P terminations, excepting in the ist pret. ist

sing. Hence the bases urnau, urno, urnu, and umuv (Pres. i. '3iltnT*T or <ji5lm ;

Du. I. *J§=(*(^; PI. 3. diJS'q Pri , see 290. bj Pot. i. '3i^'lf ; Imp. s. i. 'ann^TfH,

3. nJi^Ti j or ^S§t^; ist Pret. i. ^tW^ by 260. a, 2. W§t^, &c.).

317. Roots like TT ' to go,' 'm ' to protect,'^ ' to eat' {edo), ^tT^' to sit,' Atm.,

having a or a for their vowels, cannot be gunated, but are themselves bases (Pres.

I. yd-^mi=iydmi, see 644, ad-\-mi-:= admi, 2. ad-\-si^atsi, 3. ad-^ti:=atti;

Du. 3. ad-\-tas=:attas, &c., see 652. Similarly, ds+e:=dse, ds+se:=dsse, ds+ie

= dste, &c.). With atti compare Lat. edit.

a. Before the terminations of the 2d and 3d sing, ist preterite of ^J^, " to eat,'

the vowel ^ a is inserted by special rule ; and some others of these roots require

peculiar changes, as follows :

—

318. ^"T Aare, 'to kill,' makes its base '^ ha before t or th (by 57. a); 'Bghn

before anti, an, antu ; and »! ja before f^ . The last change is to avoid the

proximity of two aspirates. See 654, and compare 331. b.

319. t^ vach, to speak,' changes its final palatal to a guttural before all the

hard consonantal-terminations, in conformity with 176; but not before the soft, by

294. a. It is defective in the 3d pi. present and imperative, where its place must

be supplied by IJ^at 314, 649. Hence the bases vach and vak. See 650.

320. =r^»a^, 'to desire,' 'to choose,' suppresses the a, and changes » to m before

the terminations which have no P (see 293. a); and '^'^Tms becomes ^^iwA before

t and th by 300. See 656.

321. ''^'8^ chaksh, ' to speak' (Atmane-pada only), drops the penultimate it

before all consonantal-terminations, excepting those beginning with m or e (Pres.

I . ^%, 2. '^ -I- W = '^^ by 292, 3. '5?, &c.).

322. ^H fl.v, to be' (Parasmai-pada only), a veiy useful auxiUary verb, follows
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293. a, and rejects its initial a, excepting before the P terminations. ITie 2d pers.

sing, of the pres. is 'Srftr for ^% . The ist pret.. has the character of a 3d pret.,

and retains the initial a throughout, and inserts ^ i before the s and t of the 2d
and 3d sing. ; see 584. This root is never found in the Atmane-pada, excepting

with the prepositions vi and ati, when the Present is Sing, 'aifft^, -^, -% ; Du.

-^» -^, -^tT, -t»?%, -:|, --rw; Pot. S. I. ^jfinftxi, &c.

323. 5ir«^ias, 'to rule/ changes its vowel to \i before t, th, and y; and, after i,

^becomes -^ by 70. Hence the bases ^m^and %^. See 658.

324. ^^mrij, ' to cleanse,' is vriddhied before the P terminations, and optionally

before the vowel-terminations having no P. Hence the bases mdrj and mrij. See 651

.

325. The roots f;^? {s, 'to rule' (Atm.), and ^'^ {d, 'to praise' (Atm.), not

gunated by 28. b, insert the vowel ^ i between the root and the terminations of

the 2d person ^, ^, S^, and l4
(^f—Pres. i. ^, 2. ^^, 3. || ; Du. i. tf^»

&c.; Pot. I. ^^, &c.; Imp. i. ^, 3. ^f%«7, 3. %t; 1st Pret. 3. ^, &c.

f^T—Pres. I. ^^, 2. ff^^, 3. fi by 300; Imp. 3. ^, &o.; ist Pret. 3. ^, &o.).

326. ^^ md, ' to weep,' besides the usual Guna change before the P termina-

tions, inserts the vowel ^ i before all the consonantal-terminations except y, and

optionally a or i in the 2d and 3d sing, ist pret. Hence the three bases rodi, rudi,

rud; see 653. Similarly, but without Guna, the roots 59"!^ 'to sleep,' "^^ and

^•t^ ' to breathe,' and jTW ' to eat.' The last obeys 290. b.

327- JTf ^'"'^t
' *o milk,' and fe^ lih, ' to lick,' form their bases as explained at

305, 306. They are conjugated at 660, 661.

328. ^TT^T daridrd, 'to be poor' (Parasmai-pada), follows 293. a, making its

base daridri before the consonantal-terminations not marked with P, and daridr

before ati, us, atu (Pfes. S. Du. PI. 3. ^ft;^[Tfirr, ^ftf^^, ^ft^fir ; see 290. b).

329. ^NT tZ/tZA/, 'to shine' {Aim.), changes its final to y, and not to iy, before

the vowel-terminations (compare 312); but in the potential the final i coalesces

with the /of the terminations (Pres. PI. 3. ^hflrff; Pot. 1. ^"HN, &c.).

Third class {^d conjugation), containing about 20 primitive verbs.

330. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Reduplicate the initial consonant and vowel of the root, and

gunate the vowel of the radical syllable before the P terminations

only, as in the ad conjugation, by 293. a. Note, that this conjuga-

tion resembles the ad in interposing no vowel between the root and

the terminations. It is the only conjugation that rejects the nasal

in the 3d plur. Parasmai-pada, by 390. a, and takes us for an in the

3d plur. ist pret., before which us Guna is generally required.

331. In reduplication the following rules are observed, ist. As to consonants.

a. A corresponding unaspirated letter is substituted for an aspirate : thus, d for

dh. So in Greek T is repeated for S ; as, 6v(o, TtSvKcc, &c.
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b. The palatal ^ ch is substituted for the gutturals ^ A or "^ khj and the

palatal 'Sfj for the gutturals ^ g,V gh, or ? h.

c. If a root begin with a double consonant, the &st consonant only is redupli-

cated ; but if with a double consonant, whose first is a sibilant and whose second

is hard, the second is reduplicated : thus, ^ ch for T^ ksk; rf < for W sthj 3Ty for

g hrj '^ A for ^ sk.

d. zdly. As to vowels. ^ « is the reduplicated vowel for WT dj ^ i for ^ i or

"% ri: 7 M for '3i u. In certain cases \i \a also repeated for a and d, as being a

lighter vowel.

e. Observe^As a general rule, the reduplicated syllable has a tendency to lighten

the weight of the radical syllable,

333. Thus, from *i bhri, ' to bear' {<pepw, fero), is formed the

base of the present singular f^vR bibhar (i. bibhar + mi= f^*^),

and the base of the dual and plural f^^ bibhri (Du. i. bibhri +vas=
ftr»J^; PI. I. bibhri + mas — f^;*m:v ; PI. 3. bibhri -{ ati = f^?ilftfhY

34 and 390). See the table at 583.

a. Note, that bibharti bears the same relation to bibhrimas that fert does to

ferirmis, and vult to volwmMs.

333, Similarljr, from >ft bhi, ' to fear/ come the two bases bibhe

and bibhi; from ^ Am, 'to sacrifice/ the two bases jmAo and /mAm,

The former of these roots may optionally shorten the radical vowel

before a consonant,when not gunated. See 667. The latter may option-

ally reject its final before vas and mas, and is the only root ending in a

vowel which takes dhi for hi in the 3d sing, imperative. See 663.

a. gT, ' to be ashamed,' is like hi, but changes its final ^ to ^'T iy before the

vowel-terminations, in conformity with 123. a. See 668.

334- "^ n,' io go,' is the only verb in this conjugation that begins with a

vowel. It substitutes iy for ri in the reduplication, and makes its bases ^H^ iyar

and 3[^ iyri (Pres. S. Du. PI. 3. ^^f^> ^^ri+j^, ^^fil; ist Pret. S. 1. ^TT, 2. ^JTC,

3. ^^, &c.).

335- ^ ^d, ' to give' (oJOftijU./, do), drops its final d before all excepting the P
terminations. Hence the bases dadd and dad. It becomes ^ de before the At of

the imperative. See 663.

336. Similarly, the root VI dhd, ' to place' {TiaYjftit). Hence the bases dadhd

and dadh; but dadh becomes VF before t, th, and s, by 42. c; and dhe before the

hi of the imperative. See 664.

337. ^T hd, 'to abandon,' changes its final a' to '^ < before the consonantal-

terminations not marked with P, and drops tlie final altogether before the vowel-

terminations, and before y of the potential. Hence the bases jahd, jaM, jah.

Before hi of the imperative the base is optionallyJoAj,joW, 01 jahd; and, according
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to some authorities, '31^ may be shortened into ^ff^ in the present, imperative,
and 1st preterite. See 666.

338- ^ md, ' to measure' (Atm.), and fT hd, ' to go' (Atm.), make their bases
T*r»TT mirnz and f^ jihi before the consonantal-terminations not marked with P.

Before the vowel-terminations their bases are mim and jih. According td some
authorities, mim{ and jiM may be optionally shortened into mimi a,Tid jihi. See 665.

339- »n^ian, 'to produce' (Parasmai'pada), rejects the final nasal (see 57. a),

and lengthens the radical a before t and th and hi, and, according to some, option-

ally before ij. Before the vowel-terminations not marked with P it rejects the

radical a (compare the declension of rdjan at 149). Hence the three bases jajan,

jajd, a.nd jajn. The 2d sing. pres. is either W^ftl or JT^fFfff? . See 667. b.

340. H?r JAas, ' to shine,' like^aB, rejects the radical a before the vowel-termina-

tions not marked with P j and bh coalescing with s becomes p by 42 (Pres. S. Du.
PI. 3- ^»f^, ^»reTF^, -^^afir).

341- The roots ^Ti^'to purify,' f^'to Separate,' and f%^'to divide,* gunate
the reduplicated syllable before all the terminations, and forbid the usual Guna of

the radical syllable in the 1st pers. sing. du. pi. imperative (Pres. i. ^^frJT,

2.^%%, 3.%%f^; Du. i.-^f^illff, &c.; PI. i.-^ftliH^, s.-^finrfir; Imp. i.

^Tf^^nftr; Du. i.'^fti^rR; pi. i.'^ftrirm; ist Pret. i.wh%4, 2.^%^cIi, &c.;

PI. 3. 'iiilPH^^r, &c.).

Seventh class {yth conjugation), containing about 24 primitive verbs.

343. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Insert q' na (changeable to U na after ri &c. by 58) between

the vowel and final consonant* of the root before the P terminations,

and T^^ n (changeable to T, »T, or Anuswara, according to the conso-

nant immediately succeeding) before all the other terminations by

293. a. Note, that this conjugation resembles the 2d and 3d in

interposing no vowel between the final consonant of the root and

the terminations.

a. Similarly, re is inserted in certain Greek and Latin roots ; as, fxaO, fjiavSavco

;

kap, Aa^pai/ftj; aiy, aiyyavw ; scid, scindo; fid,findo; tag, tango; lig, linquo,

&c. See 258. a.

343. Thus, from fi?^ bhid, ' to divide,' ' to break,' is formed the base

of the present tense singular f>T^^ bhinad, and the base of the dual

and plural ftr^ bhind, changeable to bhinat and bhint by 46 (i.

bhinad + mi— f>iir\f^, 3. bhinad +ti — f>if^?%; Du. i. bhind + vas =
ivpw^, 3. bhind + tas = fijT^rr or fW'ff^; PI. 3. bhind -\- anti = fiTT^f^).

See the table at 583.

* All the roots in this conjugation end in consonants.

S 2



1 32 FOEMATION OP THE BASE OF PRIMITIVE VBEBS—FIFTH CONJ.

344. Similarly, from ^ rudh, ' to hinder,' the two bases ^rfPT

runadh and ^^w rundh, changeable to runat, runad, and rund (i.

runadh + mi = i^fof, 2. runadh + si = ^Ttrfw, 3. runadh + ti = ^Jirfe

;

Du. 3. rundh + tas = ^if^)- See 67 1.

345. Observe—Roots ending in ((* and ^d may reject these letters before th, t,

and dU, when n immediately precedes : hence fiT'in'^ may be written for T>T!^^;

fwf^ for firf^ . Similarly, ^'^may be written for *j>a«, see 298. a; and on

the same principle ^<!<s*i^is written for q<j^6«i^from f^, see 674.

346. The roots H»?;^'to eat,'^ ' to Join,' ftf^ ' to distingiiish,' conform to 296.

Hence, from hhvj come bhunaj and bhurij, changeable to bhunak and bhun-k.

347. The roots »T^ ' to break,' ^IT^ ' to anoint,' 3^ ' to moisten,' and ^^^ ' to

kindle,' are placed under this class ; but the nasal belonging to the root takes the

place of the conjugational nasal. Hence, from bhavj come the two bases bhanaj

and bhahj, changeable to bhanak and bhan-k.

348. The root '^f

,

' to strike,' ' to kill,' inserts ^ instead of^ before all the P

terminations, excepting the ist sing. du. pi. imperative and ist pret. See 674.

FORMATION OF THE BASE IN THE 5TH, 8tH, AND 9TH CLASSES

OF VERBS.

Fifth class (^th conjugation,) containing about 30 primitive verbs.

349. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Add 'g nu to the root, which must be gunated into 'sft no

before the P terminations by 293. a. Note, that roots ending in

consonants add nuv, instead of nu, to the root before the vowel-

terminations. Roots ending in vowels may drop the u of nu before

initial v and m (not marked with P), and always reject the termina-

tion hi of the imperative. See 291 and 259 with note.

a. This change of nu to no is supplied in the corresponding Greek affix vv, by

lengthening the v, as in ^eiyvvfj-i, ^evyvvfiev ; Se/Kvu/At, ^etKvv[*ev. See 258. a.

350. Thus, from f^ chi, ' to gather,' are formed the bases chino

and chinu (Pres. i . chino + mi= f^rfW'T , chino +si= fgrftft by 70 ;

Du. I . chinu + va»= ^^^^'^^^ or 'N'^^ ; PI. i. chinu + mas= 'N'^JTO or

fgm^, 3. chinu + anti = f^rs^f^ by 34 ; Imp. i . chino + dni = f^^H^nfH

by ^6. b, 3. chinu by 291). See the table at 583.

351. Similarly, from '^X^^dp, ' to obtain,' come dpno and dpnu. See 681.

352. Wira, 'to hear' (sometimes placed under the ist class), substitutes ^T^
for the root, and makes its bases,^?io and ^nu. See 677.

Eighth class {8th conjugation), containing 10 primitive verbs.

353. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational
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tenses. Add ^ m to the root, which myst be gmiated into ^ o

before the P terminations by 293. a.

a. Observe—There are only ten roots in this conjugation, and nine

of these end either in H « or tit « • hence the addition of u and o

will have the same apparent effect as the addition of nu and no in

the 5th conjugation.

354. Thus, from -Wfi tan, ' to stretch,' ' to extend/ are formed the

bases tano and tanu (Pres. \.tano-\-mi = ir^ff{, a. temo + «» = HTfrf^

by 70 ; Du. i . tanu + vas = cTH'^H or WJ^TT ; PI. i , tanu + mas = H'jjHH

or ir<^m ; Imp. i, tano + dni = iTW^lfH by '^6. b). Compare the Greek

Tuvvfit, Tavv/meSi

a. The root v^san, ' to give,' optionally rejects its n, and lengthens

the radical a before the y of the potential : thus, ^ntfi sanydm or

TTRT sdydm, &c.

355. The tenth root in this class is '^ kri, ' to do,' by far the

most common and useful root in the language. This root guijates

the radical vowel ri, as well as the conjugational u, before the P

terminations. Before the other terminations it changes the radical

ri to ur. Before initial m (not marked with P), v, and y, it rejects the

conjugational u. Hence the three bases karo, kuru, and kur. See 683.

Ninth class {i)th conjugation), containing about 53 primitive verbs.

356. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugati.onal

tenses. Add ^ nd to the root before the P. terminations ; ifft ni

before all the others, excepting those beginning with vowels, where

only vr w is added, by 293. a. Observe— tTT, ^, and ^, are change-

able to TUT, ift, and ur, by 58.

357. Thus, from ^^ yu, 'to join,' are formed the three bases yund,

yuni, and yun, (Pres. i. yund + mi= iir\\CH ; Du- 1 . yuni + vas = ijsft-

^RT ; PI. 1 . yuni + mas = 'o^l'T^j 3- yun + anti =w^ . Pres. Atm. i.

yun + e =^ ; Imp. i . yund + dni = ^^rrf^, 3. yuni + Ai = ^'fftf^, &c.).

a. Observe^—Roots ending in consonants substitute dnxi for nihi

in the ad sing, imperative : so, W^TT^ ' eat thou,' from ^ ' to eat
;'

MMUll ' nourish thou,' from g^, &c. See 696, 698.

358. The roots t^, <5t, Wf, ^, °c5t, W, ^, TJ, ^, ^, 7J, «J, |, T^, TI, »^,

^, ST, ^, shorten the radical vowel in forming theii bases: thus, from ^, 'to
t t fe

purify,' come the bases pund, puni, and pun. See the table at 583.

359. ?Tf , 'to take,' becomes "J^,
'and makes its bases '^%n'> 7^' ^""^

JJ^. See 699.
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360. W<, ' to know,' becomes sTT) and makes its \yaaesjand,jant, axid jdn. See 688,

361. 3ITT, ' to grow old,' becomes faT, and makes its bases jind,jini, a,ad jin.

362. The roots ^Tf, ?n^, JT?^, '^'^j and '^^5 reject the radical nasal in

favour of the conjugational : thus, from bandh are formed the three bases hadhnd,

badhni, and bandh. See 692.

PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE FIRST NINE CLASSES IN THE
SIX NON-CONJUGATIONAL TENSES.

363. Observe—The general rules for the formation of the base

in the 2d preterite, ist and ad futures, 3d preterite, benedictive, and

conditional, apply to all verbs of the first nine classes indiscrimi-

nately ; see 250. a. The loth class alone carries its conjugational

characteristic into most of the non-conjugational tenses ; and for this

reason the consideration of its five last tenses falls most conveniently

under causal verbs. Compare 289. a.

Second preterite (Greek perfect).

364. Rule for the formation of the base in verbs of the first nine

classes. In the first place, if a root begin with a consonant, redu-

plicate the initial consonant, according to the rules given at 331,

with its vowel (a being reduplicated for a, a, ri, ri ; i for i, i, e ; u

for u, u, 0) : thus, from '^V budh, 1st c.*, ' to know,' comes the base

^^ bubudh ; from "spr nrit, 4th c, ' to dance,' "H^ nanrit ; irom

TT^ ydch, 1st c, ' to ask,' 'JT'IT^ yaydch; from oir kri, 8th c, ' to do,'

^Y chakri; from ir tri, ist c, ' to cross,' ttk tatri; from ftnr sidh,

ftrf^ sishidh by 70 ; from sev, siskev ; from pu, pupu.

a. And if it begin with a vowel, double the initial vowel : thus,

from ^W as, ' to be,' ^W as.

b. In the second place, if the root end in a consonant, gunate f

the vowel of the radical syllable, except when debarred by 28. 6, in

the 1st, 2d, and 3d singular, Parasmai-pada (as bubodh for bubudh)

;

but leave the vowel unchanged before all the other terminations,

Parasmai and Atmane-pada. See 293. o.

c. And if the root end in a vowel, vriddhi the vowel of the radical

syllable in the ist and 3d singular, Parasmai J (as chaHdr for chakri),

* ist c. means ist class or conjugation.

t The gunation of the vowel is indicated by the P of ^'T, '^'<T, 3!J''I, in the

singular terminations. See scheme at 246.

J Grammarians assert, that there is optionally Guna in the ist singular. Vriddhi

is indicated by the ^ of W! noP. See scheme at 246.
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and gu^ate it in the ad singular (as chakar for chakri, see 293. a)

;

but before all the other terminations, Parasmai and j^itmane-pada, it

must revert to its original form, and then suffer the usual change

required by the rules of Sandhi.

^6^. Thus, from ^ budh, ist c, comes the base of the singular

Parasm. ^^v bubodh, and the base of the rest of the tense -^^rv

hibudh (i. hubodh -^a = -^^tcn bubodha, 2. bubodh + itha = -^wtfyrn

bubodhitha, 3. bubodh + a = bubodha ; Du. i. bubudh-\-iva = -^:^fv(^,

3 . bubudh + athus = bubudhathus, &c. Kim. i . bubudh + e = "^^j &c.)

.

Similarly, from f^ vid, 2d c, ' to know,' come the two bases vived

and vivid (i. 3. viveda ; Du. i. vividiva; PI. i. vlvidima, &c.) *.

a. Greek affords many examples of verbs which suffer a kind of Guna or

Vriddhi change in the perfect; but this change is not confined to the singular,

as in Sanskrit. Compare XeXoma (from Xetiru, eKmov), itenoiBa (from irei6(o,

eTTtSo*), rerpo^a, (from Tpe(pa>), TeSeiKO. (from rid'/jf/.t), &c. There is one Greek

root, however, which agrees very remarkably with the Sanskrit in restricting Guna

to the singular, viz. Fli (S'Sw), ' to know,' answering to the Sanskrit vid above :

thus, oloa, oiaBa, otoe; la-rov, lurov; 'iafj.ev, 'tare, laaat. The root vid has a

contracted form of its 2d pret. used for the present, which agrees exactly with

oioa,: thus, veda, vettha, &c. See 308. a.

^66. Again, from eir kri, 8th c, ' to do' (see 684), comes the base

of the i.st and 3d singular Parasm. -^chK chakar (331. b), the base of

the 2d sing. ^=bt: chakar, and the base of the rest of the tense '^cir

chakri (i. chakar + a = -^ohK, a. chakar + tha= "^e^, 3. chakar + a =
«(c(ii<; Du. I. chakri +va = Mdh'i 267. a, 2. chakri + athus = ^rBTO by

34 ; PI. I. chakri + ma = <f(^M, &c. Atm. i. chakri + e= ^rh by 34

;

PL 3. chakri + dhwe— '^r^. See scheme at 247).

a. Observe—In the 2d preterite the ist and 3d sing. Parasmai and

.^tmane have the same termination, and are identical in form.

367. Note, that if a root end in ^« or ^i' this vowel does not blend with the

initial i of the terminations in the du. pi. Parasmai, sing. du. pi. Atmane-pada, but

is changed to y, violating 31 : thus, from T% chi, 5th c, ' to collect' (see the table

at 583), come the bases chichai, chiche, and chichi, changeable to chichdy, chichay,

and chichy (i. 3. f«HI*), 2. fi^^ftPT or f^'^T; Du. i. f^d^lf^, 2. fq^Tr^Tr^by

34. Atm. 1.3. f%^, &c.). Similarly, fftjii", ist c' to lead' (Du. I. f^rf^T^, &c.;

Atm. I. r»tt<j, &c.). Observe, chi has also an anomalous form of the 2d pret.

* There is a contracted form of the 2d preterite of vid sometimes used for the

present. See 308. a.



136 SECOND PEETEKITB FORMATION OP THE BASE.

a. But roots ending in i or i, and having a douhk initial consonant, change ^ i

or ^ / to ^ iy before all the terminations, excepting those of the singular,

Parasmai-pada : hence, from f^ ist c, 'to have recourse,' come the three bases

ff^rai, sUre, and SUriy (i. 3. f^Cill*!, 2. 'ftf^lftm or f^l^x) ; Du. i. fiftfsrftj^j

&c.). So # 9th c. makes i. 3. chikrdya, 2. chikrayitha or chikretha; Du. i. chi-

kriyiva: PI. chikriyima, &c. Aim. chikriye, &c.

b. And all roots ending in m or m change m or «e to ^«» before these termina-

tions, excepting of course the roots 'W, ^, "J, ^, in the persons marked with *

at p. 107, and excepting »j^iM, ist c, 'to be,' at 585, which makes its base ^W^

bahh4v fcroughout sing. du. and pi. Parasmai and Ktmaae. : thus, from V 5*^* ">

' to shake,' come the bases dudhau, dudho, and dudhuv (1.3. §V1^, 2. J'^Hxi or

|Vhl; Du. I. ivf^. Atm. I. 3.^, 2. J[wf^). But -% 5th c. makes i. 3.

^TSn^, 2. ^r^^; Du. I. ^^, 2. 3i'^"=l«|«- Atm. I. 3. ^^. See 676.

c. And roots ending in the vowel n, preceded by a double consonant, and most

roots in long ri, instead of retaining this vowel, and changing it to r by 364. c.

before the terminations of the du. and pi. Parasmai, sing. du. and pi. Atmane,

gunate it into ar, as in the 2d sing., before all these terminations : thus, from W^

smri, 'to remember,' i. 3. sasmdra, 2. sasmaritha; Du. i. sasmariva. il^tm. i. 3.

sasmare. But ^ ' to fill,' If ' to dissolve,' and ? ' to rend,' may optionally retain

ri, changeable to r ; thus, Du. Iiuft^ or "iPlI^.

368. By referring back to the scheme at p. 107, it will be seen that

all the terminations of this tense begin with vowels. Those which

begin with i are distinguished by the mark *, because eight roots,

and only eight roots in the language (viz. ^ ' to ^0/ W ' to bear,'

W ' to go/ ^ ' to surround/ ^ ' to hear/ ^ ' to praise/ "^ ' to run/

^ ' to drop'), reject the i from these terminations.

a. Most roots, however, ending in vowels, and most of those in

consonants which absolutely reject the initial i from the terminations

of the futures (see 394), are allowed the option of rejecting it in the

ad sing. Parasmai of the ad preterite ; but in these itha as well as

tha is generally admissible f.

b. Since, therefore, only eight roots reject the initial i from the

ist dual &C.J, and these aU end in vowels, it follows that the final

consonants of roots can never in this tense coalesce with the initial

consonants of terminations, excepting sometimes optionally in the ad

t Nevertheless, six of the eight roots at 368 and p. 107, and a few others ending

in vowels, take tha only. ^, '^, and many roots assuming i, take itha only.

J It is said, however, that some roots ending in consonants optionally reject the

i in the ist du. and plur. : thus, the ist du. of the 2d pret. of sidh is said to be

either f¥ft«I or fftfirfv^.
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singular ; in which case the rules of Sandhi propounded at 2g6 &c.

are observed * : see also 388. c. Its formation, therefore, is not

attended with many difficulties of consonantal combination. Never-

theless, there are numerous anomalies, as follows.

ANOMALOUS EEDtTPLICATION OF AN INITIAL VOWEL.

369. We have abeady seen at 364. a, that if a root ending in a single consonant

begin with '^ a, ^ i, or '3' u, these vowels are repeated, and the two similar vowels

blend into one long one by 31 : thus, from ^TSff as, ' to be,' comes a as, or ds (i. 3.

ds+ a= '^T^dsa). So irom ^SP^dp,' to obtain,' comes a dp, or dp. See 68i.

370. But when an initial i or u is gunated (as in the sing. Parasm.), then the

redupUeated i becomes iy before e, and the reduplicated u becomes m before .

thus, from ^ ish, 6th c, ' to wish,' come the two bases ipesh and ish, see 637

(i. 3. ^^, &c.; Du. I. ^f^, &c.) ; and from T^^ukh, ist c, 'to move,' the two

bases uvokh and ukh (1.3. "S^W, &o. ; Du. i. <fif%^).

371. And if a root begin with ^ a and end in a double consonant, or begin with

^ ri and end in a single consonant, the reduplicated syllable is dn : thus, from

'^^^arch, 1st c, 'to worship,' comes the base ^tT»T^ dnarch (i. 3. ^TTT^); from

^VnrfA, 5th c'to flourish,' comes a i «i \dnardh {i.3.WT^; Du.i.'SiRfV^, &c.).

a. ^T^r 5th c. Atm., ' to pervade,' although ending in ^, follows 371 (i.3.-»JlH5i)-

372. ^ i, 2d c, to go,' is vriddhied in ist and 3d sing., and the reduplicated

syllable is ^ iy, in accordance with 370. In the du. and pi. the base is ^''I ly

(i. 3. ^^rm, 2. ^;qftm or ^^; Du. i. ^^, &c.). See 645.

a. Observe—^When the preposition adhi is prefixed to the root i, it is then Atmane

only, and the 2d preterite is formed as if from gd: thus, 1.3. adhijage, &c.

ANOMALOUS MODES OF FOBMING THE BASE OF THE SECOND PRETERITE.

373. Roots ending in ^J d (as, ^ dd, 3d c, ' to give ;' VI dhd, 3d c, ' to place ;'

"m yd, 2d c, ' to go ;' WT sthd, ist c, ' to stand,' &c.) drop the d before all the

terminations, excepting the tha of the 2d sing., and substitute ^ au for the ter-

minations of the ist and 3d sing. Parasmai. Hence, from dd comes the base dad,

see 663 (i. 3.^, 2. ^f^ or ^^T^ ; Du. i. ?f^^. Atm. i. 3. ^^, 2. ^f^%, &c.).

374. Roots ending in the diphthongs ^ e (except ^ &c. at 379), ^ ai, ^ au,

foUow 373, and form their 2d preterite as if they ended in d: thus, V ist c, " to

drink,' makes in ist and 3d sing. ^^, 2d ^f>TT or cJ^JT^, Du. i. ^1v^; ^ ist c,

' to sing,' makes anit j ^ ist c, ' to fade,' T^ ; ^ 4th c, ' to sharpen,' ^l^lt.

375. Roots beginning with any consonant, and ending with a single consonant,

and enclosing' a short ^ a, lengthen the a in the istf and 3d sing.; as, from

* Thus, from pack, ' to cook,' 2d sing, papaktha; from dri^, ' to see,' 2d sing.

dadrashtha. See 388. c.

t The lengthening of a is said to be optional in ist sing. : thus, pach makes in

sing. I. either papdcha or papacha.

T
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Vf^^pach, 1st c, ' to cook,' ''PJX^papdch j from tyaj, ist c, 'to quit,' tatydj (i. 3.

tatydja, 2. tatyajitha; Du. I. tatyajiva, &c.).

a. Moreover, before itha and in the dual and plur. Parasmai, and all the

persons of the Atmane, if the initial as well as the final consonant of the root be

single, the ^ a is changed to ^ e, and, to compensate for this, the reduplication

suppressed *
: thus, from pack come the two bases H^\-^^papdch and 'T^ pech

(i. s.papdcha, z.pechitha ovpapaktha 296; Du. i.pechiva. Atm. i. 3. peche, &c.).

Similarly, from (i5H kJA, ist c. Atm., 'to obtain' (cf. \ai^l3a,m, eXa^ov), the base

p5H lebh throughout (lebhe, lebhishe, lebhe, lebhivahe, &c.). So nah, 4th c, to

bind,' makes i. 3. nandha, 2. nehitha or nanaddha by 305; Du. i. nehiva, &c.

Atm. nehe, &c. Similarly, nai, 4th c, 'to perish,' i. 3. nandsa, 2. nesitha or

nananshtha (•T'T?), &c. : compare 388. d.

b. Roots of this last kind, that require a substituted consonant in the reduplica-

tion, are excepted from the rule (but not >T»^ bhaj and Ifip^phal).

c. So also the roots ^^, '^, ^, '^, ^Tf, '^, beginning with v, are excepted.

These require that the reduplicated syllable be T u, or the corresponding vowel of

the semivowel, and also change va of the root to "^ u before every termination,

except those of the sing. Parasmai, the two a's blending into one long '^i u: thus,

from ^^ vach, 2d c, ' to speak,' come the two bases T^T^ uvdch and 1!^ uch

(1.3. uvdcha, 2. uvaehitha or uvaktha; Du. 3. ikhatus ; PI. 3. uchus). The root

^ vah, ist c, to carry,' changes the radical vowel to^ before tha (see 305. a),

optionally substituted for itha (i. 3. 4<4I^, 2. '3^f^ or '5^3'). Compare 424.

d. Observe—The root ^J^ vam, ist c, ' to vomit,' usually follows 375 (Pan. VII.

2.5), but may also follow 375.0.
'

e. A similar rule is apphed in Tf^ yaj, ist c, 'to sacrifice' (i. 3. iydja; Du. 3.

tjatus J PI. 3. ijus) ; and the 2d sing, of this root will be either ^TuHI or ^^ by

297, or ^fiT^ by 375. a. The Atmane is 1.3. ^, 2. ^ftlx, &c. See 597.

/. The roots TP^ 9th and ist c, '^T^ 9th c, 'S^ ist c, >I»^ 4th c, TT5^ ist c,

HTST 1st c. Atm., >n^ ist and 4th c, may optionally follow 375. a, although not

answering its conditions, and W^ ist c. Atm. necessarily : thus, granth makes

sing. du. pi. 3. either jagrantha, jagranthatus, jagranthus or jagrantha, grethatus,

grethuss bhram makes babhrdma, babhramatus, babhramus, by 375, or babhrdma,

bhrematus, bhremusj and trap makes trepe, trepdte, trepire.

Similarly, TJW 4th and 5th c, but not when a is prefixed.

g. W 1st c, ' to pass,' also follows 375. a (as if it were tar) : thus, i. 3. tatdra,

2. teritha; Du. i. teriva, &c. '^ 4th c, 'to grow old,' may optionally follow 367. c

ot 375. a {^.jajdras Du. ^.jajaratits acjeratus, &c.).

376. I'^^iam, 1st c, ' to go,' aT^Jan, 4th c, ' to be born,' ^TT khan, ist c, ' to

dig,' and '5'^ han, 2d c, ' to kUl' (which last forms its 2d pret. as if from Tr«T ghan),

drop the medial a before all the terminations, e.xcept those of the sing. Parasm.

* Bopp deduces forms like pechiva, from papachiva, by supposing that the

second j] is suppressed, the two a's combined into d, and d weakened into e.
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(compare the declension of rdjan at 146, 149). Hence, gam makes in sing. du. pi. 3.

jagama, jagmatus, jagmusj jam makes jajdna, jajhatus, jajhusj khan makes

chakhdna, chakhnatus, ohakhnus; and han mskeBJaghdna,jaghnatus,jaghnus.

377- f^5'A(!s, 1st c, to eat,' is analogous, making jaghdsa,jakshatus,jakshus.

See 42 and 70.

378. f^ji, 1st c, 'to conquer,' forms its 2d pret. as if from ft gi, see 590 (i.

and 3. ftmra ; Du. i. ftrfnR, &c.) ; f^ hi, 5th c, ' to send,' as if from ftr (i. 3.

'"'<"*<) ; ^ r«, ist c, ' to go,' makes its base ^TR dr throughout *.

379- ^ hwe, 1st c, ' to call,' forms its 2d pret. as if from ? or ?, see 595 (1.3.

^^T^j Du. I. ^jpf^); ^ de, ist c, 'to pity,' 'to protect,' makes its base digi

(i. 3. Atm. f^, 2. f^fnt^, &c.); ^ vye, ist c, 'to cover,' makes its bases

vivi/dy, vivyay, and vivy (i. f^^nXT, 2. fN'grfirzr; Du. i. f^fN^ or f^fil^)

;

^ ve, 1st c, ' to weave,' forms its 2d pret. as if from vd or vav or vay (1.3. ^^ or

'^^V^, 2. ^•^Tsr or ^fsrn or ^r^ffVlt -, Du. i . ^^f^^ or -gif^ or -mffx^, &c.).

380. fj^grah, 9th c, ' to take,' makes its base »RIT^ and WT^ (S. Du. PI. 3.

^T^. ^T^^5 STiJH^^). See 699.

381. Tf^prachchh, 6th c, ' to ask,' makes its base TJU^f throughout; see 631.

'*VS[^bhrajj, 6th c, ' to fiy,' makes either "^K^or ^»T5^ throughout. See 632.

382. *!f"^ swap, 2d c, ' to sleep,' makes its bases ^«|ii^ and ^IJ"^- See 655

and 70.

383. ^PI 4th c.
' to pierce,' ^^ 6th c. ' to deceive,' ^'^ ist c. ' to be pained,'

and ^n^ist c. ' to spend,' make their reduplicated syllable vij and the first two

roots change vya to vi before all the terminations, excepting the sing. Parasmai

:

thus, from vyadh comes sing. du. pi. 3. f^^TIV, f^frtTJ^, f^f%V¥^; .^tm. fVfVvr,

&c. See 615 and 629.

384. ^T^ ah, to say,' is only used in the 2d pret., and is defective in sing. du.

pi. I. and pi. 2, forming 2d sing, from ^Tr^ (2. ^nW, 3. ^T^ ; Du. 2. -ill^^'H,

3. ^mw^^; PI. 3. ^f^O-

385. Roots which begin with a vowel, long by nature or position (except dp,

5th c, 'to obtain;' diichh, ist c, 'to stretch;' and except roots having an initial a

before two consonants), and all roots of more than one syllable (excepting urrm,

2d c, ' to cover'), form their 2d preterites by adding '^TP^ dm to the base, and

affixing the 2d preterite of some one of the auxihary verbs, ^m^as, ' to be ;' ij^JAm,

'to be;' "^ kri, 'to do.' (Observe—Wf^ with ^^^ becomes vii'aotin, by 59.)

Thus, from 'l^^f 2d c, ' to rule,' comes ist and 3d sing. 2d pret. f^^TfT^ or ^!jii*=i-

>|=r or ^^lI'MsliK 59 ; from -MoW+l 2d c, ' to shine,' comes ^''tr^l^a'Ult. When

the Atmane-pada inflection has to be employed, ^ only is used : thus, ^^ 2d c.

Atm., 'to praise,' makes ist and 3d sing. 2d pret. ^Sl'^a'^. The root '3i^ 2d c,

* P4niniVII. 4. II. VII. 2. 66.

t This rests on Siddhanta Kaum. 134. Some grammarians make the base in

du. and pi. &c. ^T^p^-
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' to cover,' is anomalous, and makes sing. du. pi. i. '3iw5TR', an^gr^'fj 3i^«jli»i

;

Atm. '3i^g^, &c.

a. Observe—Roots of the loth class form their 2d pret. according to 385, the

syllable dm being added to the base : thus, from chur, loth c, ' to steal,' 2d pret.

sing. I. 3. ehoraydmdsa. See under Causals, 471.

b. Also according to 385 is formed the 2d preterite of all derivative verbs, such

as causals, desideratives, and frequentatives.

V. Also of the roots ^\ay, ist c, ' to go;' ^^day, ist c, ' to pity;' and <*\*ikds,

ist c, 'to shine' (°li|UM^) *
: and optionally of the roots >ft bM, 3d c, ' to fear'

(f^Hm or r«<M<H°5l°li lT.); !> hri, 3d c.,'to be ashamed' (ftTIPT or ftrg^JTW^nT);

>J
bhri, 3d c, ' to bear' (fWTT or r«JHU=d *!*,) ; ^ hw, 3d c, ' to sacrifice' (gsN

or 3J^''MI'yohK); ^^vid, 2d c, 'to know;' '^ush, ist c, 'to bum' (^kTIh or

d. Some polysyllabic roots also take both forms of the 2d preterite : thus,

daridrd, 2d c, ' to be poor,' makes <;r<.^M<*K and (^(^RjT ', jdgri, 2d c, ' to

awake,' makes ilNKI'i'fcK and »t»ii'in.

.

First and second future.

386. .Observe—The first future results from the union of the nom. case of the

noun of agency (formed with the affix W tri, see 83. I) with the present tense of

the verb ^TO as, ' to be :' thus, taking i^Tff ddtri, a giver' (declined at 127), and

combining its nom. case with •siiw asmi and ^ he, we have ddtdsmi and ddtdhe,

' I am a, giver,' identical with the ist pers. sing. Parasmai and Atmane of the ist

fut.,
' I will give.' So also ddtdsi and ddtdse, ' thou art a giver,' or ' thou wilt

give.' In the ist and 2d persons dual and plur. the sing, of the noun is joined

with the dual and plur. of the auxiliary. In the 3d person the auxiliary is omitted,

and the 3d sing, dual and plur. of the ist future in both voices is then identical

with the nom. case sing, dual and plur. of the noun of agency : thus, data, a

giver,' or he wiU give ;' ddtdrau, ' two givers,' or ' they two will give,' &c. t

387. Observe also—^The second future, in its terminations, resembles the present

tense, the chief difference being that sya is prefixed.

388. Rule for the formation of the base in verbs of the first nine

classes. Gu^ate the vowel of the root (except when debarred by

a8. 6, and except in certain uncommon roots of the 6th class) through-

out all the persons of both first and second future. See 293. a. at

the end.

a. Note, that in all roots ending in consonants, excepting those

included in the list at 400, and in a few ending in vowels, enu-

* Paninilll. 1. 37. 3s.

t The future signification inherent in the noun of agency ddid, seems implied in

Latin by the relation of dator to daturus.
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merated at 397, 399, the vowel ^i must be inserted between the root

so gunated, and the terminations.

b. The roots of the 6th class not gu^iated are -^j jpr, •^, -m,

1^' If' W' ^' '3^
' ?T' ^' ff ' ff ' ff' ^' If' If > If > If.

F' ^' ^' If' ^f' If' If' ^f ' ff ' ^' If' ^' ¥^-

c. Roots containing the vowel ri are generally gunated, but they may optionally

change ri to ra, when i is not inserted : thus, trip becomes either tarp or trap.

The root mrij is vriddhied into mdrj (compare 324). Note, that when the change

of ri to ra is allowed in the futures, it is admitted also in the 3d preterite and
conditional, and before tha in the 2d singular of the 2d preterite.

d. One or two roots, hke majj, naS, insert a nasal in the two futures and some of

the other non-conjugational tenses. See 403, 410.

389. Thus, from f^ ji, 1st c, ' to conquer,' comes the base ^je
(ist Fut. je + tdsmi = ^Tnftff, &c. ; i^tm. je + tdhe = ^ttt^. ad Fut.

ye + «2/am = ^Bnf»T, &c.; Kim. je + sye =^, by 70). Similarly,

from ^ &ru, 5th c, ' to hear,' comes the base ^ ko (ist Fut. &ro +
tdsmi =z-^^mf^, &c. ; 2d Fut. ^ro + syami = '?frHlTfiT, &c., by 70).

390. So also, from -^ budh, ist c, 'to know,' comes the base

gtfv bodhi (ist Fut. bodhi + tdsmi = -^[fvm^, &c. ; iitm. bodhi +
tdhe = ^Wwi^. ad Fut. bodhi + sydmi = ^tfv'HTfiT, &c. ; iitm. bodhi

391. This insertion of i, the manifest object of which is to prevent

the coalition of consonants, is unfortunately forbidden in one hun-

dred and three roots ending in consonants, some of which are of

very common occurrence ; and the combination of the final conso-

nant of the root with the initial t and s of the terminations, will

require an acquaintance with the rules already laid down at 296, &c.

When these rules are known, there will be no difficulty in the

formation of these tenses. The only question is, how are we to

ascertain whether a root inserts i, or whether it rejects it ? The lists

about to be given at 394 and 400 will determine this point.

392. It is of the utmost importance that the attention of the student be directed

towards these hsts, as the assumption or rejection of this inserted vowel is not

confined to the two futures, but extends to many other parts of the verb ; inso-

much, that if the first future reject ^ i, it is, as a necessary consequence, rejected

in the third preterite, the Atmane-pada of the benedictive, the conditional, the

infinitive mood, the passive past participle, the indechnable past participle, the

future participle formed with the afiix tavya, and the noun of agency formed with

the affix tri; and is, moreover, optionaHy rejected in the 2d pers. sing, of the 2d
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preterite, and decides the fonnation of the desiderative form of the root by s

instead of ish. So that the learner, if he know the first future, will pass on with

great ease to the formation of these other parts of the verb, and should always

look to this tense as his guide. For example, taking the root kship, ' to throw,'

and finding the ist future to be ksheptdsmi, he knows that i is rejected. Therefore

he knows the 2d future to be kshepsydmi; the 3d pret. to be akshaipsam; the

Atmane of the benedictive, kshipsiya; the conditional, akshepsyamj the infinitive,

ksheptum; the passive past participle, kshiptaj the indecUnable participle, kshiptwd;

the future participle, ksheptavya; the noun of agency, ksheptri; the 2d pers. sing,

of the 2d pret. optionally chikshepthaj the desiderative, chikshipsdmi. On the

other hand, taking the root ydch,' to ask,' and finding the ist future to be ydchitd,

he knows that i is inserted, and therefore the same parts of the verb will be

ydchishydmi, aydchisham, ydchisMya, aydchishyam, ydchitwm, ydchita, ydchitwd,

ydchitavya, ydchitri, yaydchitha, yaydchishdmi, respectively.

393. It is evident that roots ending in vowels do not require i;

and it may be taken as a general rule that they all reject it, except-

ing roots ending in aiw and '%ri; and excepting a few roots ending

in the other vowels.

Observe—In the following Usts the 3d pers. sing, of the 1st and 2d future is

given after each root. The roots are arranged in the order of their radical vowels.

ROOTS ENDING IN VOWELS, REJECTING OR INSERTING ^ i IN THE

LAST FIVE TENSES.

394. All roots in ^n a, as ^ 3d c. (^TTTT, i l^fri , Saxrei), reject i.

395. All roots in ^ i and ^ i, as fir ist c. {itin, ^niPri), ffi ist c.

(ktn, ^TJrfir), reject i.

a. Except ftr (^TiTT, 'wftrofir), f^ ist c. (^gfiinTT, 'ErftrajfiT), ^ ist

and 4th c. (^ftmr, ^ftrofir), and ^ 2d c. (^^nn, ^^mfir).

395. All roots in T m, as ^ 5th c. (^hrr, ^JVaifiT), reject i.

a. Except the roots ^, ^, ^, v, ^, ^ (gfpjrii, "^f^Brfir, &c.).

b. The root H 2d c. A'tm. optionally inserts i [wm or ^rfVlTT, ^fl^

or ^rfVWff).

397. Roots in -3! li insert ^ i, as ij^ist c. (>Tf^, Hfrarfir) ; but

V 5th c. optionally rejects it (uf^in or vhrr, vf^fir or vNffir).

398. All roots in ^ ri reject i in the 1st future, but not in the ad,

as f 8th c. {ssh, ^fiftHjffT).

a. Except the root ^ 5th c, which optionally lengthens the i

(^fbrr or 'wtm, ^firHrfir or ^iWit).

b. The roots ^ 9th c. and '^ ist c. have three forms of the 1st

future (wtr, wftin or wOri l &c.j ^ti &c.).
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399. Roots in ^ ri long, insert ^ i, as t^ (TrfTTTT, wir^jfif).

a. They may optionally lengthen the i {irdin, TrtNfir).

b. Roots in ^ e, ^ ai, ^ 0, reject i ; but change their final diph-

thongs to '3IT a before the terminations of the futures ; thus ;Eft 4th c.

(^HT, ^n^rfir). The root ^ 1st c. may optionally insert i (tutttt or

mi^ri i, &c.).

ROOTS ENDING IN CONSONANTS, REJECTING \i VS THE LAST

FIVE TENSES.

Observe—The roots marked * optionally reject i or insert it.

400. One in oir k.

Tji^, ^riii, ^nyifTr, see 296.

401. Six in 'cT ch, and one

optionally.

Tf^ 1st c, x^iT, tr^fK 296.

^ ad c, ^w, w^rfw.

ft^^ 7th c, t^, T^lfw.

f^ 7th and 3d c, ^w, ^^fw.

ftr^ 6th c, ^w, ^^rfir.

>T^ 6thc *ftw, jft^fw.

gT!^6th c, -gsT or -^fwr, •g^fiT

or •gftararftT.

*

402. One in 'S chh.

TTsi: 6th c, Tm, u^rfir 297.

403. Fifteen in "sj, and two

optionally.

imf^ ist c, w^, w^rfir 296.

>T3T ist c, H^, >T^rfir.

Ti»T ist C.J T^w\ 297, ^TE^rfir.

jfj^ 6th C.J )?Fr, H#T, «^7r, Ha^fri.

iRff 6th C.J iraJT, jj^ifw 388. c.

)q^ 7th C, H^j *ia*irri.

ra 1st and 4th c, t^, t^gufir.

^ ist C.J ^NiT, tivwrri.

^ 1st c, ^w, ^^.
f^ 3d C, %^, ^^W.
f^ 3d ct, ^, &c., like f^.

>p^ 7th c, »Ttw, >?fa*jfrf.

^ 7th c, TftW, ^>^flf.

^ 6th c, ^^, -d^rfir.

wt^ 6th c, HFT 297, ?r^ff.

*^i^ 7th C.J '^^ or ^rf^T, ^^?rfir

or ^rf%Bifw.

*«^^^ 2d c, urn or mf%T, TTB^fiT

or Hi r^^fff 388. b.

404. Fourteen in ^ d.

^ 2d c, w^, ^Tiwfir, see 46.

TT^ 4th C.J T]^, ti^.

^^ 1st and 6th c.j ^rai, ^rwrfir.

^ 1st and 6th c.j ^rai, UMfri.

^r^ 1st C.J ^BJjTT, yinWfir.

^ 1st C.J ^^, ?W^-

fe^ 6th C.J ^^, ^liJlPri.

f^ 7th C.J i[^, %wflT.

fW^ 7th C.J »raT, H(5Tfif.

f^ 6th C.J ^, wfir.

f^ 4th C.J ^^, ^wfir.

^ 7th C.J Tfr^, '?|Vsrfir.

^ 6th C.J Tt^, tTliw r«r.

^ 6th C.J tft^j 'sflwfir.

t When f^ belongs to the 7th c, it takes i ; thus, f^ftTiIT, ftrftf^rfir.
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405. Eleven in v dJi.\

^^ 9th c, ^ri^T, M-jWCrf 299. a.

T»»^4tb C.J tiT^T, ^rorfir.

tr^ 5th C.J riiTT, trwfir.

^nv 4th and 5th c, ?rTiT, ^rnwfTT.

ftr«( 4th c.fj ^ST, TOifir.

^ 4th c, ^tiT, sfiliwrri.

^ 4th c, -Bftgr 298, ^rafir 399.

f»^4th c.f, -^^ 398, >itwi^ 399. a.

^ 4th c, TTlirr, ^")(*jiii.

^ 7th c, rti[T, Ttsrfir.

^ 4th c, ^ftiT, ^ftwrfir.

406. Two in t^ «.

»n^ 4th c, »n?n, jfw^ 6. h.

f^ 3d c, fsin, but ^r^mPri.

407. Eleven in
'^Jp,

and three

optionally.

THI ist c, TTWT, TT^trftr.

^ 1st c, '^Trr, «i4*irrt.

^ 1st C, ^niT, ^I^MPri.

^ 3d C, WST, y^ufri.

ftjT^ 6th c, %n, %«^!Tfir.

fin^ Ist C, WHT, rfM^lfif.

ftyi^ 6th c, ^HT) cinjufir.

^6th c, sfrtn, ^i^fri.

:^ 6th c, (4)HI, t3l»^rd.

*o|TTistc.,^ligSTTor c|,rgMri l, °hti^mrri

or ctifcM"*^.

*^ 4th c, irar or rtTMrii, "ir^Rfii

or (ff|«lfirt.

*1T^ 4th c,^ or ^f^HT, ^T*:?^

Tn^ ist c, ^ETffT, *m4riit.

408. Three in w bh, and one

optionally.

TPT ist C, 7WT, *4VSfiT.

T3T Ist c, T3JT, *.M*IH.

<5>T 1st C, (53JT 398, pT^^ 399.

*3>T 4th c, cDjui or pJtfiTfTT, but

(•jirMUlPrt.

409. Four in ^^ m, and one

optionally.

in^ 1st c., ipin 59, but nfirofiT.

^ 1st c, ^tttt, •iwrri.

xpj; ist c, ?Pin, 'feifir.

T^ ist c, trnr 59, (.*<iri 6. 6.

*^ 1st c. Kim., jf?K\ or 'giftnfT,

'

410. Ten in 31 i, and two op-

tionally.

ffs^^ 1st c.,^ 300, ^^ifir 303.

f^ 6th c, ^?T, ^vyiPri (5e/^6«).

i^ 6th c.,^ 300, ^afifd 303.

ftsi 6th c, ^:ct, ^ajjfri.

figsr 4th c, ^T, rt«<<ri.

^31 ist c, aVrr, at^rfir.

^ 6th c., ^ctTT, ^t^rfir.

"^^ ist c., "jffT, jj^vyjCii.

^ 6th c, »m, Ji^fffJ.

?ipt 6th c., ^qfr, ^MVyfrit.

*TT3I^4th c, TJCT or ^r^lril, "ivsjlfrt

or Hr^mfri.

t When ftn^ and '^ belong to the i st c, they take i .- thus, >)fVril, "^Hwr, &c.

X Theae may optionally change the radical vowel ri to ra instead of ar .- thus,

sarptd or sraptd, &c. See 388. c.
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*f^ 9th c, Itct or Irf^, Iraiifir

or lif^ngfiT.

411. Eleven in \sh, and six

optionally,

fi^ 1st c, ^, i^atiPri -

%i^^ 2d c, tsT 301, ^^jfir 30a.

Pr^^ 7th c, ^, ^^ifir.

f^ 3d c, ^, ^^^ifiir.

f^ 7th c, ^, ft^rfw.

f^4th c,^ 301, ^BjiPrt 303.

^ 4th c, ifhrr, itmfK.

^4th c, ^, ^fjr.

^4th cf, -qt^, q1a«irri .

^ 1st and 6th c, crIt, cB^firJ.

*ir^ 1st and 5th c, irer or ufafin,

nasTn or irftj^jfw.

*i^ 1st c, r^TT or ^?pT, &c.

*^ 6th c, 5CT or vfem, but

*ft^ ist and 4th c.,'^ or V^m,
buttftraifiT.

*'W\ (^^*^ ^'T^) 9*^ ^-J "^^ '"^

-"iiinirii, -^f^rfir or -eRrfi?-

*^ ist and 4th c, ft^ or ttftTTT,

but OrmMfri.

414. All roots, without exception, ending in ^ kit, i^ g, ^^ffh, wjh,

Zt, J th, 'Sd,'^ 4h, TSt^n, t{^t, ^ th, t^ ph, '^b, Xf^y, -^r, T^l, "^v,

take the inserted ^ i in the last five tenses.

a. The root >f5 9th c, 'to take/ lengthens the inserted i in

every tense except the 2d preterite : thus, i|^1ril, >i^1u4rrl, &c.

See 699.

41a. Two in '^ s.

^r^^^lsi c, Trerr, irjsrfiT 304. a.

^ 1st c, g^tTT, ^wfir 304. a.

413. Eight in ^ h, and seven

optionally.

^ ist c, ^7>n 305, v^ff 306. a.

^ 4th c, ^T^ 305, ^TOTfir 306. 6.

^ 1st c, ^tn 305. a, sUSjifri 306.

f^ ad c, ^TVT 305, ^^ifii 306. a.

fi^ 1st c,^ 305. a, t^v^fri 306.

fe^ ad c, ^r^T 305. a, ^^rfir 306.

1^ ad c, ^'fnn 305, vt^rT 306. a.

^ 1st c, TteT 305. a, Ctajlfif3o6.

*^ 1st c, ^fVg7 305. a. or ir^ri i,

*in^ 1st c, arrar or iiir^rii, ^rrai^

306. a. or Jiif^ui^.

*f^ 4th C.J ^njT or^ or ^Hgrii,

^a^jfri or ^n^mPri .

*g^ 1st c, nfer or Jrf^, Tft^?ifrr

306. a. or Trf^^Tfir.

*'5^ 4th c, jtnr or -^t^ or jtf^TTT,

ift^rfir 306. «. or •jt^oifir.

*g^ 4th c, »rtnn or jfteT or »ftf^,

jfhgrfiT or iftf^wfir.

*^ 7th c, irfr or Trffin, af^mfri

or TT^tT.

t When ^«A belongs to the pth c, it takes i.

% Krish may optionally change ri to ra; as, krashtd, &o.

u
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Third preterite (Greek aorist, Latin perfect).

415. This complex and multiform tense, the most troublesome

and intricate in the whole Sanskrit verb, is not so much one tense,

as an aggregation of several tenses, all more or less allied to each

other, all bearing a manifest resemblance to the first preterite, but

none of them exactly assignable to that tense, and none of them so

distinct in its character or so universal in its application as to admit

of segregation from the general group, under any separate title of

its own.

Fortunately, however, the third preterite occurs but rarely in the

better specimens of Hindu composition ; so that the student may

satisfy himself with a cursory survey of its character and functions.

416. Although grammarians assert that there are seven different

varieties of this tense, four of which correspond more or less to the

Greek ist aorist, and three to the ad aorist, yet we shall endeavour

to show that all these varieties may be included under the two distinct

forms of terminations given in the table at 347, p. 107. The first

form of terminations corresponds to those of the memorial scheme

at 346, and belongs both to roots which reject i and to roots which

assume it (see 394) : but in the latter case the initial s of the ad

and 3d sing, is rejected, and the i blends with the i, which then

becomes the initial of those terminations. Moreover, in the case of

roots which assume i the base is formed according to rules different

to those which apply in the case of roots which reject i. The ad

form of terminations resembles those of the first preterite, and

belongs, in the first place, to certain roots, whose bases in the

first preterite present some important variation irom the root; in

the second, to certain roots ending in ^ i, ^ sh, or f h, which have

i, u, or ri, for their radical vowel ; and, in the third, to verbs of the

loth class and causals.

417. Observe also—In all the modifications of the third preterite,

the first step in the formation of the base is the prefixing of the

augment ^ «, a further indication of the community of character

which this tense presents to the first preterite.

a. It will appear, however, in the Syntax, that when the thii-d preterite is used as

a prohibitive imperative, the particle HT md being prefixed, the augment a is then

rejected.
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6. Wlien a root begins with the vowels ^ i, ^ a, or ^ ri, short or long, the

augment is prefixed in accordance with 260. a.

Form I.

418. The terminations are here repeated from 347, p. 107.

i.sam swa sma

a. sis stam or tam sta or ta

3. sit stdm or tdm sus

si swahi smahi

sthds or thus sdthdm dhwam or dhwam

sta or ta sdtdm sata

419. Observe, that when i is not inserted before the above terminations, the

initial s may be discarded from those terminations in which it is compounded with

t and th, if the base ends in any consonant excepting n, or in any short vowel.

Observe also, that ^ dhwam takes the place of E^ dhwam, when the base ends in

any other vowel than d.

420. Rule for the formation of the base for those verbs of the

first nine classes, at 395, 396, 398, 400, &c., which reject ^ i. In the

Parasmai, if a root end in either a vowel or a consonant, vriddhi

the radical vowel before all the terminations. In the .^tmane, if a

root end in ^ i, ^ i, 7 u, or ^ u, gunate the radical vowel ; and if in

'%ri or any consonant, leave the vowel unchanged before all the ter-

minations. Observe—The augment ^ a must always be prefixed,

as in the ist preterite. See 2,60,

421. Thus, from fft ist c, ' to lead,' come the two bases anai for

Parasmai and awe for Atmane {anai -\- sam = ^^(^ by 70; Kim. ane

4-si= ^r^f^, awe + «^Ms = ^sr^^T^, &c.) ; and from ^ 8th c, 'to

make,' come the two bases aMr for Parasmai and akri for i^tmane

{akdr + sam = ^r^ire by 70, &c. ; ^tm. akri +si = '^i^ft by 70, akri

+ thds= ^^v<|M by 419, akri + ta = wfi(, &c.). See 682. Similarly,

H 3d c, ' to bear.' See the table at 583.

422. So from gs^^ 7th c, ' to join,' come the two bases ayauj for

Parasmai and ayuj for ittmane (Parasmai ayauj + sam='m^^ by 296,

ayauj + swa = ^r^, ayauj + tam = w^ifi by 419 ; iitm. ayuj + si =

^I^ by 296, ayuj + thds = ^i^<tm\, ayuj + ta = ^;^) ; and from^
7th c, ' to hinder,' the bases araudh and arudh (Parasnrai araudh +

sam = ^Qf¥ by 299, Du. araudh + swa = ^t^tf^, araudh + tam = -siCia

;

iiitm. arudh + si = ^(^fm, arudh + thds = -iHj^l^, &c.).

423. Similarly, from 'T'^ ist c, 'to cook,' come the bases apdch and apach

(apdch+sam=^'^m^by2g6, Atm. apach+si=^^f^, apach+thds=^'*f'm*{,

&c.) ; and from^ ist c, 'to burn' (601), the bases addh and adah {addh+sam=

V 2
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^vn^ by 306. a, addh+tam=^(!^lf^ by 305; Atm. adah+si=^Kf^ by 306. a,

adah+thds=^:^TV[\, &c.).

424. The root W? ist c, 'to carry' (611), changes the radical vowel to w o

before those termmations which reject an initial s (see 419, 305. a) : thus, avdksham,

avdkshis, avdksMt, avdkshwa, avodham, &c. ; Atm. avaJcshi, avodhds, avodha, &c.

:

compare 375. c. ^? ist c. Atm., ' to bear,' generally follows 427 (asdhishi, &c.).

though the form asodha is given for the 3d sing. With avdksMt compare the Latin

vescit, and with avakshi compare vesd.

425. «T? 4th c, ' to tie,'
' to fasten,' makes andtsam, andtsis, andtslt, andtgwa,

andddham, &c. ; and Atm. anatsi, anaddhds, &c., by 306. b (compare 182. e).

Similarly, ^^ ist c, 'to dwell' (607), makes avdtsam, &o., by 304. a.

426. *rai 6th c, ' to be immersed,' and ^13 ist c, ' to adhere,' make amdn-ksham

&c., asdn-ksham &c. See 633, 597. a.

a. The root ^ 2d c, ' to go,' with adhi prefixed, signifying ' to go over,' ' to

read,' Atmane-pada only, substitutes ''ft ^/ in the 3d pret. : thus, ^lapftft, ^ISI-

jflar^T, ^THPfte, &c.

h. Roots ending in •? or ?!f rarely reject the sibilant from some of the terminations

in the Atmane, as indicated at 418, dropping the final nasalwhere s is rejected : thus,

iPT 8th c. makes in Atmane 2d and 3d sing. WinTPBTj •«inn (compare 57). Simi-

larly, '^l!r^8th c. makes ^r^^TPTj -^Ujri. And the roots V^ 8th c, >n^ 4th c,

^•^ ist c, may lengthen the a when n is dropped : thus, st*ii"m«t^j sttilti, &c.

;

compare 354. a, 339. But the above roots generally follow 427, and prefix » to

all the terminations; so that ^nrf«IFF^, stnTiB, is more usual than -sinMHi^s

^nnr. The root >T^ 4th and 8th c. makes 3d sing. »i(4w or ^wf^ or ^tTil.

The same form with \ i prefixed.

427. Those verbs which assume \i (see 388. a, 397, 399, 414) reject

the initial sibilant from the terminations of the 3d and 3d sing., and

the i then blends with the initial i of those terminations. In the

other terminations the i causes the change of s to sh by 70 : thus.

I. isham
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Observe—Roots ending in any other vowel than k' and ri rarely follow 427, as
they generally reject i, and foUow 418 * (see 394, &c.).

b. If a root end in a single consonant, guijate the radical vowel
in both Parasmai and ^Ltmane (except when debarred by 38. b, and
except in the roots enumerated at 388. b). Of course the augment
'W a must in every case be prefixed. See 260.

429. Thus, from ^ 9th c, ' to purify,^ come the two bases apau
for Parasmai and apo for iitmane {apau + i+ sam = ^irifcfif by 37,
apau + i + {s = ^^\4i»^, apau + i + U= im\<i\^, &c. ; i^tm. apo + i + si

= ^Hr^rH, &c., by 36), see 583; and from K ist c, ' to cross,' comes
the base atdr for Parasmai {atdr + i+sam= atdrisham, Sec).

a. Observe—Roots in '^ rt", and the root ^ vri, may optionally lengthen the

inserted i in the Atmane : thus, ^raftft or ^40 Pk.

430. Similarly, -^budh, ist c, ' to know,' makes abodhisham, &c.,

see 583; and ^vrit, ist c, ' to be,' makes avartishi, Sec; and ttv edh,

1st c, ' to increase,' makes aidhishi, &c. (a6o. b), see 600.

431. A medial ^ a is sometimes lengthened: thus, =|^ vad, ist 0., makes

TilNin^K, &c. See 598.

432. The roots ^, ^, V, TS, \, all of the 6th c, may either follow 429 or make

^J^fV^ adhuvisham, &c.

a. ^t^ 2d c., ' to kill,' forms its 3d preterite from "^t thus, ^J^fv^, &c.

See 654.

433. Many roots in^nd.'^e,^ o, and JT ai, with three in ^^m, viz. T(^^yam,

Ty[^ ram, 'JT'^ nam, assume i, but insert s before it ; the final e, 0, and ai, being

changed to ^o.- thus, from "m 2d c, 'to go,' comes 'SHTtftR, &c. (see 644); from

Jfft 4th c, 'to sharpen,' ^J^nftl^, &c. ; from ^^^^ ist c, 'to restrain,' ^niftR, &c.

^TTjrr 2d c, ' to be poor,' makes adaridrisham or adaridrdsisham, &c.

a. In the
,
Atmane these roots reject the i and the s which precedes it, and

follow 418: thus, from TT 3d c, 'to measure,' comes HH I ftf, &o. (see 66^);

from 73^ ist c, ' to sport,' ^WTBt, ^twW, ^W, &c.

434. Some Atmane-pada verbs of the 4th class form the 3d person sing, of the

3d preterite by rejecting the termination sta, and leaving i, as in the passive

(475. a) : thus, 'T^ 4th c, ' to go,' makes 3d pret. 3d sing. 'HH I ?<^ ; »PT 4th c,

' to be born,' makes ^TWf^ ; and^ 4th c, ' to know,' makes 'St'srHv. Compare

253. a.

* Except «TPJ, ^iW} and fi^, which follow 427, and are gunated, instead of

taking Vriddhi : thus, tH»1IJ|M, TsTl^Sr^H, ^ngftR.
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Form II.

435. Resembling the first preterite.

c or i dvahi dmahi

athds ethdm or dthdm adhwam

ata etdm or dtdm anta

1. am ava or va ama orma

2. as or s atam or tam ata or ta

3. at or t atdm or tdm an or us

Note, that this form corresponds to the Greek 2d aorist (compare asthdm, asthds,

asthdt, with ear^v, ecTijf, eo-Tij), and that the first form is more or less analogous

to the ist aorist. The substitution of i for e, and dthdm, dtdm, for ethdm, etdm, in

the Atmane of form II, is confined to a class of roots mentioned at 439.

436. Rule for the formation of the base in verbs of the first nine

classes. In general the terminations are attached directly to the

root : thus, Tp^ist c, 'to go,' makes ^nm agamam, he, see 602; fi?^

7th c, ' to break,' ^rfW^ ; •l^ 4th c, ' to perish,' '^H^l (or ^nr?f , see

441). But -^ 1st c, ' to see,' is gunated, and makes adarkam,

see 604. Observe—Sometimes roots which follow this form in the

Parasmai, follow form I. (418) in the iitmane.

437. No confusion can arise from this apparent identity with the

ist preterite, as in all cases where these terminations are used for

the 3d preterite, the ist preterite presents some difference in the form

of its base; as in agachchham (270), abhinadam (343). So again,

the sixth conjugation, which alone can ever show a perfect identity

of root and base, never makes use of this form for its 3d preterite,

unless by some special rule the base of its ist prieterite is made to

differ from the root : thus, lip, ' to smear' (cf. a\ei<f)U)), which is

alipam in the 3d preterite, is alimpam in the first (281). So in

Greek, compare the imperfect eXeiirov with the ad aor. eXnrov ; and

similarly, eXdfjL^avov with eXa^ov ; eSd/nvriv with fSafiOv, &c.

a. One or two roots in ^ if and ^ i reject their finals ; and one or two in ^ n
and ^ H change these vowels to ar before the above terminations : thus, !^Tt

2d c, ' to tell,' makes ^>^ ; 'ftff ist c, ' to swell,' makes ^Pff 5 ^ ist c, ' to go,'

makes ^«i*, ; W 4th c, ' to grow old,' vtJi*,.

438. Certain roots ending in long vowels reject the initial vowel from the ter-

minations of the Parasmai, as indicated in the table at 435 : thus, ^ 3d c, ' to

give,' makes addm, adds, addt, addva, &c. ; .3d pi. adus, see 663. So also, VT 3d c,

' to place,' makes adhdm, Sec, 664 ; and WT ist c, ' to stand,' makes asthdm. Sec,

587. Similarly, f^ist c, 'to be,' excepting in ist sing, and 3d pi. (T>|^, '''*^'

^*^, ^»J?> &c. ; 3d pi. ^I>i^), see 585.

a. Observe, however, that some roots in d, like yd, 2d c, ' to go,' follow 434.
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b. Some roots in 5 e and ?ft o, which follow 434, optionally follow 438 ; in

which case e and o are changed as before to d: thus, ^ dhe, 1st c, 'to drink/

makes either adhdsisham Sec, or adhdm Sec. ; Hi so, 4th c, ' to come to an end,'

makes either asdsisham or asdm, see 613 : V also makes ^V, see 440. a.

c. But 55 ist c, ' to call,' drops the final e, and retains the initial vowel of the

terminations
: thus, akwam, dhwas, ahwat, &o. See 593.

d. In the Atmane-pada, roots like ^, VT, ^TT, &c., at 438, follow form I. at

418 ; but drop the final d, and assume i in its place : thus, adishi, adithds, adita,

adishwahi, &o. ; 2d pi. ^rf^. See 663.

e. ^ 2d c, 'to go,' makes its 3d preterite from a root JIT : thus, agdm, agds, &c.

/. The classical scholar wiU observe, that adaddm, the ist preterite of the root

da,
' to give,' bears the same relation to its 3d preterite addm that eS/S«v does to

eSctfl/. So also the relation of adhdm (3d pret. of dhd, ' to place') to adadhdm (ist

pret.) corresponds to that of eBi/jv to eri6irjv. Compare also abhavas and abhus

with ee^uef and e<pvs.

439. Certain roots ending in '5(^^, '^sA, ^ h, enclosing a medial i, u, or ri, form

their 3d preterites according to form II. at 433 ; but whenever confusion is likely

to arise between the ist and 3d preterites, s is prefixed to the terminations, before

which sibilant the final of the root becomes k by 302 and 306.

a. Thus, T^^ 6th c, ' to point out,' the ist pret. of which is adi4am, makes

adiksham &c. in 3d pret. (compare the Greek ist aorist f^ei^a,). Similarly, fsT^

2d c, ' to hate,' makes adwiksham &c. 657 ; J[^ 2d c, ' to milk,' makes adkuksham

&c. by 306. a. See 660.

b. This class of roots substitutes i for e, and dthdm, dtdm, for ethdm, etdm, in the

Atmane terminations : thus, adikshi, adikshathds, adikshata, adikshdvahi, adikshd-

tJtdm, &c.

c. A few roots of this kind optionally foUow 418 in the Atmane : thus, 'fe? 2d c.

may make ^ifeftj, vtrtleiti^j virtie, &o., 661 ; and J'? 2d c, ' to mUk,' may

make ^T^ftj, 'JIdJMI*!, &c. See 660.

440. Causal verbs make use of form II, but the base assumes a peculiar redu-

plication (analogous to the Greek pluperfect), to be explained at 492 : thus, from

^V 1st c, ' to know,' comes ^r|f^*I, &c.

a. A few primitive verbs take a reduplicated 3d preterite, analo-

gous to causals : thus, f^ ist c, ' to have recourse,' makes ^HP^lHil^,

&c. ; fig 1st c, ' to swell,' makes either ^ro or -iMHjruM or ^tf^Tf^Tf

;

5 1st c, ' to run,' ^'5^; ^ 1st c, ' to flow,' ^l^^; ^ ist c, ' to

drink,' ^V; ^ ist c, ' to love,' ^ra^, &c. This last is defective

when it belongs to the ist c, having no conjugational tenses; but

when it belongs to the loth c. (Pres. -aavfT^, &c.) its 3d preterite is

441, The following primitive verbs take a contracted form of

reduplicated 3d preterite : g^ 2d c, ' to speak,' makes ^^"H avocham



152 BENEDICTIVE FOEMATION OP THE BASE.

(from ^r^TT^ for "sjg^ 650) ; tt?^ ist c, ' to fall,' ^RW (from WTTK;

compare Greek eTrnrrov)
;
^IT ad c, ' to rule/ ^rf^ (from ^f^l^lH*.

The iitmane follows 437; see 658); ^4th c, ' to throw/ ^TTW (from

•H[HH, contracted into ^ix^ for ^nw 304. a, whence by transposition

^nw); 5nr4th c, 'to perish/ ^H^ (from iHH^N for ^r^rfW^ 62,0, 436).

Benedictive or precative.

442. Observe, that the terminations of this tense resemble those of the potential

in the memorial scheme at p. 105. In the 2d and 3d singular they are identical.

In the other persons of the Farasmai a sibilant is inserted, and in some of the

Atmane both prefixed and inserted. The only difference between the potential

and benedictive of verbs of the 2d and 3d groups, at 290, will often be that the

potential will have the conjugational characteristic : thus, bhid, 7th c, ' to break,'

will be bhindydt in the potential, and bhidydt in the benedictive. Compare the

optative of the Greek aorist Ootvjv with the optative of the present OiOotvjv.

443. Rule for the formation of the base in verbs of the first nine

classes. In the Parasmai, as a general rule, leave the root imchanged

before the terminations, and never insert i; but in the ^tmane prefix

i to the terminations in those roots ending in consonants or vowels

which take the inserted i in the futures (388. a, 414), and before this

i gunate the radical vowel. It is also guijated in the iitmane in

some roots ending in vowels which reject i : but if a root end in a

consonant, and reject i, the radical vowel is left unchanged in the

iitmane, as well as Parasmai.

444. Thus, from H ist c, 'to be/ come the base of the Parasmai

bhu, and the base of the ^tmane bhavi, by 36. b {bhu + ydsam= h^ito

&c., bhavi + siya = >if^i^ by 70).

445. Frequently, however, before the y of the Parasmai terminations, the root is

Uable to changes analogous to those which take place before the y of the 4th

conjugation at 272, and the y of passive verbs at 465; and not unfrequently it

undergoes changes similar to those of the 2d preterite at 373, &c., as follows :

—

446. A final ^ a is changed to ? e in the Parasmai, but remains unchanged in

the Atmane : thus, ^ 3d 0., ' to give,' makes ^TW &c. for Farasmai ; ^niht &c.

for Atmane-pada.

447. Final ^ i and 7 u are lengthened in Parasmai, and gunated in Atmane

:

thus, f% Sth c, to gather,' makes ^<j|*i &c., ^'^hr &o. ; and ? 3d c, ' to

sacrifice,' makes 'f^TRf &c., 'fWht &c.

448. Final '^ W is changed to ft n in Parasmai, but retained in Atmane : thus,

^ Sth c, ' to do,' makes f^iTRT &c., and ^<fl<4 &c. After a double consonant

n is gunated in Parasmai, as well as before inserted i: thus, ^ Sth and 9th c, 'to

spread,' makes W^W* &c.,^^ &c., or wft.*ft^ &c.
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a. ^,
' to cover,' 'to choose,' makes either ffRT^ or f5l«, "^^ or ^Pc'll'T

or ^ni.

449. Final '^ r{ is changed to ^ ir in both voices, but is gunated before

inserted i in Atmane : thus, T^ ist c, ' to cross,' makes ift^T^ &c., ift^TI &c., or

ffft^ &c., or Tr6^^ &c.

a. One root, T^^ioth c, ' to fiU,' makes f^TO &c. Compare 448. a.

450. Of roots in U e, ^ ist c, ' to drink,' makes V^TW &c. ; but ^ ist c, ' to

call,' makes ^^ &c., and J^T^fhr &c. ; ^ ist c, ' to cover,' makes ^''TTO &c.,

and ^rnfttt &c. ; and W ist c, ' to weave,' makes 'aniTO &c., and ^T^frtt &c.

451. Final ^ ai and Wt are treated like final d at 446 : thus, ^ ist c, ' to sing,'

makes M^w &c. ;
§• ist c, ' to preserve,' makes WnffrT &c.

452. If a root end in a consonant, there is no change in Parasmai ; and there

are no changes in Atmane, excepting those of Sandhi, unless the root take i,

when the radical vowel is gunated : thus,^ 2d u., ' to milk,' makes Jf^TW &c.,

and '^'hr Sec, by 306. a; fg\ 2d c, * to hate,' makes f^'^nw &c., and ffTBfhtl

&c., by 302 ; and f^ist c, ' to know,' makes ^^HTW &c., and "^tftrtN &c.

a. Roots of the loth class, however, retain Guna in the Parasmai, as well as in

the Atmane, rejecting the conjugational aya in the Parasmai onlyj see under

Causals (460).

b. And if a root end in a double consonant, of which the first member is a nasal,

the latter is generally rejected : thus, bliaiij, 7th c, makes bhajydsam, &o.

453- Tf 9th c, ' to take,' makes in Parasmai '•J'^ira' &c. ; Tl^ 6th c, ' to ask,'

makes IJ'^JTO &c. Similarly, W^dth c, ' to fry,' and '3^ 6th c, ' to cut.' In

the Atmane they are regular.

454. ^^ 2d c. to speak,' ^ ist c. ' to say,' '^^^ ist c. ' to sow,' '^^ 2d c.
' to

vnsh,' '^ 1st u. ' to carry,' and ^''J 2d c. ' to sleep,' substitute '3' a for ^ » in the

Parasmai : thus, ^xqi+i &c., ^miB' &c. In the Atmane they are regular ; as,

^tTfrom ^.
Conditional.

435. Note, that this tense bears the same relation to the 2d futm-e that the ist

preterite does to the present. In its formation it Ues half-way between a first

preterite and a second future. It resembles the first preterite in prefixing the

augment ^ a to the base (see 260), and in the latter part of its terminations : it

resembles the second future in gunating the radical vowel, in inserting ^ i in

exactly those roots in which the future inserts i, and in the sy of its terminations.

See the scheme at 246, p. 105.

456. Rule for the formation of the base in verbs of the first nine

classes. Prefix the augment '^ a, gunate the radical vowel, except

when debarred by 28. b, and insert i before the terminations if the

futures insert i. When i is rejected, as in aU the roots at 400 &c.,

the rules of Sandhi must be observed.

457. Thus, ^ 1st c, ' to know,' makes ^r^ftrat &c.
; |^ 2d c,

X



154 INFINITIVE PASSIVE VERBS.

' to milk,' makes ^nft^ &c., by 306. a ; ff"^ ad c, ' to hate/ makes

^n^ &c., by 302.

Infinitive.

458. The termination of the infinitive is ^ turn, like the urn of the

Latin supine.

459. Rule for the formation of the base in verbs of the ten

classes. The base of the infinitive is identical with the base of the

first future, and where one inserts ^ i, the other does also : thus,

budh, ist c, 'to know,' makes ^tfv^ bodhitum ; kship, 6th c, 'to

throw,' makes ^ ksheptum. Moreover, all the rules for the change

of the final consonant of a root before the t of the future termina-

tions apply equally before the t of the infinitive. Hence, by substi-

tuting urn for the final a of the 3d pers. sing, of the ist fixture, the

infinitive is at once obtained: thus, saktd, iaktum; tyaktd, tyaktum;

Trer, iri; wtigrr, ^iW, &c. See 400, &c.

a. The following examples will show how remarkably the Sanskrit infinitive

answers to the Latin supine. S. *?i|ig 'to stand,' L. statum; S. <51g to give,'

L. datumi S. TTg 'to drink,' L. potum; S.^ 'to go,' L. itum; S. 'W^ to strew,'

L. stratum J S. ^I^ 'to anoint,' L. unctum; S. aifin 'to beget,' L. genitwm:

S. «arng ' to soimd,' L. smdtum; S. ^^ ' to go,' L. serptumj S. i(iig ' to vomit,'

L. vomitum. Prof. Bopp considers that the infinitive affix turn is the accusative of

an affix tu, of which the affix twd of the indechnable participle (see 555. a) is the

instrumental case.

DERIVATIVE VERBS.

460. Having explained the formation of the verbal base in the

ten classes of primitive verbs, we come next to the four kinds of

derivative verbs, viz. passives, causals, desideratives, and frequenta-

tives.

PASSIVE VEBBS.

461. Every root in every one of the ten classes may take a passive

form*, which is conjugated as an .^tmane-pada verb of the 4th class.

a. It is a form, however, not very commonly used, except in the 3d singular and

plural of the present and imperative ; for although a passive construction is exceed-

ingly common in Sanskrit syntax, yet almost all the tenses of the passive verb are

expressed by participles.

462. Observe—Passive verbs take the regular i^tmane-pada ter-

minations* at 247, making use of the substitutions required in the

* See 253, and 253. a. b. There are occasional instances in the Mahdbh&rata -of

passive verbs conjugated in the Parasmai.
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4th class. In the 3d preterite they take either of the forms at 418
and 437, according as the root may admit the inserted ^ i or not

;

but they require that in the 3d singular of both forms the termina-

tion be ^ i in place of sta and ishta.

Conjugational tenses.

463. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses, i^tmane-pada, of roots of the first nine classes. The rule is

the same as in the 4th class at 373, viz. affix tt ya*—lengthened to

m yd before initial m or v—to the root, the vowel of which is not

gupated, and generally remains unchanged.

464. Thus, from H ist c, 'to be,' comes the base
»J5 bMya (Pres.

bhuya + i = h^, bhuya +se = JJT^, &c. ; Pot. bhuya + lya =^, &c.

;

Imp. bhuya + ai= v^, &c.; ist Pret. abMya + i= wiTt, &c.) ; from

^ 6th c, ' to strike,' comes tudya (Pres. tudya + i — -n^, &c.).

465. A final vowel, however, often undergoes changes, some of which are differ-

ent from, and some analogous to, those of the 4th class, as follows :

—

Six roots in WT d, and one or two in 5f e, ^ ai, and tit 0, change their final

vowels to ^ 4 ; thus, ^T 3d c, ' to give,' makes Pres. ^, ?[hr^, ^rnt , &c. So

also, VT, Vn, m, m, ist c. ' to drink ;' ?T 3d c. ' to quit ;' ^ ist c. ' to drink' (3d

sing, yfhnt, &c.); i^ ist c. 'to sing' (ifN^); ^> 4th c. 'to he destroyed' (^ftrw).

a. But other roots in a remain unchanged ; and most others in ai and are

changed to d: thus, ^TT 2d c, ' to tell,' makes 3d sing. ^qT^W ; and^ 9th c, ' to

know,' sfmn; VI 2d c, 'to protect,' m<4rf; ^ ist c, 'to meditate,' WRW;
^ 4th c, ' to sharpen,' ^T'Tff • But ^ftjT 2d c. makes (^fCJSfri

.

b. 3? 1st c. 'to call,' ^ 1st c. ' to cover,' ^ ist c. ' to weave,' make their hases

huya, viya, and di/a (3d sing. ^TH).

466. Final ^ i or '^ a are lengthened, as also i or a before w or r .• thus, from ftl

ist c, ^ 3d c, 'f^^4th c, come the three bases sffhl, ini, ?fNT.

a. But 'Pg' 1st c., ' to swell,' makes 3{W5 and '^ft 2d c, ' to sleep,' ^(Ulrf.

467. Final '^n becomes ft n, but if preceded by a double consonant is gunated

:

thus, "^ 8th c, *to do,' makes f^^TT; but 9J ist c, Wdt- The roots '^ and "Sfjit

are also gunated.

468. Final ^W' becomes ^/r.- thus, '^ 6th c, 'to scatter,' makes '^l^'ir; but

T][,
' to fiU,'^.
469. Roots ending in two consonants, of which the first is a nasal, usually reject

the nasal; as, from "^^5 ^tT^H, ?r3, come the bases badhya, &e. (^^'ff, &o.).

* Bopp considers that this ya is derived from yd, ' to go,' just as the causal aya

is derived from i, ' to go.' It is certain that in Bengali and Hindi the passive is

formed with the root yd. Compare the Latin amatum iri, &c. See 481.

X 2,
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470. W^ 4th c, ^«T I at c, THT 8th c, may optionally reject the final nasal,

and lengthen the preceding a : thus, WTTJT or snTiT, &c.

471. T^ 2d c,^ ist c., ^ist c, ^ist c, ^2d c. 'to wish,'^ ist c,

^\2A c, ^ist c, make their bases '3^, "^^T, TOI, ^lai, '3^, T?r, WBT,^
(<i»t(ri, &c.).

472. U^, H^, JTJJ^, ^T^, ^, •g^, ^5inr, make their bases JT^T, '^^^I, >p3ir,

f^»^, f^Pf, ^[Wj r$|iM, respectively Cpnr, &c.)-

Norv-conjugational tenses.—Second preterite ofpassives.

473. The base of this tense in the passive verb is identical with that of all

primitive verbs, in all ten conjugations. The bases, therefore, as formed at 364,

will serve eqiiaUy well for the 2d preterite of the passive, provided only that they

be restricted to the Atmane-pada inflection.

a. According to some grammarians, however, the root *J^may make ^'TJ" bubhuve,

as well as ''^f^ babMve, in the passive 2d preterite.

First and secondfuture ofpassives.

474. In these and the remaining tenses no variation can occiur from the bases of

the same tenses in the primitive, unless the root end in a vowel. In that case the

insertion of ^i may take place in the passive, although prohibited in the primitive,

provided the final vowel of the root be first vriddhied : thus, from f^ chi, 5th c,

* to gather,' may come the base of the ist and 2d fut. pass, chdyi {chdyitdhe &c.,

chdyishye &c.), although the base of the same tenses in the primitive is ehe

(chetdhe &c., cheshye &c.). Similarly, from ^ hu and ^ kri may come hdvi and

kdri {hdvitdhe, Tcdritdhe), although the bases in the primitive are ho and har.

a. In Uke manner ^ i may be inserted when the root ends in long ^TT a, or in

JJ e changeable to a, provided that, instead of Vriddhi (which is impossible), y be

interposed between the final d and inserted i : thus, from da, to give,' may come

the base of the fut. pass, ddyi {ddyitdhe &c.), although the base of the same tenses

in the primitive is dd (ddtdhe &c.) ; from hve, ' to call,' may come hwdyi (SpftniT^

&c.), although the base in the primitive is liwd. But in all these cases it is per-

mitted to take the base of the primitive for that of the passive, and chetdhe or

chdyitdhe may equally stand for the ist fut. pass.*

6. In the case of roots ending in consonants, the base of the two futures in the

passive will be identical with that of the same tenses in the primitive verb t, the

inflection being that of the Atmane.

t. In verbs of the loth conjugation deviation from the Atmane form of the

primitive may take place in these and the succeeding tenses. See 496.

* This explanation of the passive rests on the authority of Panini (VI. 4. 62),

and the Siddhanta Kaumudi.

t The root "ff^ 1st c, ' to see,' however, in the passive, may be t^T^yni?, ^W*Ij

as well as '^BTf , "5^ > and ?^ may be '^ftnrrf , H

I

PtIM , as well as ^ftl^,

?f«T^ ; and tT? may be ?TTf^(rrf , ^iH^^, as weU as i{^1ril^, ?J^^.
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Third preterite ofpassives.

475. In this tense, also, variation from the primitive may occur when the root

ends in a vowel. For in that case the insertion of ^ i may take place, although

forbidden in the prhnitive verb, provided the final of the root be vriddhied : thus,

from rsf chi may come the base of the 3d pret. pass, achdyi [achdyisU &o., 427),
although the base in the Atmane of the primitive is ache {acheshi &c., 418). So
also, from ^ hu and '^ kri may coi^e ahdvi and akdri (ahdvisM, aMriski, 427),
although the bases in the j^itmane of the primitive are aho and ahri [ahosU,

akrishi, 418). Again, i may be inserted when the root ends in long ^T d, pro-

vided that y be interposed between final d and inserted i .- thus, from da, 'to give,'

may come addyi {addyishi &c.), although the base in the Atmane of the primitive

is adi {adishi &c.). But in all these cases it is permitted to take the base of the

primitive for that of the passive (so that the passive of chi may be either achdyishi

or acheshi), except in the 3d pers. sing., where the terminations ishta and sta being

rejected, the base, as formed by Vriddhi and the inserted i, must stand alone

:

thus, achdyi, it was gathered ;' ahdvi, ' it was sacrificed ;' akdri, ' it was done ;'

addyi, it was given.' Sometimes, however, the regular form of the 3d sing. Atmane
is admissible, as weU as the mutilated form.

a. If the root end in a consonant, the base of the 3d pret. pass, will always be

identical with that of the 3d pret. Atmane of the primitive, except in the 3d pers.

sing., where ^ i being substituted for the terminations ishta and sta of the ist

form, requires before it the lengthening of a medial a, and the China of any other

short medial vowel *. Hence, in tan, 8th u., ' to stretch,' the form of the ist, 2d,

and 3d sing. 3d pret. wiU be atanishi, atanishthds, atdnij from kship, 6th c, ' to

throw,' akshipsi, akshipthds, akshepi; from vid, 2d i;., 'to know,' avedishi, ave-

dishthds, avedi. Observe—This 3d sing, of the 3d pret. passive is not unfrequently

found, even in the simplest writings.

Benedictive and conditional ofpassives.

476. In these tenses the same variation is permitted in the case of roots ending

in vowels as in the last ; that is, the insertion of ?^ i is allowed, provided that,

before it, Vriddhi take place in a final vowel capable of such a change, and y be

interposed after final d: thus, from chi may come the bases chdyi and achdyi

(chdyisMya, achdyishye) ; from hu, hdvi and ahdvi j from kri, kdri and akdri j

from dd, ddyi and addyi. But chesMya, acheshye, hoshiya, ahoshye, &c., the forms

belonging to the Atmane of the primitive verb, are equally admissible in the

passive.

* A medial vowel, long by nature or position, remains unchanged (by 28. J),

and in one or two cases a short ; as, asami for a^dmi. The above explanation of

the 3d preterite rests on the authority of Panini, the Siddhanta Kaumudi, and the

Bhatti Kavya (15. 64, 65).
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Passive infinitive mood.

^'j'j. There is no passive infinitive mood in Sanskrit distinct in form from the

active. But although the affix turn has generally an active, it is capable of a

passive sense, when joined with certain verbs, especially with ^iqi sak, 4th c, to

be able.' It is also used passively, in connection with the participles drabdha,

nirdpita, yukta, &c. See Syntax.

Passive verbsfrom roots of the loth class.

478. In forming a passive verb from roots of the roth class, although the con-

jugational ^R is rejected in the first four tenses, yet the other conjugational

changes of the root are retained before the affix ya -. thus, from '^ loth c, ' to

steal,' comes the base chorya ('^Wa). In the 2d pret. WT is retained '(see 473),

and in the other non-conjugational tenses the base may deviate from the Atmane

form of the primitive by the optional rejection or assumption of W^, especially in

the 3d preterite. See Causal Passives at 496.

CAUSAL VERBS.

479. Every root in every one of the ten classes may take a causal

form, which is conjugated as a verb of the loth class ; and which is

not only employed to give a causal sense to a primitive verb, but also

an active sense to a neuter verb ; see 289, 354 : thus the primitive

verb bodhati, 'he knows' (from the root budh, ist c), becomes in

the causal ^^VTrfin bodhayati, 'he causes to know/ 'he informs;' and

the neuter verb kshubhyati, ' he is shaken' (from kshubh, 4th c),

becomes Tff>TqfiT ' he shakes.'

a. This form may rarely imply ' allowing,' ' permitting :' thus,

hdrayati, ' he allows to take ;' ndkayati, ' he suffers to perish.'

480. As to the terminations of causal verbs, they are the same as

those of the scheme at 347, p, 106 ; and the same substitutions are

required in the first four tenses as in the ist, 4th, 6th, and loth

classes.

Conjugational tenses.

481. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses of roots of the ten classes. If a root end in a vowel, vriddhi

that vowel ; if in a consonant, gunate the radical vowel before all the

terminations, and affix 'sni aya * (changeable to ayd before initial m
or v) to the root so vriddhied or guijated.

* Derived from the root ^ J, ' to go,' just as the passive ya is derived from yd.

See 463.
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48a. Thus, from Tft ist c, ' to lead/ comes the base qn^T by yi
(Pres. nayaya + mi = 'HmiilfT, nayaya + si= •TT'niftr &c. ; Pot. nayaya

+ iyam = tITI^^ &c. ; Imp. nayaya + dni = hm n 1 Ph &c. ; 1st Pret.

andyaya + m = 4IHIm4 &c. Xtm. Pres. ndyaya + i = tw^ &c.).

Similarly, from w Mm, ist c, ' to be,' comes the base >TTTt bhdvaya;

and from ^ 8th c, 'to do,' the base ?[iiT;x[ kdraya. But from "^ ist

and 4th c, ' to know,' comes the gunated TtTl bodhaya ; and from

^ 1st c, ' to creep,' the guiriated ;tr^ sarpaya.

483. Roota ending in^ a, or in ^ e, $ ai,^ 0, changeable to WT rf, cannot be

vriddhied, but generally insert ''{^p between the root and the affix aya ; thus, ^
ist c, ' to give,' makes ^TT^rrfH ddpaydmi, &c. ; V ist c, ' to drink,' VHTTTfiT

dMpaydmi, &c. ; ^ ist c, ' to sing,' nmmfi? gdpaydmi, &c.

a. AU other roots in d insert p, excepting 'm ist c, ' to drink,' which inserts ^y,
making Ml^^ifti &c. ; and 'm 2d c, ' to preserve,' which inserts <^ I, making

TTSTTrftr &c.

b. All other roots in ai insert p, but most other roots in e and insert y : thus,

^ ist c, ' to call,' makes i^^immiTii &c. ; and l![n 4th c, ' to sharpen,' makes ^TTT-

^f*T &c.

484. '^ gth c. ' to know,' ''Sn 2d c. ' to cook,' ^T 2d c. ' to bathe,' and ^ ist c.

' to languish,' may optionally shorten the d, the last two only when not joined with

prepositions : thus, irTTI^»T &c., or frxpnfH &c. ; iimUlfH &c., or UM^^iPh &c.

485. Some roots in i, i, ri, also insert p, after changing the final vowel to d:

thus, f»T ist c, ' to conquer,' makes »lis*)(l«i &e. j ftff ist c, ' to smile,' makes

WPTTrftl &c., and WIMM &c. ; f% gth c, ' to collect,' has four forms ; i. "^Tt-

n\fk &e., 2. ^tjxrrfiT &c., 3. ^innfiT &c., 4. -M^miPM &c.; >ft 3d c, 'to fear,'

has three forms ; i. HIU'llf'T &o., 2. WHTT &o., Atm. only, 3. Jft^if &c. ; ^ 2d c,

' to go,' makes 'iH'M^JlftT &c., especially with the preposition ^rfv ' over,' tSHITR-

irftr '
I cause to go over,' ' I teach.'

a. Three roots insert n; c^ 4th c, 'to embrace,' 'to adhere,' making (with, prep,

f^) -c5hrirrfiT &c., as well as -e5nnnf«, -WlUfllft, and -WIH^lfH &c.; ift 9th c,

to please,' making lfl<!]<(lft? ; and V 5th and 9th c, ' to shake,' V^MlPi.

486. '^ 3d c.
' to be ashamed' and '^ ist c. 'to go' insert p after gunation

:

thus, iT^Tfa &c., -aQ^iPn &0.

487. Roots ending in consonants, enclosing a medial ^ a, generally, but not

always, lengthen the a .- thus, ^^ ist c, ' to cook,' makes MI-^MlP«i &o.

a. Note, that few roots in m lengthen the a.- thus, T'^ist c, 'to go,' makes

'IH^|(h &c. Some, however, optionally do so.

488. Anomalies.—^ ist c, ' to grow,' changes h to p, making ^ttpnfir &c.

;

^ 4th c, ' to be corrupt,' makes g^TTpR &c., ' I corrupt ;' ^ 2d c, ' to kill,'

HrrCmfa &c.; ^ jst and 6th c, 'to perish,' l^mmrfiT &c.; ^ 6th c, 'to

quiver,' ^JBTTTnfH &c. ; ?«liPT ist c, ' to increase,' WiT^^nfir &c.
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Non-conjugational tenses.

489. The changes of the root required to form the base of the

conjugational tenses are continued in the non-conjugational. More-

over, aya is retained in all these tenses, excepting in the 3d preterite

and benedictive, Parasmai ; but the last a of aya is dropped before

the inserted ^ i, which is invariably assumed.

Second preterite of causals.

490. This tense is formed by adding ^ dm to the base of the

conjugational tenses, and affixing the 2d preterite of one of the three

auxiliary verbs, ^' to be,' >T^' to be,' or ^ ' to do :' thus, ^ist c,

' to know,' makes -flM^I IHm or ^in*^>T^* or ^hnrra^nr;. See 385.

First and second,future of causals.

491 . In these tenses the inserted ^ i is invariably assumed between

the base, as formed in the conjugational tenses, and the usual termina-

tions : thus, budh makes bodhayiidsmi &c., bodhayisJiydmi &c,

Third preterite of causals (Greek pluperfect).

49a. The terminations are those of form III; see 441. In the

formation of the base of this tense, the affix ay is rejected ; but any

other change that may take place in the conjugational tenses, such

as the insertion of ^ or y, is preserved. The base is a reduplicated

form of this change, and to this reduplication the augment ^ a is

prefixed : thus, taking the bases bodhay and jdpay (causal bases of

budh, ' to know,' and ji, ' to conquer'), and rejecting ay, we have

bodh and jdp ; and from these are formed the bases of the 3d pret.

abubudh and ajijap (^31^^ abubudham &c., •il^^*! abubudhe &c.,

^nfhnT ajijapam &c., ^rat»T^ ajijape &c., cf. the Greek pluperfect).

493. The rule for this reduplication is as follows :—The initial consonant of the

root, with its vowel, is reduplicated, and the reduplicated consonant follows the

rules given at 331; but the reduplication of the vowel is peculiar.

Rules for the reduplication of the vowel of the initial consonant.

a. Causal bases, after rejecting ay, will end either in ay, dv, dr, or a consonant

preceded by a, d, e, 0, or ar. The usual reduplicated vowel for all these vowels,

except 0, is i. But u is reduplicated for 0, and sometimes also for dv. The rule

is, that either the reduplicated syllable or the base syllable must be long either by

* It may, however, be questioned whether >J^is often found added to causals.
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nature or position ; and in general the reduplicated vowel is made long, and, to

compensate for this, the long vowel of the causal base shortened, or, if it be Guna,

changed to its cognate short vowel : thus, the causal base ndy (from ni, rejecting

ay) makes the base of the 3d pret. aninay (^TtflTnJ aninayam &c.) ; the causal

base hhdv (from bhu) makes aUbhav (^l^h?^ &c.) ; the causal base kdr (form hri),

acMkar; gam (from gam), ajigamj pdch (from pack), apipach; pdl (from pd),

apipal; ved (from vid), avivid; vart (from wit), avivrit. But hodh (from budh),

abubudh j and sdv (from su), asushav. Sometimes the redupUcated vowel is only-

long by position before two consonants, the radical vowel being still made short

;

as, ^rdv (from jfra) makes ah.hav ; drdv from {dm), adudravj bhrdj, abibhraj.

Sometimes the reduplicated vowel remains short, whilst the vowel of the causal

base, which must be long either by nature or position, remains unchanged : thus,

the causal base jiv (from j{v) may make ajijh: chint, achichint; halp, achikalp.

In such cases a may be reduplicated for a or dj as, Idksh makes alalakshj ydch,

ayaydchj vart (from vrit), avavart, &c.

b. The follovidng are anomalous : from pdy {pd, ' to drink'), -stiflm &c.* ; from

sthdp {sthd, 'to stand'), '^frffB'T &c. ; from ghrdp {ghrd, ' to smell'), ^iftlftR &c.,

and ^innf &c. ; from adhydp {i, ' to go,' with adU), ^Hflsft'T'tf &c.

Reduplication of an initial vowel in causal third preterites.

494. Roots beginning with vowels, and ending with single consonants, form their

causal third preterites by a peculiar reduplication of the root (after rejecting ^ni).

The rule is that not only the initial vowel, as in the 2d pret. at 364. a, but the final

consonant also be reduplicated. In fact, the whole root is doubled, as it would

be if it began with a consonant, and ended with a vowel; but the' consonant is

reduphcated according to the rules at 331, and the reduplicated vowel is always i.

This i, however, takes the place of the radical vowel, instead of beginning the redu-

plicated syllable; and the vowel of the root then becomes the initial of the redupli-

cated syllable, combining with the augment ^ a, according to 260. a .- thus, ^^
5th c, 'to prosper,' which ought to be reduplicated into ^v?X ^y 33^- "> becomes,

by transposition of the vowels, ^f^V; and with^ prefixed, ^rrffV by 260. a (^TI^
'
I caused to prosper,' &c.). Similarly, *? ist c, 'to infer,' which ought to be

^li^ ijuh, becomes '3il»T? ujih; and with '31 prefixed, ^f»r^ (wtftf? ' I caused to

infer'). So also, '^TT'I 5th c, ' to obtain,' makes ^TTnl'ii ' I caused to obtain
;'

$3 2d c, ' to praise,' makes ^ifss ' I caused to praise.' Compare the Greek 2d

aorist viyar/ov from «y«, and wpopov from opw.

a. If a root end in a compound consonant, the first member of the compound is

rejected from the final, but not from the reduplicated letter : thus, ^Te ist c, ' to

be worthy,' makes ^rf^ ' I caused to be worthy,' ' I honoured ;' T^ 7th c,

' to moisten,' makes ^P'rit} ' I caused to moisten.'

b. Note, that TET ksh is treated as a single consonant, and "^ch is reduplicated for

it by 331. c- thus, ^W ist c, 'to see,' makes $f%^ aichiksham, ' I caused to see.'

* Panini VII. 4. 4-

Y
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c. Roots consisting of a single vowel, form their causal 3d preterite from the

causal base (after rejecting aya) : thus, the root ^, ' to go,' makes its causal base

arp, 'to dehver over;' and its causal 3d pret. -SKf^H ' I caused to deliver.'

d. '3i^ 2d c, ' to cover,' makes ^tm^.

Benedictive and conditional of causals.

495. The base of the benedictive, Amane, and of the conditional

in both voices, does not differ from that of the non-conjugational

tenses ; but the last a of aya is dropped before the inserted ^ i,

which is always assumed. In the Parasmai of the benedictive both

ay and i are rejected, but any other change of the root is retained

:

thus, W^ 1st c, ' to know,' makes in benedictive bodhydsam &c., bodha-

yishiya &c. ; in conditional, abodhayishyam &c., abodhayishye &c.

Passive form of causals.

496. In forming a passive verb from a causal base, the causal

affix isni is rejected, but the other causal changes of the root are

retained before the passive affix ya : thus, from the causal base

Mlriij pdtaya (from ttk i st c, ' to fall') comes the passive pdtya,

making 3d sing. tnTi^ ' he is made to fall.' Similarly, WT ist c,

' to stand,' makes WTT'l'fiT ' he causes to stand,' 4J4iu|^ ' he is made to

stand ;' and ^rr 9th c, ' to know,' makes g^nrfir ' he causes to know,'

and $iu4ri ' he is caused to know,' "^ he is informed.'

a. In the non-conjugational tenses, the base of all the tenses,

excepting the 2d preterite, may vary from the K.tvaa.-ae form by the

optional rejection of the conjugation- ^Ttf. But in the 2d preterite,

the Atmane of the usual form with dm and the auxiliaries (490, 385)

is admitted for the passive. In the 3d preterite, the usual redupli-

cated form (492) gives place to the Atmane form which belongs to

those verbs of the first nine classes which assume i: thus, from

HT^^, the causal base of »T ' to be,' come the passive 2d pret. HT^-

m^; ist fut. m^^nnt or vrrf^l; 2d fut. w^q-^ or htN^;
3d pret. ^wnf^lf^ or ^mif^f^, 3d sing, ^wrf^; bened. >TnrftT^ or

)Trf%^'hl ; cond. 5j>n^ftr^ or ^RtfT^. So also, from ^nni, the causal

base of :p»? ' to cease,' come the passive 2d pret. !)imjl'^^ or ^wi4 i Hli} ;

1st fut. ^nrftrin^ or Tfrftin? ; 2d fut. ^ftr^ or ^ift^; 3d pret. -sr^-

ftrf^ or ^qrf'Tf^j 3d sing. ^s^iPh ; bened. VIH^mIh &c.; and the radical

a may in every case be optionally lengthened ; thus, ist fut. ^iHTMril^

or ^iflfqwi^ &c.
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Desiderative form of causals.

497. Causals may take a desiderative form (498) : thus, from

pdtaydmi, ' I cause to fall/ pipdtayishdmi, ' I desire to cause to fall
;'

from swdpaydmi, ' I cause to sleep,' sushwdpayishdmi, ' I desire to

cause to sleep.'

DESIDERATIVE VERBS.

498. Every root in the ten classes may take a desiderative

form.

a. Although this form of the root rarely appears in its character of a verb, yet nouns

and participles derived from the desiderative base are not uncommon (see 80. XXII,

and 82. III). Moreover, there are certain roots which take a desiderative form,

without yielding a volitive signification ; and these, as being equivalent to primi-

tive verbs (amongst which they are sometimes classed), may occur in the best

writers. For example, jugups, ' to blame,' from the root
'J'^

gup ; chikits,
' to

cure,' from 'rai^ kit j titiksh, ' to bear,' from fifiT tij : mimdns, 'to reason,' from

H'JT man; bibhats, ' to abhor,' from "^n^fbadh.

499. Note, that desideratives take the terminations of the scheme

at 247, with the substitutions required in the ist, 4th, 6th, and 10th

classes ; and their inflection, either in the Parasmai or Atmane, is

determined by the practice of the primitive verb : thus, the root

^ budh, 1st c, ' to know,' taking both inflections in the primitive,

may take both in the desiderative {bubodhishdmi &c., or bubodhishe

&c., ' I desire to know') ; and (5>^ labh, ' to take,' taking only the

Jttmane in the primitive, may take only the Kivaaxie. in the desidera-

tive {lipse &c., ' I desire to take').

500. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Reduplicate the initial consonant and vowel of the root, and

if the primitive verb inserts ^ i (see 388. a), affix ^ ish; if it rejects

i, then simply ^ s, changeable to ^ sh, to the root so reduplicated

:

the vowel a is then added to form the base, as in the ist, 4th, 6th,

and loth classes ; and, according to the rule in those classes, this a

is lengthened before m and v.

a. Thus, from f^ kship, 6th c, ' to throw,' comes the base

chikshipsa {chiksipsd + mi — f'^fi^'^rrftT chikshipsdmi &c., ' I desire to

throw') ; but from f^ vid, ad c, ' to know,' taking inserted i, comes

vividisha {vividishd + mi=: f^^rf^fH vividishdmi &c.).

b. The redupUcation of the consonant is strictly in conformity with the rules

laid down at 331, and that of the vowel of the initial consonant fpUows the

Y 2,
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analogy of causal third preterites at 493 ; that is, the vowel ^i (generally, however,

short) is reduplicated for a, d, i, {, ri, ri, e, or aij but the vowel T u for u, u, and 0.

Observe—The final consonant of a root rejecting i will unite with the s of sa, in

accordance with the rules at 296 : thus, from tj^ ist c. comes the base pipaksM

by 296; from VJ^ ist c. comes yiydcMsha; from 'm\ lat c, jijhisha ; from "^5^

1st c, didriksha; from K^ ist c, sisevisha (in this and in some other roots

beginning with s, the i of the reduplicated syllable does not influence the follow-

ing s, as might be expected from rule 70) ; from 5^ ist c, jigds; from ITT, jijnds

{yiyvtoaKce) : but from '5»r 7th c. comes yuyuksha; from '"T 9th c, pupushaj from

^ 4th c., fWW buhhutsa, see 299. a (ftpi^TftT &c., f<iMiP«mi(ii &c.).

c. And if the root begin with a vowel the redupheation still follows the analogy

of the same tense : thus, from ^T^T comes wf^T^I j and with isha added, «i hjl T;}! M •

Similarly, from W? comes arjihisha j from 'ai^j ujihisha : from ^W, idhikshisha ;

from Tf^, undidisha: see 494. The vowel i is reduplicated for a, as being lighter;

see 331. e.

501. When a root takes the inserted i, and consequently forms its desiderative

with isha, the radical vowel may in general be optionally gunated : thus, K^ ist c,

' to rejoice,' makes either mumodisha or mumudisha.

502. When ^ sa is affixed to roots ending in vowels, it has the effect of lengthen-

ing a final \i or T u; of changing ^ e, ^ ai, 'Wt 0, io'^Xd; ^ ri or ^rfto ^ir,

or after a labial to '9i^ ur : thus, from f^ 5th c. comes chichCsha s from '^ 5th c,

iu^rusha; from "^ 8th c, chiMrsha; from n ist e.,jigdsa; from "!{, titirsha; from

''J,
pupurshaj from H, buhhdrsha; from H, mumdrsha.

a. When it is affixed to roots ending in consonants, the radical vowel remains

unchanged, but the final consonant combines with the initial sibilant, in accordance

with the rules laid down at 296; as, from ^V 4th c. comes yuyutsa (299); from

^^ 1st c. comes didhaksha (306. a) ; from 7? 2d c, dudhuksha ; from >1^ 7th c,

buhhiiksha.

503. The following roots form their desiderative bases anomalously : from ^
3d c, ' to give,' comes ditsa (ditsdmi, ' 1 wish to give') ; from MT, ' to measure,'

mitsa; from ^TP^ 5th c, 'to obtain,' comes ipsa; from VT, 'to place,' dhitsa:

so also, from V, ' to drink,' dhitsa; from ftl, ' to conquer,' jigisha; from r^, ' to

gather,' chikisha, as well as chichisha : from ^«T, ' to kill,' fattiiti ; from JJ^,

f»T^«| ; from ira:, fil^f^ ; from ^, W^^ ; from ^, ' to be able,' f^ j

from 'W>T, ' to obtain,' f(?*R ; from TT»^, fcw ; from TH, ft.'^ft ; from iTi^, flW

;

from ^^, ^, or regularly ^rfffv^; from flj^, JT^' or regularly f^f^;
from ^, ^^ ; from ^ftjT, ftl^fftf^ ; from ^, flHIW, substituted from

TfJ^ 304. a.

504. When causals and verbs of the loth class take a desiderative form, they

retain ay, and are all formed with isha; thus, '^ makes chuchorayishdmi &c.

The causal adhydpayati, ' he causes to go over,' ' he teaches,' makes 'WHnf'T'jftTWfiT

or ^ftrftPTTTftT^fif &c., ' he desires to teach.'
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Non-conjugational tenses of desideratives.

505. The second preterite is formed by affixing dm to the desiderative base, as

already formed, and adding the second preterite of either one of the auxiUaries kri

or bM (see 385. b) : thus, from pack comes the 2d preterite pipakshdnchakdra, ' I

wished to cook.' In all the remaining tenses it is an universal rule, that inserted

i be assumed after the desiderative base, whether formed by sa or isha, except in

the bened. Parasmai : thus, from pacTi comes ist fut. ist sing, pipdkshitdsmi &o.

;

2d fut. pipakshishydmi &c; 3d pret. apipakshisham &c. (form II. at 427); bened.

Vax&smai pipakshydsam Sec; Atmaae pipakshisMya &c.; cond. apipakshishyam &c.

So also, taking vividish (formed with ish from vid), the ist fut. is vividishitdsmi

;

3d fut. vividishishydmi; 3d pret. amvidisMsham &c.

Causalform of desideratives.

506. Desiderative verbs may sometimes take a causal form : thus, div, ' to play,'

makes Pres. dudyushdmi, ' I desire to play ;' dudyiishaydmi, ' I cause to desire to

play.'

FREQUENTATIVE OR INTENSIVE VERBS.

507. Every one of the roots in the ten classes may take a fre-

quentative form.

a. This form is even less used than the desiderative. In the present participle,

however, and in a few nouns, it may sometimes appear (see 80. XXII). It either

expresses repetition or gives intensity to the radical idea, especially in the case of

roots signifying ' to shine,' ' to be beautiful,' or ' to lament :' thus, from ^^\, ' to

shine,' comes the frequentative base dedipya (Pres. 3d sing, dedipyate, ' it shines

brightly'), and the present participle dedipyamdna, ' shining brightly :' so also,

from W^, ' to be beautiful,' comes hhtbhya and sosubhyamdna ; from ^, ' to

weep,' rorudya and rorudyamdna.

508. There are two kinds of frequentative verb, the one a redu-

plicated iitmane-pada verb, conforming, like neuter and passive verbSj

to the conjugation of the 4th class, and usually, though not always,

yielding a neuter signification ; the other a reduplicated Parasmai-

pada verb, following the conjugation of the 3d class of verbs. This

last is rarely used *.

«. Observe—There is no frequentative form for roots of the loth

class, or for polysyllabic roots t, or for most roots beginning with

* Intensive or frequentative forms are found in Greek, such as TratiraXku,

iaiiaiXXtD, luaifLou^w or iJMi(ma, va[i,<f>aivca, a\aX.a^u.

t '3iA ' to cover' excepted, which has for its first form «5n«1M, and for its

second '3r8rt^.
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vowels. Some roots beginning with vowels take the j^tmane form

of frequentative ; see 511, 68 1.

b. The terminations for the first form of frequentative will be

those of the ji^tmane at 247, with the usual substitutions required

for the 4th class of verbs. For the second form they will be the

regular Parasmai-pada terminations of the memorial scheme at 246.

ATMANE-PADA FREQUENTATIVES.

509. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational

tenses. Reduplicate the initial consonant and vowel of the passive

base according to the rules for reduphcating consonants at 331, and

gunate the reduplicated vowel (if capable of Guna), whether it be

long or short : thus, from the passive base ^ (of da, ' to give^)

comes the frequentative base dediya (Pres. i. dediya + i = «;<{1'M, a.

dediya + se ='^;^(^ &c.) ; from ^ (passive of M, 'to quif) comes

jehiya {jehlye &c.); from stirya comes testirya; from puya, popuya

;

from vidya, vevidya ; from budhya, bobudhya (Pres. «n^u|, ^trora,

^^ar^, &c.). The conjugation of all four tenses will correspond

exactly with that of the passive.

510. If the passive base contain a medial ^ a, long a is substituted in the

reduplication ; as, pdpachya from pachya j sdsmarya from smarya : if a medial d,

e, or 0, the same are reduphcated; as, ydydchya from ydchyas seshevya from sevya;

lolochya from lochya : if a medial '^ ri, then ^nji' aH* is substituted in the redu-

plication ; as, «^Oc!(*l from drisyaj i|Ow?*( from sprisya, &o.

511. If a passive base contain ft ri, this becomes T^H in the frequentative base

;

as, -msiIm from fwt (passive of '^ ' to do'). If the base begin with ^ o, as in

'«iCe| aiya (from "SS? ' to wander'), the initial at is repeated, and the radical d

lengthened : thus, ^ITT^ atdtya (3d sing. '^IZTZ^Tt).

512. If the passive base contain a nasal after short a, this nasal is often repeated;

as, from gam, ' to go,' comes T!g-»<4 (sig-**) &c.), 'to walk crookedly;' from

bhram, hambhramya.

a. The passive bases sTT, »t<;«i, ^T''' *TjIT> and some others, may insert nasals,

instead of lengthening the vowel in the reduplication : thus, il^'^ &c.

b. Padya (from pad) inserts «ft ni: thus, pan^padyaf j from charya is formed

«i°|5 ; from hanya, passive of han, ' to kill,' wrf^^ ; from ghrdya, WtfhT ; from

a, ^wfhr (^wft^ &c.).

* This supports the idea that the original Guna of ri is ari. See 39. b.

t Similarly, the roots >i^^, ^, ST^T, 'Si^,^ ("5(7^^^ &c.).
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Non-conjugational tenses of Atmane-^ada frequentatives.

513. In these tenses frequentatives follow the analogy of passives, and reject the

affix ya. Since, however, the base of the second preterite is formed by affixing dm

(as usual in all polysyllabic forms, see 383. h), and since, in all the other tenses,

inserted i is assumed, a coalition of vowels might arise were it not allowed to

retain y in all cases in which a vowel immediately precedes that letter * •- thus,

from dedipya is formed the 2d preterite (ist sing.) ded{pdhcliakre &c., rejecting ya:

but from dediya, ded{ydnchakre &c., retaining y. Similarly in the other tenses

:

1st fut. dedipitdhe &c., dediyitdhe &c. ; 2d fut. dedipishye &c., dediyisTiye &c.

;

3d pret. adedipisM &c., adediyishi &c. ; bened. dedipisMya Sic, dediyishiya &c.

;

cond. adedipishye &c., adediyishye &c. In the 3d sing. 3d preterite i is not allowed

to take the place of the regular terminations, as in the passive form.

PAEASMAI-PADA FREQUENTATIVES.

514. Rule for the formation of the base in the four conjugational tenses. The

base is here also formed by a reduplication similar to that of Atmane-pada fre-

quentatives ; not, however, from the passive, but from the root : thus, from the root

pach comes pdpachj from vid, vevidj from "ff^j daridris ; from '^5 charikri\.

Moreover, in accordance with the rules for the 2d and 3d conjugation (307, 330),

the radical vowel is gunated before the P terminations of the scheme at 246.

Hence come the two bases veved and vevid (Pres. vevedmi, vevetsi, vevettij Du.

vevidwas, &c. ; ist Pret. avevedam, avevet, avevet, avevidwa, &c. ; Pot. vevidydm,

&o. ; Imp. veveddni, veviddhi, vevettu, veoeddva, vevittam, &c.). Again, the base

will vary in accordance with the rules of combination at 296 &c., as in budh (Pres.

hobodhmi, bobhotsi, boboddhi, bobudhwas, &c.). And in further analogy to the 2d

conjugation (313, 314) long i is often optionally inserted before the consonantal P

terminations (Pres. vmedimi, veeedhhi, veveditij Du. vevidwas, &c. ; ist Pret. ave-

vedam, avevedis, avevedU, avevidwa, &c. ; Imp. veveddni, veviddhi, veveditu).

515. Lastly, when the root ends in a vowel, the usual changes take place of i

and i to y or iyj of u and 4 to uv; and of ri to r (see 312) : as in the roots bhi,

bhu, Jcri (Pres. ist sing, bebhemi, bobhomi, charharmi; 3d plur. bebhyati, bobhuvati,

charkrati).

a. Observe—Roots in "^^ri substitute d in the reduplicated syllable : thus, from

^, '^T«ir ; from H, Trrer ; from \, 'TTJ, &c.

Non-conjugational tenses of Parasmai-pada frequentatives.

516. The second preterite follows the usual rule for polysyllabic bases (385. b).

* In passives this coahtion of vowels is avoided by the change of a final vowel

to Vriddhi, as of cU to chdy, of hu to hdv, and of kri to kdr; and by the change of

final d to dy, as of da to day; see 473.

t In the Parasmai form of frequentative, ari and ar as well as ar{ may be redu-

plicated for the vowel "^ rij so that "^ may make ^^"^T or ^ft^ or ^f^f J

and ^, «lO<* or -^^Kf or ^^.
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and affixes dm with the auxiliaries: thus, from vid, 'to know,' comes ist sing.

veviddmdsaj from bhi, hehhydmdsa. In the other tenses, excepting the henedictive,

inserted i is invariably assumed ; and before this inserted i roots ending in vowels

forbid the usual Guna change in the futures, but admit Vriddhi in the 3d preterite

:

thus, 1st fut. ist sing, veoeditdsmi &c., bebhyitdsmi &c. (367) ; 2d fut. vevedishydmi

&c., bebhyishydmi Sec; 3d pret. avevedisham &c., abebhdyisham &c.; bened. vevidyd-

sam Sic, bebMydsamj cond. avevedishyam, abebhyishyam. This rejection of Gruna,

however, admits of question, especially in the case of roots in u or u.

Causal, desiderative, and desiderative causalform qf/requentatives.

517. Frequentatives are said to be capable of these forms : thus, from the fre-

quentative base totud, to strike often,' come totudaydmi, ' I cause to strike often
;'

totudishdmi, ' I desire to strike often ;' totudayishami, ' I desire to cause to strike

often.'

NOMINAL VERBS, OR VERBS DERIVED FROM NOUNS.

518. These are formed by adding certain affixes to the crude base

of nouns. They are not in very common use, but, theoretically,

there is no limit to their formation. They might be classed under

three heads, according to their meaning; viz. ist, transitive nomi-

nals, yielding the sense of performing, practising, making or using

the thing or quality expressed by the noun ; ad, intransitive nomi-

nals, giving a sense of behaving hke, becoming Uke, acting like the

person or thing expressed by the noun
; 3d, desiderative nominals,

yielding the sense of wishing for the thing expressed by the noun.

It will be more convenient, however, to arrange them according to

the affixes by which they are formed, as follows :

—

Observe—^The terminations of nominals will be those of the scheme at 247,

making use of the substitutions requbed by the ist, 4th, 6th, and loth classes.

519. 1st, Those formed by affixing ^ a (changeable to a before m
and v) to a nominal base, the final of the base being gunated (if

capable of Guna). When the base ends in a, this vowel takes the

place of the affix a. A final a absorbs the affix.

a. Thus, from yajj ' Krishna,' Pres. i. '^wrfH '
I act like Krishna,' 2. '^^irftr,

3. ^rasjfir, &c. So from^ ' a poet,' Pres. i . ^'milPH ' I act the poet,' 2. '^isnTftr,

&c. ; and from f^T^ ' a father,' Pres. i. ftTiTtrfH '
I act like a father,' 2. Purit^ftl ,

3. fiTBTfiT. K\m. Pres. i. f»T!it, &c. ; from HT?5T ' a garland,' Pres. 1. H l rf l TH ,

2. HlrtlTM, 3. »n(5lfir ; ist Pret. i. VSWlrti, 2. ^mrar^, &c. ; Pot. H l ri<i , &o.

;

from 13 ' own,' Pres. 3. ^flT ' he acts like himself.' Sometimes a final « or « is

not gunated; as, from^ ' a beak,' Pres. '^'^TftT, ^^T^ftf, '^^[fiir, 'he uses his

beak,' &c.; from ^sf^ 'a poet,' ^^mftf, ^RHlftr, &c. Words ending in nasals
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preserve the nasals, and lengthen the preceding vowels ; as, TT'TT^'ftr ' he acts like

a king,' xrt^TfiT '
it serves as a road,' ^T^-RflT ' he acts like this.'

530. adly, Those fomaed by affixing ^ ya to a nominal base.

a. If it is intended to express ' wish' or ' desire/ then a final ^ a

or ^T a must be changed to \i; a final \i or 3' m must be length-

ened
; a final -^ ri changed to ^ ri ; and a final ^ n dropped, before

^ ya is affixed.

b. Thus, from^ ' a son,' Pres. i. ggi^Trfifr '
I desire a son,' 2. 'g^Nfft?, &c.

;

from Vfi( ' a husband,' Pres. 1. tnfhnf'T ' I desire a husband,' &c. So also, from

Tq comes m^mfir, &c. ; from TT^''^, Pres. TTWhnfiT, &o. ; Pot. TT^fl^, &o.

If a word end in a consonant, ya is generally affixed without change ; as, from

=11"^^ ' a word,' ^TWfrT ' he wishes for words.'

c. This form of nominal has not always a desiderative meaning. The following

are examples of other meanings, some of which properly belong to the next form :

TT^rr^TXrfiT ' he fancies himself in a palace;' ^i^Tfir ' he acts like a poet;' chJlJ^jPri

or -ff ' he scratches ;' ^PJTqftT or -W ' he sins' or ' he is angry ;' rHpfltlri ' he acts

the part of a friend;' TTlI'PTnT 'he performs penance' (from tapas, 'penance');

Ml <.*<( fn ' he vanishes ;' T^fir ' he seeks cows' (from ^ft ' a cow').

d. If it is intended to express ' behaving like,' ' acting like,' a final W a must

be lengthened, a final WT a retained, and a final ff n, ?? s, or tT t, may be dropped

:

thus, from vfiisiT ' a wise man,' Pres. i. in^ilT'T ' I act the part of a wise man,'

2. tlf<!sflm*l, 3. ^HliJril'M'if, &c. ; from '5!«T 'a tree,' Pres. i. '^f'TR) &c. ; from

tT*T«^' a king,' Pres. i. TTiTr^, &c.; from d'HH*)^' sorrowful,' Pres. vS-HHrt, &c.;

from ^?^ ' great,' Pres. ^'^T^j &c.

e. This nominal is sometimes found with an active sense, especially when derived

ft'om nouns expressive of colour ; as, from <ji«!i ' black,' ^oiiiMfl or -fir ' he

blackens :' and sometimes in the Parasmai with a neuter sense ; as, from faT^

' crooked,' TJTSrTTTrf '
it is crooked ;' from ^J^

' a slave,' qi*)|XrnT ' he is a slave.'

It corresponds to Greek desiderative denominatives in /««, as 6avaTtaa) &c.

531. 3dly, Those formed by affixing ^i? aya to a nominal base.

This form is similar to that of causals and verbs of the loth class,

with which it is sometimes confounded. Like them it has generally

an active sense. A final vowel must be dropped before aya ; and if

the nominal base have more than one syllable, and end in a consonant,

both the consonant and its preceding vowel must be dropped.

a. Thus, from ^^ * cloth,' Pres. i. '^^S^fsr '
I clothe,' 2. ^^pPlf^r, 3. W^j^ffT,

&c. ; from =l^«l
' armour,' Pres. i. qHtufH '

I put on armour,' &c. ; from WfTJH

'authority,' UTTO^TftT '
I propose as authority;' from H»T ' a garland,' ?r*tTrf*f

' I cro^vn,' &c.

z
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b. In further analogy to causals, a ^^j is sometimes inserted between the base

and aya, especially if the noun be monosylkbic, and end in a. Before this \p,

Vriddhi is requbed : thus, from ^ ' own/ Pres. Wm^llTH ' I make my own.'

There are one or two examples of dissyllabic nouns: thus, from WH 'true,'

^WTTj^rrftr, &c.*

c. If the base be monosyllabic, and end in a consonant, Guna may take place

;

as, from 'W^ ' hunger,' RJlWlft.

d. Whatever modifications adjectives undergo before the affixes ^yas and ishtha

at 194, the same take place before aya .- thus, from^ ' long,' 'JT^'nftT, "JTO^,

&c. ; from ^rPiT=B ' near,' 'Jf^'lTfiT ' I make near,' &c.

e. This form of nominal is rarely neuter, as f^T^lfiT 'he delays' (from f^^ '
long').

According to Prof. Bopp, Greek denominatives in a^a, aw, ew, o«, iCfa, correspond

to this form ; as, ovofji^a^o), yvvaiK-t^ci), iioXeit^ow.

5aa. 4thly, Those formed by affixing w sya or -^m asya to a

nominal base, giving it the form of a future tense, generally with the

sense of ' desiring,' ' longing for.'

a. Thus, from ''^ ' milk,' Pres. i. ^'k^pnfl ' I desire milk,' 2. '^T^Tftr, &c.

;

from ^ ' a bull,' ^[^^fir ' (the cow) desires the buU;' from^ ' curds,' ^»I-

^|[h '
I desire curds,' &c. Compare Greek desideratives in o-e<w.

533. 5thly, Those formed by affixing ^STWT kdmya (derived from

kam, 'to desire') to a nominal base; as, from ^ 'a. son,' Pres. i.

^adi lwf l PH
' I desire a son,' 2. -geC^imrftl, 3. 'gg^iU'lfir, &c.

PARTICIPLES.

PRESENT PARTICIPLES; PAEASMAI-PADA.—FORMATION OF THE BASE.

524. These are the only participles that have any affinity with

the conjugational structure of the verb. The base in the Parasmai

is formed by substituting i;;^ t for nti, and 'sn^^ at for anti and ati,

the terminations of the 3d plural present; so that the peculiarities of

conjugation necessarily appear in the participle: thus, from mPil

pachanti, 'they cook' (3d pi. pres. of iT^, ist c), comes Vr^pachat,

' cooking ;' from TlfnT ghnanti (3d pi. of han, 3d c.) comes ghnat

;

from ^ftr (3d pi. of as, 3d c, ' to be') comes sat; from if^ ' they go'

(3d pi. of ^, zd c), ^ ' going ;' from TiTf^jT (3d pi. of in, 2d c), xm^^;

from ^fcf juhwati (3d pi. of hu, 3d c), ^^y(^juhwat ; from ^jwftr

nrityanti, 4th c, nrityat ; from f^f^^fsff chinwanti, 5th c, f^T^

ehinwat ; fxpm dpnuvanti, 5th c, dpnuvat ; from rundhanti, 7th c,

rundhat; from kurvanti, 8th c, kurvat; from punanti, 9th c, punat.

* Similarly, "SW, ' substance,' makes ^rtTTTTrfiT, &c.
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535. So again, from the causal '^^Tlirf^r, 'they cause to know^

(479)? comes bodhayat, ' causing to know ;' from the desiderative

^^ftr^f^, ' they desire to know' (499), comes bubodhishat, ' desiring

to know •' from ditsanti, ' they desire to give' (503), comes ditsat,

' desiring to give.'

a. It has been remarked at 253. b, that the passive verb may sometimes assume

a Parasmai-pada inflection ; and that all the neuter verbs placed under the 4th

conjugation may be considered as so many examples of this form of the passive.

This theory is corroborated by the fact of the existence of a Parasmai-pada present

participle derivable from a passive base : thus, from the passive base "75^ driiya

comes ^5^n^
' being seen ;' from ''^(^ cMya (passive base of cU) comes '^^Nt^

being gathered.'

b. The inflection of Parasmai-pada present participles is explained

at 141. In the first five inflections a nasal is inserted, proving that

the base of this participle properly ends in ant. In the cognate

languages the n is preserved throughout.

c. Thus, compare Sanskrit bharan, bharantam (from bhri), with (pepav, (pepovra,

ferentem; also, bharantau (Ved. bharantd) with (pepovre ; bharantas with (pepovjeg,

ferentes; bharatas with (pepoVTaf ; gen. sing, bharatas with (f)€poVTO(, ferentis.

So also, Sanskrit vahan, vahantam, with vehens, vehentemj and san, santam (from

as, ' to be'), vnth the sens of ab-sens, prce-sens. Compare also the base strinwant

with aTopvvVT.

PRESENT PARTICIPLES ; ATMANE-PADA FORMATION OF THE BASE.

^2,6. The base is formed by substituting jtr mdna for nte, the

termination of the 3d plur. pres. of verbs of the ist, 4th, and 6th

conjugations, and passives ; and by substituting ^n^ ana for ate, the

termination of the 3d plur. pres. of verbs of the other conjugations
;

see 347, p. 106: thus, from xr^ pachante (ist conj.) comes M-«IHH

pachamdna, 'cooking;' from fria'ci [sthd, ist conj.), fTOWR ' stand-

ing;' from ^Tril^ (4th conj.), rj,<jHR; from fpjHi^ {Up, 6th conj.),

famn i H .

a. But from g'^ff bruvate ('3 2d conj.), -^jm bruvdna (see 58)

;

from ftTII^ (^T^with fTf 3d conj.), f^TFT'T; from ^V^ {dhd, 3d conj.),

^vm; from r«<rc|ri (5th conj.), f«(i'^R ; from ^w (7th conj.), ^^T^;

from oirf^ (8th conj.), ^fra; from ^rri (9th conj.), 'g^TR. The root

trm ad c, ' to sit,' makes 'Sitflvf for ^mn^r; and ^ ad c. is ^K in

3d pi. (see 315), but ^nrrT in the pres. participle.

b. Observe—The real affix for the Atmane-pada pres. participle is mdna, of

z 3
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which dna is probably an abbreviation. Compare the Greek fi-evo : M<.*M*!i {58)

537. Verbs of the loth conjugation and causals may substitute

either mdna or dna, but more frequently the latter: thus, from

bodhayante comes bodhayamdna and bodhaydna ; from darsayante,

darkaydna; from vedayante, vedaydna. The affix dna is probably

preferred on account of the greater fulness of form of verbs of the

loth class.

528. Passives and other derivative verbs always substitute mdna :

thus, from f^PT^, ' they are made/ comes fshlHI^, ' being made' (58)

;

from cjln^, ' they are given/ »(l<iHH, " being given / from the desi-

derative f^rtl^, ' they desire to give/ f^WTR, ' desiring to give /
from ftmhra, ' they desire to kill/ nKHrnHM , ' desu-ing to kill.'

529. The inflection of j^tmane-pada pres. participles follows that

of the 1st class of nouns at 103: thus, N. masc. sing. M-<<HM^;

fem. M-^jHiHI ; neut. xj^wnf.

PAST PARTICIPLES.

PAST PASSIVE PAETICIPLES.—FORMATION OF THE BASE.

530. These participles may be regarded as falling under four

heads : ist, as derived from roots ; adly, as derived from causal

bases
; 3dly, as derived from desiderative bases

;
4thly, as derived

from nominal bases.

I. Derived from roots.

531. In general the base is formed by adding ff ta directly to the

root ; as, from fi^ kship, ' to throw/ ftjw kshipta, ' thrown.'

a. But if the root end in '^ ri, by adding ^ na ; as, from oir krt,

' to scatter/ ci^§ Mrna, ' scattered.' Some roots in ^ a, ^ {, and

"3! u, some in U ai preceded by two consonants, with some of those

in ^ «?, ^ r, sil y, one in i^ g, and one in '^ ch, rejecting inserted i

(see the lists at 394) from the participle, also take na instead of ta.

532. Roots ending in vowels do not admit inserted ^ i in this

participle, although they may admit it in the futures* (395. a, 396. b,

397, &c.), but attach ta or na directly to the root ; as, from ^n yd,

imi ydta, ' gone / from fn, ftrw ' conquered / from -q^, ^ nita

;

* ^, however, makes ^ftrff; and ^may be ^^f^ aa well as ''JTr.
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from ^, 'WW; from H, )|7r; from ^, -^tt; from fn, Km (58) ; from
cift, c^; from ^, ^tu; from ^, jgrr; from ftj, ^.

533- But in certain cases the final vowel of the root is changed : thus, some
roots in ^ d change d to i before taj as, from WT«iM, fwWsrtiiB,- from Mt,

WT; from ^ft^j ^ftfjTT. VT, ' to place,' becomes ff iT; ^, ' to give,' ^* ;

m,
'
to drink,' Tftw. ^, 'to quit,' becomes ft before raa (^). Some roots in

a take both na and to,- as, from TTT, UTOT and trriT ; from m, with the preposition

ftrr:, ftrtTOr and ftrfrtT.

534. Roots in ^n change H'to {r before na, which passes into TtTna by 58;* as,

from
IJ, ' to pass,' tM, ' passed.' But from tJ,

«J5&
' fuU,' '

filled.'

535. The root yt dhe, ' to suck,' becomes >ft before ta (>fhr) ; ^ hwe, ' to call,'

M ijn) ; ^ve,' to weave,' u (TST) ; '^ vye, ' to cover,' "^ v{ (^).
536. Roots in ^ ai generally change ai to a before na or ta; as, from 5^ mlai,

' to fade,' *(5T«T mirfna j from ^, ' to meditate,' Vfm ; from f
,

' to purify,' ^TiT

;

from §,
' to rescue,' 3TO or WTIT. But from ^, ' to sing,' iftw ; from ^, ' to

waste,' '^m.

537. Roots in^ change to i; as, from ^, 'ftril ; from '^ft, f^TiT.

538. Those roots ending in consonants which take the inserted i

in the last five tenses (388. a), generally take this vowel also in the

past passive participle, but not invariably (see 543). Whenever i is

assumed, ta is affixed, and not na; as, from r(r(^pat, 'to fal\,' trfinr

patita, ' fallen ;' and if ? m or ^ ri precede the final consonant of

the root, these vowels may take Guna ; as, from ?ri^ dyut, ^ftfinr

dyotita; from h^, ^^. Vi^, 'to take,' lengthens the inserted *

(Jl^lri ' taken').

539. Roots ending in consonants which reject the inserted i in

the last five tenses (400), generally reject it in the past passive

participle. They must be combined with ta, agreeably to the rules

at 296, &c. Whatever form, therefore, the final consonant assumes

before the termination td of the ist future (see the lists at 400), the

same form will generally, though not invariably, be preserved before

the ta of the past participle ; so that, in many cases, this participle

may be derived from the 3d sing, of the ist future by shortening

the final d, and, if necessary, restoring the radical vowel " to its

original state : thus, taking some of the examples at 400 ; ^r^

* When prepositions are prefixed to datta, the initial da may be rejected : thus,

dtta for ddatta, ' taken ;' pratta for pradatta, bestowed ;' vydtta for vyddatta, ' ex-

panded;' paritta ior paridatta; sdtta for sudatta, the i and « being lengthened.
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haktd, ' he will be able/ gives ^[rai ^akta, ' able ^ ^ sektd, ' be will

sprinkle/ ftrai sikta, ' sprinkled/ jft^ moktd, pi mukta; UHT, ^;
w^, urai; 'ft^, p«; Hiri, ^; Tm, ^; ^3t, ftrs; ^^j ^;
'ftsT, gir; %n, ft^; <3^, ^; ^, 'fff; ^i^n, cp; c53tT, csar;

<9taT, ^; ^, f%?; ^[FT, ^; ^ter, |i?; tCT, fe?; ^, |[?; ^i?T,

^; irer, ire; 3ST, R?; 5^, ^; '^'VT, ?[»V; ^ft^, ^j ^RTT, ^TS;

1T^, nra; 'HOT, c^ (305. a); ^nn, f^; ^"H, f^^V; t^, "^

(305. a); jftOT, I?; or H^TVT, fl^V; ^trvT, |»V; ifteT, ^: but W^
'to fry/ which is »Trr in the ist future, is »{? in the participle.

540. Most roots ending in ^ d, forbidding the inserted ^ i (404), take na

instead of ta, and are combined with na, agreeably to 47; as, from Vi^, 'T^;

from fW^, ftr^T; from ?r^, with the preposition f^, HimU (70 and 58); from

^I^ ' to eat,' ^fW (unless aT'V is substituted, from jaksh at 542).

541. Those roots ending in aT 7, which take na, change j to g before naj as,

from 'ftr'T vij, ivt vigna ; from ^^jI ruj, «v'«i rugna. So from *T5i^, rejecting

one j, *I^ ; from rt'ni ' to be ashamed,' o'l (as well as rtPmn). ^'T, ' to

adhere,' also makes co'i ; and '3^, * to cut,' makes "j<»«j or ^3i (see 58).

542. Some roots which admit i in the futures, reject it in this participle; as,

V^, ist fut. vTMril, but pass. part. Wf ; so ^, "flf^ril, but WW (withW a pre-

fixed, Wrw ' pained') ; "^, ^f^TTT, but "^ ; *l^, wf^TTT, but *TW ; 'Sf^' to eat,'

viftSjiil, but WV; ^h^ 'to shine,' ({IfilHI, but ^hf ; 'Jf^ 'to perish,' STf^TBT,

but "T? ; ^^ ' to faint,' ^jTo&ril, but ^ as well as ^f^rT ; a^ ' to speak

barbarously,' j)r«SLni, but fg? as well as p'f^M.n ; '^TT ' to dance,' nfcini, but

^W as well as lliifl.

543. If in forming the passive base (471), or in the 2d preterite (375. c. d), the

V ox y contained in a root is changed to its semivowel u or i, the same change

takes place in the past passive participle : thus, from "^^^vach, ' to say,' '3^ uJctaj

from Tfivap, 7fr uptaj from ^, '3i3' ; from ^^, ^^ 5 from TI3T, ^. Simi-

larly, from f^, ?R or STT ; from 1^, TT^.

544. Some other changes which take place in forming the passive base (472)

are preserved before ta .- thus, from ^THr, f^ ; from ^T^, 'Rif . And when the

root ends in two conjunct consonants, of which the first is a nasal, this nasal is

rejected ; as, from "W^^t "^ ; from JiT^ , >re ; from WW, W3> ; from ^tW, ^^

;

from >T^, ^f^ : but not if ^ i is inserted ; as, from ^^^B , iNPliJri ; from '^i'^j

thfit^ri (except *T5^, making *rftnr).

545. Roots ending in J^m or «^n reject these nasals before ta; as, from V[f{^gam,

' to go,' TrT gata ; from l*^ yam, ^TT yata j from 'O^^, tW j from TT^ , iTiT j from

5^, '?H' • but retain them if ^ i is inserted ; as, from ^^, ^NPHri* From »T«T

,

' to be born,' is formed »mT ; from ^H , 13TiT ; the a being lengthened.

546. Those roots ending in H m, of the 4th conjugation, which lengthen a
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medial a before the conjugational affix y, also lengthen it before ta, and change m
to n as in the futures : thus, from ^J^, 'giTnr ; from >I1?, m^ ; from ^, ^TRT j

from ^, ^T^ ; from ^, Tp^JT ; from li»^, liT^. Similarly, from ^, ^T^

;

from W^, cSr^.

547- From FBHT, ' to swell,' is formed ^cStlt or ^HiTlT ; from ^^, ' to be putrid,'

^ ; from iin^ or '^j 'to be fat,' ' to increase,' ifN or 'orR ; from m\, ' to grow

old,' 3fhT ; from ^, ' to bind,' ^.
548. The following are quite anomalous : from ''J^pach, 'to cook,' VEiipakwa;

from OT^, ' to dry,' ^^ ; from^, ' to be drunk,' 7^.

3. Derivedfrom causal bases.

549. In forming the past passive participles from these, the causal

affix wq aya is rejected, but the inserted ^ i is always assumed

:

thus, from ^iTTTl, causal of Y ' to make/ comes wfijt kdrita, ' caused

to be made ;' from wnni, causal of ^sn ' to stand,' comes WTftw
sthdpita, ' placed/

3. Derivedfrom desiderative bases.

550. In adding Tr ^a to a desiderative base, the inserted ^ i is

invariably assumed; as, from ftpnw, 'to desire to drink,' comes

fwftnr; from f^t, P^^trf; from ^^, ff^TrT, &c.

4. Derivedfrom nominal bases.

551. There are in Sanskrit certain participles, which are said to

be formed by adding ^ ita to nouns : thus, from fifrftra, ' loose,'

f^rftrfeiT, ' loosened ;' from fiTST, ', crooked,' fsrftnr, ' curved.' These

may be regarded as the passive participles of the transitive nominal

verbs f^iyci^lPH, f»r?nifrr (521); and whenever this kind of participial

adjective is found, it may indicate that a nominal verb is in use,

whence the participle is derived.

a. Moreover, as na sometimes takes the place of ta, so ina is

added to some nouns instead of ita : thus, malina, ' soiled,' from

mala ; sringina, ' horned,' from hringa.

b. Corresponding forms in Latin are barhatus, alatus, cordatus, turritus, &c.

;

and in Greek, oix<pahaTOi, KpoKxroi, avXcoTog, &c. See Bopp's Comp. Gr,

^52. The inflection of past passive participles follows that of the

first class of nouns at 103 ; thus exhibiting a perfect similarity to

the declension of Latin participles in tus : thus, arw krita, nom. sing,

masc. fem. neut. '^K^, ^TIT, «inf.
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a. The perfect identity between Sanskrit passive participles in ta, Latin partici-

ples in tu-s, and Greek verbals in TO-f, will be evident from the following

examples: Sanskrit ^Bif^a*= (jr)raofes {ignotus), yvairof ; dattas= datus, OSTOf;

^rutas := clutus, KXvTOf ; hhutas :^ <f>VTOi ; yuktas=zjunctus, ^evKTOg; lahdhas

= AijWTOf
; pitas= itOTog ; bhritas =fertus, <f>epTog ; dishtas =. dictus, oeiKTOi.

And, like Sanskrit, Latin often inserts an i, as in domitus (= Sanskrit damitas),

monitus, &c. In Greek, e is inserted in forms like fxeverof, epTreros. There are

also examples of Latin and Greek formations in nu-s and vo-i, corresponding to

the Sanskrit participle in na : thus, plenus (= p4rna), magnus (from Sanskrit root

mah), dignus (from Sanskrit di^, dik, Greek ^eiK); and arvyvo-g, areyiio-s,

er€f/.vo-(, &c. See Eastwick's Bopp's Comp. Gr. 1117.

. PAST ACTIVE PAETICIPLES.

These are of two kinds : 1st, those derived from the past passive

participle ; 2dly, those derived from the second preterite. These

latter rarely occur. The former are much used to supply the place

of a perfect tense active.

PAST ACTIVE PAETICIPLBS DERIVED FROM PAST PASSIVE

PAETICIPLES POEMATION OF THE BASE.

553. The base of these participles is easily formed by adding

^ vat to that of the past passive participle : thus, from wif ' made,'

^nr^ ' who made f from ^t\j ' burnt/ ^nj^ ' who burnt ;' from

Tli ' said,' j*=)(^ ' who addressed ;' from fw^ ' broken,' firg^TT ' who

broke ;' from Wlftnr ' placed/ ^mftm^ ' who placed/ &c.

a. These participles are declined at 140. a. b.

Participles of the second preterite.

554. In the case of participles derived from the 2d preterite, either ^Tt vas or

5j5r^i»as is added to the base of that tense, as formed in the dual and plural.

Vas, when the base in the dual and plural consists of more than one syllable ; as,

from vivid (365), vividwas; from chichi (367), chichivas; from nanrit (364, com-

pare 45. a), nanritioas; from sasmar (367. e), sasmarvas. But ivas, when the base

in the dual and pliual consists of one syllable only; as, from ten (375. a), tenivas:

from jagm (376), jagmivas : from jaksh (377), jakshivas. Roots which take dm in

the 2d preterite (385. a. b. c. d) form the participles of this tense by adding the

2d preterite participles of kri, bhti, and as, to dm.- thus, from chur, loth c,

choraydmbabkiivas, chormjdnchakrivas, choraydmdsivas. Those roots which insert

a y or « in the base of the 2d preterite (see 367. a. b), reject it in the participle

:

thus, ^n, ' to have recourse,' makes its participle Mrivasj and 6Arf, ' to be,' makes

babhtivas, not babhiwas, &c.
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a. There is an Atmane-pada participle of the 2d preterite formed by adding dna
to the base of the dual and plural : thus, vividdna, ehichydna, jagmdna. See 526. a;
and compare the Greek perfect participle in j«.6vo : fftfR= TeTt;/A/*evof

.

J. The participles of the 2d preterite are inflected at 168. Those of the Atmane-
pada follow the inflection of the first class of nouns at 103.

0. Observe—Sanskrit has no past participles derived from the ist or 3d preterite,

corresponding to the participles of the Greek aorists.

PAST INDECLINABLE PARTICIPLES.

555. These may be classed under two heads : ist, as formed by
affixing ^ twd to uncompounded roots ; as, from « bhu, ' to be/

>Jr^ bh4twd, < having been :' adly, as formed by affixing 7f ya to

roots compounded with prepositions or other adverbial prefixes ; as,

from ^Tfij^ anuhM, ' to perceive,' -si^jj^t ambhuya, ' having perceived;'

from ^T^^sajjibhu, ' to become ready,' ?r5jft«5 sajjibhuya, ' having
become ready.' The sense involved in them is generally expressed

by the English ' when,' ' after,' ' having,' or ' by :' thus, ttt?; ^psn tat

kritwd, ' when he had done that,' ' after he had done that,' ' having

done that,' ' by doing that.' See the chapter on Syntax.

a. Prof. Bopp considers the affix twd of this participle to be the instrumental

case of an affix tu, of which the infinitive affix turn is the accusative. There can

be little doubt that the indecUnable participle has about it much of the character

of an instrumental case (see Syntax) ; but the form of its base varies considerably

from that of the infinitive : thus, vaktum, uktwd, from vach; yashtum, ishtwd, from

yaj, &c.

Indeclinable participles formedfrom uncompounded roots.

556. When the root stands alone and uncompounded, the inde-

clinable participle is formed with igr twd *.

This affix is closely allied to the it ta of the past passive parti-

ciple at 531, insomuch that the rules for the annexation of w ta to

the root apply equally to the indecUnable affix r^ twd. The forma-

tion, therefore, of one participle generally involves that of the other

:

thus, from ft^ kshipta, ' thrown,' ftg^ kshiptwd, ' having thrown ;'

from YiT, ' done,' -^rST, ' having done ;' so from f^pznr, 'ferRT ; from

T|?, ^•, from ^, ^WT; from xftrT, Tfti^T; from -gsnir, ^t^3^; from

7^9 JJ^h^; from gfNri, gi^jgr; from ^g;, "ww, from ^^, w^;
from gj?, '3i5T; from f^ (root vr), f?3T; from ipv, jPSIT. And

where i is inserted, there is often an optional change of the radical

* There are one or two instances in which an uncompounded root takes ^ ; as,

^PE§ ' having reverenced.' ManuVII. 145. I. 4. Mahabh. 3. 8017.

A a



178 PAST INDECLINABLE PAETICIPLBS.

vowel to Guna, as in the passive participle at 538 : thus, ^filWT

dyutitwd or srtfin^ dyotitwd from ^TT ; ^f^J^ or flfS?^ from K^.

a. When there are two forms of the passive participle, there is often only one of

the indecUnahle : thus, 'TIT makes "^^ and «Tfnir, but only ifnrqi ; co^m^ makes

«"l and c^rniri, but only rtPjurqi ', and, vice versa, '^^^

'

to dwell,' makes only

«r«(n, but gfKr4 1 and T^; and ^, 'to bear,' makes only ?fte, but wferqi

and Wldl.

b. The penultimate nasal, which is rejected before ta (544), is often only optionally

rejected before twd: thus, from T^, T^, but KWT or TUT.

557. The only important variation from the passive participle occurs in those

roots, at 531. a, which take na for ta. In such roots no corresponding change

takes place of twd to nwd: thus, from
»J,

siNTj but Wftj^ (or a|Clr<«i) ; from TT,

rfhtr, but iftpIT ; from f^, f^, but f^JWT ; from *I^, VT^, but Hlil or >IW

;

from ^»^, ^^, but ^W ; from '^Tj "^^^ but P^HI, ' having quitted' (not dis-

tinguishable from r^rll) ' having placed,' from VT).

558. Observe, moreover, that verbs of the loth class and causals, which reject

the characteristic ^Tf before the ita of the past passive participle, retain ay before

itwd : thus, W\f^

'

made to stand' (from the causal base ^qTT'I), but (Vimf^ril

'having made to stand;' f^fnTW 'thought' (from pHil loth c, 'to think'), but

rH-flrMrli ' having thought.'

Indeclinable participles formedfrom compounded roots.

459. When a root is compounded with a preposition or any

indeclinable prefix (excepting ^ a, ' nof), the indeclinable participle

cannot be formed with twd *- The affix t( ya is then used, and the

rules which regulate its annexation to the root are some of them

analogous to those which prevail in other cases in which ya is

affixed ; see the rules for the formation of the fourth conjugation at

272, of passives at 461, and of the benedictive at 443.

560. But if a root end in a short vowel, instead of any lengthen-

ing of this vowel, f[^t is interposed ; as, from vsif^ dsri, ' to take

refuge' (root f^), ^if^W dsritya, ' having taken refuge ;' from ftrf^,

fVrftjw; from -31^, Tf^; from ^, ^^; from ftr.^, fH:^. The

lengthening of the radical vowel by coalition does not prevent this

rule ; as, from ^ift at{ [ati with i), ^iftw atitya.

^61. If a root end in long ^ a, ^ i, or -gi u, no change takes

* There are one or two instances of compounded roots formed with twd: thus,

^^pflTPTT (from »>), Ramayana I. 2. 20. Especially in the case of causals; as,

fll^fMni. When ^ a, ' not,' is prefixed, twd is always used ; as, •«*r^\ ' not

having done,' ' without having done ;' ^WT ' not having given.'
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place; as, from f^j, f?r?T«l; from ^xr^, ^xi^; from f^, f^wn:

but if in long ^ ri, this vowel becomes ir ; as, from "snToir, '^R^K^^

' having scattered.' wrtr (from tr « to fill') maltes ^njj (compare 534).

562. Final diphthongs pass into ^(^; as, from mTC"*!, trfxamt (also ''Tftcfi'Xf)

;

from wftri^, ^rfHMtnr ; from ^^, ^r^rtr.

a. But from ^ with ^m comes ^RTPI ; and from ^ with ^, ^Tf^t.

563. A penultimate nasal is generally rejected; as, from "^f^TW^ samdsanj, WTT-

*»*T samdsajya: from U»T^, Tm^ (used adverbially, ' violently').

a. But not always ; as, from ^TT^T^, WT^r^jJ ; from wrft?^, -JUPrt^.

564. If a root end in a consonant the general rule is, that no change takes

place ; as, from f^f^'\nikship, f«Tft^ nikshipya; from X(V{^{pra and dp), Wf;
from '^'^ {vi and iksh), '^t^.

a. But some roots ending in am and an may optionally reject the nasal, and

interpose t between the final short a and yaj as, from f^^ nirgam, 'fiT^W

nirgatya or fJT^RT nirgamya ; from f^«^, ftlfW. in^ and ^T^, instead of

interposing t, lengthen the final a; as, from Trl^, ^^T^r.

565. The changes which take place in certain roots before the ya of the passive

(471, 472) are preserved before ya; as, from 'PrT^j •3^3 from f=r^» ^'"'J froni

Pi4)^, r^M^I ; from ^TTT^, 'JIIl^^JT ; from ^SfTST'^j 'STlf^KI. f^ lengthens its

vowel before XT; as, iqtij^.

566. In affixing XI ya to the bases of causals and verbs of the loth class the

characteristic WXf is generally rejected ; as, from TT^VXT prabodhaya, TRtwi pra-

bodhya; from ireKXr, H^Tni; from tli^^lM, TtT^^.

a. It is, however, retained in some few instances ; as, fVTXD'T, ' having calcu-

' lated,' from ^H!^; siioftrt^M, 'having imagined,' from '^it^; t(|;'M*H, 'having

narrated,' from ^W.

Adverbial indeclinable participle.

567. There is another indeclinable participle yielding the same sense as those

formed with two, and ya, but of rare occurrence. It is equivalent to the accusative

case of a noun derived from a root, used adverbially ; and is formed by adding

^W am to the root, before which affix changes of the radical vowel take place,

similar to those required before the causal affix 'irxf (481) : thus, from ''TT n{, ' to

lead,' 'TR ndyam,

'

having led;' from xn, ' to drink,' '^X^, ' having drunk;' from

^j^Txf; from XI^, Xir# ; from f^, %xf ; from ?'^, ' to kill,' ^. It often

occupies the last place in a compound ; as in the expression ^^('SXII'iT, ' having

totally exterminated ;' and in the following passage fi-om Bhatti

:

^^^tTTin^f^nytxR^ ^r^r^ ^Ti^xmrn ^^rrer ii

' The descendant of Kakutstha, smiling softly, repeatedly bending down the

creepers, would pluck the blossoms ; descending to the streams, would sip (the

A a 3
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waters) ; seating himself on some variegated rock, would recline in admiration

(of the scene).' Compare also the passage at the end of Act V. of S^akuntala;

=lig^r^M mPri^g U<4 7JI ' repeatedly throwing up her arms she began to weep.'

a. These participles generally imply repetition of the action, as in the passage

above, and in this sense are themselves often repeated; as, ddyam, ddyam, having

repeatedly given.'

FUTURE PASSIVE PARTICIPLES.

568. These are amongst the most common and useful of all partici-

ples, and may be classed under three heads: ist, as formed with the

affix n^ tavya ; 2dly, as formed with ^nfht aniya ; gdly, as formed

with 71 ya. These affixes yield a sense corresponding to the Latin

future passive participle in dus, and the English able and ible, and

most commonly denote ' obligation' or ' propriety^ and ' fitness.'

a. Although these participles agree in signification with the Latin participles in

dus, yet Prof. Bopp considers that the affix tavya corresponds in form to the

Latin tivus, and in sense as well as form to the Greek xeof . In some of the Latin

formations with tiims, the passive sense is preserved, as in captious, nativus,

coctimis. Compare Sanskrit ddtavya with dativus (dandus), ooTeof; yohtavya with

(con)jmictimts (jungendus) ; janitavya with genitivus (gignendus) ; dhdtavya with

flereof, &c.

Future passive participles formed vnth K^ tavya.

569. These are formed by substituting im tavya for in td, the

termination of the 3d pers. sing, of the ist future : thus, from %BT

ksheptd, 'he will throw/ i^Tnq ksheptavya, 'to be thrown;' ^ii#T,

* he will do,' ^^, ' to be done ;' from HfTfTT, ' he vdll be,' >Tf%fn«T,

' about to be.' And in the case of roots ending in consonants

rejecting i, whatever changes take place before td, the same take

place before tavya (see 400) : thus, ww, IT^iaT {relinqueTidv^) ; ireT,

Tre^; •5BT, "JS^; ^^, «fl^«n; ^T«n, ^nrai; ^fter, ^ftyar; and from

the causal <*H,r*(rtl, ^FirfijlT^, &c.

Future passive participles formed vnth ^ifl<4 aiuya.

570. This affix is added directly to the root, without any other

change than the Gu^a of the radical vowel : thus, from f^ chi, ' to

gather,' ^Ti?ihT chayaniya, ' to be gathered ;' from Jj, >T^Tffhf ; from

Y> "^f?^ (58); from fe^, ^^^; from ^, ^ftvsfhi; from ?^,
W^^; from ^^^, qtliifhl (58). A final diphthong is changed to

^ d; as, from ^, TilT«Thl; from f>, j| | .fln .
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Future passive participles formed with tj ya.

571. Before this affix, as before all others beginning with y, cer-

tain changes of final vowels become necessary.

a. If a root end in ^ir a, or in ^ e, $ ai, ^ 0, changeable to ^ a,

this vowel becomes ^ e (compare 446); as, from m md,' to measure/

»?-JT meya, ' to be measured,' ' measurable ;' from ^ hd, jri heya

;

from ^ dhyai, -^ dhyeya ; from §, ^, &c.

b. If in ^ i, ^ f, g' u, or -g; 4, these vowels are gu^ated ; as, from

f% chi, ^ cheya. But the Guna ^ is changed to av, and some-

times the Guna ^ e to ay, before ya (as if before a vowel) : thus,

from
>i, H^; from fsT, 'to conquer,' sm jayya. The Guija "Bft 0,

however, oftener passes into dv before y ; as, from VK, tstt^ ; from

^, ?rRT5 from H, *rRl.

c. If in ^ H or ^ ri, these vowels are vriddhied ; as, from ^,

572. Sometimes if a root end in a short vowel no change takes place, hut t is

interposed, after the analogy of the indeclinable participle formed with ya at 560

;

so that the crude base of the future participle is often not distinguishable from the

indecUnable : thus, from fif ji, ' to conquer,' faTiT jitya, ' conquerable ;' from W
stu, ' to praise,' ^W stutya, ' laudable ;' from "^ hi, ' to do,' '^71 kritya, ' prac-

ticable ;' from ^ ' to go,'^ ' to be gone ;' from 'm^^ ' to honour,' ^Hi^M ' to be

honoured.' ,

573. If a root end in a single consonant with a medial a, the latter may be

vriddhied ; as, from t[^ grah, TU^ grdhya .- but not always ; as, from ISfnir, "^(Wt;

from ^, ^l^ ; from "^, "^Tfl badhya .- and rarely if the final is a labial ; as, from

IPT, ttRT; from 7^, t5«t.

a. If with a medial ^ i or 7 m, these are generally gunated ; as, from iT»f , H^slT;

from fty?, H?r.

b. If with a medial "^ri, no change takes place; as, from'TOffs *H^M ; from

574. A final ^ ch may sometimes optionally be changed to e|r k, and "Stj to

'^g; and other changes may take place, some of which are similar to those before

the ya of passives; as, from ''J^ pack, miim pdkya and si'«<( pdchyaj from "^i^,

=ll<w and '^V^', from >p^^, H>ni and >ft5ir; from IT?, IJ?T as well as KT^ grdhya;

from ^, 7ir (471) ; from ^5 ^^JT, from ^T^T, f^I^ (472) ; from 5^, ^.
575. Many of these participles are used as substantives : thus, ««i>w n. ' speech;'

iftaq-n. 'food;' >Tl»lTT f. ' a harlot;' ^5?nf. 'sacrifice;' ^n.' a ditch;' HF^f.
' a w^ife,' from H ' to support,' &c.

576. The afiix ya may occasionally be added to nouns or nominal bases : thus,

from S^ra ' a pestle,' gtn« ' to be pounded with a pestle.'
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577. The inflection of future passive participles follows that of

the first class of nouns at 103 : thus, "Sf^ ' to be done ;' N. sing.

m. f. n. kartavyas, kartavyd, kartavyam. Similarly, karaniyas, kara-

niyd, karaniyam ; and kdryas, kdryd, kdryam.

PARTICIPLES 01 THE SECOND FUTURE FORMATION OF THE BASE.

578. These are not common. They are of two kinds, either Parasmai-pada or

Atmane-pada ; the former being formed by changing -^Vft anti, the termination

pi the 3d plur. of the 2d future, into ^TiT^ atj the latter, by changing^fif ante

into si'ii'i amdna: thus, from '^ifT^rf^ Jcarishyanti and "UKajtl Icarishyante,

' they will do,' come <*ri.«*lit^ karishyat and =liftT«J*nW harishyamdna (58), ' about

to do;' from the passive 2d fut. q>s»i»ii, 'they will be said,' comes ^^PTTO,
' about to be said.'

a. In the mode of their formation from the 3d person plural, by the affixes at and

amdna, and in their inflection, they resemble present participles at 524 and 526.

6. Observe—The future pprticiple in mdna may be compared with the Greek in

jiAew : ddsyamdna= ^waofJievof.

PARTICIPIAL NOUNS OF AGENCY.

579. These have been already incidentally noticed at 80, 83, 85.

As, however, they partalce of the nature of participles, and are of

great practical utility, some further mention of them is necessary.

They may be classed under three heads : ist, as formed from the

root; 2dly, as formed from the ist future; 3dly, as formed from

the causal base.

580. The base of the first class (see 80. II) is formed from the

root by affixing ^ a, before which Gu^ia, and rarely Vriddhi, of a

final vowel is required; as, from f^ji, ' to conquer,' wfjaya, ' con-

quering.' Medial vowels are generally unchanged; as, from ^ vad,

' to say,'^ vada, ' saying ;' from K^ tud, ' to vex,' n^ tuda, ' vexing :'

and final ^T d,^ am, or ^nr an, are dropped ; as, from ^ dd, ' to

give,' ^ da, ' giving ;' from nJ^ gam, ' to go,' n ga, ' going ;' from

"^(^^jan, ' to be born,' ^ ja, ' being born.' Their declension follows

the first class of nouns at 103.

581. The base of the second class (see 83) is formed from the

3d pers. sing, of the ist future of primitive verbs, by substituting

the vowel ^ ri for the final vowel d, the nominative case being

therefore identical with the 3d pers. sing, of that tense (see 386)

:

thus, from iTtlKr bhoktd, ' he will eat,' Ht^ bhoktp.

,

' an eater ;' from

^t^, 'he will fight,' ift^, 'a fighter;' from ^j i PHri l, Vl PM^; from

?ffeT, ^, &c. They are infkcted at 127.
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58a. The base of the third class is formed in three ways.

a. By adding 3^ in to the root (see 85. V), before which affix

changes take place similar to those required before the causal affix

aya (481, 48a, 483); as, from oir, ^Kift^ Mnw, 'a doer;' from ^
(488), "^xfv^ghdtin, ' a killer ;' from ^, ^iif^d, ' a sleeper :' y being

inserted after roots in a (483) ; as, from tji, '<nftT«^, ' a drinker ;'

from ^T, ^rftl''^ ddyin, ' a giver.' They are inflected at 159.

b. By adding wsR aha to the root (see 80. IV), before which affix

changes take place analogous to those before the causal aya (481,

48a, 483) ; as, from o|f , obttoR kdraka, ' a doer,' ' doing ;' from ^,
•1IM°(i nayaha, ' a leader,' "^ leading ;' from jjs, VU^ grdhaka ; from

ftj^, Trra?B ; from ^, Tmra ; from ^, g^^ ; from -gii;, W^ ; from

•iT'?, ^Ti^ ; from WT, Wl^l*.

c. By adding ^r^ awa to some few roots ending in consonants

(see 80. V), after changes similar to those required before the causal

affix; as, from f(^, Mrt^H nandana, 'rejoicing;' from ^^, I^'T'

' vitiating ;' from igiJr, ^ftVT, ' cleansing.'

Observe—The inflection of the last two follows that of the first

class of nouns at 103.

EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS IN THE TEN CLASSES, AND
OF DERIVATIVE VERBS INFLECTED AT FULL.

583. We begin by giving a synopsis of the inflection of the pri-

mitive forms of the ten roots : ^ budh, ' to know,' ist c.
; ^ nrit,

' to dance,' 4th c. ; f^'5r dU, ' to point out,' 6th c.
; ^ yuj, ' to

unite,' loth c. ; f^ vid, ' to know,' ad c. ; ^ bhri, - to bear,'

3d c.; fij^ bhid, 'to break,' 7th c; f^ chi, 'to gather,' 5th c;

•SPT tan, ' to stretch,' 8th c.
; ^i>M, ' to purify,' 9th c. : grouping

together, first, the ist, 4th, 6th, and loth classes; then the ad, 3d,

and 7th; and lastly, the 5th, 7th, and 9th, for the reasons stated

at a57. In the next place, the passive forms of these ten roots will

be synoptically exhibited, followed by the present tense of the causal

desiderative and frequentative forms, and the participles. Examples

will then be given of primitive verbs of all the ten classes (according

to the grouping at 257), inflected at full ; and under every verb the

derivative forms and participles will be indicated. Lastly, a full

example will be given of each of the four kinds of derivative verbs,

passives, causals, desideratives, and frequentatives.
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584. Root ^as, 'to be' (see 322). Pakasmai-pada.

Note, that although this root belongs to the 2d class, its inflection is exhibited

here, both because it is sometimes used as an auxihary, and because it is desirable

that the student should study its inflection at the same time with that of the other

substantive verb h1i4, ' to be,' which wiU follow at 585, and which supplies many
of the defective tenses of as. It may be remarked, that aU the cognate languages

have two roots similar to the Sanskrit for the substantive verb ' to be.' Compare

<t>v and aa (co") in Greek, es (sum) and fu (fui) in Latin; and observe how the

different parts of the Sanskrit verbs correspond to the Greek and Latin : thus,

asmi, asi, asii; e/*/*/, ecra-i, hari; sum, es, est. Compare also santi with suntj

dstam, dstdm, with ^(Ttcv, '^aTVjv ; dsma, dsta, with ^(T/Aev, ^o-re, &c. Two other

roots in Sanskrit are sometimes employed as substantive verbs, with the sense '
to

be,' viz. sthd, ist c, 'to stand' (see 269, 587), and ds, 2d c, 'to sit' (see 316).

Indeed, the root as, here inflected, is probably only an abbreviation of ds.

Present,J I am.' First preterite, ' I was.'

PBBS. SING. DDAt. PLDBAL.

ist,^rf9T asmi '^?T^swas WV smas

2d, ^rftr asi "^cm^sthas m stha

3d, ^rf^ asti ^tVstas ^rftf santi

SINS. DUAL. PLURAL.

^rW dsam ^T^ dswa >4liyf dsma

WRft^rfs/s "^Xm dstam ^W! dsta

^rnrh^ as/< ^:x^ dstdm ^jre^&a»

Potential, ' I may be/ &c. Imperative, ' Let me be.'

'PIT sydm **ii<h sydva *mw sydma

*»{*\^syds Wnr sydtam ^nw sydta

Wnt^sydt Wnrf sydtdm "^^^syus

Parasmai

»!« I r«Tasanj »ii«iq asdva '^ii\H asdma

irfW edhi W stam ^ sta

•s)*^ astw Wt stdm ^HTrj santu

Second preterite *, ^ I was/ &c.

.4!tmanb.

WHTase vi 1 fti =1 5 dsivahe 41 1 Pfl <4 ^ dsimdhe

'H I ?^kdsishe^ I« I «i dsdtle ^^^{^dsidhwe
"STRT dse ^RTTiT dsdte ^nftt^ dsire

^rW dsa ^nftr^ dswa 'illftlHasJmo

WrftrT dsitha "^TW^fldsathus ^TW dsa

^TWrfso ^mi\^ dsattis '^X^Vdsus

Observe—The root as, 'to be,' has no derivative forms, and only two partici-

ples, viz. those of the present, Parasmai and Atmane, ^Ti^ sat, ^rr«T sdna (see

524, 526). The conjugational tenses have an Atmane-pada, which is not used

unless the root is compounded with prepositions. In this Pada ^ A is substituted

for the root in the ist sing, pres., and 'ff^s is changed to d before dh in the 2d plur.

:

thus, Pres. he, se, ste; swahe, sdthe, sdte; swMhe, ddhwe, sate: see 322.

* The 2d preterite of as is never used by itself, but is employed in forming the

2d preterite of causals and some other verbs, see 385, 490; in which case the

Atmane may be used. The other tenses of as are wanting, and are supplied from

bhw at 585.
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EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE FIRST CONJUGA-

TION, EXPLAINED AT 261.

585. Root »T bhu. Infin. nf^ bhavitum, ' to be' or ' become/

Parasmai-pada. Present tense, ' I am' or ' I become/

PEES. SINO.

1st, Jiiifti bhavdmi

2d, H^rftr bhavasi

3d, vrafil bhavati

>f^^ bhaveyam

>T^Tf bhaves

^iTi[^^bhavet

H^TnT bhavdni

H^ bhava

*T^ bhavatu

DtTAl.

H^T^ra bhavdvas

MHyi'H^bhavathas

Mtiw bhavatas

Potential, ' I may be.'

>T^ bhaveva

H^iT bhavetam

IT^TTT bhavetdm

PLUBAL.

^qi*l4i bhavdmas

»TT^ bhavatha

JT^nfT bhavanti

H^ bhavema

TTiT bhaveta

*i'^S*« bhaveyus

s(»f=i abhavam

Wf^^^abhavas

^M^ abhavat

H*m babhuva

^^rf^T babhdvitha

"5r>T^ babhuoa

HftinftR hhavitdsmi

trf^TTTra bhavitdsi

nfVin bhavitd

Imperative, ' Let me be.'

H=||<1 bhavdva KTW bhavdma

H^W bhavatam >?^TT bhavata

>iqfll bhavatam *iiii bhavantu

l^irs^ preterite, ' I was.'

^9><<*l=l abhavdva ^THim abhavdma

^W^TT abhavatam 'HHm\ abhavata

vi*i=ini abhavatdm ^W^^ abhavan

Second preterite, ' I was.'

^*i 1=1=1 babhuviva ^w^T babhumma

^*J^=I>^«^ babhuvathus W^ babMva

^*l?8*\ babhuvatus

First future, ' I will be.'

*i Pq n I ta *i bhavitdswas

M^miMS<*« bhavitdsthas

WmTJTO bhavitdrau

^H^IT babhwBus

*ir=)ni*M«^ bhamtdsmas

Hf^TTTW bhaoitdstha

»Tf'4riK?T bhavitdras'

Secondfuture, ' I shall be.'

»jr=)«mrH bhavishydmi *< P^l mN ^^ bhavishydvas ^^4^1IH^ bhavishydmas

»Tf^wftf JAowsAyffisi Hf^BT^W bhavishyathas Hf^^TT bhavishyatha

MftrwrfiT bhavishyati >« Pi «m n «^ bhavishyatas >rf>4UjpM bhaviskyanti
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^njT^ ahhut

>J5^ bh4ydsam

Third preterite, ' I was' or ' had been/ &c.

'OR' abhuvam ^I>T^ abhdva Wm abhuma

\**tn ahhitam "HTT abhuta

^njwt abhutdm '^R^T'^ abkdvan

Benedictive, ' May I be/

>j*(l*S hhuydswa Hmiw bkdydsma

>jMl*t bMydstam *J?T?if bMydsta

>iMl«l bhuydstdm M^\«« bhuydsus

Conditional, (If) ' I should be.'

^MfV^ abhamshyam '5Wftron=r abhavishydva ^wf^iMIH abhavishydma

^W 1=1 <M w^ abhavishyas ^MftPTif abhavishyatam ^wf^Ttni abhavishyata

^Wr=i^(|^ abhavishyat 'Z^Hf^^XKT abhavishyatdm ^M?'={t{'i abhavishyan

586. j^TMANE-PADA. Present tense, ' I am,' &c.

H^ 6Aaue >r^T^ bhavdvahe >i =11*15 bhavdmahe

•T^ bhavase ^Jw^ bhavethe H^Sm bhavadhwe

>T^ bhavate HTn bhavete H^^ i

»TTTnT bhavethds

WWTT bhaveta

HW bhavai

Mma bhavaswa

Viqni bhavatdm

^M? abhave

^W^IVim abhavathds

v(«=ln abhavata

Potential, ' I may be/ &c.

iiq^n? bhavevahi H^TTT^ bhavemahi

^'^W^T bhmeydthdm H^Sf bhavedhwam

iT^Tnrr bhaveydtdm H^T'T bhaveran

Imperative, ' Let me be.'

H=im^ bhavdvahai ^qi«i^ bhavdmahai

^c|MI bhavethdm >T^tef bhavadhwam

HTfTT bhavetdm H^^JIT bhavantdm

First preterite, ' I was.'

^R^T^rf^ abhavdvahi ^»T^T*r% abhavdmahi

^W^Pirf abhavethdm ^I>T^ai abhavadhwam

^PUmn abhavetdm 'W^'iT abhavanta

Second preterite, ' I was/ &c.

^>^ babhuve ^»jf^^ babMvivahe "^^jftnTf babhuvimahe

"^P^^ babbuvishe "^^j^T^ babMvdthe «n|f%I^ (f) babMvidhwe

^*T^ babhuve "^P^ljlt babMvdte W»jf^ babMmre
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First future, ' I will be,' &c.

Hf^inl bhavitdhe HfVfTrat bhavitdswahe Vlf^HT^ bhavitdmahe

vrf^HT^ bhavitdse nfMriUni) bhavitdsdthe >lfWig bhavitddhwe

>J^inbhavitd aff^in^ bhavitdrdu. ^fkidtm^bhavitdras

Second future, ' I shall be,' &c.

Hf^ bhavishye Hf^mMl bhavishydvahe iTft^ml bhavishydmahe

xPjm^ bhavishyase Vff^t^ bhamshyethe Hf^^ bhavishyadhwe

»hvnt bhavishyate nP^alTi bhavishyete Hf^W bhavishyante

Third preterite, ' I was' or ' had been,' &c.

^wfM^ abhavishi ^wf^^ff abhavishwahi '^wTi'^r? abhavishmahi

^wf^TW abhavishthds ^Mft^TO abhavishdthdm ^wf^I^ (^) abhavidhwam

^!Mf^ dbhamshta ^Mn^Mlril abhavishdtdm ^H?tHn ahhavishata

Benedictive, ' I wish I may be.'

>TfMhl bhavisMya Hf^^t^f? bhavisMvahi Hf^^Hlff bhavisMmahi

Hr^lflam bhavishishthds Vff^4t^J^ bhavisMydsthdm >Tf^l4 (f) bhavishidhwam

hT'JMIb bhavishishta Hf^^hjmj bhavisMydstdm VffWh:'^ bhavisUran

Conditional, (If) ' I should be,' &c.

^Wf^^ oftAoOTsAye ^W r<4mN fij abhavishydvahi 'SW H^m l*i Hg abhmishydmaU

Wrf^WTW abhavishyathds ^:>ff^yBr^ abhavishyethdm WJ^T^ilfSI abhavishyadhwam

Wrf^^triT nbhavishyata ^wfTOTilf abhavishyetdm ^Rtfq'M'fl abhavishyanta

Passive (461), Pres. i|^, »rTO, &c.; 3d Pret. 3d sing. (475) 'srwrf^.

C«MsaZ (479)^ Pres. »TT^^nf»T, HT^'lftr, &c.
; 3d Pret. (49a) ^rsft>T#, &c.

Desiderative (498), Pres. gij^rfil, 'spurftr, &c. Desiderative form of

Causal (497) f^^JN^^lPH, &c. Frequentative (507), Pres. ^tfjl*

^tiftfir or «ftH<flrH *. Participles, Pres. it^tt {524) ; Past pass. MTT

(531) ; Past indecl. «T^ (556), ->ni (559) ; Fut. pass. wf^Tiaj (569),

H^l (570), mai or >TB[( (571).

EXAMPLES OF OTHER VERBS OF THE FIRST CONJUGATION

IN THE ORDER OF THEIR FINAL LETTERS.

587. Root WT. Inf. WTJ ' to stand' (369, 269. a). Parasmai and

Atmane. Pres. firffrftr, fireftl, fTrefff; fim^, fiIT«r^, Iwil^; friBlW^,

* These derivative verbs will be inflected at full at the end of the exampleei of

primitive verbs. See 706, 707.
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fro^, fsre^. Pot. ffiH, fire'tr, fireii;; firi^, &c. A'tm. fii^tr, fire-

«n^, fiths; firi^, •fii^'cmqt, &c. Imp. fimf^, fat, fire^; firer^,

&c. i^tm. fii%, fire^, fireTlf; iTrer^^, &c. ad Pret. ti^ (373),

wf^w or TTwrzr, fr^j rrf^nr, iiw^, liTW^^; if^n, ir^, «f^^-

Atm. K^, rrfiw^, TI^ ; rifwi^, TTWR, FWT^ ; ?rft5rH%, Wfel^, Tfftq^.

1st Fut. ^TTTrfw, ^TTTTTftt, &c. Atm. WTin%, ^TiTTO, &c. 2d Fut.'

WTwrfir, wiwftr, wrwfir, &c. Atm. wm, wt^jw, ^bttw^, &c.

3d Pret. (438) ^^, ^rwTW, ^rpiTu;; '^r^R, -swnf, ^wnrf ; ^t^TH,

'si^nr, ^r^. Atm. (438. c, 419) ^fW^, ^aHw iti i H , 'JifajH ; ^rf^^f?,

^W^m, ^ftJiimrif ; ^fw+lff, ^Sffipr^, ^^xnr. Bened. ^in^,

T^^TRT, &c. Atm. ^TRft^I, ^nft^^l, &c. Cond. ^iHja)|?j , ^PPIT^TT, &c.

Atm. ^sr^n^, ^T^ITW^, &c. Passive, Pres. ;pft^ (465) ;
3d Pret.

3d sing. ^iWTf'^. Causal, Pres. ijzrnniTfsT, -^; 3d Pret. wfrrfV^,

^rfilfir^. Des. frismif**, &c. Freq. w^ or tTTWfir or TTTWrfH. Par-

ticiples, Pres. fifffTT ; Past pass, f^sof ; Past indecl. ft^TF^, -WR, -OT«f

;

Fut. pass, wiffar, ^tt^ti, ^.
588. Root m. Inf. Trj^ to smell' (369). Parasmai. Pres. fsnrrfir,

ftnrftr, &c. Pot. fW^^, fW^^, &c. Imp. -ftrmfti (58), ftrir, &c.

ist Pret. ^Phv, ^ftrtnt^, &c. ad Pret. »Tm (373), ^ftm or Wf(VH,

w^; »ifir^, wirg^, w^rHi;^; ^rftnr, »ijr, ^r^^- ist Fut. Trrwrfw,

H l ri l HH, &c. 3d Fut. tnWTftr, HT^ftr, &c. 3d Pret. (438) wm,

^JIH^, ^Dlri; ^TIT^, 'iimri, ^TSnwf ; 'SflTR, 'STHTW, ^'§?f. Or by 433,

^ni Htm' , wuWhr, wTTRftTT; 'srarfti^, '^mrftt^, ^rmftrgf; wsTtftn^r, ^m-

fa?, "iSIHirUMt^^. Bened. UTTW, TTPmf, &c. Or ^m, &c. Cond.

^ram, ^M l^^, &c. Passive, Pres. ink (465. a)
;
3d Pret. 3d sing:

^nrrftl. Causal, Pres. irnrmfiT; 3d Pret. ^Pflfyt} or 'stftrfiPT. Des.

ftnrraTfiT. Freq. ^ipm, ^rrarftT or wfir. Participles, Pres. fwsTf^^;

Past pass, irnr or TriW ; Past indecl. vn^n, -TSVtf ; Fut. pass. -sriT^,

589. Root tn. Inf. TTT^' to drink' (269). Parasmai. Pres. fq'^TfiT,

ftl^ftr,,&c. Pot. ft^, fil^^^, &c. Imp. ftllTf^, fti^, &c. I St Pret.

^rftR, ^fiT^, &c. 3d Pret. (373) XTT?!^, Mf^n or thttsi, W ; irfq^,

iPT^, 'TTjtr^; TiftpT, xnr, ^^. ist Fut. tnirrftR, minftt, &c. 3d

Fut. TrretnfJT, mwfti, &c. 3d Pret. (438) 'siqt, ^^jv, ^smt^-, ^tt?,

"sr^mf, ^nmrf ; ^'TTH, ^TTiT, ^^^. Bened. ^H, W^, &c. Cond.

^^T^, "^mm^, &c. Passive, Pres. ift^ (465) ;
3d Pret. 3d sing, w^lf^.

Causal, Pres. qr^rarftr, -^; 3<1 Pret. ^q'lw (475)- -^^«- f""TOTfiT.

pd
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Freq. ^rfft, in^ or TJTTrriil. Participles,. Preg. fil^; Past pass,

tftil (533) ; Past indeci tfti<n, -'ITf ; Fut. pa3S, inirai, ll'fllj ^;
590. Root f%- Inf. %^ ' to conquer.' Paraspiai *. Pres. »l<lirH,

»nrfti, snifrr ; ^nn^, »r'i^, »nnTO ; ^^n^nr, ^nro, snrftr. Pot. »nn»,

»i^> sjj^Tj^; i!^, »i^, »i^ ; »r^, *r^iT, "i^^- I^ip- »nnf^, »ni,

wif; 5nn^, 5nnf, ^nmf; ^ttih, ^nnr, wn^. 1st Pret. ^nnr, ^nni^»

^nr^; -^i^njTW, ^isnnT, ^nnrirf; •S'juw, ^nnnr, ^ra^nr. ad Pret,

ftmni (378), ftrrftrii or firhr» ftnrni; ftrfnr^ (367), ftiW^, fsprgrr;

ftrf^w, ftpiT, f'T'g'Fj^. ist Fut. i^riifm, ^Trrftr, ^; %?rra^, %irrw^,

^TTTOj ^TTT^r^, mjm, ^mt!^. 3d Fut. ^mifn , %mftr, %srfiT; ^«n-

•^, %nr^, %Htire^; %HTWB^, ^^ni, iJajf-H. 3d Pret. '?l%^ (420),

^sfN^^, ^I^^; ^J%^, ^s^, ^t%BT; ^l^, ^t%?, «^^*!,- Bened.

j!fl<<ra' » ^^v\, #^; ift^irer, ifhmj, ^sjhnw; ^nr^, Wlniw, ^fNr-

?»^. Cond. THHui, ^WOW, ^fl%x^; sa^cqi^, 4«)<Mif, ^^^Tirf ; Ta»i«4W)

^a%BnT, '?M»t:*H 'T. Passive, Pres. ifi^, &c. ; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^i»nfiT.

Causal, Pres. ai i milPH ; 3d Pret. ^»fl»ri. -De*. 'ftpiNrfH. J^eg..^3ft^,

^^ftr or ^ipftf'T- Participles, Pres. iTTi^; Past pass, nnrj Past

indecl. firWT, -fsfiT; Fut, pass, ^irat, Wtp^N, ^ or fsnf or 5Tai

(57I' 572)-

a. In tjie same manner may be conjugated ''ft. Inf. '^ 'to lead.'

591. Boot ftr. Inf. ^^ ' to smile.' i^tmane. Pres. ^R^, WJ^,

&c. Pot. ^B^, W^VR^, &c. Imp. ^, WUH , &c. 1st Pret. 'srgi^,

^fW'Tsmr. &c. 3d Pret. (367. a) ff(f^, ftifilft^, ftrf^ ; ftrf5ffftR%,

ftTf«»nn^, ftrP'nnw; -ftrP^rftpji, fHPmrn^, ftrfwPit. ist Fut. win%,

WFI^, &c. 2d Fut. ^RT^, 4)tt|d, &c. 3d Pret. ^d&ft, ^^&^,
^JWi 'ini^Hr^, ^tJHmvji, ^ti^mdi; *w««f^, ^rwf, '414^ MiI. Bened.

^R^fhr, &c. Cond. ^w^> &c. Passive, w^, &c.^; 3d Pret. 3d sing.

^Wlfu . Carnal, Pres. wnrarfir or wih^I i Ph ;
3d Pret. ^fftr^ or

^tftj^ini. Des. fHwr*4il. Freq, ^c^fCm, %^iT or ^<4444l(tl. Particiv

pies, Pres. ^ffHWR; Past pass. fwiT; Past indecl. f^WT, -ftwi; Fut.

pass. Wit**!, WI^^, WT-

592. Root "J. Inf. jtg ' to run.' Parasmai. Pres. j^rfil, '5^ftf»

5^; "J^^, j^runr, "j^iw; '^m\, f^^, •^^^. Pot. -5^, -5^,

&c. Imp. ^f^rftn (58), 5^, &c. 1st Pret. ^T^, ^TJ^, &c. ad

Pret. 1^, j^, |[^; f|^ (368), ||g^^ (367. b), f|^^; ||h,

* faT is not generally used in the Atmane, excepting with the prepositions vi

or pard.
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It^' IP^- ^^* ^"t- I^Tnfw, ^tmftr, &c. ad Fut. jttnTfir, '^Nftr,

&c. 3d Pret. -31^ (440. a), ^lf|?I^, ^if|^,; ^Ji^^'lN , -sj^l^,

'^ff^; "'SJI^W, '^^, '^fr%' " Bened. '^, ixn^, &c. Cond.

^f^. ^Sfin%, &'C. Passive, Pres. "^t^; sd'Pret.V sing. ^!r^.

CaMsa^, Pres. ^n^xfffiT; 3d Pret. '^(^ or ^rf^^. Des. |^[^Tf*r.

^^y- ^^5 <OiirH or (Oi-flfH. Participles, Pres. -5^; Piast pass.

JiT; Past indecl. Jigrr, -'5W; Fut. pass. ^ri-A, f'ii^'i, "JT^ or 531.

593. Root ^. Inf. -5^ *to seize,' 'to take.' Parasmai and

Xtmane, Pres. ^nfW, ^;r, ^tfW; ^^n^, &c. Aim. jt, ^, i^;
^TTwtj &c. Pot. ^, ^^, &c. Ktm. ^, ^\vin(, &c. Imp. ^nftr

(58)5 ^j &c. iLtm. ^, ^T^, &c. I St Pret. ^^, ^r^, ^J?^;

^^<K, &C. jitm. '31^, ^"T^T^n^, W^Tjt; ^S^n^, &c, ad Pret.

^T?K, »*5r<xj or 51^, 5i?n;; 5if5^, STFf^. ^Tip;? ^rfpr, m, ^j|^^.

Ktm. n|, irfl^, 511; Wf?^, 5TgTO, 5T?I^; 5T%t, ^f^, wfit.

1st Fut. ^trfw, itiftr, &c. i^Ltm* ^fit, ^fm, &c. ad Fut. ?ft-

onf*T, ^ftratftr, &c. i^tm. ^ft^, fft^, &c. 3d Pret. ^S?i^, 'sj^T^,

^T^rilhr; ^TfT^, 'sr^, '^Sr^Tff; ^i^t^, ^T#, 'sr^Tflt^. i^tm. 'srfft,

^if^, ^sfw; -JiiMf^, ^^m<yi, 'af^Tlf; 'sr^iTf^, ^Tff, ^Tf^iT.

Bened. fgiini, ffHT^, &c. Ktm. igrfhi, f^tsitf, &c, Cond. 'arfft^,

'Sl^rcm*;^, &c. Ktm. m-^ftyit, -^^rmq i'l^, &c. Passive, Pres. f?^;

3d Pret. 3d sing, ^j^rft. Causal, Pres. frfnfn, -^; 3d Pret. ^nft^.

Des. ftr^ttrfiT, -^. i?»-eg. ^f^, MlOfa or ^iiO^OPH or MHC^OrH or

HJJ^rS or »fft- or »lffi|. Participles, Fres.^tJK^; Pass. ffipTTt!! ; Past

pass, ^tt; Past indecl. gm, -fW; Fut. pass. '?#ai, ^tijN, ^T'S.

594. Root w. Inf. w^ ' to remember.' Parasmai and ^tmane.

Pres. ^RTrfir, Wllftl, &c. if^tm. ^. Pot. ^iftti, W^*ij &c. iitm.

WTTI, &c. Imp. WClTlU (58), W^, &c. ;^tm. ^, &c. 1st Pret.

^mt, ^9n:?r, &c. Ktm. ^i^. ad Pret. (367. c) ^iwtT, -^mftyj,

niHK; ^trwft^, ^^refiT'^^, ywt.ij'H^; «wf<H, ^wr, ^tw^. j^tm. ^rot,

^^tFc^, ^rwr; ^twft^, tim<.iii , ^wj^; «wni.H^, ^reRft|, ^wPu.

1st Fut. w#lftff, &c. i^tm. ^R#T^, &c. ad Fut. WKmiPH, &c.

il^tm. wft^, &c. 3d Pret. ^gTR, &c. (see '^ at 593). Ktm. ^?g?f^,

^renrra, &c. (see ^ at 593). Bened. tH^^f, &c. iitm. tHMl*j &c.,

or wnLifl^if
&c. Cond. 'iiiwM , &c. Ktm. ^TOft^, &c. Passive,

Pres. ^Ffir; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^T^Rrft;. Causal, Pres. WTfltfiT, -^^^,

3d Pret. ^«wt • Des. 1^. Freq. FTwW, ^TWf^ or TirenftfiT.

D d a
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Participles, Pres. WUC, Past pass. WTr; Past indecl. ^3T> "^"^j

Fut. pass, wt^, WTSihT, FTT^.

595. Root ^. Inf.^ ' to call.' Parasmai and Xtmane. Pres.

^Tnftr, &c. A'tm. ^, &c. Pot. 3|^, &c. Kim. 3|^, &c. Imp.

4*\ \U , &c. i^tm. ^, &c. 1st Pret. '^l^, &c. ^tm. ^^. ad

Pret. (379) ^^, ^^^ or ^ft^, ^^; f|f^, ^f^^^' fFI^N?

fl^J ^ff^r^l^, W^- ^^* ^"*" "^TinftB, &c. Kim. 5T-

Tn%, &c. ad Fut, ^WfiT, &c. Kim. ^T^, &c. 3d Pret. (438. c)

^, ^I^, 'SlifTT; ^d^N, ^13^, 'sM.^rii; iH<^IH, ^^, ^>3^- Atm.

^, ^5^m(, ^I3|TT; '3R|T5f^, '31^^, ^l^; ^Sdfmf^, ^1^, ^i^T"'- Or

^H^ir*! (433. «), ^I^T^STTfT, ^SRfTCT; ^S^T^f^, 'SJ^TttTW, ^J^TOTflf; "eidP-

wf%, ^B^s4, ^J^TOTT. Bened. f^, &c. ^tm. 4l*fl*<. Cond.

^S^m, &c. Atm. ^.^nj) , &c. Passive, ^im (465. 6) ;
3d Pret. 3d

sing, -aj^rftl or ^^J^rfl? or ^I3|TT or 'SJ^TCf. ad Fut. d^l^ri or jfrftTHT^

(474. a). Causal, Pres. rijl^l^nfa (483) ;
3d Pret. ^T^l^. T>es. ^-

^rfir, ^^. Freq. aft?^, »f>?^ or jfi^^Pn . Participles, Pres. 5^;
Pass. ^mTR; Past pass. '^TT; Past indecl. ^i^, -g'l; Fut. pass.

a. The root ^ (268), Inf. iTTTT ' to sing/ follows the analogy of

hwe, the final diphthong being changed to a before all terminations

beginning with t or s. Pres. ilT^nftl, &c. Pot. i\\^A, &c. Imp.

^Tsnftr, &c. 1st Pret. "STTnT, &c. ad Pret. (374) ijift, <|D|V| or

»P1TT, 'W^; mOTsI, 'srr^H, iPTgW; srlflH, >Tn, >iyt!^. ist Fut. in-

Trrfw, &c. ad Fut. irr^nftfj &c. 3d Pret. (433) ^jrnftR, ^pitoNt,

'snrnfftTT; winftr^, ^iTrfw, ^mrftref; ^mrftnsR, ^^nrrftre, ^nrrftri^.

Bened. ipn^, &c. (451). Cond. ^JTTOT, &c. Passive, jfl^ri (465) ',

3d Pret. 3d sing, ^srnrftl. Causal, Pres. J||i(t|iiH (483) ;
3d Pret.

j(jflj|^. Des.fwmnfif. Freq. ijTjiiv, '^rutfk ovm^nfH. Participles,

Pres. 'UHii ; Pass, ifti^nH ; Past pass. n'ViT; Past indecl. jft?^, -^m;

Fut. pass. Tmrar, itr'N, tth.

b. After ^ may be conjugated ^ ' to be weary ;' i^ .' to meditate ;'

^ ' to fade ;' and all other roots in at.

596. Root W3T. Inf. Tii^ ' to abandon,' " to quit.' Parasmai.

Pres. TJnrrfiT, Wiiftr, &c. Pot. («i^, w^, &c. Imp, unnffr, w^,

^e. ist Pret. '^nJI't, "^iqitw, &c. ad Pret. TTHnw, riitlOilM or irnnf^

(368. a), flUTR; crwf»nr, riit|>l^«, '!n«T»t^; TTiUftnT, inqsT, "iTfl^H,-
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1st Fut. wiirfgr, imRiftr, &c. ad Fut. wmfJJ, If^d^, &c. 3d Pret.

(423, 396) ^n^TEJ, ^HHimfl*^, 'sniiTssi^; ^<nm, ^mm, viw i^f; ^^mw,
^Tiqni, 'sim^^. Bened. cHl^TTO, TUl^mr, &c. Cond. '^Tmi, ^iH '

ifi*i^,

&c. Passive, Pres. iin^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^iWTfsr. CawsaZ, Pres.

Wnmrfi?
; 3d Pret. ^in»I^. De*. fira^rfiT. -FVeg. imJri^, TTmfiR or

lITitnftftr. Participles, Pres. nj;^; Past pass, w^; Past indecl. 7rm,
-•mm Fut. pass, mwisj, TifTpfhT, wnq- (573).

597. Root xt^. Inf. 7f^ 'to sacrifice/ 'to worship.^ Parasmai

and i^tmane. Pres. Tmrfir, ^nrftr, &c. A'tm. 11%, &c. Pot. x(^,

V^^, &c. i^tm. Ji^, &c. Imp. Tj^nffT, ^^, &c. Atm. 11%, &c.

1st Pret. -gnn^, 'ssPTrn^;, &c. i^tm. 'Stu^, &c. 2d Pret. (375. e) ^rnsr,

^^iftm or ^fim or ^71? (297), ^^5t; ^^, t^rm^, %^f^^; fftm, t^,
%^^. ii^tm. ^, ^=!T^, ^5 ^ftntt, ^,^; ^ft^l, ^f^,^.
ist Fut, imfgr, wrftr, &c. (403). j^^tm. ireTt, &c. 2d Fut. ir^TfH,

Tl^iftr, &c. (403). i^Ltm. 11^, &c. 3d Pret. (423) ^nrr^, ^nrr^^r,

^STtn^'h^; ^^HT^, W^ji, 'iltiiKI; '*f*(THJf, 'SRt?, ^'m i^ H. i^tm. -^Rftj,

^nrero, ^ni?; ^nn^, 'shtep^, -si^i^nrf; ^nr^ff, 'sits4, ^nr^jw.

Bened. 1[3SITO, ^iJTT^j &c. -^tm. jt^'H, &c. Cond. ^^vtji , ^imttjiy,
&c. iitm. ^rir^j &c. Passive, Pres. ^ (471) ; ist Pret. $3^

(260. a) ; 3d Pret. 3d sing. 'snnftT. Causal, Pres. *lH «nfH, -^

;

3d Pret. ^nffijJT. Des. finmrfir, -%. Freg. n \ H:^ , nmfifH or ^tht-

ifMTT. Participles, Pres. ^l»n^^; ^tm. qirmJT; Pass. ^smTT; Past

pass. ^; Past indecl. ^, -^5ir; Fut. pass, irear, Jiajrfltr, inw or

a. Root ^r^*. Inf. ii^ ' to adhere/ ' to embrace.' Parasmai.

Pres. ^nnf'?*, &c. Pot. ?r^4, &c. Imp. ^f»nf^, &c. ist Pret.

^?nT, &c. 2d Pret. ^WW, ^Rrfw^ or ^?Hpr, W^; 'H^rf^, ?raw^,

««yg^; HwRsSH, TRrar, ?ra^. ist Fut. 5!Tgirf9T, &c. 2d Fut.

^^nftr, &c. 3d Pret. ^sraH, -^'hr, -"^h^; wb%, ^rat^, -#;

'SRTf^, ^^rra, ^rarw^. Bened. ^niirre, &c. Cond. ^rw^, &c.

Passive, Pres. ^^. Causal, Pres. s'sf^f'T ; 3d Pret. ^ffi^.

-De*, ftw^lfir, &c. i^rey. isrraa^, ^mr^fir. Participles, Pres. ^rsnr or

* This root rejects its nasal in the conjugational tenses, and sometimes doubles

the final / in those tenses (Pres. *iiJiii»i, ti-jJiU), ^RjrnTj &c.)- It is not, how-

ever, to be confounded with an uncommon root ^nsr or *(t*l5 meaning ' to go,'

'to move,' which also belongs to the ist c, and makes ttiflim &c. in the present

tense.



200 EXAMPLES OP, VERBS OF THE FIEST CONJUGATION.

*Its1"i(; Pas9. ^Tt|HM; Past pass, v^'; Past indecL ^rbt or Hwx, -TR!I;

Fut. pass. #3!^, wsWH,^ or ^tT.

, b. Root ?n^. Infi iiirriri ' to shine.' ^tmatie, and optionally

ParaSiUai in 3d preterite. Pres. ?ft^, &c. Pot. tStttf, &c. Imp.

?^, &c. 1st Pret. ^raft^, &c. 3d Pret. f^^ij *, R^^Cri^, f^^j

f^f^fw^i r<;^»i i if, r<^^rii"i) ; n-afriH^ , r^^Priuii
or-|, r<(^rifi . istFut*

alPKri l^ , &c. ad Fut. alPriu) , &e. 3d Pret. '?Rftfirf^, ^^ftfireW,

'Satfro; ^alPriMr^ ,
-rrinw! , -fk^rirt; -firwff, -fasii, -fsm. Par. 'g^,

TiRf, -'HH^; -Tn^, -tnf, -KTlt; -imi, -ITiT, -in^. Bened. sfVfiNhr. Cond.

Wtfir^j &c. Passive, Pres. a^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^t^Ttfri. Causali

Pres. abnnfH; 3d Pret. aRj^ri' . Des. f^sfil^ or f^?ftfir^. Freg^

^i<), ^sftfiw or ^^ftiftfil . Participles, Pres. ^riMIH ; Past pass, ^finr

or «rirriri; Past indecl. ^faprr or ^flPriHI, -^; Fut. pass. aVfim^j

,
598. Root ^Tt. Inf. ^fri^ or ^f%^ (73) 'to be/ 'to exist.*

^tmane, and optionally Parasmai in the ad future, 3d preterite^

and conditional, when it rejects i. Pres. ^, &c. Pot. giN, &cj

Imp. ^, &c. 1st Pretk "^r^, &c. ad Pret. ^^, ^-jfri^, «[^;

^f|fira%, '<'Jrilii, 'I'Jrilri; j'^PriHf, '^^rfK^ or -|-, 4<jfri< . ist Fut. Tfff-

int, &c. ad Fut. trfW^ or ^^rfiT, &c. 3d Pret. ^rafrf^, ^s^frorti,

^mPHB ; 'stqfffB^, -frimvji, -Primrii; -fS^ri^, -ffsk, -^vn. Par. ^^i^,

-K^, -mf', -KR, -TTif, -KrrT; -THT, -TTiT, -iP^. Bened. ^f^^, &Ci

Cond. ^^fi^ or ^i^jlf 5 &c. Pas»i«e, Pres. ^w . Catisal, Pres. <4 S 44 1 Ph ;

3d Pret. TH-fl-jri or ^j^rtlf. De*. PmfS^ or P-j^rtuPn . Freg. '^t?^,

^fi3fi# or <4P<<^iOPh or ^TNpftfJT. Participles, Pres. <(rimH; Past

pass. ^; Past indecl. -^^m or ^^, -^; Fut. pass. ttfrtri<*(, ^^-

599. Root ^. Inf. ^rf^ ' to speak.' Parasmai. Pres. i?^«T,

q^ftr, &c. Pot. '^^, '^^, &c. Imp. '^^rftr, '^, &c. ist Pret. ^T^y

ia^iSf^, &c. ad Pret. (375. c) ^m^, ^!^f^, T^; -arf^, ^i^^,

^^\; "grf^, "m^, gs^. ist Fut. ^Pt^HiPw , ^f^inftr, &c. ad Fut.

jfVm i pH , ^'BTftr, &c. 3d Pret. (431) ^Rrf^, ^^T^, '^rar^'hr; ^t^-

f^, ^RTf^F, '^<4 l P<8i ; '3RTf^, ^<4lP<8, ^^TftTgfT- Bened. TSITO,

TOT^, &c. Cond. ^Rff^, ^sraf^rq^, &c. Passive, Pres. ^^ (471)

;

* The root ^(^^ violates 331. d. by making its reduplicated syllable di for du in

the 2d preterite, &c. Similarly, the reduplicated syllable of the frequentative is de.

Pdnini VII. 4. 67.
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3d Ppet. 3d sing. tj^f^. Gmsttl, Pres. ^T^HTftr; 3d Pret. '?N^.
De«. p:|cir(^mr*i, -^. Freq. wmf, WT^fti or ^n(^. Participles,

Prea. ^j Past pass, gif^ (543),;, Past indecl. ^j^, -7?r; Fulr.

pass, ^<{ir=n, Mtltftii, ^T?r or ^sr.

«. Root ^ (370). Inf. ^^ ' to sink.' Parasmai. Pres. ^tftr,

Ifi^, &c. Pat. ^, ^ft^, &o Imp. Ht^, a^:^, &c. ist Pret.

'STFft^, '3I5ft^^, &c. 2d Pret. ^rar^, ^f^ (375. a) or Tmrt, H^n^;

^%' ^^, ^^^; if^, ^, ^^. I St Fnt. wiPw, ^rarftr, &c.

ad Fut. nm\?*\y ^fsrftr. 3d Pret. 'am^ (436, 437), ^sra^w, ^ra^;
'sre^T^, ^re^TT, ^«^,- 'j)«<^w, ^ra^, ^«^7^. Bened. ^raro, ^?n^,
&c. Cond. 'srawf, 'srawnr, &c. Passive, Pres. ^; 3d Pret. 3d
sing, vswifif .

Cawsa/, Pres. BT^inftl; 3d Pret. ^m*^. De*. ftrawTftr.

•Frey. ^rra^, ^roftr or ^rm^. Participles,. Pres. ?ft^; Ptist pass.

"^ (540) ; Past indecl. wm, -^IT; Fut. pass. ijrwaT, w^ift^i , ^jrt.

600. Root ;r^. Inf.. ^rfvj ' to increase/ ' to flourish.' ii^tmane.

Pres. 5^, 5Mir, &c. Pot. ^m, 'JV^mr, &c. Imp. Tt^,, ijv^, &c.

ist Pret. $^ (260), $v^, &c. ad Pret (385) ^VT^, ?!vra^,

^wg:^; ^vra^^, ijvn^^i^, ^vra^i^; irtiN '^Hl-, ^ 1=^^^ , ^vi^-

f^. ist Fut. JTfwit, &c. ad Fut. Jjfv^, &c, 3d Pret. ^fvP*

(430, 360. b), %ftmnr, ^ftre; ^fVjs^, ^w^t, ^fV^riri; ^ftnT%,,

%fv^, ^fVHrf. Benedt ^fiNh(, &c. Cond. ^fv^,, &g. (a6o. b).

Passive, ^, &c.; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^v. Camaly Pres. irW'nfiT;

3d Pret. ^f^ (494). Des. uf^^ (500. b). Participies, Pres. ijvmT;

Past pass, vfm ; Past indecl. rfvf^, -vvj ; Fut. pass. ^Vina, 5V-

60 1. Boot ^>^. Inf. (5^ ' to take.' iitmane. Pres. H*^, WT^,

<W^ j t5>»J^,, e5^, <i5>»^ ; f5)TR%, t?W«&,, ?W^. Pot. "e^^ <WIT^,

<5»^1T; 'WH^fi^j cS^TRT,, c?W*J(rii; tS^Tf^, "cS^nk, TPi^. Imp. eSi^,

<5>T^, «5«TIT:; <WT^t, «5^T, «3W?T; <5>?mt^ H«rW;, <Wtft. 1st Pret

'^tTH'ir. ad Ptet. :ai^ (375. a), ^fiw„. ^; ^ftra^, ^Ht^, ^PHX^;

:36wt, ^fir^, ^fin:. i^t Fut, txwt^ (408), -fss;^, t!53«T; c^an^f,

<53Trai^, rfJiiCi ; c53nwt, hjhi^, esarrf^. ad Fut, cjt^ (399)^,

}f>ym\ A^^y h^^it^, 75^^, cs^w; rfi^^iw^, ssmiut, <3xw^.

3d Pret. ^rafis (430, 399), 'iic*J«l« (a98)>, 5rc53l; ^rfuwr^, ^HrfHilvil ,

TMirt^ t rii ; ^t4i«#Jr^, ^raw, %Hrtmri. Bened. <5^ffN, W'^ftrRr, H^^n?;

ri'^H'ir^, (^nflj+iwi,, HHflilKili ; pjmlHfjJ, eS^t^, «4'*fl<.''^. Cond.
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»Tf^, ^n5«w«r, ^ipm^UM . Passive, Pres. tV^; 3d Pret. «lc4rm,

^Irt^Hj^ , ^ipJTfiT (475) or "WfsjfwT, &c. Causal, Pres. t9»TJnfH, &c,

;

3d Pret. 'Wrtrtwf. Des. fe^ (503) • ^'"eg. c5Tc5>^. Participles,

•Pres. t5>iJn^; Past pass. c53r; Past indecl. <93Bt, -c^wj; Fut. pass.

a. In the same manner may be conjugated T>^ (with prep. ^ a),

^TR?? ' to begin.'

60a. Root ipT (370). Inf. Ti^ ' to go.' Parasmai. Pres. Tratlftl,

iraiftr, JiTdLfri ; irst^, 'i«a<ij*(, T^aTrw; irsufc^, irac^, n^rfHr.

Pot. i|T^4, irai^, &c. Imp. JIq^iPh, 1*5, &c. 1st Pret. ^i|«d,

^l^ac^, &c. ad Pret. (375) sPTTT, JFpifinT or iii|»vf, »PTTR; »TfrT^

(376)5 »<^H^ti , »PTmr; sifrfw, ^Fn, "TfTO. 1st Fut. ir^Trrfw, iRrrftr,

&c. ad Fut. irfWftT, MpHmfa , nfirojiTi; irftran^, irftrnvwr, Jiftr-

snw^; ^famm^^, nftrara, JifH^qf-rf. 3d Pret. (436) ^m, ^nrnr^r,

^"TOT^; ^iTOT^, ^'IHri , ^TtnTT; ^JmTT, ^JW ri, ^HHi^. Bened. itHiTO,

iTHinr, &c. Cond. ^mfH'^, ^TTfiraRr, &c. Passive, Pres. t[^', 3d

Pret. 3d sing. ^mfir. Carnal, Pres. /|H4jTfn ;
3d Pret. ^amt^pf. Des.

ftnrfiT^Tftf. Freq. a<^-M), »i^rm or ^i^-HlfM ; see 709. Participles,

Pres. Traiir; Past pass. »Tir; Past indecl. iirt, -tiwt, -titit (563. a,

560) ; Fut. pass. jim<=H, 'Wfht, imi.

603. Root ift^. Inf. sftf^ff ' to live.' Parasmai. Pres. iflTrfiT,

sft^ftr, &c. Pot. ifl^j}, afl%TT, &c. Imp. jfr^rftr, ^^f^, &c. ist Pret.

^nft#, ^rsfi^, &c. ad Pret. Iinft^, ftnftf^iT, fiinft^; r»i»flrc<-j (a8. b),

ftnfH^, ftiift^^; ftfiftftT, ftrat^, »i»fl^«. 1st Fut. sfH^inftR,

&c. ad Fut. ^flr-jm i fa , &c. 3d Pret. iSsftfM, ^niH^, ^TsfN^;

^^ir<<i«i, ^nftftre, 'anfH^; ^rsfrf^^, ^nftf^, 'snftf^^^. Bened. »ft-

^ITO, &c. Cond. 'i|jfir«<«4, &c. Passive, Pres. ift^; 3d Pret. 3d

sing. ^nftf^. Causal, Pres. WInviPh ; 3d Pret. ^iftnfhf or 'gnftftr^.

Des. nH»flr=)mfti. Freq. M^^. Participles, Pres. ifNlT; Past pass.

»ftf^ ; Past indecl. iftfWr, -itNt ; Fut. pass. jfHVrraT, »fl
'

m1<< , »fNr.

604. Root "^ (370). Inf.
-ji

' to see.' Parasmai. Pres. ij^mPM ,

^^^f^, TTT^; ^9*ir«i?^^, tn^mr^, V5*»ri«; v^tim^H^, tr^rnr, m^^iP^ .

Pot. xr^^, 11^^, n^^; iT^^, &c. Imp. T^ranftr, HTfj ^T'Tf;

T^Jtr^, &c. ist Pret. ^^^, ^v^fm, ^nnpin;; 'SH^jjH , &c. ad Pret.

^, ^^n or ^^ (368. a. b, 388. c), ^^ ; ^^^, ^Tprg^^j Tfi^T-

^^; cfff^, TfSfT, ^l^- ist Fut. '^gifw, "JFlftr, &c. ad Fut.

^psnfil, -S^ftr, &c. 3d Pret. (436) -si^tf, ^l^^^, ^Bi^^; ^^,
VHt^^ri, "BRp^; ^^, ^^, ^^T^^. Or miji

ikI (430, 388. c),
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^TJT^, ^r^[T^; ^r^j^, ^^, ^^m ; -^c^vm, ^^, ^rji^^-

Bened. ^:;i|i4', "^[^XTRf, &c. Cond. ^rj^, ^sr^f^m^, &c. Passive,

Pres. pj^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^I^f^. Causal, Pres. ^^rrrfir ;
3d Pret.

"^i^i or ^i^^ ; see 703. Des. f^^. Freq. ^tp^ or ^-, ^ft^-

^ftft or ^ff^. Participles,'Pxes.x(^v^; Past pass. ^; Past indecl.

ffT, -•^•, Put. pass. 5;?^,-^^TfhT, •^.
605. Root ^^. Inf. ^ft|^ 'to see.' i^tmane. Pres. ^, &c.

Pot. ^, &c. Imp, ^, &c. ist Pret. ^, &c. (360. a), ad Pret.

^«|l<^*> &c. (385, and compare ^ at 600). ist Put. ^fBjri l^ , &c.

2d Put. tf^, &c. 3d Pret. ^f^^ (360. 6), ^ftjSTHf, ^w,
^ft?^^, ^«jmvii, ^ftf^nrf; ^Bjmr^ , ^^, ^^^. Bened. tfej-

tiN, &c. Cond. ^ftj^, &c. Passive, %^, &c.
;
3d Pret. 3d sing.

^^. Causal, Pres. ^ajtl l PH ; 3d Pret. ^fq^ (494). Des. fMe^
(500. b). Participles, Pres. ^^ttret; Past pass. ^^; Past indecl.

tfW^Tj "t^ ; Put. pass, fftp^, ^^pfhi, f;^.

606. Root '^^*. Inf. ^^ or gsi
' to draw/ ' to drag.' Parasmai

and Atmane. Pres. sfitrftr, &c. Kim. ^', Pot. -ag^-i &c., s^ &c.

Imp. ontrftl &c., ^ &c. 1st Pret. ^>f^,&c. Atm. ^HB^, &c. 2d Pret.

i^tm. ^^, ^f?^, ^^; ^r^rf^, 'er^^, ^r^nrr^; '^^^, •^-

f^, ••l^rHl. ist Put. sslifgr or gi^fw, &c. i^tm. -^rtr^ &c. or

g!5T% &c. ad Put. chVi^ifH or gi^nftr, &c. Atm. ^s^ or fsm, &c.

3d Pret. ^H*i^, ^rar^^, ^cfci^Tri ; ^ort^, ^sfchiW, ^raitf; ^^ir^,

shrtI, ^rar^^. Or wffir^, wfsr^. &c. Or ^rar^, ^rsir^^, ^rar^w

;

^JittisaN, ^^^'if, 'Jich«!rit; ^ojissjiH, ^HchJSjri, ^rar^^. j^tm. ^rarfi^,

^5ir8j«ll«^ or ^^?T^, ^Y^ or ^i^? ; ^ly^^ or ^^^ff , 'it^ajl^li,

^rarEjmf; ^rar^wfi^ or ^-gr^rff, ^rar^s^ or ^f^, 'H*kji< or 'srar^ir.

Bened. eframf, &c. Ktm. cir^ht, &c. Cond. '^;m^ or ^rgi^, &c.

Jitm. ^5|i^" or ^^^, &c. Passive, Pres. air^; 3d Pret. 3d sing,

'arafl. CflMsaZ, Pres. ^inftT; 3d Pret. ^I^^^ or ^Tsft^^. Bes.f^-

Y^Tftr, -^. Freq. '^•^^, '^^rf^ or ^i^f<w. Participles, Pres.

cstiT; Past pass, gr^; Past indecl. 'airfT, -'sir^; Put. pass. -3^^ or

607. Root ^TT. Inf. ^ 'to dwell.' Parasmai. Pres. ^mifH,

^^ftftr, &c. Pot. ^^, g^, &c. Imp. ^?lTftT, ^H, &c. ist Pret.

-siw, ^R^w, &c. ad Pret. r^x^, -^nf^r^ or -^^m, ^m^; •3if^,

* This root is also conjugated in the 6th conj. Pres. '^^TftT, &c.; Pot. '^^R, &c.

E ^
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^^^, -gm^^; grftrr, -am, gi^. ist Fut. -iwirw, g^rftr, &c. ad

Fut. ^ronfir, ^rsiftr, &c. (304. a). 3d Pret. -smw (304. a, 425),

^r^mfNr, 'SRmfhr; ^^n^, ^arara, ^rm^; ^flWR, ^rar^, ^^nfH.

Bened. Torw, j ufi^^, &c. Cond. ^mw (304. a)j ^nws, &c. Pflw-

wgj Pres. "W^ (471) ;
3d Pret. 3d sing, ^r^rftr. Causal, Pres. ^ra-

Tirfi?, -^; 3d Pret. 'M-fl
'

^m' . I>e». fV^wrfk (304. o). Freq. ^T^,

MNfa or ^TT^Rftfir. Participles, Pres. ^^; Past pass. ^ftiT; Past

indecl. TPSi^, -Tbj (565) ; Fut. pass, •^war, ^^nfhl, ^TOT.

608. Root ^ . Inf. ^ffir ' to deserve.' Parasmai, Pres. VM^ifn,

&e. Pot. ^tJ, &c. Imp. ^tfrftr, &c. (58). ist Pret. ^nf, &c. (a6o).

ad Pret. (371) 'anvrf, «Mf|'ii, ^iTfrt; ^TRft^, 'OT^^, ^mIj«;

^Rft»?, ^ITJlt, ar^l^^ - 1st Fut. ^riri l Pw , &c. ad Fut. ^rffanfir,

&c. 3d Pret. ^nfiH, ^1^^̂ , ^thr; iHlf^t-N , ^siFIa , ^rffET; ^rrf|^,

^rif?, 'arrff^^. Bened. ^^m
'

, &c. Cond. ^ i Pfat , &c. Passive,

^ttf, &c. ; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^iff- Causal, Pres. ^jfurftT, -^; 3d

Pret. ^iH^^ (494)' -O^*- ^SfMf^Wtftr, &c. (500. 6). Participles, Pres.

^rln^; Past pass. ^rfflT ; Past indecl. ^lfi|iarT, -^ ; Fut. pass, ^rfitirai,

609. Root H^ (371). Inf. ilT^j or rf^ ' to hide.' Parasmai and

i^tmane. Pres. JT^rfir, &c. ^tm. ir^, &c. Pot. n^ &c., 1^ &c.

Imp. n^ifrl &c., 1% &c. 1st Pret. ^TTf &c., '^h'^ &c. ad Pret. ^T?

(38. b), ^JTf^ or ^"fe (305. a), Y^; ^yfi^"* or ^Jpf (see note to

368. b), Y^^^, ^g?p;; 1^ or ^3j?r, ^^, fgp;. ^tm. ^,
l^jf^> ^^> &c. 1st Fut. (413) JTffwrftR or ifkrftff, &c. (305. «).

Kim. ajfigint or jfldl^, &c. ad Fut. (413) i^r^m i pH or tHaM l PH , &c.

i^Ltm. nf^W or ^t#, &c. 3d Pret. ^nrf^j ^r"!^' ^^1^5 '^iHt*^ *

w|f?^, ^rnf^sT ; -sprf^, ^r^, 'snf?^. Or ^t^ (306. a), 'ar^t^,

"l^; ^rf8?T^5 '^l^j ^TfW; ^^rf^ni, '^rj^, ^rf^^. iitm. ^-
fff^, ^m|^^, ^S^fi??, &c. Or '31^, -311^^ (305. a), "SJJJ ; ^^lyP^,

^srg^rsit, ^spirii; 'sr^TSfri^,^ (306. c. <?), ^^^. Or ^^ (439),

^r§raf«rRf, ^^Bjrt; ^T^TjT^, ^gBji'yij ^t^^pht; ^s^pirof^j ^s^ki,

'ei^lij'ri. Bened. ^wnf, &c. iitm. Jjin^tflj] &c. or ^'HjTji &c. (306. a).

Cond. ^Pjf^'Hr or ^nfl^ &c., ^r'Tf^'^ or ^nft^ &c. Passive, Pres.

JT^, &c. ;
3d Pret. 3d sing. «Jjf?. Causal, Pres. 'I^MtPh ;

3d Pret.

^ij^. Des. ^fS^Tfir, -^. Freq. Wt^, ^liVfe (3d sing. jJWtfe

305. a) or afly^Pn. Participles, Pres.
^J)?!^;

Past pass, i^ (305. a) ;

Past indecl. ijf^RT or ^ or tjP^mi, -r^; Fut. pass. ^f^TTO or

Jn<J«H, JJTiS'flu, IJ?!
or rft^.
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6io. Root ^^. Inf.^ ' to bum.' Parasmai. Pres. ^^rfir, ^^fti,

&c. Pot. ^^, ^Tf, &c. Imp. ^^rftr, ^, &c. 1st Pret. ^^,

^^^, &c. ad Pret. ^t^, ^ffr^ (375. a) or ^^rv (305), ^^; ^,
^^^, ^?^^; ^f^, ^, ^^. I St Fut. ^ivrf^, ^nnftl, &c. (305).

2d Fut. v^rrfir, v^rftf, &c. (306. a). 3d Pret. ^tvT^ (423), ^njT^ih^,

^wr?^; 'swr^, ^T"i, ^r[T"jtj "^wt^, ^t^fv, 'swr^. Bened.

^?ITO, ^^rnr, &c. Cond. ^tv^, ^IV^W (306. a). Passive, Pres. ^,
&c. ; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^j^rf?. Causal, Pres. ^TfinfH, -^; 3d Pret.

^»^t^. Des. f^v^jrftr (306. a). Freq. ^T^, ^T^ or (^^^Ph ; 3d

sing. ^T^fjrv. Participles, Pres. ^5^; Past pass, ^rv; Past indecl.

i?Tt^, -^ ; Fut. pass, ^"rt, ^f^tf, ^T^.

611. Root '^. Inf. "^^ 'to carry.' Parasmai and ^tmane.

Pres. ^tOt, ^^, &c. i^tm. ^, &c. Pot. ^^, ^H, &c. Imp.

«<^rfsT, ^, &c. Ktax. ^, &c. ist Pret. 'smf , ^ra?^, &c. Kim.

'3m%, &c. ad Pret. (375. c) ^^j^, ^^f^ or -sft^ (375. c), -t^t? ;

*^i«l, "gi^T^; *r^H^, 3if^, grf^. 1st Fut. ^teifw, ^Wrftr, &c.

Kiva. ^Tl, &c. ad Fut. mttllPH, ^^ftr, &c. i^tm. ^7^, =iajJ?i, &c.

3d Pret. (4^4) '^:^, ^RT?^, ^ymBflcl^ ; ^t^I^, ^r^, lif^ldi ; ^Rr8?T,

'SRte, ^I^-CT^. j^tm. -^l^, ^4)<im^ (434), ^Rfe; ^T^^ff, ^<4B|l'i(i,

^rqr^pTTt; ^<<a*<nj, ^^i, ^J^B^. Bened. T^m, T?IT^, &c. i^tm.

^B^, &c. Cond. ^R^, ^HT5W, &c. i^tm. ^t^?^, &c. Passive,

Pres. (471) "3^; ist Pret. ^^ (360. a)
;
3d Pret. 3d sing, ^r^rff.

Causal, Pres. ^T^^nftr, -^; 3d Pret. '«<fl=(^'. Des. f^^r^frftr, -%.

Freq. ^^X^, ^mftt; 3d sing, m^flfd (compare 424). Participles,

Pres. '^11^; iitm. ^^»TR; Pass. ^r^lTTTT; Past pass, gig-; Past indecl.

'ifT, -T?r iS^s) ; ^^^- P^ss- ^<^'^> ^^'Ij ^T?T-

o. The root ^, Inf. ^ft^ ' to bear/ is Xtmane only, and follows

vah in making TfteT% &c. in ist Fut.: but in this tense it optionally,

and in the other non-conjugational tenses it necessarily inserts i;

thus, 1st Fut. ^tf^wrl; ad Fut. Bf^^; 3d Pret. 'sraf^f^; Bened.

Hr^q1j4 ; Cond. ^raf^^. The 3d Pret. is ^ (375. a), if%^, i|;

jjp^i^^ , &c. The other tenses are like the iitmane of vah ; thus,

Pres. T!^, &c.

E e 3
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EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE FOURTH CON-

JUGATION, EXPLAINED AT 272.

612. Root g^ muh, Infin. *ftf?g mohitum, ' to be troubled.'

Pabasmai-pada. Present tense, ' I am troubled.'

^^rrik muhydmi W?n^:^^muhydms ti^\n#^muhydmas

5^rftl muhyasi g^Vltj^ muhyathas ^^fM mdhyatha

g^rfir muhyati «^ri*(^ muhyatas ^^T'H muhyanti

Potential, ' I may be troubled.'

^^ muhyeyam ^^ muhyeva H^HT muhyema

'I^tr maiyes H^ri muhyetam •isin muhyeta

'^^nt^mmhyet ^JH muhyetdm tiniMv^muhyeyus

Imperative, ' Let me be troubled.'

^^nftr muhydni H^N muhydva |j^lH muhydma

W^ muhya <i?4n muhyatam <j«n muhyata

^^^ muhyatu H^riT muhyatdm g^-n muhyantu

First preterite, "^ I was troubled.'

'»il*J^' amuhyam »il4J^H amuhydva ^W^TTH amukydma

^*i'H'ff^amuhyas -ag^l n amuhyatam -sig^n amuhyata

^HHUA amuhyat ^leini amuhyatdm ^W^«I amuhyan

Second preterite, ' I became troubled.'

g*il5 mumoha 9a^^ mumuhiva flir^*! niMmMAJma

giir^ti mumohitha *
t33^ ^f^mamMAaiAtM g^ mumuha

Wn^ mumoha •ig^rtW mumuhatus T'lctl mumuhus

First future t,
' I will be troubled.'

•i^r^nirw mohitdsmi til f^ n 1 *a ff mohitdswas *fl P^ ri IW +1^ mohitdsmas

•iir^itifti mohitdsi Hi P^ ri I W^)^ mohitdsthas '^[f^JU^ mohitdstlia

•iir^rii mohitd iif^nivj mohitdrau *nf^lfR^ mohitdras

Second future f,
' I shall be troubled.'

tiin^iml*! mohishydmi Jl P^«m1« mohishydvas iTtf^^TWEf moitsAyrfmoi

HiPiJttlpH moMshyasi h"! P^ «( "i| *l^ mohishyathas HlP^H|V| nto%t«%yaMa

Jnf^^lfil mohishyati il Pi5 »* n ti moAtsAyofas jflP^mP^ moAisAyan**

* Or gJTte (305. a) or fR^ (305).

t The 1st and 2d futures may optionally reject the inserted i; see under 412.
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Third preterite (435), ' I became troubled.'

^tg^ amuham 'ilH^I^ amuhdva 'ilH^IH amuhdma

^*i^*\amuhas ^^t^ amuhatam ^^f( amuhata

'^!^f[arimhat vi<i^ni amuhatdm 'ilg^tT amMian

Benedictive, ' May I be troubled.'

^?tre muhydsam ^^|4<1 muhydswa HiWm muhydsma

^^w^muhyds ^T^ muhydstam '^^(Wl muhydsta

5^"V "i^^yiit g^lWl muhydstdm S[^rnrH muhydsus

Conditional, ' I should be troubled.'

•st«lin5«H amohishyam 'SWt^HTT^ amoUshydva ^Wrf^^BTR amohishydma

^nrn^^nf amoAJsAj^as -sttTir^iMn amohishyatam ^Hlf^'md amohishyata

vnii r^ «M
n^
amohishyat vitilf^sHnl amohishyatdm ^Hff^^fH amohishyan

Passive, Pres. g^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. wrf?. Causal, Pres. »Tt?-

Tnft; 3d Pret. mg^. X>es. gjfrf^mfil or ^^P^mrM or H^Hf i PH . Fr-ey.

»fl^, jft^ftfsr ; 3d sing. H^ltflfd or HtH^Pl (305). Participles, Pres.

g?n^; Past pass. Wj (305) or grv; Past indecl. tllf^HI or yf^rfT or

^E^ or 15^, -^ ; Fut. pass. jfrffW^ or JT^nfai, jft^^, jff^.

EXAMPLES OF OTHER VERBS OF THE FOURTH CONJUGATION

IN THE ORDER OF THEIR FINAL LETTERS.

613. Root ^ (376. a). Inf. ^rrj'to destroy' (with prepositions

vi and ava, ' to determine,' ' to strive'). Parasmai. Pres. ^qrfir, &c.

Pot. w^, &c. Imp. ^qrfH, &c. ist Pret. '^r^, &c. ad Pret. (374)

^^, *i?tm or ««l<i), ^f^; ^iftlH, ^wg^, ^''^j ^^fTj ^ra, ^^>
1st Fut. ^mnftiT, &c. 2d Fut. ^ Hjj irn, &c. 3d Pret. (438. b) 'srat,

^nrw, ^THTr^; ^rersT, ^nmf, ^renrt; 'srarR, ^s«ih, ^i^h. Or ^miTmn

(433)^ ^WT^ft^, ^rar^fh^; ^aifflN, ^wrftj?, ^raiftret; trfnftr^, ^wr-

ftre, ^rarftri^. Bened. d^lU, &c. Cond. ^tntT^, &c. Passive,

Pres. ?ft^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^«ir-M. Causal, •wpaprrfri ;
3d Pret.

^^flmj . Des. ftimw i PH . Freq. ^^, vwf^, mwifk. Participles,

Pres. ^tnr ; Past pass. fwH ; Past indecl. ftlWT, -HT^ ; Fut. pass. TCXii:^,

614. Root ^. Inf. '^ ^ to know' *. iitmane. Pres. f^, &c.

Pot. f^, &c. Imp. ^, &c. I St Pret. ^5r|^, &c. ad Pret. f^;

* This verb is also of the ist conjugation. See the tables at 583.
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see the tables at 583. ist Fut. TtSTf, &c. ad Fut. >ft^, &c.

(299. a). 3d Pret. (430, 399. a) ^i^fw, ^rprnr, ^T^ or vt^tA (434)

;

^Mi^, "^wwrJlt, ^JWHmrt; ^rHwrf^, ^srf^, ^l>JRnT. Bened. >^^,

&c. Cond. ^wtW, &c. For the other forms, see fV at 583.

615. Root xqv (377). Inf. aj^ ' to pierce.' Parasmai. Pres.

f^smfiT, &c. Pot. 'ftr^, &c. Imp. f^MTTftr, &c. ist Pret. 'srfW, &c.

ad Pret. (383) f^tinv, r<<«qr«m or f^RT?, ft^nv; 'f^ftrfv^, fti^W^,

ftrf^vgn; fM^fim, f?rf^, ftrf^. "t Fut. ^rsrrftB, &c. (398).

ad Fut. ^HSrrfiT, &c. (399). 3d Pret. (430) "a<*llr«, 'fl^illrtft^, 4i«nirtfld^;

^r^jTrS, ^•M \4 (419)} ^<°M T^i ; -a^M lrW , ^raiTW, «=mi^«. Bened.

fVorw, &c. Cond. ^I^«iwf. Passive, Pres. f^, &c. ;
3d Pret. 3d

sing. ^nUTfv. Causal, ^TTV^nftT; 3d Pret. ^iq^nJ. Des. N^qwrfir.

Freq. %f^, ^Tarf»r. Participks, Pres. f^rvpH; Past pass, f^;

Past indecl. f^^, -f^; Fut. pass. WS^, ^wfN, %«r or ^n^I.

616. Root ftpi (373). Inf. %^ ' to succeed.' Parasmai. Pres.

f^im i fa , &c. Pot. fai^^i, &c. Imp. fqaiifiT, &c. ist Pret. «ftr«i,

&c. ad Pret. ftr^, ftr^ftm or ftj^, ftt^; ftrftrf^ or ftrftszt (see

note to 368. b), ftrf^iv^, ftrfwgH^; ftrfi^ftriT of ftiftTBT, ftiftv, ftrfk-

Y?r. 1st Fut. ji^irw , &c. (398). 3d Fut, %snft, &c. (299). 3d

Pret. *^iftni, ^tftivw, ^rftjvi^; ^rftivr^, ^rftwrf, ^jftnnn; «r*i«ii«i,

^ftlVir, ^rtTHV?^^. Bened. ftwre, &c. Cond. ^raw, &c. Passive,

ftr^, &c.; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^raftl. Causal, Pres. ^VJnfti or ^nvrrftr

;

3d Pret. ^nftfiw. Des. ftrf^wrf*!. Freq. ^f^, ^mPut. Participles,

Pres. fttUTi^; Past pass, ftur; Past indecl. ftrar or ^fvHT or ftrfVWT,

-ftrai; Fut. pass. ^:gai, ^v^ft^, ^.
617. Root »nTt' Inf. »»nf 'to think,' *to imagine.' Atmane.

Pres. fl^, &d. Pot. *T^, &c. Imp. sr^, &c. ist Pret. wr^, &c.

2d Pret. ^ (375. a), ^ftf^, ^; *ir«i«<^, liHlii, ^^Tl^; »ir«1*l^, ^fiT^,

^fVf^. ist Fut. jpHtt. ad Fut. »i^, &c. 3d Pret. (418) f^m^,
•5mwR(, ^nrer; ^nM%, ^w^, m^smtt; ^pNt^, xm^, ^hha.

Bened. Htiin, &c. Cond. ^MH*^ . Passive, Pres. *T^; 3d Pret. 3d

sing, ^mrftr. Causal, Pres. rnKTrfir ; 3d Pret. '^hIhh . Des. ftjim

or jftnii^ or f»mr«i^ . F^eq. *lt»t^, H'HP'H. Participles, Pres. *nWfH;

* When ftni is of the ist c, it makes its 3d preterite "SWfirt &c. or '?WW&c.

t The root Trf is rarely coi\jvigated in the 8th c. Atmane (see 684), when

the 3d preterite is ^wftrf^, SMHr^gm^ or ^nminr, '^IhPhb or ^WTT, &c.

See 426. b.
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Past pass. iTiT; Past indecl. H?^ or hThh i, -f(iU; Fut. pass, ^^ira^,

a. The root ifff. Inf. wf^ ' to be born/ makes Pres. »n^, &c.

;

Pot. ^i^n, &c. ; Imp. »TT^, &c. ; ist Pret. ^nn^, &c. But these

may be regarded as coming from the Passive of jan, 3d conj.

See 667.

618. Root in^. Inf. uff or ^ or irf^ ' to be satisGed.' Parasmai.

Pres. ijmifH, &c. Pot. 1^, &c. Imp. '^'onfiff, &c. ist Pret. ^n^,

&c. 3d Pret. TTil^, TTirfN or inr^ or KW^, TS^i ^^^^ or fr^,

TTf^^, TT^^l^^; Tl^fiW or W^, iT^^, TT^^^- ist Fut. (388. c) TI^tftR

or eJHirw or nf^Klftff, &c. ad Fut. W^^Wtt or c^^^MiPh or Trf^xqifa, &e,

3d Pret. (430) ^nn^, ^(TT^ihT, ^nrr^i^; ^nn*^, ^nmi, ^iiifii ; ^tht^,

^Tint, 'snn^^^. Or ^^ro, ^gri^ihr^, ^TWT«Fftn;(388. c), &c. Or ^nrfN,

^airli^, ^w^, &c. Or '?r^, ^rfw^, ^i^tt; ^ipn^, ^r^, ^i^mit;

^m*l, ^n[^, '51^'T. Bened. ^uiifi, &c. Cond. ^nT«#f or ^^fjA or

^nrPI^, &e. Passive, Pres. j^, &c. ; 3d Pret. 3d sing. '^nrf^.

Causal, Pres. riQillPH ;
3d Pret. ^nft^ or iHrtriii. JOe*. Of^^1 Ph or

Prigjm i PH or PririfQ^ l PH . JV-eg. riO^u^, tfC'^ rfP'A orinftg'far. Participles,

Pres. ininr ; Past pass, tth ; Past indecl. '^T, -^ ; Fut. pass. tt^^H,

619. Root ^PT (375). Inf. ^rfirj ' to be appeased.' Parasmai.

Pres. ^n»| |fa , &c. Pot. ^rn^ , &c. Imp. ^riMJlPn, &c. ist Pret.

'sr^wj, &c. 2d Pret. ^T^TW, %fk^ (375. a), ^l^TTH; ^Kir^, ^tT^,

^nrg^; -^rftnr, ^, ^i^. ist Fut. ^P«Tnfw, &c. ad Fut. ^fimrfu,

&c. 3d Pret. '^r^m, ^5m^, -JJ^lHi^; «VH|Vj, ^T^prif, ^r^Rnf ; ^kww,

-sqnnT, %s^ih^ . Or ^s^ i Phm , -si^nftTr, ^r^nfti^; -agiPn'^, &c. Bened.

^iwire, &c. Cond. '^ftxii, &c. Passive, Pres. ^i^, &c.
;
3d Pret.

3d sing, ^rsffn Causal, Pres. ^nnnfiT ;
3d Pret. ^^ft^, &c. Des.

r^Ul PHM l PH . jFVeg. ^i^, Wf^; 3d sing. ^^iftr. Participles, Pres.

^I imri ; Past pass, ^n^ ; Past indecl. ^tTt^ or ^iPhhI, -^r«I ; Fut.

pass. ;iPHri°i4, 5rH«fhl, W^-
620. Root ^. Inf. ^rf^ or •H| ' to perish.' Parasmai. Pres.

^T^Tnftr, &c. Pot. iT^, &c. Imp. -JHRTf^, &c. ist Pret. 'SPT^,

&c. ad Pret. (375. a) ^RT^ or "H^, ^f^ or ^RiT (388. d, 375. a),

^nn^l; ^W or ^, %g^, ^^ip^; ^^» %> ^^^- ist Fut. ^-
mftR or -HWrfm (388. «?), &c. ad Fut. JlP5l»qiPfl or H\y<lP«, &e.

3d Pret. (436) 'snr^T, -sH^, ^w^ii^; 'SM^ii^. ^RW, wjqnri; ^nnirm,

^R^, 'snniT^. Or^B^,&c. (436,441). Bened. ^T^TIR, &c. Cond.
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WHr^lBJ &c. or ^R^ &c. Passive, Pres. H^; 3d Pret. 3d sing.

^RT%. CflMsa^, Pres. Trr^l^rrfw; 3d Pret. ^irfhT^. De». f^TTf^mrftT,

fHHVM i rH . -Freg. HH^<l ,qi ^̂H; 3d sing.'srRf^or ^n#fe. Participles,

Pres. '^^mtj Past pass. •^; Past indecl. "^ or ^fj, -^T^; Fut.

pass, ^rfw^j ^T5Pfk, ^TT^^.

621. Root y^*. Inf. Tfti
' to be nourished,' 'to grow fat.'

Parasmai. Pres. ^mfn, &c. Pot. ^^, &c. Imp. g^nftr, &c.

ist Pret. ^^, &c. 2d Pret. vctr^, ^^(f^v, -yft^; •^^, '^'S^s'

&c. 3d Pret. (436) -arg^, 'STJTO, ^r^W; ^g«4N, '^rg^, ^fg^;

^nrrnr, ^rg^, "^rg^- Bened. 'garw, &c. Cond. 'Miflvyi, &c. Pas-

sive, Pres. g^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^ffiftf^. Causal, Pres. MlMtufH;

3d Pret. 'STJJW. Des. gqirMmfa or ggrq^fa or gi^ajl^. Freq. ^ftg^,

Tfriftftff. Participles, Pres. 'yn^; Past pass, g?; Past indecl. JfT,

-•g^i; Fut. pass, tfteai, mmiihl, ij^.

63a. Root ^. Inf. ^jftrrf ' to throw.' Parasmai. Pres. 'MWlfa ,

&c. Pot. ^r^, &c. Imp. 7HWir«i , &c. 1st Pret. ^n^, &c. id

Pret. ^rm, ^nftrti, ^fm; ^rrftr^, ^rra^, ^mrarr; ^arftm, ^rra, ^\^\-

1st Fut. ^iftnnftR, &c. 3d Fut. ^rfWrftr, &c. 3d Pret. (441) ^T^,

^n^iRT, sHu^m^ ; ^'nwR, ^ i^ii , ^srr^snit; ^h«iih, ^\mn, ^snw^-

Bened. ^iwni, &c. Cond. ^nftro. Passive, Pres. ^j^; 3d Pret.

3d sing. ^nftr. Causal, Pres. ^rnnnf»T ;
3d Pret. "srrfiTO. Des. ^rftt-

•ftr^rftl. Participles, Pres. -mMA ; Past pass, ^m; Past indecl.

^rftn^ or ^«iMi, -^w ; Fut. pass. ^iftnT^, 'JimhI^, ^rrpi.

623. Root -Jf . Inf. -^ITY or ^flf^j ' to injure,' ' to bear malice.'

Parasmai. Pres. d^lfa , &c. Pot. -5^, &c. Imp. J^nftr, &c.

I St Pret. ^srj^, &c. 3d Pret. 'Jjftf, |^^Tf or
f^^"'

or 5^f*^5 f^5
ff<^. f5?^x' ||?^^; 1^' 11^' ||P;-

IS* ^^t- (413) j^'^nfw

or ^'id i Pw or -jftffinftR, &c. 3d Fut. Vfeinftl (306. a) or '^tf^^nf'T,

&c. 3d Pret. -g^, ^Tg;^^, -sr?^: '3i^[5T^, "sr^^, ^^hI; ^sj^w,

"Wj^^rt , ^rjfJT . Bened. "^^tm, &c. Cond. ^tltu^ (306. a) or ^rrrf^,

&c. Passive, Pres. "5^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^T^ff^. Causal, Pres.

^t^^nfii; 3d Pret. ^t|^. X>e*. ^tftn^mPH or rij^r^mPH or |f?JTfiT

(306. a). Freq. <{l4^, '^t^tfiST (3d sing. ^"V^rfiV or <{\^r<i). Participles,

Pres. '5[inr; Past pass, jpv or 'jg'; Past indecl. '5n«IT or ^r^rtl or

jtffi^, -511; Fut. pass. 5^ni5i, -j^^iN, -5^.

* This root is also conjugated in the 9th conj. See 698.
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624. Root 7T^. Inf. ^^ ' to tie,' ' to bind,' ' to fasten.' Parasmai

and iitmane. Pres. ^raiftr, &c. Ktva.. 1^, &c. Pot. Tf^, &c.

Kira. 7T^. Imp. ^r^nftr, &c, Ktm. tt^, &c. 1st Pret. ^R^, &c.

Ktm. w^, &c. ad Pret. ^r^f or tr? , ^f^ or ttt^, ^rt^ ; ^f?^,

^I^s' ^f^S^; ^f?H, %?, %^. ^tm. %t, ^f^^, ^; %f^, ^^,
^T^; ^ff*1%, %ff^, '^f?t. ist Fut. TTgrftff, &c. j^itm. H^l^ , &c.

2d Fut. (306. b) ^TWrrfir, &c. j^tm. Tii^, &c. 3d Pret. (425) ^PTTW,

^RTWft^, ^qirtfli^; ^nrrr^, ^RTi, ^RT3T; 'SPTTrW, ^SRTg. '^RTrgV^.

Kiva. wsrfw, ^RST^, ^nra; ^TJfrsff, ^Rwm, ^nrnmn; ^nrr^Rf^,

^nr^, "ilHrtlri. Bened. H^l^*, &c. Kira. «<rt/l<< , &c. Cond. ^Hi*<< , &c.

Atm. THHid, &c. Passive, Pres. tj^, &c.
;
3d Pret. 3d sing. '^Rlfw-

Causal, ^rr^rnfir; 3d Pret. Wtfhr^. Des. fH^rtuPn , -1^ (306. 6).

i^Veg'. HM^, 'TTTftl (3d sing. HRHd). Participles, Pres. iJT^; Past

pass. Jfif; Past indecl. ^^, -^r?r; Fut. pass. ?r5^, ^^^ft^I, Tra-

*j»1|[*l srijdmi

snjas^i

fl»ni snjeyam

"WSf^ snjes

tmiPW srijdni

W^ srija

4i«in srijatu

^SW»I asrijam

^^W^fS asrijas

^nTTH^ srijdmas

Wirt srijatha

«iir»fl srijanti

EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE SIXTH CONJU-

GATION, EXPLAINED AT 278.

625. Root fliT my. Infin. ^ srashtum, ' to create' or ' let go.'

Parasmai-pada only.

Present tense, ' I create.'

ti»lii«i srijdvas

tiJitiW srijathas

lainw srijatas

Potential, ' I may create.'

«1»j«^ srijeva

JfWif srijetam

«<aiiii snjetam

Imperative, ' Let me create.'

^jTR srijdva <J»tTT j

^ITTT srijatam «^n srijata

W3THT srijatdm <J»t»g srijantu

First preterite, ' I was creating.'

^STBTSfT^ asrijdva 'si^aiin asrijdma

^ra»nr asryatam ^PffsTft asrijata

snjemaT^
^ITiT srijeta

^WSTfTT asrijatdm

Ff
eitm'T asrijan
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Second preterite, ' I created.'

m^On '
^ sasrijiva ^twftm sasrijima

VflaiVlW sasrijathus Tl^ sasrija

First future, ' I will create.'

^rerfw srashtdsmi (388. c) ^Fra'H srashtdswas FSTOW grashtdsmas

W^ sasarja

VVf^ sasarjitha'^

^Wn sasarja

HV\?H srashtdsi

9Tr srashtd

«««llt*' srakshydmi

tussTti srakshyasi

ve^tn srakshyati

-vttiitsj asrdksham

'i\H\^\ asrdksUs

'«i«iits|')ii asrdksMt

HBT^SWr srasUdsthas

«i8lCf srashtdrau

ti8l^ srashtdstha

HV\iM srashtdras

Secondfuture, * I shall create.'

ti y!^ I <4 U^ srakshydvas H^W ti^ srakshydmas

S^r«l^ srakshyathas *ias<l srakshyatha

F^nW srakshyatas tussT-n srakshyanti

Third preterite, ' I created.'

^rerr^ asrdkshwa ^WTSST asrdkskma

^3WT? asrdshtam «(«I8 asrdshta

^rerST asrdshtdm v(«iiia« asrdkshus

^rerrs asrakshyam

^TH^T^ asrakshyas

<iW^SH\ asrakshyat

tfsqiw srijydstam

4i3t(i«ii srijydstdm

Benedictive, ' May I create.'

SaSITOT srijydsma

^»«(l«t srijydsta

<n«(l«« srijydsus

Conditional, ' I should create.'

^rer^rra asrakshydva v(««<<i»i asrakshydma

'HH'HUti asrakshyatam -wwajin asrakshyata

HH'iHiM asrakshyatdm ^*ia»i«^ asrakshyan

Passive, Pres. Trs^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^raf^. Causal, Pres. ^-
Trrft; 3d Pret. Waff or «nft^. Des. fSa^^rftr, -%. i^eg. *iO«»ii

or vO^Hiti (3d sing. tlO^rtf). Participles, Pres. ^pTiT; Past pass,

jire (297) ; Past indecl. ^|l, -^5ir j Fut. pass. ?re^, fl^'flu, ^5T.

EXAMPLES OF OTHER VERBS OF THE SIXTH CONJUGATION

IN THE ORDER OF THEIR FINAL LETTERS.

6a6. Root JT (a8o). Inf. *T^ 'to die.' i^tmane only in conj.

tenses. Pres. f%^, &c. Pot. ftfiin, &c. Imp. 1^, &c. ist Pret.

"sif^, &c. 3d Pret. >wu:, Jmft^ or *to^, >?Hn: ; »?f^, *ra^, 're^;

* Or ?W? sasrashtha. See 297 and 388. c.
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'rf^R, >m, H^^. ii^tm. IT^, Ilf%^, 11%; ,lf%^, H^, H^T^; jrf^l^
»Tf%|, *ifWi:. ist Fut. utrftfT, &c. ad Fut. HOmiirH , &c. 3d Pret.

i^Ltm. ^n, 'gj^^mt, ^^; ^HnHj, ^sHuivii , ^j^^riit; ^aij^r^ , -si^,

^>^. Bened. iitm. w^, &c. Cond. ^mfm, &c. Passim, Pres.

^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^simft:. Causal, Pres. HlTTfiT; 3d Pret.

-atifNt. Z)e*. gjj^ (503). Freq. ^^, urofn. Participles, Pres.

f^umw; Past pass. ^; Past indecl. ^, -^; Fut. pass. »rtai,

637. Root ^ (a8o). Inf. ^^ or ^irOg 'to scatter.' Parasmai,

Pres. fokarn, &c. Pot. fito, &c. Imp. f^snftl, &c. ist Pret. '^rf^st,

&c. ad Pret. (367. c) '^girt, '^^rfbr, '^^BTt; 'ggift:?, '^^^^, 'sra^^;

^^BftJT, 'g^, ^^^i^. ist Fut. (399) oiiftjnftR or ^ii^hnftff, &c. 3d
Fut. (399) ?EfiTinf»l or ^nJNnftr, &c. 3d Pret, ^ndk \ ?<.H , -n^lOn^, ^-mt-

:d\; 'iJ^lfctcf, ^TcBiftJ, ^raiftST; ^^RTftiT, '^rcBrft:?, ^g^^. Bened.

^tro, &e. Cond. 'grgrfcBi or ^nii^. Passive, Pres. ^'fif; 3d Pret.

3d sing, 'srarft;. CaMsaZ, Pres. •sfin^nfj? ; 3d Pret. 'sr^fhst. Des. fqsR-

ftr^Tfir or f^^nfNTfir. Freq. ^^, 'eirafil. Participles, Pres. fiwir;

Past pass. sft# (531. «) ; Past indecl. sflitr, -^"f^; Fut. pass. ^ftlTai

or <*Ort-=«, °lit:<»1<< , ^bfS.

638. Root 5^ (381). InJF, *fi^ ' to loose,' ' to let go.' Parasmai

and iiitmane. Pres. g^rftr, &c. iiitm. ^, &c. Pot. g%Ji, &c.

Atm. g%!T, &c. Imp. ^sgrf^, &c. iitm. g^, &c. ist Pret. ^m^,
&c. ^tm. ^SH%, &c. 3d Pret. g*fN, g»iVfW«r, gjfi^ ; ggf^, gf^^,

gg^, gg^; gi^^t» gg^^. gg^- ist Fut. hi^ iOh . &c.

Atm. hI^ I^ , &c. 3d Fut. hIu^iPh, &c. ittm. >i>^, &c. 3d Pret.

^rf#, "sw^, ^w^; ^U'lN, -sTf^, ^w^f ; ^rg^w, ^m^, -sw^.

^tm. 'Sfgft^, ^«=nqi*(^, 'Sipj; iSigiyr^, ^yBJIxii, 'J{HB!irit; 'sjg^f?,

^jgrs^, ^sigffrT. Bened. g^iM, &c. Atia. g^'hr, &c. (45a). Cond.

SHifHtjl , &c. iitm. wl^, &c. Passive, Pres. g^ ; 3d Pret. 3d sing.

^mtN. Carnal, Pres. nfN^nfir; 3d Pret. ^ifg^. Des. gg^lftf, -^.

Fi-eq. ^fr^, *ft*ftfEJl (3d sing. hIhIP*). Participles, Pres. f^;
Past pass, gii; Past indecl. guT, -g^; Fut. pass. Hl?h<*i, JJHjftri,

*lV^. For the other verbs of this class which insert a nasal,

see a8i.

639. Root ^J^ (38a). Inf. <=i)r«lg ' to deceive.' Parasmai. Pres.

Pj-mPH , &c. Pot. f^^if, &c. Imp. fctxi i pH , &c. 1st Pret. ^f^, &c,

3d Pret. (383) fcj=MH, f^^tfNrq, fN^n^ ; f^fM^, fM^^^, ftf%^^^;

F f 3
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CmWmh , M^, Mm^m^ . I St Fut. titf^fTTftH, &c. 2d Fut. gjfroift.

3d Pret. 'gj^rrf^, ^Ji i^Tt , &c. Or ^rajfrt, 'waHHr, &c. ; see 437.

Bened. framf, &c. Cond. 'SRrfgxq, &c. Passive, Pres. f^; 3d

Pret. 3d sing, ^grarrf^. Causal, Pres. ^jT^TrfH; 3d Pret. ^rf^aH-

Des. r^rHp^mfa or f^aifsitiTfti. Freq. Ift^, ^T^rfsK or Nl^a-flfH.

Participles, Pres. f¥^; Past pass. PjP^ri ; Past indecl. ftrNwT,

-ftrai ; Fut. pass. «qP»<il«*l , f^i-jWl^ , ^n^.

630. Root -9^(282). Inf. ^f^ ' to cut.^ Parasmai. Pres.^^lfH,

&c. Pot. w%»i. Imp. ^qiTH . ist Pret. ^T^, &c. ad Pret. ^^^,

^^ftj^ or g^?, ^^^ ; 'iapili'* , 'jd 'a^*!^, '*ti^i*{ ; ^^f^, ^^^j ^^^c
1 St Fut. (40 1 ) g Pti ri irw or simfm, &c. 2d Fut. dPamifa or -g^nfir, &c.

3d Pret. ^riOa^, ^na^fhf, 'a'a^jhr; ^dPa^, &c., see 427. Or ^ran?

(418, 419), ^raix^, ^sran^; -naw , ^srarc (297)5 ^raret; ^rar^i,

^srare, ^m^^. Bened. ^|^Tm, &c. Cond. ^raf^^ or ^d^', &c.

Passive, Pres. ^^ (472) ; 3d Pret. 3d sing. '?raf^ (475. a, note).

Causal, Pres. diy^lfH ; 3d Pret. ^jftrara. Des. f^wPs^rftl or f^g^rftr.

Freq. ^^9^^, ^O^nflfa . Participles, Pres. Y'f'l,;
P^* P^^^" V^ °^

pi (541, 58) ; Past indecl. gfvUH l, -^ (565) ; Fut. pass, "sfm^

or dBi*), gig^'hf, war.

631. Root 1T3 or 1T35 (282). Inf. Sf^ ' to ask.' Parasmai. Pres.

^^rrftf, &c. Pot. Y^> &c. Imp. Y«3Tf^. &c. 1st Pret. ^^«d, &c.

2d Pret. (381) Turat, mif^iVT or xraw, mrar; TjiiPa^, mrac^, mra:-

fH; VHHeiH, iTJrai, ^TO^. 1st Fut. TreiftR, &c. 2d Fut. IT^nfi?,

&c. 3d Pret. ^nnrf, ^nmsft^, ^irrafh^; ^rm'^, ^nrre, ^mvei; -^uw^,

'snrre, 'HHia«^. Bened. ^«tjMIM, &c. Cond. *iinvtjt , &c. Passive,

Pres. 15^ (472); 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^nnftf. Causal, iRimftl; 3d

Pret. 'annrar. Des. fq^ftamfir. Freq. m!l^<d?i , Trnrf^. Participles,

Pres. '^^^i^; Past pass. ^; Past indecl. ^|t, -^^a?I (565) ; Fut. pass.

632. Root »ii^ or JTfS^. Inf. >ii or >i| ' to fiy.' Parasmai and

Xtmane. Pres. )|wriiT, &c. Atm. >j^, &c. Pot. ^^, &c. i^tm.

»j^, &c. Imp. >jwrftT, &c. ^tm. ^, &c. ist Pret. ^PfSg, &c.

Atm. ^OJ^, &c. 2d Pret. (381) -^^rm, "^vftiR or ^MS, ^iTSf;

^ijftii^, ^•>rarf^, wH^j*)^; ^sTHfts^, -^H^, "^^nf^. Or q«r^, ^hM'i
or ^>Tt, w>nt; -^Jlft^, &c. i^tm. -WTt, qiifsfw, &c. Or q>?^,

qwfi^, &c. ist Fut. vwrfw or HtiftR, &c. i^tm. hftI or hIt^, &c.

3d Fut. >i^Tf»T or H^fir &c., >j^ or H^ &c. 3d Pret. ^sror^, -SMTsli^,

Wjm^; 'SWIT^, ^MT#, 'SMTCT; ^WT^, 'SWTF, ^MT^^. Or 'SIHI^, &c.
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Atm. ^wft^, ^wFnr, «Dn^TT; ^M^f^, 'sw^T'ri, ^w^fnrt; ^wr^jif^,

sw^, 'sw^fiT. Or ^wfit, 'awfTH, ^wf ; ^wa^H^, 'sns^ivjI, ^m^tth;

^W5l^, ^W^, ^J>T#w. Bened. Wrriire, &c. Atm. Ui^ &c. or

vrKhr &c. Cond. ^DT^ &c. or "^w^ &c. Atm. '^w^ &c. or ^M^
&c. Passive, Pres. ^3^. Causal, Pres. HWnftr ;

3d Pret. '«°l<J'ni

or vM«iht5. Des. f^H^jfn, -%, or f^vjitTf*!, -%; or i^rnimPH, -^,

or f^ri^mPH, -^, &c. Preq. q^H53^, ^rvrftsii (3d sing. gT>lfe).

Participles, Pres. >T3in^; Past pass. >fs; Past indecl. ^, -ipsq';

Fut. pass, tjw^ or vi|^, >T^tfhi, >?»t.

633. Root »T5^ or iT^fS^. Inf. *i# ' to be immersed,' ' to sink.'

Parasmai. Pres. H-siUfH, &c. Pot. *r5R, &c. Imp. irwtftT, &c.

1st Pret. ^HtjT, &c. 3d Pret. jthw, MHpnIvi or Wctif, *nT53; »wft^,

"mW^, HHiiiiJ+l^; JwftjPT, »niW, HH's^JH^. ist Fut. ^rWfw, &C. 2d

Fut. i^wifH, &c. 3d Pret. (436) ^wH> 'iiHlBjl^, ^nitBj'hr; ^n'm,

^WT^j -^HiiM ; HH\^, "iwi*, ^mt^. Bened. iRjimi, &c. Cond.

^nh^T, &c. Passive, Pres. »ra^. Causal, Pres. H-nmiPH ;
3d Pret.

^nwsjf. Des. fiwBjrfH. Freq. h \h^ , h ihHtiH (3d sing. HIHhh).

Participles, Pres. H-nlri; Past pass, ^r^; Past indecl. »TliT, MW,
-KrStit; Fut. pass. ^^1^, HWfrT, M^m.

634. Root ^. Inf. rft^ ' to strike,' ' to hurt.' Parasmai and

Atmane. Pres. 'J^Tftl, &c. Atm. yi^, &c. Pot. 7^, &c. Atm. ^^,
&c. Imp. gt^iPn, &c. Atm. ^j &c. ist Pret. ^Cf^, &c. Atm.

'srg^, &c. 2d Pret. p^, ^jW^, fr^; ^f^, r^^^, J^iS^J

W^' V^' ^U\ ^*™' ^' 13^' IP^' f5^^' P^' P^5
g^rf^Jlt, J^^ (f), fgf^l. ist Fut. rft^w, &c. Atm. ifl^ii^, &c.

ad Fut. KtRnfir, &c. Atm. tt^, &c. 3d Pret. wfnf, 'Siriiwl^^,

^Mritrtfh^; ^Ji^rS', ^I^, 'JIhItiI ; ^T^WT, ^T^, ^^7^. Atm. ^c^iw,

Wrm^, ^^i '^rjreri^, ^ifwrn, ^ffWTin; ^rjreflf?, ^rg^i^, ^hwk.

Bened. KarW &c., KWN &c. (452). Cond. w^tm &c., Wrfti^ &c.

Passive, Pres. ^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^nftf^. Causal, Pres. cft^inft;

3d Pret. ^twg^. Des. fgTOTfir, -W- JF^eq. ift^, Trhftftr (3d sing.

rilifir^) . Participles, Pres. n^; Past pass, gw; Past indecl. l^,

-j^; Fut. pass, ift^ai, Tft^^fhr, ^^•

6^^. Root fii^. Inf. ^ 'to throw.' Parasmai and Atmane.

Pres. fgpnftl, &c. Atm. f^, &c. Pot. f^, &c. Atm. f^,
&c. Imp. ftjilTftT, &c. Atm. f^, &c. ist Pret. ^rft^, &c. Atm.

aPB!^ , &c. 2d Pret. f^tj, fq^xro, fq^tf; f^f^fij^, fqft^TI^^,
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f%ft|f^, fqf^fiTR, f^riijmri ; fNfEjfTmt, fgftjfil^ or -|, fsrftjfqt.

1st Fut. ^H iPw , &c. iiitm. %tnt- ad Fut, ^i^mTn . ^tm. ^t^.

3d Pret. '^r%T?r, ^ra^fNr, ^rw^rfhr ; inS<4!<, ^t^w, ^r%Tit ; 'wwtWj ^raw,

•^mri; ^rf^Twff, ^ff^, ^tftjWiT. Bened. ftjTJmf, &c. iitm. ftf"«fhl,

&c. Cond. ^^T^, &c. iitin. ^i^t^, &c. Passive, ft^; 3d Pret.

3d sing, ^r^fti. Causal, Pres. ^qiiifH ;
3d Pret. ^ifqf^. Des.

r^fiiimifii, -%. Freq. ^Pai^, ^^f"*) (710, 294. a). Participles, Pres.

ftjiTir; Past pass. ft^TS; Past indecl. fiSfMi, -ftyoi; Fut. pass, ^v^'^\,

636. Root ^^. Inf. Bi^ or Bii 'to touch.' Parasmai. Pres.

^^^rrfir, &c. Pot. ^^^, &c. Imp. ^ipnfH, &c. 1st Pret. '^I^b^,

&c. ad Pret. n^, mrMTjIq , Ti?q^; iR^f^, n^-^, M^^lg'B;

TRijf^, •"S^, «j<4<^«. ist Fut. ^qfifw or WB i Tw . ad Fut. <4<agirH

or fMsyiifH. 3d Pret. 4Mi3, ^iwrifh^, ^iwrirti^; ^wr^, 'SWiV,

^*mli; ^wiap, iH«i», ^siOT^Tr^. Or 'srem^r, ^^rrs^, &c. Or

^reip, 'SWJ^, ^Mt^jKJiT; -!ftiJ8!T<i, ^J{*M«iitf, ^I^i^T^; iH<^b; iH , ^tiji^ri ,

^*ij«(vc. Bened. ^ip^mf. Cond. ^^(3 or ^rai^. Passive, Pres.

?ip^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^reqf^. Causal, Pres. ^^Jl l fa ; 3d Pret.

^TTWff or ^rfqsE^. Bes. fxR^^frfir. Freq. tj^N^, mUf^jP^A or

(jOuiP^H. Participles, Pres. ^ipifT; Past pass. 5E^; Past indecl.

^^, -^r^ ; Fut. pass, wl^ or Bre^, ^$h1<I, ^xi.

637. Root ^ (a8a). Inf. ;rf^ or ^ ' to wish.' Parasmai. Pres.

l[5aiTf'T, &c. Pot. ^^. Imp. ^TdtifH. 1st Pret. ^. ad Pret. (370)

^, ^fro, ^; ^^, t^^, t^s' tf^» t^' t!I^- 1st Fut. ^-
fTTfer or ^FrftR, &c. ad Fut. ^ft^rrftl, &c. 3d Pret. $fW, ^^,
$^; ^ft^, %Pre, ^ftCT; ^^liR, ^ft¥, ^P»^. Bened. ![tuto, &c.

Cond. ^rM«M, &c. Passive, Pres. ^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^ft.

Causal, Pres. liMJjifH; 3d Pret. ^W. Des. gftPmmrH . Participles,

Pres. ^«a[ii;^; Past pass. ^; Past indecl. ^ or ^PhuI I, -^; Fut.

pass, ^w^ or cfqriy*, ^ifhr, IJ^.
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EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE TENTH CONJU-

GATION, EXPLAINED AT 283.

638. Root ^ chur. Infin. mV^jJ chorayitum, ' to steal.'

Parasmai-pada. Present tense, ' I steal.'

^TTTtTfir choraydmi '•H C<l \<¥i^ choray&oas 'Tft^PTO cJioraydmas

'^tflftr chorayasi -^iA^^ chorayathas •^l^H'H clorayatha

'^tflfiT chorayati ^^U^JK^^ehorayatas ^ll^nT-ri chorayanti

Potential, ' I may steal,' &c.

^tr^^ chorayeyam ^rt^^ chorayeea "^KMH chorayema

^<A\chorayes '^ij\A chorayetam '^t^K chorayeta

•^*.*in^ chorayet '^Tlt.Mrti chorayetdm '4\0i^*i chorayeyus

Imperative, ' Let me steal,' &c.

^tfnftr choraydni '^h^tfT^ choraydva -^iiMW choraydma

"^KM choraya «iK*(n chorayatam '«fl<,i|ri chorayaia

Wl^Mg chorayatu ^*,<4ni chorayatdm

.

^t^TpJ chorayantu

First preterite, ' I was stealing/ &c.

^raiTTni achorayam ^^KMm achoraydva ^wTTTW aehoraydma

^•^KHV^achorayas vi-^i^Mn achorayatam ^-"iK^in achorayata

•^•^\<Mn achorayat 'a-«ii*,*ini achorayatdm 'JC«iI<^*i«i achorayan

Second preterite, ' I stole.'

^t^vmiti choraydmdsa "^^MimVim choraydmdsiva ^<Mi*i\V*»*i choraydmdsima

•^<MW[rt{^ choraydmdsitha -"il <.*i 1! 1 ti
'g
*\choraydmdsathiis •^<My\m choraydmdsa

'^<M[H[H choraydmdsa '^tt^WJ^t^ choraydmdsatus '«i K«i 11 1« «i^ choraydmdsus

First future, ' I will steal,' &c.

'^^tftTnftff cAora^i*(&mi •'llisUim*!!** chorayitdswas •H\*S'ini*!»'^ ehorayitdsmas

^tr^TTHTftr ehorayitdsi ^ <.r*t ni *?q t^ chorayitdsthas •^kImiw^ chorayitdstha

•^lS*iH\ ehorayitd M\K^Mi\\Q ehorayitdrau ^WwifET chorayitdras

Secondfuture, ' I shall steal,' &c.

v^li.pMmfH cTiorayishydmi «iivUi «*l 1 =1 «i chorayishydvas «il ^Ui <m in *\chorayishydmas

'qW^trorftr choraylshyad '^W^T'T'W chorayishyathas '^trftfW^ chorayishyatha

M\kX*K^Ta ehorayishyati •^K.^M'tim^ chorayishyatas •^<Tm<h?ii chorayishyanti

Third preterite, ' I stole/ &c.

^vc|-c||u achiichuram -sc^^^mi achuchurdva sf«t-«i<.i«i aehiichurdma

^r^^TTH achuchuras ^-^-g^iJ achuchuratam 'ii-^-^^fl achiichurata

j)t)-^<,ri achuchurat ^-^-M^Hi achdchuratdm '^T»*~*\ achuchuran
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«M^i*i chorydsam

''^tl^m^choryds

^^XA^chorydt

Benedictive, ' May I steal/ &c.

ift^l^ chorydswa 'fl^lW chorydsma

^t^rer chorydsta

«ri5l^*l chorydsits

«i^5lW ehorydstam

«n5lWI chorydstdm

Conditional, ' I should steal/

-^-Mlcriliii achorayishyam •it-4[iS*i*H\''i aehorayishydva -41 -"il <,nj UjlH achorayishydma

^•^iX>\^^ achorayishyas *) -"fl I^Pm "J H achorayishyatam «i-^"l*.r<4«in achorayishyata

^TThcftrTiT achorayiskyat »J(-«fl ^P^l Bj ril achorayishyatdm ^ -"Tl^fn «t|
"i^ achorayishyan

^TMANE-PADA. Present tense, ' I steal.'

*41<<(N^ choraydvahe ^tCTTT? choraydmahe

•4\iM^ chorayethe ^TTlSef chorayadhwe

«ri*,Mn chorayete ^iVM'fi chorayante

Potential, ' I may steal/ &c.

'^Vci^T^ chorayevahi ^KflTi^ chorayemahi

«il«,*i«ll"<(l chorayeydthdm «iiv.M«9 ehorayedhwam

MiiMMW chorayeydtdm ^

I

<m «. n^chorayeran

Imperative, ' Let me steal/ &c.

••n^Mii? ehoraydvahai ^PCTW? choraydmahai

•«iiv.«)'ni chorayethdm ^tdSf chorayadhwam

•«ri«.<ini chorayetdm «n<M«ni chorayantdm

First preterite, ' I was stealing/ &c.

w«il<Mi«iM; achoraydvahi ^•HiKMinv^ achoraydmahi

^^l<.M"<H aehorayethdm w«ili.M««l achorayadhwam

^•^<mT(\ achorayetdm vH\*jt'n achorayanta

Second preterite, ' I stole.'

''^iVMi'^ni ehoraydnchakre —«ioiiq^ choraydnchakrivahe -^<«»15 choraydnchahrimahe

«il<.H I'a «« « choraydnchakrishe —«» sni <) choraydnchakrdthe —qqie choraydhchakridhwe

«ll«,Ml'a» ehoraydnchakre —«isMn choraydnchakrdte —^VstiK. chorayduchakrire

First future, ' I shall steal.'

^trftnrrS^ chorayitdswahe ^trftnTTCH^ chorayitdsmahe

^ttffJWVST^ chorayitdsdthe "fll.^rtl^ chorayitddhiee

^l^rtlrtlO chorayitdrau •4\tS»iA\IM^chorayitdras

Second future, ' I will steal.'

'•nviM'Mi'i? chorayishydvahe M\iSM*ii [H^chorayishydmahe

MIMM^i'q chorayishyethe ^ttftTOSq chorayishyadhwe

'^\TXViwK chorayishyete «f|<rv*t»n chorayishyante

•«it«,M choraye

h\<m« chorayase

•^KMti chorayate

•^<Mt chorayeya

^ft^^rm^ chorayethds

•^i<Mn chorayeta

•^<M chorayai

^l<*4*!l chorayaswa

^^TTfTT chorayatdm

^•^\<M achoraye

^4 imyi \\achorayathds

vi-^KMn achorayata

'^flcO'lrtl^ chorayitdhe

'^ttftnn^ chorayitdse

<fl<.n<ril chorayitd

^tcfiw chorayishye

"MIcriimH chorayishyase

'mCfU'Mri chorayishyate



EXAMPLES OF VfiEBS OF THE TENTH CONJUGATION. 225

Third preterite, 'I stole/ &c.

"^m*- aohiichure '^'H'^^ achuchurdvahi H-^MKWfj achuchurdmaU

^ 1-.'^*-"^
" *V

achuchurathds 'il-^-^lvrl' achuchurethdm '^^^'^ achuchuradhwam

'^^^ acMchurata iH-^-M^rt) achdchuretdm '^t.'^^^'H acMchuranta

Benedictive, ' May I steal/

'^l<r<(<flM chorayisMya -f^^i^ chorayisMvahi -fn»flnF^ chorayisMmahi

^TrtftNtFTW^ chorayisMshthds -f^^tmmchorayisMydsthdm -ftrttJit chorayisMdhwam

«n iXM «fl « chorayishishta -ftl^ <4 1wi chorayisMydstdm -fv:^ljy[^chorayisMran

Conditional, ' I should steal.'

vccii«,r«4«i achorayishye - H^ «MN P^ aohoraylshydvahi -ftfvrmf^achorayishydmahi

•H "1
1
vr«( «i xi 1 *\aehorayishyathds -ftfW^ achorayishyethdm -'ftroiSef achorayishyadhwam

^^<S'M<m\ achorayishyata -Hjulrtt achorayishyetdm -ftraptT achorayishyanta

Passive, Pres. -^'j 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^sNtfc. CawsaZ, same as

the Primitive verb. Des. ^-iVrqurfa . Participles, Pres. 'jfk^;

Past pass. ^ftrT or ^tfcff; Past indecl. ^UP^i^ l; Fut. pass, ^"k-

EXAMPLES OF OTHER VERBS OF THE TENTH CONJUGATION
IN THE ORDER OF THEIR FINAL LETTERS.

640. Root TJ (385). Inf. ^ncftl^ ' to fill*.' Parasmai. Pres. ^-
m^, &c. Pot. ^3^, &c. Imp. ^Jjc^nftr, &c. ist Pret. ^r^TTJ, &c.

3d Pret. ^TTrwrer, &c. 1st Fut. ij<.n<ri i rw , &e. 3d Fut. TjjftranfiT,

&e. 3d Pret. ^nrgt, &c. Bened. xr^rf, &c. Cond. ^^luftiui.

Passive, Pres. ^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, "^r^ft or ^njftr. Causal, like

the Primitive. Des. ym^rMMlPH. Participles, Pres. ^TTIW; Past pass.

T^ or ^fbr or ^; Past indecl. l^pMi^ll or -^^t, -^; Fut. pass, ^j:-

641. Root f^. Inf. f%?jrf5Tg ' to think.' Parasmai. Pres. f^^g-

irrft, &c. Pot. P«|.riij4, &c. Imp. f^fttllfH, &c. 1st Pret. »JlP«<'ri4,

&c. 3d Pret. F^'ri^j lHCfl , &c. ist Fut. fg^ftrarftR, &c. 3d Fut.

f-^rrirumTH , &c. 3d Pret. ^=^f^, &c. Bened. fg-WTO. Cond.

^P«<tin<«M . Passive, Pres. f^v^. Causal, like the Primitive. Des.

F^P'itirtm i rH , &c. Participles, Pres. N?!nn^; Atm. N^fTn'q^ (537)

;

* This root makes its base 'VJTfpdraya as well as "^^Jl piiraya, but its meaning

is then rather ' to fulfil/ ' to accomplish,' to get through.'

G g
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Past pass, f^ftnr; Past indecl. PMnlP^jHI , -f^^; Fut. pass, f^-

64a. Root ^. Inf. 'S^fil^ (with prep. H, XIT% m^f^) ' to ask,'

* to seek.' iSitmane. Pres. ^(^, &c. Pot. ^Q^q, &c. Imp. ^-
T^rftr, &c. I St Pret. ^gn^, &c. ad Pret. ^Qm^d^, &c. ist Fut.

^finn%, &c. ad Fut. ^^P-mbj , &c. 3d Pret. 'atfS^, «lfSvjvj|«, &c.

Bened. 'sr^J^hl. Cond. ^nQn<^ . Passive, Pres. ^^. Carnal, like

the Primitive. Des. 'grffsfftmrfiT, -^. Partidples, Pres. 'aw^ (sa;)

;

Past pass. ^rf%; Past indecl. ^r^firWT, -^; Fut. pass. ^^f^ld-H,

643. Root SR^. Inf. qi^rftrj ' to say,' ' to tell.' Parasmai. Pres.

ctivmiPH , &c. Pot. <m^^ , &c. Imp. chtimirn, &c. ist Pret. '*l*<il4,

&c. ad Pret. c),m<<mm , &c. ist Fut. -gwftrinftR, &c. ad Fut. ^w-

ffmrfir, &c. 3d Pret. w^^ &c. or ^NhiW &c. Bened. ^iszrm, &c.

Cond. ^rsJWftnR, &c. Passive, ^?^, &c. Causal, like the Primitive.

Bes. P«|c|iVjr<imrH , &c. Participles, Pres. ^s^nnr; Past pass, •giftnr;

Past indecl. afcVifilH I, -wnm (566. a) ; Fut. pass. <tn)rMH«*J, 4'g>flfl,

a. Root ^ . Inf. ift^fiTJ ' to proclaim.' Parasmai. Pres. ^-
vjfn, &c. Pot. trm<i4 , &c. Imp, iflm< i r<u , &c. (58). ist Pret.

^tfN *i , &e. ad Pret. \rl>t4N<4iK, &c. ist Fut. ^ft^ftnnftR, &c.

ad Fut. tTlHr-nmirn , &c. 3d Pret. isi^^ii, &c. Bened. Tsft^im, &c.

Cond. ^nft^ftrsi, &c. Passive, Pres. '^t^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. «Mir*(.

Causal, like the Primitive. Bes. ^rft^fwfiT. Participles, Pres. t^-

^TT; Past pass, liirtri; Past indecl. '^W^fi^, -^ft^; Fut. pass, '^t^-

b. Root >n'^ . Inf. >r8?fiTf ' to eat,' ' to devour.' Parasmai. Pres.

iT^TTlfil, &c. Pot. >TS?^, &c. Imp. *<BjM i r<!] , &c. ist Pret. ^»T^,

&c. ad Pret. xsif(<mi«, &c. ist Fut. xaj^rf l Pw , &c. ad Fut. )TSJ-

fumfn , &c. 3d Pret. ^rh^, &c. Bened. Mmw . Cond. ^w^ftm.

Passive, H^, &c. Bes. r^H^Cum^H. Participles, Pres. >nj^nT;

Past pass. >t%iT; Past indecl. XHtHlrll, -H^; Fut. pass. JT^fftn^T,
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EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE SECOND CONJU-

GATION, EXPLAINED AT 307.

644. Root ru yd. Infin. tjt^ ydtum,
' to go/

Parasmai-pada only.

Present, ' I go.'

irftr ydsi '^{yl^^ydthas TTT^T ydtha

irfir ydti VJf^^ydtas ^xTvX ydnti

Potential, ' I may go.'

H\myaydm '^^t|^^ ydydva mmH ydydma

'fP^ydydsWHriydydtam mm^ydydta

mmiyj/dydt Himn\ydydtdm ViX^Sydyus

Imperative, ' Let me go.'

TTrftr ydni ^n^ ydva 'TR ydma

MlT^ ydhi ^rnf ydtam TTfT ydta

TTJ ydtu Trar yiirfm 'TT'g yAte

First preterite, ' I was going.'

^^ aycfm -SKim ay(foa -si m 1*1 aydma

^nrW ay<& ^nrnf aydtam "JUdri aya'ia

^nm^ffly(^< ^nrnrr ayrf*(fa ^nn^aycfe*

2d Pret. Tm (373), 'iftr'T, T^ j TftR,

^nr^, TJifw; ^rftw, tnr, ^ri^. ist

Put. M i riiAtf, mrnftr, ^mn, &c. 2d Fut.

^jiwiPh, ^n^rftr, ir^fir; jjh^inw,

&o. 3d Pret. ^nnftR (433), ^nm(hr,

^nn^ftT^; iH*iir*ib=r, ^rarftrfj ^rarftref;

^nrrftrw, 'sr^nftre, ^nrrftriw. Bened.

^Niu, iiFrnT, Trnm^^; ^rrirrer, &c.

Cond. 'SnTTO, 'Smifq^, ^PnWT^^, &c.

Passive, Pres. VJV, &c. j 3d Pret. 3d sing.

'^f^eshi

645. Root ^i (310). IxAn.-^ etum,

' to go.'

For ^ with adhi, d, &c., see 311.

Present, '
I go.'

^^^ ivas ^*W imas

^^ ithas ^ itha

^itV^itas Tf'iTyo»<i(34)

Potential, ' I may go.'

^T iydm ^mm iydva jpnT iya'ma

^Mi«;^iy(& ^<i I n iydtam ^VXidydta

'^Vn[^iydt ^<4ini iydtdm '^pMiyus

Imperative, ' Let me go.'

^Mifi aydni vimii aytfoo ^nTTH aydma

3(1^ iAi ^ item ^ ite

^5 ete ^TTT ii(fe 'Pff yantu

First preterite, ' I was going.'

^rR(fyam(37) ^aroa(26o.a) ^T aima

^^a^'s (33) ^ aitam ^TI aita

2d Pret. ^Tmt (372), ^^rftni or ^5^,

^THT ; ^m, t^Tf^, t''F!;5 ff^J t"'

tg^. istFut.'BTinftRj&o. 2dFut.^5^nf»T,

&c. 3d Pret. (438. e) ^Plf, ^TTT^, ^PTn^;

"^•HN, ^PTTiT, wmrr; ^ptr, ^nrnr,

^n^. Bened. f^^, &c. (the initial ^
may be shortened when a prep, is prefixed

;

as, r-ifmrn' 'may I go forth?'). Cond.

$^, &c. (260. a). Passive, Pres. fi^ ; ist

Fut. ^int or ^nfqint (474) ; 2d Fut.^
* Or ^H*> tyii^ by 290. h, note.

t This root is also of the ist conjugation, making 'SnnfiT, ^Rftl, &c., in Pres. tense.

X Foster gives ^TtpT , which might here be expected; but in the 3d pi, ay is substituted

for the root, making biimi • See Panini (VI. 4. 81), and compare Lagh, Kaiun. 608.

G g a
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'Snnftl. Causal, Pres. TtraHTffl ,

&c.; 3d Pret. ^nihnT, &c. Des.

ftnrrarfir. Freq. W^n^, ^T^Tfn or

"tnffff (3d sing. iimiPri or TTRfiil).

Participles, Pres. TTiT (Norn, case

TP^) ; Past pass. VJit ; Past indecl.

•Hliqi, -'TrT ; Fut. pass. '4lri°M, 'm-

or ^rrft™; 3d Pret. 3d sing. TSfiiPq or

H'WHA or ^ i r*mri . CaasaZ, TTinftT (sub-

stituted from TW at 602) or '411(1 '((|(h or

^N<<irH ; 3d Pret. ^nfbm or ^nftrf or

^ITftnT(with adhi prefixed.^Tanftrni 493.6).

Des. f»nrftTWrf*T (substituted from »I*^^ at

602) or f[P?^TftT, -^. Participles, Pres.

TrT (Nom. case f^) ; Past pass.^ ; Past

indecl. 3[i^, -^ ; Fut. pass. t!rt«l|, ^HJ-

»fhl, ^ or Fl(.

EXAMPLES OF OTHER VERBS OF THE SECOND CONJUGATION
IN THE ORDER OF THEIR FINAL LETTERS.

646. Root ^ (315). Inf. ?rftlf 'to lie down,' 'to sleep.' iS^tmane.

Pres. ^^, ^, ^ (Keirai)
; ^Nt, ^pn^, ^PTR ; ^tR% (Kelfieda), ^^,

^. Pot. ^rthr, ^rthmr, ^nftir; ^nfNf?, ^rthrror,

^

iflii i di ; ^nfhrf^,

^nfti^, 5i4lt,^. Imp. ^, ffi^, ^hit; ^rrI, ^niT«it, ^r^mtr; ^nrmf,

^, ^rort. ist Pret. ^T^, ^j%siT?r, ^r%ir; ^ifNfi?, ^;iiiivii, '^-

•^Ji^•, 'HkW^t, ^^, VH^CH. ad Pret. f^i^, f^if^, ^^1^5 f^HV'^t,

r^ip^liv), iwiT^; r^lH^^H^ , fiprfjPiT^ or -f^, r^iP^^K . ist Fut. ^-
intj &c. 2d Fut. ^?fim, &c. 3d Pret. ^r^rftrf^, ^i^iftrer^, 'sr^ifti?;

^r^rftr^f^, ^i^iniNivji, ^i^ifwiiT ; ^r^iftp^rff , ^s^iftw or -fi^, ^M^iP^Mri .

Bened. '5rfVrt^»I, &c. Cond. ^f^rPw. Passive, Pres. ^i^, &c.
;
3d

Pret. 3d sing, ^r^trfil. Carnal, Pres. j^injiiPh; 3d Pret. wsjft^.

Des. f^r^ffir^ or f^r^^. Freq. ^T^, ^i^ or ji^nflfn . Participles,

Pres. 9|tiM (536. a) ; Past pass, ^ifinr ; Past indecl. ^ftiWT, -^|ai

;

Fut. pass, ^rftnraj, ^njTfhr, ^.
647. Root ^ or w (31a). Inf. ^ or ^if^ 'to bring forth.'

-^tmane. Pres. ^, ^, ^; ^15%, ^^, ^^; wn%, ^, ^.
Pot. V^, &c. Imp. ^ (Panini VII. 3, 88), ^^, ^; ^^,
^^m, 'pnit; w^mf, ^, ^in. ist Pret. 'sr^, ^jjvjw^, ^r^;
"sra^f^, ^^rqr, ««<Jlrii; ^wjrff, "sms^, ^it^^. ad Pret. ^, ^-
^. 11^; 11^^. f?^, fi^; ^gr^H^ , ^^, f|f^. 1st Fut.

^fhnt or TrfVin%. ad Fut. Tft^ or ?>ft[^. 3d Pret. ^RrfVf^, ^wr-

f^7«T, ^'Hftr^j ^npff^^^, ssmr-NMivji, ^nriwrtf; ^fiP^mfg , ^wf^i^ or

-^, ^fwftmr. Or ^ratfq, ^ra>ffwr, "mt^; ^ret«^, JnflmMi , ^wWiiri;

SfraW^, ^^, ^mt^. Bened. ^fWhr or Hfmftq, &c. Cond. ^nft^

or ^raf^, &c. Passive, Pres. ^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^mif^.
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Causalj Pres; ^^TrrfH; 3d Pret. 'gr^ir?. Des. ^^, -^. M-eq.

'fft^, wlMirH or tnn=flr«. Participles, Pres. ^^TH; Past pass. ^triT or

T|7r or Kff; Past indecl. i|j^ or ^^, -^; Fut. pass. JEftTT^T or ^ri^if^,

W^TT, ^rni or H^.

648. Root ^ (313). Inf. ^rft]j ' to praise.' Parasmai and iitmane.

Pres. ^ft or H^H^T, ^^ or H^W^, ^fw or H^tfk; ^^^or ^^-
^*, ^5^ or ^#^*, ^jim or ^=flri^l^; ^^H^ or 4^^HH^*, ^ or

^^*, ^^r%. Aim. ^, ^ or ^>* w^ or ^^; ^^ or

^^N%. ^^, ^^; ^1 or WcflH^ *, ^^^ or ^^*, ^^. Pot.^ or W^hrf*, &c. Ktm. ^^, &c. Imp. ^prfiT or w^ l Pd ,^
or ^^* ^i^ or ^cNtj; ?aTR, ^ or ^^ii, ^ or ^^HT;

^Rm, ^ or ^^, ^5^. Ktm. ^, ^^ or ^pittg*, ^TH or

^^Tj W'MN^, ^pniT, *^mrii; W'flut, ^af or ^j^M*, '^^.
1st Pret. ^i^ or "WSR, ^wa^ or ^reNhf^, ^T^^ or w^; ^r^ or

^HmI^*, ^t^ or 'i(*^=flrt, ^M+rfrii or w^tfri; ^SR^H or ^fntg^JT*, ^TT
or ^Wcflri, W^. i^tm. ^Rd^, ^r?j«mr or ^^^-fliym^, ^r^it or ^-
^; W^ or ^'w<fl<jnj* ^*rf^iml, w^rrat; 'at^gnfi? or ^^W^*,
^T^ or w^z^*, "sr^^ir. 2d Pret. (368) pr^, J[it^, g?T^; ^p,

g^^T^, ^1^; ^gH^, B^, ggr=l\ . 1st Fut. WfrTTfer, &c. j^itm.

5ifhn%, &c. ad Fut. ^aWfir, &c. Ktm. wt^, &c. 3d Pret. (438. a)

'srenM, 'sren^, ^rerr^; ^renft^, 'srenf^, ^renf^^t; ^rerrf^^,

^w i P^a , ^wiPj^ti . Ktm. '^Htf?, ^ntfiam^, wW; W^«^, ^reft^ro,

-^^Tl mrti ; ^WlmP^ , -airily' , ^4»nMri . Bened. ^^, &c. Ktm.'^H^,

&c. Cond. "JUrii'M , &c. Ktm. ^mt^, &e. Passive, Pres. ^; 3d

Pret. 3d sing. ^renf^. Causal, Pres. tttN^lfH ;
3d Pret. ^jJBH*.

Des. irgmPH , -^. Freq. tft|^, liftltftl. Participles, Pres. ^^;
Past pass. ^; Past indecl. ^i^, -^W; Fut. pass. trHd^M, W=Ih1<J,

^ETW or 5n^ or ?a^.

649. Root ^ (314)- Inf.^ (borrowed from g^ at 650) ' to say,'

'to speak.' Parasmai and iiitmane. Pres. s)=flrH, "a^^t, rf'fl Tri t

;

^^^, ^TJRTt, SJjWt; ^»W^, ^, ^JiTt. ^tm. •^, ^, ^; ^,
^n^, ^^; 1|»t|, ^J^, ^^. Pot. i[7it, f5T^, &c. iitm. ^^,

* Some authorities reject these forms.

t For these forms are sometimes substituted 2d sing. -siirM, 3d sing, -sii^

;

2d du. ^Tl^» 3d du. 'ai^g*»^; 3d pi. ^n^p'f^; all irom the 2d preterite of a

defective root ^T?, with a present signification.
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•^"«flvfl«, &c. Imp. •g^Tftr <58), '^j 'S^; "S^r^, fif, fjft; 'a^w,

^<4rii. 1st Pret. ^rar^ (314. a), WfM\^^, ^oi-flH ; w^j ^'^j ^ranf

;

4iri<4lrii; SHij«<r^ , ^i4, isr^^iT. The other tenses and forms are

borrowed from g^ ; as, ad Pret. 4<4M, &c. ; ist Fut. ^gjlfw, &c.

;

see^ at 650. But the Pres. participles are '^^ and ^<im.

650. Root ^^ (319)- Inf- ^ 'to say/ 'to speak.' Parasmai.

In the conjugational tenses i!^tmane also. Pres. ^fsu, crftf, ^f^;

«i«'l*!j ^^=«rar, ^^W; <<«*(«, ^T«T, riNfil (borrowed from '^ at 649).

Pot. Tan, ^r^nrr, &c. Imp. «i-<(ir«i, gf»v, ^; "(^n, ^, ^^; t^w,

^^, '^^ (borrowed from •^). ist Pret. ^^^, "H^* or ^rspT (43. o),

iH=l«ji or ^Ri^ (43. a) ; 'sra*^, O^-^, '^mni ; ^TT**?, vi^jh, 4I4'«4«I*.

ad Pret. (375. c) 5^m, g^fsr^ or ^^=w, t^t^ ; •3if^, ^-Mv^i ,̂ <fi^^^;

^r«<M^, ^if^ or -^, grf^. 1st Fut. NThlfw, &c. Atm. <4^l^, &c.

3d Fut. ^^nftr, &c. i^tm. ^j &c. 3d Pret. (441) «'i\-4, ^4\-4\,

^ifNi^; ^<<1-<<N, ^raNif, ^rfNfTit; ^^I-^ IH , ^NNtt, 'a^'t^. i^tm.

"^N^, 'a^i^^mr, ^i«fl-^ri ; ^rft'gT^, ^^fw, '^'H^iii ; ^^t-^wr^ ,

^R^s^, TH=n-Mif. Bened. Tarra, &c. iitm. ^tjhr, &c. Cond. -niv^.

Atm. ?ra^, &c. Passive, Pres. T^ (471) 5 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^rrrf^.

Causal, Pres. '<4M4jirH; 3d Pret. ^nft^. Des. ftRXjrftl, -•^. Fi-eq.

MN^, ^T^rfEiT. Participles, Pres. '^^j Xtm. ^'<4|4!) (borrowed from

g^at 649) ; Past pass. T^; Past indecl. ^IRI, -Tai; Fut. pass, ^uai,

H-M'fl^j ^T^ or ^TW.

651. Root 1^ (334). Inf. »n| or Hlf^j ' to wipe,' ' to rub,' ' to

clean.' Parasmai. Pres. mftt, »nf^ (296)5 *nff (397) ; JJW^, ^5^
(297), H?^; HtR^, fl?, *TT#f5ir or ^jlf^r. Pot. JJaTT, ^sT^, &c.

Imp. HI^iPh, ^f^ (303), »TT|; m^r«C, ^, HST; II^IH, W?, HI^«(J or

Hjpj. ist Pret. ^f»n*fj ^st>n| or i!iHi| (293), ^ar»n^ or ^m|; ^(^,
^i^, '?s^^; ^t^iT, ^i^, flHT^'T or ^i^sp^. 3d Pret. HHl^, HHlfn^

or *mT# (397), *mT^ ; *j»[f»i^ or jmrf^, sTiprpr or »T»n#^, HHai;!^!
^

or

HMI^^M^; fl*{f»IH or KHlf^H, »I^ or jtot^, 'l^'f or iTRT^. ist Fut.

H i eifa or H l f^ri l Pw , &c. ad Fut. Jn^rfir or mnSm i fH , &c. 3d Pret.

^mr^, ^wt^fh^j ^wr^^; ismn^, ^uny, ^i*ntf ; 'swr^, ^»ii#, ^^jt^.

Or '^H l H^N , smrffhr, SfWlffh^; ^hiH^M , &c. Bened. ^iJlTO, &c.

* According to some, the 3d pi. of the ist preterite is also wanting.
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Cond. ^UTTC^ or ^nTlf#«i. Passive, Pres. i|^, &c.; 3d Pret. 3d sing.

^Klf^. Causal, Pres. m^toPH; 3d Pret. ^mrnlf or ^rift^. Des.

fHHU^lftr or rn^Bj lfn or rHH inAmPH . Freq. >tCh^ or nft^, ihOhiFjA

(3d sing. hOhiIb). Participles, Pres. m^; Past pass. ^; Past

indecl. ^ or mf^RT, -^; Fut.pass. n\hn or H i P^ri^ , m^^fhr,

m»t or ipjj.

65a. Root ^ (317)- Inf. ^ 'to eat.' Parasmai. Pres. ^ifti,

^rfw, ^ff^; ^nrw, ^Tr^, ^ra^^; ^ra^, m^, ^r^. Pot. ^srai, &c.

Imp. ^i^rf^', wfir, ^; ^T^, ^, ^srar; ^i^ur, ^sra^, ^f^. ist Pret.

^, ^n^^^ (317. a), ^n^K; ^n¥. W#, ^itar; ^rm, ^^rra, ^n^^.

2d Pret. ^<n^, 'snftr^r, ^fT^; ^nflr^, '''T^^j ^n^^^; 'strf^H, ^ricf,

^n^. 1st Fut. ^rarftFT, &c. ad Fut. ^wrrfir, &c. 3d Pret. ^nm
(borrowed from root tri), ^mii{, ^riRn^; "JjimN , ^nRTit, 'snnrflT;

THMWrn, ^nnnr, ^nren^. Bened. ^rerm, &c. Cond. warn, &c. Pas-

sive, Pres. ^s^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^jrf^. Causal, Pres. 4I|(^^i(h;

3d Pret. ^nf^. Des. ftnTRnf'T (borrowed from Tirr^). Participles,

Pres. ^I^; Past pass, ^rv; Past indecl. »fkit; Fut. pass, ^^^n,

653. Root ^ (336). Inf. rrf^^ ' to weep.' Parasmai. Pres. rt-

f^, ^rf^, ^ri^; ^f^, ^^^^, ^^f^i^f,; ^f^^, ^^fr^, ^^•
Pot. ^SJT, &c. Imp. tt^rfir, ^f^, ttf^j ^T^, ^f^j <jP<ril; Tt^,

^^> ^^'S- ist Pret. '^rtt^, 'aOcC*!^ or ^t><{1^5 ^nft^iT or ^rd^
(Panini VII. 3. 98, 99); ^ST^f^, W^, >H

'

^P<rii ; ^I^f^, iSHsP^fl,

'sj^^. ad Pret. ^rt^v^^rf^. ^ti^; ^^ft[^j ^^I'l;. ^^^^^;

/^^f^. ^^5 '^S'^- ist Fut. rrf^mftR, &c. ad Fut. Or<«mPH, &c.

3d Pret. ^r^, ^r^^, '31^^; 'ii^^iv, ^^, ^<}<«ii; ^r^'^, "sr^^,

'si^^. Or 'airrf^^, '?rdc(hT, ^rt^; ^mCIP^m , viCIP^b , '«0P<;8i; -attf^,

^tVP^B , ^rdf^ira. Bened. i^gTO, &c. Cond. "srrtf^'BT, &c. Passive,

Pres. ^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^rcH^. Caudal, Pres. rt^Tftr; 3d Pret.

^T^^. Des. <>-<}f<mPH . i'Veg'. ^f^j ftdftr (3d sing. ^lfrt%) or

^t^fir. Participles, Pres. ^^; Past pass. ^5^^; Past indecl.

^jf^H l, -^^r; Fut. pass. OP^rftM, 0<«fl^), Tt?r.

654. Root fH (318). Inf. ^ 'to kill/ 'to strike.' Parasmai.

Pres. ^, ^, ^; ?^, ^^'T, ?tw^; ?T*m^, T^, ffPif. Pot. ?^,

&c. Imp. ?^nftT, 5Tff, ?^; V^j ?^» I^; ?^Tm> ^' TH- ^®*

Pret. '51?;^, ^^, ^^ (392) ; '31??^, ^i^, '31^; 'SJ?^, '3i?w, ^ra^.

ad Pret. inrR (376), 3|TrfH^ or ^nj^, ^mr^; ^Tfjr^ (376)5 ^nr^^,

im^^; wftPT, WH, ^np^. ist Fut. ^^iPm, &c. ad Fut. ^PhuiiPh,
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&c. 3d Pret. (433. a) ^l^^^^, tS|«jh1+i^, w^^ih^; ^T^lv^, ?Rfw?,

^rrftret; TH'^rti'H, ^sr^fvp, •fl'«ff*lM*j^. Bened. <4U||^, &c. Cond. ^-
Pr^, &c. Passive, Pres.^ ; 2d Pret. »T^ (473) ;

3d Pret. ^I^ftr,

tN^viii^ (426. b), THUirn (or ^Rfv, borrowed firom ^) ; -a^'^r^, ^f^-

TUm, '^rirrm; ^fiwf^, &c.; ist Fut. ^^1^ or HlfHril^, &c.; 2d Fut.

^ftm or mrnai , &c. Causal, Pres. TmnrrftT; 3d Pret. ^NiOMri. Des.

ftmnrrftr. Freq. ^n^, W^f^ or »i^r.*i or »l^^rn; see 708. Parti-

ciples, Pres. mr; Past pass. ^; Past indeel. ^i^, -^W; Fut. pass.

655. Root ^TT (326). Inf. ^H ' to sleep.^ Parasmai. Pres.

*^Mn , ^ftrft, ^ftrfir; wrq<«, ^ftn?^, ^fiiinr; ^ftnm, ^f^,

^rvf'if. Pot. ^xqit, &c. Imp. *NMirH, ^fxrff , wPm^; WyR, tNTMri,

^fw; wmH, ^ftnr, 'sw- ist Pret. ^ra4, ^r^im or ^ratfi^,

^HWMrt or ^I^rfh^; ^raftR, &c.; see ^ at 653. 2d Pret. (382)

^e^TJt, we^fm or W€^t^, w^^pj ; vfn^, WMU'^U^, ffl^j «^,
H^, ^5^- ist Fut. ^Tfrrfer, &c. 2d Fut. t^mn i pH , &c. 3d Pret.

^raro, ^mi^hI^, ^rar^; T-M^iitii, ^T^Tw, ^s ntT; ^a«mH, ^rarsr,

^narwfr. Bened. ^romf, &c. Cond. 4mi4M, &c. Passive, Pres.

TT^ (471); 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^r^rrfq. Causal, Pres. ^TUTrfir; 3d

Pret. ^ra]|iT, &c. Des. WMmift. Freq. fflgu) , ^in^fa or ^nwftfil.

Participles, Pres. 4<mri ; Past pass, "wti; Past indeel. ?nrr, -iffuj;

Fut. pass. ^TRT, <<)M.flt| , lerm.

656. Root ^^ (320). Inf. Tf^ ' to desire/ 'to wish.' Parasmai.

Pres. '^f^, ^ft^ (302), ^f? (300); TigTf, ^BW, 7?Tr; ^^TO, '3^,

T^tftr. Pot. T^, &c. Imp. ^Tftr, y r^d (303), ^; <<5IR, ^,
5^; <4^llH, '3?, T^pit. 1st Pret. ^R^, '3r^ or ^^rs (292), ^raz or

^r^; ^^^ (260. a), ^#, ^?T; ^^, ^F, ^^f^. 2d Pret. (375- c)

3^T5fr, ^^r^ivi, y<<i?i ; '3if^, '^i^i^j '3>5T^^; "arf^j '3>5Ij "^rai^. 1st

Fut. ^fgnnfw, &c. 2d Fut. ^%BnfH, &c. 3d Pret. ^mf^m*, ^RT-

5fhT, ^m^Of^, &c. ; or ^c^T^iM, -^fNr, -#!(, &c. ; see 427. Bened.

j ^^ini, &e. Cond. ^i^fifPT. Passive, ^^ (471) ; 3d Pret. 3d sing.

gmr^t or "3^%. Causal, Pres. ^T^nrrfir; 3d Pret. ^r#^. Des.

f^^fiffmftl. FVeq. ^X^i^, ^T^f?*? or <4N9lirH. Participles, Pres. T^^;

Past pass. dOdri ; Past indeel. '^f^lHI, -^TT; Fut. pass. g%il^,

657. Root f^ (309)- Inf- iff
' to hate.' Parasmai and ilitmane.

Pres. ^fm, tft? (302), irf? (301) ; ft^^^, f^^^, %?^^; flr»nr, f%?,

ftr^ftr. Atm. %^, -fe^, %^; f^r^, %^, %^; %^, %^,
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fir^. Pot. %TqT, &c. Atm. fs^, &c. Imp. tmftr, fwf^, tf

;

^k^m, fk^mjt; %^mt» f?r^j f?mit. ist Pret. ^^it^, ^i|^ (292)*

^J^; ^rf^, 'siflr^, ^liret; ^r^tw , '^fs?> ^fs^ or 'srflr^. iLtm.

^5f%ft, siir^ai
'

t^, ^flrf; ^ir^i^, -siflr^rzit, 'srfir^mif ; ^rfkw^, '^rfi^,

'5r%^. 2d Pret. f?[^, f^tf^i?, ftft^; f^f^ft^, <¥V^rf^. r^PgiMriti ;

f^r^mJ^, f^fk^5 f^fkf^t, f^fiftt^ or -ft|-, f^firNt- ist Fut.

tsTftff, &c. Ktia. t?T|, &c. 2d Fut. i^nftr, &c. Xtm. ^, &c.

3d Pret. (439. a) 'srff^*, -^, -T^^; --^T^, -'^, -^; -^W, --8^,

-Bj^. j^tm. (439. c) ^jfgrftj, -"i^^in^, -"siw; -^T^f^, -'^m, -sjtut;

-JSjImHs, -t?i4, -^^. Bened. flr^n^, &c. i^tm. fw^^, &c. Cond.

^Ir^. i^Ltm. ^^^y). Passive, Pres. ff^, &c.
;
3d Pret. 3d sing.

^If^. Causal, Pres. i^tuftr; 3d Pret. ^rf^fe^. Des. f^ff'WTlTr,

-%. Freq. ^fw^, ^^fm or ^iV^tfiT. Participles, Pres. %^; Past

pass. fsTS; Past indecl. firfTj -fk^; Fut. pass, t?^, t^^rrfhr, i^.

658. Root ^'W (323). Inf. ^rftr^ ' to rule/ ' to punish.' Parasmai.

(With 'm ' to bless,' iitmane.) Pres. ^irftfT, ^Tfw» ^nfttT ; ^^^^,

f^re^, f^re^; ^rrewr, %ff, ^rreftr (290. 5). i^tm. ^n^, ^i^, ^n#;

^n^, ^irai^, ^TTOT^; 5tTW%>^ or ^^ (304), ^ITO^. Pot. %iH|t,

•f^ramr, &c. i^tm. ^tmh, &c. Imp. ^rei fir, ^nfe or ^ifv (304),

W%} ^rrer'^, ^, f^ret; ^^nn, f^¥, ^b^. i^tm. ^, &c. ist

Pret. ^^I HI , ^r^Ti^ or 'Sf^'ra; (292, 304. o), -iJ^llij^; ^s^n^, 'srf^re,

-arf^; ^a^irw , ^Tft[t?, -ji^ii^m,- ^tm. ^r^rrftr, &c. ad Pret. ^r^rnr,

^i^nfati , ^i^rw ; ^r^nftR, ^i^ire-^, ^^m^^; ^r^Tftnr, ^jw^i ^t^tttto.

iiitm. y^n%, ^^jiftr^, &c. ist Fut. ^rrftnrrP^T. i^tm. ^nfttTrr^, &c.

, ad Fut. gr ifam fir. i^tm. ^nftm, &c. 3d Pret. (441) 'Stf^^, '31%^,

^f^mi^ ; ^rf^nn^, w%w, 'srf^^; ^rf^wnr, 'srf^iTfr, '^tf^^. Atm.

^r^rrftrftr, ^r^rrftrer^, ^qnftre; ^r^rrftre^f^, ^a^iiftmivjl, 'gqrrftraTHt

;

^gqirftPTf^, 'sqrrftts^, ^r^nfwir. Bened. f^mro, &c. i^tm. ^nftrthi,

&c. Cond. 'gr^rrftt^, &c. j^tm. ^r^rrftl'^t, &c. Passive, Pres. f^^,

&c. ;
3d Pret. 3d sing, ^r^nftr. Causal, ^i^^[?^, &c.; 3d Pret.

^^ 1 ^1 ni . Des. f^^rrfttmf'T. Freq. ^iP^lui, ^ri^Jlfm or 511511+flfiT.

.Participles, Pres. ^rraiT (141. a) ; Past pass, f^; Past indecl. ^-

ftn^ or f^ifT, -f^ra ; Fut. pass. ^^Ti^i, ^^^, f^.

659. Root f^^^. Inf. ^^ ' to anoint/ ' to smear.' Parasmai and

, JS^tmane. Pres. \ftr, ^^ (306. a),^ (305) ; f^, f^xim (305),

i^nm; fj[?nr, f^V, f^?ftT. i^tm. f^, fvw, f^^; f^, f^^,
H h
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f??T^; f^si?, fv*^^ (306. d), f^f^. Pot. f^nt, &c. ^tm. f^^^i, &c.

Imp. ^fifir, f^, ^; ^?T7, ^, f^; ^IW, f^, f^l^. Jitm.

^1, fw, f^; ^^rI, r<^ i ml , f^fnrt; ^^int » f»I^. <^f!ft. ist

Pret. ^a^, "a^ or ^^ (393. a), ^^ or ^^; ^?i^, «f<^>v,

viftj'^lt; ^if^, wf^»V, ^aPcJ^W. i^tm. ^rf^f^, wf^iVT^, ^rf^'V;

^ri^3?f?j ^rf^fTqf, ^fTrTT; ^rft[?rf?, ^fftrs^, ^f^^. ad Pret. f^,
f?[^f^, f^; r^n^Gjci, f^f^^^, RO-^ri*!^ ; r<r<ngn , fijf^, f^f^^.

f^f^^ or -^, f^RjHjl . ist Fut. ^iVlfw. i^tm. ^iVT%, &e. ad Put.

^a^ifn. ^tm. vi^, &c. 3d Pret. (439) ^rfirej, ^fvs?^, ^afvsjw;

^PtitijM, ^ffv^if, ^rftrs|Tif; ^rfvnfR, ^rfv^, ^fir^'T. Atm. ^Piftj,

^rfv^^nw or 'srf^Tvnr, ^rfv^nr or ^if^rv; ^rtiujNf^, '^hkjivjI, ^fv^nri;

^tIVi|iHr^, ^rftrejig or ^ftrs9, ^fv^ssr. Bened. f^^rw. iitm. fv^sfhi,

&c. Cond. 'g^rgf. ^tm. ^i^^. Passive, Pres. f^; 3d Pret.

3d sing, ^^f^. Carnal, Pres. ^^inftr; 3d Pret. ^ft[^. Des. f^-

fv^jrfil, -^. fVeq. ^f^, ^^r«l (3d sing. ^^frv). Participles, Pres.

ftf^TT; ^tm. R^^n ; Past pass, f^; Past indecl. f^nsn, -f^^;

Fut. pass, ^xv^i, ^f^, ^?l.

660. Root H?. Inf. ^^ ' to milk.' Parasmai and Atmane. Pres.

^tfw, Vrf^ (306. a), cfrfN (305) ; 1^, |7VH, |i>m; |^,^, pftr.

^tm. ||, V%, grv; |3|%, pr^, |^; |?i^, w^ (306. d), p^.
Pot. j?rt, &c. iitm. 5^, &c. Imp. ({l^if^, jf»v (306. c),

<I^n|, |?nrf, pm; ^t?T»lt, VTS# (306. d), pwf. ist Pret. ^^,
^nfi^ or ^jvb^ (393. a), ^nftcS or ^nfti^; ^ri^', '31|^, '?I|T«n; ^1§W,

''^' "^"I^- -^tm- '^. ^'I'vra^. ^f^; ^1^, ^Jpnqf, '^rpriri;

^rjsrf^, '31^, '^rpTT. 3d Pret. ^, j^iff^, 5^; f^f^, ||?1^»

IPP: ; ||<^^ 11^5 §|P:- ^tm. ip, ||f^, IP ; §^^, ipr^,
ipr^; Iff^t. H^i^ ^^ "t' Iff^- ist Fut. (O^virw. i^tm.

^Vtnt, &c. 3d Fut. vt^Tftr. Xtm. vt^, &c. 3d Pret. (439. a)

'srg^, ^i«T??f, ^j^f^j ^^T^, ^w^, 'si^^; ^rv^m, 'sro^,

^iv^. iiltm. (439. c) ^wfi^, ^rv^^rm or ^l|»VT^, ^^f or 'S|»v;

^TV^T^, ^^TO, ^^TTJT; ^JV^TRf^, ^Vf^ or ^rVTl^, ^T^^J^.

Bened. prm. ^tm. ^flfhr, &c. Cond. ^r^h^J. Ktm. ^r»ft^, &c.

Passive, Pres. |^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^i^ffif. Causal, Pres. ^I^^j l fa ;

3d Pret. ^i|p. Des. |V^?TfiT, -'^. Freq. ^|^, ^^^ (3d sing,

^^^tfhi). Participles, Pres. ^^, ^^TJj ; Past pass, ^nj ; Past indecl.

IfTsarr, -pr; Fut. pass, ^at, tfl^Wltl , ^.
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661. Root f?s^. Inf. :^' to lick/ Parasmai and i^tmane. Pres.

^^'
55i^°^)'

^ (305- «) ;
f^?^, 1^ (305. a), ^Jtor; ft53W,

^, f^^. Xtra. fF^,i^,-^; fe^, f^T^, f^^\ fi^\
^, ft5?^. Pot. fT5?rT. Atm. fe^, &c. Imp. ^sw^fij, ^^tfj

(306. c), ^; ^^, .j^, ^,ij^. ^^^ -^^ ^^^ ^/^^ ^^
ft51^, <rft^; ^T^, fi5?T^, flT^; ^?th|, citf (306. c), fsj^m.
istRret.^^, 'si^ or^ (39a. a), -si^ or ^^; ^ifej^, ^3,1^,

^rafer; ^rfew, 'ar?y>^, 'srfew^. A'tm. ^d^, ^srcytenr, ^snsfl^; 'srfe-

^, 'srfeFm, ^arrt^iril; ^ffe^, ^SR^, isrfe^. 2d Pret. ft?^^,
^^9^rf^, fH^; fi5fef^, feil5?^^, fefe?TO; feftyi^H, fkfe?,
ft^fep;. A'tm. fefel, -fefef^, &c. ist Fut. ^^w. A'tm.

^^' ^^ «d Fut. w^nfir. Atm. ^, &c. 3d Pret. (439. a)

^^^5^5 -•«Pf, -^; -W^, -^, -^t; --^w, --e^, -^. Atm.
(439- c) wfiTf^, ^j5^TWi« or ^sftenr, ^rfe^ or ^sjsrte; ^srfe^^i^,

-W^, -W^; ^PciUimf?, 'aift?^ or ^n^, '3r%^^. Bened. f^-
?im. A'tm. fe^'hl, &c. Cond. ^TH^. Atm. -sra^, &c. Passive,

Pres. -fi?^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. 'W^. Causal, Pres. rt^jj i Pn ; 3d Pret.

^Ic^tfe^. 2)65. fefe'^TfiT, -%. Freq. Hfe#, H^«r (3d sing. H^).
Participles, Pres. f?5^; Atm. -fe^R; Past pass. cJJfe; Past indecl.

<^teT, -ft5?l; Fut. pass, ^aj, ^3^^, ^.
EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE THIRD CONJU-

GATION, EXPLAINED AT 330.

66a. Root J hu. Infin.^ hotum, ' to sacrifice.'

Pabasmai-pada. Present tense, ' I sacrifice.'
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First preterite, " I was sacrificing/

^r^^ ajuhavam ^^^=1 ajuhma ^g§«i ajuhuma

^^^« ajuhos ^^^(1 ajuhutam «igjri ajuhuta

"SW^ o>Ao< ^^^ril ajuhutdm '^^^f^s ajuhams (330)

2d Pret. (367. 6) ^n^, ^^fr^T or ^?W, ^T^; ffft^, g|''"3«V.

IFl^^J W^' IP' IH'n- ^•' ^^^1^^' ^''•5 «^« 385- c.

ist Fut. ^IriiPw , &c. 2d Fut, ^Imifa , &c, 3d Pret. 'a^, ^l^^,

'^9^^; w^, '3#P, ^sr^; ^r#*T, ^l^, w^^^- Bened. l^,
&c. Cond, n^vi, &c. Passive, Pres.^ ;

3d Pret. 3d sing, ^r^rf^,

Carnal, Pres. ^T^Rnftl; 3d Pret. ^r^^. Des. ^g^mfM. i^rey. »fl^j

»ft^fiT or 3D^<4irH. Participles, Pres. ^SfTT; Past pass. |ir; Past

indecl. |igT, -JiH; Fut. pass. ^ri«*<, ^<<«fl*<, ^^ or ^T^I.

EXAMPLES OF OTHER VERBS OF THE THIRD CONJUGATION

IN THE ORDER OF THEIR FINAL LETTERS.

663. Root 5T (335). Inf.^ ' to give.' Parasmai and ^tmane.

Pres. tf^rfti, ^^jf^, ^^rfir; ^w^, ^T«Rf, ^^; ^^, ^t^> ^^- -^tm-

'^, ^, ^i ^5%, ^^, ^^; ^^, ^, ^. Pot. ^, ^n\, &c.

.^tm. ^^, &e. Imp. ^^T^T, ^, ^^; ^^, ^j ^; ^^, ^5
^^. iitm. ^, ^T^, ^; ^^raf, ^^Tsri, ^^THT; «wt> ^j ^^•
ist Pret. ^r^, ^sr^^, ^<<^^; ^a^, ^i^, ^l^; ^i^, ^1^, ^l^|^

(330). iitm. ^^, ^sr^T«mr, -^t^; ^;(^r^ , ^^^rot, ^^^; «<*>r^,

'3T^, "Sf^^. 2d Pret. (373) ^, ?[f^ or ^^m, ^; ?[ft[^, ^^?^»

^f^, ^^ or -|, c[f^. 1st Fut. (^iri ifw . i^tm. ^Tint, &c.

ad Fut. (^iw i Pm . Ktm. ^T^, &c. 3d Pret. (438) ^, ^f^, 'S^j

^r?T^, ^j^, ^i^; ^r^, "Sf^, ^ipr^. iitin. (438. d) 'Sff^, ^-
«n^, ^rf^; ^if^t^, ^rf^^TJITj 'Sn^mrti ; ^jflfirrff, ^f^s^ or -'^,

^^. Bened. ^irre. Atm. ^TTft^tj &c. Cond. ^^ref. ^tm.

"5I^TW, &c. Passive, Pres. ^, &c.
;
3d Pret. 3d sing, ^r^ift, see

700, Carnal, Pres. ^T^nnftl (483) ;
3d Pret. ^r^l^. Des. (503)

•fifwrfir, f^. Freq. ^^, ^T^rfi? or ^i^fir. Participles, Pres. ^^
(141. a) ; Past pass. ^; Past indecl. ^W, -^TO; Fut. pass. ^IriiJ,

664. Root VT (336). Inf. vrj ' to place.' Parasmai and Xtmane.

Pres. ^infir, ^>JTftr, ^vifk; i^aj^, vpto^ (4a. c) *, v^ (4a. c) ;
^siir,

* The root being practically c[V ie amenable to 42. c.
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VW, ^Vfir. i^tm. ^^, Vi^, V^; ^, ?rvT^, ^; ^, v|*, ^.
Pot. ^, ^Tnwr, &c. ^tm. T^, ^^fhimT, &c. Imp. ^vrf%, vf^,

^in^; ^VR, v#, >raf ; ^vm, >m, ^. A'tm. ^, v?^, ^; ^vnf,
^>miT, ^vrnf; ^vnif, v^, tfVTrf. ist Pret. ^\ri, ^i^vttt, 'sj^vn^;

'^i^, ^j>m, ^ivwf; ^a^HT, -sum, ^v?(. i^tm. ^^, "^nthts, ^nm;
^s^, >si<^ villi, "5f5vnrr; -af^uif^, ^m^, ^sr^vir. 2d Pret. (373) ^,
^^ or ^vm, ^; ?iV7, ^v^, ^vp^; ^ftm, ^, ^^. i^tm. ^,
^fm, &c.; see ^t at 66^. ist Fut. VTinfgr. i^tm. vnnt, &c.

3d Fut. VT^inftr. A'tm. VT^, &c. 3d Pret. (438) ^smf, ^TOHT,

^rom;; 'snm, ^mi, ^wthtj 'stvi't, 'sumr, ^srp;. Atm. (438. d)

^rfVrf^, 'srftrmr^, ^rftnr; ^rfVsM^, 'sjivqm, ^rfv^m; 'Sfftrof^, ^ifvt^

or -|, iSffiror. Bened.^Tmf. A'tm. vmft^, &c. Cond.^!!VT^. i^tm.

^SVT^, &c. Passive, Pres. ift^; ist Fut. Vlftrint or vnn%; 3d Pret.

3d sing, 'grvrfil. Causal, vnnnfiT; 3d Pret. ^^W. Des. ftrwrfH

(5°3)- F^'eg'. ^'ft^j ^nrtfir or ^t^. Participles, Pres. ^VT^^ (141. a)

;

Atm. ^m^; Past pass, f^; Past indecl. f^, ->iTir; Fut. pass.

a. Root *IT (338). Inf. mf ' to measure.' Atmane. Pres. fti^,

t*<Hl^ or pHPH^tj r»<»flii or firfir^; ftnft^ or ftfin^tj fiwr^, fiWT^;

frnftjit or f^rirpRtt, ^Mtig or ftrftr^tj firm^- Pot. fJiJfhT, ftrfhinr,

ftRhr, &c. Imp. f»it, PhhIm or •ftrfii^tj r^tOrii or -ftrfinif t; f^wraf,

ftmrot, PHH I rii ; r*<H i*<t, f*nfh4 or firftrs^tj ftmwf. ist Pret. ^Mh ,

^rfiijfhmr or "sifirfir^mr^t, ^iftnftTT or ^rftrftnTt ; ^faifl^ r^ or 'srfiiftRf?,

sjfimFrt, ^PHHidi; shPhhIhT^ or ^rftrfimi^t} ^rfMts^ or ^rfirfii5#t»

^pHHri. ad Pret. ^^, jtOi^, h^; *ifimt, »Tm^, jwt^; hPhh^ , hPhi^

or -|-, ufiit. 1st Fut. UTrTTf, &c. 2d Fut. »IT^, &e. 3d Pret.

{433. a) ^mrftr, ^*iiwi^, 'smrer; ^an i t^P^ , ^inmrni , ^r*mmif; ^^m-

mf^, ^wrst, "aumnr. Bened. m^Bft^, &c. Cond. iNHl^, &c. Pas-

sive, Pres. ifft ;
3d Pret. 3d sing, ^unftr. Causal, ^T^^[f^ ; 3d Pret.

^nfhnr. Des. ftmrrfir, -^ (503). Freq. ^»fl^, hihiPh or hhPh.

Participles, /Pres. Phhh ; Past pass, firff; Past indecl. ftiST, -ilTO,

-ifhr; Fut. pass. >nin«T, »TTsftl, ^.
665. Root ^ (337). Inf. "^T^

' to quit.' Parasmai. Pres. ^^iPh,

^i^rftr, sT^Tftr; ir?l^ or srf^^t, h^>4« or ^p^mw^f, iT^hm or

* The aspirate is thrown back on the initial of the root, both before terminations

beginning with s and t, and before dhwe and dhwam, as in roots ending in ? h.

Compare 306. d.

t According to 6ome authorities. See Foster.
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sjf^rtM*; -si^hm^ or 5Tfi»m*5 5T^ or srff^*, 5i^. Pot. »raf^

3Rmr, &c. Imp. h^ i Ph , M^Ti, or >rfff^ or iT^rff, ^fTfTf; 5IfT^,

st^ or »Tf^*, sffhn or jif^rii*; »T?m, »I^ or »rlViI*» "ffl-

1st Pret. vsiai^i, ?i»lfl^, ^HFlfTi^; 'Sit^ or ^»5ri^*, ^^jI^H or ^s>t-

f?iT*, iH»<^1rii or ^Riffiri*; ^rsr^ or ^snrf^*, ^»i^H or ^srarfiir*,

^enrp^. ad Pret. w^j »Tff^ or »j^|V|, sj^; »lf^, »rf^' "55*!,;

»Tfl*T, »Tf , »IfTT. ist Fut. ^IrilPw, &c. 2d Fut. ^T^nfiT, &c. 3d

Pret. (433) TM^iftiM , ^j^nfl^, TH^nfli}^ ; 'a^ifaM , ^Tfiftre, ^Tfiftrer;

-«^ ifam , ^jfiftre, '^r^rftri^. Bened. I^rre, &c. Cond. Htm.
Pcissive, Pres. ^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^^ i Pn . Causal, Pres. ifPnfit;

3d Pret. ^mft^TT. Des. ftrfrarfir. Fi-eg. ^^, wriTftT or sH^Ph.

Participles, Pres. »r5T^ (141. a) ; Past pass, ^t^; Past indecl. I^i^j

-^nt; Fut. pass. ^iri»M, ^I»ft*l, ^.
666. Root >#> (333). Inf. H^ 'to fear.' Parasmai. Pres. •N^Tft,

f<4t)fi(, r^^fri ; r<(W1<i«i or f^firsnr, f^ifhro or fqfir^nr, ftvftirH or ftrfii-

irrt; HmWIh*) or ftrfwT^, r=lHlvi or ftrfw, f^wrfii (34). Pot. r<4*/1i|i or

r«ir*mi, &c. Imp. f^H^irftr, ftr>ftf^ or ftrfirf^, 'f%>T|; r<>iH<4N, r«i«ilii

or ftrfiTjT, r<4Hliii or f^fi^iri; f^HTJUT, l^vfhi or f^fWiTj f^i^tir (34).

ist Pret. ^fftPTO, ^ftWR, ^ri^^; wftwl^ or ^i^1»i^, ^Tf^»fhf or

^fftrfirif, ?rf^»ftiiT or ^rftrftnrt; '^rf^'hr or ^rftrfiw, ^sf^ifhr or wf^ftrir,

"f^wg^ (330)- Or fNwn^f^KTC (385. c). 3d Pret. (367) f^»iTO, f^>Tftre

or f^v, PNHiti; fm«ra, f^^Tj^r, f<fmg«^; ftrfwiK, fw'if, P'*»^*(^. ist

Fut. ^mftff, &c. 3d Fut. JiWtfti, &c. 3d Pret. ^i§^, -g^^, ^-
^h^; ^WE^, ^l§ip, 'ai^Bf ; ^t^^W, ^we, ^wg'^- Bened. >fhrTO. Cond.

^iR. Passive, Pres. )ffif; 3d Pret. 3d sing, '^wrfir. Causal, Pres*

HII^iIh or -^, or HHJ^ or >ft^ ; 3d Pret. 'sNhT'i or ^rahro or ^^H»ra.

Des. P<4W)mPt4. Fi-eq. ^>fl^ or ^>Wil or %»rttfti. Participles, Pres.

ftrwn^ (141. a) ; Past pass. »ftir; Past indecl. rfh^T, -WN; Fut. pass.

a. Root ^. Inf. ^ ' to be ashamed.' Parasmai. Pres. pH^f^,

PngPn , ftitfir; ftr^Mr, Pn^vm ,̂ ftrshrw; ftriN^, ftrft^, ftrf^^fir

(133. a). Pot. PHg1*)i, &c. Imp. ftf^TlTftr, PalglP^, ftlt^; Pai^44N,

ftl^, r»t^rti ; r»»g« IH , ftr^, ftrfl^- ist Pret. '^iftifTf, '^iftil^,

wftj^; ^rftr^, sHPai^if , ^iftT]^; ^rftr^, ^Pii^n , %sPHgtf« (330)^

3d Pret. ftrfnr, ftrgftro or firl^, ftrsnt; PnPgPm {367. a), ftrfi^rj^,

f3iffTTf?r; ftdiftnT, ftrfFT, ftrfi^- ist Fut. tinftR, &c. 3d Fut,

* According to some authorities. See Foster.
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l^«nfiT, &c. 3d Pret. 'Sif^, 'sif^^^, <g,|iihj;. .g^, .^, .^. r^^ .^,

-^^. Bened, ?hn^. Cond. ^i|^. Passive, Pres. ^; 3d Pret,

3d sing. 'gi^Tftr. Causal, Pres. Jtm^; 3d Pret. 'srftif^*. Des.

ftl^mf>T. Freq. %^, %|fii or ^^xftftr. Participles, Pres. ftrfFlK

(141- a)
; Past pass.^ or ^; Past indecl. t^; Fut. pass. iT^JT,^

6. Root »T^. Inf. iTftr^ ' to produce.' Parasmai. Pres. inrfin,

^Tsmr or »i»tr^r^, JiJif-H; 3T3T^W, ^nmiTT, iTsnim; 3T5P*J^, ^niTiT,

^i^. Pot. sijfHit or M^m'f, &c. Imp. »nRTf5T, ^Rrff, ^nr^;
»nprr5r, snTur, ^nmrf; wsrtt, aT»nw, ^t^^. ist Pret. ^nrsR, '!<»<»i'i^

(292. a), v(»t»i«^; ^nrspg, ^Tsnmf, 'srsrsmn; ^nrspT, 'srsHmr, ^ra^.
ad Pret. 5T3TH or »ItR, H^?^vt, ^nTM; ^rf|r^, ^T^r^, WSr^^; ^rf^T,

51?, W^. 1st Fut. n P^ri l ftiT, &e. ad Fut. ^iPHm i PH , &c. 3d Pret.

^s^nftm, ^srsmfhr, ^sr^rnftir; ^i^rrfir ?̂, &e. Or ^^aM , &c. ; see 437.

Bened. sr^tu^ or ^jrm, &c. Cond. 'smftm, &c. Passive, Pres. 'sn^

(compare 617. a) or *r^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, tj^rfir. Causal, Pres.

^T^nnftr; 3d Pret. ^snfhnf. Des. ftnrftm. F^eq. 5Tnn^ or iriR,
^rafwT. Participles, Pres. jRn^ (141. a); Past pass. »n7T, wfifW;

Past indecl. ^rftrf^, -irar, -imi; Fut. pass. iTfinn«T, »nrftiT, ^T^.

EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE SEVENTH CON-
JUGATION, EXPLAINED AT 343.

667. Root ftf^ chhid. Infin. ^ chhettum, ' to cut.^

Pabasmai-pada. Present tense, ' I cut.'

l^'Tni' chhinadmi

le^liw chhinatsi

V&.nv^ chhinatti

MS^'CIl chhindydm

MSfeilti chhindyds

raFSJTiT chhindydt

n4"i<^IM chhinaddni

hjN-^ chhinddhi f

r chhinattu

rs('S«< chhindwas

ha"-'<i« chhinthas (345)

r>^»n«i^ chhintas (345)

Potential, ' I may cut.'

n^'Eliq chhindydva

TTai'^rnT cUhmdydtam

let'Ellfli chhindydtdm

Imperative, ' Let me cut.'

M41<^I<1 chhinaddva

V^i\ ckhintam {345)

r«t'nr chhintdm (345)

ftf^Rf chhindmas

Pet'"! chhintha (345)

r«i«t^r«n chhindanti

r«t»«i«i chhmdydma

ist'Sl 1 11 chhindydta

vSp^t ohhindyus

f^[}lK^^ chhinaddma

ret-fl chhinta (345)

f^f'^'3 chhindantu

* jSo Foster. Westergaard gives wP^i^m. t Or P«tP»4 chhindhi, see 343.
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First preterite, ' I was cutting.'

vtie^tt^ achhinadam list's achhindwa sirscw achhindma

Wa/TfT acTihinat (292) ^J^»?r achhintam wist'ti achhinta

w^PTlT achhinat {292) •strs^'fli achhintdm WRfJ^iT achhindan

ad Pret. fq^ (48. 6), f^^f^, fg^ ; f^fef^, fsrfta^-ffr, fsrfts-

^^^; r^r^r<;n , fsrfs^, f^fta^. 1st Fut. ^^ ifa , &c. ad Fut.

%Wnf*J, &c. 3d Pret. '3lf5^, ?rft|^, ^r^<;i( ; "sri^^, ^r%?[if, wft[-

^; ^r^i^iH, ^rftf^, 'af^f^Tf. Or 'st^jw, ^i%wft^, ^iTRftir; ^IfR^,

^%#, ^l%gf; ^rtwT, ^3l%^j ^r|r^. Bened. H^^iu, &c. Cond.

i!^TMANE-PADA. Present tense, ' I cut.'

•V'35 chhindwahe Tsirw^ chhindmahe

refrJTT chhinddthe hs(«s chhinddhwe

&C.

, r«l'^ chhinde

.reFW chhintse

ftpiT chhinte (34s) ftn^n chhinddte V^t^n chhindate

f^P^ht chhindiya

fi^ttO""*!, chhmdtihds

fSy^ttt chhind{ta

VSyi^ chhinadai

Vvirt*9 chhintswa

Hit) I (

Potential, ' I may cut.'

T^[«^Nt^ chhindivahi 'refS^nTt^ chhindwiahi

t%»^hrraT chMndiydthdm fWj^^ chhindidhwam

ref^nrren clMndiydtdm ^e^'^K.H chhindiran

Imperative, ' Let me cut.'

t^TT^T^ chhinaddvahai fiSCT^TO^ chhinaddmahai

Psimitii chhinddthdm f^r^ chhinddhwam

is^'t^ini chhinddtdm P^t^KI chhindatdm

siMar»t( achhindi

^rf^FTTW achhinthds

«lMSt'n achhinta

Mrst preterite.

'SI fsira 1 5 achhindwahi

Wftf5^TTT achhinddthdm

^rftp^nrr achhmddtdm

^TreF?ri^ aehhindmahi

I

achhinddhwam

W^fi^ achhindata

ad Pret. ftrfta^, M^^, f%f^; l^fstl^, P^fai^, "Nftat^;

fd^af^, f^fta:f^, f^fad^. ist Fut. %^, &c. ad Fut. w,
&c. 3d Pret. 'srf^ffw, ^rfVr'im^. ^fsm ; 'srftfrsl^, "stftntrm, ^^tWTiri

;

'grfsfrWf^, ^rfsE^, wfsrww. Bened. f%i^, &c. Cond. ^rin^. Pas-

wc, Pres. ftfS-, &c.
;
3d Pret. 3d sing. wgf^. Causal, Pres. -^^inflT

;

3d Pret. ^r-«<r«i«f. De*. f^ftai^nfiTj -1^. i'Veg. -^fs^, ^^tftl. Par-

ticiples, Pres. ftf^^; Atm. Pst^lH; Past pass, f^; Past indecl.

ftf^, -ftw; Fut. pass, it^ai, %^W1 ^<, g?r.
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EXAMPLES OF OTHER VERBS OF THE SEVENTH CONJUGATION
IN THE ORDER OF THEIR FINAL LETTERS.

668. Root 'sra. Inf. ^^ ' to anoint,' * to make clear.' Parasmai.

Pres. ^^HrtT, -gfTrfw (296), "srsTf^ ; '^ipr, ^spji^, '^ijifr ; ^mm^, ^t^^,

^lyP-ri. Pot. ^ia^n, &c. Imp. 'STrTinf'Tj ^fHr, ^nr^; ^•t»ti^, w^»

^JliT; v*iH»iiH, ^, ^nyvg . 1st Pret. ^r^, ^T<T=ff (292), WPl^J

^iriw, ^tNi, ^hfi; ^n^, ^tim, ^t^^. 2d Pret. »kms|, ^imfyvi or

^n^f^^, ^Tsrar j 'sjTTf^, ^tpm^, '=sT^m^^; ^^fgr?, ^tr^r^, ^tr^i^.

1st Fut. ^H^iPw or ^ Pgri i PgT, &c. 2d Fut. ?iia*i ifn of ^i%HnftT, &c.

3d Pret. wf^^, ^ST^hr, ^srrah^; "a iP^M , &c., see 427. Bened.

ii^\H (452. b). Cond. m^ or 'srrf^. Passive, Pres. ^gn^ (469)

;

3d Pret. 3d sing. '?nf^. CatesaZ, Pres. ^j^rnf*!; 3d Pret. 'snf^. Des.

^^ftr^rfil. Participles, Pres. ^t^tt ; Past pass, w^ ; Past indecl.

^rfwi^ or w^ or ^TiiT, 'Wsm Fut. pass, ^^jar or ^^irai, ^^^xf,

^^H or ^Jij.

a. Root >p^ (346). Inf- nt^ 'to eat,' 'to enjoy.' Parasmai and

Xtmane. Pres. H^rfsiT, ^^^, >pTf^; >J5p^,
\j^='l'T, )j^; ^3J«r, >p^,

>j^f?iT. i^tm. ^, ^, w|i; >p3%, »j^, ij^TW; ^SR^, w^, ^^
Pot. ^sSTT, &c. iitm. ^tH, &G. Imp. >TTT»rTf5T, 4fHi, ^T^ ; >pT»rr^>

wgmt, JJ^TTTT ; ifmrnt, >fs5, ij^Tft. ist Pret. '5i»pm, 'SIWT^ (292),

uiw^; 'gtjjw, ^i^, ^Mw; ^wsi, ^r»j^, '^ih^t^. j^tm. 'snjf^,

'grjpjTRT, '^rp;; '^i*!^, ^fw^mt, ^r^jwaf; ^!i»|wf^, ws4', 'siij^Tr.

2d Pret. l>Tt3T, 1»Ttftr!T, ^»ft3T; ^nfil^, fifT^W, •f»pT^^; l^jftw.

^»pr, f>j^^. j^tm. ^>j^, f^jftr^, T!^' -f^i^) -^TT^. -^^; -ftr^^,

-^^, -fiiA:. ist Fut. jfraiTftR. .^tm. »fHlT^, &c. 2d Fut. >ft^?iTf»T.

^tm. «^, &c. 3d Pret. ^»^, -T^, #TT; ^I>^i^, ^THt^, -liT;

'grm^. ^t>^, ^^nn^. i^tm. 'srgf^, ^^ppgr?^, ^r»jii; ^nj^rff, ^-
:^fT«tt, ^>j^TTlf ; ^^?, ^Pfs4, ^r»T^iT. Bened. »j5irra, &c. T^tm.

»T8jhT, &c. Cond. ^Mt^, &c. i^tm. 5i*ft^, &c. Passive, Pres.

>T3^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^>TtftT. CaraaZ, Pres. HtSHnfir, -^; 3d Pret.

^I^JTW. Des. f>J^f*r, -^. Freq. ^>J#, ^^f?^. Participles, Pres.

>T5TT; iitm. JJ^TT; Past pass. ^; Past indecl. »piiT, -^5q; Fut.

pass. >ffli^, Htspft^, Htw or »Tr»iT.

669. Root H5[ (347)- Inf. JT^i 'to break.' Parasmai. Pres.

vjHf^, n^f^, >T^li; *f5fifr, ^fw^, »t^^^; >t3*t^^, ^v, vr^f^. Pot.

>T=BTt, &c. Imp. HqilTp^, Hfiv, uni^; >TrF^l^, >T^, *ra!T; »TqiTW, ^,
vfW^. 1st Pret. ^WTW, ^JVPToF (293), ^wrf^; ^^Mif, ^W#l, ^H#;
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^5M5iT, ^Wii, ^M^. ad Pret. n>f^, ^«f^^ or "wra, ^*J^; ^wfw^,

^H^^, ^>T^^^; "SM^H, T«T^, ^^T^- ist Fut. H^lfw, &C. 3d

Fut. >l^3nfiT, &c. 3d Pret. ^«TTf, -'^^j -^^i ''MW> ^HTai, -^;

^MT^, ^twrai, ^wt^. Bened. Hsirm, &c. (452. b). Cond. ^w^,

&c. Passive, Pres. «^ (469) ;
3d Pret. 3d sing. ^iHTf»T. Cattsal,

Pres. w^rnftl ;
3d Pret. w^»?#. Des. HsTMiijifH. i'Veg. ^>?^, wfw.

Participles, Pres. »iWi^; Past pass, hjtt; Past indecl. »raiT or hut,

-Hsr; Fut. pass. »T^^, Hwfrr, *fsr.

670. Root ^. Inf. TJ^ ' to join/ ' to unite.' Parasmai and

iiitmane. Pres. ^^TftH, ^hAsj, &c. ; see «af at 668. a. Kiva.. ^, ^,
&c. ; see 668, a. Pot. ^5Jjf, &c. Kiva.. "g^tij, &e. Imp, ^HiilTn,

^fhi, ^Tigi ; ^r|a1l°l, &c. ; see 668. a. Ktva. ^^, ^|^, ^W, &c.

ist Pret. 44fi«j, ^TinicB (29a), ^^r|<h ; ^4^, &c. ; see 668. a.

Kiva. ^5%, ^4<+«j|*<^, &c. 3d Pret. jift5fT, p^ft^T, 1^5 ^?f^>

&c.; see^ at 668. a. Kiva. g^, &c. ist Fut. jfl ^tilPw , &c. ^tm.

q^Thl^ , &c. 3d Fut. Jltajl l fa , &c. Kiva. •^^, &c. 3d Pret. ^rg^,

-»nfj -Wrf; -sn?, -jFTffj -»nrf; -rfJ^, -'inr, -an^. Or ^nmj, -'^^^j

'-^; ^Pfl^, &c.; see 668, a. Kiva. ^sr^%, ^rp'iimT, ^tf^i; ^g^ff,

&c, Bened. ^xillM, &c. i^tm. ttesN- Cond. ^nit^. ^tm. ^Tift^.

Passive, Pres. ^iq'; 3d Pret. 3d sing.-^nftftl, see 702. Carnal,

Pres. ^tfhnrftr; 3d Pret. ^wg^. Des. ^g^jifir, -^. Freq. <itgai) ,

^rrttfriT. Participles, Pres. g^; ^tm, ^^m; Past pass, ^; Past

indecl. ^HT, -^sT; Fut. pass. *fl*«|, ^fNpfrtT, iJW or 7^5^.

671. Root ^. Inf. ^ 'to hinder.' Parasmai and Atmane.

Pres. ^TuftJl, <5*!irrH, isluHd ; ^'S^, (jvy+i*, <jr^*l^*
;

^^ssi^, ^55 *,

«»'«»r»fl. Kiva. ^^, ^M^, ^5^*; ^''si^j *»'"«iMj <>»m^ ; <j»m^, ^^,
^'mr. Pot. ^wflit, &c. iLtm. <}W1^, &c. Imp. ^iitvif^, ^ftlf, ^Wf

;

^5^Pn^j ^'#*5 ^'iH'*; ^VTH, %^*5 tj**!*^. ^tm. ^lO^j ^^t^,

^it; *v4!HIN^, ij'Mmf, ^j'tliiii ; <><!J*IW^, ^5^, it'Urii, ist Pret,

^i^^jiv, 'sr^trnr or ^i^^ or ^i^jsr^ (393), ^rpn^ or ^r^nr^; ?[^:«r,

^r^, ^r^^; ^t^'wi, 'sr^^, ^i^^^, ^tm, ^^f^, >iH>v^ i^, ^^^;
^^^«srf^, ^ij-Mimi, 'iXs'tiirti; ^j^^arf^, ^r^, ^r^-s^ir. 2d Pret. ^rtv,

^df>m, ^TtV ; ^^fv^, i^^V^, ^^Vff« ; ^^ftw, ^^, 1^^^. i^Ltm.

^^, ^^fv^, ^^; ^^ftra^, ^^VT^, ^^VT^; ^^f^, ^^ftf.

^^ftjt. ist Fut. ^t^rrfw, &c. i^tm. ttiTTl, &c, ad Fut. ttenft,

* '^tRT may be written for ^Sg^. Similarly, ^^51 for ^^, ^^ for ^s^, &c.

See 298. II.
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i^tm. tti^. 3d Pret. -31^, -VF_, -ViT ; -vnr, -tnf , -Viri ; -'»nK, -ViT,

-ViT. Or ^iffw, 'ardwhr, ^WT^fti^; ^rS, 'srn^, 'st^; WrW,

^TFl^ITin; ^r^KRfi?, ^T?^, ^I^Wil. Bened. ^«mf, &c. Kim. ^"i^,

&c. Cond. ^n&WT, &c. i^Ltm. ^aOi^ , &c. Passive, Pres. ^;
3d Pret. 3d sing, ^rtlfv. Causal, Pres. rf»nnfiT; 3d Pret. w^^v.

Des. iHiiH\!U, -1^. fVeq. tt^, Tttrf»l. Participles, Pres. ^'y^;

Atm. ^^«T«T; Past pass, ^if; Past indecl. ^:^, -^«I; Fut. pass.

673. Root f^^ . Inf. %^ ' to distinguish/ ' to separate/ ' to leave/

Parasmai. Pres. f^Rf«iT, f^PTft^, f^qft ; fT(t«^, f^re^, f^re^ff ; f^^^,

fW> fipiftf. Pot. fi[Nn, &c. Imp. f^prnftl, IrlTf^ or f^rfe (see

303, and compare 345), f^nr^; r^fitm, f^, fiftsf; f^WHlH, f^?,

fwg- 1st Pret. wf^PT^, '^rf^RT (39a, 43. e), '3r%^; ^rfiff^, ^^,
^srf^rer; ^ifijTO, ^rfifi?, 'arf^f^. ad Pret. f^^N, f^r^rfn^, fw';
f5l%f^, f^%^^, f^lf^l^ijw^; f^rfirPw, f^rf^j %%'5H. ist Fut.

Hia iPw , &c. ad Fut. %^rrf*r, &c. 3d Pret. ^rf^R, -^, -^; -^t?,

-^, -^; -'^m, -^TT, -'^. Bened. f^n<nTf, &c. Cond. 'il^iaji, &c.

Passive, Pres. f^^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^sr^rfq. Causal, Pres. ^>niir*f

;

3d Pret. ^nrfH^. Des. f^%gfTfti. Freg. ^tf^i^, %^lf^. Participles,

Pres. fi(Ni^; Past pass, f^; Past indecl. f^TfT, -%^; Fut. pass.

673. Root f^W. Inf. f?ftrrf ' to injure.' Parasmai. Pres. f^^gr,

f^^Tftfr, f^vTftj; f^^'ET, f^^iTH, f?w?r; f^wiff, fl^, f^nftr. Pot.

f^^, &c. Imp. flMHi rq, f^fts or f^ffU (304), ff^; f^^^T^,

f?#, iwf ; f^^TOTT, f?^, ff^. I St Pret. srf^^, ^ffl^nr or ^rf^
(apa, 304. a), ^srf^^; 'Sf^w, wf^w, ^iwt ; ^9t, ^f?^, ^f^w^.

ad Pret. -fiirf^, ftrf^ftnr, ftrf^w; ftri^ftj^, ftrf^^^^, ftif^^p;;

fsrf^ftm, ftrf^, ftrf^^. ist Fut. f^ftnnftfr, &c. ad Fut. f^ftr-

^ufii, &c. 3d Pret. 'sif^ftra, 'iif^tft^^, ^^ftir; 'srf^fw^, 'srf^^,

^ftref; 'srffftPR, ^^ftre, 'srf^ftr^^. Bened. f^wre, &c. Cond.

^r^faij . Passive, Pres. f^^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^ffftr. Causal,

Pres. r^^m i PH ;
3d Pret. ^rf^^. Des. ftrf^ftrnif*?. Freq. ^fim,

%fff?H. Participles, Pres. f?^TT; Past pass. f^ftjTT; Past indecl.

f^ftn^, -f^ ; Fut. pass, ffftTTHiT, ffB^, ff^.

674. Root ^. Inf. irft^ or ?| ' to injure/ ' to kill.' Parasmai.

Pres. T^, ^f^ (306), 1^ (305) ; ^^, in!3?rj345), l^^j ^^,
Tnfi,-^^. Pot.^,&c. Imp.^^rfH, ^fl3(see3o6.c),-5df; fJlIfT^,

I i a



244 EXAMPLES OF YERBS OP THE FIFTH CONJUGATION.

T^HS, T^ ; T^VR, T^, T^. ist Fret, ^ipsi, ^I^ or -a^ (293),

^!T^^ or ^i^^; ^^j?-, wi^, ^nm; ^^, ^f^> ^i^'{- ^^ P^^**

inrt, TTfrffq or mt, iTrit; mr^, ti^'^^. HH\' 'f'^' ^^'

TT^I^. I8t Fut, frffirTfijT or (ffrftff, &c. 2d Fut. rlf^mifH or rt«§lfH,

&c. 3d Pret. 'srrrfit^, -1^^. "1^; -^t^' "^t^' "^5 -^' -^'

-ff^. Or ^31^^, -^^, -^; -W^, -Tjrf, -Tpf ; -TJTH, -^, -W{-

Bened. -^^rw, &c. Cond. 'gf ri Pl ui or ^nns, &c. Passive, Pres. ^;
3d Pret. 3d sing, ^nrft- CflMsaZ, Pres. afinftl; 3d Pret. 'snnit or

'snft^. Des. ffiirrtmfa or frfi^Bj i rH . Frey. ir^n^, dOrirS (3d sing.

inSirft). Participles, Pres. pi^^; Past pass. -5?; Past indecl. TiftsT

or •^j -^; Fut. pass. rif^ri<=H or Tlf^, wf^ift'T, '^^I.

EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE FIFTH CONJU-

GATION, EXPLAINED AT 349.

675. Root ^ vri. Infin. ^ft^ varitum or ^^ varitum, ' to cover,'

' to enclose,' ' to choose *.'

Note, that the conjugatjonal ^ nu becomes m nu after "^vrihy 58.

Pabasmai-pada. Present tense, ' I cover,' &c.

^nfrtK vri^omi
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3d Pret. (368) ^RK, ^^ir^, ^^TT; ^ or ^^ft^, ^^ftr, ^^^^;^ or ^^fbr, ^g, ^^^or g^i^w^ (367. c). ist Fut. (399) ^P^ri lfw
or ^OrilPw. ad Fut, (399) ^^W l fa or c|Om i rH . 3d Pret. ^mrft^,

^f^vO^, ^-iiiOn;; ^raifc^, ^RTft?, ^rarftsf ; ^acuf^m , ^mrfti', 'si^rft^.

Bened. ftrare or ^ra, &c. (448. a). Cond. 'sraficaj or ^1^^, &c.

Atmane-pada. Present tense, ' I cover,' &c.

"J<^=l5 vrinuvahe * qijji? vrinumaTie f

^1!°II"H vrinwdthe ^^^ vrinudhwe

"J'Uiin vrinwdte '44J°|ri vriymate

Potential, ' I may cover,' &c.

^Worf^ snnwJbaAi ^^'^^'^ vrinwimahi

^^pTHTOT vrinwiydthdm 4l^iS( vrinwCdhwam

^<!'=il*(lill vrinwiydtdm 'J<J"ll<,n vririwCran

Imperative, " Let me cover,' &c.

"I^yiit^ »rij!a»o»aAai <4^mH% vrinavdmahai

'J<J^I<Hl vrinwdthdm

^*!=l I n I vririwdtdm

First preterite.

vi<j*!tn«ii avrinwdthdm

l vnrywe

^^Ht^rn^ vrinwithds

^«!^ln vrinwUa

"J<!J^ vrirfavai

W^TTT vrir/iatdm

^^S^ vrirjudhwam

^^Sini vrhywatdm

\ avnnwi

^ra^m?r avrinuthds

^raTjmn avrinwdtdm

'^ !*!»*' "5 a/Brinumahi §

vcj^jjSI avrinudhwam

^•fi^n aminwata

ii. Pret. q^ (34) or^ (367. c), ^, ^ or ^; ^^, ^m^,
Hrflrt; ^r^H%, ^^, ^fWt. 1st Fut. ^fcril^ or '=(Oril^, &c. 3d Fut.

^ft^ or <44!i«i, &c. 3d Pret. ^Rftrf^, -imP^tfRr, ^nrft?; 'sr^rfirE^,

^«<n,mMi, ^Rft^rat ; 'S^fcif^, ^^s^ or -ft^, ^^rfttfiT. Or ^ra^HTET,

^sra^dffTTf, &c. Or ^r^, 'ii<^«ji*i, "sr^; ^jmP^ , ^Ji'^mvfi , 'sr^^ntf;

^i^^ri%5 ^1^3 'ii^Mri. Or ^r^, "ii^siw, ^mt; ^rx^I^, 'H^^ivji,

^f^Slrii ; ^Tfsftf^, '3r|^, ^Tflir. Bened. •qlic^ or ^^ or ^fhr

(448. a). Cond. 'i|c(^«^ or «>mO«l. Passiwfijf^; 3d Pret. 3d sing.

^?^Tft:. Carnal, Pres. •qTTrrfiT or -^, or ^k^j i Ph or -^; 3d Pret. tmWI^^ .

De*. ^<^
^

^^<^ l r^^ or -^, Pj
'^OmrH or -^, fftrfir or -^ (502). Freq.

\^ (511) or ^^5 ^ti^. Participles, Pres. ^^FiT; Atm. <j<!c)H

;

Past pass. ^; Past indecl. Wi^rT, -^; Fut. pass. ^TI^ or mDri^M,

* Or 'j*!"!^ vririwahe.

§ Or s»^<l*trS; avrinmahi.

t Or '^1^ vrinmahe. J Or ^Tf^pl^ avrinwahi.
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EXAMPLES OF OTHER VERBS OF THE FIFTH CONJUGATION

IN THE ORDER OF THEIR FINAL LETTERS.

675. Root ^*. Inf. -zcti^ 'to hear.' Parasmai. Pres. 5pifrt'r,

Siirfft, ^njflfTT; ^'^ or spiTO^, 5l<^vj«^, W'^l' Y^^ °^ WW^,

^P5^, spRfw. Pot. 'sppft, &c. Imp. siiymfH, "sp^, 3]<!flij; 3i<!l=ll=l,

^ji^, ^wiri; 9|4iNiH, 3i4nri, si*!"**^- ist Pret. '?nj^, ^repft^, ^rapifhr;

^s|J{iM or ^rapr, ^n|w, ^srwrrr ; 'Sojjuh or ^arapw, ^rajwrr, ^r3piT5T

.

3d Pret. (368) si^iT^, W'Wb^, ^'sn^; ^^, W^^^^, ^'^^3'^; ^^,
w^, H^f^- 1st Put. ''sfhrrftR, &c. ad Put. tflm i FH , &c. 3d Pret.

'jiisTm*, ^rar^^, ^j'^^h^; -aw^i -awi, -?t; ^rerr*?, wwp, ^twg?f.

Bened. '^Ttm, &c. Cond. ^T^iW, &c. Passive, Pres. ^; 3d Pret.

3d sing. ^r!nf%. Causal, Pres. ^in^jiPh ;
3d Pret. ^rf^Rj^ or ^f^?ra.

Des. SJ^. Freq. "^t^^, ^rWrf*I or ^fhi^tfir. Participles, Pres.

spi^; Past pass. ^; Past indecl. ^i^, -^W; Fut. pass, ^fhi^,

677. Root V t- Inf. vf^ or v^ ' to shake,' ' to agitate.' Parasmai

and i^tmane. Pres. Vtfffir, wftft, wflfir; vg^W or w:^, 'w^^,

'WV '^S^^ «" 'J^^^' ^3^' ^^- ^*°^- '^' 'S^' Yg^? Y3^
or ^, Vj^TI^, Vj^n^; v^ or VW!%, v^ur, wg^. Pot. vgnf, &c.

i^tm. -f^, &c. Imp. VJT^Tftr, fj, Vjft^; vq^T^, Y^TT, wgut;

>«mTiT, ^;gTf, w^. jS^tm. wqft, Y^' YP^; Y?^. Yf^iniit'

vs-^THT; Y?Tm»it, Y3*^» "UJ^. ist Pret. '^nnr^, '^r^jft^, '^rv^;

^^ or ^ivv^, ^i^gif, 'srvjjjf; ?rYi|»T or ^^>^, 'sw^ir, '^rw^^.

i!^tm. ^tvfV^, ^sw^ *"*(,» ^'YP ' ^'¥5^^ *'^ ^wf^, ^rw^'Miijf, ^w«*(iiii;

'sry^nGj, ^fY3*'' ^w^JT- ad Pret. (367. b) gVR, |vf^ or ivVsi, |VT^

;

1^. I?^^s' I¥^P:5 S^' IF' 5¥l^s -^t'"- 1^' l¥^' f^ 5

S^f^' vf^T^' IF^' 5^f^' T^^ <" -t' fY^- ist Fut.

vf^TTrfw or ij^ri i faf , &c. i^tm. vf^Tft or tftintj &c. ad Fut. \tf^-

Bnftl or irNnftr. iitm. vf^ or vt^. 3d Pret. t ^ivrf^, ^W^i^,

•^niT^h^; ^rvrf^r^, ^rvifm?, ^rvrf^^t; ^uin^'Wj -41*11^48, ^rvrf^^. Or

^w^, -^hr, -^h^; ^n^^, w^, -in; ^irvt^, ^t^?, ^rorj^. ^tm.

* This root, although manifestly following the 5th conjugation, is placed by

Indian grammarians under the ist class.

t This root may also be conjugated in the 9th conjugation ; thus, Pres. ^«til^>

V'HTftt, wrrfir; Vrfl-^*;^, &o. ; see 686: and in the 6th C'^'^Tf'T 280). In the

latter case the 3d Pret. is ^vf^, &c. ; see 432.
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^f^ri^t^ {-^), ^jvf%^. Or ^JVtft, ^IV>STO^, 'srift?; ^^^, ^vt^r^,

-^nrf; ^WNrf^, -mtf^ {-ts), ^JVhw. Bened. ^m- iLtm. vf^^ or

vNl^r, &c. Cond. ^sjvf^ or ^svW, &c. i^tm. ^nrf%^ &c. or "srvt^

&c. Passive, Pres. u^, &c.; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^roif^. Carnal, Pres.

VrnnfiT or VT^^rrftr; 3d Pret. ^Ig«^ or ^f^m- Des. |Y?TfiT, -w.

Freq. ^^, ^Vi? or ^"hi^fH^. Participles, Pres. w?^; Itm. ^^^T^;

Past pass. VfT or VH ; Past indecl. Yj^, -vrn ; Fut. pass. vf%^ or

>ftjraT, »-^ifl«f, vrar or v^.
a. After w may be conjugated the root ^ 'to press out the juice

of the Asclepias plant/ which in native grammars is the model of

the 5th conjugation ; thus, Pres. ^^tHHj w^ftf^, &c. The two futures

reject i; thus, ist Fut. ^fhnftR, &c.

678. Root ^ or M*. Inf. ^irft^ or w^-^ or ^* ' to spread,' ' to

cover.' Parasmai and Atmane. Pres. ^lifrfii, &c.; see ^ at 675.

.^tm. ^^, ^^, &c. Pot. *rfjjini, ^^^^nif, &c. Kim. <>jfn1<i , &c.

Imp. wiiNiffl, &c. Atm. ^ta%, &c. ist Pret. "sremR, &c. Kim,

^n^, &c.; see 675. ad Pret. (331. c) totr, irer^, -awx; Tl^frfe,

TreiT^, TT^cR^^^; TrerfTH, 'rt^cn:, TTST^. Atm. TT^, cf^ft^, Hwi:;

irerft^, "riWil^, TTOTT^j TfWftfl^, "riW ks^ or -^, ri^Pu . 1st Fut.

HPcrilfw or ^tl^TftR or ^T%r, &c. iitm. ^rin% or wd ri l^ or

^Rrtit, &c. ad Fut. ^TTinfir or ^cnj^rfir. Ktm. ^trft'^ or wO"^,

&c. 3d Pret. 'JfWlfcr, -^, -^; ^^rerrft?^, &c.; see 675. Or '?renW,

-tft?T, -ITt^; ^rerr^, -^, -#f ; ^renrt, -t, -t^. Ktm. ^rerftf^ &c. or

'Si^rttf'^ &c. or ^i^q &c. or 'sreftft &c. ; see 3d Pret. of ^ at 675.

JBened. «5l+i &c. or ^jft^re &c. Kim., ^^tr or wf^ifl^ or H^lhl, &c.

Cond. ^rerfr^ or 'itwO'oi, &c. Atm. ^?trft^ or ^wO«T, &c. Pas-

sive, Pres. (467) ^cjTf; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^renft. Causal, Pres. HK-
Tnfir; 3d Pret. ^rfil^ or ^mwt. Des. firafwrfiT or -^, or firwOMirM

or -^, or firefttrftr or -%. Freq. ril«if or TOftW, TTrerft or rivlwffi.

Participles, Pres. ^aTFTi^; Jiitm. 'f^^FTITT; Past pass. Wrf or w^ (534) J

Past indecl. ^^T^, -?ift^, -^^j Fut. pass, wftw^ or H^fhl^ or ^^,

679. Root ^oir f. Inf.^ ' to be able.' Parasmai. Pres. ^ratf*T,

* This root may also be conjugated in the 9th conjugation ; thus, Pres. trt^iiilVi,

mU l fa , ^^wrilT; t^ii/lM*!^, &c. See 686.

t 5r«ir is also conjugated in the 4th conjugation, Parasmai and Atmane (Pres.

3>l^lfH &c., '5T^) ; but it may then be regarded as a passive verb. See 253. 6.
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5i^ti^, W^; ^r^^, ^i^^. ?ifiw; ^rf^. W^> w^^- Pot.

^j^, &c. Imp. ^ighN i PH , ^f? (291), ^T^; ^in^nr, 5i^> Jt^',

^i^'<4m, 51^, ^r^^- ist Pfet. ^51*4, fl^i^'H, ^Siihl'l,; ^w^^

ki^*yi, ^r^rra; $ftR^, ^Nr«pr, ^i^iftr^j ^H^. ^'j ^ifs* ^®* *'"*•

^1^ 1 Pw . &c. ad Fut. i^i aji t fa , &c. 3d Pret. ^r^-^, -^, -^; -^n?,

-^, -^; -SKW, -5|iiT, -•SR^. Or ^T^rfM, -'^^, -^; ^T^rf^i^, -f^>

-i; -^l^ff^fm, -fin?, -fts^^. Bened. ^i-w ij , &c. Cond. ^r^j^, &(?.

Passive, Pres. ^PH; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^^llfch. Causal, Pres. ^THi-

mftr; 3d Pret. '^qfhira. Des. r^i^ i P^mrH or r^KllfH or -^* (503).

i^V-cy. ^|i ^|<w , ^l l ^lchPH or ^i i ^icflfH . Participles, Pres. 5i^<4ri^; i^Ltm.

^ia'41'i ; Past pass, ^rai 5 Past indecl. ^TliT, -^TW ; Fut. pass. ^i»=mj

680. Root ^Ti . Inf. ^rPJg ' to prosper/ ' to flourisV ' to increase.'

Parasmai. Pres. 'spfHH, '^^^, ^fltfrT; '^^j ^1^' ^f'l,;

^gJirr , '^fsr, ^^^fHr. Pot. '^ilgm, &c. Imp. '^n^lftr, ^^. WTtw

;

^U'tm , '^fit, -Tit; '^THTff, ^^^, ^^- ist Pret. (a6o. a) 'otS^,

;5!nffrtr, ^n^j ^^, ^tt, ^)i :|ri
'

i ; ^ni»i, ^nfir, '^rrf^. ad Pret.

"giTT^, ^n^rf^, ^iTq§; ^rnrf^, ihm9^*i^, ^hm^j*!,; 'SMf^H, ^n^,

'sn^T^H. 1st Fut. ^3if%rftR, &c. ad Fut. ^rf^^iTftl, &c. 3d Pret.

^nf§^, ^rr^ft^, ^n^f^j ^nf^, ^rrfS?, -^; ^nf^, ^rrf§7, ^nfv^'i^.

Or ^n^, -Q?^, -^; -^, &c. Bened. ^mm' , &c. Cond. '^rrfSW, &c.

Passive, Pres. ^^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^nf§. Causal, ^i||(h ;

3d Pret. ^snfftf. Des. ^Jif^filM l fa or frtTftT (503). Participles, Pres.

^g^; Past pass. '^JS; Past indecl. ^TQhi or ^^, -"^^i ^t.

pass. ^rf^TT^, ^r^'hi, ^t».

681. Root ^inf. Inf. ^TTW ' to obtain.' Parasmai. Pres. ^nrfH^T,

^tnfrfw, ^T?frfTr; -a i M^ti^, ^n^^, ^ttstrt; ^tisjrt, ^nw^, ^tw^fJir.

Pot. 4iiHiii, &c. Imp. sH i HN i Hri , ^nsff, 'amft^j ^mih^in, ^rr^ir, -irf

;

^IMNIH, 'id Ml), 'KIHN'rt. 1st Pret. iMIH=|, ^n?frtf, 'Wirfti^; ^TW^, ^ifjn')

-af; -'MiMH, 'iiiJjri, wrs=n^. ad Pret. ^rnr, wrftr^i, ^rnr; ^iftra', ^tt-

gF, ^mi^; ^fiw, %m, ^TTj^T. 1st Fut. wrsrrfttr, &c. ad Fut.

'^IMJmfiT, &c. 3d Pret. ^rnf, ^rT?r, ^PTfT; ^ST^JT^, xHlMH, -Tit; wmw,
^mril, ^mr^. Bened. s.sm(lM, &c. Cond. ^r»W, &c. Passive, Pres.

"aiM; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^Tftf. Causal, Pres. ^mUTPn ;
3d Pret.

* This form of the Des. generally means ' to learn,' and is said by some to come

from a root f^T^.
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'nnnT. Des. (503) ^wPh. Participles, Pres. iM|H4i^; Past pass,

*'" 5 Past indecl. ^TT^, -^fra ; Fut. pass, ^rmar, ^STT'fhT, ^rro.

a. Root ^T^. Inf. SJ%^ or ^* ' to obtain/ ' to enjoy,' ' to per-

vade.' iiitmane. Pres. ^i^, ^r^, ^ng^; -w^rait, ^r§^, ^tw^;
^i^^, '9T^, «i^<(>. Pot. ^r^^, ^r^?fhn^, &c. Imp. ^?rat,

'T^' ^r^; W^Twt, ^r^^rd, ^r^^mif; ^rg^rot, w^, ^^am .

ist Pret, ^n^, ^sn^nn^, wfiT; ^T^^, w^^, ^ i^4 i rii ; ^siT^-

Tff, ^iras#, VHUgcirt. ad Pret. (371. a) ^m^, <(nf̂ ^ or

'ST^; '^inr^N^, ^n?r^, ^iM^i i> ; -anP^iH^ . ^nP^n^ or vin j^ *,

^STJTf^. ist Fut. ^rf^prl or ^rCT%. 3d Fut. 'srf^ or ^.
3d Pret. ^nf^, ^rrei^, ^rrr; ^nyHj, ^i»jivji, ^HTspin; ^n^jrf^, 'siFt^,

^"^n- Or ^n%ft, ^rrf^m^, ^^nf^re; ^rT%i^, ^i i r^i mvil , snf^RTin;

'WifijiiHnj, ^IT%«^, ^i i r^iMfi . Bened. 'srf^rtN or ^refhr. Cond. 'srtf^

or ^TB^. Passive, Pres. ^a^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^nf^. Carnal,

Pres. '^T^rmfir ; 3d Pret. ^nf^ . Des. ^S%fi!r^. Freq. ^^^[j^ (508. a).

Participles, Pres. ^T^^TJT; Past pass. ^rf^PT or ^(w; Past indecl.

'^r^ir*! or ^(ft, -^T5^; Fut. pass. ' N̂f^l ri'M or ^re^, ^r^pftiT, ^n^.

EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE EIGHTH CON-

JUGATION, EXPLAINED AT 353.

682. Root ^ ^r«- InGn. si^karttum or s^fcartum,' to do' {^^^).

Parasmai-pada. Present teme, ' I do.'

*0m karomi

«(«Or«i haroshi

^Oin karoti

cn«4i t kurydm

W^VVft huryds

^^m^kurydt

<4iMliVl karavdni

"m^ kuru

«nOo karotu

[f kurvas

tutjHti kuruthas

W^H^ kurutas

Potential, ' I may do,' &c.

cj^^ll kurydva

"^^yf kurydtam

^«4ini kurydtdm

Imperative, ' Let me do,' &c.

oii<.=iii karavdva <^<.tin karavdma

oir^TT kurutam ^<\tl kuruta

cIT^rR kurutam ^f>WK t kurvantu

^'^ t kurmas

oii^M kurutha

=*ar«fl t kurvanti

^*hW kurydma

<ir*Hin kurydta

^ kuryus

* So Westergaard under this root.

f '^9, sS^^, '^t, &c., would be equally correct j see 73.

K k
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VI <*<.<!( akaravam

si^Ol^ akaros

H*<\^ akarot

Mo|ir< chakdra

•^<^M chakartha

«i<*l«, chakdra

cSwTftR karttdsmi

SStrftr Aor«(fej

=li^ karttd

<«R<Mi(^ karishydmi

tiVK'^Vfi karishyasi

"bRx*!!! karishyati

-st^iim akdrsham

H* \^V akdrshis

f^Pmm Any<fea?a

^=*K«hH akarishyam

TaefcU.W(*l akarishyas

^raftwr akarishyat

First preterite, ' I was doing/ &c.

"ar^ afar»a (73) **l^*fl aAarBia (73)

^ra^ akurutam ^a^^n akuruta

iM^^ilT akurutdm ^'^ft'^ oittroan

Second preterite, ' I did/ &c.

'<|eft<t chakriva •n<ji»i chakrima

'<tk'^\ chakrathus '^^ chakra

«likj*l^ chdkratus '^^*\ chakrus

First future, ' I will do/ &c.

c|iSl4!l4 karttdswas ^i#I9W karttdsmas

*^[t^V^ karttdsthas <*5(*«J karttdstha

4^1 karttdrau *^\*M^ karttdras

Secondfuture, ' I shall do/ &c.

oRftrin^ karishydvas ^iftWJ^ karishydmas

cSftTq^lTr karishyathas

«liK«Hn*i karishyatas

Third preterite, 'I did/ &c.

^foRI^ akdrshwa «t<*i'« akdrshma

-4 edit! akdrshtam ^'*te akdrshta

SNeKlli akdrshtdm «i*ig*l^ akdrshus

chr<tl|V| karishyatha

Benedictive, ' May I do/ &c.

r»<4i«a kriydswa tstm\**t kriydsma

fniMita kriydstam iniMKsii kriydsta

f^Wren kriydstdm f^WT^ kriydsus

Conditional, ' I should do/ &c.

^nnft^TT^ akarishydva «<*r<«Hi«i akarishydrm

^«(iK«Hfl aiarisAyatam si'^Rwjn akarishyata

«tqiU,<Mm akarishyatdm ^raifiWT aiamAj^an

683, i^TMANE-PADA. Present tense, ' I do/ &c.

^ Aurae (73).

^^^ kurushe

^WriT kurvUa

^a? kureahe «j*H^ i«r»iaAe

^aiM kurvdthe cnti<% tertu^Awe

<j{3in kundte c^gri iureoie

Potential, ' I may do/ &c.

cjHImi'MI kurvfydthdm «EsH4 /tarriiiAicam

^fffhrnn kuro(ydtdm ^SIM AttroOan
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liti^ karavai

gi^««i kurushwa

3«}ni kurutdm

Bi^r^ akurvi (73)

^T^^^n^ akuruthds

vioji^fl akuruta

«f"jfi chakre

^^H chakrishe

^^ chakre

•wai^ karttdhe

<*'ai*i karttdse

^wT karttd

Imperative, ' Let me do,' &c.

<*<."=lll^ karavdvahai <*<.ii»i5 karavdmahai

^ai'tl kurvdthdm '^^S? kurudhwam

^aTiTT kurodtdm '^faWT kurvatdm

First preterite, ' I was doing/ &c.

"aii'is akurvahi ^ra*nf^ akurmahi

vi^^iMl akurvdthdm ^31^*^ akurudhwam

^^aini akurvdtdm vigaTT akurvata

Second preterite, ' I did/ &c.

«i«*<1^ chakrivahe m**!^ chakrimahe

«t»l<) ehakrdthe T^S% chakridhwe or -s-dhwe

HSDin chakrdte ^T?^ chakrire

First future, ' I will do/ &c.

«li'5l«a^ karttdswahe ^WT9T^ karttdsmahe

^f^rara karttdsdthe "R^II^ karttddhwe

^iWro karttdrau m^tKti karttdras

^iV>»J karishye

<*U.«i*! karishyase

«lir*,«mi karishyate

Second future, ' I shall do/ &c.

<*ri,m'*)^ karishydvahe ^iftWHT? karishydmahe

<*r<«M<i karishyethe <*K«m«I karishyadhwe

»iiU,«Mrt karishyete <*R<M»fl karishyante

Third preterite, ' I did/ &c.

stwiKir^ akrishwahi ^S^T^Tf^ akrishmahi

'acnm""!! akpshdthdm W^SUfakridhwam or -^-dAwam

wofimni akrishdtdm stsjiHii akrishata

Benedictive, ' May I do/ &c.

«!iHllfSj krisMvahi Wntm^ krishimahi

W^NtTWr krishCydsthdm 'W^^Wt krisMdhwam

oir^hTren krisMydstdm «ii«Jl<«\^ krisMran

Conditional, ' I should do/ &c.

^foRfr^arrM^ akariskydvaM ^raftTTTTf^ akarishydmahi

>H edfcci "I I

^

akarishyathds •^^TiM'^\ akarishyethdm ^^iftWS^ akarishyadhwam

^ofifC"!)! akarishyata ^TaRftwlt akarishyetdm ^T^ift^T'tT akarishyanta

Passive, Pres. f^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^raift:, see 701. Cawsa/,

Pres. ^iTC^nfa ;
3d Pret. ^srsfhlit. i)es. P^cfl^ ifa , -^ (50a). iFV-ey,

^^, '^lifSt or -NPlchfiR or ^0«t.pH or M^Ofa or ^r<<^^3rH or '«»0<*OrH.

K k 2

r akrishi

'^r^F^It^akrithds

'VI end akrita

oli^Tl krisMya

eirthrWr krishishthds

chiOs krisMshta

^ToRftTH akarishye
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Participles, Pres. ^ffi^; Kivo.. fkm; Past pass, spi; Past indecl.

^TF^, -'^W; Fut. pass. c|i^°m, 41,^ t|, ^!PS.

684. There are only nine other roots in this class. Of these the commonest is

TT^ ' to stretch,' conjugated in the table at 583. The others are, "^^ ' to go,'

'S?'!^^ ' to kill' or ' to hurt,' ftp^ ' to kill' or ' to hurt,' '^'ff
' to shine,' '^' to eat

grass,' *T«^ ' to imagine,' Atm.; '^^' to ask,' W^ ' to give.' As these all end in

nasals, their conjugation will resemble that of verbs of the 5th class at 675;

thus

—

685. Root 'SOT. Inf. iqRuj ' to kill,' ' to hurt.' Parasmai and

Atmane. Pres. ii|4!i)(H, Uj^utrN, '^nftfir ; Kj^ij^H, &c. Atm. "^tft, TJ^^,

&c. Pot. 'Bjiyiii, &c. Ktm. vij4|</1^, &c. Imp. ^pRlftr, &c. Ktm.

tpj%, &c. ist Pret. ^rej?!r#, 'S^f'lftf^^, &c. Ktca. ^s^sl^, &c. ad

Pret. ^^m, ^T^rfiir^r, "^w^i '^^iftr^, ^'^'irf^, ^^?!jpr; '^^ftm,

^Bpr, ^iBj^. Kim. ^^, 'T^fin^, ^^; ^rqftnl, ^^ran^, '^-

W^; '^:^*w^, M^Tism, ^^mt- I St Put. Kj^Uriirw, &c. Kim.

s^ftnnt, &c. ad Fut. mrjiim i fa , &c. Atm. ^fti^, &c. 3d Pret.

^rejfinw, -?!jihT, -^Bfh^; 'sreyfiir^, -ftw, -?t; v^ftw, -fiiiF, -ftripr.

Kim. ^r^ftrf^, w^fijrenr or ^raj^im (426. b), ssmjPiuS or ^j^TiT (436. b) ;

THajfiUMr^, -Rumvji, -Piumrii; ^^ftrof^, -fts^, -ftmi. Bened.

B|*WI«. .^tm. -^fMhl. Cond. ^r^ftm. Kim. ^tajHuH) . Passive,

Pres. "^m; 3d Pret. 3d sing. Wffrfhr. Causal, Pres. T|n!RTf<T;

3d Pret. 'srf^T^Tsf. Des. f^^jftr^rfti, -^. Preq. "^r^, ^^fiw.

Participles, Pres. KjlHri^j Kim. ujiHM; Past pass, 'bjh; Past indecl.

^?WT or Ujnur^l, -Wfi Fut. pass, •sjftnrar, Uj^UtOd, ^npi.

EXAMPLES OF PRIMITIVE VERBS OF THE NINTH CONJU-

GATION. EXPLAINED AT 356.

686. Root ^ yu. Infin. iiHl^ yavitum, ' to join,' ' to mix.'

Parasmai-pada. Present tense,

^llT*! yundmi
H'^'**^ yunfoos

giiPt) yundsi ^'ft^ yunithas

sWImi yimiydm

•^^nm^yuniyds

Potential, ' I may join.'

^nhmr yuni'yatont

^5ftTrririy«»<y«ft(£m

I join.'

vni'n yunanfi

fifhTR yuniyama

•^^in^ymdydta,

|g«ft^yunfytts
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gnir^ yurdhi

ytig yundtu

Imperative, ' Let me join/

^111 yundva •^HIM yundma

g«tin yunitam *4«iln yuntta

^»{lni yunitdm yH»rt yunantu

First preterite, ' I was joining.'

^r^jft^ ayuniva ^TJ^ftlT aymdma

'Sr^rfrcT ayunttam laytfln ayunita

wgWlni ayunUdm SHUHH ayunan

^'^ P^^*- F"^' i^<^ or T^' l^n^; ^3^' ^l^'fs' 'S^[^Fs5

15*^' 11^> 3^1^^- 1st Fut. <)n<ri i rw or iftrnftR*, &c. ad Fut.

'rf^wTftr, &e. 3d Pret. 'snnf^, -^?^, .•^^; ssm i r-jm , -ftrr, -1^;
^rarfW, -f^, -f^^. Bened. ^irm, &c. Cond. ^nrf^, &c.

687.

^•Ah yunishe

^•fln ywnite

^TMANE-PADA.

H'flii ynntia

g«1l'«1 ywaishwa

snlni yunitdm

gniv^ yundthe

gnin yundte

Potential, ' I may join.'

^[«tW^ yumCvahi

3«fl*)l«ll yuniydthdm

^W)*)ini ywiiydtdm

Imperative, ' Let me join.'

I join.'

g»fl»i5 yunCmahe

Tpft^ yunidhwe

gin yunate

JntTT^ ywidmahi

gfftt^ yunidhwam

^»flT«T yurdran

gnii^ ywndmahai

V»ftaf yun{dhwam

^ini yunatdm

^T^5fNrnrayw^;f*oif

«ig«fln ayunita

^rjifhrf^ ayunzmahi

vt^rill^ ayunidhwam

giini yundtdm

First preterite, ' I joined.'

^fJnNrf^ ayunivahi

si^lixil aynndthdm

''agiliil ayundtdm

3d Pret. •j^, g^, ^; igfV^, g^, •g^; ^ff^,
^[gftr^ or -|-, fgf^. ist Fut. Tri^rn%, &c. ad Fut. irftr^, &c.

3d Pret. 'imr^tPM, -ftmi, -f^; 'ij<)n<ujr^ , ^4<fc)mii|l , -^mt; ^nriV'wf^,

-f^sr, -f^^TT. Bened. trftr^, &c. Cond. ^nif^, &c. Passive,

Pres. ^; 1st Fut. viPNril^ ^ 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^rHTf% or ^rqif^WiT.

Causal, Pres. Tn^TTrfir; 3d Pret. ^Tftj^j . Des. ^^m(«< or fu^iPjmfa .

* Some authorities give TTfiTTf^I &c. as the only form. See Laghu Kaum. 734.
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Freq. 'ft^, 'fWfti or TfhNMH. Participles, Pres. ^Ti^; ^tm. ^STR;

Past pass. ^; Past indecl. ^RT, -^; Fut. pass. V^WiC^, innfrir,

^TT^ or JT^r.

688. Root ^ (360). Inf. gr^ ' to know.' Parasmai and Ktvaxas.

Pres. ^ih i Ph , »iMir*i, siH i rri ; STTffi^, HiWly^, ^rrsfhw; »ir»fl«n^,

»iMl«J, STRf^. iitm. »TT^, »JT^, Sirfl^; ^rr^ft^, M\A\^,
'^M l ti ;

aTl'flH^, »rnft^5 »IM^. Pot. »rT«fhlt, &c. ^tm. »n«ftT, &c. Imp.

^TRTftr, ^TTsfM^, JiHIg; »«HH, ^inlri, wnftHT; MM IH , WPftiT, 5TR^.

iitm. »n^, »)l.flui, ^i.flrii; ^liHmts «IMIVii, »tMlri1 ; »<nm^ , »T l Wl*J ,

3|Hri1. 1st Pret. ^frSTRT, ^nTMrtT, ^TSTPinr; ^i|lW1°l, ^atltflri, ^TilT-

iftiri; ^nrnftH, TMsd-flri, ^»(H"t_. -^tm. iHshPh, ^nipfhrn^, ^Rrnflir;

^nrnfhrff , 'fl»jMivii, TM^Mirii; ^nmfHrfi?, ^sn^ftst, ^a^nri . ad Pret.

(373) ''^j »r%«r, ^; 51%^, »isi^«, »«sigM^; irf^, wir, ir^.

iitm. »|%, Jifst^, »i%; »r%^, »rsrT'^, «lsll^ ; iri^R^, itPsii^ or -^,

»rf|rT. 1st Fut. '

jiiri l Pw , &c. 3d Fut. sn^mfir, &c. 3d Pret. (433)

^rgrftR, ^)^ i *fl<^, ?nrT^; '^sj i ftiM , ^ji i fti B , -st; ^frftrw, ^rgiftre,

wnit; ^^iwf^, ^rgrt^, ^rgrair. Bened. ^tjto or ^nrm. Atm. grohr,

&c. Cond. ^^144}, &c. ^tm. ^J9TW» &c. Passive, Pres. (465. a)

^; 3d Pret. # (473) ; ist Fut. gnnt or ijlDirii^ (474) ; 2d Fut.

^T^ or grftr^; 3d Pret. 3d sing, ^f^rrftl. Causal, Pres. simtilPn or

ji q^jiPH ; 3d Pret. ^rftrsni. Des. ftrgr^. Freq. irrgr^, ^ngrftr or

intrftr. Participles, Pres. HMrf ; ^tm. «fMrH ; Past pass. giiT

;

Past indecl. $IIHI, -^PT; Fut. pass. s{iiri°<(, stl'O^, ^N.

689. Root ^. Inf. ^ ' to buy.' Parasmai and Atmane. Pres.

tfl^u i Px , a!l<u i PM , iflJUiPri ; ^hsft^, ^Whqr^, ^WtrW; "ahuftiwr, *liulvi,

•aShsrftr. j^itm. gft^, -^hjfl^, gfWt^; •gtWNtj 'SB^in^, glNn^; a'Whit,

gftrjft^, ^fhir^. Pot. gJWhit, &c. ^tm. grhilN, &e. Imp. gfhsnfJr,

athotff, *i<uig ; s«l4UN, yOiiflii, *1<u1itt; diluiiH, gfNfhT, *lJU'rf.

Ktm. "gft^, TjfNft^, {ftltijilrii ; s(i1<uN^, 'ahnTsif, gfNmri; gftwmf,

tiflT!iftj4, -giknit. ist Pret. sHriiliui , ^s^tNmf, ^rgfNmr; sastOiul?,

^rafWht, ^rafWtHt; ^^fhiftH, ^rafNrhr, "srafhji^. ^tm. ^wHtst, '^^-

luliiiw, '^srafNrtiT; ^raih!ft^%, ^raftwrat, ^sraftwiit; ^rafNftTfi?, ^raft-

JSfiist, SHriiliUH. 3d Pret. (367.0) P^diHj, P'^ijiPuvi or f^^, f^fm;

f^fgiftj^, fsrfgi^rg^, f^ftm^; ferf^sftw, f«rf^, f^fg;^^. i^tm.

ptiPttiPm^ or -|, P^P>»P<R . ist Fut. ^nnftR, &c. Kim. ^nnt, &c.

3d Fut. ^imrfir, &c. Atm. ^, &c. 3d Pret. ^i|w, -^, -T*i^;
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^1^, -i, -st; ^^, -IP,
-i;(^.

Atm. ^iSpe(, -rm^, -?; ^^biP̂ ,

-'^m, -^m; ^^wf?, ^r^ or -^, '31^^. Bened. -gft^Tm, &c.

j^Ltm. ^i^, &c. Cond. -^r^, &c. iitm. "arai^, &c. Passive^ Pres.

^, &c.; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^rarf^. C«ms«?, Pres. WH^Jlfa ;
3d Pret.

'ST^gw. De«. f^^^rfir, -^. Freq. ^nstit, ^^ or ^xftft. Parti-

ciples, Pres. -mUHK^i ^tm. gftisnTT; Past pass, gjh'; Past indecl.

^fti^, -gftiT; Fut. pass, w^, •gPRlfhT, ^.
690. After ^ may be conjugated Tft 'to please;' thus, Pres.

fl'^NnfiT, &c.; Ktm. TTtd, &c. The Causal is irNnnf»T or Hum i fH ;

3d Pret. 'srfqrror* or ^irthj*. Des. frnftmftr, &c. Freq. ^ift^, &c.

691, The root ^, ' to cut,' follows the conjugation of ^, ' to

purify,' in the table at 583 ; thus, Pres. ^^nftr, &c. ; ^tm. ^, &c.;

Pot. -^^fhtf, &c.; iitm. '^^, &c.; 2d Pret. '^R, &c.; Xtm. ^^,
&c.; 1st Fut. (gftni fa , &c.; ad Fut. pjftnmfilj &c.; 3d Pret.

^c4ir<4^, &c.

69a. Root ^^. Inf. ^ ' to bind.' Parasmai. Pres. ^Tfir,

srarftr, ^^wfir; ^riN^, ^^t^, w'ahnr; ^^^, -^ijhr, -^HfJfT. Pot.

^tiNt, &c. Imp. -^vjfH, ^VR (357. a), -^HTf ; ^W^, wtitlf, -wt;

^HTH, rohr, ^W^. 1st Pret. '?l^, ^l^HT^, ^J^HTH;; ^R»hr, ^T^Tfrff,

-irf; ^RTfhr, ^ra^, ^rro^. 2d Pret. ^g^, ^^rfWq or ^sr^s (298)

or ^w^ (298. a), ^^r^; ^^1^, "^^^tf^, -l-iHl^^t^; ^^^Phw , ?R^,
=l<«^. ist Fut. ?FSTf^ (298), &c. ad Fut. HWfiff (299. a), &c.

3d Pret. ^THPW (299. a), ^MT^fahr, ^WTn^; ^WT^(^, ^r^i^, ^ »i i ral ;

^r»TT^TW, W^T^, ^WTii^. Bened. -qr^. Cond. ^Mn?f. Passive,

Pres. (469) ^. Causal, Pres. ^^tnrrfiT; 3d Pret. ^srr^. Des.

ikHrt¥\?H (299. a). Freq. -gr^, WT^fJUT, ^R'tflfil. Participles,

Pres. "^UiT; Past pass, scs; Past indecl. sf^, -^iq; Fut. pass.

693. Root jps^. Inf. ?lft^^ ' to connect,' 'to tie,' ' to fasten

together.' Parasmai. Pres. iivj i fa , JT^lftr, i^vjifri; U'^N^, if^vt^,

?T^M[; ?T^^^. ?T^5 W^- Pot. ?T^hri, &c. Imp. sj^JI, i^n^t,

?I^; ?r^, ?I^» -'Bt; W3^, Vr^, ?T^. ist Pret. ^m^,
^'JSji+i^, ^Rr^nr; '3i?i^, ^npf^, -irt; ^if^Tn , ^nj^, ^RT^- 2d

Pret. (375./) ^RT^Tt, ^T»|ft«r^ or ^ftnr, ^njwit; »J4jrr<ilN or ^^,

* Foster gives ^rftrUJlf; Westergaard, ^iftnfNf.

t Some authorities give tlriiin in 2d sing. Imp. ; and the option of »nil^ in

the 1st and 3d of the 2d Pret. Compare 339.
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'iil'-"!^*!, or jjqvj'g, »|v^,vi^^ or d'T^^; mjf'm or ^f^, ^RP^ or

^, ^RT^^ or ^^. I St Fut. nWrfw, &c. 2d Fut. ^rfwrnnfir,

&c. 3d Pret. ^jjikviM , -iwfl^, -^^, &c. ; see 437. Bened. ipuvi,

&c. Cond. ^srfwm, &c. Passive, Pres. (469) T(^, &c. Causal,

Pres. iirnm i Pn ; 3d Pret. ^HRT^. Des. HHijrrHiMir*). Freq. imi^,

^iq
'

rV^rH , ifi|>vi)rH . Participles, Pres. ?r3ir; Past pass. ?TftnT; Past

indecl. iiPviM i or ^fr»t|r< l, -?F«I; Fut. pass. ijPr'UH'fl, ?rf«pfhl, ?rni.

a. After jp^ may be conjugated ^fsv^^ ' to loosen,' »n^ ' to churn/

&c.

694. Root ^^*. Inf. i^tfW^ * to agitate/ ' to shake/ Parasmai.

Pres. wwfiT, ^wftr, wwfir; Ta[«N^, '^%ihi^, ^s^hm; 'stf»'^j ^^sr,

^Vfnf. Pot. "^^hjf, &c. Imp. -^Wftr, ^WTTSr (357. a, 58), ^VTT;

^WR, W^, -tit; ^WH, W^, ^IPJ. 1st Pret. ^rww, ^l^WTr,

^ravn^; "er^^, ^m^, -in; ^a^^, ^ff^^ihr, "a^v?^. ad Pret.

^^, -^ijWm, fi^; ^y^, ll>^s' l^*^s5 Tl^' ^1*^'

'^^rmr. 1st Fut. «nr»(ri irw , &c. ad Fut. Tftftr^nfir, &c. 3d Pret.

^l^»rt, -^, -^, &c. ; see 437. Or ^^, -»wr, -HT^; -»n?, -OT,

->m; -Hm, -vnt, -h^. Bened. W^TTK, &c. Cond. 'sr^Himj &c.

Passive, Pres. -^ ; 3d Pret. 3d sing. 4liiif)r«T. Causal, Pres. ^-
^nftl ; 3d Pret.^^. Des. -^Bfir^mrH or ^^fir^tfir. l^cy. "Tt^,

^?jM«T (3d sing. "i^t^Hw). Participles, Pres. '^wr; Past pass.^
or ^f»Tir; Past indecl. -^ajT or l^fHrlt, -^j Fut. pass. T^tfwifai,

Hft'Wll (58), ^ftwi.

695. Root ^in»^t. Inf. Hfrr^ ' to stop/ ' to stay/ ' to support.'

Parasmai. Pres. ^avrftT, &c.; see '^ at 694. Pot. W^INf, &c.

Imp. ^irerrftT, HHTH (357- a), ^PSn^; HVT^, ^a^, -iff; «Tjm, witif,

mW^. ist Pret. ^rerat, &c. ad Pret. irernT, ireffwr, TI'STW;

irerftH^, riw*Hig*j^, Tj'KTwrg'B ; riwfrmr, Trer»T, irerBra. ist Fut. ^rfrr-

irr%r, &c. ad Fut. wPmmirH , &c. 3d Pret. «iHft»T#, -'»ft^» -^^^>

&e.; see 437. Or ^eniPf, -«^, -Ul^; ->TT^, -Hif, ->TilT; -HW, ->nT,

-w^. Bened. ?cr«mf . Cond. ^rerfwTo}. Passive, Pres. ^ir^. Causal,

Pres. wmii ifa ; 3d Pret. ^rrrePBi. Des. firerftHmftr. Freq. Tcm^,

AMiHjH or TiT5r»ftfiT. Participles, Pres. ^srWi^; Past pass. HM;

Past indecl. ^tTMT or w(^Hr>«l; Fut. pass, wrujrf^, ^iPHifHr, ^iiwi.

* This root is also conjugated in the 4th conjugation, when it is neuter, and

signifies ' to be agitated;' thus, Pres. '^wiTftT, &o. See 612.

t This root also follows the 5th conjugation ; thus, Pres. ^Vtfl, &c. See 675.
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696. Root ^^*. Inf. ^f^ig ' to eat.' Parasmai. Pres. ^mrfH,

^rarftr, wsrfif; '^r^\^, ^prfN^^, whm^; ^i^h?^^, w^, wsf^.
Pot. ^r^hrt, &c. Imp. ^srwifH, ^t^rnr (357. a)j w^; stot^, ^p^,
-Hi; VHWIH, ^r^, ^TO^. 1st Pret. '^irgf, ^rranr, 'armidr; "^rraft^,

^iWlifj -TTT} ^n^N, ^iWlii, ^rrWT. ad Pret. ^rr^, ^rrf^^, ^n^;

^rr%7, '3rr?rp;, "^it^^^; ^t%»t, 'sitjt, ^rnnr. ist Fut. ^srfwftff,

&c. 3d Fut. 'srf^ranftl, &c. 3d Pret. 'snf^R, ^ai^^, ^l ^Pri^ ; '3tt%*'7,

'fliT^iB, ^T%^ ; 'srrf^TO, ^nftr?, ^nf^r^K. Bened. ^r^^^, &c. Cond.

^rT%'^, &c. Passive, Pres. ^r^^. Causal, Pres. ^n^inftl; 3d Pret.

suTgi^r. Des. ^?%%Trftr. JF^eg. ^r^n^^ (508. a). Participles, Pres.

^rai^; Past pass. ^i%ir; Past indecl. ^PjiH I, -^Tftt; Fut. pass.

697. Root ffi^r. Inf. $i%g or ^ ' to harass,' ' to vex,' ' to dis-

tress.' Parasmai. Pres. ffi^rfiT, &c. ; see 'sqr at 696. Pot, fpi^hn,

&c. Imp. r^iaiPT, r^?IM (357. a), &c. ist Pret. ^P^tlt , 'SfffPHT?!,

^srflOTir; ^fjli^iflci , ^Pjli^'^rf , -nf; '31%^, -iirjh'alri , 'sriira^. ad Pret.

fwmt, f#f^ or f^, f#5r; r-Mr^r^i?, r^r^y^^, f^r^^i^+i^;

f^flif^nT, f^ffi^, f^ffiSpr. 1st Fut. lif^-fflfw or ImTftfT, &C. 3d

Fut. ^r^tudfir or ^(tHiPH, &c. 3d Pret. ^^sfPf, -^ft^, -'^H^; ^'
%E^, -%?, -%?!; ^tlif^pJT, -f^, -%^. Or ^1%?^, -^W, -T^;

-^T^, -^, -Tpi; -T^, -^^, -T^ (see 439). Bened. ffi^Tmf, &c.

Cond. ^f^TO or ^^i^. Passive, Pres. P^^t); 3d Pret. 3d sing.

^l|i%. Causal, Pres. li^xrrftT; 3d Pret. ^'gffi^. Des. fgffjf^mfir

or f^^if^^rfiT or r<iP^B|iPH. Freq. ^?^^, %|rf^. Participles, Pres.

firai^; Past pass, ffi? or ^f^; Past indecl. ffifT or P^P^Mi,

-fii^; Fut. pass. |r%71^ or ii?aT, |i^pihf, Ir^q.

698. Root^ i35'J- a). Inf. iftf^ ' to nourish.' Parasmai. Pres.

^«!IiPh, «jw!iiP«, ^BinfiTj ga!fl<«^, ^laritvnT, ^'aifhrw^; ^wi^ni, -^aghj,

^anfJiT. Pot. josft^t, &c. Imp. ^xtsnf^, ^^ntr, ^nsn^; ^am^, g^cfrcf,

-Tif; jjuyiH, ^^ajftiT, ^tui*^. ist Pret. ^rg^f, ^rawr^, ^r^WTir;

'srg-HlfN', ^jijuiflri, -Tit; ^J^^rfhr, ^rgwhr, ^gajr^. For the other tenses

and forms, see g^ 4th c. at 6a i.

699. Root JJ^ (359). Inf. ?T^1^ 'to take' (414. a). Parasmai and

Atmane. Pres. Jj^lPH, JJ^lP+l, 'l^lPri; ^J-^t^,, 'J-^Ntt, 'J'^w,;

TSfN^» l^fN, JJ^rfViT. i^tm. JT%;, 3T^, JJ^; 'T^ff^, n^m,

TSi™'; T^l^, T^J^, T^- Pot- T^J^T. i^tm. jj-^jn, &c.

* This is a different root from ^^ gth conjugation. See 682.

L 1

^
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Imp. ij^fn, JTFTO, n^^; n^^, n^fhf, Jj^lHl; Jj^^w, JT^fhr,

1^^. iitm. 3^, Jj^{)x^, ir^Trt; j^^nI, n-^im, n-^nTrr;

T^n^> "J^s^, I^TiTT- ^^t ^'*'*- ^'i^i' ^f^^n^' '^T^K'
^fJ^J^. --H^l^lri , ^Jj^lrii ; ^^I^Ih , ^J^^ff, wjj^r^. j^tm.

^f^> ^fT^fHr^, ^nr^Tf; ^^j^1'='fV » ^^j^ i '^i , ^'i^irfi; ^r?^-
'I^* '^T^^, ^S?ir- 2d Pret. (380) SRH?, ^nrf^T, ^i??r?; ipjf?^,

^1^^' ^^fsJ »f'lfVH, IPT?, ^SPJI^- J^tm. ir^, Wnf^, ^Pjt;

^T^^. fl'j^lii^, ^"JfT^; »<'|1V»<^J spjff^ or -|, »pjf^. ist Fut.

y^lriiPw, &c. (414. a), iitm. ?i?Thn%, &c. ad Fut. jj^lm rfif .

^tm. lf^-S(, &c. 3d Pret. 'SRT?^^, ^iTTr^TT, ^i?T^; 4iij^lM, '^^-

^, ^rh^bt; ^u^i«h, ^ii^'\v, "^mtt^^- -^tm. ^jj^irM . iHij^iani
^,

'5ii?JTf^; ^ir^tHf?, ^ij^1m«ii, 'Wii^lmrif; 'Jiy^lmH^, ^trf^sk, wt-
"^tmt. Bened. i|^i«, &c. iLtm. ;|^1^1 ?. Cond. 4|jj^1ii4. ji^Ltm.

^?I?^'^. Passive, Pres. 11^; ad Pret. »njt ; ist Fut. jj^lrit? or

mP^rfl^; 2d Fut. JT^f^ or WTf^; 3d Pret. 3d sing. ^RT^j 3d pi.

^y^llri or 4imr^i«ri. Causal, Pres. ?n^TiTftl; 3d Pret. ?rf»Rrf-

Des. fsr^^rfiT, -% (503). Fi^eq. »|0'[^ , ^Hijfa (3d sing. »mnfe) or

»liy^lftr; see 711. Participles, Pres. J^^K^; ^tm. '[^•1 ; Past

pass. iTftw; Past indecl. J^^trlT, -ip; Fut. pass. ?T?t?RI, ^Tflft^,

»IT?r.

EXAMPLES OF PASSIVE VERBS, EXPLAINED AT 461.

700. Root ^ da (465). Infin. ^ datum, ' to be given.'

Present, ' I am given.'

^^ d^ye ({Imii? diydvahe ?fHn*l? diydmahe

^^ rf^yoie ^NW diyethe ^hl^ diyadhwe

^nTff diyate t^An diyete ({l<i»n diyante

Potential, ' I may be given.'

^mT diyeya ({ImiP^ diyeoahi «{l*l*<r^ diyemahi

^1*1 "JUT diyethds ^WTTSlf diyeydthdm ^t^sk diyedhwam

^liT d{yeta <{lM<4ifH diyeydtdm >^<<<*H diyeran

Imperative, ' Let me be given.'

^ %ai ^hrr^ diydvahai ?(hrW^ diydmahai

^hra diyaswa ^n^ diyethdm ?ft^# diyadhwam

?(hr!n diyatdm ^twT d(yetdm ^hTnTT diyantdm
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First preterite, ' I was given.'

^^hj adiye ^I^hlT^i^ adiydvahi 'ST^^'Wf^ i

'Jt <{1 *) «) I ti^ adiyatlids -H^^vix adiyethdm '>)<{|i(i4 adiyadhwam

«n{l<4n adtyata ^?fl*)rfl adiyetdm '«n(l*iii adiyanta

Second preterite, ' I have been given.'

^^ rfotie ^T^'^^ dadivahe ^T^T? dadimahe

t;u^H dadishe ^T^ daddthe ^i^^dadidhwe or -%-rfAwe

First future, ' I shall be given.'

{<;ini5 ddtdhe or ^TiTnS^ ddtdswahe (^iriltti? ddtdsmahe, &c.

(^iTmhi^ ddyitdhe ^TftTiTT^^ ddyitdswdhe ^TftHTRR? ddyitdsmahe, &c.

Second future, ' I shall be given.'

[ ^l*M rfasye or ^I4<ll<4^ ddsydvahe ^\*Ml*\'^ ddsydmahe, &c.

L TIl^W ddyishye ^iftntT^ ddyishydvahe ^iVM<mt^ ddyishydmahe, &c.

Third preterite, " I was given.'

^ri^i^ii^ adishwahi ^^rf^wf^ adishmahi

^I^Tftr^^ addyishwahi 'in^ l Pm •) P^ addyishmahi

'i)r«^M|Srf adisMthdm ^rf^ adidhwam

•a (^ I Pn 4 1 «! 1 addyishdthdm ^T^TftsST addyidhwam

f ^rf^ft arfisAJ or

f'Slf^^mi^af^iVAasor

^I^rnTarfayi/ it was given.
f
^rf^^Tirf adisMtdm Wf^^W adishata

I ^I^Tftr^HT addyishdtdm ^T^TftrTrT addyishata

Bened. ^nftxT or ^rftr^'hl, &c. Cond. ^^T^ or ^tRt'^.

701. Root sirW (467). Infin. 'ss^ karttum, ' to be made' or ' done.'

Present, " I am made.'

ftwi ftR^ f^^
f3^ f^ f^!^

Potential, ' I may be made.'

Pfh^M ftfi^l^ff PaiMiP?

Imperative, 'Let me be made.'

fisw^ f^itiwf f^^i^

Patirii f^i^ f^Ti^

i^^rs^ preterite, ' I was made.'

wf^^TW "ilPshillfiT 'JCprtiMtl

Second preterite.

^oU^ ^^w^ ^^

i^jrsf future.

r^Btit -^mt ^tror?, &c.

1 or ^STftTTT? ^Brfttn^t ^Tlrmw?, &c.

Second fut. oRft'^ or ^BTft^, &c.

L 1 2
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^<*r*( or 'SRSlftf^

^?«Blft ' it was done'

Bened. sf!^ or cfc i Ti^ifl^i

Third preterite.

D0AL.

7H^u<r^ or ^rarfts^

^rai^rsri or ^nRrftsrot

-Mchmrii or ^raifT^Trri

Tiicfcmr^ or ^niiifcwf^

VHch^* or ^TcRlfts^

^icmri or ^tchiniMri

Cond. siicfcr<Bi or ^rarft^.

702. The following is an example of a passive verb from a root

ending in a consonant :

Root 5J3T yuj. Infin. ift^ yoktum, ' to be fitting.'

Pres. •35^ ' I am fitting,' ^TT^, ^3^, &c. Pot. ^3^, &c. Imp.

^, v-mm, ^WHT, &c. 1st Pret. w^, ^jgjinrni, wgsinr, &c.

ad Pret. v^, ^^Hh^, t[^, &c. ist Fut. ?ft^, ^ft^, nm, &c.

2d Fut, ^t^, iti'ifi^, 4l«*i7i, &c. 3d Pret. ^gfi^, ^^^RT^, ^nftftT;

'*3*yf^j ^3*5|l''li> &c, Bened. ^p^j &c. Cond. ^ijt?^} &c.

EXAMPLES OF CAUSAL VERBS. EXPLAINED AT 479.

703. Root ^bhu. Infin. >TT^rftlrf bhdvayitum, 'to cause to be.'

Farasmai-fada. Atmanb-pada.

Present, ' I cause to be,' &c.

»nTltTTO

Potential, ' I may cause to be,' &c.

Imperative, ' Let me cause to be,' &c.

First preterite, ' I was causing to be,' &e.

^WNMH ^Wmiiifl ^iW|<4*<»rf
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Second preterite, ' I caused to be/ &c.

HRTRRiR >TnnrRr«li^ >1l^<<l<d«hH

><NMI=d*K XN*(IMfhH«^ HN<(I4sr^'?r Hm^rrarai ^N^MshM

First future, ' I will cause to be/ &c.

HRftnnfi?? HRftmr^ Hmftnrrw^

>Traftnrrftr wr^fwrwH m^rftnnw

»»i^ftnn MNr<<riiO vrn'ftnrTO

Secondfuture, " I shall or will cause to be/ &c.

^TT^fnunrH »TraftrHrra^ JTrnftrom^

*rmf5imftr m^ftrorsTB vrmfiro^

*n^ftn«rfiT HRftraim m^rftrBrftr

Third preterite, ' I caused to be/ &c.

^=fln''4ri1 ^Rhr^^ ^r^H^ ^r^»T^Trr

Benedictive or optative, ' May I cause to be/ &c.

Conditional, ' I should cause to be/ &c.

^wT^firenr ^wRftnTT^ ^wNDimin

^MT^f^TSl^ ^wraftrarrf ^MT^ftroTiT

^Hi<4n4iMi<^ ^Mf^ftTHnrr ^wRfiw'^

704. Root
i;5^

dris. Infin. ^^^ftf^ darhayitum,

Parasmai-pada. Present, ' I cause

t^iJlMim dariaydmi

(^^mPiJ dariayaA

^^^rfif dariayati

\^*\*\ dariayeyam

^llMit dar^ayet

<^:5 *<''=< H. darsaydvas

^^Mti« darsayathas

t^^lMnff dardayatas

Potential, ' I may cause to see,

^^nR darsayeoa

^^UTT dariayetam

<;^<ini darsayetdm

' to cause to see.'

to see.'

<;^Mi*i4 darsaydmas

t^^H"* darsayatha

(^^Mlft darsayanti

^^rpT darsayema

f^ll^ri dariayeta

t,$«l«*< darsayeyus
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' Let me cause to see.'

^^rnfW dariaydni i,^*W^ dardaydva <§^l*< dariaydma

f^^dar^aya t^^llii dardayatam <5^*in dardayata

^fpTj^dardayatu <^^^rii dardayatdm t^^H'g dariayantu

First 'preterite, ' I was causing to see.'

^^^14 adarmyam ^^^TR adariaydva ^t^^inii adariaydma

•^i^Xi\^adar4ayas "^^ti^ adariayatam -wf^^dnn adardayata

^fl^^Uri adarsayat •ii<^^Hti\ adariayatdm ^J^'^TI^ adarSayan

Second preterite, ' I caused to see.'

<$$MIHI43I daHaydmdsa* ' ^^>\W\?HA dariaydmdsiva ^^*A\»\\Vnrt dardaydmdsima

<^^M l*i I r^ VI dardaydmdsitha <^^*iW\fi ^t\dardaydmdsathus (;^<*i*il« darsaydmasa

^^mH\H dardaydmdsa ^^PUWtW^^dardaydmdsatus f^^m*i\^*i^dardaydmdsus

First future, ' I will cause to see.'

^^(f^riirw darSayitdsmi <^ ^jOl H I *«(
*(^

darsayitdswas ^^^<*ai*»«^darsayitdsmas

^^finrrftr daHayltdsi ^^ifirHrore dardayitdsthas ^^rftnnW dardayitdstha

^^ftnrr darSayitd t^^f^iniCI darsayitdrau (^

^

Tm n

i

<.«^dardayitdras

Second future, ' I will cause to see.'

^^ftntrrfir dm-sayishydmi ^^firoiT^^ dardayishydvas ^r^f^TBIW^ darsayishydmas

<^r*|ttfr« dardayishyasi ^ !§ Tilm m *|^ darSayishyathas (;^r*4<«l<( dardayishyatha

^^ftrorfil darSayishyati ^ftrBnTTT dardayishyatas ^ftnilf'ir dardayishyanti

3d Pret. ?H;{ld^i or 'Si^fr, &c.; see 638. Bened. ^^^TO, &c. Cond.

^I^^ftm. i^Ltui. Pres. ^^, ^^Ji^, ^^xrff, &c. Pot. ^^^. Imp.

^H^, ^1^, &c. 1st Pret. ^1^1^. 2d Pret. ^i^qWai. ist Fut.

^^ftnn%. 2d Fut. ^ jir*<»M . 3d Pret. ^Tcff^, ^l^^^Tjnn^, &c. Bened.

^^fil^. Cond. ^^ftr^.

After these models, and after the model of primitive verbs of the

loth class at 638, may be conjugated all causal verbs.

EXAMPLES OF DESIDERATIVE VERBS, EXPLAINED AT 498.

705. Root ^bhu. Infin. '^'jf^ bubhushitum, ' to wish to be.'

Parasmai-pada. Atmanb-pada.

Present, ' I wish to be,' &c.

11?^ TS?'^ TJ?^'n

^v^ ^Hinw ^^f%
Tl?^ 11^ 11?^

IT^ ^^ ^^
Or ^Tra^nr dariaydnclmkdra; see 490.
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Potential, ' I may wish to be,^ &c.

Imperative, ' Let me wish to be,' &c

263

T^^

First preterite, ' I was wishing to be/ &c.

Second preterite, ' I wished to be/ &e.

Tf^T^raiR* ^»J5T^^ TI?T^f^

l>|?T^^!n: ^m^fhg^r ^nm^f^

W>TtIT^ fJ^T^f^?

First future, ' I will wish to be/ &c.

Iffi'TTTfiw f»TftnTT^ f»|ftTITOm^

l»rf^Tnftr ^PHrfT^w^ ^r^fiiw

Secondfuture, ' I will or shall wish to be/ &c.

PlfmijifiT ^^jPnuin*) i»Tft^n»rar

^rqiMfw ^»lft^niJ^ fiTpTHni

^i^^ifir ^ijft^nm ^ijf^iqfjfr

Third preterite, ' I wished to be/ &c.

^a^irf^^ 'ij^HTKH ^Kijftpw

'^fl^s ^"I^ ^l*jf^
^r|»j^^ '5i|«f^ ^'Tlf^l's

Benedictive, ' May I wish to be/ &c.

Conditional, ' I should wish to be/ &c.

^^»jft^riV

f»ToiTCr

^i^)|f^xqi|[ ^jj^qn^ ^i^»|ftrHn»i

^rw»Tft^m ^rpjf^tqif ^f^nftunr

^3rj»jf^^r!r ^r^»jfkui(if ^rg^jfwojTr

* Or^^ra^BT:.
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EXAMPLES OF FREQUENTATIVE OR INTENSIVE VERBS,

EXPLAINED AT 507.

706. Root i^bhu. Infin. ^t»»fVj bobhavitum or ^t^jfirj bobhUyitum,

' to be repeatedly' ' or frequently/

i^TMANTB-PADA FORM (5O9).

Present, ' I am repeatedly/ &c.

^t^Jre ^^>J5^ =ri*ji|it)

«l^m(^ ^^>^W »n»J^'(*H

Potential, ' I may be frequently/ &c.

Imperative, ' Let me be frequently/ &c.

«fl*J<4*<J ^'t*^^ ^^{4
^sft^^nrt ^V>^TTt ^^hfpiif

First preterite, ' I was frequently/ &c.

^r#t>J5rT ^«ri»j<»ril ^rr^wiRT

Second preterite, ' I was frequently/ &c.

^t>nira^ ^^>nrRraiT^ ^t»j<ji*i<jd

^»nn^rai 'fl»i'<i*i*i^ ^t>niraf^

First future, ' I will be frequently/ &c.

^^fwit "^^»|finrra% ^Wwto%
*^ ^ ^.

sTtiTfinn "^^tirftrin^ "^^ijftnm^

Secondfuture, ' I will or shall be frequently/ &c.

'ft»jf*)'M+i ^t>jfiT^^ ^^ftini^

^'fijftr'i^ ^'t»jftr^ ^Tt>^n<m^

Third preterite, ' I was frequently/ &c.

'^ra^'ift ^>^t»|ftPBrfif ^^t^lftimP^

^Wt'fftWTH ^H^HfqrttTilt ^r^hjf^ or -^
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Bemdictive, ' May I be frequently,' &c.

^ft>|ftl*(r ?ft»jfii^^ ^irtW^

Conditional, ' I should be frequently.'

iH-Nl*jruU|H ^R^fir^ ^^t»{ftr«PiT

707* Pabasmai-pada form (514).

Present, ' I am frequently,' &c.

^'MtfiT or ^Wtfir '^'f^?^ ^^^JW

^=nri or ^Wtfi? ^'fJJjTO ^^^J?

^^H^^flT or -^Wlffir ^t>|ira -^t^^

Potential, ' I may be frequently,' &c.

^^^^[^TTr^ ^'nif ^t»J3nii

^t>j5n^ 'fl'j^irti ^»j^*i^

Imperative, ' May I be frequently,' &c.

=flH'=lirH ^iH^T^ «ftH=)lH

^t»jf^ ^ ^
^'tH^ or ^Wtg ^"fiJilT ^'l^J^

First preterite, " I was frequently,' &c.

^°n*<'<:fl^ or ^nrhil^ ^j^'tiuf WTt»|iT

'il'jlH'fltt^ or SH'NlHlit^ 'a=n»Jril 'a»nH^fl

Second preterite, ' I was frequently,' &c.

^^^^T^*!^, &c. ^t»T^rg>Tf^, &c. •^»j^Tg»|f^, &c.

or or or

•^m^ or -^^ -^^wf^ or -^tJjf^ ^t>j1^ or ^t»|f^

^r»|fVvr "^tiTTg^^or ^ft^Tf^r ^ or ^"^

^^HT^ or ^t>|5 ^tw^^or -^tij^p^ ^^H^^ or ^^ij^^

First future, ' I will be frequently,' &c.

^^vrfgrrrftR ^r^riiy^^ ^rNriW«

?tHf?riffa ^^Hf^TrnPTW^ ^r^lHKJU

^tHf^KT ^KP^riiO ^tni^Tntw^

M m
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Secondfuture, ' I will or shall be frequently/ &c.

^ftvrfVanftj sftHf^^n^ ^r«*«nw«^

^fqm fii ^t>»fTBr^ ^tirf^^m

^tHpjmrrl ^^>d^xqTTO «ft»Tf^'"rf^

Third preterite, ' I was frequently/ &c.

JiH.n<j^.<H
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^f^TTO, ^fi^isi^, ^lepw^; ^ft^^, ^ft^Tsr, '^f^irfir. Pot. ^fe^,
&c. Imp. ^^inftr, ^ftffar, '^ or ^f^r^ft^; ^^in^, ^T^, -wt;

^%«n»T, ^%%ff, ^ftyrr^. ist Pret. ^^^ ti ,^^ or ^ftspftr^, ^l%^
or ^r«!Mlrf; ^ai^ft^, '3l^f^, -tit; ^[^^^, ^i^ftfff, ^i^ft^.
3d Pret. '%ft?TTTg»j5 or -%f^m.^^,K , &c. &c.

711. Root ?rf 'to take' (699, 359). Parasmai form of Frequenta-

tive. Pres. Mlirf^l or "Jiiij^lftT, mu^^ (306. a) or »rRT^Hxr, ?TRITfe

(305. a) or jjiii^rrf; ?rrn^, in»pB;, ^ttj^^; ^ttj^i^, ^tpj?, ^irij^fiT.

Pot. 3ippjt. Imp. »n?T?Tftl, M\n?<i, iTT?nf or ^?I^; jJWJ^r, in^,
-3t ; «iTii^m, »n^, »iT'j^. 1st Pret. '?r3n?T?> ^nrra^ (39a. a, 43. c) or

'a»iin5l*V> ^»ii«^ or 'snmr^j ^nniJ^, 'SRrnj^, -^; ^nn^, ^t5iT»]«,

'"'niif^ (330), &c.

CHAPTER VII.

INDECLINABLE WORDS.

ADVERBS.

713. Adverbs, like nouns and verbs, may be divided into simple

and compound. The latter are treated of in the next Chapter on

Compound Words.

Simple adverbs may be classed under four heads ; ist, as formed

from the cases of nouns ; adly, adverbs of less obvious derivation

;

3dly, adverbial affixes
;
4thly, adverbial prefixes.

Adverbs formedfrom the Cases of Nouns.

The following cases of nouns are used adverbially

:

713. The nominative or accusative neuter of any adjective.

As. ^'truly;' ^'much;' '^fhi, f^, ' quicUy ;' ^^'fitly;' ^nft^'near;'

TJTT ' lightly ;' 'fif^ , ^HTif , m^j >pi, ' exceedingly ;' ^1^4 ' certainly ;' 'ftTW

' constantly ;' f^ ' for a long while ;' W«7^ ' strongly ;' I^W ' again,' ' repeat-

edly' (194) ; %5re5 ' only,' ' merely.' ^

a. The nom. or ace. neuter of certain pronouns ; as, THT ' therefore,' then
;'

Tnt ' wherefore,' ' when ;'
ri 1=1 if

' so long,' ' so soon ;' M\^n^ ' as long as,' ' as soon

asj' fip^'why?'

b. The nom. or ace. neuter of certain substantives and obsolete words; as,

T?W 'secretly;' =lil^ 'willingly;' ^TJ ' of one's own accord,' ' of one's self,' ' spon-

M m 3
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taneously;' ffR 'by name,' 'that is to say;' ^^ 'repeatedly;' 'Nt 'long

»go ;' ^^ ' pleasantly ;' 4imi(l ' now ;' T^ * by night' (noetu).

714. The instrumental case of nouns and pronouns.

As, Vuftif 'virtuously;' ^fsSjlUH ' southwards' or ' to the right;' "*'S<.«u north-

wards;' ^rfrft^ 'without;' g#?l 'above;' tft^' below;' ^[J^ ' slowly
;'

nT ' therefore ;' ^«I ' wherefore.' The instr. case of certain obsolete nouns ; as,

f^W ' for a long tune ;' ^r«A.<U ' in a short time ;' f^ ' by day ;' f^WT ' for-

tunately;' «^«1, >H^4I, 'quickly;' ^TYTT ' now.'

715. The ablative case of nouns and pronouns.

As, ^Wn[ ' forcibly ;' ^fTrl 'joyfully;' gTT^'at a distance j' KWn^' there-

fore;' cirtti
I
n^ 'wherefore ?' ^raWTiT 'without cause,' 'unexpectedly;' a-avin^'from

the north :' and of a few obsolete nouns ; as, P«K.lr(^ ' for a long time ;' ^TOTi^

' afterwards ;' nrisjtuin^ ' at that instant.'

716. The locative case of a few nouns and obsolete words.

As, trar 'at night;' g?) 'far off;' JWTiT 'in the morning;' Ul^ 'in the

forenoon;' ^TTn ' suitably ;' ^t$ ' in front ;' ^oin^^ ' at once ;' tmf^ 'instantly;'

VI -n*. ' within.'

Adverbs of less obvious Derivation.

717. Ot affirmation.—^, W^, ftw, ^, 'indeed;' ^lf^ ' even.'

a. Ot legation.—H, Ht, "fff, 'not.' *IT, mW, are prohibitive; as, IT ^,
m 41 *lfVt, ' do not.' See 889.

b. Of interrogation. f^, f^, ^if%T^, g, Tfg, f^ii^, ' whether ?'

c. Of comparison.—^ 'like;' ^, ^, 'so;' fcfcHJH^'how much rather;'

IT^ {itVt + V^)'m like manner.'

d. Oi quantity.—'^Jl^ ' exceedingly ;' f^r^' a little;' ^TcTi^ ' once ;' ^««jii^,

T^' T^' Sfl? ' repeatedly.'

e. Of manner.—^, ^, 'so,' 'thus;' 'J'T^ 'agdn;' UHW 'for the most

part;' ^TTTT 'variously;' ^^ 'separately;' f*tSJlT 'falsely;' ^, ^, 'in

vain;' Wti 'enough;' VKfTfir, ^n^ (cf. w/fuf), 'quickly;' ^Xisfif 'silently;'

ftra^' reciprocally,' 'together.'

/. Of<me.—^ra' to-day," now;' ^^T^, WFgfir/now;' fT^TJff.Trit/then;'

^'formerly;' ^W^,^TSrn^,IlT^,' before;' grpiK'at once;' ^rUTr'instantly;'

HW 'after death;' trt 'afterwards;' -Sn^ 'ever;' H^ 'never;' ^T^^.
^it^^j ' another day,' ' next day.'

g. Otplace.—^'here;' H' where?' ^fi^W' without.'

h. Of doubt.— r4%'i^, ^TRTT, ' perhaps.'
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Adverliial Affixes,

718. f^cM, ^rfir api, and ^^ cAawa, may form indefinite adverbs

of time and place, when affixed to interrogative adverbs.

As, from ^i^ ' when!' gi^Tf^iT, ^ifT, and <*<MH, ' sometimes;' from cF^'

and li 'where?' '^af^, fWTftr, 'iiP^, ^itft, 'somewhere;' from feR^
'whence?' gnHai^^ and ^W<S|i1 'from somewhere;' from ^sfir 'how many?'

WKf^ ' a few ;' from ?iff ' when ?' ^f^f^i^ ' at some time ;' from^ ' how ?'

"""^*••<, <*M'g«l, ' somehow or other,' 'with some difGlculty.' Compare 228, 230.

719. irn^tas (changeable to k: or ift by 6^, 64) may be added to

any noun, and to some pronouns, to form adverbs.

As, from V;^, ^I^TO ' with effort ;' from "?nf^, 'Jt l H^ri^ ' from the heginning ;'

from IT (the proper hase of the pronoun Tt^), TTiTH 'thence,' 'then,' 'thereupon,'

'therefore:' similarly, ^TinT ' whence,' 'since,' 'because;' ^n(\, ^TTtT ' hence,'
' hereupon.'

a. This affix usually gives the sense of the prepositions with and from, and is

often equivalent to the ablative case ; as in *ra^ ' from me ;' t4^¥ ' from thee * ;'

ftnjTRT ' from the father ;' ^WH ' from an enemy.'

b. But it is sometimes vaguely employed to express other relations ; as, ^STW
' behind the back ;' ^STara^ ' to another place,' ' elsewhere ;' HMHcl

'^ ' in the first

place;' ^Trem^'here and there,' 'hither and thither;' WnfTiRf 'on all sides;'

^<t*\, ^^i(\,

'

in front;' ^jfiTK^^'near to;' f^H^^T^' in pomp or state.'

720. ^ tra, forming adverbs oiplace.

As,^rW ' here ;' TT^' there;' '^W' where?' ^IW' where;' ^3 ' every where ;'

viK(a 'in another place;' ^^i^'in one place;' ^J^ 'in many places;' ^^
there,' ' in the next world.'

721. ^ thd and '^ tham, forming adverbs oi manner.

,
As, ir^' so,' 'in like manner;' 'TVJT'as;' ti a >i| 1 'in every way,' ' by aU means;'

^n^mr' otherwise;' '^If'i'how?' ^r^'thus.'

^ 723. ^ dd, forming adverbs of time from pronouns, &c.

. As, W^'then;' ''l^'when;' ^i^T'when?' ^^^T'once;' f^lrtt^l 'constantly;'

W§^, ^T, ' always.'

733. VT dhd, forming adverbs of distribution from numerals.

As, '?=BVT ' in one way ;' T^VT ' in two ways ;' WtVT ' in six ways ;' TfTirVT ' in a

hundred ways ;' i^^'IT ' in a thousand ways ;' ^?VT or ^nt^WT ' in many ways.'

* In fact, these are the forms generally used for the ablative case of the personal

pronouns, the proper ablative cases *n^, r^, being rarely used, except as substi-

tutes for the crude base, in compound words.



270 IKDECLINABLE WORDS.—CONJUNCTIONS.

724. ^TT vat may be added to any noun to form adverbs of com-

parison or similitude.

As, from^, «a5«(c(^' like the sun ;' from ^j "J^§«<|(^'
as before.' It may be

used in connexion with a word in the accusative case. See 918.

a. This afiSx sometimes expresses ' according to ;' as, ftrfV^ ' according to

rule ;' n<rinnin^ ' according to need.'

735. ^r^ &as, forming adverbs of quantity.

As, '^JJfT^
' abundantly ;' "flcM^H^^ 'in small quantities;' «jqi^i«i^ ' singly;'

^nra^H^W ' by hundreds and thousands ;' sW^ltl^'by degrees.'

Adverbial Prefixes.

726. ^ a, prefixed to nouns and even to participles with a priva-

tive or negative force, corresponding to the Greek a, the Latin in,

and the English ' in/ ' im/ ' un ;^ as, from ^nw ' possible,' ^i^r^

'impossible;' from *M^^ 'touching' (pres. part.), ^Jf^^TiT 'not

touching ;' from op^ ' having done' (indecl. part.), 4^hi ' not hav-

ing done.' When a word begins with a vowel, ^PT is euphonically

substituted ; as, ^RT ' end ;' ^nriT ' endless.'

a. ^ifir ati, ' excessively,' ' very ;' as, ^rfiin^ ' very great.'

h. ^n d, prefixed to imply ' diminution ;' as, ^mij]^ ' somewhat

pale.' ^^ is prefixed with the same sense.

c. ^ M or ^ ku, prefixed to words to imply ' disparagement ;'

as, chi^^q ' a coward ;' ^^^ ' deformed.'

d. 1^ dur, prefixed to imply ' badly^ or ' with difficulty ;* as,

JB^ 'badly done' (see 7a); ^5% 'not easily broken.' It is opposed

to ^, and corresponds to the Greek Sva-.

e. ft^ nir and f% vi are prefixed to nouns like ^ a with a priva-

tive or negative sense ; as, Pn^rf 'powerless;' P^uhrf ' without fruif

(see 72) ; fH^r^pf ' unarmed :' but not to participles.

/. ^ su, prefixed to imply ' well,' ' easily ;' as, ;ffyiT ' well done ;'

^^ ' easily broken.' In this sense it is opposed to ^, and cor-

responds to the Greek eS. It is also used for ^rfii, to imply ' very,'

' excessively ;' as, WJ^ ' very great.'

CONJUNCTIONS.
Copulative.

727. ^ cha, ' and,' ' also,' corresponding to the Latin que and not

to et. It can never, therefore, stand as the first word in a sentence,

but follows the word of which it is the copulative.
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a. TPTT so,' ' in like manner' (see 721), is not unfrequently used for ^, as a

kind of copulative conjunction ; and like ^ is generally placed after the word

which it connects with another.

b- % 'for,' like ^, is always placed after its word, and never

admitted to the first place in a sentence, nf^, ^, ' if;' inw ' upon

that,' 'then' (see 719). ^n»ra, f^, ^tM<M , in?g, wfir^, 'again,'

' moreover,' used very commonly before quotations. ^ ' also.'

e. ^'q then,' ' now,' is used as an inceptive particle at the commencement of

sentences or narratives. It is opposed to ^fir, which marks the close of a story

or chapter.

Disjunctive.

728. ^ vd, ' or,' corresponds to the Latin ve, and is always

placed after its word, being never admitted to the first place in a

sentence.

a. ^, fti^g, ' but ;' the former is placed after its word.

b. itaPs ' although ;' TTTrPT ' nevertheless,' ' yet,' sometimes used as a cor-

relative to the last; 'S'mi, f=Ii*^T, 'or else;' 'H^ 'or not;' Vifs^ 'whether,'

whether or no.'

c. ^'^RT may also be used to correct or qualify a previous thought, when it is

equivalent to ' but,' ' yet,' ' however.'

d. W, ^, K, ^, are expletives, often used in poetry to fill up the verse.

PREPOSITIONS.

739. There are a great many prepositions in Sanskrit, but they

are generally found as inseparable prefixes, qualifying the sense of

roots, and the nouns and verbs derived fi-om roots ; see 783. Only

three, out of the list of prepositions at 783, are commonly used in

government with nouns ; viz. ^IT d, ufir prati, and ^ anu ; and of

these the two last are rarely so used, except as postpositions.

730. ^ a, generally signifying ' as far as,' ' up to,' ' until,' with

an ablative case ; as, ^mg^ ' as far as the ocean ;' 'sn'T^^ ' up to

Manu :' and rarely with an accusative ; as, ^ni'T ^n»ITiftF ' for a

hundred births.'

a. -m a may sometimes express ' irom ;' as, ^Tg<9Tiir ' from the

beginning ;' ^ i HiilH^^Hril^ ' from the first sight.'

b. TTfir prati, generally signifying ' at,' ' about,' ' with regard to,'

' to,' ' towards,' ' against,' with an accusative ; as, iT^ Jlfil ' at the

Ganges ;' v*T irfir
' with regard to justice ;' ^^ Tjfir ' against an
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enemy.' It sometimes has the force of apud ; as, tfi wfir, ' apud

me' ' as far as regards me.'

c. ^ arm, ' after/ with an accusative ; as, H^ ' after that.'

d. irfir, and more rarely ^THj may be used distributively to signify each,'

' every.' They are then prefixed ; thus, ufim^ or ^T^^TWC ' every year,' ' year

by year.'

e. Observe—^The preposition ^\ is generally not separated from the word which

it governs, and may be regarded as forming with it a kind of adverbial compound.

Instances are not uncommon of other prepositions united in composition with the

neuter form or accusative case of nouns; as, irfirai'M' 'upon the shoulders;'

irfil^^ 'face to face;' flftl^J^ 'upon the tree;' -ei^'ia- 'along the Ganges.'

See 760. b.

ADVERBS USED AS PREPOSITIONS IN GOVERNMENT WITH
NOUNS.

731. There are certain adverbs used as prepositions in govern-

ment with nouns, but generally placed after the nouns which they

govern.

a. These are, ^^ ' besides,' with the accusative and sometimes ablative case.

Miiri ' up to,' ' as far as,' sometimes found with the accusative. ^I?, ?n%', ' with,'

' along with,' with the instrumental. r=ini ' without,' with the instrumental or

accusative, or sometimes the ablative. '^fi?T 'out;' IPrfir, ' inde a,' 'from a

particular time,' with the ablative, or placed after the crude base. W^, 'ff^,

^TThr, %^, ^, f^rftl^, 'on account of,' 'for the sake of,' 'for,' with the

genitive, or usually placed after the crude base*; T«Tftj '3i^» ' above,' 'over,'

upon' {ei.vnep, super), with the genitive : so ^I>TO or -^IIWI if 'below;' '^H'H*.

'after,' 'afterwards;' tiWls, «oM 5*1, 'near;' ^nST^ITi^'from;' ^, M<rt*!^» ^HT?j,

tiioHH^, ' before the eyes,' ' in the presence of;' xr^ni ' after :' aU with the geni-

tive, in^, TJJ, 'before,' with ablative or genitive; Tit, ^tl^, '3i^5 'after,'

with the ablative ; «i«ii*.«u
' without,' ' except,' ' with regard to,' with the genitive

or accusative ; -eiit^ ' within,' with the genitive. All the above may be placed

after the crude base. ^Tlft and ^SVT^are sometimes doubled; thus, TH^Tjfic,

b. Some of the adverbs enumerated at 714, 715, may be used in government

with the cases of nouns; thus, ^ftj^, 'to the south' or 'to the right,' may

govern a genitive case ; ^rfffli^, ' without,' is placed after the crude base.

* 'SW is almost always found in composition with a crude base, and may even

be compounded adjectively to agree with another noun ; as, Fri^tlQ; THW ' broth

for the Brahman ;' fff'SIIM ItTRT * milk for theBr&hman.' See 760.
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INTERJECTIONS.

732. >TlTr, »ff, %, are vocative ; t, ^t, less respectfully vocative,

or sometimes expressive of ' contempt.' ftroir expresses ' contempt/

' abhorrence ;' ^gn^, ^>, "ar^, ' surprise/ ' alarm / ft, ^T?T, ^,
^r^t^, ' grief/ wrv, ^¥, ' approbation / ^sfta", ' salutation.'

CHAPTER VIII.

COMPOUND WORDS.

733. Compounds abound in Sanskrit to a degree wholly unequalled

in any other language, and it becomes necessary to study the prin-

ciples on which they are constructed, before the learner can hope to

understand the simplest sentence in the most elementary book. In

the foregoing chapters we have treated of simple nouns, simple verbs,

and simple adverbs. We have now to treat of compound nouns,

compound verbs, and compound adverbs.

a. Observe, that in this chapter the nom. case, and not the base, of a substantive

terminating a compound will be given ; and in the instance of an adjective form-

ing the last member of a compound, the nom. case masc, fem., and neut. The

examples are chiefly taken from the Hitopade^a, and sometimes the oblique cases

in which they are there found have been retained. A dot placed underneath

marks the division of the words in a compound.

SECTION I.

COMPOUND NOUNS.

734. The student has now arrived at that portion of the subject

in which the use of the base of the noun becomes most strikingly

apparent. This use has been already noticed at 77, p. 4a ; and its

formation explained at pp. 44

—

$^. In all compound nouns (with

some few exceptions) the last word alone admits of declension, and

the preceding word or words require to be placed in the crude form

or base, to which a plural as well as singular signification may be

attributed.

a. It may here be noted, that while Sanskrit generally exhibits the first

member or members of a compound in the crude base with the final letter

unchanged, excepting by the laws of euphony, Latin frequently and Greek less

frequently change the final vowel of the base into the light vowel i : and both

N n
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Greek and Latin often make use of a vowel of conjunction, which in Greek is

generally o, but occasionally i : thus, cmli-cola for eoelu-cola or cmlo-colaj lani-ger

for lana-ger: yaXKi-vaog, t'y6v-o-<j)a/yo(, faider-i-fragus. Both Greek and Latin,

however, possess many compounds which are completely analogous to Sanskrit

formations. In EngUsh we have occasional examples of the use of a vowel of

conjunction, as in ' handicraft' for ' hand-craft.'

735, Native grammarians class compound nouns under six heads

:

the ist they call TAT-PUEUSHA *, or those composed of two nouns, the

first of which (being in the crude base) would be, if uncompounded,

in a case different from, or dependent on, the last; as, ^^^^TWr

' moon-light' (for •4'i^iM wn ' the light of the moon') ; !tlW.$!il<^H'

-p5T, -e5, ' skilled in arms' (for ;|^g cir^rH^) ; Hr<U.*jrMci«, -TTT, -TI,

' adorned with gems' (for ^fmf^ >J^«f^)- The 2d, DWANDWA, or

those formed by the aggregation into one compound of two or more

nouns (the last word being, according to circumstances, either in

the dual, plural, or neuter singular, and the preceding word or

words being in the crude base), when, if uncompounded, they would

all be in the same case, connected by a copulative conjunction ; as,

g<>T5l«4t 'master and pupil' (for ^. %ora); *f <JU.«m T*! nil *l «^ ' death,

sickness, and sorrow' (for JTfJ ^rrfin ^iWs) ; mriU,m<J ' hand and

foot' (for Tnftr: VJ^). The 3d, KARMA-DHAEATA, or those com-

posed of an adjective or participle and substantive, the adjective or

participle being placed first in its crude base, when, if uncom-

pounded, it would be in grammatical concord with the substantive

;

as, ^Tg^jfl
'

riM, ' a good disposition' (for ^iv: ^ilrtti ) ; ^rt^^prrftir ' all

things' (for Kfrfisf "J^nfisT). The 4th, DWIGU, or those in which a

numeral in its crude base is compounded with a noun, either so as

to form a singular collective noun, or an adjective ; as, i^TpJ ' three

qualities' (for ^ Jp!IT^) ; fwj^\, -'SIT, -Iff, * possessing the three

qualities.' The 5th, BAHU-VEIHI, or those formed of any number

* These names either furnish examples of the several kinds of compounds, or

give some sort of definition of them : thus, in'T^^, ' his servant,' is an example

of the I St kind (for TTCT 'J^^) ; "S^' is a definition of the 2d kind, meaning

' conjunction j' <**fl^Kl|: is a definition of the 3d kind, i. e. 'containing the

object' {'^m) ; flr^ is an example of the 4th kind, meaning ' any thing to the

value of two cows ;' ijsflP^: is an example of the 5th kind, meaning ' possessed

of much rice.' The 6th class, ^unft»n^: avyayibhdvah, means ' the indedinable

state.'
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of words associated to form an epithet to a noun ; as, 'g'^TlW, -m,
-H, ^brilliant as the moon;' JRTTanftl^^fNw, -^, --^j 'liable to
death, sickness, and sorrow ;' ^n^^^ft^, -rjt, -75, ' well-disposed.'

The 6th, AVYAYI-BHAVA, or those resulting from the combination
of a preposition or adverbial prefix with a noun ; the latter, whatever
may be its gender, always taking the form of an accusative neuter.

736. Such then, in brief, is the native division of compound
words, a division leading to some confusion, from the incompleteness

and want of sufficient comprehensiveness in the definitions, and the

absence of sufficient distinctness and opposition between the several

parts or members of the division. For it is plain, from the exam-
ples given, that the 5th class of compounds may often be regarded

as another name for the first three, when they take the form of

adjectives declinable in three genders ; and that the second species

of the 4th class is for this reason referrible to the 5th. The student,

moreover, finds it difficult to understand why, if the definition of the

5th class of compounds be, that they are epithets of other nouns, such

compounds as i^l^.^^lri and *ifi!i:>|f^ should not be comprehended

under it. And further, he is often at a loss to refer a compound to

its proper head *, from the inadequacy of the definitions to express

all the cases included under each class.

In the following pages the subject is discussed according to a

different method^ although it has been thought desirable to keep the

native arrangement in view.

737. Compound nouns may be regarded either as simply or

complexly compounded. The latter have reference to a class of

compounds within compounds, very prevalent in poetry, involving

two or three species of simple compounds under one head.

SIMPLY COMPOUNDED NOUNS.

738. These vs^ill be divided into, ist. Dependent compounds or

compounds dependent in case (corresponding to Tat-purusha) ; ad,

Aggregative {Dwandwa)
;

3d, Descriptive t {Karma-dhdraya)
;

4th,

Collective {Dvngu)
;

5th, Indeclinable or Adverbial {Avyayi-bhdva)
;

* Ex. gr. such a compound as '^WSTpiW, -^, -^, ' any thing black and white.'

t As being composed of an adjective or participle preceding a substantive, and

always descriptive of the substantive. Prof. Bopp calls them ' Determinativa,' a

word of similar import.

N n 3
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6th, Relative (Bahii^rihi). This last consists of, a. Relative form

of absolute Dependent compounds, terminated by substantives;

b. Relative form of Aggregative compounds ; c. Relative form of

Descriptive compounds ; d. Relative form of Collective compounds

;

e. Relative form of Adverbial compounds.

DEPENDENT COMPOUNDS (TAT-PTJKUSHA).

Accusatively Dependent.

739. These comprehend all those compounds in which the

relation of the first word (bemg in the crude base) to the last is

equivalent to that of an accusative case. They are generally com-

posed of a noun in the first member, and a participle or noun of

agency in the last ; as, 4<|JiuiH^, -TIT, -w, ' one who has obtained

heaven^ (equivalent to ^Jf ITTS^) ; finr^'^ ' one who speaks kind

words ;' '"

^j.^
'^ ' one who gives much ;' ^(^tTi^ ' one who bears

arms ;'
Mg) iiri

'^H , -FT, -it, ' committed to a leaf,' ' committed to paper'

(as ' writing') ; f<c«i,'lii?[[^, -in, -if, ' committed to painting.'

a. Observe—TiT ' gone' (past pass. part, of TW ' to go') is used loosely at the

end of compounds of this description to express relationship and connexion, with-

out any necessary implication of motion. In the above compound, and in many

others (such as P^MI^H^T''^ 'iftl^ ' a jewel lying in the cleft of a rock;'

^^trUTrTinT, -HT, -it, ' lying in the palm of the hand'), it has the sense of^
' staying :' but it may often have other senses ; as, 'ilKl/inti, -ITT, -IT, ' engaged

in conversation ;' Ksl^'in r<*naii ' something relating to a friend.' In theatrical

language -wiw^Jin and *3'in (ht. ' gone to one's self') mean ' spoken to one's

self,'
' aside.'

b. Before the nouns of agency the accusative case is often retained, especially in

poetry; as, ^fCS?^T^, -HT, -T, 'enemy-subduing;' 4^*1S'H*I, -TT, -*f, ' heart-

touching;' TH^TH, -TT, -t, 'fear-inspiring' (see 580).

Instrumentally Dependent,

740. Or those in which the relation of the first word (being in

the crude base) to the last is equivalent to that of an instrumental

case. These are very common, and are, for the most part, com-

posed of a substantive in the first member, and a passive participle

in the last ; as, e<ylMn1f^ri^^, -ht, -if, ' beguiled by avarice' (for <?)^

4>r^ri) ; ^^a^^ftlWr, -m, -if, ' covered with clothes ;' tTH^ftni?^, -in,

-if, ' honoured by kings ;' f^WT^^^, -in, -if, ' deserted by (i. e.

destitute of) learning;' ^;^^^fr^, -ir, -if, ' destitute of intelligence;'
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gl^^rjf^, -^, -W, ' pained with grief;' ^nrr^^, -HT, -K, ' done by

one's self;' ^nf^Tinr^^, -^, -^, 'like the sun' (for SM i T^iiiH H ^^[*f ,

see 8^6) ; Ham^inf^ri'ir, -TTT, -if, ' acquired by us.'

a. Sometimes, but rarely, this kind of compound contains a substantive or

noun of agency in the last member; as, PiaiTnT ' money acquired by science;'

i<itq)v»ll^ ' one who lives by arms.'

Datively Dependent,

741, Or those in which the relation of the first word to the last

is equivalent to that of a dative; as, iTfTMIH.4Hic4 ' bark for clothing;'

m4l(^<* ' water for the feet ;' ^'J,'^!^^ ' wood for a stake ;' ^RiUjiTTT^,

-WT, -IT, ' come for protection' (for ^rcsrrtl ^Mlri). This kind of com-

pound is rare, and is generally supphed by the use of "?i^ {73^- <*) j

as, ^jjmi^H ^nm^.
Ablatively Dependent,

74a. Or those in which the relation of the first word to the last

is equivalent to that of an ablative ; as, ft^TJTJi^, -Tf\, -w, ' received

from a father ;' <|3*| ^rew , -T[, -'i, ' fallen from the kingdom' (for

TTsin^ >re^) 5 ri<^-.'<<'^rtHt.«, -TX, -X,

'

more changeable than a wave ;'

jr^^iaRr' other than you' (for vmrtsTJi^r) ; ^T^^ ' fear of you' (814. d)

;

^T^STRI^i^, -^, -^, ' turning the face from books,' ' averse to

study.'

Genitively Dependent,

743. Or those in which the relation of the first word to the last

is equivalent to that of a genitive. These are the most common of

all dependent compounds, and may generally be expressed by a

similar compound in English. They are for the most part com-

posed of two substantives ; as, *lgj^ifi< ' sea-shore' (for «H-J« TJ^

' shore of the sea').

a. Other examples are, ^nSTre' horse-back;' V^^^f^' bow-string;' ^Pb"*!/!?

'brick-house;' ftrft/T^ ' mountain-torrent ;' Mrt.ifli. 'water's edge;' ^rtpTWI

or ^S^*)MI^>1I ' acquisition of wealth ;' f^^Tf^IT ' state of misfortune ;' ^f^'f

'separation of friends;' ^-Mff 'on whose brow' (loc. c); flf^t('his words;'

j)rf4 <j^ir^ or al'H^irHW ' bh^h-place ;' ^#^l^^'with hundreds of fools' (in-

strum. c. plur.) ; ^Y<*.^4 ' a couple of Slokas ;' ^TrTH ' the surface of the earth
;'

xrftnHfiJW 'lord of the earth;' ri'srflmi*) 'for his support' (dat. c); ^TST-

?!r;ranr 'the sons of a Brahman;' ^WTr^T'tr ' our sons;' 3ijli*& 'thy deed;'

frnrWr 'a father's speech;' Hiprit 'the gate of death;' 3(^T7twiff 'fulfilment
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of wishes ;' H l g< I Hn^«j^ ' a mother's joy ;' ^raj^nRT ' a receptacle of water,' '

a

lake ;' r=ia!^ ' seeker of knowledge,' ' a scholar.'

b. Sometimes an adjective in the superlative degree, used substantively, occupies

the last place in the compound ; as, •TrmTT or gi^'Tj^i'i+l^ * the best of men.'

c. In a few instances the genitive case is retained; as, f^^wifiW ' lord of

men ;' P^cij^rri *!^
' lord of the sky.'

Locatively Dependent,

744. Or those in which the relation of the first word to the last

is equivalent to that of a locative case; as, M^-HH*!^, -'^j -"f, ' sunk

in the mud' (for tt% HTJT); J
|JHilJ'<^n!l ' sporting in the sky;' Hrt.rtlil

' sport in the water ;' ?n*';^nfft ' a dweller in a village ;' »Jc4.-«K"«^

' going in the water ;' jra^TH ' born in the water ;' f^lO.M ' gem

on the head.'

a. It is not unusual to retain the locative case, especially before

nouns of agency ; as, i|i *i
vj uft ' a villager ;' iJ^T^^ ' going in the

water ;' ^TfirtjfHriTt
^
, -TIT, -if, ' ornamented on the breast.'

Dependent in more than one Case.

745. Dependent compounds do not always consist of two words. They may be

composed of almost any number of nouns, all depending upon each other, in the

manner that one case depends upon another in a sentence ; thus, ^iHR«»*iirn-

aSTSff^, -nTT, -nT, 'passed beyond the range of the eye' (for '^^^ r<m*in^

^rfirgiFinr) ; T^TR^^' ' standing in the middle of the chariot ;' >fhnTft3T-

*u,=itnMic<>»»i^Mr4!snti ' skilful in censuring the means of rescuing those in danger.'

a. There is an anomalous form of Tat-purusha compound, which is really the

result of the elision of the second or middle member {uttara-pada-lopa, madhyama-

pada-lopa) of a complex compound ; thus, '«i[»i$iii^;(i^>nm ' token-S^akuntala'

for s<msii«i,t«n_!)i j'flMi ' S^akuntala (recognised) by the token.'

6. Dependent compounds abound in all the cognate languages. The following

are examples from Greek and Latin; oivo-Btiic^, oiKO-(j>vKa^, XiBo-trrpvmi,

yvvMKo-K'^pvKTOg, avSpxiro-^^aKTOS, fieo-Soxof, Beo-Tpemoi, yeipo^iroi't^TOi,

auri-fodina, manu-pretium, parri-cida for patri-cida, parri-cidium, matri-cidium,

marti-cultor, mus-cerda. English furnishes innumerable examples of dependent

compounds, ex. gr. ' ink-stand,' ' snow-drift,' ' moth-eaten,' ' priest-ridden,' ' door-

mat,' 'writing-master,' &c.

AGGREGATIVE COMPOUNDS (DWANDWA).

746. This class of compounds has no exact parallel in other

languages.

When two or more persons or things are enumerated together, it
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IS usual in Sanskrit, instead, of connecting them by a copulative, to

aggregate them into one compound word. No syntactical depend-

ence of one case upon another subsists between the members of

Dwandwa compounds, since they must always consist of words

which, if uncompounded, would be in the same case ; and no other

grammatical connexion exists than that which would ordinarily be

expressed by the use of the copulative conjunction and in English,

or '^ in Sanskrit. In fact, the difference between this class and the

last turns upon this dependence in case of the words compounded

on each other; insomuch that the existence or absence of such

dependence, as deducible from the context, is, in some cases, the

only guide by which the student is enabled to refer the compound

to the one head or to the other : thus, JI4; f^iut^^clohi^ may either be

a Dependent compound, and mean ' the servants of the pupils of

the Guru,' or an Aggregative, ' the Guru, and the pupil, and the

servant.' And >mi;^ftfi!nf may either be Dependent, ' the blood of

the flesh,' or Aggregative, ' flesh and blood.' This ambiguity, how-

ever, can never occur in aggregatives inflected in the dual, and

rarely occasions any practical difficulty.

747. There are three kinds of Aggregative compounds : ist, in-

flected in the plural ; ad, inflected in the dual
;

3d, inflected in the

singular. In the first two cases the final letter of the base of the

word terminating the compound determines the declension, and its

gender the particular form of declension ; in the third case it seems

to be a law that this kind of compound cannot be formed unless

the last word ends in ^ a, or in a vowel changeable to ^ a, or in a

consonant to which ^ a may be subjoined ; and the gender is inva-

riably neuter, whatever may be the gender of the final word.

Injlected in the Plural.

748. When more than two animate objects are enumerated, the

last is inflected in the plural ; as, ^s^jf^^Ttra ^ Indra, Anila,

Yama, and Arka' (for ^^, ^rfHr5^, tm\, ''it^) ; tm75^'!i:>TOn^^,

' Rama, Lakshmana, and Bharata ;' iRrr^ajTV^jH^TnTO^^ ' the deer, the

hunter, the serpent, and the hog.' The learner will observe, that

although the last member of the compound is inflected in the plural,

each of the members has here a singular acceptation. But a plural

signification may often be inherent in some or all of the words
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constituting the compound ; thus, wnrar^%'I^T'ITJJ[T^ ' Brahmains,

KshatriyaSjVaisyas, and S^iidras;' ftra^^TTlhT;;5ra^ ' friends, neutrals,

and foes' (for ftrmftlT, T^nfl^IT^, ^raTTS) ; '^iV^TftigfirftlTJinfVr

' sages, gods, ancestors, guests, and spirits' (for ^M4^, ^m?^, PmiH.*!^,

"fir'nni^, >iinfT ^) ; ftl^.'*< I M.*<^1iJlnl^ ' Uons, tigers, and serpents ^

HI/jll.c),^.chl'*lrf, >Tm/n»<T^,'jHI*ll^ ' dogs, vultures, herons, ravens,

kites, jackals, and crows.'

749. So also when more than two inanimate objects are enume-

rated, the last may be inflected in the plural; as, V^T^TBT'nft'^T^

' virtue, wealth, enjoyment, and beatitude' (for vi^TT, ^r^, cRnnr,

»ft?f5) ; ^5JlTHwr^THTf«T ' sacrifice, study, and liberality' (for ^iin>

^uj*)H, ^T«f ^). In some of the following a plural signification is

inherent; as, g'M.Hci.Mirfini 'flowers, roots, and fruits;' ^nmnriPJ^TOt

' of the unborn, the dead, and the foolish' (for ^rsmrRT, HcIhI,

^5n!)i ^); ^gi^nrrtslHR1^ ' eyes, mind, and disposition;' fpT^rstrn-

nLrim.oiHH <<<«tiir«l ' sickness, sorrow, anguish, bonds, and afflictions;'

41 H.il c4.Mk4 H c4.H4 Ph ' wood, water, fruit, roots, and honey.'

750. So also when only two animate or inanimate objects are

enumerated, in which a plural signification is inherent, the last is

inflected in the plural ; as, ^t(H^«m*l^ ' gods and men ;' ^c4,Mlc4l^^

' sons and grandsons ;' trnftTTnTTTsr^ ' falls and rises ;' irrairrTlftSW^

' ramparts and trenches ;' Tra^:^^ ' in pleasures and pains' (for

1^5 f'^ '') ' Mm.yiWlfH ' sins and virtues.'

Inflected in the Dual.

751. When only two animate objects are enumerated, in each of

which a singular signification is inherent, the last is inflected in the

dual ; as, {.iH^rikStjiifi
' Rama and Lakshmapa' (for TPHT, pS^lunj)

;

'qt^^^sitf ' the moon and sun ;' mrgsT^ ' a deer and a crow ;'

X l*5 l,qifl ' wife and husband.'

752. So also when only two inanimate objects are emunerated, in

each of which a singular signification is inherent, the last is inflected

in the dual ; as, ^i^mtn^i^ ' beginning and end' (for ^n,*«^, ^i^-

"Ttf '^) ; ^^i.llJMU'ft ' aflection and enmity' (for snhu'IM^i ^MCl'r<9) >

ftiw^ 'joy and sorrow;' i^friimd 'hunger and thirst' (for t^
flnrwr "?) ; '^arPft ' hunger and sickness ;' WRpRTwit ' by standing

and sitting' (for WT^, ^flTO^ ^) ; *r^f^ 'honey and ghee;'

fl^Ij:^ 'pleasure and pain;' ^c^^strl.^Hc^ 'mortar and pestle;'
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WJWnqfir^T^Twn ' by rising and saluting ;' ^frfW ' by earth and
water.'

Inflected in the Singular Neuter.

153' When two or more inanimate objects are enumerated, whe-

ther singular or plural in their signification, the last may either be

inflected as above (748, 749, 750, 751), or in the singular number,

neut. gender; as, ijm,4jt4.M.c4 ' flowers, roots, and fruits' (for ^m i Pitl,

^c5TftT, '•RWrftr ^) ; 'l^^^^'V^ ' grass, food, water, and fuel' (for

^ra^Tf, ^, -5^, 3[s^ ^) ; iH^'Vc ig ' a day and night' (for ^i^,
trf^) ; f^J^ ' quarters and countries' (for f^^, ^^ i i va ) ; Vp^
' day and night ;' f^r0.i/) <J ' head and neck ;' 'st^Tmn^fvi: ' skin,

flesh, and blood/

a. Sometimes two or more animate objects are thus compounded ; as, yd^^n^
sons and grandsons ;' 5«i»j>m ' elephants and horses :' especially inferior objects

;

as, '^^n^n5 ' a dog and an outcast.*

754. In enumerating two quahties the opposite of each other, it is common to

form a Dwandwa compound of this kind, by doubling an adjective or participle,

and interposing the negative '^ a; as, «i<i'««< 'moveable and immoveable' (for

^^ ^srsif ^) ; ^HT^ ' good and evil;' ftnrrfij^ ' in agreeable and disagree-

able' (for ftl^ ^rftnT ^) ; da 1 ^'K ' seen and not seen ;' o|iril«h1T ' done and not

done ;' "jcaj*. ' gentle and cruel.'

a. In the Dwandwas which occur in the Vedas the first member of the com-

pound, as well as the last, may sometimes take a dual termination ; thus, ft^T'-

«5«u) (see 97. a), ^^T^^^^ ftnTOpRTiRT ; and some of the anomalous Dwandwas

used in more modern Sanskrit are probably Vaidik in their character; thus,

ilHI."jrM"fl ' heaven and earth ;' HTHTTsflCi ' mother and father,' &c.

b. Greek and Latin furnish examples of complex compounds involving Dwan-

dwas ; thus, ISaiTpa'^o-fJLVO-fJMy^itx, ' frog-mouse war ;' su-om-taurilia, pig-sheep-

bull sacrifice ;' ^uo-cfiVTOV, ' animal-plant.' Zoophyte is also a kind of Dwandwa.

In English, compounds hke ' plano-convex,' ' convexo-concave,' are examples of

the relative form of Dwandwa explained at 765.

DESCRIPTIVE COMPOUNDS (KARMA-DHARAYA).

. 755. In describing, qualifying, or defining a substantive by means

of an adjective or participle, it is common in Sanskrit to compound

the two words together, placing the adjective or participle in the

first member of the compound in its crude base ; as, «i^.»ti« ' a

good man' (for ^nv^ ^PTPtr) ; f^rftlW ' an old friend' (for f^; fir^)

;

ftniTTITilT* 'a. dear wife' (for firm »?pSt); ^xj^fT^T* 'a beautiful wife'

* The feminine bases of adjectives rarely appear in compounds ; so that ftpjT-

JTI^It and ^TJ^TftWl^T are not found ; although there can be no question that

o o
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(for ^qgift >n4T) ; wan€^ ' a troubled ocean ;' Miu(.«h*fi ' a holy

act;' ^ilHnljrfJ r
' the infinite soul;' ^^iiiWliF ' polished speech;'

!
JU<).<*«^iriU ' holy acts' (for ^TPlTftl cM^ l Pm ) ; ^J^H.HUm? ' of the best

men' (for ^i^MMl ^RTOT) ; H^rmira ' a great crime' (see 778)

;

»l?rn5nr ' a great king' (see 778) ; finnraF ' a dear friend' (see

778) ; "^t^rrm ' a long night' (see 778).

a. An indeclinable word or prefix may sometimes take the place of an adjective

in this kind of compound; thus, ^.miJ 'a good road;' ^^t<;«i 'a fine day;'

^Vrftn ' good speech;' |[^SrfriT ' bad conduct;' ^M^ ' not fear,' &c. ; '^f^'.Tfn^

' external cleanliness' (from vahia, ' externally,' and iaucha, ' purity') ; ^PfTt^n^

' internal purity.'

756. Numerals in their crude state are sometimes found occupying the place of

adjectives in the first member of a compound of this class ; as, •sg^^fliti 'the foiu*

castes ;' '4'a,ii*!li«^ * five arrows.'

757. Adjectives, used substantively, sometimes occupy the last place in Descrip-

tive compounds ; as, mX^yiW**!^' a very just man ;' siflj^n ' a very wonderful

thing.'

a. In the same manner, substantives, used adjectively, may occupy the first

place ; as, iw.i'HitVj ' impure substances.'

758. Compounds expressing ' excellence' are said to fell under this class, and

are composed of two substantives, one of which is used as an adjective to describe

or define the other, and is placed last, being generally the name of an animal

denoting ' superiority ;' as, g^H^gg-i; ' man-bull,' 'g^'^^^ftr^t ' man-lion,' 'J^-

CWt ' man-bull,' equivalent to ' an illustrious man.'

a. The following are examples of Greek and Latin compounds falling under this

class ; fJxyaXo-jX'^Tripf iffo-^eSov, fJ.eyako-voM, ^fLt-Kvmv, sacri-portus, meri-dies

(for medi'dies), decem-viri, semi'deus. Parallel compounds in English are, good-

will,' ' good-sense,' ' Ul-natm-e,' &c.

COLLECTIVE COMPOUNDS (DWIGIT).

759. A numeral is often compounded with a substantive to form

a collective noun of the neuter gender ; thus, Mg^»i ' the four ages'

(for ^rtfift. ^nrfVr) ; ^^[ff^ ' the four quarters ;' f^i^ ' three days'

{triduum) ; f^Trra' ' three nights' (tT3 being substituted for Tjf^,

see 778) ; 311^ ' three years' {triennium) ; «T^iD.f ' the five fires.'

a. Compare Greek and Latin compounds Uke mfOiohiov, rpivvKTiov, TiSpmov,

triduum, triennium, trinoctium, quadrivium, quinquertium.

Cum jfuttd <fcM<Hiit are the proper bases of the feminine form of the adjectives.

There are, however, a few examples of feminine adjective bases in compounds of

this kind, as <«ir»in'^»ll*i^> where oniftiWl is used substantively. See also 766. a,

note.
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' b. Sometimes the final vowel of the substantive is changed to '^ ; as, Pdwiofl

the three worlds.'

INDECLINABLE OE ADVERBIAL COMPOUNDS (AVYAYI-BHAVA).

760. In this class of compounds the first member must be either

a preposition (such as ^^, irfir, &c.) or an adverbial prefix (such as

^rsjT ' as/ ^ or ^^ ' not,' ^ ' with'). The last member is a sub-

stantive which always takes the form of an accusative case neuter,

whatever may be the termination of its crude base ; thus, ^rar^
' according to faith/ ' proportioned to faith' (from ttot and '<^^).

a. The majority of these compounds are formed with the adverbial

preposition TT?, contracted into Tt ; thus, ?nprt ' with anger' (from ^
and «FtT) ; 'm^T ' with respect' (from ^ and ^STT^) ; ^TVT^qTrf ' with

prostration of eight parts of the body.'

b. The following are examples of indeclinable compounds formed with other

prefixes ; ^g.'M^ ' according to seniority ;' Wf^ ' over every limb ' (compare

730. d); MPn^iiti 'every month' (730. d); tTTrfMv 'according to rule;'

<<H|l,?ir?h or ^Ntx1<44 (49) 'according to one's ability;' *t<i(r^W 'happily;'

•Big_oi*« ' every moment ;' ^H^ ' before the eyes' (see 778) ; HPn**'*! ' upon the

shoulders ;' ^rft)'^^ ' upon the tree ;' -^U^H ' without doubt ;' fiR^jm ' without

distinction.'

c. Analogous indeclinable compounds are found in Latin and Greek, such as

admodum, obviam, affatim, aVTl/Sl-^v, aVTl^lov, ImpfMpov, itafay^ti^KO.. In these,

however, the original gender is retained, whereas, according to the Sanskrit rvde,

obmum would be written for obviam, and affate for affatim. In Greek compounds

like <7i^[Mpov, the feminine ijfi,epct appends a neuter form, as in Sanskrit.

d. The neuter word ^HI ' for the sake of,' ' on account of (see 731. a), is often

used at the end of compounds; thus, ^TTP? 'for the sake of sleep;' <*«^jg8iiiM

' for the sake of the performance of business.' See, however, 731, note.

EELATrVE COMPOUNDS (BAHU-VElHI).

75i. The greater number of compounds in the preceding four

divisions are terminated by substantives, the sense of each being

in that case absolute and complete in itself. All such compounds

may be used relatively, that is, as epithets of other words, the final

substantive becoming susceptible of three genders, like an adjective

(see 108, 119, 130, 134. a) : and it cannot be too forcibly impressed

upon the memory that the terms Relative and Bahu-vrihi have

reference to the adjective use of those compounds only which have

a substantive in the last member. This is not to be regarded,

00a
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therefore, as a distinct division of the subject of compound words,

so much as a distinct view of the same subject ; the object of which

is to show that all compounds, which are in themselves absolute

and complete in sense, and are terminated by substantives, may be

used adjectively, and in the relation of an epithet to some other

word in the sentence. We have given the name relative to com-

pounds when thus used, not only for the obvious reason of their

being relatively and not absolutely employed, but also because they

usually involve a relative pronoun, and are sometimes translated

into English by the aid of this pronoun, and are, moreover, resolved

by native commentators into their equivalent uncompounded words

by the aid of the genitive case of the relative ('reT). Thus, Jl^rVH

is a Descriptive compound, meaning ' great wealth,' and may be

used adjectively in relation to 'g^^> as ji^t>T'T: 'g^^ * a man who

has great wealth ;' or to ^, as h^I^^H ^ ' a woman who has great

wealth ;' and would be resolved by commentators into TreT or ij^HT

*r?^ vsf . In English we have similar compounds, as ' high-minded,'

' left-handed,' and the like, where the substantive terminating the

compound is converted into an adjective.

Relative form of Dependent Compounds.

763. Many Dependent compounds (especially those that are instru-

mentally dependent at 740) are already in their own nature relative,

and cannot be used except in connexion with some other word in

the sentence. But, on the other hand, many others, and espedially

those which are genitively dependent, constituting by far the largest

number of this class of compounds, are in their nature absolute, and

yield a sense complete in itself. These may be made relative by

declining the final substantive after the manner of an adjective;

thus, ^55T^fir^, -fm^, -fin, 'moon-shaped' (see 119), from the abso-

lute compound ^^^rafire'the shape of the moon.'

a. Other examples are, ^T^^WT, -tft, -11, 'whose form is godlike' (see 108);

^S'^TWrf^. -'^. -^, 'splendid as the sun' (108); ffttHIT^, -^, -^*,

'elephant-footed' (see 57) ; Vl'iq^^, -Tjn, -^, 'ending at the sea;' m.<lll'H >̂

-^tn, -nf, ' terminated by death ;' '<W&'ijd»m^, -HT, ->f , or ^i^Tpf^, -^, -^,

'headed by Karna;' f^^^I^^TTm, -m, -»T, 'named Vishnu^awna' (see 154);

*J^ may be substituted for TTT^ in compounds of this kind, but not after

'^ftcT!^. See 778.
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g«!sO*iS!tf, -y^, -Tj,' lotus-eyed' (see 778); ^TTTnTOpq^, -WfT, -^,'caUed
Narayana;' VH.iJciH^, -f5T, -<5, 'founded on wealth;' ri>{j ^jJeH l PH (agreeing

with Vqif^), ' money to the amount of a lac;' n^T^W^, -m\, -#, 'having a

club in the hand,' or ' club in hand ;' ^HpJ^mflU*!^, -fiSRI, -ftff, ' arms in hand;'

^(».ew^, -^rr, -^, 'net in hand;, gm^f^mnfl^, -VT, -^^, 'on the subject of

flowers,' ' relating to flowers.' These examples are not distinguishable from abso-

lute dependent compounds, except by declension in three genders.

763. Many of them, however, are not found, except as relatives;

and if used absolutely would yield a different sense ; thus, cwB*) ?!

means ' the face of Kanja,' but when used relatively to Tn»TTtT^, ' the

kings headed by Kar^ia.' So also ^n.-^^fi^ signifies * the eye of the

spy/ but when used relatively to Trrm, ' a king who sees by means

of his spies/ the nom. case masc. being then ^nT^Wjr. See 166. a.

764. The substantive ^Tlf^, ' a beginning,' when it occurs in the last member
of a compound of this nature, is always used relatively to some word expressed or

understood, and yields a sense equivalent to et cetera. It is generally found either

in the plural or neuter singular; as, ^^fT^lT^ ' Indra and the others' (agreeing

with the nom. case ^TTW expressed or understood, ' the gods commencing with

Indra'); ^m^I^fhTT ' of Agni and the others' (agreeing with ^aT^nl understood,

'of those above-named things of which Agni was the first'); '<tl^C,l<OfH 'the

eyes, &c.' (agreeing with ^f^^Trrfiff 'the senses commencing with the eyes').

When used in the neut. sing, it either agrees with "JjMj ' the aforesaid,' under-

stood, or with a number of things taken collectively, and the adverb iti * may be

prefixed ; as, B[^Tf«TWTf^ ' the word devdn, &c.' (agreeing with MgT^li understood,

'the aforesaid sentence of which deedn is the first word'); «;iij'f^«n'by Uberality,

&c.' (agreeing with some class of things understood, ' by that class of things of

which liberahty is the first').

a. It may occasionally be used in the masc. sing.; as, •i 1^ "Ml ftjW ' brooms, &c.'

(agreeing with « M«an,^' furniture').

h. Sometimes ^rrf^ is used for wift^ ; as, ^T^rrf^ ' gifts, &c. :' and some-

times ^rrer ; as, ^s^rarj «*,l« ' the gods of whom Indra is the first.'

c. The feminine substantive JPJnT ' manner,' ' kind,' may be used in the same

Way; thus, ^•?I.H*Jrt<4t 1|tT^'the gods, Indra and the others;' W^ ?JwfH^-

f%Tnjrft«n ' of those villagers, &c.'

d. Observe—^The neuter of ^T^ may optionally take the terminations of the

masculine in all but the nom. and accus. cases; thus, 5t«>ai^^'of elephants,

horses, &c.' (agreeing with «!«« gen. neut. of "^^ ' an army').

* Sometimes evam is prefixed ; as, «i«ii<{ir«i MrtiMifn ' lamentations begin-

ning thus.'
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Relative form ofAggregative Compounds.

765. Aggregative compounds are sometimes used relatively ; as,

H<:
<U,'mFtl

^
1̂<4i^, -^, --^j 'that which is liable to sorrow, sickness,

and death :' especially in the case of adjectives or participles ; as,

^an.sijli^, -W, -in,

'

black and white ;' wlril^rrtN*^, -TH, -w, ' bathed

and anointed ;' i|
|i.»)MM<^, -^, -^, ' city and country ;' ^iiiM<jn«,

-in, -if, 'done and done badly;' ^mwi^, -HT, ->T, 'good and evil'

(754) ; *» l 'Tt.PMJVH, -T^TT, -"i, ' thick and unctuous ;' iJ^hnifiiggiW

' of him taken and let loose.' Compare Greek compounds like

XevKo-ixeXas, ' white and black.' Examples are still more common

under the head of Complex Compounds.

Relative farm of Descriptive Compounds.

766. A greater number of compound words may be referred to

this head than to any other. Every style of writing abounds with

them; thus, "srgr^rfliW, -flRT, -ftfi, ' whose strength is small' (119).

a. Other examples are, JTfT^pS^, -^, -'W, 'whose strength is great' (108, see

also 778); »T?T^»inf, -»rW, -»nf, 'whose glory is great' (164. a); vi<siMn«,

-^j -•f, 'whose wealth is small;' H^trHI, -WT, -W, 'high-minded' (151);

S^TTTrftar^, -in, -if, 'of noble demeanour;' ^fTHWH, -WT, -wf, 'having

many fish;' ^^THfe??^, -cTT, -'W, 'having very little water;' trfi^iT^rf^fa,

-fe^j -%> ' of wise intellect' (119); fHllMI^JSTI^, -^, -^, ' having a dear wife *
;'

^5I*'.*I'*IH<^^, -"n, -•!, 'not to be reconciled;' *i^il*i<4lfl'*l, agreeing with

TT<TT, ' a king who conceals what ought to be concealed.'

767. Although a passive participle is not often prefixed to a

noun in an absolute sense, this kind of combination prevails most

extensively in the formation of relative compounds ; as, TTTJTcirra^,

-^, -c5, ' whose time has arrived.'

a. Other examples are, f^Tflf'^r'''^) -"'T, -^, 'whose passions are subdued;'

^TRT^inT^, -KTH, -IRT, 'whose mind is composed;' l^8M«il<(^, -«n^, -"I^j

' whose mind is rejoiced' (see 164) ; HHj^l^Ss -'^Hs -^, ' whose hopes are broken;*

§n,*,i»M*i^, -TtTT, -sTj 'whose kingdom is taken away;' >a(*iK,nHI'^» -»n^5

-»R^, ' whose glory is boundless ;' -fll+l^ Hi^TT, -ilW, -Wj ' whose death is near
;'

«jin,««i*i«i^, -TT, -*?, ' whose desire is accomplished,' i. e.
' successful ;' ^TfRTt-

TT^T, -»n, -«T} ' one who has finished eating ;' ^TTPnTlT^n^^i -^STj "^> ' ""^

* Occasionally the feminine of the adjective appears in the compound; as,

^lft>TW^ ' having a sixth wife.' Compare 755, note.
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by whom the S'astras have not been read ;' fir^^TR^, -TJT, -^, ' whose heart is

pierced.'

6. Examples of Greek and Latin compounds of this kind are, fJi.eya\o-Ke<f>aX.o(,

[x.eyccko-fi.'i^Tts, XivKO-impog, jroXv-j(j>va-of, j^uo-eo-orec/tavof, ij^v-yXwcra-oi,

ep'^^fM-TTOAtg, maffn-animus, longi-manus, multi-comus, albi-cotnus, multi-vius, atri-

color,

c. In English compounds of this kind abound ; ex. gr. ' blue-eyed,' ' narrow-

minded,' ' good-tempered,' ' pale-faced,' &c.

Relative form of Collective Compounds.

768. Collective or Dwigu compounds may be used relatively ; as,

r^,*)^Tr, -tft, -fi, ' two-leaved;' fw^sNT^, -^, -^, ' tri-ocular.'

a. Other examples are, f^,<f^«^, -|f^, -^, ' three-headed' (j^ being substituted

for ^^, see 778); ^^.^'-NM.s -^> "'^j 'four-faced;' -IriMTlJllW, -m, -W,

'quadrangular;' 5lri,^l<«, -TJ, -tj 'hundred-gated;' ^ijf§«l«, -VJ, -V, 'pos-

sessed of the four sciences;' *<5*iibj+i^, -T^, -TJ, 'thousand-eyed' (see 778);

M*^.JN,VH«, -TJX, -ff, ' having the wealth of five bullocks.'

Relative form of Adverbial or Avyayi-bhdva Compounds.

769. The adverbial compounds most frequently employed rela-

tively as adjectives are those formed with the adverbial preposition

^ ' with,' contracted into ^ ; thus, ?r^t>TH, -VT, -V, ' angry' (lit.

' with-anger,' ' having anger') ; M'lhpJ^, -<7r, -<5, ' fruitful' (108)

;

^nr^, -^^, -*», 'possessed of kindred' (119) ; ^nj^^, -^, -^,

' energetic ;' TTsfNw, -'^, -"i, ' possessed of life,' ' living ;' *IH<*1,

-r^, -^, 'joyful;' ^f^?^, -^, -^, 'accompanied by ministers;'

^PTR^ ' accompanied by a wife,' ' having a wife ;' ^Trtf^j -t^Hj -»'}'>

' strung' (as a bow, lit. ' with-bowstring').

a. Sometimes the afSx '^ ha is pleonastically added; as, ¥^^ira?f, -'^, -i,

'possessed of fortune;' TT^^NR^, -'^j -^, 'accompanied by women.' Compare

80. XVII.

h. The following are examples of other nouns combined with adverbial prefixes,

so as to form relative compounds : '3^T^V?r^, -VT, -V, ' with uplifted weapon ;'

iTRT ilcMt.^, -TT, -t, 'of various shapes;' ^rrf'r»TfKT, -W, -^, 'half-eaten;'

ai H'<l*'^» "^T, -Tfi, 'where dwelling?' HTPTr, -'''Tr, -^, 'where born?'

fjTCTCW^? -VT, -V, 'without fault;' ftftT^Tt.^, -TT, -t, 'having no food;'

^T»fl^, ->ffhr, -fW, 'fearless' (123. h) ; ^^U\, -m, -if, ' unknown;' TTlirf^-

VF, -VT, -V, 'of that kind,' 'in such a state;' ff^^j -fe^j -'fej 'weak-

minded;' Jtg^filTr, -ffm, -fir, ' m-natured' (see 72); ^^^j -^> "^j

' handsome-faced;' ^fCpT^, -^\, -%, ' of good understanding.' Some of the
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above may be regarded as the relative form of Descriptive compounds, formed

with indeclinable prefixes ; see 755. a. Similar compounds in Greek and Latin are,

a-yvtOTOi, osD-vjfi-epoi, ew-SojAof, in-imicus, in-felw, dis-similis, semi-pletms.

c. Observe—The adverbial prefixes |^ and 5| (726. d.f) impart a passive sense

to participial nouns of agency, just as Ivff and ev in Greek 5 thus, g^^i^ '
diflacult

to be done,' ^^IS: ' easy to be done ;' |^ ' difScult to be obtained,' ^iW ' easy

to be attained;' ^WC 'difficult to be crossed.' Compare the Greek evipopof,

' easy to be borne ;' ^vcriropoi, ' difficult to be passed,' &c.

d. ^1 HNM , -XlT, -^, ' possessed of a master,' is sometimes used at the end of

compounds to denote simply ' possessed of,'
' furnished with ;' thus, r«ifli«i,««n<i

r^lrt l riri "a stone-seat furnished with a canopy;' f^raTOJ^niTsft *n^: 'an

arbour having a marble-slab as its master,' i. e. ' furnished with,' ' provided with,'

See. Similarly, «)|_H»(i««il''il °l^,m<M: 'a fig-tree occupied by a number of

cranes.'

e. Observe—^The relative form of a compound would be marked in the Veda by

the accent; thus in mahd-hdhus, 'great arm,' the accent would be on the last

syllable ; but in mahd-bdhus, ' great armed,' on the ante-penultimate.

/. Note, that '4l|it4<4i and '^T are used at the end of relative compounds to

denote ' composed of,' ' consisting of;' but are more frequently found at the end

of complex relatives ; see 774.

COMPLEX COMPOUND NOUNS.

770. We have now to speak of those complex compound words,

or compounds within compounds, which form the most remarkable

feature in Sanskrit composition. Instances might be ^ven of

twenty or thirty words thus compounded together; but these are

the productions of the vitiated taste of more modem times, and

are only curious as showing that the power of compounding words

may often be extravagantly abused. But even in the best specimens

of Sanskrit composition, and in the simplest prose writings, four, five,

or even six words are commonly compounded together, involving

two or three forms under one head. It will be easy, however, to

determine the character of the forms involved, by the rules pro-

pounded in the preceding pages ; in proof of which the student has

only to study attentively the following examples.

Instances of absolute complex compounds, whose sense is complete

and unconnected, are not rare.

a. The following are examples : oSTpJptlTT^f^TJ^T^^TfH ' good and evil

(occurring) in the revolutions of the interval of time,' the whole being,a depend-

ent, involving a dependent and an aggregative ; ^TVfri '*!FSTW^ ' the general
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of the army and the overseer of the forces,' the whole being an aggregative,

involving two dependents; ^ff^fTOfirVRT^Tirr 'the protection from sorrow,

enemies, and perils,' the whole being a dependent, involving an aggregative;

-il^ylkn_«§s.i*f ' the disregarded words of a friend,' the whole being a descrip-

tive, involving a dependent; ^liTgT:;nr5cr?T»T 'a white robe and a string of

garlands,' the whole being an aggregative, involving a descriptive and dependent;

*''^>"ta.MlV'*V ' °^^ ^'^o has gone to the opposite bank {pdra) of all the

S'astras,' i. e. ' one who has read them through ;' ^TTftr^T^lftfTT ' the bones of a

dead Uon.'

771. The greater number of complex compounds are used as

adjectives, or relatively, as epithets of some other word in the sen-

tence
; thus, irfriri.HisJ HtHM^, -vft, -7f , ' whose teeth and eyes were

decayed/ the whole being the relative form of descriptive, involving

an aggregative ; ^;m»r5n!3H/ having a throat emaciated with hunger,'

the whole being the relative form of descriptive, involving a de-

pendent.

u. Other examples are, ai^Hlt-Hl^t^innr, -TTT, -^, 'having a white garland

and unguents,' the whole being the relative form of aggregative, involving a

descriptive ; ^1 .»!•*<.<* rt+(^> -fTT, -W
,

' done in a former birth,' the whole being

tt dependent, involving a descriptive; P=iSII,<4'Ml,"4yM> "ITTj -^5 'advanced in

learning and age,' the whole being a dependent, involving an aggregative ; ^ft-

•PERI'n^'^nf J -•TTj -•?} ' having fresh garlands, and being free from dust,' the

whole being the relative form of aggregative, involving a descriptive and depend-

ent; wH^tcnij^n^n,!*!^, -Tl?r, -TW, 'whose head was moist with unction;'

MMr**in,g«a+)^j -^, -^> 'having the face turned in any direction one likes;'

^ir*.y^*^.^*^*\'
"^^' ~^'

' ^P^*'' ^""^ "^^^ ™ hand;' JJ'+^Ud/H 5
1
^"^ P*! A't\, -ITI,

-W, 'sufficient for support during one night' (see 778); '^'TrsriTrWT^^^-

iJWJTMTfirFnr ' acquainted with the meaning of the three Vedas, called Rig,

Yajur, and S4ma' (agreeing with Pm d M'Wj ; +1 "t^B ^<^ -d ^(^ _K HI ^«1d 1+1^ 'biting their

lips and having red eyes* (agreeing with TTmt+tJ ; ^K^^^tf^W^^ft^' injuring

another by action or by intention.'

772. The substantive ^rrf^, 'a beginning,' often occurs in complex , relative

compounds, with the force of et cetera, as in simple relatives at 764; thus, 'S<*+l[-

r<=hj<^*(W
' parrots, starlings, &c.' (agreeing with tfr^jnitl ' birds beginning with

parrots and starhngs'), the whole being the relative form of dependent, involving

an aggregative; ^T^irN^J^Ti^ 'peace, war, &c.' (agreeing with ''fl^Tli under-

stood) ; Jl^^f^^Hirof^^*!**!^? -W> -^ >
' possessed of houses, temples, &c.

;'

ofcfJL riUI."*lMlP'J,MnL.«di.^^^^, -^, -%} 'possessed of elephants, horses, trea-

suries, and other property!'

a. Similarly, ^Tft in the example ^^^TTT'tlTSrrff (agreeing \dth ^iTA ' garlands

possessing the best odour and other qualities').

pp
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773. Long complex compounds may be generally translated by beginning at the

last word and proceeding regularly backwards, as in the following ; •i'a,*i^'*V«i-

^*-.^*.*<^' I i^; fH Pri ri ^.iO r°lirii rf I M JH ^1 A *^^iiN

^

: , -'?T, -?, 'causing pleasure

by the music of the voice of the cuckoo, blended with the hum emitted by the

swarms of joyous bees.'

774. ^rrWcB or ^T, as occupying the last place in a complex relative, denote

* composed of;' thus, ^+<<J*U,*-M,M<irK^c|i*fio|i<|rHcji "q^ 'a force consisting of

elephants, horses, chariots, infantry, and servants;' Hi'»i«^,«^(i^«^n^^s '«*^«uT

' the two actions consisting of the good and evil done in a former birth.'

775. Complex compounds may sometimes have their second or middle member

elided or omitted; thus, «i(iisiiti^;(igi»n«i is really a complex compoimd, the

whole being a descriptive, involving a dependent ; but the middle member ^T!T is

eUded: see 745. a. Similarly, ^TTSrqrfS^'the era-king' is for ^TnirfiqrJnnf^^

' the king (beloved) by the era.'

a. Sometimes the substantive verb * to be' may be inherent in a relative com-

pound; as, HRWrHT^n^'W ' his success was proportionate to his undertakings ;'

tfhrTJrftr ' on his drinking water,' for yt!f 'STOrftl ifnt ^ffir.

776. Complex compound adverbs, or indeclinable compounds,

involving other compounds, are sometimes found ; as, ^TTfi^lff^r^

' not differently from one's own house ;' ^i^intTrrpriit ' after utter-

ing a sound;' <rfH Wcf'^H'I'Huni^iHii'C^ ' regardlessly of the curving of

her waist bending under the weight of her bosom ;' if'Hi dB igrf ' as

seen and heard.'

ANOMALOUS COMPOUNDS.

777. There are certain compoimds which are too anomalous in their formation

to admit of ready classification under any one of the preceding heads. Amongst

these may be placed those compounds expressive of ' comparison' or ' resemblance,'

usually included under the Karma-dh^aya or Descriptive class. In these the

adjective is placed last; as, «iiMi,'««''a««, -c5T, -W, 'fickle as a shadow;' H'a.Mi-

jrfT^^, -ift, -^, 'like a clap of thunder;' ^PT^nW^, -m, -»f, 'hke foam;'

^I'^'^^^^ITW, -*n, -^, ' dark as a cloud;' »|V^^fN'^ift^^, -^, -JIT, ' spread out

like a mountain ;' 1 «,< "i ^5 ,«l co,"^ h <«>«<, -^, -'W, ' unsteady as a trembling

drop of water;' •ife'fl^^cSTn'nrCc?^, -'3T, -<5, 'tremtilous as water on the

leaf of a lotus :' the last two examples are complex.

a. «iraT, ^^iJIh, ^, 'g'lTf, TTW) affixed to crude bases, form anomalous com-

pounds; see 80. XX. XXL and 919.

b. There is a common anomalous compound formed by placing SHiK after a

crude base, to express ' another,' ' other ;' as, iWHInlt or q^IpiTt ' another

place;' OsHjiR*!! 'H^ ' along with another king;' »i»Hjiii,ir<!) ' other births.' The

following examples, also, are not readily assignable to any class : HTHnftf^nnfWt
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' a fighter who abandons all idea of life ;' «K+l/difl <<*(,> "^j -^, ' accompanied

by the Sirasa * ;' ^H^8;i4^?H^, -fi, -f
,

' never before seen.'

c. ''p or ^^ or ^tt'HT (meaning literally 'preceded by') may be added to

crude bases to form a kind of anomalous compound, as in the following example

;

^oii^M^ofcH ^^^ ' he gave food with reverence.' See 792.

CHANGES UNDERGONE BY CERTAIN WORDS AT THE END OF

COMPOUNDS.

778. The following is an alphabetical list of the substitutions or

changes which take place in the final syllables of certain words,

when used at the end of compounds. Observe—The most common
substitution is that of ^ a for the final vowel or final consonant and

vowel of a word.

^r^ m. for '^^ n. ' the eye.'—^I^<5 m. in a few compounds for 'ai^frt f. ' the

finger.'

—

'bi^co m. in a few compounds for "(HyPrt m. 'joining the hands in

reverence.'—^I? m. joined with a few inseparable prepositions for '^SSm m. ' a

road.' vttm in Karma-dhdraya compounds for e(r|« n. ' a cart,'
' a carriage.'

Wra in Karma-dharayas for «i*i*i n. 'iron.'—^I^T in Karma-dharayas for

si^*i«1^m. 'a stone.'

—

^^A in Dwandwas for ?r?i^ m. n. ' the knee.'—'SW

for ^iftr f. ' an angle.'—^5 for SH^H n. ' a day.'—^I^ in the first member of a

compound for ^l?«T n. ' a day.'
—

'^SJ at the end of a few compounds for 'il^H n.

^ for ^SW f. ' water.' T^ in a few Karma-dharayas for 4bj«i m. ' an ox.'

—

;i«ll*il in the beginning of Dwandwas for «mt«^n. f.'the dawn.'—««|ri (fem. '3!jit)

for «»i« n. ' an udder.'—^i^t, in a few Bahu-vrihis for <*i3i«; m. ' the palate.'

'^^ for '^ftj m.'the belly.'

—

tP^W in Karma-dharayas for T'V m.'smeU.'

—

f^ in Dwigus for "n m. f. 'an ox.'— siifn for 'ilTTT f. 'a wife.'
—

'5' and '3

in Bahu-vrihis for »iiH n. 'the knee.' fl*i*( in Karma-dharayas (preceded by

TT, ^T^j or ^P<r) for TTHW n. ' darkness.'— ^TT in a few Bahu-vrihis for ^^ m. ' a

tooth;' the feminine may be ^Tft.— f^*JT in the beginning of a few compounds

for r<^=l«1 m. 'the day.' (f^ at the end of a few compounds for g^ 'yielding

mUk.' 'ill's! I as the first member of a compound for 'f^'^f.' heaven.'—V"H«^ for

Vg^n.'a bow.' 11^ for vt m.'virtue,' 'duty.'
—

'g^ for 'W^f.'a load.'—^HTH

for 'TTRt f. ' the navel.' 'TR' for '•^ f. ' a ship.'—T^I for ''Tftl^ m. ' a road.'

in^ for VJ^ m. ' a foot ;' the feminine may be V^.— '"Jil^ for 'jiini f. ' an army.'

iniTT at the end of Bahu-vrihis (preceded by ^, T|, or ^) for JHTT f.
—

'tra

at the end of Karraa-dhdrayas for 3?r<^ m. ' a Brahman.'—WI for >TfH f. ' the

earth.'

—

V^ in a few Dwandwas for \i. ' the eye-brow.'—JHW in Dwandwas

* So ^rnnflrwhi: in Nala, translated by Bopp umbra geminatus.

p p a
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for »nT^ n. ' the mind *.'—^ at the end of Bahu-viihis (preceded by % and

f$[) for J^iT m. ' the head.'— »1^ and V^ at the end of anomalous compounds

(preceded by ftTSTT, TTilT, &c., see 7S4- a) for *T?iT m. f. n. 'great.' »r?T at the

beginning of Karma-dharaya and Bahu-vrihi compounds forH^TT m.f.n. great f.'

—^>inr at the end of Bahu-vrihis (preceded by ^, ^, J^,
^IW, V^) for^ f.

'
intellect.'

—

XJ^ at the end of Karma-dhSrayas for «.l»«H m.' a king;' see 151.0.

^tlW in Dwigus, Karma-dharayas, and Dwandwas, for TTTW f. ' night.'— 'I'^ti

in Karma-dharayas for '^^ n.' splendour.'—^PTO in Karma-dhfeiyas and Bahu-

vrihis for ^^f^ n.' felicity.'
—

'^ for '^n^m.'a dog.' ^ in Avyayi-bhavas and

Bahu-vrihis for^ ' with.'—W^T in Karma-dharayas and Bahu-vrihis for ^^<rn

n. ' the thigh.'—?ra in Karma-dhirayas and Dwigus for 'Bf^ m, ' a friend.'

—

TTTtr in Karma-dharayas for «T^ n. ' a lake.'—^ for ^^ n. ' the heart.'

779. ^t^ is found in the beginning of certain anomalous compounds (such as

^r^^fn:, ^I^'WffsBT, &c.) for »n^ or ^tWi^ ' I.'

780. Numerals, when preceded by particles, prepositions, or other numerals,

may change their finals to ^ o ; or if their final letter be a consonant, may either

drop that consonant or add ^ a to it ; thus, f¥H (nom. -^TW, -gTff, -aiw)
' two or three ;' tj^^ (nom. -'^T?f , -'WT^, -mTtii) ' five or six ;' «M-«in< (nom.

-TTO )
' nearly four.'

Compound Nouns formed from roots combined ivith Prepositions.

781. In the next section it will be shown that the combination of

roots with prepositions prevails most extensively in Sanskrit. From

roots thus combined nouns of the most various significations may be

formed ; thus, from ^ ' to seize/ with fk and ^i^, is formed <I4<1^(4.

' practice ;' from oir ' to do/ with ^g, wgoRR ' imitation.' Hardly

a line can occur in any book that does not afford an example of

this kind of compound.

SECTION II.

COMPOUND VERBS.

78a. The learner might look over the list of aooo simple roots,

and well imagine that in some of these would be contained every

possible variety of idea, and that the aid of prepositions and adverbial

prefixes to expand and modify the sense of each root would be

unnecessary. But in real fact there are comparatively very few

* 'ii^iw ' speech and heart,' which is the example given by Pdnini (V. 4. 77),

occurs in Manu II. 160.

t As *l?i.^« 'a great family;' see also 735. In Tat-purusha or dependent

compounds »1?W is retained ; thus, 'l^^^ii: ' recourse to the great.'
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Sanskrit roots in common use ; and whilst those that are so appear

in a multitude of different forms by the prefixing of one or two or

even three prepositions, the remainder are almost useless for any

practical purposes, except the formation of nouns. Hence it is that

compound verbs are of more frequent occurrence than simple ones.

They are formed in two ways : ist, by combining roots with pre-

positions ; adly, by combining the auxiliaries oir 'to do' and H 'to

be' with adverbs, or nouns converted into adverbs.

Compound Verbs formed by combining Prepositions with roots.

783. The following hst exhibits the prepositions chiefly used in

combination with roots

:

a. ^rfil ati, ' across,' ' beyond;' as, ^rfiniT, ^Jift (pres. ^WfiT, &c.), ^(TaiH
,

' to

pass by,' ' to pass along,' ' to transgress.'

b. ^rfv adhi, ' above,' ' upon,' ' over;' as, ^rfirffT ' to stand over,' ' to preside'

(pres. ^TftrfHrrfir) ; ^iflr^^ ' to climb upon ;' ^tfv^ ' to lie upon ;' Tarv'i«i^'to

go over towards ;' '^niT ' to go over,' in the sense of ' reading.'

c. ^"5 arm, ' after ;' as, tS^'^C ' to follow ;' »atjai ' to follow,' in the sense of

'performing;' '41
^<J

'to imitate;' ^^"T'to assent.' With H^it signifies 'to

experience,' ' to enjoy.'

d. 'HiiC antar, 'within' (Latin inter); as, ^TJiT^T 'to place within,' 'to conceal,'

in pass. ' to vanish ;' ^nir& ' to be within ;' 'aii'ai^ ' to walk in the midst.'

e. ^m apa, ' off,'
' away' {avo) ; as, ^HPTl^, ^'?^»^ (from ^HT and "%), ' to

go away;' 'i)M»fl 'to lead away;' iHM<*^'to abstract;' ts«mi^ "to bear away.'

It also imphes ' detraction ;' as, ^HTW^ ' to defame.'

/. wPt api, ' on,' ' over,' 'up,' only used vnth VT and^ j as, ^fftrVT ' to shut up
;'

^rftrT? ' to bmd on.' The initial a is generally rejected, leaving ff^, ftpT^.

g.^ abU, 'to,' 'towards' (eTr/); as, ^finn, ^iWt, 'to go towards;' 'srfiTOT^

"to run towards;' ^lftli:5('to behold;' ^rfW^ or ^rfVpH (see VI at 664) 'to

address,' ' to accost,' ' to speak to,' ' to salute.'

h. ^T^ ava, 'down,' 'off;' as, -^Wj^, ^I^, 'to descend;' ^^'to look

down ;' ^I^foir ' to throw down,' ' to scatter ;' ^t^fHT ' to cut off.' It also implies

'disparagement;' as, ^T^ITT 'to despise;' ^1^131^ 'to insult.' With VT (3d c.

^ra^Vrfir), ' to attend.'

t. ^ i,' to,' 'towards,' 'up' (Latin arf); as, ^Tlf^^' to enter;' 'OTSi'T'togo

towards ;' '90^ ' to mount up.' When prefixed to TPI, VT, and ^,
'
to go,' and

^ ' to give,' it reverses the action ; thus, ^im»I, ^TTVT, IT, ' to come ;' ^\'\\ ' to

take.' With ^,' to practise.'

j. -TTT ut,
' up,' ' upwards' (opposed to f^) ; as, ^^ (48), ^% ' *« 8° «P'' ' *"

rise' (pres. "gr^vrfiT, ist conj.); -Jft' to fly up;' TSH^'to strike up' (^^and
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l'^) 50) J ^ (^ and 5, see 50) ' to extract ;' iC'H^ and *J«h1c^ (47) ' *» ope"

the eyes ;' ^r|fr^, T^S^, ' to cut up ;' '5^<^ ' to root up ;' '5rft? ' to lift up'

(97^ and ftl, 49).

When prefixed to the roots WT and ^5'*^ it causes the elision of sj as, TfTT to

stand up ;' y^*»T ' to prop up.' In some cases it reverses the action ; as, from

ITi^ ' to fall,' drlit^ ' to leap up ;' from •P^ ' to bend down,' '5^ (47) ' to raise

up ;' from ip^ ' to keep down,' 4H*{^ ' to lift up.'

k. TT wpo, 'to,' 'towards' (ws'o), 'near,' joined like ^T and ^rfW to roots of

motion ; as, ^TTT ' to approach ;' aH^H*. ' to wait upon ;' 3m««ii ' to stay near,'

' to be present,' ' to arrive.' With ftpp (6th c. '3TTftf5rfir)j ' to sit down ;' with

?rrH, ' to sit near.'

I. 'nT ni, ' down,' ' downwards,' ' under' (opposed to Tff) ; as, fHllrf ' to fall

down;' f'fl'T 'to suppress;' frTfir^ and PHHiri 'to close the eyes;' ftTftf^,

T^TVT, 'SR^, ' to lay down,' ' to deposit ;' ThPcI^I ' to go within,' ' to encamp.'

With ^r^ it signifies ' to return,' ' to desist ;' with ^IH
,

' to hear.' In some cases

it does not alter the sense ; as, fH^tf ' to kill.'

m. f»T^ nir, ' out;' as, ftT^JT (see 72), ftpNl, f«Tt^ (71. a. c), 'to go out,' 'to

come out;' Pn »<• n^ ' to cut up;' fiSn 'to come to an end,' 'to cease;' firf^

(71. V) ' to determine.'

n. 'TO'^ffrrfj'back,' 'backwards' (irapa), combined with ftl and ^in the sense

of ' defeat ;' as, VUHirf ' to overcome' (cf. trapaviKOM, ^sch. Choe.) ; TJTJJT ' to be

defeated.' When joined with ^, 2d conj., it signifies ' to retire towards' (pres.

«f*.[«i) ; when with ^, ist conj. Atm., ' to run away,' ' to retreat,' r being changed

to /(pres. 'TSTO).

o. 'Tftjian, 'around' (we^/, per); as, mW^, MTC'Jj'to surround;' 'Tft^,

*IK*i«i, ' to go round ;' TrthT ' to look round,' ' to examine ;' vRqii ' to turn

round ;' ^fcVT^ ' to run round.' When prefixed to "^ it signifies ' to adorn,' and

^ is inserted, ''Tft^. With H, ' to despise,' and with 5, ' to avoid.' It some-

times merely gives intensity or completeness to the action; as, «iU.is»» 'to abandon

altogether;' trft^ ' to ascertain completely.'

p. ft pra, ' before,' ' forward' {vpa, pro, prm) ; as, TP{^^, n«<^, ' to proceed;'

inra 'to set before,' 'to present;' TTai'^'to begin;' 11 "in 'to proceed,' 'to begin;'

TIVT^ ' to run forward ;' MteMi ' to set out,' ' to advance ;'
II*J^' to be superior,' ' to

prevail;' ^THTfT ' to foresee.' With pSH> ' to deceive.' Observe—In combination

with verbs beginning with e or o this preposition generally drops its final a: as,

DmiJIPh ' I send,' from W and ^Z^^, causal base of^ ' to go.' Similarly, i>r^

' he trembles' (3d sing, of e; with pra).

The r of pra influences a following nasal by 58 ; as, H<U*(^ ' to bend before,' ' to

salute.' Sometimes IT does not alter the sense of a root, as in 1TTR ' to obtain'

(5th c. ; see 681).
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q- Vfit* prati,' against,' 'towards,' 'back again;' as, Tjftr^'to fight against;'
Wft 'to go towards' (pres. TT^) ; irfiim»I 'to go towards,' 'to return;' Xffm
• to counteract i'JTft^' to beat back,' 'to repel;' llfil^/to answer;' irfira*^
• to recover;' Ttfinft 'to lead back;' irfinT^ 'to re-salute.' With ^, ' to pro-
raise;' with TI^, 'to arrive at,' 'to obtain;' with ^W, 'to wait for,' 'to expect.'

Sometimes it does not alter the sense of the root; as, Trfira^'to dwell.'

r. m vi,
'
apart,' implying ' separation,' ' distinction,' ' distribution,' ' dispersion'

(Latin dis, se)
; as, f%^ ' to wander about ;' 1^^ ' to vacillate ;' f%5 '

to roam
forpkasure;' f^ 'to dissipate;' ftr^ 'to tear asunder;' f%>1^ '

to divide ;'

T^T^r^ to distinguish.' Sometimes it gives a privative signification ;' as, P^^lrf

•to disunite;' f^W 'to forget;' f^ 'to seU.' With f , 'to change for The
worse.' Sometimes it has no apparent influence on the root; as, f^^ 'to

perish;' fM^?f^' to think.'

s. ^sam,' with,' 'together with' {(tvv, con); as, ^rf%, ^T^.'to collect;'

W^ 'to join together;' Wfi^ ' to meet together ;' ^fWT^ 'to happen;' ifrf^'to
contract.' With ^T it signifies ' to perfect,' and W^is inserted, 5J^. It is often

prefixed without altering the sense ; as, ?(^ ' to be produced.'

784. Two prepositions are often combined with a root ; as, ^m^
' to open' (f^, m) ; ^m^ (loth c.) ' to kill ;' Trmu^ ' to go under,'

• to undergo,' ' to arrive at' (Tg, ^) ; ^ ' to assemble' (w>^, -sit,

with root i) ; TTftrtnr ' to prostrate one's self (ir, f^, 58) ; Tft^ ' to

raise up' (tt, ^, with root ^) : and occasionally three ; as, it^Tf
' to predict' (ji, f^, ^t) ; Tn^r^ ' to answer' (irfrr, -^^ ^). Other

combinations of three prepositions, occasionally prefixed to roots,

are 59 + ^q + ^ ; ^j, + ftp + 55^ ; ^ -|- ^fij + jr ; •^tr + ;^ + it

;

'3T^ + ^ + f^.

a. Observe—Excepting in the case of TH above, prepositions ending in vowels

combine with roots beginning with vowels according to the rules of Sandhi ; thus,

^IT with ^ ' to go' becomes 1? (32), and in pres. ^fi? (^ + V^ 33), &c. ; in pot.^ (^ + J^), &c. ; in imp. ^TTTTftT (^ + ^nf^), &c. ; in ist pret. ^Tp}, $W
(645> 33)» &". Similarly, '?ni with ^f»T becomes ^MfH by 33.

785. In conjugating compound verbs formed with prepositions,

the augment and reduphcation do not change their position, but are

inserted between the preposition and the rootf; as, q^iij^, ist pret.

* The final i of the prepositions Hfil, 'Tft, ftr, is optionally lengthened in

forming certain nouns from compound verbs; as, TTiftcBTT, nO^iti, «fl<*i<.

t There are a few exceptions to this rule in the Mahabharata ; as in ^wra^Ti^

(Mahabh. Selections, p. 33). '
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of 7ft, with Trft:; amPj^i , ist pret. of ft^, with TT; THHTHa, ist

pret. of wr, with ^', TTfinr^IT^, ad pret. of ^, with iifrr; iflmi^K,

ad pret. of 5, with n and T!^.

786. Grammarians restrict certain roots to particular voices, when

in combination with particular prepositions; as, for example, the

root ftr ' to conquer,' with f^, and the root f^^ ' to enter,' with ftr,

are restricted to the iiitmane-pada ; but no certain rules can be

propounded on this subject : and in the two epic poems especially

the choice of voice seems generally arbitrary and subservient to the

purposes of metre*.

Compound Verbs formed by combining Adverbs vnth the roots

o|r kri and vf bhii.
t c^

787. These are of two kinds ; ist, those formed by combining

adverbs with ^ ' to make' and J|^' to become ;' adly, those formed

by combining nouns used adverbially with these roots.

a. Examples of the first kind are, ^STJl; ' to adorn ;' -dufclMi ' to

make manifest' (see 7a) ; ^f?^ ' to eject ;' gt^ 'to place in front,'

' to follow ;' ftRT^ ' to deprive ;' ^TrR ' to entertain as a guest ;'

HH*^ ' to revere ;' ui)ij|^, ITTJ'S, ' to become manifest,' &c.

788. In forming the second kind, the final of a crude word, being

a or o, is changed to i; as, from wsi, wsSt'ss 'to make ready,'

(jjfl*!^ ' to become ready ;' from "^RW, '4iU!fl'^ ' to blacken ;' from

mPwi ' a ditch,' mPc^sJIcji ' to convert into a ditch :' and sometimes

a becomes d; as, ftntra from ftni. A final i or a is lengthened;

as, from otN, W'iftH 'to become pure;' from ^^, <<r5^ 'to hghten.'

A final ri is changed to xft ri ; as, from *rrff , »npft*T ' to become a

mother.' A final as becomes either i (as, from HXH^, ^H'Ah 'to be

ofgood mind') or asi (as, from f^lT^, f^nsftVT ' to place on the head').

a. But the greater number of compounds of this kind are formed from crude

nouns in a. The following are other examples : n<u1<ti ' to esteem as a straw
;'

«*il«Ii ' to stiffen ;' IT^if^^hj^' to fix the mind on one object ;' ^fhlT ' to make

one's own,' ' to claim as one's own ;' HgftH ' to become friendly.' Substantives are

sometimes formed from these; as, ^SflW^'the state of being friendly,' 'friendship.'

* Thus, Ti^^ * to strive' and TtT^ ' to beg for,' which are properly Atmane-pada

verbs, are found in the Parasmai. Instances of passive verbs taking Parasmai

terminations have been given at 253. b. On the other hand, H''^ ' to rejoice,' which

is properly a Parasmai-pada verb, is found in the Aimane.
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o. Observe—^This mode of compounding nouns and adverbs with kri and bhu

IS by Indian grammarians technically termed chw{. These compounds, however,

rarely occur, excepting in the form of passive participles * ; and it may be ques-

tioned whether the genius of Sanskrit favours the combination of any other part

of speech but a preposition with the tenses of verbs. In Greek and Latin, on the

other hand, the composition of nouns with verbs is not unusual.

789. Sometimes *ii(i^ placed after a crude noun, is used to form a, compound

verb of this kind ; as, from jTpS ' water,' aTJ5¥T?^ ' to reduce to liquid ;' from

^•^^'V ' ashes,' HWW^ (57)
' to reduce to ashes.' These compounds, like the

last, are rarely found, excepting in the form of past passive participles.

SECTION III.

COMPOUND ADVERBS.

790, Compound adverbs are formed, ist, by combining adverbs,

prepositions, and adverbial prefixes, with nouns in the nom. or

accus. singular neuter; adly, by placing adverbs, or adjectives used

as adverbs, after the crude base of nouns.

a. The first kind are identical with indeclinable compounds at

760, and the greater number are formed with the adverbial preposi-

tion ^ saha, contracted into Tt sa ; as, from sKrt ' anger,' ^'^
* angrily •' from ^rt^ ' respect,' TTT^t ' respectfully ;' from ^reT^TK

* prostration of the limbs,' ^T^T^TW ' reverentially.'

6. The following may be taken as examples of compound adverbs formed with

other prefixes: ^'^sll'? 'according to seniority;' HiMg- 'over every limb;'

Hrrl,*4m' 'every month;' ^mrf^fv 'according to rule;' tmr^rf^ or <4M«a."»M

'according to one's power;' ^TOrg'^ 'happily;' '^tf^ 'before the eyes' (^T^

being substituted for ^f^, see 778) ; ^TO^ ' undoubtedly ;' 'Wf^ 'without

distinction.'

791. Most of the adverbs at 731 may be placed after the crude

base of nouns ; thus, "^ra^rWflH ' near the child ;' t^T%* ' for the

sake of protection ;' fasf^ ' on what account ?' ^r^twtrnT^^ ' after

uttering a sound.'

793. Tjf or ^^ or ^:^t (meaning literally 'preceded by') is

placed after crude bases to denote ' the manner' in which any thing

is done ; as, atVTjf ' with anger.' See 777. c.

793. A kind of compound adverb, implying ' reciprocity,' is formed

* Generally as past passive participles; thus, 'Uto^n 'adorned;' 'HTCAw'become

manifest ;' ^H^^ ' made ready ;' (5^^ ' lightened.' The future passive parti-

ciple is sometimes found so compounded ; as, ^t^njlfhr ' to be agreed to.'

Qq
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by doubling a noun, lengthening the final of the first word, and

changing the final of the last to i ; as, from ^^ ' a stick/ cfliST^fiB

' mutual striking ;' ^^ i lP^i ' share by share ;' g^jTm^ft? ' club to

club f gBtgft ' fist to fist.'

a. Something in the same manner, ^TT and xrt., ' another,' are

doubled; thus, ^pjh'i, >4CW(, 'mutually/ 'together.'

b. The indeclinable participle •stK'Tj ' having begun,' is joined with "^ra, ' to-day'

(siaK*'!)} in the sense of ' from this time forward;' and with the crude bases of

other words to express ' beginning from ;' see 925. IPjfir is placed adverbially

fifter words, in the same sense ; as, fTSSTPTnl ' from birth upwards.'

CHAPTER IX.

SYNTAX.

794. Sanskrit syntax, unlike that of Greek and Latin, ofiera

fewer difficulties to the student than any other portion of the

Grammar. Indeed, compounds prevail so abundantly in this lan-

guage, that the writer who has properly expounded the subject of

compound words has already more than half completed his investi-

gation into the laws which regulate syntactical combinations. We
shall endeavour, in the present chapter, to collect together all the

most useful rules for the connexion and collocation of uncom-

pounded words. Much vagueness and uncertainty, however, may be

expected to attach to the rules propounded, when it is remembered

that Sanskrit literature consists almost entirely of poetry, and that

the laws of syntax are ever prone to yield to the necessities of

metrical composition.

a. Observe—In the present chapter on Syntax, that the subject may be made

as clear as possible, each word will be separated from the next, and vowels will

not be allowed to coalesce, although such coalition be required by the laws of

combination, When compounds are introduced into the examples, a dot, placed

underneath, generally marks the division of the words.

THE ARTICLE.

795. There is no indefinite article in classical Sanskrit; but

clif^lT (aaS) and in modern Sanskrit 5f^ (238) are sometimes used to

supply the place of such an article ; thus, ij^fw^ u^ ' in a certain
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country ;" grf^ "Sntmi ' a certain jackal.' The definite article may
not unfrequently be expressed by the pronoun ^ (420) ; thus, H ^^J
may mean simply ' the man,' not necessarily ' that man.'

CONCORD OF THE VEEB WITH THE NOMInATIVE CASE.

^96. The verb must agree with the nominative case in numbei*

and person ; as, ^ ^Rt^iftl ' I must perform.'

o. Other examples are, i^ ^mf^ 'do thou attend;' ^ ^cTrfiT 'he gives;'

^n^ '^ 'we two says' ^ffflTT "3!^: 'the pigeons said;* tXiH *rat ^ »T"Tg:

the king and minister went ;' ^ITW^ •(•^[^T firSTT: ' as long as the moon and

sun remain;' ^^ f-^ii'Jri 'do you two reflect;' ^»T WTTTir "do ye come;'

^rapTTt "JatirfT ' good men are honoured;' ^rf tj^^: ' the wind blows j' T^^rfir

^li^llfi't ' the moon rises ;' l^ijfcT ijW ' the flower blossomsi'

b. Observe—^The verb is lisually; though not always, placed last in the sentence.

797. When a participle takes the place of the verb, it must agree

'with the nominative in number and gender ; as, ^ niT: ' he went ;'

^ iTtTT ' she went ;' 7J-j7§T7 4^'<4i4i ' the two women spoke ;' ^»n ^W*.

' the king was killed ;' ^^^V^Tf^ f^^d^t ' the bonds were cut.'

a. Sometimes, when it is placed between two or more nominative cases, it agrees

with one only; as, ^'^^ JRtfViTT '^W^ ' his wife and son were avp^kened.'

b. Very often the copula, or Verb which connects the subject with the predicate,

is omitted ; when, if an adjective stand in the place of the verb, it will follow the

rules of concord in gender and number; as, V«T ^ra'T 'wealth is difficult of

attainment ;' 'jiiii '^nj^Ki ' we two have finished eating.* But if a substantive

stand in the place of the verb, no concord of gender or number need take place

;

as, *H-M(^: Vi^ ^TR^ ' successes are the road to misfortunes.'

CONCORt) OP THE ADJBCTltE WITH THE SUBSTANTIVE.

798. An adjective, participle, or adjective pronOun, qualifying a

substantive, when not compounded with it, must agree with the

substantive in gender, number, and case ; as, HTv: '5^: ' a good

man ;' i?^ |:^ ' great pain ;' ;JK^ l^filf TtIi| ' in these before-

mentioned countries ;' ^tfiST ftrmftd ' three friends.'

CONCORD OP THE RELATIVE WITH THE ANTECEDENT.

799. The relative must agree with the antecedent noun in gender,

number, and person ; but in Sanskyit the relative pronoun generally

precedes the noun to which it refers, this noun being put in the

same case with the relative, and the pronoun ?r follows in the latter

clause of the sentence ; as, ^t^ ^tW ^: ^ ^r^^n?; ' of whatever

man there is intellect, he is strong.'

Q q 2
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0. The noun referred to by the relative may also be joined with 'R, as M*»

^%: ^ "I^ ^f5^T'^; or may be omitted altogether, as TTiT llfwnt 'iTir mtOM

' what you have promised, that abide by;' ^^T»^ ^Mi^llT^ ^arf^rnftf %; (TTftjftK

understood) PtIsIIBT ^R1T3trr ' by those (birds) whose young ones were devoured

an inquiry was set on foot ;' TT. ^jfrsT f^Upqi'^ lllH<tl| 'TO <fifl^ «^»s)n inft^

f^TTT^tli: ^^rT«T 'he who would obtain all objects of sense, and he who despises

them, of the two the despiser is the best.'

800. The relative sometimes stands alone, an antecedent noun or pronoun being

understood, from which it takes its gender and number; as, •TTTO' g<l*l<li'(^ (n*HiH^

understood) ''l^ fli(a*u ^f^TR; ' there is not a happier (than that man) of whom

there is conversation with a friend;' VTH ra ''n tT Jf^TTiT ' What is the use of

wealth (to him) who does not give ?

'

a. Sometimes, though rarely, the antecedent noun precedes the relative in the

natiu-al order ; as, «T ^ Hi*Mi ^^1 HWT >T T"^ ' she is not a wife in whom

the husband does not take pleasure.'

801. nHn^ and 'TT^ stand to each other in the relation of demonstrative and

relative; as, ^TT^rfnT TIW ^mM wfsT riNPtf ^SWTRW ^HV(ri=MirH ' as many

products as belong to that island, so many are to be brought to us.' See also 876.

a. Sunilarly, ril^^f and -m^^il ; as, ^Id^j ^^ ril^^l TIW «Rftnr^^ ' as the

event occurred, so they related it to him.'

SYNTAX OF SUBSTANTIVES.

802. Under this head it is proposed to explain the construction

of substantives, without reference to their connexion with particular

adjectives, verbs, or participles ; and for this purpose it will be

desirable to exhibit examples under each case.

Nominative case.

803. A substantive simply and absolutely expressed must be

placed in the nominative case; as, n^rllil^^i: 'the Hitopadesa;'

H%^grp»T ' the poem of Bhatti.'

a. Two nominative cases in different numbers may be placed in apposition to

each other ; as, 5*11111 ^i<m ' grass as a bed.'

Accusative case.

804. Substantives are not found in the accusative, unconnected

with verbs or participles, except as expressing ' duration of time' or

' space.' See 831.

Insti~u.inental case.

805. This case yields a variety of senses. The most usual is

that of 'the instrument' or 'means' by which any thing is done ; as.
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»nn (t#) ' by me it was said ;' ^n^ (^iT^ft iftftnT:) ' by the fowler

a snare was laid -^ ^jwrPWT ' by the study of the Vedas ^ ^;[ -^^mt

' with one's own eye.'

806. It also has the force of ' with' in expressing other collateral

ideas ; as, ^Tt^hmr ^Prft ' vying with the strong ;' fk^ ^*>TT^; ' con-

versation with a friend ;' iT^fvr: ^rWT^ ' equality with beasts ;' ftirrc

'ff^tW ' with the knowledge of (his) father :' especially when ' accom-

paniment' is intended ; as, %^ n^: ^ the master with his pupil.'

807. The other senses yielded by this case are, 'through,' 'by reason of,' 'on

account of;' as, Y''^ 'through compassion;' nT ^nTOVT 'on account of

that transgression :' especially in the case of abstract nouns formed with Trr

(80. XXIII) ; as, JT^irr ' through infatuation.'

a. 'According to,' 'by;' as, f^ftPTT 'according to rule;' IT WTiTq' ' according

to my opinion ;' HMl ' by birth.'

h. The manner' in which any thing is done, as denoted in English by the

adverbial affix ' ly,' or by the prepositions ' in,' ' at ;' as, =(ls<m«T ' in abundance ;'

Vwfjjr ' virtuously ;' Mii«it|l or y^*tl ' at pleasure ;' T^^ ' at ease ;' iMHH

f%fv«Tr ' in this way ;' JT^TIT «^^ (f^^TK:) ' they both dwell together in great

intimacy ;' ( «Tir; ^ra7JJTTf«T ^fW^ =1 frt ) K»m ' a king surpasses all beings in

glory;' *l"m ( ^T '^^^) ' such a deed must not even be imagined in the mind;'

il«m <<iM<ii in human form.'

808. Substantives expressive of want,' need,' may be joined with the instru-

mental of the thing wanted ; as, -s^mT T TPffST^ ' there is no occasion for inquiry ;

'

TTT iiofti «T Tf'lTST'f ' there is no need of me as a servant ;' TTOT <m«j ' there is

use for a straw.'

809. 'The price' for which any thing is done may be in the instrumental; as,

tr^fW: i|<|ii)'5 (^fi'' ^IflVJ) ' for five Puranas he becomes a slave;' ^^ftfiC ^%'^

(Trar^) 'they fight for great rewards.' Similarly, UTOnTftjin'r'T^PR (^^ "T

pSwrir) ' fortune is not obtained at the price of the sacrifice of fife.'

a. So also 'difFerence between' two things; as, r^^ *i^Si«y ^ T^ -silt*.

' there is great difFerence between you and the ocean.'

h. The Enghsh expression ' under the idea that' is expressed by the instrumental

case of the substantive ^flf ; as, "'IIH^^dll ' under the idea that he was a tiger.'

Double Instrumental.

810. Sometimes when two substantives come together, expressing parts' of a

common idea, they are both placed in the instrumental, instead of one in the

genitive ; as, W^T^t 'T^T TWiT ' an odovir is emitted by the bakul-plants by

their flowers' (for '4^c)RT ^:). Similarly, UTT 'm^^mTTO ^^irfiT^T ^^-

Tft^: ' he caused her to revive by her attendants by sandal -water.'
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Dative case.

8 1 1, This case is of very limited applicability, and its functions,

irrespectively of the influence of verbs, are restricted to the expression

of ' the object,' ' motive,' or ' cause' for which any thing is done, or

* the result' to which any act tends ; as, ^nwiV^g^ ' for self-aggran-

dizement ;' gaiqflltflctiKHi ' for the counteraction of calamity ;' ^np ^

^T^ ^ HPrtij^ti ' arms and books (lead) to renown.'

a. When, as in the last example, ' the result' or ' end' to which

any thing leads is denoted by this case, the verb is seldom expressed,

but appears to be involved in the case itself. The following are

other examples : ^13' ^sn^ f^T^^nif SHif iT^ft ^Tfm ' where there is

admixture of poison, then even nectar (leads) to death;' ^M^^f)

^[^trot II4)MIM 'T $lln<^ ' advice to fools (leads) to irritation, not to

conciliation ;' W ^^TTftr^ TT^JTT: UiTlmi ^ ^M^ ' that old husband

was not to her liking.'

b. It will be seen hereafter that certain verbs of giving and relating govern the

dative. Substantives derived from such verbs exercise a similar influence; as,

isnMW ^T»T ' the giving to another ;' vikkS cR^TT ' the telling to another.'

c. Words expressive of ' salutation' or ' reverence' are joined with the dative

;

as, 'TO^rni "TRt ' reverence to Gane^a; «ii^ic<> Tt ' health to thee.'

Ablative case.

8i3. The proper force of the ablative case is expressed by 'from;'

as, ci \HHf
^
(•ashn inr^) ' from avarice anger arises ;' fnt: ^TfTtt ' falling

from a mountain ;' ^TUJUT g^Ti^ ' from the mouth of the spies.'

813. Hence this case passes to the expression of various correlative ideas; as,

SHI^II^Iri 'fiFf%TT a portion of (from) their food ;' and hke the instrumental it

very commonly signifies 'by reason of,' 'in consequence of;' as, 'ii^*igHi«iii

^VTrT ' on account of the slaughter of cows and men ;' «i«l=««*._»l^^nii^ ('gW

nTt^fir) ' he blames his son for entering inopportunely ;' ^^^TTXtTiT ' through fear

of punishment ;' vitfirHUslr;**!!! ' by reason of my good fortune.'

a.
' According to ;' as, ^Tn^TT^TTl^ ' according to the advice of the minister.'

Abstract nouns in t^ are often found in this case to express some of these ideas

;

as, ^PT^nPniT^^WTi^ ' by reason of the unsteadiness of his mind :' especially in

the writings of commentators ; as, <iwh*ii*iiwii ' according to what will be said

hereafter.'

814. It also expresses 'through the means' or ' instrumentality of;' as, s^'iiwTt^

Mli^l^ilSft ' caught in the toils through the instrumentaUty of the jackal ;' •? W^-
VTlft^rRT^ («IT^: ^ftn^ H^) ' the alle\dation of disease is not effected by the

mere knowledge of the medicine.'
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a. The manner' in which any thing is done is occasionally expressed by the

ablative; as, i)(yjlrt^'with diligences' ^c5Ti^ ' forcibly ;' ^ 1^ rt I cl^ ' with wonder ;'

^[WT^ ^a<.«U 'tearing up by the roots:' or by the ablative affix KV^\ as, ^^^atiT^

at one's own pleasure' (see 719. o. J).

J. This case also denotes * after ;' as, 5rO<^r<4'mii|^ ' after separation fi:om the

body ;' g<fM.Jira«l'*|tiIi(^ ' after the imprisonment of the Chief;' f^ ^WHAXA^
' since his arrival.'

c. In reference to time, 'within;' as, fWT^^Ti^ ' within three fortnights.'

d. Nouns expressive of 'fear' are joined with the ablative of the thing feared;

as, «j«ri^ >rt ' fear of death ;' ^^ift H^ ' fear of robbers.'

Genitive case.

815. This and the locative case are of the most extensive applica-

tion, and are often employed, in a vague and indeterminate manner,

to express relations properly belonging to the other cases.

a. The true force of the genitive is equivalent to ' of,' and this

case appears most frequently when two substantives are to be con-

nected, so as to present one idea ; as, ftl^w T^ ' the speech of a

friend ;' H#T ^TI^t: tf^Jt *TTO ' the best ornament of a VFoman is her

husband ;' Tf fn;^ Tjrt cfTOt ^PEW
'J
'H^W ' man is not the slave of

man, but the slave of wealth.'

816. ' Possession' is frequently expressed by the genitive case alone, without a

verb ; as, ^i: ^BHJ^TJ^ 7n^ M»^8 ^IW HH« ' all riches belong to him who

has a contented mind;' vfts^ TTPT %^^^ »Tn^ 'happy am I in possessing

such a wife.'

a. It often, however, has the force of ' to,' and is very generally used to supply

the place of the dative ; as, UTOT ^rnWrft S>ftfT: ' one's own life is dear to one's

self;' ^ *r>»H.5lri ?t ^r?Wr^l^ ipHf^^ ' a hundred Yojanas is not far to one

borne away by thirst (of gain) ;' fi TT^'^lf^ ^rf%f^ ' What is unknown to the

wise ?' fcSH ^T^y^ HoRT^TlfK TT^ttTJ ' What does a lamp show to a blind man ?'

f^ ^Tn ^nTepW trir:
' What ofFence have I committed towards the king ;' f^

^niH ^wNi W^ W^'. ' What can this man do to us ?'

b. And not unfrequently of 'in' or 'on;' as, {f^m fT^^T^. 'confidence in

women ;' ^^ ^TTTWr^ ' dependence on me.'

c. It is even equivalent occasionally to ' from' or ' by,' as usually expressed by

the ablative or instrumental; as, ^ ^i^Tft (^MlM-i 'J^JHrnr) ' one ought not to

accept a present from any one;' WWT^ (^ WT^) 'the wood is to be abandoned

by us ;' ^ V^ 1^ ^f^sff H ITtTftr f^^: ' he is blessed from whom sup-

pliants do not depart in disappointment.'

d.
' Difference between' two things is expressed by this case; as, *i<»i.*is=ii<n^

*I^ ^PflT 'there is great difference between the master and the servant.' Com-

pare 809. a.
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Locative case.

817. The locative, like the genitive, expresses the most diversified

relations, and frequently usurps the functions of the other cases.

Properly it has the force of ' in/ ' on,' or ' at,' as expressive of many

collateral and analogous ideas ; thus, TI^ ' in the night ;' ?Tm ' in

the village ;' xre ' on the back ;' igfri Uma x
' confidence in you ;'

H4}^^«(|1 ^ft ' rain on desert ground ;' ICIH.NMiiil^l ' at the first desire

of eating ;' ^ftnqr OOlifl ^: ' a tree planted in the earth.'

818. Hence it passes into the sense ' towards ;' as, T^ '^raT ^ ma ^ ' leni-

ency towards an enemy as well as a friend ;' «i|.*Jflg '^'T ' compassion towards

all creatures ;' ^'i^ ^rfsRT: ' upright towards friends ;' ^^n.^jin^^ '»i«n^ H? '

a

hundred good offices are thrown away upon the wicked.'

819. Words signifying ' cause,' ' motive,' or ' need,' are joined with the locative

;

as, TTWT^ Tj: 'the cause of his modesty;' HTnTTft^ f^^ «^1^ PHi^M

' your speech yias the cause of the war between the two princes ;' ni«i«iij*ii<^i

«iJlr<l <*n.*u (t^<4i:
' the absence of a suitor is the cause of a woman's chastity;'

sftoRTTT f^ inftwf ' What need of a boat ?' Also words signifying ' employment'

or ' occupation ;' as, ei^i^'j TTTf^: ' engaging in the acquisition of wealth.'

Words derived from the root yuj usually require the locative ; as, JP? TTj^TT^-

TITT ^mmI'i; ' I am of service in preserving the kingdom.'

a. This case may yield other senses equivalent to ' by reason of,' for,' &c. ; as,

M 'ftf^ ' through my faults ;' ^Kt xrCTTgWR 'imcil**! ' a spy is for the sake

of examining the territory of one's enemies ;' Is ewrtiS^ this is the time for

battle;' TTWTf ^»H.I'i: 'affection for her;' 4<4^^l W1I<;0 'disregard for advice;'

cBT r«)»ril *n3!I W ' What anxiety about dying in battle
!'

b. It is also used in giving the meaning of a root ; as, y^ 3Mn;i«1 ' the root

grah is in taking,' i. e. conveys the idea of taking.'

c. The locative case is often used absolutely ; see 840.

SYNTAX OF NOUNS OF TIME.

820. When reference is made to any particular division of time,

the instrumental case is usually required ; as, f^»Tr ^: ' in three

years ;' /^T^fir^ «?!%: ' in twelve months ;' 'S^^ ' in an instant
;'

fssxnrr ^BTOT ' In how long time ?' ^1;^: ' in hundreds of years
;'

diic) M'l^l^UI ' in process of time.'

8a 1. When to duration of time, the accusative case is generally

used ; as, TEfTJ
' for a moment ;' 41^* *Tp5 ' for a long time ;' fsgfjf^

oBTO ' for some time ;' ^ tjre ' for one month ;' ^ »tt^ ' for two

months;' '^f^;^ 'for a hundred years;' ^ n^itfl: ^mr. 'to all eternity;'

^T! ^tfifr ' for a hundred years ;' w|fVr ^sffxf^ • for many days.'
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The instrumental, however, is sometimes used in this sense also;

as, ?n^>T^ ^ ^rftm ^HT 'having traded for twelve years;'

^friMi)/<^=(li: ' for a few days.'

832. When any particular period or epoch is referred to, the

locative may be employed ; as, cRfttiftj^ f^^ ' on a certain day ;'

pfhr f?[^ ' on the third day :' or sometimes the accusative ; as, in

TJ^ ^ pr. TTf^f^ W ^^" Tit T^ >»T^ ^rft 1?: ' on the night when
the ambassadors entered the city, on that night a dream was seen by

Bharata.'

NOUNS OF PLACE AND DISTANCE.

823. Nouns expressive of ' distance between two places' (according

to Carey) may be in the nominative ; as, '^Bti: ^ i^V. ^fW^PJITJ^

' Krishna is a hundred Kos from Somanath.' ' Space' may also be

expressed by the accusative; as, #51 firft: 'a hill for a Kos:' or by

the instrumental ; as, "sRt^ tXr^ ' having gone for a Kos.' ' The

place' in which any thing is done may be in the locative ; as, f^Sf^
' in Vidarbha.'

SYNTAX OF ADJECTIVES.

Accusative after the Adjective.

834. The only adjectives governing an accusative are those formed

from desiderative bases ; as, ^ap^ f»nTf»T^: ' desirous of going home ;'

^3*^^ 'aijfh^ ' desirous of obtaining a son ;' TTSrnt ^T?^' ' desirous of

seeing the king.'

Instrumental after the Adjective,

835. Adjectives, or participles used adjectively, expressive of

' want* or ' possession,' require this case ; as, ^StStT ^«Tt ' destitute

of wealth ;' ^: ^tUT^: ' possessed of riches ;' Trft?!IT '^^ tij: ' a jar

full of water.'

835. So also of ' likeness' or ' equality ;' as, '31^ ^f^!^ ''"^ "T

iTfff ^ HftrsifiT ' there has never been, nor will there ever be, any one

like him in this world ;' HT^: ^r^ '3"^'^: ' his success was equal to

his undertakings;' TITO: ?mT >T# ' a wife as dear as life;' ^ri^^ Wc^:

' equal to the sun.' These are also joined with a genitive.

Genitive after the Adjective.

837. Adjectives signifying ' dear to,' or the reverse, are joined

with the genitive ; as, TTflf fTTO ' dear to kings ;' Jrtrt: "^m ftm:

' husbands are dear to women ;' Tf ^f^TT ;5#wr»T ^rftR: ' women dislike

nobody ;' %«ft H^fw iRf^t ' he is detestable to his ministers.'

K r
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a. Adjectives expressive of 'equality' often require this case as well as the

instrumental; thus, Tl'tw W^J 'equal to all;' KWi ^-J^sm: 'like him;' s»5««

^!^: ' like the moon ;' ^ TTW ^cEH "^R^^ ' nobody is equal to him.'

6. So also other adjectives ; as, ICJM^^i: ifflfqt "^fX '^^
' giving advice to

others is easy to all men;' *)<s<Ml*( •JP^K: 'worthy of happiness;' "a^f^TIt ai^lHt

capable of toil.'

Locative after the Adjective.

828. Adjectives, or participles used adjectively, expressive of

' power^ or ' ability/ are joined with this case ; as, 4ic4 Ph W^ ^TOT:

* horses able for the journey ;' H^Pri ^raPT '^pft TTSTT ' a king who is a

match for a great enemy ;' ^r^i^ n^TlfT^ ^1«I 'j^H?)^ ' unable to

build a house, but able to demolish one.'

a. So also other adjectives ; as, ^I^T^ oF^IpK ' skilled in arms ;' viwig Tt[^'.

' wise in trifles ;' Rftj v(q<^ P<4<.^ ^ «3i»fl ' Is your master attached or adverse

to you ?' TMtjarflPqg JTJ^T^: ' neglectful of his dependants.'

SYNTAX OF THE COMPARATIVE AND SUPERLATIVE DEGREE.

829. Adjectives in the comparative degree require the ablative

case ; as, fj^ lTTOr«ftsfti JiO<<*fl ' a wife dearer even than one's life ;'

Md.M$1lri^ ^«riC FT^ff <^ f{ f^?r^ ' there is no pleasanter touch in

this world than the touch of a son ;' «<j^ l i^ m i CBHU W. ' the pro-

tection of one's subjects is better than aggrandizement ;' •! *ra^ (7^9- ")

5:fe«nro ^hm ^rftir 'there is not a more wretched man than I^

»rfHT «r?5T^ ^t5hnft ' mind is more powerful than strength.'

830. Sometimes they govern the instrumental; as, in§: Pu<lri4.:

' dearer than life ;' ff ^rfttT *nn ^sfts^ '<H<d4HMMriO ^f^ ' there is nobody

upon earth more unfortunate than I.'

a. When it is intended to express 'the better of two things' the genitive may

be used ; as, tHHMIC ^^nftj »Kt ^^ H^fcTCt ' Of these two countries which is the

better?'

831. The comparative in Sanskrit is often resolved into the expres-

sion ' better and not ;' as, ^ TITOTlfXTlFft 'H 'J'T^ ^[^ <*»AP<U ll^f^

* better abandon life than (literally, and not) engage in such an

action ;' ^ ^«f ^SToi ^ ^ A^A\ 7# ^ ^r^" ' it is better that silence

should be kept than a speech uttered which is untrue ;' P<4«|4I K?

^^ranp^ ^ »T^ ^ ^ ^rm i n.H,<4>M.P^HMnn% vsMr<^m^ wrd <TK<)i
^;
'a

teacher of the "Veda should rather die with his learning than commit

it to an unworthy object, in the absence of a pupil worthy to be

instructed in it.'
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833. The superlative degree is usually joined with the genitive

;

as, ^ranft fgrn^ '^ j^ ^f^si ^][a(^ \ ^r^ Jn!hrat ^: ^: wt^
"^ti 'a Brahmaij is the best of all bipeds, a cow of quadrupeds, a

Guru of venerable things, a son of things possessed of touch :' but

sometimes with the locative ; as, jRf ^ri-jrlH ;
' the most powerful of

men :' and even with an ablative ; as, vr<<)IHi Ti^ TSti: ^t;?f^i^;
' a store of grain is the best of all stores.'

a. A superlative degree may even take a comparative aifix, and govern the

genitive ; as,^ 3*1 8HC^ ' the eldest of them.' See 194.

833- Comparison' is often expressed by an adjective in the positive degree,

joined virith a noun in the ablative case ; as, "TTftir TTWIT^ ^Uldl*^ ' there is not a

happier than he;' ^ H^ (719. a) K?T5T 'he is greater than me.'

a. In more modern Sanskrit 'comparison' is sometimes expressed by the use .of

^H«<i 'regarding,' 'with reference to' (indecl. part, of the root ^ with ^HT),

which may take the place of ' than' in EngUsh; thus, (^^rtmurRTT '^^^ ^WT^
^MI'l4.!Jlri»^lfT^ fiTKT »ftt^ ^fiTftliT >T^TT ' an Acharya ought to be higher

in estimation than ten Upadhyayas, a father than a hundred Acharyas.'

834. Many words have a kind of comparative influence, and require an ablative

case, especially ^, 'St^, ^TT, ^•<<<^l, ^PTW, ^TTC, '«JT, ijf, 'srfV'B, '35^,

^t^rf^r? ; as, TT^rarTTI^^IfW ^**4^«i ^ ' it is better not to touch mud than to

wash it off;' <^

I

^<^\ '31^ M<*!.llr(^ ' poverty is less desirable than death;' «st HT

(*«(ai^ «'H««^ ^T^ ^*^^'. ' Who is able to rescue me, other than a friend ?' f^
^^'^ ^nn 'n; ' what grief is greater than this ?' 'T ^nn^ ^•^<[ P) ri<4 1 rt

' one

ought not to speak differently from what one has heard ;' nwiiwic; -wh*;! ' at

another time than the present ;' «KW •T ^JHTW •i*,«uT^ HI ' there is no cause of

fear to man from any other quarter than from death;' '»ll-ai5in^(73i.a, 778) Mq^fq'T

' on the day before that of the S'raddha;' •qlarm.iJinT^ ^fV^ ' more than a hundred

Yojanas;' <*l»»fti^»HJ JH^HIri f^if^^ '3i»T; 'intelligence of a lover is something

less than a meeting ;' ^37^ ^^f^T? ' the remainder of the food.'

NUMERALS.

835. The syntax of numerals is explained at 206. The following examples may

be added : "T^^ '\<\'Si'\
' of ninety men ;' ^^ 'R'TOrt ' of sLxty men ;' ^^tlW

^TOirt ' of a thousand men ;' JJ^ ^^TWlt ^V^T^ ^PTTUT: ' one of these three.'

a. The aggregative numerals may sometimes be employed at the end of com-

pounds for the cardinals ; thus, %srir4 ' two armies ;' r<iii5^-qij8*i ' four mar-

riages.' See 214.

b. Numerals, if used partitively, may take the genitive ; as, 'ST^'TT ^"?I^HTf%

'a hundred thousand of the horses:' and, if comparatively, the ablative; as,

f'l'^ l ^lri r^JMfl ^', ' a fine the double of that which is in dispute.'

R r a
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SYNTAX OF PRONOUNS.

836. The chief peculiarities in the syntax of pronouns have

already been noticed in Chapter V. pp. 94—loi. It remains to

offer one or two remarks with reference more especially to the rela-

tive and interrogative.

a. In the use of these pronouns a very peculiar attraction is often to he

observed ; that is, when either a relative or interrogative pronoun has been used,

and an indefinite pronoun would naturally be expected to follow, the relative or

interrogative are repeated, as in the following examples : ^ 'I^ (for ^JPrf'Tiy

HT^ *»{a ' whatever may be the disposition of whom (i. e. any one) ;' 1^ 0*^0

Tw ' whatever is pleasing to any one ;' ''ft 1W THH^ ^TOTfir ' whoever eats the

flesh of any animal;' "^^ ^ ^J'TTt ^'JT 'whatever excellencies belong to any

one;' ''l^ ^ ^stjn 'whatever corresponds with any thing;' =BWr f^ iti'WV

'«)«iM'ft'I ' What book is to be read by whom ? (i. e. by any one).' See Bopp's

Comparative Granunar, vol. II. p. 537.

837. The relative and interrogative are sometimes used together, in an indefinite

distributive sense ; as, Mifi eftiPi (•icuCVj ' any friends whatever :' or more usually

with 'Nt^ affixed to the interrogative ; as, IW <*wr<til ' to any one whatever.'

a. The neuter of the interrogative (f^) is often joined with the instrumental to

signify ' What is the use of?' ' there is no need of;' as, "grtH f^ 'n "T Vfl*^

<(M<i(^ ftPT iHlrHtil ''ft «T ftr^f^5ilt W^ ' Of what use is scriptural knowledge

(to one) who does not practice virtue ? Of what use is a soul (to one) whose

passions are not kept in subjection ?' '^ cT •W'^i M^n ' What business have you

to make this inquiry ?' 'Ri isni ' What need of more !' ' in short.'

h. As already shown at 761, a relative pronoun is sometimes rendered unne-

cessary by the use of the relative compoimd; thus, I'lO sT'^'^i^iiin^t*^! is

equivalent to «l'lO 'WH^ '^f^^T^nmrrf'T 5*^1^ * a city whose palaces were

silvered by the moon-beams.'

c. The relative, when followed by a pluperfect tense, may sometimes be expressed

by the indeclinable participle; thus, ftf^ ^TIV ^i^ ' a lion having killed a hunter,'

or ' a Uon who had killed a hunter.'

838. The following examples will illustrate the use of pronouns of quantity and

pronominals : TRW: (or *(rti4sM<*T^) ?ireT«T >j^ rilNri: (or rirtI<°M<*M) ^^rfif

' as many mouthfuls as he eats, so many he gives away ;' 'tf^ ^rHTT T?! j{lMn

iT^ <;riN<^ «i"<mMir*T ' if so much is given to me, then I will give so much

instruction;' fC^X tlW^ *T«n?r ^^rtH: ' one out of all those.' See also 801.

SYNTAX OF VERBS.

839. Nothing is more common in Sanskrit syntax than for the

verb to be omitted altogether, or supplied from the context.

a. This is more especially the case with the copula, or substantive verb ; thus,
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^ as long as the gods have existed in Meru, as long as the Ganges upon earth,
as long as the sunand moon in the sky, so long have we (existed) in the family of
Brahmans ;' Tlft^: tnfijSW ' discrimination (is) wisdom.'

Locative, Genitive, and Nominative absolute.

840. The locative case is very commonly used absolutely with
participles

; as, irfw^ ^^iT sfNlft ^ irfw^ f^ ^: ' he Hving I

live, he dying I die;' ^^^r^nif tT# Uhe night being ended j' ^
^TUfic ^^J^ 'the elder brother being unmarried;' ^rafil -gTlTWr
' there being no other expedient;' TTJIT ^rfjr ' it being so.' Sometimes
the verb is omitted ; as, |t )T^ ' the danger (being) distant.' When
the passive participle is thus used absolutely with a noun in the

locative case, the present participle of 'snr, ' to be,' is often redun-

dantly added ; as, Tnn
«f^ ^fir or Tim '^r^wk ' it being so done *.'

a. The genitive is less commonly used absolutely; as, ^tlMt^m ^a i MriiflHi
* calamities impending ;' TT^TTrlf tTCTJirt ' the men looking on.'

b. The nominative is very rarely thus used; as, ^^ ^ "

fiHUI I ti : a^W^K ^Pw
my friend having arrived, I am happy.'

c. It is evident from the above examples that the locative and genitive absolute

often take the place of the particles ' when,' ' while,' ' since,' ' although.'

Nominative case after the Verb.

841. Verbs signifying 'to be,' 'to become,' 'to appear,' 'to be

called,' or ' to be esteemed,' and other passive verbs used denomina-

tively, may take a nominative after them ; as, tTWT TnTTTTfT^: ^tiTif

' let a king be the protector of his subjects ;' ^ fTO^T^ iTfiimfiT

' she appears sorrowful;' ?jTH>stinf TrfinTTfTT ' the village appears like

a desert ;' tt^tT V»# ^rfirfhiw ' a king is called Justice.'

Accusative case after the Verb.

843. Transitive verbs generally govern this case; as, fV'^sl ?ra^

^m: ' Brahma created the universe ;' ^ftqrftr f^rftfir »lTCl' ' the woman
gathers flowers ;' Tmrn^ af^ j^t: 'the dying man gave up the ghost;'

>Tg W#^ ' one should avoid wine ;' K^^ ' speak the truth.'

843. So also verbs of motions as, "WtfiS Tftif HftTJ ' the holy man goes to the

place of pilgrimage ;' 'TIH ^T^^ j^lPii ' rivers run into the ocean ;' »I»Tfir Tf^'

he wanders over the earth.'

* Possibly the object of adding the word sati may be to show that the passive

participle is here used as a participle, and not as a past tense. So also in com-

mentaries ^rfif is placed after a word hke ai'i'wa.Or, to indicate the loc. c. sing, of

the pres. part., as distinguished from the 3d sing, of the pres. tense.
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844. Verbs of motion are not unfrequently used with substantives, to supply the

place of other verbs; as, Wrfir Mlfrf 'he goes to fame,' for 'he becomes fftmous;'

*mril*( ^fir ' he goes to equality,' for 'he becomes equal;' init^ r«iaiii«i^«m'll*i

' he came to the friendship of those two,' for ' he became a friend of those two ;'

M*ir4 Tjr: ' he went to death,' for ' he died ;' «|Tlfir ^ft iMTn ' he brings the

king to satisfaction,' for ' he satisfies,' &c.

a. The following are other examples : «i««l«il ^ft^t TTft^^fif ' he avoids paining

others ;' 4IUIU4H ^'cdPri ' he desires what is unattainable ;' iqai f^^inn^ ' he

should think on wisdom;' fltl^J^'wiO^rn 'he mounts his horse;' <«*riir*u ^TRfilT

'they began the business;' TiTT'I TT W^' 'grieve notfor the departed;' *ia.»*l"

cBlfV'li'n^ -H^^A ' he deserves the sovereignty of the universe ;' Mari,«h"T(*. ^TiT

' he lies down in a cave of the mountain ;' JTT "^H ftf^nflf "T MT^TKStf ' one

ought not to prevent a cow from drinking milk.'

845. There are certain verbs which take a redundant accusative case after them

of a substantive derived from the same root ; as, ;tiM«i 'ftT
' he swore an oath ;'

<N*(rrt '^re 'he dwells;' '^^ "^f^ 'he conducts himself;' ^V+J Ni^Pri 'he speaks*

a speech;' tt^fn «n^ 'he raises a cry' (cf. the Greek expressions Aey» Aoyov,

Double Accusative after the Verb.

846. Verbs of asking govern a double accusative ; as, ^ ^ Mi'^in ' he seeks

a boon of the god ;' VT TT3n»f MHMn ' he begs money from the king.' Of

speaking; as, <l 11 1 1 q «» 1 •\^ «! « il n ' he addressed a speech to the king.' Oi lead-

ing; as, cT "T^ iMlfl 'he leads him home.'

847. Causal verbs ; as, ^rfirftl *Tf»nTnr ^f? ' he causes the guest to eat food ;'

STT =n«i*lit»i fjyt a 'fi^if
' I cause you to know what is for your interest ;' f^TT

<i<{M -^UimilPri ^^ ' the Guru teaches his pupil the Vedas ;' ¥1 'T? TR^nifil

' he causes her to enter the house ;' ihci^MMTj^"* ni^MWi*) «JMjr«»i ' he presented

the king's son with fruits, flowers, and water ;' ^<;i\ ^W{, wiOHMfn ' she causes

her son to sit on her lap' (literally, 'her hip') ; fqeii «Tt ''JT *iar*''MPn ' learning

causes a man to have access to a king.'

a. Other examples are, TT 'wTRfil'^^ ^rfWftrf^^t ' they inaugurated him general,'

more usually joined with an ace. and loo. ; ^ 'Tuf "l<«(liT ' she chooses a god for

her husband ;' W=rf%mfil oITWRTftT ^Bji'l 'she gathers blossoms from the trees
;'

iTPT irrf^'D^ *IH^*llt|»i ' he sent them to the abode of Yama' (Hades) ; a^'"^"

niPi tTT 'i<jr<« MMOnni "Wt "fTPff ' his own acts lead a man to eminence or the

reverse.'

Instrumental case after the Verb.

848. Any verb may be joined with the instrumental, to express

' the instrument or cause or manner' of the action ; as, ^h} ^rk^

ffRfw ' the flower fades by reason of the wind ;' ^: gftlrfH ' he



SYNTAX OP VERBS. 311

plays with dice ;' ^^sfrif^ rH^ i m<rri 'the cloud puts out the fire

with its rain;' w^ ifNfir 'he lives happily/

a. In this sense many causals take an instrumental; as, TTT ftwi^T: HtWrPTTO
' he caused her to eat sweetmeats;' T|ft|fV. fWT^ ^I^TrftT ' he causes the pieces

to be eaten by the birds.'

849. After verbs of motion this case is used in reference either to the vehicle by

which, or the place on which, the motion takes place ; as, T!^ mi l Pri ' he goes in

a chariot:' '51^ VmSif ' he goes on horsebacks' ^i^ VrSfn ' he goes on the

road;' ^r^r&ppir iTSgrfir 'he goes through afield of corn;' gST^ TTPrt ft'*<<T

' he navigated the ocean in a boat.' Similarly, ^m^ ^nt%: ^iPritJ ' tears flowed

through the eyes'

a. After verbs of carrying, placing, &c., it is used in reference to 'the place' on
which any thing is carried or placed; as, ^^ ^;|t ^^^R 'he bears fagots on his

head;' ^|;0 ai'^TT '^^ff 'the dog is borne on the shoulders.' ^ is found with

this case in the sense of placing; as, f^tt^T 'g^ 'JlohOi^^ ' he placed his son on

his head.' The following are other examples : f^T^ Vi^sftt iT^t ' the master

goes in company with the pupil;' JT^StTHre 'rf'^H: 'he consulted with his

ministers ;' but in this sense ^ is usually placed after it. >T#T HPal^ V^^fif
' the husband meets the wife ;' ^^ifhrPlfw T'^ ^: ' he harnesses the horses to the

chariot ;' i^^rf r=ii<j3«jfr
' he is separated from the body,' more usually with the

ablative. -^O^ 5T^fiT: ' he fights his enemies,' or ^fl^fir: TT^, &c. ; tt ^T

^Hr>«f^ "^ ^'^l(\^ ' one ought not to be at enmity with any one.'

850. Verbs of boasting; as, f=laMl f^^W 'you boast of your learning;'

M*,HI M^l«l isnitl ' you glory in the fame of others.' Of swearing; as, ^IHMI

51^ ' he swore by his bow.' Of thinking, reflecting; as, mWT r«jr-«l«iM
' thinking

in his mind.'

851. Verbs denoting liberation, freedom from, sometimes take an instrumental

after them^ as, *t5,Miii; B^Wrf 'he is releasedfrom all sins.'

852. Verbs of buying and selling take the instrumental of the price ; as, *i5«i<.

'SJ'ftr «i<5i<uT'^ir4 sRhjft^ trftUtf ' buy one wise man even for thousands of fools;'

1T^ 'W^'^JS^ r<4flil<!/)n
' he sells his house for a thousand cows.'

, Dative after the Verb.

853. All verbs in which a sense of imparting or communicating

any thing to any object is inherent, may take an accusative of the

thing imparted, and a dative of the object to which it is imparted.

(Frequently, however, they take a genitive or even a locative of the

object ; see 857.) ^grTT JTt^^^ ^^ifil ' he gives sweetmeats to his

son;' PjMl-U m t< rrl Tn*irirrt 'he promises a cow to the Brahman;' ^^^^ni

V<T VK^fil ' he owes money to Devadatta ;' ^ipqi UW nfinTT^ ' consign

the maiden to him,' more usually with the locative ; see 861

.
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a. Othei- examples of the dative are, tNt r<4'1l^ll^ H^lj"' 'T'l' ' he sets Us

mind on their destruction ;' JIHHIM *rfw ^^ ' he set his mind on departure/ or

with the locative. iP^ *I^ ^^'^ ' that is pleaAng to me ;' f^l^Wft H=(a<iir«i Tli^

' I wUl declare this to my pupils ;' V% X^ f^^nTPrfir 'he makes known all to the

king,' these are also joined with the genitive of the person. ^«jiir<<i*» ^«sin ' he

is rendered fit for immortality;' IPT^fif 'RT ^VTT ' he has the power to kill me ;'

Wn^ HT^ ^VTT ^P^^^TTif ' he incited them to the murder of their mother;' \jait

^ftVn 'he is ahgry with his son.'

Ablative after the Verb.

854. All verbs may take an ablative of ' the object' from which any

thing proceeds, or arises, or is produced ; as, tj^tiTri ^Ufiri^ 11^ ' the

leaf falls from the tree ;' ^ftit ^l^ff ilT^n^ ' blood /ows from the

body;' ^|«HI^ 'af^yfri 'he rises from his seat;' i^PrMiKri ; (719) 'gBtT

^^^ >ra^ ^^afir ' from the lump of clay the artist makes whatever

he wishes;' 'ftRTTI^ infiT MMrif 'from education a person attains

capacity ;' f^^xTTT •PRnr ' he went out from the city.'

8SS' Verbs oi fearing are joined with the ablative, and sometimes with the

genitive; as, 'HTW^ tT IHIT *jh/>^ f^Hfff 'TOT ^'JfTTi^ ' a good man does not/ear

death so much as falsehood;' TT ^P^T^ ftr^fllT 'be not afraid of a noise;'

<;*!si^ dfsiin 51'1^'the whole world stands in awe of punishment;' <^r«j«ut« K

Y^nrar^nrW ftpHk ' Ifear thee, a cunning penitent;' see 839.

856. Verbs which express superiority or comparison govern an

ablative ; as, uimjuii;^ ckimnf ilft?inft r^P^m^ ' the abandonment of

pleasure is superior to (better than) the possession.'

a. Other examples of verbs followed by ablative cases are, mi«|(;|(; -silO^rB 'he

descendsfrom the palace;' Noiiit ta'iK; <!INriril4. ' Vishnu descendedfrom heaven;'

^n«ii,«a«t^ ^TW^ 'H^riK'Ufri ' he takes off (causes to descend) the golden bracelet

from his body ;' fH^^ri imirf ' he ceases from wickedness ;' ^T^TI^ 'f^TXT'T

' he left off speaking ;' tn;o|rn^ ftfilT WT^'H H^ Vlf'S'^K ' a virtuous son saves

his father from hell ;' ^«y*)«r''H^yn|^ ^TW? ^rfirft^lK ' truth is superior to a

thousand sacrifices;' Jjlf^rtln^ UHltlPri 'he neglects his own interest;' f^I^W

SH^SIpJI^ fH^TTfriir 'a friend guards one from evil.'

Genitive after the Verb.

857, The genitive in Sanskrit is constantly interchangeable with

the dative, locative, or even accusative *. It is more especially,

however, used to supply the place of the first of these cases, so that

* This vague use of the genitive to express ' various relations' prevails also in

early Greek.
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almost all verbs may take a genitive as well as dative of ' the object'

to which any thing is imparted. For example, ^ft^ V?t^^ ' he

gives money to the poor.'

858. It may be used for the locative after verbs of consigning, as f^^^^ MH
^W'q^rnT 'he deposits a pledge with me;' or of trusting, as «T '*ft3i(^ ^pfwf

^S^VTuT nobody puts trust in women :' and for the accusative in examples such

as '^I'^ll'flniri ^<siir«i ^TmiTii ^fsjii ' unexpected ills come upon corporeal

beings.'

859. It is sometimes used after verbs oi fearing; as, 7TW f^ 'T >TBrftr ' Why
art thou not afraid of him ?' see 855. Also after verbs of longing for, desiring,

envying; as, 'a=(*<H**J ^^^'he should desire contempt;' W^'Tlf'T 'T^^tTOT

ti'Miam I envy men who possess eyes.'

a. Other examples of verbs followed by genitive cases are, 'aaiMHTO ^?irNi

^S>^i•^^ '^^ ^iftr >TT^ ' tell us, who are ignorant of it, whose wife you are
;'

^i^ (for chWIit;) ftr«rf(T VtM^RT: 'Of whom are the righteous afraid?' ^^

SI •*!<« ITf(I»rrfl^ ^ K^ "H'mM ^^TTTI^
' one should not give to one what one

promises to another ;' *n? «T ^nsrVfif ' he does not hear me' (cf. the Greek usage)

;

M^ WC! ' remember me,' or with the accusative, ^wi* "ITJ TT>T^fil ' death

overcomes us;' -wT'lc 'T ^wiTct ishisMI 'fire is not satisfied with fuel;' iT^t

Bj*i'qit 'forgive them.'

Locative after the Verb.

860. This case is very widely applicable, but, as elsewhere re-

marked, is frequently interchangeable with the dative and genitive.

The first sense of the locative requires that it should be united with

verbs in reference only to ' the place' or ' time' in which any thing

is done ; as, it% H-niPri ' he sinks in the mud ;' tix '^^iT '^ he dwells

in the city ;' tllirMpS firefir ' he stands in the front of the fight
;'

?J^ft^ TRTi!!^ ' at sunrise he awakes.'

861. The transition from 'the place' to 'the object' or 'recipient' of any action

is natural; and hence it is that verbs are found with the locative of the object'

to which any thing is imparted or communicated, as in the following examples

:

HT tnr^ ^'ST V>f
'

bestow not money on the mighty;' KftR^ <*l<5ir<u f«Tft^-

tnf»I ' I entrust my afFairs to him ;' 'g^ ^^-O**"* ^W§^ ' he consigns a ring to

his son;' ^J^ +(p«l^ •il^Pri TTtTTTR 'he entrusts the burden of the kingdom

to a capable minister;' TJ% or T;T»I^c5 f^^^^ 'he informs the king;' UK

>TH^ f'lt^uilil^ ' one should place (bury) a dead man in the ground ;' V»T HHT

^Vrfir ' he applies his mind to virtue.'

a. In this sense ^ is used ; as, TJ¥ ^7«^ '3I'9B^ ' he placed the wood on his

back ;' 'Rfif IH^ cS^fir ' he applies his mind to sin.'

862. When ^, ' to give,' is used for ' to put,' it follows the same analogy ; as,

s s
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irm g^d ^:^'^'put your hand on the end of its taUj' H^T^^ "V^ ^"T

* he placed his foot on a heap of ashes.' Similarly, '^tdj'aw ^iftsf^ ' he was

held hy the skirt of his garment.' So also verbs of seizing, striking; as, *^
'T^^iT or ^TamTri ' he seizes or drags him by the hair ;' WW M^^fn ' he strikes

a sleeping man.'

863. The locative is often put for the dative in sentences where the latter case

stands for the infinitive ; thus, >T^ ^T^T^W r=(<*S ' hasten to seek thy spouse ;'

sm^ HHM<1^ -mr^ strive to bring Nala hither;' ''T ^^^ 'i'^ Vg^ JT?^
' they could not hold that bow.'

a. Other examples are, "^ fTTftl =l5ri 'he is engaged in a very severe penance;'

tjl, okl'Uf^ HT «nriru H; ' do not busy yourself about other people's affairs
;'

r=m*('^ Wjiiri 'he is addicted to objects of sense;' tia^wi^^r^n TJTtf 'he delights

in the good of all the world ;' J^lfV^HT ftT^WiT ' he is appointed to the com-

mand of the fort ;' "ST '^^On vft; firtftiPTftT ' he yokes two bulls to the pole
;'

SnmiJ) ^rfirft^ *rf ' anoint me to the generalship ;' 'Tinr Mm/wiJ^ ' he strives

to suppress evilndoers.'

b. •T *rr|rV ^3<<n <41<WH ^T^T ' such language is not suited to a person like

me;' TTgr^ i^ftf UUit[A 'sovereignty is suited to you;' ^ITO'ST TTrfV^n^ ' he

reclined on a seat ;' WWI*^ "iiititg ' sit thou on a cushion ;' ^t^^ Hi m Pti in ' he

confides in his enemies ;' ^TWih Mrtfri 'itfalls at his feet;' ^^fif '"Tr^ 'it rolls

at the feet.'

Change of case after the same Verb,

864. This sometimes occurs ; as, 'Nwct ''Jriilgltl ^Tnft '^ 'Il-Ul^fii: B§ ^si^-

TilT ' Vidhura an,d Kunti announced every thing, the one to Dhritarashtra, the

other to Gandh?iri ' (Astrasikshd 34), where the same verb governs a dative and

genitive. Similarly, in the Hitopadesa, ^r%l!JT fWRTt ^ ^^: ^#^ ^ ' con-

fidence is not to he placed in horned animals or women.'

INSTRUMENTAL CASE AFTER PASSIVE VERBS.

865. The prevalence of a passive construction is the most remark-

able feature in the syntax of this language. Passive verbs are joined

with ' the agent, instrument, or cause,' in the instrumental case *,

and agree with ' the object' in number and person ; as, m^H t:3T

j^H^ 'the dust is raised by the wind;' W^ wf^^anftsr TrajH^Tspilf

' let all things be prepared by him ;' ^^fW^ ^nf^^sTjTOfhnr ' the sun

was concealed by arrows.'

866. But the passive participle usually takes the place of the past tenses of the

passive verb, and agrees with ' the object' in gender and case as well as number;

* There are a few instances of the tigent in the genitive case ;, as, HH '^iT '"n'^J.

' a crime committed by me,' for ^'^\.
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as, ^"Trnftj ^Hi^mftr mftJIIT ' (their) eyes were suffused with tears ;' ^^ 'S'^

(^ being understood) ' it was said by him.' Compare 895.

a. This instrumental construction after passive verbs is a favourite idiom in

Sanskrit prose composition, and the love for it is remarkably displayed in such

phrases as the following : j:^ TW?K, ' he is gone to by misery,' for f?^ iracfir

;

and ^nmnn ^^, ' let it be come by your majesty,' for ^J< | J|<Ai^ ^T. ; and

again, ^grrf»T^ ^^W WT^lriij ' let it be remained by us in one spot,' for '
let us

remain in one spot;' ^ mJftll ^^ iTKnTT 'by Whatever road it is desired, by
that let it be gone.'

h. Active or causal verbs, which take a double accusative, will retain one accusa--

tive when constructed passively; but the other accusative passes into a nominative

case
:
thus, instead of ^ m xr^qiftr '^I^, ' he addressed me in harsh words,'

may be written^^ TT^^rfioor '3^:, 'by him I was addressed in harsh words.'

SYNTAX OF THE INFINITIVE MOOD.

867. The infinitive in Sanskrit cannot be employed with the same

latitude as in other languages. Its use is very limited, corresponding

to that of the Latin supines, as its termination um indicates.

a. Let the student, therefore, accurately distinguish between the infinitive of

Sanskrit and that of Latin and Greek. In these languages we have the infinitive

made the subject of a proposition ; or, in other words, standing in the place of a

nominative, and an accusative case often admissible before it. We have it also

assuming different forms, to express present, past, or future time, and complete-

ness or incompleteness in the progress of the action. The Sanskrit infinitive, on

the other hand, can never be made the subject or nominative case to a verb,

admits of no accusative before it, and can only express indeterminate time and

incomplete action. Wherever it occurs it must always be considered as the object,

and never the subject, of some verb expressed or understood. And, as the object

of the verb, it may be regarded as equivalent to an indechnable substantive, in

which the force of two oases, an accusative and dative *, is inherentj and which

differs from other substantives in its power of governing a case. Its use as a

substantive, with the force of the accusative case, corresponds to one use of the

Latin infinitive ; thus, ITir TSi^ ^f'S'T ^^STTW ' I desire to hear aU that,' * id audire

cupio,' where '^IT and audire are both equivalent to accusative cases, themselves

also governing an accusative. Similarly, ^tflfK ^5^ 'she began to weep;' and

JR^' %^ ^IKH ' he began to conquer the earth,' where H^1»i*(*(^ wi>^, ' he

began the conquest of the earth,* would be eqlially correct.

* Bopp considers the termination of the infinitive to be the accusative of th^

affix ff (459. a) ; and it is certain that in the Vedas an irregular infinitive in 'W^

and 71% is found, which would seem to be the dative of the same affix. See

Panini IIL 4. 9.

s s a
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868. But the Sanskrit infinitive most commonly involves a sense

which belongs especially to the Sanskrit dative, viz. that of ' the end*

or 'purpose' for which any thing is done; thus, ^iiq«iiii^ *<f«|g»\^

^rprarfw ' he comes to devour the young ones ;' ^T^ ''fti^ mfl'lfte^

' he sent an army to fight the enemy.'

a. In these cases it would be equally correct in Sanskrit to substitute for the

infinitive the dative case of the verbal noun, formed with the affix ana; thus,

M8!4ym, ' for the eating,' for Hftj^ ; ^ftVTnr, ' for the fighting,' for^ ; and

in Latin the infinitive could not be used at all, but either the supine, denoratum,

pugnatum, or, still more properly, the conjunction with the subjunctive mood, ut

devoret,' ' ut pugnarent.' The following are other examples in which the infinitive

has a dative force in expressing ' the piirpose' of the action : Hi«il<t 'TT^ «1({i'^^

WTHT^ ' he went to the river to drink water ;' »W ^^vf ^%*i_ ^HttMfn ' he

comes to cut asunder my bonds ;' TT WTff *\t^'. (wfiST being understood) 'he is

able to rescue me ;' MI^H'T ^^ftj *'**5f^ ^f^ '^^ busied himself about collect-

ing together the snares.'

869. The Sanskrit infinitive, therefore, has more of the character

of a supine than an infinitive ; and in its character of supine is

susceptible of either an active or passive signification. In its pas-

sive character, however, Uke the Latin supine in u, it is joined with

certain words only, the most usual being the passive verbs '^nir ' to

be able' and ^ ' to be fitting,' and their derivatives ; thus, "FJ^ H
\f44k ' it cannot be abandoned ;' ^\\i\ tT %# \i*iA

' the snare cannot

be cut ;' '^ \[*iV, 4HIMI j ^ ^t^: ' those evils cannot be remedied ;'

^^ !? ^34) ij
' it is not fitting to be heard ;' %^*T 'J< *»!"{: ' unfit to be

cut ;' r^TTT ^ ^^ ^^»TR»^ '^s^ cs^ ' contempt is not proper to be

shown by thee for him.'

a. The following are other instances : »msnt ^iRftnn^ «ii<««n ' the shed was

begun to be built ;' TI>JT ^rfW^^ H=(l«^^ ftT^ftlT: 'your honour has been

selected to be inaugurated to the kingdom;' at^fn ^!^ ' it deserves to be done'

(NaisadiyaV. 112); qi-5»i 'SnrF^W 'improper to be done' (ci.factu indignum and

iroieTv altryjiov) ; VI jft^ftrj •VIOII ' she ought to be released.'

870. The root ^l? 'to deserve,' when used in combination with an infinitive, is

usually equivalent to 'an entreaty' or ' respectful imperative;' as, V*Sm tft fiW

^^ftl ' deign (or simply ' be pleased') to tell us our duties.' It sometimes has the

force of the Latin debet; as, H 'nT![fi' RTJ^ ^rfiOTTg*? "^^Pri ' such a person as I

ought not to address you;' "^ TT ^TtP^^^f^ftt ' you ought not to bewail him.'

871. The infinitive is sometimes joined with the noun oSTO, ' desire,' to form a

kind of compound adjective, expressive of 'the wish' to do any thing, but the
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final m is then rejected; thus, -Jf^m:, -HT, -H, ' desirous of seeing;' ^piTO:,
"TT, -^, wishing to conquer.'

a. In the 2d Act of Vikramorvasi the infinitive is joined in the same way with

•'l*'^' **>"^' ^ i^HHi: ' he has a mind to see.'

872. When kirn follows the infinitive a pecuhar transposition sometimes takes

place, of which the ist Act of S'akuntala furnishes an example; thus, Wrif ^
S*'S*t, 3[^Tf»T fip^ W^m t^R^ ^ ftr^f^iT^, ' I wish to know thy friend,

whether this monastic vow is to be observed by her,' for giffg j^<A l [»T f^ ^^T W
&c. I wish to know whether this vow is to be observed by thy friend.'

USE AND CONNEXION OF THE TENSES.

873. PEESENT TENSE.—This tense, besides its proper use, is often

. used for the future ; as, n irarrftr ' Whither shall I go ?' ^B^ i^t

n^^nftr 'When shall I see thee?' f^ ^ittfir ' What shaU I do?' and
sometimes for the imperative ; as, WT^ ^^?t^ ' let us do that.'

874. In narration it is commonly used for the past tense; as, ^ *tftf ^^ oR^
^^^rfiT "^ ^ 'he, having touched the ground, touches his ears, and says.'

875. It may denote 'habitu|il' or 'repeated' action; as, Tpi: HTlI^ iT3 Vii^l ^I^
<'"<;'" ' the deer going there every day was in the habit of eating the corn ;' ^l^

^ HfW^ SpjjtfiT ff^ f^3lrt ^Nt^rfw ' whenever he heard the noise of the

mouse, then he would feed the cat.'

876. It is usually found after ^T^ and HT^; as, ^W^ ^ ^^iTT 'T aJajP'ri

n"="V, "^ 'TT^T r«.ir« ' as long as my teeth do not break, so long will I gnaw

asunder your fetters.' (Compare the use of the Latin dum.)

877. The present tense of the root ^TRT, 'to sit,' 'to remain,' is used with the

present participle of another verb, to denote 'continuous' or 'simultaneous' action;

as, 'TST^rr W4 ^a^ wref 'he keeps making a slaughter of the beasts;' HH tj^i^

siiM'oa.a ^SfTW ' he is in the act of coming after me.'

878. The particle W, when used with the present, gives it the force of a perfect;

as, Hfci^^irii W 'jrft ' they entered the city ;' f«T^^rftr 9T ' they dwelt.'

879. POTENTIAL.—The name of this tense, is no guide to its

numerous uses. Perhaps its most common force is that of ' fitness'

in phrases, where in Latin we should expect to find oportet with the

infinitive; as, tHIJIH »r} ^h^i tTt: ^li^T^ ^'frf'^ 'having beheld danger

actually present, a man should act in a becoming manner.'

880. It is also employed, as might be expected, in indefinite general expressions

;

as, '^^ V >TRt ^m^ ' whatever may be the disposition of any one ;' '^^ <i»ii

'^[^ «T WlHTfr o|ii«i^<;^«i 'when the king may not himself make investigation of

the case;' 'ilHIH^«(il<4.<4'^H '^^^ tnHtm; ^HTTT'T 'by uttering unseasonable

words one may meet with dishonour.'
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a. Especially in conditional sentences; as, 'TT^ TT»n ^^ "T TWT!^ <ai**4

55^041^ rf ^nr tll^ilri'jqi
firafT ' if the king were not to inflict punish-

ment, ownership would remain with nobody, and all barriers would be broken

down.' Sometimes the conjunction is omitted ; as, 'T >TTt^ should it not be so
;'

JT Wirt m.lWl'i; ' were he not subject to another.'

88 1. The potential often occurs as a softened imperative, this language, in com-

mon with others in the East, being averse to the more abrupt form; thus, TflS;,

' do thou go,' for xrat ; and -stam^ KipJlfrl, ' let him eat fruits,' for ^I^.

882. IMPERATIVE.—This tense yields the usual force of ' com-

mand' or ' entreaty ;' as, ^IsyPun^ ' take courage ;' »TP^ ^rg^K
' remember me.' m, and not q', must be used in prohibition ; as,

^•nf HT T^ ' do not tell a falsehood ;' HT <4^4^ ' be not ashamed ;'

see 889. The first person is used to express 'necessity,' see example

at 796.

a. The 3d pers. singular is sometimes used interjectionaUy ; thus,

»n^ ' Be it so !' ' Well !' vj^ ' Let it go !' ' Come along !'
' Come !'

883. It is sometimes employed in conditional phraSes to express ' contingency;'

as, W^pJT^ftf^ TT 'rarrftl ' permit me, (and) I will go,' i. e. ' if you wiU permit me,

I wiU go ;' 'Sn^rPTT ^f-n i^B^ni ' if you command me, I will kill the villain
;'

^THT^T^ 1 'rai 'iTsaifii ' if you give me a promise of security, I will go.'

884. FIRST PKETEKITE.—Although this tense properly has refer-

ence to ' past incomplete action' (see 342), and has been so rendered

in the examples given at pp. 198—367, yet it is most commonly

used to denote 'indefinite past time,' without any necessary connexion

with another action ; as, ^rtf ij^lri' ''H^ ^*iA ' I made an effort to

collect wealth,' not necessarily ' I was making.'

885. SECOND PEETERITE.—As observed at 242, this tense is pro-

perly used to express ' an action done at some definite period of

past time;' as, ^jfTwflT^^ "H^ <^5R'4 ^^^: 'Kausalya and the others

bewailed king Dasaratha.' It is frequently, however, employed

indeterminately.

886. FIRST FUTURE.—This tense expresses 'definite futurity;'

as, (TW f^W cRRW iB^ f^arrPH ' in those regions thou shalt obtain the

fruit of thy desire ;' but is not so frequently found as the second

future.

887. SECOND FUTURE.—This tense, although properly indefinite,

is employed to express ' all degrees and kinds of futurity,' immediate

or remote, definite or indefinite ; as, ^T|; A'V. ^ITOTftl ' thou shalt
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drink sweet water ;' w^ ^i^ v:^ J^^ ' there certainly he will

see his wife.'

a. It is sometimes used for the imperative ; as, tt^ ^ tt^ ^T^?i
' whatever is to be given, that you will give,' (do thou give.)

S88. THIRD PRETERITE.—This tense properly expresses 'time

indefinitely past;' as, ^pjr^^ ^: 'there lived (in former times) a

Idng;' see 242.

889. It is also employed to supply the place of the imperative, after the prohi-

bitive particle m or HTW, the augment being omitted ; as, *TT W^l ' do not

make;' m TtTT^t: ^HHT ' do not lose the opportunity;' m?fT ^T^ ^T^t ' do not

teU an untruth ;' m WT. ' do not be angry ;' »r "Sr^l ' do not grieve ;' HT fi^t:
' do not injure ;' *n H^: ' be not afraid.'

890. BBNEDlCTrvH.— Only one example of this tense occurs in the Hitopade^a:

ftm iT^n^ «*p4 «<?!<<« Pit: 'May he constantly be the abode of all happiness !'

It is chiefly used in pronouncing benedictions. Also in imprecations.

a. In the latter case a noun formed with an affix ani is frequently used ; thus,

^I»ft^f?t^ ^ *J?ni^ ' May there be loss of life to thee !' ' Mayst thou perish !'

891. CONDITIONAL.—This tense is even less frequent than the last. It is used

in conditional propositions, as illustrated by the following example from Manu

:

^ TTin^ ^ «*!)*» ri; If^ 3T^ IIWT^^^ 'iimiflH |-tt5T^ »lri'=i^< i; 'if the

king were not to inflict punishment, then the stronger would roast the weak like

fish on a spit ;' or, according to the Scholiast, f^^TPT wchf*,'**"^ ' would cause

injury.'

SYNTAX OF PARTICIPLES.

892. Participles in Sanskrit often discharge the fiinctions of the

tenses of verbs. They are constantly found occupying the place of

past and future tenses, and more especially of passive verbs, insomuch

that an instance of a passive in any other tense than the present or

imperative rarely occurs.

893. Participles govern the cases of the verbs whence they are

derived ; as, ^nv ^I^'T ' seeing the fowler ;' ^rot^ '^f^ ' walking in

the forest ;' KTT cFirgT'^ ' he did that ;' ^T^ -iir=Wl5 ' having heard a

noise ;' mHl<<*^
^
^iftr^ TW: ' he went away without drinking water.'

a. In the case of passive participles, as will presently appear, the

agent is put in the instrumental case ; and the participle agrees with

the object, like an adjective.

Present Participles.

894. These are not so commonly used in Sanskrit composition as

past and future participles, but they are often idiomatically employed,
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especially where in English the word ' while' or * whilst' is intro-

duced; thus, ^ ^ftjTtrroW ^t^ ^^^ 'whilst walking in the

southern forest, I beheld/ &c.

Past Passive Participle.

895, This most useM participle is constantly used to supply the

place of a perfect tense passive, sometimes in conjunction with the

auxiliary verbs as and bhu, ' to be ;' thus, ^Slf^sftff ' I am com-

manded;' ^^^ f^rfwin: w: 'we are astonished' (compare 866). Of

course the participle is made to agree adjectively with the object in

gender, number, and case, as in Latin ; and the agent, which in

English would probably be in the nominative, and in Latin in the

ablative, becomes in Sanskrit instrumental. Thus, in Sanskrit, the

phrase ' I wrote a letter' would not be so idiomatically expressed by

^^ PrtrtW, as by *nr Tj^ ff5fw or »TJn t|^ 'fefeif ^iTOhr ' by me
a letter was written,' ^ a me epistola scripta.' So again, inr NHHifti

n^TdPH ' by him the bonds were cut' is more idiomatic than ^ET ^^^-

^nf^ f^^ ' he cut the bonds ;' and ittj 7^ ' by him it was said' is

more usual than ^ j'cjH ' he said *.'

896. But frequently the past passive participle is uSed as an active past participle;

in which case it may sometimes govern the accusative case, like a perfect tense

active ; thus, ^ "^Wl, *(l^<St ' he ascended the tree ;' ^ H^ Tin or -Jtl'lrt: ' he

went home;' '^i^ iftS: 'having crossed the road;' ^^ m^'fl'i ^TWrft^^sfg?

' I have descended to the road;' ^l^ H'lO^i^^^HIHJ ' I reached the city;' ^'RT»T

'«il>sii Tn^^ ^: 'we two have entered the hermitage.' But ohserve, that its

active use is generally, though not invariahly, restricted to verhs which involve the

idea of ' motion,' and to a few neuter verbs. The following are other examples

:

UraHU TrMfrtrii: 'the birds flew away;' ^ Wif. 'he died;' ^TPft f«r^^ 'the

fowler returned;' ^ ^hsjPmJ H'Jti: 'he proceeded to eat;' ^ m^m; 'he fell

asleep ;' ff P^riC ' they stood.'

a. Occasionally this participle is susceptible of a present signification; thus,

r««(n ' stood' may sometimes be translated ' standing,' and JTHt ' fearing.'

b. The neuter of the passive participle is sometimes used as a substantive ; thus,

^ ' a gift ;' ^TT ' an excavation ;' ^T? ' food ;' f^ ' milk.'

'*' This instrumental or passive construction, which is so prevalent in Sanskfit, has

been transferred from it to Hindi, Marithi, Guzerati, and other dialects of India.

The particle ne in Hindi and Hindustani corresponds most clearly to the Sanskrit

•T na, the final letter of the commonest termination for the instrumental case; and

this particle can never occasion any difficulty if so regarded.
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Active Past Participle.

897. This participle is much used (especially in modern Sanskrit

and the writings of commentators) to supply the place of a perfect

tense active. It may govern the case of the verb ; as, ^f ^"^^ ' ^^

heard every thing ;* rj^ ^fiT>^ ^TfeffTT^ilt ' the wife embraced her

husband ;' 7;T?r> ^5^ im ^"3^^ ' he gave the fruit into the hand of

the king ;' Kr^ '^rw^ ' she did that/ This participle may also be

lised with the auxiliaries as and bhu, ' to be/ to form a compound
perfect tense

;
thus, ww^f^^ ^^ ' ^^ ^^^ *^°"^ *^^* '' ^^^

HfVorfrT ' he will have done that.'

Indeclinable Past Participles.

898. The sparing use made in Sanskrit composition of relative

pronouns, conjurlctions, and connective particles, is mainly to be

attributed to these participles, by means of which the sense of a

clause may be suspended, and sentence after sentence strung toge-

ther without the aid of a single copulative. They occur in narration

inore commonly than any other kind of participle ; and some of the

chief peculiarities of Sanskrit syntax are to be traced to the frequency

of their occurrence.

899. They are generally used fdr the past tense, as united with a

copulative conjunction, and are usually translatable by the English

' having,* ' when,' ' after,' ' by,' see 555 ; thus, TT^ 'sn^^ f^rftjrn^ ^^

^ ^^ ^^ ^^^ ^^ ^^^ VTi^ ^1^ '''^ ' having heard this, having

thought to himself " this is certainly a dog," having abandoned the

goat, having bathed, he went to his own house.' In all these cases

we should use in English the past tense with a conjunction ; thus,

' When he had heard this, he thought to himself that it must cer-

tainly be a dog. He then abandoned the goat, and, when he had

bathed, went to his own house.'

a. It is evident from the above example that the indeclinable participles often stand

in the place of a pluperfect tense, a tense which does not really exist in Sanskrit.

b. But although they always refer to something past, it should be observed that

they are frequently rendered in English by the present participle, as in the fifth

sentence of the story at 930.

900. Another, though less frequent, use of them is as gerunds in do; thus, «TTT;

^TT^^nPT ^NtW*" )T^f% MHUJiin 'men become wise by reading the S'astras;'

* As the Latin gerund is connected with the future participle in dus, so the Sanskrit

indeclinable participle in ya is connected with the future passive participle in ya.

T t
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rni^T W{^ iH<*|4M^5l7f -SHrSn «#ail ' a wife is to be supported even by doing a

hundred ^vrong things;' f^i cfl4}'M Jim ^ 'What bravery is there in killing a

sleeping man ?'

901. The termination r^ twd of this participle is probably the instrumental case

of the same affix of which the infinitive termination (um) is the accusative ; see

459. a. There can be little doubt that the indeclinable participle bears about it

much of the character of an instrumental case. It is constantly found in gram-

matical connexion with the agent in this case ; thus, ^^t xrawT (iirtMi iti^i

r=(siiN: ' by all the beasts having met together the lion was informed ;' «a^ iiw^

"iin^iM <j|)<4ni ' by all having taken up the net let it be flown away.'

a. Another and perhaps stronger proof of its instrumental character is, that the

particle ^Tc?, which always governs the instrumental case, is not unfrequently

joined with the indeclinable participle ; thus, ^175 >i1>l<iH> ' enough of eating,' is

with equal correctness of idiom expressed by WtS *T^ ; see 918. a.

Future Passive Participles.

902. The usual sense yielded by this participle is that of ' fitness,'

' obligation,' ' necessity' (see 568) ; and the usual construction re-

quired is, that the agent on whom the duty or necessity rests be in

the instrumental case, and the participle agree with the object ; as,

i^TT II^I^T H n4i)<4l ' by you the attempt is not to be made.'

u. Sometimes, however, the agent is in the genitive case; thus, rsiiniii

H^*^ ^I^ ' boiled rice is to be eaten by Brahmans.' Compare 865, note.

903. Occasionally the future passive participle may yield a sense equivalent to

' worthy of,' ' deser^'ing of;' thus, «li^ ' deserving a whipping ;' iiisWIm ' worthy

of being beaten ;' «i«<?4 ' deserving death by pounding ;' Tt*l ' worthy of death.'

904. If the verb govern two accusatives, one may be retained after the future

passive participle ; as, •TTTT'ft'W i^fT Hifiif •T'l ' the tear of the eye is to be

brought to assuagement by thee.'

905. Occasionally the neuter of this participle is used impersonally ; in which

case it does not agree with the object, but may govern it in the manner of the verb

;

thus, TTT JJ\^ i\i{'4, ' it is to be gone by me to the village,' for »TTr ?IWt 'ini^q:

.

So also, t^U TWT H^JB^M ' by you it is to be entered into the assembly.'

a. The neuter wf^TT^T (from >j^) is thus used, and, in accordance with 841,

requires the instrumental after it, as well as before ; thus, ^TTnT «iii<4ji<i ^TftTil^

' by something it must become the cause,' i. e. ' there must be some cause
;'

^ifHHI tirq^H«!j >Tr=i(t=M ' a ruler ought to be possessed of discrimination
;'

^'^l TT^ •Birt'<K.*u HPin"*! ' I must become your companion.'

906. Similarly, the neuter of ^I7T may be adverbially used, and impart at the

same time a passive sense to the infinitive ; thus, niH; ^T^''^^ ^Tf^rf^S'l. ^'w*

for Vi^'. ^rw; &o. 'the breeze is able to be embraced by the limbs' (S^ak.

Act III). Again, ^'WT 'ar^fcTfir: irrj ^nn; ' the breezes are able to be drunk
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by the hollowed palms ;' 'f%»|ini: ^W^ ^I^^ ' great successes are able to be

obtained.'

907. It is not uncommon to find this participle standing merely in the place of

a future tense, no propriety or obligation being implied, just as the past passive

participle stands in the place of a past tense ; thus, •Jr|*t^ ^HTT ^^<*H ^^THT-

^TtrMrfT *i»n<M ' in aU probability this hunter will go in quest of the deer's flesh,'

where 'lil«l is used impersonally; i<rf T?T 75^; r<*r*d<i '^^^ 'when the people

see you, they will utter some exclamation ;' Tff^ "V^ 'mtfif TTSTT TTT <siir<;n«M;

if the bird falls, then it shall be eaten by me.' See also the eleventh sentence of

the story at 930.

908. The neuter of this participle is sometimes used inflnitively or substantively,

as expressive merely of ' the indeterminate action' of the verb, without implying

' necessity' or 'fitness.' In such cases ^fif may be added; thus, '^raftnr^T'^ ^fif

' the being about to deceive ;' f5«4«^ ?[fir
' the being about to die :' but not

always ; as, >fir=lrt=«i ' life.'

Participial Nouns of Agency.

909. The first of these nouns of agency (580) is constantly used in poetry as a

substitute for the present participle; implying, however, habitual action,' and

therefore something more than present time. They are sometimes found govern-

ing the same case as the present participle, but they are always united with the

word which they govern in one compound; thus, g<.^M city- conquering;'

ftpT^ ' speaking kind words ;' »ic4,-«<<,
' going in the water ;' ^TCftrST ' lake-

bom.' The word which they govern is often in the crude base; thus, n»i«3i*-,

'light-making' (see 69), from tejds and kri; ill^Si., ' mind-captivating,' from

manas and hri (64); '^^^^, 'giving much,' from bahu and dd; viirHsj, self-

knowing,' from dtman and _/na (37. b).

910. The second (581) is sometimes, but rarely, found as a participle governing

the case of the verb; thus, ^TW ^^ 'speaking a speech;' «l^.«ll'\j|i ^^
' bearing the Ganges.'

911. The first and second species of the third (582. a. b), Uke the first, have

often the sense of present participles, and are then always united with the crude

base of the word which they govern in one compound ; thus, *«ll_^lK.'^, ' mind-

captivating,' from manas and hri; <*I'l5 «I*ni, ' effective of the business,' from

kdrya and ddh. They may sometiiries govern the case of the verb whence they

are derived, and may then be compounded, or not, with the word which they

govern; thus, IfW^Tftn^, 'dwelling in a village,' or ?n^ ^iftl^^; 5^«5TftT

^tt°li 'kisser of the buds' (Ratnavali, p. 7).

SYNTAX OF CONJUNCTIONS, PREPOSITIONS, ADVERBS, &c.

Conjunctions.

912. ^ 'and' (727) is always placed after the word which it connects with

another, like que in Latin, and can never stand first in a sentence, or in the same

T t a
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place as ' and' in English ; thus, 'Rf^'giHf «ic|ri>ii>i '^ ' walking round and look-

ing.' Unlike que, however, which must always follow the word of which it is the

copulative, it may be admitted to any other part of the sentence, being only

excluded from the first place ; thus, "if-iil'^ ^tf^TTrT irNt^ ^Ir IT^ ^ VX^H

and having after a short time given birth to a piu'e son, as the eastern quarter

(gives birth to) the sun.'

a. Sometimes two cia's are used, when one may be redundant or equivalent to

the English ' both ;' or the two cha's may be employed antithetically or disjunc-

tively, or to express the contemporaneousness of two events ; thus, vi^'a TTT^^

' Both day and night ;' H ^HkiUchni »fH^ ^ -aPririlrt li '^ ^Cnr ^ ' Where

on the one hand is the frail existence of fawns? Where on the other are thy

arrows ?' thft^^ ^ H<jrll ^pj\+i*WH' ^ a^flPri^ ^fT^ IHlt SFTTH ' no sooner

had she began to weep, than a shining apparition in female shape, having snatched

her up, departed' (S'ak, Act V). Observe—When H, ' where V is used as in the

above example, it implies ' excessive incompatibihty.'

b. Sometimes '^ is used as an emphatic particle, and not as a copulative ; thus,

f^ ^ M^\ Trftwhi;^^ ' Was she indeed married by me formerly ?'

913. TTin ' so,' 'likewise' (727. a), frequently suppHes the place of ^; thus,

^TTPTirf^VnfT '^ Hi^rH^ HPri+l^ TTTr ' both An4gata-vidhati and Pratyutpanna-

matis' (names of the two fish in Hitop. book IV).

914. % 'for,' J 'but,' TT " or' (727. a, 728. a. b), Uke ^, are excluded from the

first place in a sentence ; thus, M^ji^^ftftrf '^I'ft iSf;^ f^ 'TftW^ ' for happiness

formerly scorned turns to misery ;' r»m<M*l ^ ' but on the contrary ;' ITTT WH
^T '1^1*11 TT ' either abandon her or take her.'

915. Tl^ 'if and ^TT 'if ' (727. b) may govern the potential or conditional (see

891), but are also used with the indicative; thus, 'tf^ ifl^fiT HjS^lftl h^hTii

' if he live, he wiU behold prosperity;' 'Tf^ *nn TnftlPT'^ ^ifttT ' if there is need

of me ;' T^T '^(J^ VKWcW "^ (^Rj! ' If avarice were abandoned, who would be

poor ?'

Prepositions and Adverbs.

916. Of all the internal evidences of the antiquity of Sanskrit, there is none

more decisive than the sparing use which this language makes of prepositions, in

expressing the dependence of one word upon another. Indeed, the employment

of these aids to syntactical combination may be regarded as a result of modern

refinement, incompatible with the simplicity of the most ancient languages. Thus,

even the Greek, which is copiously provided with prepositions, made comparatively

little use of them in the days of Homer, and was satisfied to express most of the

relations of the words in a sentence by the cases of its nouns. But let it not be

imagined that few prepositions exist in Sanskrit. On the contrary, they exist in

great abundance, as we have shown at 729. Of these, however, only three are

generally used in government with nouns, viz. ''sn, irfw, and ^T^ ; the latter two

being usually placed after the word which they govern. Examples will be found

at 730.
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a. Other examples of ^ are, WTftr^'^tRTT^ ' as far as the wrist ;' ^SfJWtH

'till death;' ^mHra^^'to the completion;' ^TT 3TTW ^H lV^ll if ' till the comple-

tion of his vow ;' W^T^h^f^JThpiTir'tiU his release from the body;' ^nsTSR^
' from birth.'

917. Adverbs are often used as prepositions, or ratherpostpositions,

in government with nouns. The following examples illustrate their

construction as described at 731.

a. ^ ^l!3T^ '^ ^^:^ Tn-lT;f%fH?If:
' the restraint of crime cannot be made

without punishment;' ^ ipITrfH ''IT^'for a hundred bhrths;' H^f^^ "m"^
' up to the serpent's hole ;' "^^ ^ ' along with his son ;' ^^ f^TT ' without

cause;' ^HTOV!? f^ ' without fault;' f^m,!^ ^rf^ ftft^ 'creeping out of

the hole;' "iSmrtlshrl HJIUli^ Wtpt 'from the moment of seeing (him) ;' ipini^
'from birth;' THtl 1T>TfrT 'from that time forward ;' ^m«mt^TP|fir 'from the

time of investiture ;' TTT^ ^, or more usually V'TT'f
,

' for the sake of wealth ;'

limV. "^Tf or cT^TT ' for her sake ;' 'g^^^lfl^ ' for the sake of a son ;' TTf^ftw

' on that account.' TTft, with the genitive, occurs rather frequently, and with

some latitude of meaning ; thus, «TTHT '3"<lfT ' above the navel ;' fw^ K^ TXlft

MMin 'the lion fell upon him;' JIT TTfic f=l*ir<ri: 'changed in his feelings

towards me ;' K'W T«Tft; 'JUi'^^i^ai'q^iO ' not behaving properly towards thee
;'

^3^ <JMft "^l ' angry with his son ;' 'ifn^ ^i^ ' above the navel ;' 'HW^

^TVWIri^ 'below the navel;' ^'^W "^IVWIW 'beneath the tree;' >fl>i'1M'Ht

'after eating;' TT?r: WfW 'near the king;' ftiw: fl^T^T^ V^^TT^^fTT 'he

receives money from his father ;' *ri^ ^«fts?J' ftlflEpr ' flesh thrown before the

dog;' *W *i*i8! 'in my presence.' tmsjirT may take an instrumental; as, ^T^t

TTT^TiT ' before others ;' ^Smi* 'T^TiT ' after us ;' JIT^ fH^li^Wlil^ ' before telling
;'

HPT ^Mrl^HK 'before investiture;' Kt»HTff 111^ 'before eating;' tainii!^'^

* before bathing ;' r<4=ll^lit[^ '^ ' before marriage.' W^ may take an accusative

;

as, ITTIT 'I'T^^TRT: ' before twelve years are over ;' '3l6tm<;«iin^ TTC ' after salut-

ing ;' ri«5'<<^ '3i^ ' after that period ;' ^NWTrr^ '3i^ ' after a year,' i. e. ' above a

year having expn-ed;' fV^T^T^ 'il5l<* 'after marriage;' ^rtr^ I'aMlirj ^T^

' after collecting the bones ;' 'lIit5'^^RK'3I 'without fruit;' »T^ 'il tJH fri*^ vi-n «u

'without the consent of her husband;' ^Tft^niT ^f^WT 'to the right of the

garden ;' Ml fill ^f^^l^oMfri 1,4*11
' without injury to living beings.'

918. '^<5,' enough,' is used with the instrumental, with the force of a prohibitive

particle ; as, ^TO ^r|f^ ' away with fear,' ' do not fear.'

a. It is also used with the indechnable participle ; as, 'ac* TT^T^ ' enough of

consideration;' see also 901. a.

b. It is sometimes followed by an infinitive ; as, ^ ^n^\^W f^4 f^R^fij^*

'
I am not able to turn back my heart.'

919. *nW ' even,'
' merely,' when compounded with another word is decUnable

;
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as, ^'^TTnW H ^^rfir ' he does not even give an answer;' "T ^i«is„iidl^ Mti'H

'one ought not to be afraid of mere noise;' 51 <«;,,*( l^<B 'by mere sound;'

=|-«in^«iia<U 'by mere words.'

920. rRTT and ^TTT, when used as correlatives, are equivalent to the English so

that,' and the Latin ita ut; thus, "Wi ^T»ft ^TPTf^ TTm »nn ^««i ' I must so

act that my master awake,' i. e. ' I must do something to make my master awake.'

So also, i^ ^ »rHTftr ^TOT 'j^.tBji <*OrH ' Do not you know that I keep watch

in the house ?'

a. \iVi, rild^l, and l||^Vl> "1^7 l>e used in the same way; thus, n 1 ^^i\

*m««} »T fofiPf^ PMilri 41 ^^i Mi,<iK;ilH'i ' nothing is so opposed to length of

life as attention to the wife of another.'

b. '»nr, as well as 1^1, is used for 'that;' thus, ^ ^ilH^ ^THlt ^ ^tnfif

^r<ll «iii*^; PsjiMn ' this is a new doctrine, that having killed an enemy remorse

should be felt.'

921. 'ra, ' why V may often be regarded as a mark of interrogation which is not

to be translated, but affects only the tone of voice in which a sentence is uttered

;

as, aTrfrnnWI ^ *nsii(^ 1t*|rt ' Is any one honoured for mere birth ?'

a. It sometimes has the force of 'whether;' as, jINill ftw ^s^cii «jm=i5 I'Sl

'j^iPn wgM'jtW "^ '

let it be ascertained whether he is worthy to receive so

large a salary, or whether he is unworthy;' M^ ^rf% fh y<u,g?W <i»n «T TT

' the minister knows whether the king is meritorious or not.'

922. '^i^ as an affix of comparison or similitude (724) may be compounded with

a word in the crude base, which if uncompounded would be in the accusative case;

thus, •H \ jH \ A ^iRT^ TH^ ' showing himself as if dead;' ^RTO^ ^ ^\*\.U

' he regards it as a wonder.'

923. The negative •T is sometimes repeated to give intensity to an affirmation

;

thus, «T •{ ^r^rfir ' he wUl not not say' ^ "nsjirn 5^ ' he will certainly say.'

924. The indeclinable participle of di^ with ut is sometimes used adverbially to

express 'on account of,' 'with reference to,' 'towards,' and governs an accusative;

thus, f^i*^^ ^r^^M ' On account of what ?' iW ^fi^^M ' with reference to him.'

925. The indeclinable participle of^ with^ (' to begin') is used adverbially

to express ' from,' ' beginning with,' and may either govern an ablative or be

placed after the crude base; thus, ftw^TOT^ ^TOt ^TTS 'TmT 'from the time of

invitation to the time of the S'rdddha.' 'ftW^nOTCt would be equally correct.

926. The inteqections fVRir and ^ require the accusative; as, 'fV«F hiTmb*

'Woe to the wretch!' and the vocative interjections the vocative case; as, mt

m^ 'O traveller!'

ON THE USE OF THE PARTICLE ^rT.

927. All the languages of the East aie averse to the use of the

obliqua oratio. In Sanskrit it is rarely admitted ; and when any

one relates the words or describes the sentiments or thoughts of
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another, the relator generally represents him as speaking the actual

words in his own person.

a. In such cases the particle jftf (properly meaning 'so,' 'thus') is often placed

after the words quoted, and may be regarded as serving the purpose of inverted

commas; thus, f^T^n "ar^: ^ri,<*(»|I ^nj^^ ^ "the pupils said, "We have

accomphshed our object
;"

' not, according to the English or Latin idiom, ' the

pupils said that they had accomplished their object.' So also, o|ir4^"«irn^ ^fiT wk
*TwT yovu- husband calls you "quarrelsome," ' where <*f4^,«hlO is in the nomina-

tive case, as being the actual word supposed to be spoken by the husband himself

in his o^vn person. So again, Y""^ f^TBTRnjjril ^fiT ?lif Tlf^Wt *IT ^I^

H<^=ir»fl aU the birds praise you in my presence, saying, " He is an object of

confidence,"' where the particle ^jht is equivalent to 'saying,' and the word

li»aiti,«}.»mJ is not in the accusative, to agree with fTr'T, as might be expected,

but in the nominative, as being the actual word supposed to be uttered by the

birds in their own persons. In some cases, however, the accusative is retained

before ^TtT, as in the following example from Manu : ^Tff ^TWT ^W ^fT^: ' they

call an ignorant man " child." ' But in the latter part of the same line it passes

into a nominative ; as, f^J^\^ IJ^ Tf H^^ ' but (they call) a teacher of scripture

"father."' II. 153.

928. In narratives and dialogues ^fiff is often placed redundantly at the end of

a speech. Again, it may have reference merely to what is passing in the mind

either of another person or of one's self. When so employed, it is usually joined

with the indecUnable participle, or of some other part of a verb signifying ' to

think,' to suppose,' &c., and may be translated by the English conjunction that,'

to which, in fact, it may be regarded as equivalent; thus, iSisT *l*ici qK^Mm

^uT mT^sii*! 'having ascertained that it is a monkey who rings the bell;' gi<

si^^qf^J otK.^Ti'Mi ^fir MfltT. ^*J5^ ' his idea was that an increase of wealth ought

again to be made;' wfts^ Tf^ ITri I ^^fl KT^^ JPTftf ftlVni 'reflecting in

his mind that I am happy in possessing such a wife.' The accusative is also

retained before ^fif in this sense ; as, ^ifT ?fif '''^ ' thinking that he was dead.'

In all these examples the use of ^fif indicates that a quotation is made of the

thoughts of the person at the time when the event took place.

929. Not unfrequently the participle ' saying,' ' thinking,' ' supposing,' &c., is

omitted altogether, and ^fir itself involves the sense of such a participle; as,

°ll(4lsf^ "T '^I^Hfl^l HH**! ^filT »jftnTt ' a king, even though a child, is not to

be despised, saying to one's self,
" He is a mortal ;"

' fTl^c^l^ ^ f^^^ ^
Wt '^(W^^llri ' either through affection or through compassion towards me,

saying to yourself, "What a wretched man he is;" ' ^ ^Tl?: I ^ ^li|rt ^
^ifTlfiil^ ^r^ili'J^ 'There's a boar! Yonder's a tiger 1 so crying out, it is

wandered about (by us) in the paths of the woods.'
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CHAPTER X.

EXERCISES IN TRANSLATION AND PARSING.

STORIES FROM THE HITOPADESA TRANSLATED AND PARSED.

930. The following two stories are taken from the 4th book of

the Hitopades'a. A literal translation and grammatical analysis are

given to both stories. All the rules of combination are observed,

but the words are separated from each other in accordance with 26.

In the two cases where such separation is impossible, viz. where a

final and initial vowel blend together into one sound, and where

crude words are joined with others to form compounds, a dot placed

underneath marks the division.

STORY OF THE SAGE AND THE MOUSE.

I St sentence. ^rfW ^^IT^^ ^^^ rT"'Tr^% Tf^TTfTTT

Hl*1 ^T'^J I 'There is in the sacred grove of the sage Gautama a

sage named Mahatapas (Great-devotion).'

?^I I ' By him, in the neighbpurhood of his hermitage, a young

mouse, fallen from the beak of a crow, was seen.'

' Then by that sage, touched with compassion, with grains of wild

rice it was reared.'

ljt"^^T ?^* I
' Soon after this, a cat was observed by the sage

running after the mouse to devour it.'

5th. Tf ^f^^ ^Tl m^it^ rTXTITWT^Tr!; ^
^f^=RT 1|f^^ ^ft'y^ f^5T<7: ^' I

' Perceiving the

mouse terrified, by that sage, through the efficacy of his devotion,

the mouse was changed into a very strong cat.'

6th. ^ f^r^: ffTT^ f^Hfk I rTW: ff?:: ^: i

'The cat fears the dog: upon that it was changed into a dog. Great
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IS the dread of the dog for a tiger : then it was transformed into

a tiger.'

' Now the sage regards even the tiger as not differing at all from

the mouse.'

8th. ^m: ^ w^^m ^F(m^ w -^H ^t "^i^ i

'Then all the persons residing in the neighbourhood, seeing the

tiger, say.'

9th. ^%^ ^f^51T Ijf^^S^ ^Timf ^iT: I 'By this

sage this mouse has been brought to the condition of a tiger.'

loth. IXTT"^ ^fqr ^ ^W, Wl^Sf^'tiMff I 'The tiger

overhearing this, being uneasy, reflected.'

nth. -m^-^ ^%Fr ^f^^T ^f^^ HT^ ^^ ^H
^^TTr<S4M*^ ^T^f^;^ *T T^C^lDl'Mri I 'As long as it

shall be lived by this sage, so long this disgraceful story of my
original condition will not die away.'

1 2th. ^f?T ^TRTf^t^ ^f^ f^ ^?Irr: I 'Thus reflecting,

he prepared (was about) to kill the sage.'

iijii ^^T ^J^^ ^*I ^H* I "The sage discovering his intention,

saying, "Again become a mouse," he was reduced to (his former

state of) a mouse.'

Observe in this story four peculiarities: ist, the simplicity of the

style ; adly, the prevalence of compound words ; 3dly, the scarcity

of verbs
;

4thly, the prevalence of the past passive participle with

the agent in the instrumental case for expressing indefinite past

time, in lieu of the past tense active with the nominative : see 895,

with note.

First sentence.

—

Asti, 'there is,' 3d sing. pres. of the root as, 2d conj. (see 584).

Gautamasya, ' of Gautama,' noun of the &st class, masc. gend., gen. case (103).

Munes, 'of the sage,' noun of the second class, masc. gend., gen. case (no): final

s remains by 62. Tapovane, 'in the sacred grove,' or 'grove of penance,' geni-

tively dependent compound (743) ; the first member of the compound formed by

the crude noun tapas, ' penance,' as being changed to by 64 ; the last member,
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by the loc. case of vana, ' grove,' noun of the first class, neut. (104). Mahdtapd,

great devotion,' relative form of descriptive compound (766) ; the first memher

formed by the crude adjective mahd (substituted for mahat, see 778), ' great;' the

last memher, by the nom. case of tapas, ' devotion,' noun of the seventh class,

neut. (164) : final s dropped by 66. a. Ndma, ' by name,' an adverb (713). Munih,

a sage,' noun of the second class, masc, pom. case (no) : final s passes into

Visarga hy 63. a.

Second sentence.—Te»a, 'by him,' instr. case of the pronoun tat at 220. A£ra-

ma-sannidhdne,' in the neighbourhood of his hermitage,' genitively dependent com-

poimd (743); the first member formed by the crude noun ddraraa, hermitage;'

the last member, hy the loc. case of sannidhdna, ' neighbourhood,' noun of the first

class, neut. (104). The final a of tena blends with the initial d of dA-ama by 31.

Mushika-sdvakah, ' a young mouse,' or 'the young of a mouse,' genitively depend-

ent compound (743); the first member formed by the crude noxm mdshika, a

mouse ;' the last, by the nom. case of ^dvaka, ' the young of any animal,' noun of

the first class (103) : final s becomes Visarga by 63. Kdka-mukhdd, 'from the

beak (or mouth) of a crow,' genitively dependent compound (743); the first

member formed by the crude noun kdka, ' a crow ;' the last, by the abl. case of

mukha, mouth,' noun of the first class, neut. (104) ; / being changed to d by 45.

BArasiio, ' fallen,' nom. case, sing. masc. of the past pass. part, of the root bhrans

(544) : as changed to by 64. Drishtah, seen,' nom. case, sing. masc. of the

past pass. part, of the root dris: final s becomes Visarga by 63. a.

Third sentence.—Ta*o,'then,' adv. (719) : as changed to by 64. Dayd-yuktena,

' touched with compassion,' instrumentally dependent compound (740) ; the fijst

member formed by the crude novm dayd, ' compassion ;' the last, by the instr. case

of yukta, ' endowed with,' past pass. part, of the root yuj (670). Tena, see second

sentence. Munind, ' by the sage,' noun of the second class, masc. gend., instr.

case (no). Ntvdra-kanaih, ' with grains of wild rice,' genitively dependent com-

pound (743); the first member formed by the crude noun nivdra, wild rice;' the

second, by the instr. plur. of kana, noun of the first class, masc. : final s becomes

Visarga by 63. Sanvarddkitah, ' reared,' nom. case, sing, of the past pass. part.

of the causal form of the root vridh (549) : final * becomes Visarga by 63. o.

Fourth sentence.

—

Tadanantaram, ' soon after this,' compound adverb ; the first

member formed with the pronoun tat, ' this,' at 220 ; the second, by the adverb

anantaram, 'after,' at 731 and 917. Mushikam, noun of the first class, masc.

gend., ace. case (103). Khdditum, 'to eat,' infinitive mood of the root khdd (45S,

868). Anudhdvan,
'
^xaBuing after,' 'running after,' nom. case, sing. masc. of the

pres. part. Paras, of the root dhdv, ' to run,' with the preposition anu, ' after' (524).

Viddlo, ' a cat,' noun of the first class, masc. (103), nom. case : as changed to o

by 64. Munind, see third sentence. Dfishta%, see second sentence.

Fifth sentence.

—

Tarn, ace. case of the pronoun tat at 220, used as a definite

article, see 795. Mushikam, see fourth sentence. BMtam, ' terrified,' ace. case,

sing. masc. of the past pass. part, of the root bhi (532). i4/o^yo, ' perceiving,'

indeclinable part, of the root lok, wth the prep. ( (559). Tapah-prabhdvdt,
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through the efficacy of his devotion' (814), genitively dependent compound (743);
the first member formed by the crude noun tapas, ' devotion,' s being changed to

Visarga by 63 ; the second, by the abl. case of prabMrn, noun of the first class,

masc. (103). Tena, see second sentence. Munind, see third sentence. Mushiko,
nom. case : as changed to by 64. Balishtho, ' very strong,' nom. case, masc. of

the superlative form of the adj. balin, ' strong' (see 193) : as changed to by 64.

Viddlah, see fourth sentence : final s becomes Visarga by 63. Kritah, ' changed,'
' made,' nom. case, sing, of the past pass. part, of the root kri at 682 : final s

becomes Visarga by 63. a.

Sixth sentence.— So, nom. case of the pronoun tat at 220, used as a definite

article (795) : final s dropped by 67. Viddlah, see fourth sentence. Kukkwrdd,

'the dog,' noun of the first class, masc. (103), abl. case after a verb of 'fearing'

(855) : * changed to d by 45. Bibheti, ' fears,' 3d sing. pres. tense of the root bM,

3d conj. (666). Tafa/j, 'upon that,' adv. (719): as changed to aA by 63. Kwkku-
rah,

' the dog,' nom. case (103) : final s becomes Visarga by 63. Kritah, see fifth

sentence. Kukkurasi/a, 'of the dog,' gen. case (103). Vydghrdn, 'for the tiger,'

noun of the first class, masc. (103), abl. case after a noun of 'fear' (814. d) : t

changed to n by 47. Mdhad, ' great,' noun adj. of the fifth class (142), nom. case,

sing. neut. : * changed to d by 45. Bhayam, '
fear,' noun of the first class, neut.

(104), nom. case. Tadanantaram, see fourth sentence. Vydghrah, nom. case:

final s becomes Visarga by 63. Kritah, see fifth sentence.

Seventh sentence.

—

Atha, 'now,' inceptive particle (727. c). Vydghram, ace.

case. Api, even,' adv. Mushika-nirvisesham, ' as not differing at all irom the

mouse,' relative form of dependent compound (762) ; the first member formed by

the crude noun mdshikaj the second, by the ace. case of the substantive vi^esha,

difference,' with nir prefixed : or it may be here taken adverbially, see 776.

Pa^yati, 3d sing. pres. tense of the root dri^, ist conj. (604). Munih, see first

sentence.

Eighth sentence.

—

Atah, 'then,' adv. (719). Sarue, 'all,' pronominal adj., nom.

case, plur. masc. (237). Tatra-sthd, ' lesiding in the neighbourhood,' anomalous

compound, in its character resembling a locatively dependent ; the first member

being formed by the adverb tatra (720), ' there,' or ' in that place ;' the second, by

the nom. plur. masc. of the participial noun of agency of the root sthd, ' to remain'

(587) : final s dropped by 66. a. Jands, ' persons,' noun of the first class, masc.

gend. (103), nom. case, plur. ; final s remains by 62. Tarn, ace. case of the pro-

noun tat (220), used as a definite article (795). Vydghram, ' tiger,' noun of the

first class, masc. gend. (103), ace. case. Drishtwd, having seen,' indeclinable

past participle of the root dris' (356). Vadanti, ' they say,' 3d plilr. pres. of the

root vad, ist conj. (599).

Ninth sentence.—Anena, ' by this,' instr. case of the demonstrative pronoun

idam at 224. Munind, see third sentence. M&shiko, nom. case : a^ changed to o

by 64. a. Ayam, ' this,' nom. case of the demonstrative pronoun at 224 : the initial

a cut off by 64. a. Vydghratdm, ' the condition of a tiger,' fem. abstract noun of

the first class (105), ace. case, formed from the substantive vydghra,' z. tiger,' by

U U a
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the affix td (80. XXIII), MiaA, ' brought,' nom. case, sing. masc. of the past

pass. part, of the root rtl at 532.

Tenth sentence.

—

Etach, 'this,' ace. case, neut. of the demonstrative pronoun

etat at 223 : t being changed to eh by 49. Chhrutwd, ' overhearing,' indeclinable

participle of the root dru {S-jS and 556). 'W?^ becomes '^f^ by 49. Vydghrdh,

nom. case : final s becomes Visarga by 63. Sa-vyatho, ' uneaay,' relative form of

indeclinable compound, formed by prefixing the preposition saha to the fem. sub-

stantive vyathd (769) : as changed to by 64. a. Aehintayat, ' reflected,' 3d sing.

ist pret. of the root chint, loth conj. (641) : the initial a cut off by 64. a.

Eleventh sentence.

—

Ydvad, ' as long as,' adv. (713) : t changed to d by 45.

Anena, see ninth sentence. Jivitavyam, to be Uved,' nom. case, neut. of the ftit.

pass. part, of the root j{v (569, 905. a, 907). Tdvat, ' so long,' adv. correlative to

ydvat (713). Idam, ' this,' nom. case, neut. of the demonstrative pronoun at 224.

Mama, 'of me,' gen. case of the pronoun aham, 'I,' at 218. Swardpdkhydnam,

story of my original condition,' genitively dependent compound (743) ; the first

member formed by the crude noun swariipa, ' natural form' (see 232) ; the second,

by the nom. case of dkhydna, noun of the first class, neuter (104) : m retained by

60. AMrti-karam, ' disgraceful,' accusatively dependent compound (739) ; the

first member formed by the crude noun akirii, ' disgrace ;' the second, by the

nom. case, neut. of the participial noun of agency kara, causing,' from kri, to

do' (580). iVa, 'not,' adv. (717. a). PaUyishyate, ' wil die away,' 3d sing.

2d fut. Kiva. of the compound verb paldy, formed by combining the root i with

the prep, ^ara (783).

Twelfth sentence.—jr<i,'thus,' adv. (717. e; see also 928). SemafocAya, ' reflect-

ing,' indeclinable part, of the compound verb samdloch (559), formed by combining

the root loch with the prepositions sam and a (784). Munim, ace. case. Hantum,

' to kill,' infinitive mood of the root han (458, 868, and 654). Samudyatah, ' pre-

pared,' nom. case, sing. masc. of the past pass. part, of the compound verb

sam-ud-yam, formed by combining the root yam with the prepositions sam and

ut (545)-

Thirteenth sentence.

—

Munis, nom. case: final s remains by 62. Tasya, of

him,' gen. case of the pronoun tat (220). Chihirshitam, ' intention,' ace. case, neut.

of the past pass. part, of the desiderative base of the root kri, 'to do' (550 and

502), used as a substantive (896. b). Jndtwd, ' discovering,' indeclinable part, of

the root jnd (556 and 688). Punar, ' again,' adv. (717. e) : r remains by 71. e.

Mushiko, nom. case : as changed to by 64. Bhava, become,' 2d sing, imperat.

of the root bhu (585). Ity answers to inverted commas, see 927. a : the final i

changed to y by 34. Uktwd, ' saying,' indeclinable part, of the root vach (556

and 650). Mtishika, nom. case: final s dropped by 66. Eva, 'indeed,' adv.

(7>7)-
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951. STOEY OP THE BRAHMAN AND HIS WEASEL.

':ifNTfw I f^ ftl%^ T^: ^sfq 7t|% wh

1 See 584 ; the final i becomes y by 34. ^ Loc. case of Ujjayinij see 106.

3 Proper name, noun of ist class at 103; as becomes by 64. ^ 713. ^ Nom.
case of Brdhmana, noun of ist class at 103; final s becomes Visarga by 63. a.

* 220. ^ 80. XXV. 8 Past pass. part, of the root su, 'to bring forth,' with

the preposition ^ra, 532 and 647. ^ 220. 1* Bdla, ' joxmg,' crude base;

apatyasya, gen. case of apatya, noun of 1st class, neuter, at 104; see 755.

'^ Rakshd, f. protection,' crude base; artham, ' tor the sake of,' adv.; see 731,

with note, and 917. ^^ Accus. case of BrrfAmorto. ^^ Indeol. part, of the causal

of the root sthd,' to stand,' with preposition avaj see ^66 and 587. 1^ Infinitive

of the root snd^'to bathe,' 2d conj.; see 458, 868, and 200. ^* 545, 896, and 200.

•^727.0. '^ Gen. case; see 103. '^ 731 and 913. '^149. ^ Pdrvana,

crude base; rfrrfrfrfAa, noun of ist class, neut., at 104; 866743; ' a funeral ceremony

in behalf of three ancestors.' ^^ Infinitive of the root dd, 'to give,' 3d conj.;

see 458, 868, and 663. ^^ Nom. case, sing, of oAwrfraa, ' invitation,' noun of ist

class, neut., at 104. ^ Past pass. part, of the root ffom, ' to go,' with preposition

aj see 783, 545, and 896. ^^ 220, 49. ^^
49, 556, and 676. ^ Sahaja,

' natural,' ' inborn,' crude base ; ddridrdd, abl. case of ddridra, ' poverty,' abstract

noun of 1st class, neut., formed according to 80. XII, see 755 : final t changed to

d by 45. ^^ 3d sing, ist pret. of the root chint, ' to think,' loth conj. ; see 641.

^790. a, 760. '^'ji'j.a. ^"866602. ^^Yov taddanydhhy y.. ^^ 228,

49. ^ 49. *• See 6^^, 414. a.
'^ 728. h. ^ Gen. case of Sih,, m. ' a

child;' see III. ^^720. ^ Nom. case of raAsAaJa, ' a protector,' noun of

ist class, masc, at 103. ^^ 229. *> 31, 584. *! 220. ^ 227. ^ See

682 and 873. ** See 644 and 882, a. '^ CUra, ' long,' crude base ; kdla,

' time,' crude base ; pdlitam, cherished,' accus. case of pdlita, past pass. part, of

the root pdl, ' to cherish,' loth conj. ; see 538. This is a complex compound, the

whole being an accusatively dependent (see 739, 821), involving a descriptive, 755.

'^^ 224. ^'' See seventh sentence of the last story, p. 331.
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^lll^ ^TTn%: ^#!3rnQ^ % I fTTft§# ff<^
^T^T|^ ^^FfT^ ^Ro^t^ I^5i^r(*JH.^<!J.MI<:

^H^*T ^tn^»T«l ^^R!^ 'K^iiit^ c^cii^ I HHtS^

^rf¥^ «Mimf<ri^^ I wppiK^%^ ^refr^ ^^ri^wi

*^ Accua. case of nahula, 'a weasel,' 'ichnemnon,' or 'mungoose,' noun of ist

class, masc, at 103. ** Bdldka, m. * a child,' crude base ; rakshd, i. ' protection,'

crude base; artham, 'for the sake of,' adv. ; 731, with note. ** Indecl. part, of

the causal of stM, to stand,' with prepositions vi and ava, 566. '^ See 602.

52^21. '^556. ** 719; final s remains by 62. ** 720. *^ Instrum. case,

103. '7 See above. *^ 731. ^ 717. e. ^ Pres. part, of the root gam,'to

go,' 524, with preposition rf, 'to come,' 783. *' Krishna,' hh/ck,' crude base;

sarpo, a snake,' nom. case oisarpa, noun of ist class, masc, at 103; as becomes

o by 64 : see 755. ^^ Past pass. part, of the causal of the root pad, with vi and

a, to kill,' 549. ^ Past pass. part, of khand, ' to tear in pieces,' 538 ; final s

becomes ^ by 62. ^727,912. *' 225; initial a cut ofp by 64. a. ^^ Nom.

case ; as becomes by 64. *' Accus. case, 103. ^ Pres. part, of yd, ' to go,'

524, with preposition o, ' to come,' 783. ^^ Indecl. part, of the root lok, with

preposition ava, ' to see,' ' to observe,' 559.
''*' Rakta, ' blood,' crude base

;

vilipta, smeared,' crude base of past pass. part, of the root lip, ' to smear,' with

preposition vij m«44a, ' mouth,' crude base; pddah, nom. case of ^aiia, ' foot,'

noun of ist class at 103. Complex relative compound, the whole being the relative

form of descriptive, involving a dependent and an aggregative, 771. ^' Indecl.

part, of the root gam, 'to go,' with prepositions upa and a, *to approach,' 564. a.

^2 Loc. case, dual, of cAarone, ' a foot,' noun of ist class, masc. or neut., at 103,

104 ; see 862. b. ^^ 3d sing. 2d pret. Parasmai of the root luth, ' to roll,' 364.

^* Final s remains by 62. ''* Tathd, '
so,' adv., 721 ; vidha, ' kind,' ' manner,'

relative form of adverbial compound, 796. 6. ^* Indecl. part, of dri^, ' to see,'

556. 77 218. 78 Nom. case of putra, ' a son,' noun of ist class at 103 ; as

becomes by 64. fl. 79 224 and 64. a. *• Past pass. part, of the root iftatsA,

' to eat,' 538. 8' 719. e, 928, and 929 ; final « becomes y by 34. ^ Indecl.

part, of the causal of the root cAar, with preposition vi and negative prefix a (726),

without deliberating,' 566. ^3 p^g^ g,(^ye part., formed from the past pass,

part. »yrfj9rfrfi«e,' killed,' 553. ** 731. ^713- ^6 225 and 37. 87 jnjed.

part, of the root sri, ' to go,' with preposition upa, ' to approach,' 560.
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88 See 604. 89 yig, 90 Nom. case of su-stha, ' in a good state,' ' safe,' from
su, 'well,' 726./, and stha, participial noun from s*M, "to stand,' 580. 91 See

655- ^I28.a,gi4. 93784. 94 See 587. 96 jy^ai^^g/ijeneflt,' crude base;

haram, causing,' accus. case of kara, participial noun from hri, 'to make,' 580;
see 739. h. 96 Indecl. part, of the root rAp, with preposition ni,

' to look at,' 564.
97 Santapta,' scorched,' 'tormented,' ' distressed,' crude base; chetdh,' xmad,' nom.
case, maso. of chetas, noun of the 7th class, neut., at 164. aj see 767. 98 6^_
99 Accus. case of para, adj. m. f. n. ' excessive,' 187. !<"> Accus. case of visMda,

grief,' ' despondency,' noun of 1st class, masc, at 103. 1<" Past pass. part, of

^ram.'to go,' with preposition upa, 545, 896, and see 844.

932. Translation.

' There lives in Ujjayini a Brahman named Madhava. His wife

bore him (a son). She, having stationed the Brahma^ (her husband)

to take charge of the young child, went to perform ablution. Mean-

while a message came from the king for the Brahma:^ to perform

the Parvana S'raddha. On hearing which, the Brahman, from his

natural neediness, thought to himself, " If I do not go quickly, some

other Brahma^i will take the S^raddha. But there is none here (that

I may leave) as a guardian to the child. What then can I do ?

Come, having stationed this long-cherished weasel, dear to me as a

son, in charge of the infant, I will go." Having so done, he went.

Presently a black serpent, silently approaching the child, was killed

by the weasel and torn in pieces. By and by the weasel, seeing

the Brahman returning, quickly running to meet him, his mouth

and feet smeared with blood, rolled himself at the Brahma^i's feet.

Then that Brahman, seeing him in such a condition, hastily con-

cluding that he had eaten the child, killed him. Afterwards, no

sooner did he come up than he beheld the infant slumbering safely,.

and the black serpent lying dead. Then looking at his benefactor the

weasel, and bitterly repenting (of his precipitation), he experienced

exceeding grief.'
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EASY SENTENCES TO BE TRANSLATED AND PARSED.

933. Note—^The numbers over the words in the following sentences

and fables refer to the rules of the foregoing grammar. Those words

which cannot be translated by a reference to the rules are explained

in regular order at the foot of the page. Observe, that cr. stands

for crude base ; c. for class or for case ; s. for substantive ; m. for

masculine ; f. for feminine ; n. for neuter.

•50 *S ?83.k J^ C;6 « "\ 676 »»8 • ^ S87 ^

?T% a]! ^fHlT I ^^7Tf>=r: f¥^ i^lM I^ ^i^
311 J^ ai8 ^ .. 3TI. S69 ^ ^s 896. b •

• 668. a ai8, 896. b 668. ft « flig 8g6. b « ^ g8<i • ni^ » •

889 ^ 769-

b

figa

J83-J

ufr^ f¥iT^ ^5^RT^ vjp^^it^ II

wffitRt« ^^n €to w\W'^ irt^ ii

»Rs. m. (ist c. 103) 'a man.' Jp^s. n. (ist c. 104) 'ahovise.' ^TT^ s. n.

(ist c. 104) 'a book,' 'a sacred treatise.' »n5 s.n. (ist c. 104) 'water.' Tlf^-

^^ genitively dependent (743) ; rdtri, cr. ' night ;' 4eshe, loc. c. of hsha, a. m.

(ist c. I03)'end.' T^TPT s. n.' abed;' -nrfti, abl. c, ? becomes rf by 45. ^[fe

s.f. (2d c. 112) 'gratification;' -shtyd, instr. c. OMti^s. n. (7th c. 164) 'penance;'

-sah, gen. c. V!^ s. n. (ist c. 104) 'fruit ;' -lam, nom. c.
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TTf^ ijm^ ^srr^ >#% f^^r ^ v**4i^aRT^ ii

Twm II

^^cR^ ^ IJi^ ^iW=f qi^H ^^ II

^ifw^: ^:^i^^ ^^ i^ II

^rfiTl^ TT^'ftr TgaifTjT TR^'l^' fHpM^.PciTljnirTT

^ftnf ^(snf^in%?T ii

^ft^ s. n. (ist c. 104) * a barren soil;' -ne, loc. c. ^^ s. n. (ist c. 104) ' seed;'

-jam, a.cc. c. T^ indecl. part. (556), ' having sown,' from root »ap. ^4^s. m.

(ist c. 103) 'a husbandman.' 3i<*<, s. m. (ist c. 103) ' a hog.' i(7jHmi41n(-

^^1 1 «l complex compound (770. a) ; anna, or. 'food;' ghrdna, cr. 'smelling;' yogya,

cr. 'suitable,' 'fit;' deMn, abl. c. of deia (ist c. 103), ' spot,' 'place,' t becomes n

by 47. r«i«^<j»fl<4 fiit. pass. part. (570), ' to be driven away,' ' to be expelled,'

from root as, with prep. nir. KIT s. n. (ist c. 104) ' a living being;' -tdndm,

gen. pi. 5911 cr. ' sleep;' artham, see 760. d. f^ s. n. (ist c. 104) ' day.'

«IW cr. ' business ;' areasAfMna, cr. ' performance ;' artham, &e& 160. d. TFTf"

mn^rMIMH complex compound (772); rdga, cr.
'
passion ;' dwesha, cr. 'hatred;'

ddi, cr. 'et cetera;' tydgena, instr. c. of tydga, s. m. (ist c. 103), abandonment.'

=BnT s. m. (ist c. i03)'desire,' 'object of desire;' -mdh, nom. c; -mdndm, gen. c. pi.

T'Wtn s. m. (ist c. 103) ' enjoyment;' -gena, instr. c. '»|«>1 s. n. (ist c. 104)

' vice;' -nasya, gen. c. ^ s. m. (3d c. iii) ' death;' -tyo^, gen. c, s becomes

^ by 62. «IiS adj. (ist c. 187) ' painful,' used here as superlative, 'the most

painful.' ^ cr. ' prosperity,' ' fortune ;' siddhi, cr. ' attainment,' ' accomphsh-

ment,' see 34 ; artham, see 760. d. TWT s. m. (ist c. 103) ' effort,' ' exertion.'

ITW s. n. (ist c. 104) ' a limb;' -trdni, n. pi. ^T^rfSff 3d pi. pres. Parasmai,

'
are purified,' from root hdh (4th c. 612). fHftl'P^'fnf^^ complex compound

(764); nishiddha, cr. ' forbidden ;' chintd, cr. ' thought;' ddind, see 764. gfi^Tr

past pass. part. (549), 'polluted,' 'defiled,' from causal of root dush (4th c).

Witl l TuVr^ Tat-purusha or genitively dependent (743) ; satya, cr. ' truth ;' abhi-

dhdnem, instr. c. of abhidhdna, s. n. (ist c. 104), ' speaking.'

X X
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TTT^niT^ ^'^^ '^'^'l ^^^ "3 ^ ^^itfcT 'TRir

ft^ s.n. (ist c. 104) 'poison.' ^if s.n. (ist c. 104) 'nectar.' ^TJ^s. m.

(ist c. 103) ' a child;' -Idd, abl. c, t becomes d by 45. Vl^tllH s. m. (ist e. 103),

a believer,' from £rat, an indecl. prefix implying ' belief,' and dadhdna, ' having,'

pres. part. Atm. of dhd, see 664. «9innil«i<i Bahu-vrihi or relative form of

descriptive (767. a); sahjdta, cr. 'excited,' 'roused;' krodhdya, dat. c. of krodha,

s. m. (ist c. 103), ' anger;' see 853. a. VfTT^IV s. m. (ist c. 103) ' anger in

return.' ^ s. m. (ist c. 103) 'the sun;' -ye, loc. c, see 840. ^rerf^TiT past

pass. part. (531), 'having gone to its setting,' 'having set,' from astam, ace. c. of

as<a,'the western mountain,' and tta, past pass.part. of i,'to go,' see 645. T^W
s. m. (ist c. 103) 'a householder;' -sthena, instr. c. wfirftls.m. (2d c. iio)'a

guest,' s becomes r by 65. i4r4i4°M? fut. pass. part. (571. a), ' to be refused,'

from root khyd (2d c), with prep, prati and d. ^nj'^ftSTT s. n. (ist c. 104),

evening meal,' supper,' from sdyam, indecl. evening,' and bhojana, s. u. ' meal,'

see 755. aj -ne, loc. c, see 840. Pi^-a past pass. part. (531), ' being ended,'

from root vrit (598), with prep. ni. ^ifn s. m. (2d c. iio)'a kinsman,' 'relative;'

-tishu, loc. pi., see 840. '3^ s. m. (ist c. 103) ' a man.' m^TT 3d sing. pres.

Atmane,' speaks,' from root bhdsh (ist c). U I Pit) ri* infin. (458), 'to breathe,'

from root an (2d c. 326), with prep. pro. TTrftufir 3d sing. pres. Parasmai,

'breathes;' see 326. ?^ s.m. (ist c. i04)'a hand;' -sion, nom. c. du. TWw
Tat-purusha or instrumentally dependent (740) ; rakta, cr. ' blood ;' aktau, nom.

du. otakta, past pass. part. (539), ' soiled,' from root aiij (7th c. 668). P^HciHc^'l

Karma-dharaya or descriptive (755); vimala, cr. 'clean,' 'pure;' jalena, instr. c.

oi jala, a. n. (ist c. 104), ' water.' ftrsjlf past pass. part. (539), ' cleansed,'

' purified,' from root Mh, with prep, in; -ddhau, nom. du.
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68. am II

^^'^ ^^^t^^^T'^ ^^T^nrr ^fti% tJTT^Trr-

^^T TIf*J.<^II*l! ^^^ II

'^frfT;^ ^T^f^ II

«j<3«ir«ifl Tat-purusha or instrumentaUy dependent (740) ; mdrkha, cr. ' a fool;'

janitam, ace. c. aijanita, past pass. part. (349), 'occasioned by.' ^Vr s. m. (ist c.

103) 'mistake,' 'fault.' sm^P'ti 3d sing. pres. Parasmai, 'removes,' 'takes away,'

from root Aa« (2d c. 654), with prep. apo. »nT s. m. (ist c. I03)'a man.' V!^-

'ftr'T adj. m. f. n. (6th c. 188) ' alone ;' -hi, nom. c. masc. ?J^ s. n. (ist c. 104)

' grief,'
'
pain.' VTrTs. m. (3d c. iii) 'a metal;' -<M»(fm, gen. pi. «=i<d<»i-

Tn^Hrr complex relative compound (772) ; suvarna, cr. ' gold ;' rajata, cr. ' silver
;'

ddinam, see 772. JJ^ s. f. (ist c. 105) ' a crucible;' -shdydm, loc. c. ITR^TPT

pres. part. pass. (528), 'being melted,' from root dhmd, to blow' (ist c. 269).

oir^ s. n. (ist c. 104) ' a family;' -Idni, nom. pi. '^^T«ra»I^Wf^ Tat-purusha

or dependent (745); veda, cr. ' the Veda,' 'holy scripture;' adhyayana, cr.'study;'

yuktdrd, nom. pi. neut. of yukta, past pass. part. 'intent on,' 'attached to.' ^eMiTn

s. f. (2d c. 112) ' celebrity,'
' honour.' vt^«ir»fl 3d pi. pres. Parasmai, ' they

obtain,' from causal of root arj. ^ s. m. (ist c. 103) 'the body;' final s

becomes by 64. fMV'I^T'ft'TI Karma-dhdraya or descriptive (735) ; mvidha,

cr. ' various ;' vyddhindm, gen. pi. of vyddhi, s. m. (ist c. 103), ' disease,'
' sick-

ness.' -nmn s. m. (ist c. 103) ' abode,' ' seat.' '^fr'njnn^fhfhBnfHTlft

complex compound, the whole being a dependent, containing an aggregative

(771); kshudh, cr. 'hunger,' dh becomes t by 42; pipdsd, cr. 'thirst;' Mta, cr.

'cold;' uslina, cr.'heat;' pidito, nom. c. oipUita, past pass. part. (538), ' afflicted,'

'sufFering from.' fiUmi^yHT^ Bahu-vrihi or relative form of descriptive

(766) ; vinahiara, cr. ' perishable,' ' frail ;' swabhdvo, nom. c. of sivabhdva, s. m,

(ist c. 103), ' nature.'

X X a
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• ff!4. ft _^ rf^ ^ • •STS. "^ 1^8- b

^ TmTTTXlWTr li^^ W^"^^ I

934- FABLES* TO BE TRANSLATED AND PARSED.

II qiqT S II Stoby I.

.^ 6o4 aao * i^i *v ^ 538

TRTT Wq^Wfl^ I rTWr "^ ^^» imTrt'PT m^.^I'MI^

rTf^^^^ fMniAJmn^ I^ f^?T€tsM I W| ^TR^

ai^r s. m. (ist c. 103) ' trouble,' ' pains.' ti*«i'i s. m. (ist c. 103) ' rearing,'

' bringing up;' -ve, loc. c. ftMnfn s. f. (2d c. 112) ' acquittance,' ' discharge

of a debt or obligation.'

'11*115 ®' ™" (3*^ c. 1 1 1

)

' a jackal,' a proper name ; -yur, nom. c, final s becomes

r by 65. ill'lirt s. m. (ist c. 103) ' a jackal;' -lah, nom. c. (63). '^W s. f.

(8th c. 177) ' hunger;' kshut, or., for kshudh by 42. «IS(!3 s. m. n. (ist c. 103,

104) ' the throat;' -nta, nom. c, final s dropped by 66. mIXwHiI pres. part.

Parasmai (524), wandering,' from bhram,'to wander' (ist c), with prep, pari,

' about' (783) ; -man, nom. c. masc. ^"T s. n. (ist c. i04)'a wood;' -ne, loc. c.

«i'SSM«igri»i«ipi«i^ Tat-purusba or dependent (745) ; sainya, or. ' army ;' dwaya,

or. ' two' (835. a) ; san-grdma, or. ' battle,' ' war ;' bkumim, ace. c. of bhumi, s. f.

(2d c. 112), 'ground,' 'field,' '
site.' f^^T s. m. (2d c. no) ' a kettle-drum;'

-bheh, gen. c. (63) ; -bhim, ace. c. qi^s^ii^ Tat-puiusha or dependent (743)

;

vdyu, or. 'wind;' v(i4dd, abl. c. of vasa, s. n. (ist c. 104),
'
power,' 'force;' vaddd

for vaidt by 45. 3«n9li<!ii3^ complex compound (770. o) ; uddhata, cr. of

past pass. part. ' raised,' lit. ' struck up,' from root han, see under at at 783, and

compare 545; sdkhd, cr. 'branch;' agrair, instr. c. pi. of agra, a. n. (ist c. 104),

' point,' ' end.' ?^WR pres. part. pass. (528), ' being struck,' from Aon, ' to

strike' (654) ; -nasya, gen. c. ^T^ s. m. (ist c. 103) ' noise,' ' sound ;' -bdam,

ace. c. The nom. c. occurs in next page. (UfHrijt^V^ Bahu-vrihi or rela-

tive form of descriptive (761, 766); kshubhita, cr. of past pass. part. ' agitated,'

' shaken,' from root kshubh (539) ; hndayaA, nom. c. masc. of hridaya, s. n. (ist c.

104, 108), ' heart,' ' mind.' f^H? past pass. part. (531), ' lost,'
' undone,' from

root na^ (4th c. 620), with prep, vi; see under vi at 783 ; see also 895.

* Selected from the Pancha-tantra.
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^^fWHrT I ^%T Wifr| ^pm ^i^f fx^^tRTiff

^i^ ^fir I ^n%n ^^'^ ^# i wpN? ^«i^
^ 688 713 f> * 603 713. b -^

TTT^rfiCiT past pass. part. (549), ' made to utter a sound,' ' made to give forth a

noise,' ' uttering a loud voice,' from causal form of root char (ist c), with prep.

pra and ut (48, 783) ; -tasya, gen. c. Tre^ft^^ Tat-purusha or dependent

(743) ' ^^^ range of the sight ;' drishti, or. ' sight ;' gochara, ' range,' ' limit,' lit.

'range of a cow's pasturage;' -re, loo. c. aiim ist sing. pres. Parasmai, 'I

will go,' from root vraj (ist c.) ; see 873. r^^M^l'Mi'in Tat-purusha or

dependent (745) ; pitri, cr. ' fether,' ' ancestor ;' parydya, cr. ' succession,' inhe-

ritance ;' dgatam, ace. 0. of dgata, ' come,' past pass. part. (545) of root gam, ' to

go,' with prep, d; see under d at 783. >TO s. n. (ist c. 104) ' fear,' ' fearful thing,'

'danger;' -ye, loc. c. ^§ s. m. (ist c. 103) 'joy,' 'pleasure,' 'happiness;'

-rshe, loc. c. flHIlM past pass. part. (531), ' obtained,' ' arrived,' ' happened,'

from root dp (5th c. 681), with prep, sam and pra; -pte, loc. c. f^'!^^ 3d

sing. pot. Parasmai, ' he may consider,' ' deliberate,' ' hesitate,' from rOot mrU

(loth c), with prep. vi. Y" s. n. (ist c. 104) ' act,'
' action,' ' that which is

to be done;' -tyam, ace. c. '^»T s. m. (ist c. 103) 'impetuosity;' -gdn, abl. c,

t becomes n by 47. TfRTTT s. m. (ist c. 103) ' remorse,' 'repentance,' ' pain;'

-pam, ace. c. ^ s. n. (ist c. 104) '&mness,' 'boldness,' 'courage;' -ryam,

ace. c. ii||<44'o^ indecl. part. (564), ' having taken hold of,' ' having rested on,'

' having recourse to,' from root lamb, with prep. d. ^sm^V^ 3d sing, ist pret.

Parasmai, ' he reflected,' ' he considered,' from root mri^, with prep. vi. M^ adv.

'slowly,' from ma»&,'slow;' see 713. ^H?ri04.for ^(nai^Tby 49; see ^¥iT-

^lUai^i, in last page. 5SR(<* adv. ' truly,' ' accurately.' mP^sjiI indecl.

part. (561), ' having ascertained,' from root jnd (688), with prep. pari. mTj^

s. n. (ist c. 104) ' curiosity,' 'sport;' -kdd, abl. c. (45).
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788. e 784, 64< ^ 878, 607 ^ •S BflO • aofl ^ 77o-a

*ri*ll s. n. (lat c. 104) 'food;' -nam, nom. c. ^mfriri past pass. part. (538),

' happened,' ' befallen,' from root pat, with prep. d. ll*i«l<{l5wf7W; Dwandwa

or aggregative (749) ; mdnsa, or. ' flesh ;' medas, cr. ' marrow,' as becomes o by

64. aj asrigbhih, instr. c. pi. of asrij, ' blood' (8th c. 176. d). v(Vn past pass,

part. (S49), ' filled,' from root pr( (loth c. 640). M^M-«tANyr*!iri complex

compound (770) ; parusha, cr. ' harsh,' ' hard ;' charma, cr., for charman, ' skin,'

' hide,' ' leather,' see 57 ; avagunthitam, ace. c. of avagunthita, ' covered,' past pass,

part. (538) of root gunth, with prep. ava. f^^TO indecl. part. {$66), ' having

torn,' from causal of root dH, with prep. vi. <;<«(; ^1 Karma-dhiraya or

descriptive (755) 'in one spot;' eka, cr. 'one;' de^e, loc. c. of desa (ist c. 103),

' spot,' ' place.' T%^ s. n. (ist c. 104) ' a hole ;' -dram, ace. c. n\k« past

pass. part. (531), 'entered,' 'penetrated,' 'pierced,' from root vis, with prep. pro,-

see 896. tl^ adv. ' afterwards,' ' then,' ' but,' ' nevertheless.' ^^»T s. n.

(6th c. i52)'skin,' 'hide,' 'leather;' -rma, ace. c. ftn^ivMn pres. part. Parasmai

(524), ' tearing,' ' rending asunder,' from causal of root dri, with prep, vi; -yato,

gen. c, final as becomes by 64. <;si*<S'i Tat-purusha or dependent (743)

;

danshtrd, cr. tooth;' Man-j'aA, nom. c. of SAon-^ro (ist c. 103), 'breaking,' 'frac-

ture.' ti^ain past pass. part. (545) ' produced,' ' happened ;' -tah, nom. c.

^T^^^I^^N complex relative compound (771); ddru, cr. 'wood;' charma, cr.,

for charman, skin,' see 57; vUesham, ace. c. of viiesha, s. m. (ist c. 103), 'pro-

perty,' ' attribute.' vii«l<w indecl. part. (564), ' perceiving,' ' seeing,' fivm

root lok, with prep. a. f^TO^ft^Jir past pass. part. (532), ' disappointed,' from

nir 'not,' dJd 'hope,' bh'Ata 'become;' see 788.

Wftran s. n. (ist c. 104) 'a place,' ' a town ;' -ne, loc. c. 'Tt adj. m. f. n.

(ist c. i87)'great,' 'excessive;' -mm, ace. c.
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^>A> >
840. ;8< ^s -s ^ ^ asS «;» -\IQ0» »s 11)4, 8bj. »

^ ^ f^ f^tr tfef nfrwf : %^<7:fsiT <5y'«m i

f^HT ^STTj^ 7x#15 I ^^ fl1ftwf>lff7f I ^|t

WiSTHTT adj. m. f. n. (5th 0. 188) ' possessed of inteUigence,' ' intelligent,' see

140; -mdn, nom. c. Tf^^TTT past pass. part. (530), ' planned,' 'deliberated,'

from root mantr (loth c). ^JTir s. m. (ist c. 103) 'merit,' 'advantage;' -no,

nom. c, as becomes o by 64. ?^til a. i. (ist c. T05) 'learning,' ' knowledge,'

' science;' -dydyd, gen. c, final s dropped by 66. a; -dydm, aoc. u. ^Rnl<M

indecl. part. {^66), ' having propitiated,' ' having pleased,' from causal of root tush,

with prep. pari. TT^ s. m. (ist c. 103) ' a road,' ' a way;' -rgam, ace. c. TTTf

3d sing. 2d pret. Parasmai,'he said,' he addressed,' from root ah, with prep.^ra/

see 384 and 783.^. f^ past pass, part., used as adj. (ist c. 187), ignorant,'

'foolish,' from root muh; see 539, 305. a. Trfimi s- m. (ist c. 103) ' donation,'

'countenance,' 'favour;' -hah, nom. c. «ft=l««ai Karma-dharaya or descrip-

tive (755); kevala, cr.'mere;' buddhyd, instr. c. of buddhi, s.f. (2d c. ii3),'intel-

ligence.' ^t«?T^'frf^wf complex compound (770) ; swa, cr. own,' see 232

;

updrjand, cr. ' earning,' 'acquisition;' vibhdgam, ace. c. of mbhdga, s. m. (ist c.

103), 'share.' 'J? s. n. (ist c. 104) 'house,' 'home;' -ham, ace. c. 'SlmffW

past pass. part. (533), 'said,' 'spoken,' 'accosted,' from root dhd, with prep. abhi.

WTc>T 8. n. (ist c. 104) ' childhood ;' -lydt, abl. c. ^tfSTT past pass. part. (538),

' played,' ' sported,' from root hHd. Hl^MHIW Bahu-vrihi or relative form of

descriptive (761); mahdfoT mahat, cr.
'
great,' ' noble,' see 778; anubhdvo, nom. c.

(64. a) of anubhdva, s. m. (ist c. 103), ' disposition.' This compound is equivalent

to the English, ' a good fellow,' ' a fine fellow.'
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f^ B. n. (ist c. 104) ' wealth,' 'riches,' 'property;' -ttasya, gen. c. Trf^WT-

nPT agt. (582. a), ' a participator,' ' a sharer,' from root bhaj, with prep, sam and

»iy -g{, nom. c, see 159. vi6«fl s. f. (ist c. 106) ' a forest,' 'a wood;' -vydm,

loc. c. >i^i<{]nrqeii«ii: complex compound (770) ; purva, cr. ' former,' ' for-

merly;' adhita, cr. ' studied ;' mdydydh, gen. c. oividyd, which see. M(M<< s. m.

(ist c. 103) 'test,' 'trial,' 'ascertainment.' fffTR^ Karma-dharaya or descrip-

tive (755); mrita, cr.'dead;' sattwam, nom. c. of sattwa, s. n. (ist c. 104), 'animal,'

'beast.' ^l^wrerfNOTIl>TTW complex compound (770) ; sad for sat, cr. ' well,'

'good,' see 45; abhyasta, cr. ' exercised,' 'practised,' 'learnt;' vidyd, cr. ' science;'

prabhdvena, instr. c. of prahhdva, s. m. (ist c. 103), 'power.' UW^NTPn ist

pi. pres. Parasmai, 'we wiU cause to live again,' 'let us resuscitate,' from causal

of root jiv (603), with prep, prati and ut; see 48 and 873. Wrarftr ist sing,

pres. Parasmai, ' I will provide,' ' I will furnish,' from root yam, with prep, pra;

see 270 and 873. *i^l«l s. n. (ist c. 104) 'bringing to life;' -nom, ace. c.

WW^I^RJ Tat-purusha or dependent (743); asthi, cr.'bone;' sanchayah, nom. c.

' collecting,' ' gathering together.' ^^nftnr past pass. part. (530), ' furnished,'

' endowed,' from root yuj (see tables at 583), with prep, sam; -tah, nom. c. rt'i

past pass. part. (531. a), intent on,' 'busied about,' from root lag, see 896;

-gndh, nom. c. fi^-s past pass. part. (539), ' prohibited,' ' forbidden,' from

root sidh, with prep, ni (see 616 and 783. 1). ftf? s. m. (ist c. 103) ' a lion
;"

-hah, nom. c. ^TnTT^ftnTfir 3d sing. 2d fut. Parasmai, ' he will kill,'
' he will

destroy,' from causal of root pad, ' to go,' with prep, w and d, ' to kill ;' see 784.
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^J& s. m. (ist 0. 103) 'a fool;' -rkha, voc. c. ftlHriril s. f. (ist c. 105) 'un-

profitableness,' 'uselessness;' -tdm, ace. c. titflmi^ Kanna-dhdraya or descrip-

tive (755); sarrdpa, cr. 'near,' 'neighbouring;' tarwm, ace. c. of taru, s. m. (3d c.

Ill), 'a tree.' iMlCl^it*! ist sing. pres. Parasmai, 'I ascend,' 'I mount,' from

root ruh. (ist c), with prep. d. 7T^1 indecl. part. (561), ' having risen (into

life),' from root sthd (587), with prep, ut; see under ut at 783.7. "^ s. m. (ist c.

103) ' a tree ;' -kshdd, abl. c, see 45.

9li<^r^U^<J4f^'ilHIHi complex relative compound (771); SatabuddU, cr.' Hun-

dred-devices,' name of a fish ; sahasrabuddhi, ' Thousand-devices,' name of a fish

;

ndmdnau, see 152 and 154. HW s. m. (ist c. 103) ' a fish ;' -tsyau, nom. du.

gcB
'

°trdi. Bahu-vrihi or relative form of descriptive (766) ' One-device,' name of a

fish; final s becomes r by 65. H?^ s.m. (ist c. 103) 'a frog;' -ko, nom. c,

see 64. fk^m s. f. (ist c. log) ' friendship ;' -tdm, ace. c. WrftrliMw^

complex compound (770) ; su, indecl. ' good ;' bhdshita, cr. ' discourse ;' goshtM,

cr. ' conversation ;' sukham, ace. c. of sukha, a. n. (ist c. 104), ' pleasure,'
' happi-

ness.' »r9 s. n. (ist 0. 104) 'water;' -lam, aoc. c. irf^^Tftr 3d pi. pres.

Parasmai, ' they enter,' from root vU (6th c), with prep. pra. >fl^ s. m. (ist c.

103) ' a fisherman;' -rdh, nom. pi. W^ past pass, part., used as adj. (ist c,

187), ' many,' ' abundant,' from root bU, with prep, pra; see 532.
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•itB<* s. m. (ist c. 103) ' the head ;' -ke, loo. c. ViT past pass. part. (532)»

' placed,' ' held,' from root dhri. «i«»i<i«i=i«i«li Tat-purusha or dependent

(743) ; astamayana, or. ' sunset ;' veldydm, loc. c. of veld, s. f. (ist c. 105), time.'

tt*ii<4in past pass. part. (532), ' arrived,' ' came,' from root yd, with prep, sam

and d. W^J 3d pi. 2d pret. Parasmai, ' they said,' from root vach, with prep.

pra: see 375. c, '5^ s. m. (ist c. 103) 'lake,' 'pond;' -do, nom. c, see 64.

TiRT indecl. part. (556), 'having said,' ' having spoken,' from root vach. ^•^^\^

s. n. (7th c. 164) ' speech,' ' discourse;' -ckah, ace. c, see 63. *t<««4i°a^t 3d pi.

2d pret. Parasmai, ' they consulted,' they deUherated,' from root mantr (loth c);

see 385. a. iTJ adj. m. f. n. (1st c. 187) ' good,' ' excellent;' -drau, voc. du.

>4rtl*4«1 s. n. (ist c. 104) ' flight,'
' departure ;' -nam, nom. c. «I18*«T s. m.

(ist c. 103) ' stopping,' 'staying;' -mbho, nom. c, see 64. H^^^ indecl. part.

(564), ' having smiled,' from root has, with prep. vi. 'fil^ s. n. (ist c. 104) ' a

friend;' -fra, voc. c. ^H*ii s.n. (ist c. 104) ' hearing,' 'listening to.' ^n»WT

s. n. (ist 0. 104) ' arrival,' ' coming;' -nam, nom. n. tC^l^n 3d sing. pres.

passive, ' will take place,' ' will happen,' from causal of root 6Au (585), with prep.

sam J see 496, 873. ^H^f^JlPTR^ Tat-purusha or dependent (743) ; swa, cr.

' own ;' buddhi, cr. ' intellect ;' prabhdvena, instr. c. of prahhdva, s. m. (ist c. 103),

'power.' Tf«(<Mir*i 1st sing. 2d fut. Parasmai, 'I will preserve,' from root

raksh (ist c). wHquifO'inl^ complex compound (770) ; aneka, cr. ' many ;"

jala, cr. 'water;' gatir, aoc. 0. pi. of gati, s. f. (2d c. 112), 'movement;' final s

becomes r by 65.
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xoTHti^ ^n^^lJnW fxiijTi^tnnTTrf ^ ?t^ i

Tf^^nftr I TRj|^ ^f m§ #T irm\ t^ if%:

Tf^ TTiW^f5^: ni%rT Wnm ^T^ W^Crf^

Hwi*inrii«(i Bahu-vrihi or relative form of dependent (762); paldyana, cr.

flight;' vishayd, nom. fem. of vishaya, s. m. (ist c. 103), ' subject,' 'of which

flight is the subject,' 'relating to flight;' see 762.0. Tjf^ s. f. (2d c. 112)

'night;' -trim, ace. c. '«ii4iici indecl. part. (566), 'having reached,' 'having

arrived at,' from root sad (loth c), with prep, d; rdtrim dsddya, ' having arrived

at the night,' i. e. ' when the night had arrived.' 'nTf»l!|ft!M^ anomalous com-

pound (777); yama, cr. 'Death,' 'the god of hell;' Mn-kara, cr. 'a servant,' 'a

messenger;' dbhair, instr. c. pi. of dbha, adj. (ist c. 103), 'like,' resembling;' s

becomes r by 65. »<(<<(=( r»*rfiTJ Tat-purusha or genitively dependent (743);

matsyd, cr. ' fish ;' bandhibhih, instr. c. of bandhin, noun of agency, a catcher,'

' a kiUer,' see 582. a. itWiH indecl. part. (564. a), ' having come,' from root

gam, with prep. d. Wti s. n. (ist c. 104) 'a net;' -lair, instr. pi., see 65.

VHlTdLlft^ri past pass. part. (330) ' covered ;' -to, nom. c, see 64. »I(W^t*n^-

^irai#7T^ complex relative compound, involving an aggregative (772) ; matsya,

cr. 'fish;' kurma, cr. ' tortoise ;' maiiddka, cr. 'frog;' karkata, cr. 'crab;' ddayo,

nom. pi. of ddi, s. m. (2d c. no), 'beginning;' see 772. ftT^¥ past pass. part.

(544)5 ' caught,' ' confined,' from root bandh, with prep, nij -ddhd, nom. c. pi.

;

final s dropped by 66. a. MpJNHR pres. part. Atmane (526), ' running away,'

' tiying to escape,' from root i, with prep, pard, see under para at 783 ; -nau,

nom. du. »lfirf^^TWfWI%I complex compound (770) ; gati, cr. ' movement
;'

vi^esha, cr. ' variety,' 'difference;' vijndnaih, instr. c. pi. of vijiidna, s. n. (ist c.

104), ' knowledge.'

Yy a
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II ^ITI l{ II Story 4.

#% ifUIRM^ -^^KSj #f^ ^f<55^: I ^ ^

gi fcW1 1 «.«u Karma-dharaya or descriptive (755) ; kutila, ex.' crooked;' chdre^,

instr. c. of chdra, a. m. (ist c. 103), ' motion.' TS^'Sff nom. du. masc. of rakshat,

pres. part. Parasmai (524), ' preserving,' from root raksh. f«TTfirm past pass,

part. (538), ' fallen,' '
fell,' see 896, from root pat, with prep. »«.

"fll^^ Tat-purusha or genitively dependent (743); vana, cr. 'wood;' uddeda,

a. m. (1st c. 103),
'
quarter,' 'regions' -se, loo. c. Muot^^ s. m. (ist c. 103) 'a

mountaineer,' 'a countryman;' -ndah, nom. c. ^TTTlfi s.f. (2d c. 11 2) 'hunting,'

' chase ;' -rddhim, ace. c. irfwiT past pass. part. (533), ' set out,' ' set forward,'

from root sthd, with prep, pra; see under pra at 783, and see 896. HtiQni

instr. u. sing, of prasarpat, pres. part. Parasmai (524),
' proceeding onwards,'

' creeping forwards,' from root srip, with prep. pra. WT s. m. (ist c. 103) ' a

boar,' ' a hog.' «»ii*iiit;n past pass. part. (330), ' met,' ' encoimtered,' from

causal of root sad, with prep, sam and d. olwT«ir7f^Tf^nWnr%5T complex com-

pound (770); kar'^, cr. 'ear;' dkrishta, cr. 'drawn,' 'pulled;' ni^ta, cr. 'sharp;'

sdyaka, s. m. (ist c. 103), an arrow;' -kena, instr. c. ti*ii^n past pass. part.

(545), ' killed,' from root han (2d c, see 654), with prep, sam and a. 4lMlf<lt!-

^n«ii complex relative compound (771); kopa, cr.'rage;' dvishta, cr.
'
possessed,'

' filled with ;' chetas, s. n. (7th c. 164), ' mind;' -sd, instr. c. TFro'S^fil^FIv'ff

complex compound (770) ; hdla, cr.
'
young ;' indu, cr. ' moon ;' dyuti, cr. 'bright-

ness;' danshtrd, cr. tusk' (80. XXIV); agra, s. n. (ist c. 104),
'
point ;' -greiia,

instr. c. mPcnli^O Bahu-vrihi or relative form of descriptive (766); pdfita, cr.

'rent,' 'ripped up;' vdara, s. n. (ist c. 104), ' belly,' 'stomach;' -rah, nom. c.

'inig Bahu-vrihi or relative (767) ; gata, cr.
'
gone,' ' departed ;' asu, s. m. (3d c.

Ill), 'breath,' 'life;' -sur, nom. c, see 65. >Jirc5 s. n. (ist c. 104) 'the ground,'

' the earth ;' -le, loc. c. mimhi^^ 3d sing. 1st preti Parasmai, ' he fell down,'

from root pat (ist c), with prep. prn.
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T^ iT^fxT wfw mWrr ufft ^irfMRcT i
"^^

"fern I ?fi| ^f rT% H^fir ^mr ^f^ftOr ^

1(J«M* s. m. (ist c. 103) 'a hunter;' -kam, ace. c. ^imci indecl. part. (566),

having kiUed,' from eausal of root pad, with prep, vi and d. SJ"!"^ 8. m. (ist c.

103) ' a boar,' ' a hog.' ^KH^KHM^t^'I'lll Tat-purusha or dependent com-

pound (74s) ; sara, cr. arrow ;' prahdra, cr. * wound ;' mdtra, cr. ' mere ;' vedand,

s. f. (ist 0. 105), 'sensation,' 'perception;' -nayd, instr. c. M^iq s. n. (ist c.

104) ' death,* 'the state of return to the five elements.' am'in past pass. part.

(545), ' underwent,' ' went to,' from root gam, with prep, upa and dj see 896, 844.

stiii. s. n. (ist c. 104) 'interval;' -re, loc. c. 5'*113 s. m. (ist c. 103) 'a

jackal.' PhU^KiII abst. s. f. (ist c. 105 and 80. XXIII) ' the state of being

without food ;' -tayd, instr. c. ; see 769. a. MlPsn past pass. part. (538), ' dis-

tressed,' from root pid. ''ift^IHi^^pres. part. Parasmai (524), ' wandering about,'

from root .bhram (ist c), with prep, pari; this root is also of the 4th c, see 375

;

-man, nom. c, s added by 53. TI^ s. m. (ist c. 103) ' spot,' ' place,' ' region
;'

-sam, ace. c. ^TT^Sfi?^ Dwandwa compound (751) ; vardha, cr. ' a boar,'

' a hog ;' pulindau, nom. du. masc. of pulinda. U^8 past pass, part., used as

adj. (ist 0. 187), 'pleased,' 'delighted,' from root hrish, with prep, pra; see 539.

^rP^^innr 3d sing, ist pret. Parasmai, ' he reflected,' ' he thought to himself,'

from root chint (loth c, see 641), with prep, vi, 783. ^^'^co adj. m. f.n.

(ist c. 187) ' favourable ;' -lo, nom. c, see 64. fMv s. m. (2d c. 1 10) ' destiny,'

'fortune;' -dhih, nom. c, see 63. a. >ft»nT s. n. (ist c. 104) 'food;' -nam,

nom. c. TTnEWTWT Tat-purusha or genitively dependent (743); prdtia, cr. life;'

ydtrd, s. f. 'the means of going,' 'the means of supporting,' see 80. XXIV; -trd,

nom. 0. ^iy<4i;'| Tat-purusha or genitively dependent (743) ; sndyu, cr.

' sinew ;' pd^a, ' string ;' -sam, aco. c. V^:«KH<r*nf Tat-purusha or dependent

(745) ; dhanus, cr. ' bow,' see 63 ; koti, cr. ' the end,' ' the point ;' gata, see 739. a.

ftlf^FI indecl. part.,;; see under nir, 783. m. and 560.
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^r<!il past pass. part. (538), ' cut,' ' divided,' from root frut (6th c. 388. 6)

;

-tite, loc. c, see 840. illriU^!(i Tat-punisha or genitively dependent (743)

;

tdlu, or. 'palate;' pradeh, s. m. (ist c. 103), ' region ;' -/am, ace. c. r«i<;i3

indecl. part. (566), ' having pierced,' ' having penetrated,' from causal of root dr{,

with prep. ni. ^TT^nfif^ Tat-purusha or genitively dependent (743) ; chdpa,

cr. 'bow;' koti, s.f.' point;' -Ur, nom. c, see 65. •iw« s. m. (ist c. 103) the

head;' -he, loc. c. f^TOT^i^ indecl.; &kM,' ataSt' as of hair, &c.; t)a*,'like,'

affix of similitude, see 724 ; t becomes n by 47. ^<;ni s. f. (ist c. 105) ' pain,'

agony ;' -nayd, instr. c.

SCHEME OF THE MORE COMMON SANSKRIT METRES.

\st class of Metres, consisting of two lines, determined by the number

of SYLLABLES in the half-line.

Sloka or Amishtubh (8 syllables to the half-line or Pada).

935. The commonest of all the infinite variety of Sanskrit metres

is the Sloka or Anushfubh. This is the metre which chiefly prevails

in the great epic poems.

It consists of four half-lines of 8 syllables or two lines of 16 syllables each,

but the rules which reg^ulate one line apply equally to the other ; so that it is only

necessary to give the scheme of one line, as follows :

—

I I 3 4 S 6 7 8
II

9 10 II II 13 14 ij 16

Note—The mark denotes either long or short.

The 1st, 2d, 3d, 4th, pth, loth, nth, and 12th syllables may be either long or

short. The 8th, as ending the half-line, and the i6th, as ending the line, are also

common. Since the line is considered as divided into two parts at the 8th

syllable, it is an universal rule that this syllable must end a word, whether simple

* There is, however, one example in the Hitopadesa of a compound word

running through a whole line.
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The 5th syllable ought always to be short. The 6th may be either long or

short ; but if long, then the 7th ought to be long also ; and if short, then the 7th

ought to be short also. But occasional variations from these last rules occur.

The last 4 syllables form two iambics ; the 13th being always short, the 14th

always long, and the 15th always short. .

Every Sloka, or couplet of two Unes, ought to form a complete sentence in

itself, and contain both subject and predicate. Not unfrequently, however, in the

Ramayana and Mahabharata, three lines are united to form a triplet.

936. In the remaining metres determined by the number of sylla-

bles in the half-line, each half-line is exactly aUke; so that it is

only necessary to give the schemjc of one half-line, or quarter of the

verse (Pada).

Note, that in printed books each quarter of the verse, if it consist of more than

8 syllables, is often made to occupy a line.

937. Trishtubh (ii syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 22 varieties. The commonest are

—

11345678
938. Indra-vajrd, __vj__v-iv-( —

11345678
939. Upendra-vajrd, w — vj — — ww —

There is generally a caesura at the 5th syllable.

Note—^The above 2 varieties are sometimes mixed in the same stanza; in which

case the metre is called Upajdti or AhhydnaM.

I 2 3 4 S 6 7 8 9 10 II
II

940. Rathoddhatd, — w — www — O — w—
||

941. Jagati (i3 syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 30 varieties. The commonest are

—

12345678
942. Vansa-sthavila, w — w — — ww —

12345678
943. Druta-vilamiita, www — ww — w

.944. Atijagati (13 syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 16 varieties. The commonest are—

I 2 3 4 S 6 7 8 9 10 II i« 13

945. Manju-bhdshinf, ww — w — www — w — w-:-

i 2 3 4 S 6 7 8 9 10 II 12 13

946. PraharsUi!^, ___wwww-w-w-.r-
I 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 II 12 13

947. Ruchird or FrabhdvaM, w-w — wwww-w-w-r-

9
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948. Sakwari or Sakkari or Sarkari (14 syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 20 varieties. The commonest is

—

1 t 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 II 12 13 14

949. Vasanta-tilakd, — — \j — \j\j\j — \j\j — \j — -!

950. AtUakwari or AtUakkari or Atiiarkari (15 syllables to the

half-line).

Of this there are 18 varieties. The commonest is

—

I ^ 3 4 S 6 7 8
II

9 10 II 12 13 14 15

%l. Mdlini or Mdnini, w<->wwww — — 11— w — — w — -r-

There is a caesura at the 8th syllable.

952. AsfUi (16 syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 12 varieties; none of which are common.

953, Atyashti (17 syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 17 varieties. The commonest are

—

I 2 3 4 5 6
II

7 8 9 10 II 12 13 14 IS «6 17
I

954. Sikharin{f kj — — — — — W \j w \j w w — — wwc-r-l
Caesura at the 6th syllable-

I 2 3 4 || S 6 7 8 9
10 II

II 12 13 14 15 16 17
I

955. Manddkrdntd, — — — —\\w\j'a\j\j

Caesura at the 4th and loth syllables.

I 2 34 S ^
II

7 ^ 9 10
II

II 12 13 14 IS 16 17

956. Harin{, \j\j\jf^\j— W— — — — \\\j. — \j>~) — \j-r-

Caesura at the 6th and loth syllables.

957. Dhriti (18 syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 17 varieties; one of which is found in the Raghu-vanSa

—

I 23456 7 8 9 10 II 12 13 14 15 16 17 j8

958. Mahd-mdlikdf w^^vjwww — w — — kj — — w — — w -r-

959. Atidhriti (19 syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 13 varieties. The commonest is

—

^ I 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 II 12
II

13 14 IS 16 17 18 ig

960. Sdrddla-vikridita, wu— >j — wv^w — II— — vj — — v.>
—

Caesura at the 12th syllable.

961. Kriti (30 syllables to the half-line).

Of this there are 4 varieties; none of which are common.

962. Prakriti (21 syllables to the half-line).

I 2 3456 7
II

8 9 10 It 12 13 14
II
15 16 17 18 19 20 21

963. Sragdhard, \j llv.'^w ^ w w u

Caesura at the 7th and 14th syllables.
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964- Of^the remaining metres determined by the number of syUablea in the
half-hne, Akriti has 22 syUables, and includes 3 varieties; Vikriti 23 syUables,

6 varieties; San.kriti 24 syUables, 5 varieties; Atikriti 25 syUables, 2 varieties;
Utknh 26 syUables, 3 varieties; and Dandaka is the name given to aU metres
which exceed Utkriti in the number of syUables.

965- There are two metres, however, peculiar to the Vedas, oaUed Gdyatri and
Ushmh. The first of these has only 6 syUables to the quarter-verse, and includes
11 varieties

;
the second has 7 syUables to the half-hne, and includes 8 varieties.

a. Observe, that when the half-Une is so short, the whole verse is sometimes
Avritten in one line.

b. Observe also, that great Mcense is allowed in Vaidik metres : thus in the

966. Gdyatri>

which may be regarded as consisting of a triplet of 3 divisions of 8 syUables each,

or of 6 feet of 4 syUables each, generaUy printed in one line, the quantity of each
syllable is very irregular. The following verse exhibits the most usual quantities i

I 1
3" h u, b a b

w — w ^ — W.*..,VJ — »J

but even in the b verse of each division the quantity may vary.

zd class of Metres, consisting of two lines, determined by the number of

SYLLABLES* in the WHOLE LINE {each whole line being alike).

967. This class contains 7 genera, but no varieties under each

genus. Of these the commonest are^

—

968. VaitdUya (31 syllables to the whole Une).

I "2 3 4 56 7 8 9 10
II

II 12 13 14 IS 16 17 18 19 30 21
I

*-'W — v.-'W — w — ^ — ilu'W — — \J \J — w — u/*]

There is a csesura at the loth syllable.

g6g. Aupachchhandasika (23 syllables to the whole line).

The scheme of this metre is the same as the last, with a long syUable added after

the loth and last syUable in the Une; the csesura being at the nth syUable.

970. Pushpitdffrd (25 syUables to the whole line).

I 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 II 12
II

13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25
I

\J \J \J ^ \J ^ — ^ — ^^ — — \l ^ ^ <J y^ — \^*..i — w — Ky — •I

There is a cassura at the 12th syUable.

* This class of metres is said to be regulated by the number of feet or instants

in the line, in the same way as the 3d class. But as each line is generally distri-

buted into fixed long or short syUables, and no option is allowed for each foot

between a spondee, anapaest, dactyl, proceleusmatious, and amphibrach, it will

obviate confusion to regard this class as determined by syllables, hke the ist.

z z
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3«? class of Metres, consisting of two lines, determined by the number

of FEET in the whole verse {each foot containing generally four

instants or mdtrds).

971. Note—Eaqh foot is supposed to consist of four instants, and a short syllable

is equivalent to one instant, a long syllable to two. Hence only such feet can be

used as are equivalent to four instants ; and of this kind are the dactyl (— w ^),

the spondee ( ), the anapaest (w w —), the amphibrach {y — <J), and the

proceleusmaticuB (w w w w) ; any one of which may be employed.

Of this class of metres the commonest is the

972. Aryd or Gdthd.

Each line consists of seven and a half feet; and each foot contains four instants,

excepting the 6th of the second hne, which contains only one, and is therefore a

single short syllable. Hence there are 30 instants in the first line, and 27 in the

second. The half-foot at the end of each hne is generally, but not always, a long

syllable; the 6th foot of the first line must be either an amphibrach or proce-

leusmaticus ; and the ist, 3d, 5th, and 7th feet must not be amphibrachs. The

caesura commonly takes place at the end of the 3d foot in each hne, and the

measure is then sometimes called Pathyd. The following are a few examples

:

{

{

{

{

I
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Obs.—The numbers refer to the number of the rule.

Abstract nouns, 80.IX.X.XII.XXIII.

81. V. 85. IV.

Accentuation, 24.

Adjectives, 184 ; syntax of, 824.

Adverbial compounds, 760.

Adverbs, 712 ; syntax of, 917.

Affixes; forming nouns, substantive and

adjective, 80; forming adverbs, 718.

Agency, nouns of, 579.

Aggregative compounds, 746.

Akriti, a kind of metre, 964.

Alphabet, i—26.

Anomalous compounds, 777.

Anubandhas, 75. c.

Anunasika, 7.

Anushtubh, a kind of metre, 933.

Anuswara, 6.

^orist, see Third preterite,

rdha-visarga, 8. a,

rdhakara, 10.

' Krjk, a kind of metre, 972.

Aryagiti, a kind of metre, 974.

Ashti, a kind of metre, 952.

Atidhriti, a kind of metre, 959.

Atijagati, a kind of metre, 944.

Atikriti, a kind of metre, 964.

Atisakwari, a kind of metre, 950.

Atmane-pada, 243.

Atyashti, a kind of metre, 953.

Augment ^ a, 260, 260. a. b.

Avyayi-bhava compounds, 760.

Bahu-vrihi compounds, 761.

Base, of nouns, 74, 77 ; formation of

base of nouns, 79, 80—87 ; inflection

of^88—183; of verbs, 244; formation

of the base of verbs, 256—517.

Benedictive, 242 ; terminations of, 246

;

formation of the base of, 442 ; syntax

of, 890.

Cardinals, 198 ; declension of, 200.

Cases of nouns, 90.

Causal verbs, 479 ; terminations of, 480;

formation of the base of, 48 1 ; passive

form of, 496; syntax of, 847.

Chandra-vindu, 7.

Classes, of nouns, 79 ; of verbs, see Con-

jugation.

Classification of letters, 18.

Collective or Dwigu compounds, 759

;

nouns, 80. XII. XXIII.

Combination (euphonic) of vowels, 27

;

of consonants, 39 ; of the finals of

verbal bases with terminations, 296.

Comparative degree, 191, 194; syntax

of, 829.

Comparison, degrees of, 191, 192; syntax

of, 829.

Complex compounds, 770.

Compound consonants, 5,

Compound verbs, 782, 787.

Compound words, 733—737; Tat-puru-

sha or Dependent, 739 ; Dwandwa or

Aggregative, 746; Karma-dharaya or

Descriptive, 755; Dwigu or Collective,

759; Avyayi-bhava or Indeclinable,

760; Bahu-vrihi or Relative, 761;

Complex, 770 ; Anomalous, 777 ;

changes undergone by words at the

end of, 778.

Conditional, 242 ; terminations of, 246,

247 ; formation of the base of, 456 ;

syntax of, 891.
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Conjugational tenses, 241, 248.

Conjugations of verbs, summary of, 249;

three groups of, 257 ; first group of,

259; second and third groups of, 290.

1st conj., 261 ; examples, 587 : 2d

conj., 307 ; examples, 644 : 3d conj.,

330; examples, 662 : 4th conj., 272;

examples, 612; 5th conj., 349; exam-

ples, 675 : 6th conj., 278 ; examples,

625 : 7th conj., 342 ; examples, 667 :

8th conj., 353 ; examples, 682 : 9th

conj., 356; examples, 686: lothconj.,

283 ; examples, 638.

Conjunction(euphonic),seeCombination.

Conjunctions, 727 ; syntax of, 912.

Consonants, i j method of writing, 4

;

compound, 5; pronunciation of, 12;

combination of, 39.

Crude form or base, 77.

Dandaka, a kind of metre, 964,

Declension; general observations, 88;

of nau, ' a ship,' 94; of ist class of

nouns in a, d, i, 103—109; of 2d

class in i, no, 112, 114; of 3d class

in K, III, 113, 115; of 4th class in

ri, 127—130; of 5th class in t and d,

136—145 ; of 6th class in an and in,

146—162 ; of 7th class in as, is, and

us, 163—171 ; of 8th class in any

other consonant, 172—183.

Degrees of comparison, 191, 192; syntax

of, 829.

Demonstrative pronouns, 223.

Dependent compounds or Tat-purusha,

739—745-

Derivative verbs, 460.

Descriptive compounds or Karma-dha-

raya, 755.

Desiderative verbs, 498; terminations

of, 499 ; formation of the base, 500

;

causal form of, 506; nouns, 80. XXII;

adjectives, 82, 1 1 1

.

Deva-ndgari alphabet, 1

.

Dhriti, a kind of metre, 957.

DwandwaorAggregativccomi>ounds,74'>

Dwigu or Collective compounds, 759.

Euphonic combination of vowels, 27

;

of consonants, 39.

Examples of verbs, see Conjugations.

First preterite, 241, p. 102; terminations

of, 246, 247; formation of base of,

260, 261, 272, 278, 283, 307, 330, 342,

349. 353. 356; syntax of, 884.

Frequentative verbs, 507; Atmane-pada

frequentatives, 509; Parasmai-pada

frequentatives, 514; nouns, 80. XXII.

Future, first and second, 386 ; termina-

tions of, 246, 247 ; formation of the

base of, 388 ; syntax of, 886, 887.

Gdyatri, a kind of metre, 965, 966.

Genders of nouns, 89.

Giti, a kind of metre, 974.

Guna change of vowels, 27, 28, 29.

Hard consonants, iS. a. b, 20. b, 39.

^ i, inserted, 388. a, 391, 392; list of

roots ending in vowels inserting or

rejecting i, 394 ; list of roots ending

in consonants rejecting i, 400.

Imperative, 241, p. 102; terminations

of, 246, 247 ; formation of the base of,

261, 272, 278, 283, 307, 330, 342, 349,

353.356; syntax of, 882.

Imperfect tense, see First preterite.

Indeclinable compounds, 760.

Indeclinable words, 712; syntax of, 9 1 2

.

Indefinite pronouns, 228.

Indicative mood, 241, p. 102.

Infinitive, 458; formation of the base

of, 459 ; syntax of, 867.

Intensive verb, see Frequentative.

Inteijections, 732 ; syntax of, 926.

Interrogative pronouns, 227.

Jagati, a kind of metre, 941.

Karma-dharaya or Descriptive com-

pounds, 755.

Kiiti, a kind of metre, 961

.

Letters.i; classification of, 18; euphonic

combination of, 27.

Metre, scheme of the more common

kinds of, p, 350.
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Moods, 241, p. 102.

Multitude, nouns of, 80. XII. XXIII.

Nagari alphabet, i.

Nominal verbs, 518—523.

Nouns, formation of base of, 74 ; declen-

sion of, see Declension ; syntax of, 802

.

Numbers, of nouns, 91 ; of verbs, 243.

Numerals.ipS—215; syntax of,2o6,835.

Numerical symbols, 216.

Optative, see Potential or Benedictive.

Ordinals, 208.

Pada or voice, 243.

Parasmai-pada, 243.

Parsing, exercises in, 930.

Participial nouns of agency, 579.

Participles, present, 524, 526 ; past

passive, 530; past active, 553; of

the 2d preterite, 554 ; past indeclina-

ble, 555 ; adverbial indeclinable, 367

;

future passive, 568; of the 2d future,

578; syntax of, 892.

Particle, 878.

Passive voice, 243. a, 253; passive

verbs, 461 ; terminations of, 462

;

formation of the base of, 463.

Patronymics, 80. XII. 81. VI.

Perfect, see Second preterite. Third pre-

terite.

Persons of the tenses, 244.

Possessive adjectives, 84. I. II. p. 51,

85. VI. VII; pronouns, 231.

Potential, 241, p. 102 ; terminations of,

246, 247 ; formation of the base of,

261, 272, 278, 283, 307, 330, 342, 349,

353.356; syntax of, 879.

Prakriti, a kind of metre, 962.

Prepositions, 729, 783 ; syntax of, 916.

Present, 241, p. 102; terminations of,

246, 247 ; formation of the base of,

261, 272, 278, 283, 307, 330, 342, 349,

353.356; syntax of, 873.

Preterite, see First preterite. Second

preterite. Third preterite.

Pronominals, 236, 240.

Pronouns, 217; syntax of, 836.

Pronunciation, of vowels, 11 ; of conso-

nants, 12.

Prosody, 933.

Reduplication, rules for, 331, 369.

Relative pronouns, 226 ; compounds

(Bahu-vrihi), 761.

Root, 74, 75.

S'akwari, a kind of metre, 948.

Sandhi, rules of, see Combination.

San-kriti, a kind of metre, 964.

Second preterite, 364 ; syntax of, 885.

Soft letters, 18. a, 20. b, 39.

Sonant letters, 18. a. b, 20. J, 39.

Superlative degree, 191, 192.

Surd consonants, 18. a. b, 20. 6, 39.

Symbols, 6.

Syntax, 794.

Tables of verbs, 583.

Tat-piu-usha or Dependent compounds,

739—745-

Tenses, 241, p. 102.

Terminations, of nouns, 91; of verbs,

246, 247.

Third preterite, 415; syntax of, 888.

Translation, exercises in, 930.

Trishtubh, a kind of metre, 937.

Udgiti, a kind of metre, 973.

Upagiti, a kind of metre, 974.

Ushnih, a kind of metre, 965.

Utkriti, a kind of metre, 964.

Vaitaliya, a kind of metre, 968.

Verb, 241; syntax of, 839.

Vikriti, a kind of metre, 964.

Virama, 9.

Visarga, 8, 61.

Voices, 243.

Vowels, 1,2; method of writing, 4 ; pro-

nunciation of, II; combination of, 27.

Vriddhi change of vowels, 27, 28, 29. a.

Writing, method of, 26.



INDEX II.

Obs.—The mimbers refer to the number of the rule.

^ affix, 80. I. II. III. XII.

^ra affix, 80. IV.

siPb! ' an eye,' 122.

^Ph 'fire,' no.

^T5^ ' to stretch,' 385.

^ra 'to anoint,' 347, 668.

^ affix, 82. VI.

^ 'to eat,' 317, 652.

«t<;n ' eating,' 141. v.

Bn^ti 'this' or 'that,' 225.

^nft 'to read,' 311, 372. a.

^IS^ ' a road,' 148.

^r«T ' to breathe,' 326.

^PT affix, 80. V. 85. I.

'«iis^ ' an ox,' 182. d.

^RIT ' another,' 777. 6.

^rsi ' other,' 236.

«iM«!i 'with reference to,' ' than,' 833. a.

sc*<*i^'a nymph,' 163. a.

"agi ' a mother,' 108. c.

^ 'to go,' 385. c.

^n: affix, 80. VIII.

^l^ ' to worship,' 371.

^r^ ' to ask,' 642.

^pt«T^'thesun,' 157.

SH^rj^ ' a horse,' 158.

^Ts 'to deserve,' 608.

^ra affix, 80. VIII.

^TcJ ' enough,' goi. a, 918.

^T^ ' a few,' 240.

^^ITfif ' narrow-minded,' 119.

^rarftlT ' possessed of Uttle learning,'

108.

«iH«il*- 'to despise,' 75. a.

wqm 'southern,' 176. ft.

^T^T 'to eat,' 337. a, 696.

^r^T 'to obtain,' 'to pervade,' 371. a,

681. a.

^^TiT ' a stone,' 153.

^'to be,' 322, 364. a, 369, 584.

^ra 'to throw,' 623.

^ra affix, 86. I.

a«i(^ ' blood,' 176. d.

^hP^VJ 'a bone,' 122.

^I9TiI 'I,' 218.

^ ' to say,' 384.

"^^ ' a day,' 156.

^n affi.x, 80. XXII.

^Bra affix, 80. VIII.

•air*i<* ' composed of,' ' consisting of,'

769./, 774.

'aiwti 'soul,' 'self,' 147, 222.

etiu; ' beginning with,' ' et cetera,' 764,

772.

'^Vl 'to obtain,' 351, 369, 681.

'3nT>'l ' beginning from,' 925, 793. ft.
'

^n^ affix, 82. VI.

^TT^ affix, 82. VI.

^rrf^I^ ' a blessing,' 166.

'STW^'to sit,' 317.

^ITTt ' to remain,' with pres. pait., 877.

X'togo,' 310, 372,645.
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^affix, 8x.I. II. m.vi.

^ affix, 80. XIII.

^ affix, 84. II.

^ affix, 80. XXI. c.

1[aT ' other,' 236.

^fir 'so,' 927.

^ afiSx, 82. VI.

15^ 'this,' 224.

^^ affix, 85. V. VI.

^ affix, 80. XVI.

^^W 'to kindle,' 347.

^^ affix, 85. IV.

^ affix, 80. VIII.

^ affix, 80. VIII.

^^ 'to wish,' 282, 370, 637.

^ affix, 192, 80. XIX.

^tm affix, 82. V.

^^affibc, 86. II.

^ affix, 80. XXV. XXVI. XXVII.

^^ ' to see,' 605.

^ 'to praise,' 325.

^^5(1
' so like,' 234.

^ affix, 80. XVI.

|tI affix, 80. XV.

^'nr affix, 192.

t;5r 'to rule,' 325, 385.

•gr affix, 82. 1. II. III.

^^ affix, 80. VIII.

^^'to move,' 370.

drMc4'«l^+(^ ' having lotus eyes,' 166. a.

g^^ ' northern,' 176. 6.

T(^^ ' with reference to,' 924.

T»^ ' to moisten,' 347.

Ttpft ' near a cow,' 134. a.

riTT^'ashoe,' 182.6.

gr affix, 80. VIII.

^(5 affix, 80. VIII.

4'5f»i*( 'Venus,' 170.

3"^ 'to hurn,' 385. c.

grftni^ a kind of metre, 182. 6, 965.

T^T'T 'the hot season,' 148.

•^ affibt, 86. II.

3^! affix, 80. VIII.

gR^ ' strong,' 176. h.

JKOT 'to cover,' 316.

^ 'to go,' 334, 378.

^Rff ' to go,' 684.

^^ 'to flourish,' 371, 680.

^^ft^ a name of Indra, 162.

'^'togo,'358.

5^ ' one,' 200.

^jTi^'that,' 223.

JJV ' to increase,' 600.

^^ affix, 80. XIV.

m: affix, 80. VIII.

^ affix, 80. VIII. XVII.

^ifirNri^' a few,' 230.

95^ ' to say,' 286, 643.^
' to love,' 440. a.

=W«^ ' an action,' 152.

SB^ affix, 80. XXI.

<*r'sin
' any one,' 228.

^tTW ' desirous,' with infinitive, 871.

cBrft!«^ ' a doer,' 159.

oRW ' to shine,' 385. c.

f^ ' who ?' ' what ?' 227.

f^ 'why?' 921.

r<*Hr(^ ' how many,' 234. b.

oirv^'to pain,' 'to be pained,' 362.

^THT^' to play,' 75. a.

«hHll!} ' a girl,' 107.

oF^ n. ' a lotus,' 139. a.

"^^ ' doing,' 141. c.

oir 'to sound,' 432.

^ 'to do,' 355, 364, 366, 368, 682, 683,

701.
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^T^'to out,' 281.

^n«in 'who made,' 140. a.

^^ ' to draw,' 606.

^ 'to scatter,' 280, 627.

^ 'to hurt,' 'to kill,' 358.

^n^' to celebrate,' 287.

^^'to make,' 263.

^S'Pl 'any one,' 229.

aft 'to buy,' 689.

^re ' a jackal,' 128. e.

fli^I ' to harass,' 697.

Tpr^' to kill,' 684, 685.

^ ' to sharpen,' 396. a.

ftpr^'to kill,' 684.

ft^ ' to throw,' 274, 279, 635.

ft^'to throw,' freq., 710.

^ ' to sneeze,' 396. a.

"^^ ' to agitate,' 694.

^' to dig,' 376.

<a»H 'a sweeper,' 126. b, 190.

HsT? 'to vex,' 'to torment,' 281.

^m ' to tell,' 437. a.

TilHT 'fearless,' 123. b.

1'^ ' to go,' 270, 602.

^ ' to go,' freq., 709.

^^T 'to protect,' 271.

^' to evacuate,' 432.

'T ' to sound,' 358.

n ' to sing,' 268, 374, 595, a.

ift 'a cow,' 133.

'll<«a 'cow-keeper,' 183. b.

?r^'to tie,' 362, 375./, 693.

Jm^ ' to swallow,' 286.

^ 'to conceal,' 271, 609.

K^ ' to take,' 359, 699.

?I^
' to take,' freq., 711.

Ul»l<A' chief of a village,' 126. a.

I he weary,' 268, 595. b.

llTr^'toeat,' 377.

^^ ' to proclaim,' 643. a.

'^J!t ' to shine,' 684.

TIT ' to smell,' 269, 588.

^ 'and,' 912.

^^iTH ' to shine,' 75. a.

^^'to speak,' 321.

^WW 'the eye,' 165. a.

'^ ' four,' 203.

'•'tI'**!,
' the moon,' 163,

'^'J^' a host,' 125.

^^ ' one who goes,' 180.

"^t^^ ' leather,' 153.

1% 'to gather,' 350, 367, 583-

r^dTrt^'a painter,' 175.

r^il 'to think,' 641.

^•if,'9i5.

^T ' to steal,' 284, 638, 639,

^<J«H ' a pretext,' 153.

f^ ' to cut,' 667.

f^' to cut,' 388. J.

JI^ ' to eat,' 290. 6, 326.

*Pn^ ' moving,' 142. a.

»nT ' to be bom,' 276, 376, 434, 617. a.

inT ' to produce,' 339, 666. b.

an*n^' birth,' 153.

aTTH * decay,' 171.

sTCt ' decay,' 108. d.

5ip><fl 'water-drinker,' 126. a.

aTPJ ' to be awake,' 75. a, 316, 385. d.

»l IM H^ ' watching,' 141. a.

ftl ' to conquer,' 263, 590.

ftnrf^^' desirous of speaking,' 166.

W^ ' to live,' 267, 603.

^55^' sacrificing,' 141. c.

5|^'to grow old,' 277,358, 375.5r, 437.0.

^ ' to know,' 360, 688.

WI ' to grow old,' 361.
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«tt' to fly,' 274, 395. a.

7(;affix, 84. I.

n «f »\^ ' a carpenter,' 150.

Wi^ he,' 220.

"iT^ 'to stretch,' 354, 583, 684.

THT affix, 80. XVI.

K^ 'thin,' 118, 119. a.

inwr a string,' 'a wire,' 124.

im affix, 191, 80. XIX.

TTT affix, 191, 80. XIX.

nO 'a boat,' 124.

m affix, 80. XXIII.

ni^;(i ' such like,' 334.

ni^;(i ' so,' 801. a, 920. a.

HT^'so many,' 801, 838, 876.

fir affix, 81. V.

firt^' going crookedly,' 176. b.

W affix, 82. VI.

5 'but,' 914.

"g^ ' to strike,' 279, 634.

^ affix, 83. 1. II.

'5'!' ' to eat grass,' 684.

^
' to be satisfied,' 618.

W? ' to kill,' ' to strike,' ' to hurt,' 345,

348. 674.

•^ to cross,' 364, 575. g.

TTST ' to abandon,' 596.

ITi^'he' or 'that,' 221.

^ affix, 80. VII. VIII.

1^ affibc, 80. XXIV.

f^ ' three,' 202.

37 ' to break,' 388. 6.

3 ' to preserve,' 268.

1^ affix, 80. IX.

WiT 'thou,' 219.

i^TtT ' thine,' 231.

?f5r 'to bite,' 271.

^ affix, 80. XX.

E X II. 361

^^ST^ftff ' mutual striking,' 793.

^JftT 'giving,' 141. a.

^fv 'ghee,' 122.

^'to pity,' 385.0.

<r<.JI ' to be poor,' 75. a, 328, 385. d.

^^ ' to burn,' 610.

5[T 'to give,' 333, 663, 700.

^T^ ' a giver,' 127, 129. h,

^W*^ 'a string,' 153.

^'to play,' 275.

f^^ ' a day,' 156. a.

ft[^ 'to point out,' 'to exhibit,' 279,

439- o. 583-

f^W 'a quarter of the «ky,' 181.

f^? ' to anoint,' 6^^.

^Wto shine,' 329.

§A "1 «!^ ' evil-minded,' 164. a.

g^ 'to milk,' 327, 660.

?? ' one who milks,' 182.

^^ ' to see,' 270, 604.

"5^ ' to see,' causal, 704.

"5'S'T ' a looker,' 148.

? 'to tear,' 'to rend,' 358, 367. c.

f' to pity,' 379.

<;^»i ' a worshipper of the gods,' 176. e.

^^ affix, 80. XXI.

^hr ' an arm,' 166. b.

^1^ ' to shine,' 597. b.

5 'to run,' 368, 592.

^ ' to injure,' 623.

5? ' one who injures,' 182.

ir^ra affix, 80. XX.

fS 'two,' 201.

flrTTrf ' having two mothers,' 130.

iV^' to hate,' 309, 657.

fW\ ' one who hates,' 181.

VtT^'rich,' 140.

vflf^'rich,' 159, 160, 161.

3 A
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VhTi^ ' knowing one's duty,' 138.

VT ' to place,' 336, 664.

VW^ ' a houae,' 153.

VT ' understanding,' 123.

VhTt^'wise,' 140. a.

V 'to agitate,' 280, 358, 367. h, 677.

V' to hold,' 285.

V ' to drink,' 438. b, 440. a.

Vg 'a cow,' 113.

»n to blow,' 269.

^ ' to meditate,' 268, 595. b.

^'to be firm,' 432.

^ affix, 80. VI.

•T^ ' a river,' 106.

•TW 'a grandson,' 128. a.

1*1 'to bend,' 433.

•T^f ' to perish,' 620.

«T? ' to bind,' 624.

•TW'I ' a name,' 152.

• 1*1 ' to purify,' 341

.

sft ' to lead,' 590. a.

^ 'to praise,' 280, 313, 396. a.

^ affix, 82. IV. VI.

^ 'a man,' 128.

^' to dance,' 274, 364, 583.

!T'tolead,'358.

ift
' a ship,' 94.

'«I^ 'to cook,' 267.

tl^H^ ' cooking,' 141.

M^d'T ' five,' 204.

Tlfir 'a lord,' 121.

HfviH ' a road,' 162.

1T^
' to go,' 434.

xrfTTTSI ' a cleanser,' 176. e.

trftjarST ' a religious mendicant,' 1 76. e,

m ' to drink,' 269, 589.

"m ' to protect,' 317.

VJ^ 'pale,' 187.

in^ ' a foot,' 145.

TTTTiT * sin,' 148.

ftnr ' a father,' 128.

frnrw ' desirous of cooking,' 166.

tMm^ 'thirsty,' 118.

ftr^ 'to organize/ 'to form,' 281.

Tfl^ ' fat,' 150.

TO '

a

TDsXe' 169.

g? ' to contract,' 388. 6.

g^Pl'holy,' 191.

^»I^' twice-born,' 126. h.

JU*I< 'preceded by,' 777. c, 792.

y^N ' a man,' 107.

T^' to nourish,' 357. a, 698.

ir^ 'to be nourished,' 621.

tr^' to purify,' 358,364.

^ or '^t^ 'preceded by,' 'with,' 777. c,

792.

^m ' the sun,' 157.

flWiT 'a deer,' 142. a.

TJ to fill,' 285, 358, 367. c, 640.

^ 'to grow fat,' 399. b.

ira^ 'to ask,' 282, 381, 631.

HW^ ' western,' 176. 6.

H 51 IH^' quiet,' 179. a.

HTSf ' an asker,' 176.

HT^' eastern,' 176. 6. c.

ftnt 'dear,' 187.

ift 'to please,' 285, 690.

^^ ' love,' 153.

^^'to bind,' 362, 692.

"iPrta ' strongest,' 193.

^^N^' stronger,' 167, 193.

IS.II ' having many ships,' 134. a, 190.

^Jt ' rich,' 134. a, 190.

^ ' to know,' 262, 364, 583, 614.

^
' one who knows,' 177.

^«T ' under the idea,' 809. ft.
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^W?'^ ' the murderer of a Brahman,'

157-

"^'to speak,' 314, 649.

HW ' to eat,' 643. b.

H^ ' to break,' 347, 669.

>T^ your honour,' 143, 233.

*T^'to shine,' 340.

*Tr^ 'the sun,' iii.

WTT:^!^ • bearing a burden,' 182. c.

>n% ' a wife,' 107.

Pr^ ' to beg,' 267.

fi^^ 'to break,' 343, 583.

>ft 'fear,' 123, 333, 666.

Wt^ 'timid,' 118. a, 187.

^3^
' to eat,' 346, 668. a.

>|^'to be,' 263, 367. b, 585, 586.

>|^' to be,' causal, 703.

^'to be,' desiderative, 705.

H^'to be,' frequentative, 706, 707.

I^'the earth,' 125. a.

»|TrfiT 'a king,' 121.

>j'tobear,'332, 368, 583.

H 'to blame,' 'to nourish,' 358.

»?r 'to fall,' 276.

>rar ' one who fries,' 176. g.

>n5^ ' to fry,' 'to roast,' 282, 381, 632.

»r>^'to wander,' 275, 373. /•

W»^' to shine,' 375./.

W5T 'to shine,' 375./.

>ft 'to fear,' 358.

»I aflx, 80. VIII.

*i*HH a name of Indra, 155.

JTw^'to be immersed,' 633.

»T!^ afSx, 84. V.

»n^'I,'2i8.

jrfir 'the mind,' 112.

JrftpT 'a ohurning-stick,' 162.

if^ ' to be mad,' 275.

T^hr 'mine,' 231.

»IW' honey,' 115.

T5^ ' to imagine,' 684.

»T^ affl.x, 85. II.

fl^'the mind,' 164.

'P'^'to chum,' 'to agitate,' 362, 693. a.

W( afBx, 80. XVIII.

iRT: afSx, 80. VIII.

•1511 'great,' 142.

•15 1w ri ' magnanimous,' 151.

*i 5 1 •1 1 *!^ ' magnanimous,' 164. a.

•l^Km 'a great king,' 151. a.

^ 'to measure,' 274, 338, 664. u.

'TT ' not,' in prohibition, 882, 889.

•1IWHJ1 'flesh-eater,' 176.

m^ affix, 80. XX.

11°^ 'merely,' 'even,' 919,

fir affix, 81. IV.

ftt^ ' to be viscid,' 277.

^^'to let go,' 'to loose,' 281, 628.

H^ ' to be troubled,' 612.

^'foolish,' 182.

*j^«i ' the head,' igo.

1 'to die,' 280, 626.

AT ' a deer,' 107.

fl»T 'to cleanse,' 'to wipe,' 324, 651.

^ 'tender,' 118. a, 187.

T^ ' one who endures,' 181.

^Vrf^s^ ' intellectual,' 139.

VI ' to repeat over,' 269.

! 'to fade,' 268, 374, 595. b.

TT afBx, 80. X. XI.

lj<*rt^'the liver,' 144.

Tl»^ ' to sacrifice,' 375. e, 597.

TSftT ' a sacriflcer,' 148.

^'who,' 226.

TTf^'if,'88o. a, 891, 915.

^ ' to restrain,' 270, 433.
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364 INDEX 11,

IT 'to go,' 317, 644.

'trsr ' to ask/ 364, 392.

ITTt^ ' as many/ 801, 838, 876.

V 'to join/ 'to mix/ 313, 357, 396. a,

583, 686, 687.

^ affix, 82. VI.

^' to join/ 346, 670.

53^ ' to be fitting,' 702,

^J^ ' a youth,' 155.

gi^Iir 'you,' 219.

T; affix, 80. VII.

T>I (with ^SJ) ' to begin,' 601 . a.

T»T 'to sport/ 433.

tT»^' to shine/ 375./.

TT»^ a ruler,' 176. e,

TT»n^ ' a king,' 149.

TTSt 'a queen,' 150. a.

ft ' to go,' 280.

^ 'to go/ 358.

^ ' to sound,' 313, 396. a.

^ affix, 82. VI.

5^ 'to weep,' 326, 653.

^5^ ' to hinder,' 344, 671

.

^'ViT ' hindering,' 141. c.

^1T ' composed of,' ' consisting of,'

7<59-/. 774.

t ' wealth,' 132.

^t»n^ ' hair,' 153.

e5 affix, 80. VIII.

rtlWt 'fortune,' 124.

c<J r*IH H ' lightness,' 150.

cjftre 'lightest,' 193.

cSJtNtT 'lighter,' 193.

7M 'to take,' 601.

W*? ' one who obtains,' 178.

ftW 'to anoint,' 281, 437.

ffyy 'to lick,' 327, 661.

f^? ' one who licks,' 182.

pjt ' to adhere/ 358-

31^ 'to break/ 281.

e^' to cut,' 358, 691.

^ affix, 80. VIII.

^^ ' to speak,' 319, 650.

^ affix, 84. IV.

^'like/ 922.

^'to speak/ 599.

=IV^'a wife,' 125.

^ ' to ask,' 684.

^ affix, 85. III.

^ ' to sow,' 375. c.

gj^'to vomit,' 375. d.

^ affix, 80. VIII.

•NrAd ' a road,' 153.

^^ 'armour,' 153.

^j? affix, 80. XVI.

«r^ ' one who leaps,' 183.

^ ' to choose,' ' to desire,' 320, 656,

^T^' to dwell,' 607.

^ 'to carry,' 611.

^
' or,' 914.

^T^' speech,' 176.

^rft' water/ 114.

^T? ' bearing,' 182. c.

f^^ ' to distinguish,' 346.

ftrs^ ' to separate,' 341.

f^ 'to know,' 308, 583.

f^' to find/ 281.

r<4^41 ' wise,' 168. o.

f^ affix, 85. VII.

f^MT*^ ' splendid/ 176. e.

RTTtW ' desirous of entering,' 166.

f^^ ' one who enters,' 181.

r«JHI^»^ 'the creator of the world,' 176.6.

1^'to divide/ 341.

^ 'to go,' 312.

^'to surround,' 368.



INDEX II.

"^ ' to choose,' 675.

^•tobe/598.

^^' great,' 142. a.

^
' to choose,' 358. See ^

.

% ' to weave,' 379.

'iurt ' a loom,' igo.

V^ 'to go,' 'to pervade,' 75. a.

^^•T ' a house,' 153.

^T^ ' to deceive,' 282, 383, 629.

^T^ ' to be pained,' 383.

"IV 'to pierce,' 277, 615.

^8?^' to spend,' 383.

^ * to cover,' 379.

^«ftin^ ' sky,' 153.

a^'to cut,' 282, 630.

3^ ' one who cuts,' i76> g,

"^ 'to choose,' 358.

opyt ' to choose,' 358.

^T^lf 'to be able,' 679.

^cITi^^' ordure,' 144.

"^jPf
' to be appeased,' 619.

^|Tfc5^? 'bearing rice,' 182. c.

^IT?^ ' to rule,' 290. b, 323, 658.

5JI*lt^' ruling,' 141- a-

f^ 'the god S'iva,' 'prosperous,' 103,

104, 105.

f^ ' to distinguish,' 672.

?(ft 'to lie down,' 315, 646.

3lf^ 'pure,' 117, 119. a, 187.

Sir^Cl P^H^'having brilliant rays,' i66.n.

^^'to shine,' 252.

3W 'fortunate,' 187.

:5^'fire,' 148.

^'to dissolve,' 367. c.

T{r 'to hurt,' 358.

^'to sharpen,' 374-

fS[^ 'to loose,' 'to string,' 362, 375./,

693. a.

365

pSI ' to have recourse,' 367. a, 395. a,

440. a.

^'prosperity,' 123.

^ 'to hear,' 332, 367. b, 368, 676.

•^^ ' a dog,' 155.

''S^ 'a mother-in-law,' 123.

^RT ' to breathe,' 326.

f^ 'to swell,' 395. a, 437. a.

^iJ^'lndra,' 182. c.

^ for^ ' with,' 790. a.

^SrfiR ' a thigh,' 122.

^TW 'a friend,' 120.

W
»J*|^

' an associate,' 166.

W^ ' to adhere,' 426, 597. a.

Tr^'toflght,'75.a.

^ to sink,' 270, 599. a.

^ ' to give,' 354, 426. b, 684.

*»«1I'<4 ' possessed of,' ' furnished with,'

769. d.

TtHTH^'fit,' 176.5.

W particle, 878.

^rftj^ a river,' 136.

Tlf 'all,' 237.

Ifft^niT 'omnipotent,' 175.

^ 'to bear,' 611. a.

?rr?^ affix, 789.

TITV 'good,' 187.

^nH'T ' conciliation,' 153.

ftr^ 'to sprinkle,' 281.

fev ' to accomphsh,' 364.

fiffV ' to succeed,' 273, 616.

^HH ' a border,' igo.

^ 'to bring forth,' 647.

W 'to press out juice,' 677. a.

^t;^ ' beautiful,' 187.

^nrftltT ' having a good road,' 162.

?nn^ ' having beautiful feet,' 145.

TK 'having beautiful eyebrows,' 123. b.



366 INDEX II.

WRtTF ' well-intentioned,' 164. a.

F^' to bring forth,' 312, 647.

^'togo,'368, 437. a.

^»I ' to create,' 625.

WI 'to creep,' 263.

iniWl ' a general,' 126.

«^ ' to serve,' 364.

Kt ' to destroy,' 276. a, 613.

4il*lMl ' a drinker of Soma juice,' 108. «.

^IW'to stop,' 695.

^ ' to praise,' 313, 368, 648.

^ ' to spread,' 678.

^ 'to cover,' 'to spread,' 358, 678.

5^ 'a woman,' 123. c.

WX ' to stand,' 269, 587.

^ ' to drop,' ' to trickle,' 368, 396. a.

f affix, 82. VI.

?gsr ' to expand,' 388. b.

^' to glitter,' 388. J.

'PTJT ' to touch,' 636.

^J? 'to desire,' 288.

ftR 'to smile,' 591.

W ' to remember,' 367. c, 594.

^ ' own,' 232.

^t^ ' to sound,' 375./.

^T^^ ' to sleep,' 326, 665.

4s)*<**T
' self-existent,' 126. c.

^rw 'a sister,' 129. a.

?^ ' to kill,' 318, 654-

^'tokiU,'freq., 708.

ffb^' green,' 95, 136, 137.

^1^^'ghee,' 165.

^T ' to quit,' ' to abandon,' 337, 655.

^1^1 ' a Gandharba,' 108. 6.

f^ 'to send,' 378.

f^ 'for,' 914.

f^^'to injure,' 673.

? ' to sacrifice,' 333, 662.

5 'to seize,' 593.

^ 'to be ashamed,' 333. a, 666. a.

^ 'shame,' 123.

^ 'to call,' 595.



LIST .OF COMPOUND CONSONANTS.

CONJUNCTIONS OF TWO CONSONANTS.

^ kka, '^^ kkha, '^^ kna, "^ kta, '^^ ktha, li kna, '^ kma,

^ kya, "^ or^ kra, 1? kla, fi Awa, '^ ksha. ^ A%a, ^ khwa.

^ ir^a, ''^ ^'wa. ?! ghna, XZ| ^Aya, If ^Ara, ^ ^Awa. f^ «.Aa,

^ n-kha, "^ m-^a, ^ w-^Aa, ^ n-bha,^ w-jwa.

^ chcha, "^ chchha,^ cMe, xJT cAwia, ^ c%a, ^^f chhya,

^ cAAra. ^ j/a, T^jJ^ jjha, sl >a, 5?T jma, 5?! Jya, "SJT jVa,

"^jwa. ^ wcAa, >^ nchha, "^ ji/a.

5 ^?'*' ^ ttha. a«( ^%a. ^ rf^a, ^ rf^a, |i rfwa, ^ 4dha,

^ «?iAa, ^ ^ya, ^ ^''''''- ^ #y«j ^ #ra. ^ «?a, TJ5 M^Aa,

?|? 7ida, iS<5 iji^Aa, ^ ««a, ^l*i wma, TJ^T w^a^ ^H nwa.

1^ ^Aa, ^ tta, P^ ffAa, 1^ fraa, T5R ^ma, TT fya, ^ tra, f^f ^wa,

T^ ^sa. '^ thna, ^^ thya, ^ thwa. ^ <?^a,^ t/jrAa, 1^ dda, W rf^^Aa,

If dna, W <?6a, ^ «?6Aa, ^ dma, ^ e^j/a, ^ dra, % dwa. \i dhna,

Ifl dhma,^ «?Aya, U «?Ara, ^ c^Awa. »|T w^c, "^ w^Aa, "^ w<^a,

•V ndha, ^ Mwa, "^ wma, "^ wya, nj mra, •^ nwa, "^ w*a.

?I ^te, "^ i?^Aa, "R ^raa, 1^ ppa, "^ ppha, "5? iJwa, W jsya,

H iwa, 5r pla, "^ i)wa, ""^ josa. ^ bja, "^ 6«fa, W 6<^Aa,

W AAa, «>T *6/*a, «*? %a, ^ 6ra. ^fl" bhya, ^ dAra, ^ AAwa.

WJT mna, ^ »wwa, T^ mpa, "^ mpha, f^ mba, "^ mbha, "^ mma,

TS\ mya, ^ mra, ^ mla.

"^yya, \yra, "^ywa.

^ rka, 15 rAAa, n rga, XT r^Aa, "^ rcAa, ^ rcAAa, ^ rja,M rna,

J( rta, '^ rtha, \ rda, V rdha, TJ rpa, ^ rba^ H rhhay M rma,

"4 rya, '^ rva, ^ r^a, ^ r«Aa, ^ rha.



368 LIST OF COMPOUND CONSONANTS.

^^ Ika, ^T Iga,^ Ida, ^ Ipa, '^ Iba,^ Ibha,^ Ima,

^ lya, "^ lla,^ Zwo,^ Isha, "^ Iha.

"^ VIM, "^ vya, '^ WB, "^ wZffl, W wa.

^ kha, "^ ^Mfl, '5OT iyff, ^ ^m, "^ i/a, ^ iwa. '^ shha,

'Z shta, "^ shtha,W shna, "HI shpa, "^T «Amd, '^ «%«, "^ »Awa.

"^ »Aa, ^ skha, W »f«, ^ «^Affl, "^ smc, W «pa,^ spha,

W «»»«, ^ sya, ^ srffl, ^ swo, "W ssa. ^ hna, ^ Area,

^ hma, ^ %a, ^ hra, S A?a, 5 ^'''*'*

W^ or

CONJUNCTIONS OF THREE CONSONANTS.

a:^l or cj-c^m kkna*, "^ kshna, "W^ kthna-f, T^ kshtna,

"^f^ kkya, ^^ H%a,^ %a, ^^^ *%a, "?5" *«%«» ^ *^»"«>

^ A;/M;ff, "S^" kshwa. T^ gghya, '^ gdhya, '^^ gnya, T«I ^-Mya,

XEf ^rya, TS^ ^rfA/oa. '^ nkta,^ m%a,^ m-Mya,^ »-^«,

^J" n-ghya, W nksha.

^IT chchya, '^SM chchhya, "^^ chchhra, "^ chchhwa. "^r^Jjna,

^"f^ jywa. >'WM nchya, >^I5M iichhya, ^ nchwa, ^ m/wa.

^ «ya. 1^ ^ya, 5 #%a. '^25|' «<ya, <l«SM m?%a,

<JS<f w^ya, ?Jf^ w^ra.

l^l </t«, J*^ /wya, TIT i!pra, 7^ tsna,^ %a, »^ tthya, t"! /wiyo,

^ /rya, Wl tsya, "^ <#ra,^ ttwa,^ <rwa, r^ ^«wa. S[ <^</^a,

^ ddhya, '^ dbhya, jEf rfrya, ^ «^it^a. '53? dhwya %, ^ dhnwa.

'^ nddha, •TH «^»ia, *?I ndma, ^5^ ndhma, •PT wfye, ""^ nthya,

•^ rarfya, ^^ rawya, •^ w^ra, •'J w«?ra, •$! ndhra, *t^ re^wa, "^ nefwa,

•^ ndhwa, •^ nywa, •V^ w^sa.

t^ ^swa, ^ ^<yffl, ^^^'PT ^»ya, ^ J9^ra, ^^ pnwa, ^ /><toB,

S^ /)Zwa, t^JI jBswa §. «^ bjyd} ^^ bdhya, «^ bbhya, ^T bbhra,

* As in W^JOT from ^?F^. t *<<*^l from TTfiw.

J ?nwfh from waft. § ^t^fh from ^^.



LIST OF COMPOUND CONSONANTS. 369^ bdh^a. ^ bHrya. TCf mpya, fS^ mbya, T'.'PS r.Ua,
'^^ mbhya, Tg mpra, WJT mbhra.

^
^ rksha, i rshta, ^ rnna, % rtta, ^ rddha, T^ rgya,

^ '•^%«. ^ rchya, J^ rnya, rt rtya, ^ rpya, f rbba,

^ ryya, ^ rshna, ^ rhma.

^^ Ikya, '^^ Igya, ^Tl Ipta, ^'W /jBya.

'^ Mya, T5II ^rya. "^ shtya, "E^ .A?tya, "^ .A^m, ^ shtwa.

^m stya, ^ stra, ^ stwa, ^ *;/ma, ^SZJ «%«, ^^ ,«,^«,^ smya, 1^ srya, '5| srwa. fj hnya, "^ hmya, '^ hwya.

CONJUNCTIONS OF FOUR CONSONANTS.

^ ktrya, ^5| A«A»wya.
|^ n-kshna, ^^ nkshma*, "^^ w/lifjra,

|f^ nkshya, ^ w-Aifra, ^ n-kshwa. J^ ^drya. ^ ttrya,

r^ tsnya, rtjq fsmya. ^ rftfArya. ^tIT w^rj/a, 'W M^»y«,

T"t?J ntswa, 5^ Me?Arya. 13? ptrya. "^ rA*%«, ^t r/ifya,

"^ rtrya, 1^ r%a, ^ rddhra. ^^I ^^^ya, ^t^ /^o^^^ia^

^^^ Ipsya. 13^ shtrya.

CONJUNCTIONS OF FIVE CONSONANTS.

nkshnwa^, ^J n-ktryaX. w mkshma^, W rn-kshwa^,

r<j*4 rtsnya
||, ^ rddhrya.

* vn<4il^rH Intens. of ^il^. t ?^^: from ^^.

J 14 ^-^1: from V^. § As in ^nn|f»T, ^nn#^, from root H^.

II As in *Irt5i.
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COREECTIONS.

Page i6o, line 17, for form III; see 441. reai fonn II; see 435.

P. 166, 1. 2, far 681 read 682

P. 178, 1. 22, for 459 reai 559

P. 197, 1. 13, far 316 read 317

P. 215, 1. 19, far il5*'l reai dfi't

P. 216, 1. i5,/orJI«H!DM read «ftmtfHt

Page 77, line 16, /or ^B#^rearf^; line 17. /or il<t n^reaii ^TT*!
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